Table of Contents
As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 8, 2017.
 
Registration Statement No. 333-217510

 
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

 
Amendment No. 1
to
FORM S-1
REGISTRATION STATEMENT
UNDER
THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

 
APPIAN CORPORATION
 
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Delaware	  	7372	    	 	  	54-1956084	
(State or other jurisdiction of
incorporation or organization)	  	(Primary Standard Industrial
Classification Code Number)	    	 	  	(I.R.S. Employer
Identification Number)	
11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700
Reston, Virginia 20190
(703) 442-8844
(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant’s principal executive offices)
 
Matthew Calkins
Chief Executive Officer and Chairman
Appian Corporation
11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700
Reston, Virginia 20190
(703) 442-8844
(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)
 
Copies to:
 	 	 	 	 	
Nicole Brookshire
Eric Jensen
Brian F. Leaf
Richard Segal
Cooley LLP
11951 Freedom Drive
Reston, Virginia 20190
(703) 456-8000	 	Christopher Winters
General Counsel
Appian Corporation
11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700
Reston, Virginia 20190
(703) 442-8844	 	Mark R. Fitzgerald
Michael C. Labriola
Mark G.C. Bass
Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati,
Professional Corporation
1700 K Street NW, Fifth Floor
Washington, District of Columbia 20006
(202) 973-8800	
Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this registration statement.
 
If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, check the following box.  ☐
If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.  ☐
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.  ☐
 
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.  ☐

 
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer” and “smaller reporting company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large Accelerated Filer  ☐	 	 	 	Accelerated Filer  ☐	
 	 	 	
Non-accelerated Filer  ☒	 	 	 	Smaller Reporting Company  ☐	
 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	Emerging Growth Company  ☒	
 
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.  ☐

 
CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

 	
Title of Each Class of
Securities to be Registered	  	Proposed
Maximum
Aggregate
Offering Price (1)(2)	  	Amount of
Registration Fee (3)	
Class A Common Stock, $0.0001 par value per share	  	$86,250,000	  	$9,997	

(1)	 	In accordance with Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the number of shares being registered and the proposed maximum offering price per share are not included in this table.	
(2)	 	Estimated solely for purposes of computing the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. Includes the aggregate offering price of shares that the underwriters have the option to purchase to cover over-allotments, if any.	
(3)	 	The registrant previously paid this registration fee.	

 
The registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment that specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

 

Table of Contents

Table of Contents

Table of Contents

Table of Contents

Table of Contents
TABLE OF CONTENTS

 	  	Page	 	
Prospectus Summary	  	 	1	 	
Risk Factors	  	 	14	 	
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	  	 	45	 	
Industry and Market Data	  	 	47	 	
Use of Proceeds	  	 	48	 	
Dividend Policy	  	 	49	 	
Capitalization	  	 	50	 	
Dilution	  	 	53	 	
Selected Consolidated Financial Data	  	 	56	 	
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	  	 	59	 	
Letter from Matt Calkins	  	 	90	 	
Business	  	 	92	 	

 	  	Page	 	
Management	  	 	109	 	
Executive and Director Compensation	  	 	115	 	
Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions	  	 	126	 	
Principal Stockholders	  	 	129	 	
Description of Capital Stock	  	 	132	 	
Shares Eligible for Future Sale	  	 	138	 	
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Holders	  	 	141	 	
Underwriting	  	 	145	 	
Legal Matters	  	 	151	 	
Experts	  	 	151	 	
Where You Can Find Additional Information	  	 	151	 	
Index to Consolidated Financial Statements	  	 	F-1	 	

 
 
You should rely only on the information contained in this document and any free writing prospectus we may authorize to be delivered or made available to you. We and the underwriters have not authorized anyone to provide any information or to make any representations other than those contained in this prospectus or in any free writing prospectus prepared by us or on our behalf. We and the underwriters take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. This prospectus is an offer to sell only the shares offered hereby, but only under circumstances and in jurisdictions where it is lawful to do so. The information contained in this prospectus is current only as of its date, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or any sale of shares of our Class A common stock.
 
Through and including                     , 2017 (25 days after the date of this prospectus), all dealers that effect transactions in our Class A common stock, whether or not participating in this offering, may be required to deliver a prospectus. This delivery requirement is in addition to the dealer’s obligation to deliver a prospectus when acting as an underwriter and with respect to unsold allotments or subscriptions.
 
For investors outside the United States: We and the underwriters have not done anything that would permit this offering or the possession or distribution of this prospectus in any jurisdiction where action for those purposes is required, other than in the United States. Persons outside the United States who come into possession of this prospectus must inform themselves about, and observe any restrictions relating to, the offering of the shares of Class A common stock and the distribution of this prospectus outside of the United States.
 
i

Table of Contents
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY
 
This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this prospectus and does not contain all of the information that you should consider in making your investment decision. Before investing in our Class A common stock, you should carefully read this entire prospectus, including our consolidated financial statements and the related notes and the information set forth under the sections titled “Risk Factors,” “Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements,” and “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations,” in each case included elsewhere in this prospectus. Unless the context otherwise requires, we use the terms “Appian,” “company,” “our,” “us,” and “we” in this prospectus to refer to Appian Corporation and, where appropriate, our consolidated subsidiaries.
 
APPIAN CORPORATION
 
Overview
 
Appian provides a leading low-code software development platform as a service that enables organizations to rapidly develop powerful and unique applications. The applications created on our platform help companies drive digital transformation and competitive differentiation.
 
With our platform, organizations can rapidly and easily design, build and implement powerful, enterprise-grade custom applications through our intuitive, visual interface with little or no coding required. Our customers have used applications built on our low-code platform to launch new business lines, automate vital employee workflows, manage complex trading platforms, accelerate drug development and build global procurement systems. With our platform, decision makers can reimagine their products, services, processes and customer interactions by removing much of the complexity and many of the challenges associated with traditional approaches to software development.
 
Organizations across industries are digitally transforming—leveraging software to automate and optimize mission critical operations, enhance customer experiences and drive competitive differentiation. Historically, organizations have principally relied on packaged software and custom software solutions to operationalize and automate their businesses. However, these solutions are challenged in their ability to facilitate effective software-enabled digital transformation.
 
We enable organizations to differentiate themselves from their competition through software-enabled digital transformation. Our low-code platform employs an intuitive, visual interface and pre-built development modules that reduce the time required to build powerful and unique applications. We believe that developing applications on our platform can be as simple as drawing a picture. Our platform automates the creation of forms, data flows, records, reports and other software elements that would otherwise need to be manually coded or configured. This functionality greatly reduces the iterative development process, allowing for real-time application optimization and ultimately shortening the time from idea to deployment. Further, our patented Self-Assembling Interface Layer, or SAIL, technology ensures that applications developed on our platform can be immediately and natively deployed across a full range of mobile and desktop devices with no additional customization, including desktop web browsers, tablets and mobile phones. Updates to applications developed with SAIL disseminate automatically across device types to ensure that all users benefit from the most up-to-date functionality. At the same time, we unify enterprise data in a single searchable environment, providing organizations with a comprehensive view of customer, product, organizational asset and other critical information. Rich reporting dashboards capture detailed performance metrics, providing valuable business intelligence and analytics that enable business process optimization. Moreover, our platform can be deployed in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach, with organizations able to access the same functionality and data sources in all cases.

 
1

Table of Contents
Our go-to-market strategy consists of both direct sales and, to a lesser extent, sales through strategic partners. We sell our software almost exclusively through subscriptions and intend to grow our revenue both by adding new customers and increasing the number of users at existing customers that use applications developed on our platform. In addition, we sell professional services to drive customer success by helping customers build and deploy applications on our platform.
 
As of December 31, 2016, we had 280 customers in a wide variety of industries, of which 225 customers were commercial and 55 customers were government or non-commercial entities. Our customers include financial services, healthcare, government, telecommunications, media, energy, manufacturing and transportation organizations. As of December 31, 2016, 32% of our commercial customers were Global 2000 organizations, and included 37 Fortune 500 companies, six of the largest 25 global financial services firms by 2016 revenue and eight of the 30 largest global healthcare companies by 2016 revenue. We determined relevant global financial services and healthcare companies by referencing certain independent industry data from S&P Global Market Intelligence. Customers receive all of the modules and functionality of our platform with their initial subscription, which facilitates the seamless creation of new applications. Many of our customers begin by building a single application and grow to build dozens of applications on our platform, which implicitly reduces the per-user cost of each application. Generally, the development of new applications results in the expansion of our user base within an organization and a corresponding increase in revenue to us because we charge subscription fees on a per-user basis for the significant majority of our customer contracts.
 
We believe that we have a significant market opportunity in helping organizations accelerate their digital transformation by leveraging our low-code software development platform. Our current core software markets, which include the markets for low-code development platforms, case management software, business process management and platform-as-a-service, are expected to represent a combined $24.0 billion market opportunity in 2017 and a combined $40.0 billion market opportunity in the near term. In addition to our current core software markets, we believe that our platform better meets the needs that have been historically addressed by manually-developed custom enterprise software, which represented a $148 billion market in 2017.
 
We have experienced strong revenue growth, with revenue of $89.0 million, $111.2 million and $132.9 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. Our subscription revenue was $22.8 million, $41.5 million and $60.0 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively, representing year-over-year growth rates of 82% from 2014 to 2015 and 45% from 2015 to 2016, respectively. Our professional services revenue was $51.9 million, $58.0 million and $63.0 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. Over time, as the need for professional services associated with user deployments decreases and the number of end users increases, we expect the mix of total revenue to shift more toward subscription revenue.
 
We have invested, and intend to continue to invest, in developing our platform, expanding our sales and marketing and research and development capabilities, and providing general and administrative resources to support our growth. As a result, we incurred net losses of $17.1 million, $7.0 million and $12.5 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. We also had operating cash flows of $1.5 million, $(2.1) million and $(7.8) million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
Industry Background
 
Software-enabled digital transformation. Organizations across industries are digitally transforming—leveraging software to automate and optimize mission critical operations, enhance customer experiences and drive competitive differentiation. Several key trends are fueling software-enabled digital transformation, including the rise of cloud computing and the Internet of Things and the proliferation of mobile devices.

 
2

Table of Contents
Challenges to effective digital transformation. Historically, organizations have principally relied on packaged software and custom software solutions to operationalize and automate their businesses. However, these solutions are challenged in their ability to facilitate effective software-enabled digital transformation. More specifically:
 
 	•	 	Packaged software is inadequate. Packaged software, whether delivered in the cloud or on-premises, is a one-size-fits-all solution that performs industry-agnostic functions or serves specific industry verticals without organization-specific differentiation. Organizations are often unable to use packaged software to address unusual use cases and differentiate themselves and must conform their individual processes, needs and systems of record to standardized frameworks and potentially adopt numerous point solutions that can be difficult to integrate.	
 
 	•	 	Traditional custom software solutions are expensive and difficult to create. In contrast, traditional custom solutions are built to address particular organization-specific use cases. Although this allows organizations to better manage their operations and differentiate their businesses, traditional custom software solutions have historically been hampered by several limitations:	
 
 	•	 	Traditional application development is a long and cumbersome process, requiring complex coding and an iterative feedback cycle.	
 
 	•	 	The proliferation in mobile devices and the competition among mobile device manufacturers means that device operating systems are continuously being updated, modified and customized for specific hardware configurations.	
 
 	•	 	The need for organizations to manage their operations utilizing all of these devices and environments necessitates costly integrations in an attempt to avoid creating information silos.	
 
 	•	 	Developer talent is scarce and hiring developers to create custom software is costly.	
 
Low-code software development platforms have emerged to address the limitations associated with packaged software and traditional custom software solutions. However, many existing low-code platforms are either limited in functionality such that they do not support the development of enterprise-grade applications or continue to require significant manual coding, and therefore are not truly “low-code.”
 
Benefits of Our Platform
 
We enable organizations to differentiate themselves from their competition through software-enabled digital transformation. Key benefits of our platform include:
 
 	•	 	Rapid and simple innovation through our powerful platform. Our low-code platform employs an intuitive, visual interface and pre-built development modules that reduce the time required to build powerful and unique applications.	
 
 	•	 	Powerful applications to solve complex challenges. At the core of our platform is an advanced engine that enables the modeling, modification and management of complex processes and business rules. Organizations have used our platform to launch new business lines, build large procurement systems, manage retail store layouts, conduct predictive maintenance on field equipment and manage trading platforms, among a range of other use cases.	
 
 	•	 	Create once, deploy everywhere. Our patented SAIL technology allows developers to create an application once and deploy it across a full range of mobile and desktop devices with no additional customization with the consistency of experience and optimal performance levels that users expect.	
 
 	•	 	Seamless integration with existing systems and data. In contrast to typical enterprise software, our platform does not require that data reside within it in order to enable robust data analysis and cross-department and cross-application insight. Our platform seamlessly integrates with many of the most popular enterprise software applications and data repositories and can be used within many legacy environments.	

 
3

Table of Contents
 	•	 	Deployment flexibility to serve customer needs. Our platform can be installed in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach, with organizations able to access the same functionality and data sources in all cases.	
 
 	•	 	Industry-leading security. Our platform is designed to meet the highest demands of our federal government and large enterprise customers. Our cloud platform holds some of the highest security certifications from government agencies and industry organizations.	
 
Our approach to digital transformation goes beyond simply enabling organizations to build custom applications fast. We empower decision makers to reimagine their products, services, processes and customer interactions with software by removing much of the complexity and many of the challenges associated with traditional approaches to software development.
 
Our Growth Strategy
 
Key elements of our growth strategy include:
 
 	•	 	Expand our customer base. We believe that the market for our software development platform is in its early stages and that we have a significant opportunity to add additional large enterprise and government customers.	
 
 	•	 	Grow through our differentiated land and expand model. Customers receive all of the modules and functionality of our platform with their initial subscription, which facilitates the seamless creation of new applications. Generally, the development of new applications results in the expansion of our user base within an organization and a corresponding increase in revenue to us because we usually charge subscription fees on a per-user basis.	
 
 	•	 	Grow revenue from key industry verticals. While our platform is industry-agnostic, we have recently made, and plan to continue to make, investments to enhance the expertise of our sales and marketing organization within our key industry verticals of financial services, healthcare and government.	
 
 	•	 	Continue to innovate and enhance our platform. We have made, and will continue to make, investments in research and development to strengthen our platform and expand the number of features available to our customers. As we continue to increase the functionality of our platform and further reduce the amount of developer skill that is required to build robust applications on our platform, we believe that we have the potential to expand the use of our platform.	
 
 	•	 	Expand our international footprint. Our platform is designed to be natively multi-lingual to facilitate collaboration and address challenges in multi-national organizations. We are investing in new geographies, including through investment in direct and indirect sales channels, professional services and customer support and implementation partners.	
 
 	•	 	Grow our partner base. We have several strategic partnerships, including with Deloitte, KPMG and PricewaterhouseCoopers. These partners work with organizations that are undergoing digital transformation projects and are therefore able to refer potential customers to us. We intend to further grow our base of partners to provide broader customer coverage and solution delivery capabilities.	
 
Selected Risks Affecting Our Business
 
Investing in our Class A common stock involves risk. You should carefully consider all the information in this prospectus prior to investing in our Class A common stock. These risks are discussed more fully in the section entitled “Risk Factors” immediately following this prospectus summary. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, the following:
 
 	•	 	Our recent growth may not be indicative of our future growth and, if we continue to grow, we may not be able to manage our growth effectively;	

 
4

Table of Contents
 	•	 	If we are unable to sustain our revenue growth rate, we may not achieve or maintain profitability in the future;	
 
 	•	 	We may not be able to scale our business quickly enough to meet our customers’ growing needs, and if we are not able to grow efficiently, our operating results could be harmed;	
 
 	•	 	We are dependent on a single solution, and the lack of continued market acceptance of our platform could cause our operating results to suffer;	
 
 	•	 	We currently face significant competition;	
 
 	•	 	If our security measures are breached or unauthorized access to our platform or customer data is otherwise obtained, our platform may be perceived as not being secure, customers may reduce the use of or stop using our platform and we may incur significant liabilities;	
 
 	•	 	We have experienced losses in the past, and we may not achieve or sustain profitability in the future;	
 
 	•	 	Our future quarterly results of operations may fluctuate significantly due to a wide range of factors, which makes our future results difficult to predict;	
 
 	•	 	We derive a material portion of our revenue from a limited number of customers, and the loss of one or more of these customers could adversely impact our business, results of operations and financial condition;	
 
 	•	 	We may not be able to continue to shift our revenue towards subscriptions and away from professional services; and	
 
 	•	 	The dual class structure of our common stock has the effect of concentrating voting control with those stockholders who held our stock prior to this offering, as those stockholders will hold Class B common stock after this offering, which will be entitled to ten votes per share, as opposed to the Class A common stock that we are offering, which will be entitled to one vote per share. Specifically, outstanding shares of Class B common stock will represent approximately     % of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock following this offering, and outstanding shares of Class B common stock beneficially owned by our founder, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman, Matthew Calkins, will represent approximately     % of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock following this offering.	
 
Corporate Information
 
Appian Corporation was incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware in August 1999.
 
Our principal executive offices are located at 11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700, Reston, Virginia 20190. Our telephone number is (703) 442-8844. Our website address is www.appian.com. The information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus, and you should not consider any information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website as part of this prospectus or in deciding whether to purchase our Class A common stock.
 
“Appian”, the Appian logo, and other trademarks or service marks of Appian Corporation appearing in this prospectus are the property of Appian Corporation. This prospectus contains additional trade names, trademarks and service marks of others, which are the property of their respective owners. Solely for convenience, trademarks and trade names referred to in this prospectus may appear without the  ®  or ™  symbols.
 
Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company
 
We qualify as an “emerging growth company” as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, or the JOBS Act. An emerging growth company may take advantage of specified reduced reporting and other burdens that are otherwise applicable generally to public companies. These provisions include:
 
 	•	 	a requirement to have only two years of audited financial statements and only two years of related selected financial data and management’s discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations disclosure;	

 
5

Table of Contents
 	•	 	an exemption from the auditor attestation requirement in the assessment of our internal control over financial reporting pursuant to the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or the Sarbanes-Oxley Act;	
 
 	•	 	an exemption from implementation of new or revised financial accounting standards until they would apply to private companies and from compliance with any new requirements adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board requiring mandatory audit firm rotation;	
 
 	•	 	reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation arrangements; and	
 
 	•	 	no requirement to seek nonbinding advisory votes on executive compensation or golden parachute arrangements.	
 
We may take advantage of some or all these provisions until we are no longer an emerging growth company. We will remain an emerging growth company until the earlier to occur of (1) the last day of the fiscal year (a) following the fifth anniversary of the closing of this offering, (b) in which we have total annual gross revenues of at least $1.07 billion or (c) in which we are deemed to be a “large accelerated filer,” under the rules of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, which means the market value of our equity securities that is held by non-affiliates exceeds $700 million as of the prior June 30th, and (2) the date on which we have issued more than $1.0 billion in non-convertible debt during the prior three-year period.
 
We have elected to take advantage of the extended transition period to comply with new or revised accounting standards and to adopt certain of the reduced disclosure requirements available to emerging growth companies. As a result of the accounting standards election, we will not be subject to the same implementation timing for new or revised accounting standards as other public companies that are not emerging growth companies which may make comparison of our financials to those of other public companies more difficult. In addition, the information that we provide in this prospectus may be different than the information you may receive from other public companies in which you hold equity interests. Further, it is possible that some investors will find our Class A common stock less attractive as a result of these elections, which may result in a less active trading market for our Class A common stock and higher volatility in our stock price.

 
6

Table of Contents
THE OFFERING
 
Class A common stock offered by us	                 shares	
 
Class A common stock to be outstanding after this offering	                 shares	
 
Class B common stock to be outstanding after this offering	                 shares	
 
Total Class A common stock and Class B common stock to be outstanding after this offering	                 shares	
 
Over-allotment option of Class A common stock offered by us	                 shares	
 
Voting rights	Following this offering we will have two classes of authorized common stock: Class A common stock and Class B common stock. The rights of the holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are identical, except with respect to voting and conversion. The holders of Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share, and the holders of Class B common stock are entitled to ten votes per share, on all matters that are subject to stockholder vote. The holders of Class B common stock also have approval rights for certain corporate actions. Each share of Class B common stock may be converted into one share of Class A common stock at the option of its holder and will be automatically converted into one share of Class A common stock upon transfer thereof, subject to certain exceptions. In addition, upon the date on which the outstanding shares of Class B common stock represent less than 10% of the aggregate voting power of our capital stock, all outstanding shares of Class B common stock shall convert automatically into Class A common stock. See the section of this prospectus captioned “Description of Capital Stock” for additional information.	
 
 	Holders of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock will generally vote together as a single class, unless otherwise required by law or our amended and restated certificate of incorporation. Mr. Calkins, who after this offering will beneficially own approximately     % of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock, will have the ability to control the outcome of matters submitted to our stockholders for approval, including the election of our directors. See “Principal Stockholders” and “Description of Capital Stock.”	

 
7

Table of Contents
Use of proceeds	We estimate that we will receive net proceeds of approximately $        million (or approximately $        million if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full), assuming an initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting estimated underwriter discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us. The principal purposes of this offering are to increase our financial flexibility, create a public market for our Class A common stock, and facilitate our future access to the capital markets. We expect to use the net proceeds of this offering for working capital and other general corporate purposes. We also intend to use approximately $        million of the net proceeds to pay all remaining outstanding principal and interest, together with a termination fee, under our term loan with Silicon Valley Bank and approximately $7.4 million of the net proceeds to pay a cash dividend to the holders of our Series A preferred stock that is payable upon the conversion of our Series A preferred stock to Class B common stock, which will occur immediately prior to the closing of this offering. We may use a portion of the proceeds from this offering for acquisitions or strategic investments in complementary businesses or technologies, although we do not currently have any plans for any such acquisitions or investments. These expectations are subject to change. See “Use of Proceeds” for additional information.	
 
Risk factors	See “Risk Factors” and the other information included in this prospectus for a discussion of factors you should carefully consider before deciding to invest in our Class A common stock.	
 
Proposed NASDAQ Global Market symbol	“APPN”	
 
The number of shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock that will be outstanding after this offering is based on no shares of Class A common stock and 52,437,876 shares of Class B common stock outstanding as of March 31, 2017, and excludes:
 
 	•	 	7,007,328 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options outstanding as of March 31, 2017, at a weighted-average exercise price of $4.88 per share;	
 
 	•	 	84,360 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of a warrant outstanding as of March 31, 2017, at an exercise price of $0.88905 per share;	
 
 	•	 	1,406,442 shares of Class B common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2007 Stock Option Plan, of which 972,100 shares of Class B common stock are issuable upon exercise of options granted	

 
8

Table of Contents
 	in April 2017, and which remaining shares will cease to be available for issuance at the time our 2017 Equity Incentive Plan becomes effective; and	
 
 	•	 	            shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance pursuant to our 2017 Equity Incentive Plan, which will become effective prior to the closing of this offering.	
 
Unless otherwise indicated, this prospectus reflects and assumes the following:
 
 	•	 	the reclassification of our existing common stock into an equal number of shares of Class B common stock and the authorization of our Class A common stock to be effected prior to the closing of this offering;	
 
 	•	 	the conversion of all outstanding shares of our convertible preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of our Class B common stock immediately prior to the closing of this offering;	
 
 	•	 	no exercise of outstanding options or warrants after March 31, 2017;	
 
 	•	 	no exercise by the underwriters of their over-allotment option to purchase additional shares of our Class A common stock; and	
 
 	•	 	the filing and effectiveness of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation in Delaware and the adoption of our amended and restated bylaws, each of which will occur immediately prior to the closing of this offering.	

 
9

Table of Contents
SUMMARY CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL AND OTHER DATA
 
We derived the summary consolidated statements of operations data for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016 and the summary consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2016 from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. We derived the summary consolidated statements of operations data for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017 and the summary consolidated balance sheet as of March 31, 2017 from the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. We have prepared the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements on the same basis as the audited consolidated financial statements, and the unaudited financial data include, in our opinion, all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments that we consider necessary for a fair presentation of our consolidated financial position and results of operations for these periods. Our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected in the future and our operating results for the three months ended March 31, 2017 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire year ending December 31, 2017.

 
10

Table of Contents
When you read this summary consolidated financial data, it is important that you read it together with the historical consolidated financial statements and related notes to those statements, as well as “Selected Consolidated Financial Data” and “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations,” included elsewhere in this prospectus.

 	 	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	
 	 	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except share and per share data)	 	
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	 	$	37,076	 	 	$	53,207	 	 	$	69,972	 	 	$	15,618	 	 	$	21,444	 	
Professional services	 	 	51,920	 	 	 	57,997	 	 	 	62,951	 	 	 	20,346	 	 	 	16,885	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	 	 	88,996	 	 	 	111,204	 	 	 	132,923	 	 	 	35,964	 	 	 	38,329	 	
Cost of revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	 	 	4,273	 	 	 	6,079	 	 	 	7,437	 	 	 	1,782	 	 	 	2,062	 	
Professional services	 	 	32,524	 	 	 	42,402	 	 	 	42,686	 	 	 	12,978	 	 	 	10,628	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	 	 	36,797	 	 	 	48,481	 	 	 	50,123	 	 	 	14,760	 	 	 	12,690	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	 	 	52,199	 	 	 	62,723	 	 	 	82,800	 	 	 	21,204	 	 	 	25,639	 	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	 	 	29,088	 	 	 	38,300	 	 	 	54,137	 	 	 	11,166	 	 	 	17,003	 	
Research and development	 	 	13,488	 	 	 	16,750	 	 	 	22,994	 	 	 	4,927	 	 	 	7,300	 	
General and administrative	 	 	23,373	 	 	 	12,515	 	 	 	17,039	 	 	 	3,930	 	 	 	4,849	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total operating expenses	 	 	65,949	 	 	 	67,565	 	 	 	94,170	 	 	 	20,023	 	 	 	29,152	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating (loss) income	 	 	(13,750	) 	 	 	(4,842	) 	 	 	(11,370	) 	 	 	1,181	 	 	 	(3,513	) 	
Other expense (income):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other expense (income), net	 	 	2,086	 	 	 	1,579	 	 	 	1,792	 	 	 	(537	) 	 	 	(499	) 	
Interest expense (income)	 	 	19	 	 	 	188	 	 	 	982	 	 	 	242	 	 	 	256	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total other expense (income)	 	 	2,105	 	 	 	1,767	 	 	 	2,774	 	 	 	(295	) 	 	 	(243	) 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income before income taxes	 	 	(15,855	) 	 	 	(6,609	) 	 	 	(14,144	) 	 	 	1,476	 	 	 	(3,270	) 	
Income tax expense (benefit)	 	 	1,204	 	 	 	378	 	 	 	(1,683	) 	 	 	721	 	 	 	125	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income	 	 	(17,059	) 	 	 	(6,987	) 	 	 	(12,461	) 	 	 	755	 	 	 	(3,395	) 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	 	 	856	 	 	 	861	 	 	 	857	 	 	 	214	 	 	 	214	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income attributable to common stockholders	 	$	(17,915	) 	 	$	(7,848	) 	 	$	(13,318	) 	 	$	541	 	 	$	(3,609	) 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income per share attributable to common stockholders, basic and diluted (1)	 	$	(0.50	) 	 	$	(0.23	) 	 	$	(0.39	) 	 	$	0.01	 	 	$	(0.10	) 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding, basic	 	 	35,717,803	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding, diluted	 	 	35,717,803	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,349,078	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Pro forma net loss per share attributable to common stockholders, basic and diluted (2)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Pro forma weighted-average common shares outstanding, basic and diluted (2)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	

 
11

Table of Contents
 
(1)	 	See note 9 to our consolidated financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus for further details on the calculation of basic and diluted net (loss) income per share attributable to common stockholders.	
(2)	 	Pro forma basic and diluted net loss per share represents net loss divided by the pro forma weighted-average shares of common stock outstanding. Pro forma weighted-average shares outstanding reflects (a) the conversion of all outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of Class B common stock as of the first day of the relevant period or at the time of issuance, if later, (b) the reclassification of our preferred stock warrant liability to stockholders’ deficit as of the first day of the relevant period, (c) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to pay the cumulative dividend of $7.4 million payable upon conversion of the Series A convertible preferred stock, which amount will be paid immediately prior to the closing of this offering, based on an assumed offering price of $         per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and (d) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to repay all outstanding principal and interest and the termination fee related to our long-term debt, based on an assumed offering price of $         per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of this prospectus. The amounts recorded during the year ended December 31, 2016 and the quarter ended March 31, 2017 to reflect the accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock and to adjust the preferred stock warrant liability to fair value, as well as interest expense recorded during the year ended December 31, 2016 and the quarter ended March 31, 2017 related to our long-term debt, net of tax, have been added back to net loss attributable to common stockholders to arrive at pro forma net loss attributable to common stockholders.	

 	  	As of March 31, 2017,	 	
 	  	Actual	 	 	Pro
forma (1)	 	 	Pro forma  as
adjusted (2)(3)	 	
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	  	$	34,759	 	 	$	34,759	 	 	$	 	 	
Working capital(4)	  	 	12,863	 	 	 	5,441	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	  	 	96,520	 	 	 	96,520	 	 	 	 	 	
Long-term debt, including current portion	  	 	20,000	 	 	 	20,000	 	 	 	 	 	
Deferred revenue, net of current portion	  	 	18,375	 	 	 	18,375	 	 	 	 	 	
Preferred stock warrant liability	  	 	850	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities	  	 	108,356	 	 	 	114,928	 	 	 	 	 	
Convertible preferred stock	  	 	55,629	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated deficit	  	 	(68,434	) 	 	 	(74,175	) 	 	 	 	 	
Total stockholders’ (deficit) equity	  	 	(67,465	) 	 	 	(18,408	) 	 	 	 	 	
 
(1)	 	Pro forma consolidated balance sheet data reflects (a) the reclassification of all of our outstanding shares of existing common stock and the conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into Class B common stock immediately prior to the closing of this offering as if such reclassification and conversion had occurred on March 31, 2017, (b) the reclassification to stockholders’ (deficit) equity of our preferred stock warrant liability in connection with the conversion of our outstanding preferred stock warrant into a Class B common stock warrant, (c) the accrual of the cumulative dividend of $7.4 million payable concurrent with the conversion of our Series A preferred stock into Class B common stock to the holders of our Series A preferred stock, which has been calculated as if the conversion of Series A preferred stock into Class B common stock occurred as of March 31, 2017 and (d) an increase to additional paid-in capital and accumulated deficit of $5.7 million related to cumulative stock-based compensation expense to be incurred in connection with this offering for our stock options with a liquidity event condition. Each of these actions will occur immediately prior to the completion of this offering. As the cumulative dividend represents a distribution to existing stockholders to be made from the proceeds of this offering, the pro forma consolidated balance sheet data reflects the accrual of the estimated dividend to be paid.	
(2)	 	Pro forma as adjusted consolidated balance sheet data reflects the pro forma items described immediately above and (a) our sale of                  shares of Class A common stock in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, (b) repayment of our outstanding principal and interest, together with a termination fee, under our term loan with Silicon Valley Bank and (c) the cash payment of the cumulative dividend described in note (1) above.	
(3)	 	Pro forma as adjusted consolidated balance sheet data is illustrative only and will change based on the actual initial public offering price and other terms of this offering determined at pricing. Each $1.00 increase or decrease in the assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, would increase or decrease pro forma as adjusted cash and cash equivalents, working capital, total assets and total stockholders’ (deficit) equity by approximately $        million, assuming that the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions. We may also increase or decrease the number of shares we are offering. A 1,000,000 share increase or decrease in the number of shares offered by us would increase or decrease pro forma as adjusted cash and cash equivalents, working capital, total assets and total stockholders’ (deficit) equity by approximately $        million, assuming that the assumed initial offering price to the public remains the same, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions.	

 
12

Table of Contents
(4)	 	We define working capital as current assets less current liabilities. See our consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for further details regarding our current assets and current liabilities.	
 
Other Metrics
 
In addition to our financial results, we monitor the following metrics to help us measure and evaluate the effectiveness of our operations. For a description of how we calculate these metrics, as well as their uses, see “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Other Metrics.”

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	
Subscription Revenue	  	$	22,849	 	 	$	41,497	 	 	$	59,993	 	 	$	13,749	 	 	$	18,737	 	
Subscription Revenue Retention Rate	  	 	107	% 	 	 	128	% 	 	 	112	% 	 	 	133	% 	 	 	117	% 	

 
13

Table of Contents
RISK FACTORS
 
Investing in our Class A common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should consider carefully the risks and uncertainties described below, together with all of the other information in this prospectus, including our consolidated financial statements and related notes, before deciding whether to purchase shares of our Class A common stock. If any of the following risks are realized, our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects could be materially and adversely affected. In that event, the price of our Class A common stock could decline, and you could lose part or all of your investment.
 
Risks Related to Our Business and Industry
 
Our recent growth may not be indicative of our future growth and, if we continue to grow, we may not be able to manage our growth effectively.
 
We have recently experienced a period of rapid growth in our headcount and operations. In particular, we grew from 173 employees as of December 31, 2011 to 753 employees as of March 31, 2017, and we have also significantly increased the size of our customer base over the last several years. We anticipate that we will continue to significantly expand our operations and headcount in the near term. Our growth has placed, and future growth will place, a significant strain on our management, administrative, operational and financial infrastructure. Our success will depend in part on our ability to manage this growth effectively. To manage the expected growth of our operations and personnel, we will need to continue to improve our operational, financial and management controls and our reporting systems and procedures. Failure to effectively manage our growth could result in difficulty or delays in deploying our platform to customers, declines in quality or customer satisfaction, increases in costs, difficulties in introducing new features or other operational difficulties. Any of these difficulties could adversely impact our business performance and results of operations.
 
Our rapid growth also makes it difficult to evaluate our future prospects. Our ability to forecast our future operating results is subject to a number of uncertainties, including our ability to plan for and model future growth. If our assumptions regarding these uncertainties, which we use to plan our business, are incorrect or change in reaction to changes in our markets, or if we do not address these risks successfully, our operating and financial results could differ materially from our expectations, our business could suffer and the trading price of our stock may decline.
 
If we are unable to sustain our revenue growth rate, we may not achieve or maintain profitability in the future.
 
We have experienced revenue growth with revenue of $89.0 million, $111.2 million and $132.9 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. Although we have experienced rapid revenue growth historically, we may not continue to grow as rapidly in the future and our revenue growth rates may decline. Any success that we may experience in the future will depend in large part on our ability to, among other things:
 
 	•	 	maintain and expand our customer base;	
 
 	•	 	increase revenue from existing customers through increased or broader use of our platform within their organizations;	
 
 	•	 	further penetrate the existing industry verticals that we serve and expand into other industry verticals;	
 
 	•	 	improve the performance and capabilities of our platform through research and development;	
 
 	•	 	continue to successfully expand our business domestically and internationally; and	
 
 	•	 	successfully compete with other companies.	
 
If we are unable to maintain consistent revenue or revenue growth, our stock price could be volatile, and it may be difficult to achieve and maintain profitability. You should not rely on our revenue for any prior quarterly or annual periods as any indication of our future revenue or revenue growth.
 
14

Table of Contents
We may not be able to scale our business quickly enough to meet our customers’ growing needs, and if we are not able to grow efficiently, our operating results could be harmed.
 
As usage of our platform grows and as customers use our platform for more advanced and more frequent projects, we may need to devote additional resources to improving our software architecture, integrating with third-party systems, and maintaining infrastructure performance. In addition, we will need to appropriately scale our internal business as well as grow our partner services systems, including our professional services organization and operations, to serve our growing customer base, particularly as our customer base expands over time. Any failure of or delay in these efforts could cause impaired system performance and reduced customer satisfaction. These issues could reduce the attractiveness of our platform to customers, resulting in decreased sales to new customers, lower renewal rates by existing customers, the issuance of service credits, or requested refunds, which could hurt our revenue growth and our reputation. Even if we are able to upgrade our systems and expand our staff, any such expansion will be expensive and complex, requiring management time and attention. We could also face inefficiencies or operational failures as a result of our efforts to scale our infrastructure. Moreover, there are inherent risks associated with upgrading, improving and expanding our information technology systems. We cannot be sure that the expansion and improvements to our infrastructure and systems will be fully or effectively implemented on a timely basis, if at all. These efforts may reduce revenue and our margins and adversely impact our financial results.
 
We are dependent on a single solution, and the lack of continued market acceptance of our platform could cause our operating results to suffer.
 
Sales of our Appian software platform account for substantially all of our subscription revenue and are the source of substantially all of our professional services revenue. We expect that we will be substantially dependent on our platform to generate revenue for the foreseeable future. As a result, our operating results could suffer due to:
 
 	•	 	any decline in demand for our platform;	
 
 	•	 	the failure of our platform to achieve continued market acceptance;	
 
 	•	 	the market for low-code solutions not continuing to grow, or growing more slowly than we expect;	
 
 	•	 	the introduction of products and technologies that serve as a replacement or substitute for, or represent an improvement over, our platform;	
 
 	•	 	technological innovations or new standards that our platform does not address;	
 
 	•	 	sensitivity to current or future prices offered by us or competing solutions; and	
 
 	•	 	our inability to release enhanced versions of our platform on a timely basis.	
 
If the market for our platform grows more slowly than anticipated or if demand for our platform does not grow as quickly as anticipated, whether as a result of competition, pricing sensitivities, product obsolescence, technological change, unfavorable economic conditions, uncertain geopolitical environment, budgetary constraints of our customers or other factors, we may not be able to grow our revenue.
 
If we are unable to further penetrate our existing industry verticals or expand our customer base, our revenue may not grow and our operating results may be harmed.
 
Currently, a significant majority of our revenue is derived from companies in the financial services, pharmaceuticals, insurance and healthcare industries, and from the U.S. federal government. We are investing substantial resources to expand and train our sales force to enable it to better understand these industry verticals and drive sales to customers in these industry verticals, but there can be no assurance that these investments will be successful. Further, an important part of our strategy is to expand our customer base in a wide variety of industries. We have less experience in some industries and our expansion may require us to grow our expertise in certain areas and add sales and support personnel possessing familiarity with the relevant industries. There may
 
15

Table of Contents
be competitors in these verticals that may be entrenched and difficult to dislodge. As a result of these and other factors, our efforts to expand our customer base may be expensive and may not succeed, and we therefore may be unable to grow our revenue. If we fail to further penetrate our existing industry verticals or expand our customer base, we may be unable to grow our revenue and our operating results may be harmed.
 
Market adoption of low-code solutions to drive digital transformation is new and unproven and may not grow as we expect, which may harm our business and prospects.
 
We believe our future success will depend in large part on growth in the demand for low-code solutions to drive software-enabled digital transformation. We have customers in a wide variety of industries, including financial services, healthcare, government, telecommunications, media, energy, manufacturing and transportation. It is difficult to predict customer demand for our platform, renewal rates, the rate at which existing customers expand their subscriptions, the size and growth rate of the market for our platform, the entry of competitive products or the success of existing competitive products. The utilization of low-code software to drive digital transformation is still relatively new. Any expansion in our addressable market depends on a number of factors, including businesses continuing to desire to differentiate themselves through software-enabled digital transformation, increasing their reliance on low-code solutions, changes in the competitive landscape, technological changes, budgetary constraints of our customers and changes in economic conditions. If our platform does not achieve widespread adoption or there is a reduction in demand for low-code solutions caused by a lack of customer acceptance, technological challenges, competing technologies and products, decreases in corporate or IT infrastructure spending, weakening economic conditions, or other factors, it could result in reduced customer purchases, reduced renewal rates and decreased revenue, any of which will adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition.
 
Our sales cycle is long and unpredictable, particularly with respect to large customers, and our sales efforts require considerable time and expense, all of which may cause our operating results to fluctuate.
 
Our operating results may fluctuate, in part, because of the resource-intensive nature of our sales efforts, the length and variability of the sales cycle of our platform and the difficulty that we face in adjusting our short-term operating expenses. Our operating results depend in part on sales to large customers and promotion of increasing usage within those large customers. The length of our sales cycle, from initial evaluation to delivery of, and payment for, the software, varies substantially from customer to customer. Our sales cycle can extend to more than a year for certain large customers. It is difficult to predict if or when we will make a sale to a potential customer. Prospective customers, especially larger organizations, often undertake a prolonged evaluation process, which typically involves not only our platform, but also those of our competitors and can last from four to nine months or longer. We may spend substantial time, effort and money on our sales and marketing efforts without any assurance that our efforts will produce any sales. In addition, events affecting our customers’ businesses may occur during the sales cycle that could affect the size or timing of a purchase, contributing to more unpredictability in our business and operating results. As a result of these factors, we may face greater costs, longer sales cycles and less predictability in the future. In the past, certain individual sales have occurred in periods later than we expected or have not occurred at all. The loss or delay of one or more large transactions in a quarter could impact our operating results for that quarter and any future quarters in which such revenue would otherwise have been recognized. As a result of these factors, it is difficult for us to forecast our revenue accurately in any quarter, and our quarterly results may fluctuate substantially. Further, because a substantial portion of our expenses are relatively fixed in the short-term, our operating results will suffer if revenue falls below our expectations in a particular quarter.
 
We currently face significant competition.
 
The markets for low-code development platforms, business process management, case management software and custom software are highly competitive, rapidly evolving and have relatively low barriers to entry. The principal competitive factors in our market include: platform features, reliability, performance and effectiveness; ease of use and speed; platform extensibility and ability to integrate with other technology
 
16

Table of Contents
infrastructures; deployment flexibility; robustness of professional services and customer support; price and total cost of ownership; strength of platform security and adherence to industry standards and certifications; strength of sales and marketing efforts; and brand awareness and reputation. If we fail to compete effectively with respect to any of these competitive factors, we may fail to attract new customers or lose or fail to renew existing customers, which would cause our operating results to suffer.
 
We primarily compete with low-code development platforms sold by companies such as salesforce.com, inc. and ServiceNow, Inc. We also compete with companies that provide business process management and case management software, including IBM, OpenText Corporation, Oracle Corporation, Pegasystems Inc. and SAP SE. Further, because our platform is used by our customers to create custom applications, there are software companies that offer commercial, off-the-shelf applications as well as custom software solutions that compete with us. For example, our platform is used by the Defense Information Systems Agency of the U.S. federal government, or DISA, to manage procurement processes and contract writing. Competing vendors offer software that specifically performs contract writing functionality, and we have on occasion lost competitive bids to those point solution vendors for contracts with DISA. In addition, large software and internet companies may seek to enter our primary markets.
 
Some of our actual and potential competitors have advantages over us, such as longer operating histories, more established relationships with current or potential customers and commercial partners, significantly greater financial, technical, marketing or other resources, stronger brand recognition, larger intellectual property portfolios and broader global distribution and presence. Such competitors may make their solutions available at a low cost or no cost basis in order to enhance their overall relationships with current or potential customers. Our competitors may also be able to respond more quickly and effectively than we can to new or changing opportunities, technologies, standards or customer requirements. With the introduction of new technologies and new market entrants, we expect competition to intensify in the future. In addition, some of our larger competitors have substantially broader offerings and can bundle competing products with other software offerings. As a result, customers may choose a bundled offering from our competitors, even if individual products have more limited functionality than our platform. These larger competitors are also often in a better position to withstand any significant reduction in capital spending, and will therefore not be as susceptible to economic downturns.
 
Furthermore, our actual and potential competitors may establish cooperative relationships among themselves or with third parties that may further enhance their resources and offerings in the markets we address. In addition, current or potential competitors may be acquired by third parties with greater available resources. As a result of such relationships and acquisitions, our actual or potential competitors might be able to adapt more quickly to new technologies and customer needs, devote greater resources to the promotion or sale of their products, initiate or withstand substantial price competition, take advantage of other opportunities more readily or develop and expand their offerings more quickly than we do. For all of these reasons, we may not be able to compete successfully against our current or future competitors.
 
If our security measures are breached or unauthorized access to our platform or customer data is otherwise obtained, our platform may be perceived as not being secure, customers may reduce the use of or stop using our platform and we may incur significant liabilities.
 
Our platform, which can be deployed in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach, allows for the storage and transmission of our customers’ proprietary or confidential information, which may include trade secrets, personally identifiable information, personal health information and payment card information. Any actual or perceived unauthorized access to, or security breaches affecting, our platform or the information stored on or transmitted by our platform could result in the loss of information, litigation, regulatory investigations, penalties, indemnity obligations and other costs, expenses and liability, which could exceed our existing insurance coverage and could result in a substantial financial loss. While we have security measures in place designed to protect customer information and prevent data loss and other security breaches, there can be no assurance that these measures will be effective in protecting against unauthorized access to our platform or our
 
17

Table of Contents
customers’ information. Similarly, if cyber incidents, such as phishing attacks, viruses, denial of service attacks, malware installation, server malfunction, software or hardware failures, loss of data or other computer assets, adware, or other similar issues, impair the integrity or availability of our systems by affecting our data, or reducing access to or shutting down one or more of our computing systems or our IT network, we may be subject to negative treatment by our customers, our business partners, the press, and the public at large. Further, because the techniques used to obtain unauthorized access or sabotage systems change frequently and generally are not identified until they are launched against a target, we may be unable to anticipate these techniques or to implement adequate preventative measures. Additionally, we may be subject to attacks on our networks or systems or attempts to gain unauthorized access to our proprietary or confidential information or other data we or our vendors maintain, such as data about our employees. Such attacks and other breaches of security may occur as a result of malicious attacks, human error, social engineering, or other causes. Any actual or perceived breach of our security measures or failure to adequately protect our customers’ or our confidential or proprietary information could negatively affect our ability to attract new customers, cause existing customers to elect to not renew their subscriptions to our software or result in reputational damage, any of which could adversely affect our operating results.
 
Further, security compromises experienced by our customers with respect to data hosted on our platform, even if caused by the customer’s own misuse or negligence, may lead to public disclosures, which could harm our reputation, erode customer confidence in the effectiveness of our security measures, negatively impact our ability to attract new customers, or cause existing customers to elect not to renew their subscriptions with us. We may be subjected to indemnity demands, regulatory proceedings, audits, penalties or litigation based on our customers’ misuse of our platform with respect to such sensitive information, and defending against such litigation and otherwise addressing such matters may be expensive, cause distraction, and may result in us incurring liability, all of which may affect our operating results.
 
While we maintain general liability insurance coverage and coverage for errors or omissions, we cannot assure you that such coverage will be adequate or otherwise protect us from liabilities or damages with respect to claims alleging compromises of personal data or that such coverage will continue to be available on acceptable terms or at all.
 
We previously identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting, and if we are unable to achieve and maintain effective internal control over financial reporting, this could have a material adverse effect on our business.
 
We produce our consolidated financial statements in accordance with the requirements of U.S. GAAP. Effective internal controls are necessary for us to provide reliable financial reports to help mitigate the risk of fraud and to operate as a publicly traded company. Prior to this offering, we were a private company with limited accounting personnel and other resources with which to address our internal controls and procedures. Our independent registered public accounting firm identified a material weakness and a significant deficiency in our internal controls over financial reporting in connection with the audit of our financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2015. A “material weakness” is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. A “significant deficiency” is a deficiency or a combination of deficiencies in internal control over financial reporting that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those responsible for oversight of our financial reporting.
 
The material weakness that our independent registered public accounting firm identified related to our revenue recognition related to certain multiple element arrangements in which the controls over the review of transactions that included fixed fee professional services sold with term or perpetual license agreements failed to ensure the resulting revenue recognition was consistent with applicable guidance. This material weakness resulted in the restatement of our 2013 and 2014 financial statements, with approximately $2.4 million in revenue
 
18

Table of Contents
previously recognized in 2013 being deferred until 2014 and beyond and $1.9 million in revenue previously recognized in 2014 being deferred until 2015 and beyond. In addition, the significant deficiency involved lack of oversight to system administrative rights granted to non-IT personnel to our financial reporting systems. We have taken steps to remediate the material weakness and significant deficiency, including hiring additional accounting staff members that are proficient in revenue recognition accounting, including a manager of revenue recognition and an assistant controller, consulting with outside professional accountants on revenue recognition issues, adding internal controls related to revenue recognition and limiting administrative access rights to our financial reporting systems. We believe that as of December 31, 2016, this previous material weakness and significant deficiency were fully remediated. In connection with the audit of our 2016 financial statements, no material weaknesses were identified in our internal control over financial reporting, although one significant deficiency was identified relating to personnel access rights to key accounting spreadsheets.
 
As a public company, we will be required to further design, document and test our internal controls over financial reporting to comply with Sarbanes-Oxley Act Section 404. We cannot be certain that additional material weaknesses and control deficiencies will not be discovered in the future. If material weaknesses or control deficiencies occur in the future, we may be unable to report our financial results accurately on a timely basis or help prevent fraud, which could cause our reported financial results to be materially misstated and result in the loss of investor confidence or delisting and cause the market price of our Class A common stock to decline. If we have material weaknesses in the future, it could affect the financial results that we report or create a perception that those financial results do not fairly state our financial position or results of operations. Either of those events could have an adverse effect on the value of our Class A common stock.
 
Further, even if we conclude that our internal control over financial reporting provides reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with U.S. GAAP, because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect fraud or misstatements. Failure to implement required new or improved controls, or difficulties encountered in their implementation, could harm our results of operations or cause us to fail to meet our future reporting obligations.
 
We derive a material portion of our revenue from a limited number of customers, and the loss of one or more of these customers could adversely impact our business, results of operations and financial condition.
 
Our customer base is concentrated. For example, during the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, revenue from U.S. federal government agencies represented 34%, 33% and 26% of our total revenue, respectively, and the top three U.S. federal government customers generated 23%, 21% and 18% of our total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. Further, nearly 10% of our subscription customers spent more than $1 million on our software in 2016. If we were to lose one or more of our significant customers, our revenue may significantly decline. In addition, revenue from significant customers may vary from period to period depending on the timing of renewing existing agreements or entering into new agreements. For example, our license agreement with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, or CMS, renews on an annual basis. That license agreement relates to the implementation of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, or ACA, and, if the ACA is repealed, the CMS may not renew its subscription, which would negatively impact our future revenue or materially reduce its payments to us. Should our contract with CMS not be renewed in 2017, such non-renewal will reduce our subscription software and support revenues by approximately $2.0 million in the second half of 2017 compared to the subscription software and support revenues we would have if CMS did renew. That amount would equal approximately 5% of our subscription software and support revenues in the second half of 2016. The loss of one or more of our significant customers could adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.
 
In addition, due to our dependence on a limited number of customers, we face concentration of credit risk. As of December 31, 2016, one customer accounted for 17.2% of our accounts receivable. In the case of insolvency by one of our significant customers, accounts receivable with respect to that customer might not be collectible, might not be fully collectible, or might be collectible over longer than normal terms, each of which could adversely affect our financial condition.
 
19

Table of Contents
A portion of our revenue is generated from subscriptions sold to governmental entities and heavily regulated organizations, which are subject to a number of challenges and risks.
 
A significant portion of our revenue is generated from subscriptions sold to governmental entities, both in the United States and internationally. Additionally, many of our current and prospective customers, such as those in the financial services, pharmaceuticals, insurance and healthcare industries, are highly regulated and may be required to comply with more stringent regulations in connection with subscribing to and implementing our platform. Selling subscriptions to these entities can be highly competitive, expensive and time-consuming, often requiring significant upfront time and expense without any assurance that we will successfully complete a sale. Governmental demand and payment for our platform may also be impacted by public sector budgetary cycles and funding authorizations, with funding reductions or delays adversely affecting public sector demand for our platform.
 
Further, governmental and highly regulated entities often require contract terms that differ from our standard arrangements, including terms that can lead to those customers obtaining broader rights in our products than would be standard. Governmental and highly regulated entities, including the General Services Administration, whose schedule accounts for many of our U.S. federal government contracts, impose compliance requirements that are complicated, require preferential pricing or “most favored nation” terms and conditions or are otherwise time-consuming and expensive to satisfy. In the United States, applicable federal contracting regulations change frequently, and the President may issue executive orders requiring federal contractors to adhere to new compliance requirements after a contract is signed. If we undertake to meet special standards or requirements and do not meet them, we could be subject to significant liability from our customers or regulators. Even if we do meet these special standards or requirements, the additional costs associated with providing our platform to government and highly regulated customers could harm our operating results. Moreover, changes in the underlying statutory and regulatory conditions that affect these types of customers could harm our ability to efficiently provide them access to our platform and to grow or maintain our customer base. In addition, engaging in sales activities to foreign governments introduces additional compliance risks specific to the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, the U.K. Bribery Act and other similar statutory requirements prohibiting bribery and corruption in the jurisdictions in which we operate.
 
We have experienced losses in the past, and we may not achieve or sustain profitability in the future.
 
We generated net losses of $17.1 million, $7.0 million and $12.5 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively, and a net loss of $3.4 million in the three months ended March 31, 2017. As of March 31, 2017, we had an accumulated deficit of $68.4 million. We will need to generate and sustain increased revenue levels in future periods in order to achieve or sustain profitability in the future. We also expect our costs to increase in future periods, which could negatively affect our future operating results if our revenue does not increase commensurately. For example, we intend to continue to expend significant funds to expand our sales and marketing operations, develop and enhance our platform, meet the increased compliance requirements associated with our transition to and operation as a public company, and expand into new markets. Our efforts to grow our business may be more costly than we expect, and we may not be able to increase our revenue enough to offset our higher operating expenses. We may incur significant losses in the future for a number of reasons, including the other risks described in this prospectus, and unforeseen expenses, difficulties, complications and delays and other unknown events. If we are unable to achieve and sustain profitability, our stock price may significantly decrease.
 
Our future quarterly results of operations may fluctuate significantly due to a wide range of factors, which makes our future results difficult to predict.
 
Our revenue and results of operations have historically varied from period to period, and we expect that they will continue to do so as a result of a number of factors, many of which are outside of our control, including:
 
 	•	 	the level of demand for our platform and our professional services;	
 
 	•	 	the rate of renewal of subscriptions with, and extent of sales of additional subscriptions to, existing customers;	
 
 	•	 	large customers failing to renew their subscriptions;	
 
 	•	 	the size, timing and terms of our subscription agreements with existing and new customers;	
 
20

Table of Contents
 	•	 	the timing and growth of our business, in particular through our hiring of new employees and international expansion;	
 
 	•	 	the timing of our adoption of new or revised accounting pronouncements applicable to public companies and the impact on our results of operations;	
 
 	•	 	the introduction of new products and product enhancements by existing competitors or new entrants into our market, and changes in pricing for solutions offered by us or our competitors;	
 
 	•	 	network outages, security breaches, technical difficulties or interruptions with our platform;	
 
 	•	 	changes in the growth rate of the markets in which we compete;	
 
 	•	 	the mix of subscriptions to our platform and professional services sold during a period;	
 
 	•	 	customers delaying purchasing decisions in anticipation of new developments or enhancements by us or our competitors or otherwise;	
 
 	•	 	changes in customers’ budgets;	
 
 	•	 	seasonal variations related to sales and marketing and other activities, such as expenses related to our customers;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to increase, retain and incentivize the strategic partners that market and sell our platform;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to control costs, including our operating expenses;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to hire, train and maintain our direct sales force;	
 
 	•	 	unforeseen litigation and intellectual property infringement;	
 
 	•	 	fluctuations in our effective tax rate; and	
 
 	•	 	general economic and political conditions, both domestically and internationally, as well as economic conditions specifically affecting industries in which our customers operate.	
 
Any one of these or other factors discussed elsewhere in this prospectus may result in fluctuations in our revenue and operating results, meaning that quarter-to-quarter comparisons of our revenue, results of operations and cash flows may not necessarily be indicative of our future performance and may cause us to miss our guidance and analyst expectations and may cause our stock price to decline.
 
In addition, we have historically experienced seasonality in terms of when we enter into agreements with customers. We typically enter into a significantly higher percentage of agreements with new customers, as well as renewal agreements with existing customers, in the fourth quarter and, to a lesser extent, the second quarter. The increase in customer agreements for the fourth quarter is attributable to large enterprise account buying patterns typical in the software industry. Furthermore, we usually enter into a significant portion of agreements with customers during the last month, and often the last two weeks, of each quarter. This seasonality is reflected to a much lesser extent, and sometimes is not immediately apparent, in revenue, due to the fact that we recognize subscription revenue over the term of the subscription agreement, which is generally one to five years. We expect that seasonality will continue to affect our operating results in the future and may reduce our ability to predict cash flow and optimize the timing of our operating expenses.
 
We may not be able to continue to shift our revenue towards subscriptions and away from professional services.
 
Currently, our revenue is nearly evenly divided between subscriptions and professional services revenue. Since 2014, the proportion of our revenue attributable to subscriptions has increased as a proportion of our total revenue. That shift in revenue towards subscriptions has resulted in an increase of our overall gross profit,
 
21

Table of Contents
because our marginal costs in delivering our subscriptions are lower than the marginal costs of delivering professional services. Our strategic focus has been to grow subscriptions revenue faster than professional services revenue to perpetuate this trend.
 
There can be no guarantee that our revenue will continue to shift towards subscriptions, and away from professional services. Our customers may demand more professional services from us, or demand for our subscriptions may grow slower than demand for our professional services. Should we fail to continue to shift our revenue towards subscriptions our earnings may suffer and our stock price may decline.
 
If we do not continue to innovate and provide a platform that is useful to our customers, we may not remain competitive, and our revenue and operating results could suffer.
 
Our success depends on continued innovation to provide features that make our platform useful for our customers. We must continue to invest significant resources in research and development in order to continually improve the simplicity and power of our platform. We may introduce significant changes to our platform or develop and introduce new and unproven products, including using technologies with which we have little or no prior development or operating experience. If we are unable to continue offering innovative solutions or if new or enhanced solutions fail to engage our customers, we may be unable to attract additional customers or retain our current customers, which may adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition.
 
We may need to reduce or change our pricing model to remain competitive.
 
We generally sell our software on a per-user basis. We expect that we may need to change our pricing from time to time. As competitors introduce new products that compete with ours or reduce their prices, we may be unable to attract new customers or retain existing customers based on our historical pricing. We also must determine the appropriate price to enable us to compete effectively internationally. Moreover, mid- to large-size enterprises may demand substantial price discounts as part of the negotiation of sales contracts. As a result, we may be required or choose to reduce our prices or change our pricing model, which could adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition.
 
Defects or disruptions in the rollout of our platform updates or enhancements could diminish demand for our platform, adversely affect our reputation and subject us to substantial liability.
 
Like many software companies, we provide frequent incremental releases of software updates and functional enhancements to our platform. Despite extensive pre-release testing, such new versions occasionally contain undetected errors when first introduced or released. We have, from time to time, found errors in our software, and new errors in our existing software may be detected in the future. Since our customers use our software for important aspects of their business, any errors, defects, disruptions in our platform or other performance problems with our solution could hurt our reputation and may damage our customers’ businesses. If that occurs, our customers may delay or withhold payment to us, elect not to renew, make service credit claims, warranty claims or other claims against us, and we could lose future sales. The occurrence of any of these events could result in an increase in our bad debt expense, an increase in collection cycles for accounts receivable, decreased future revenue and earnings, require us to increase our warranty provisions or incur the risk or expense of litigation.
 
If the estimates and assumptions we have used to calculate the size of our target market are inaccurate, our future growth rate may be limited.
 
We have estimated the size and potential growth of our target market based on data published by third parties and on internally generated data and assumptions. We have not independently verified any third-party information and cannot assure you of its accuracy or completeness. While we believe our market size and growth information is generally reliable, such information is inherently imprecise. In addition, our projections,
 
22

Table of Contents
assumptions and estimates of future opportunities within our target market are necessarily subject to a high degree of uncertainty and risk due to a variety of factors, including those described in this prospectus. If third-party or internally generated data prove to be inaccurate or we make errors in our assumptions based on that data, our future growth rate may be limited. In addition, these inaccuracies or errors may cause us to misallocate capital and other business resources, which could harm our business.
 
Even if our target market meets our size estimates and experiences the forecasted growth, we may not grow our business at similar rates, or at all. Our growth is subject to many factors, including our success in implementing our business strategy, which is subject to many risks and uncertainties. Accordingly, the forecasts of market growth included in this prospectus should not be taken as indicative of our future growth.
 
If governments or their agencies reduce their demand for our platform, our business may suffer. Moreover, if we fail to comply with government contracting regulations, we could suffer a loss of revenue or incur price adjustments or other penalties.
 
Changes in governmental budget priorities could adversely affect our business. U.S. and foreign government agencies have purchased our platform directly from us and products from our customers. When the government changes budget priorities, such as in times of war or financial crisis or as a result of election cycles and our subscription sales to government entities and government-funded customers are at risk. Demand and payment for our subscriptions and our customers’ products may be affected by public sector budgetary cycles or funding authorizations. Funding reductions or delays could negatively impact demand for our platform. If government funding is discontinued or significantly reduced, our business could be materially adversely affected. For example, one of our largest customers is a government agency responsible for implementing a portion of the ACA. If funding for ACA implementation is curtailed or terminated, the agency may not renew its annual subscription with us, which could adversely affect our operating results.
 
Some of our revenue is derived from contracts with agencies of the U.S. government and subcontracts with its prime contractors. As a result, we are subject to federal contracting regulations, including the Federal Acquisition Regulation, or the FAR, system. The FAR system governs, among other things, U.S. government contract pricing, including determination of the costs incurred by us in the performance of our U.S. government contracts. Under the FAR system, certain contract pricing is based on estimated direct and indirect costs, which are subject to change. Additionally, under the FAR system, the U.S. government is entitled, for years after final payment on certain negotiated contracts, to examine all of our cost records with respect to such contracts and to seek a downward adjustment to the price of the contract if it determines that we failed to furnish complete, accurate and current cost or pricing data in connection with the negotiation of the price of the contract.
 
In connection with our U.S. government contracts, we are also subject to government audits and review and approval of our policies, procedures and internal controls for compliance with contract terms, procurement regulations and applicable laws. In certain circumstances, if we do not comply with the terms of a contract or with regulations or statutes, we could be subject to contract termination or downward contract price adjustments or refund obligations, could be assessed civil or criminal penalties or could be debarred or suspended from obtaining future contracts for a specified period of time. Any such termination, adjustment, sanction, debarment or suspension could have an adverse effect on our business.
 
Our business could be adversely affected if our customers are not satisfied with the deployment services provided by us or our partners.
 
The success of our business depends on our customers’ satisfaction with our platform, the support that we provide for our platform and the professional services that we provide to help our customers deploy our platform. Professional services may be performed by our own staff, by a third party or by a combination of the two. Our strategy is to work with third parties to increase the breadth, capability and depth of capacity for delivery of these services to our customers, and third parties provide a significant portion of our deployment services. If a
 
23

Table of Contents
customer is not satisfied with the quality of work performed by us or a third party or with the type of applications delivered, we could incur additional costs to address the deficiency, which would diminish the profitability of the customer relationship. Further, a customer’s dissatisfaction with our services could impair our ability to expand the number of licenses to our software purchased by that customer or adversely affect the customer’s renewal of existing licenses. In addition, negative publicity related to our customer relationships, regardless of accuracy, may further damage our business by affecting our ability to compete for new business with actual and prospective customers.
 
If customers do not expand their use of our platform beyond initial use cases and applications, our ability to grow our business and our operating results may be adversely affected.
 
Our ability to grow our business depends, in part, on our ability to persuade existing customers to expand their use of our platform to additional use cases and additional applications, and to purchase additional software licenses to our platform. Our goal is for customer satisfaction with initial applications developed on our platform to drive increased sales of licenses to our platform. However, if customers are not satisfied with their initial experience using our platform, they may choose not to renew licenses upon expiration or purchase additional software licenses, which would adversely affect our operating results.
 
We are substantially dependent upon customer renewals, the addition of new customers and the continued growth of our subscription revenue.
 
We derive, and expect to increasingly derive in the future, a substantial portion of our revenue from the sale of software subscriptions. For 2014, 2015, 2016 and the three months ended March 31, 2017, approximately 42%, 48%, 53% and 56%, respectively, of our total revenue was subscriptions, software and support revenue. The market for our platform is still evolving, and competitive dynamics may cause pricing levels to change as the market matures and as existing and new market participants introduce new types of solutions and different approaches to enable customers to address their needs. As a result, we may be forced to reduce the prices we charge for software and may be required to offer terms less favorable to us for new and renewing agreements.
 
In order for us to improve our operating results, it is important that our customers renew their subscriptions with us when their initial term expires, as well as purchase additional subscriptions from us. In general, our customers have no renewal obligation after their initial term expires, and we cannot assure you that we will be able to renew subscriptions with any of our customers at the same or higher contract value.
 
Further, while we offer access to our platform primarily through multi-year subscription agreements, some agreements may have shorter durations. Additionally, some of our contracts limit the amount we can increase prices from period to period, or include pricing guarantees. If our customers do not renew their agreements, terminate their agreements, renew their agreements on terms less favorable to us or fail to purchase additional software subscriptions, our revenue may decline and our operating results would likely be harmed as a result.
 
We rely on the performance of highly skilled personnel, including senior management and our engineering, professional services, sales and technology professionals; if we are unable to retain or motivate key personnel or hire, retain and motivate qualified personnel, our business would be harmed.
 
We believe our success has depended, and continues to depend, on the efforts and talents of our senior management team, particularly Matthew Calkins, our founder and Chief Executive Officer, and our highly skilled team members, including our sales personnel, professional services personnel and software engineers. We do not maintain key man insurance on any of our executive officers or key employees other than Mr. Calkins. From time to time, there may be changes in our senior management team resulting from the termination or departure of our executive officers and key employees. Our senior management and key employees are employed on an at-will basis, which means that they could terminate their employment with us at any time. The loss of any of our senior management or key employees, particularly Mr. Calkins, could adversely affect our ability to build on the efforts they have undertaken and to execute our business plan, and we may not
 
24

Table of Contents
be able to find adequate replacements. We cannot ensure that we will be able to retain the services of any members of our senior management or other key employees.
 
Our ability to successfully pursue our growth strategy also depends on our ability to attract, motivate and retain our personnel. Competition for well-qualified employees in all aspects of our business, including sales personnel, professional services personnel and software engineers, is intense. Our recruiting efforts focus on elite universities and our primary recruiting competition are well-known, high-paying firms. Our continued ability to compete effectively depends on our ability to attract new employees and to retain and motivate existing employees. If we do not succeed in attracting well-qualified employees or retaining and motivating existing employees, our business would be adversely affected.
 
Failure to effectively develop and expand our sales and marketing capabilities could harm our ability to increase our customer base and achieve broader market acceptance of our solution.
 
Our ability to increase our customer base and achieve broader market acceptance of our platform will depend to a significant extent on our ability to expand our sales and marketing operations. We plan to continue expanding our sales force and third-party strategic sales partners, both domestically and internationally; however, there is no assurance that we will be successful in attracting and retaining talented sales personnel or strategic partners or that any new sales personnel or strategic partners will be able to achieve productivity in a reasonable period of time or at all. We also plan to dedicate significant resources to sales and marketing programs, including through electronic marketing campaigns and trade event sponsorship and participation. All of these efforts will require us to invest significant financial and other resources and our business will be harmed if our efforts do not generate a correspondingly significant increase in revenue.
 
If we are not able to maintain and enhance our brand, our business and operating results may be adversely affected.
 
We believe that developing and maintaining widespread awareness of our brand in a cost-effective manner is critical to achieving widespread acceptance of our platform and attracting new customers. Brand promotion activities may not generate customer awareness or increase revenue, and even if they do, any increase in revenue may not offset the expenses we incur in building our brand. If we fail to successfully promote and maintain our brand, or incur substantial expenses, we may fail to attract or retain customers necessary to realize a sufficient return on our brand-building efforts, or to achieve the widespread brand awareness that is critical for broad customer adoption of our platform.
 
Our services revenue is highly dependent on selling software to new and existing customers.
 
We derive a majority of our services revenue from professional services that relate to the development and delivery of new applications using our platform, after a customer has made an initial or additional software purchase. Accordingly, our failure to sell software may have a collateral adverse impact on our services revenue and our overall operational results.
 
Because we generally recognize revenue from subscriptions ratably over the term of a license agreement, near term changes in sales may not be reflected immediately in our operating results.
 
We offer our solution primarily through multi-year subscription agreements and generally recognize revenue ratably over the related license period. As a result, much of the revenue that we report in each quarter is derived from the recognition of previously unbilled contract value relating to agreements entered into during prior periods. In addition, because we invoice the majority of customers for not more than the next fiscal year, including customers with multi-year agreements, we do not record deferred revenue beyond amounts invoiced as a liability on our balance sheet. Accordingly, a decline in new or renewal subscription agreements in any quarter is not likely to be reflected immediately in our revenue results for that quarter. Such declines, however, would
 
25

Table of Contents
negatively affect our revenue and to a lesser extent deferred revenue balance in future periods, and the effect of significant downturns in sales and market acceptance of our platform, and potential changes in our rate of renewals, may not be fully reflected in our results of operations until future periods. Our subscription model also makes it difficult for us to rapidly increase our total revenue and deferred revenue balance through additional sales in any period, as revenue from new customers must be recognized over the applicable subscription term.
 
We rely upon Amazon Web Services to operate our cloud offering; any disruption of or interference with our use of Amazon Web Services would adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.
 
We outsource substantially all of the infrastructure relating to our cloud offering to Amazon Web Services, or AWS, which hosts our platform on our customers’ behalf. Customers of our cloud offering need to be able to access our platform at any time, without interruption or degradation of performance, and we provide them with service level commitments with respect to uptime. AWS runs its own platform that we access, and we are, therefore, vulnerable to service interruptions at AWS. We may experience interruptions, delays and outages in service and availability from time to time as a result of problems with our AWS provided infrastructure. For example, in September 2015, AWS suffered a significant outage that had a widespread impact on cloud-based software and services companies. Although our customers were not affected by that outage, a similar outage could render our cloud offering inaccessible to customers. Additionally, AWS has suffered outages at specific customer locations in the past, rendering the customer unable to access our offering for periods of time. Lack of availability of our AWS infrastructure could be due to a number of potential causes including technical failures, natural disasters, fraud or security attacks that we cannot predict or prevent. Such outages could lead to the triggering of our service level agreements and the issuance of credits to our cloud offering customers, which may impact our operating results.
 
In addition, if the security of the AWS infrastructure is compromised or believed to have been compromised, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be adversely affected. It is possible that our customers and potential customers would hold us accountable for any breach of security affecting the AWS infrastructure and we may incur significant liability from those customers and from third parties with respect to any breach affecting AWS systems. Because our agreement with AWS limits AWS’s liability for damages, we may not be able to recover a material portion of our liabilities to our customers and third parties from AWS. Customers and potential customers may refuse to do business with us because of the perceived or actual failure of our cloud offering as hosted by AWS and our operating results could be harmed.
 
Our agreement with AWS allows AWS to terminate the agreement by providing one year’s prior written notice, and may allow AWS to terminate in case of a breach of contract if such breach is uncured for 30 days, or to terminate immediately if AWS’s further provision of services to us becomes impractical for legal or regulatory reasons. Although we expect that we could receive similar services from other third parties, if any of our arrangements with AWS are terminated, we could experience interruptions on our platform and in our ability to make our platform available to customers, as well as delays and additional expenses in arranging alternative cloud infrastructure services.
 
If our platform fails to perform properly, our reputation could be adversely affected, our market share could decline and we could be subject to liability claims.
 
Our platform is inherently complex and may contain material defects or errors. Any defects in functionality or that cause interruptions in the availability of our platform could result in:
 
 	•	 	loss or delayed market acceptance and sales;	
 
 	•	 	breach of warranty claims;	
 
 	•	 	sales credits or refunds for prepaid amounts related to unused subscription services;	
 
 	•	 	loss of customers;	
 
26

Table of Contents
 	•	 	diversion of development and support resources; and/or	
 
 	•	 	injury to our reputation.	
 
The costs incurred in correcting any material defects or errors might be substantial and could adversely affect our operating results.
 
Our customer agreements often provide service level commitments on a monthly basis. If we are unable to meet the stated service level commitments or suffer extended periods of unavailability for our platform, we may be contractually obligated to provide these customers with service credits, refunds for prepaid amounts or we could face contract terminations. Our revenue could be significantly affected if we suffer unscheduled downtime that exceeds the allowed downtimes under our agreements with our customers.
 
Because of the large amount of data that we collect and manage, it is possible that hardware failures or errors in our systems could result in data loss or corruption, or cause the information that we collect to be incomplete or contain inaccuracies that our customers regard as significant. Furthermore, the availability or performance of our platform could be adversely affected by a number of factors, including customers’ inability to access the internet, the failure of our network or software systems, security breaches or variability in user traffic for our services. For example, our cloud offering customers access our platform through their internet service providers. If a customers’ service provider fails to provide sufficient capacity to support our platform or otherwise experiences service outages, such failure could interrupt our customers’ access to our platform, adversely affect their perception of our platform’s reliability and reduce our revenue. In addition to potential liability, if we experience interruptions in the availability of our cloud offering, our reputation could be adversely affected and we could lose customers.
 
If we fail to offer high-quality support, our business and reputation would suffer.
 
Our customers rely on our personnel for support of our platform. High-quality support is important for the renewal of our agreements with existing customers and to our existing customers purchasing additional software. The importance of high-quality support will increase as we expand our business and pursue new customers. If we do not help our customers quickly resolve issues and provide effective ongoing support, our ability to sell new software to existing and new customers would suffer and our reputation with existing or potential customers would be harmed.
 
Our strategy of offering and deploying our platform in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach causes us to incur increased expenses and may pose challenges to our business.
 
We offer and sell our platform in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach using the customer’s own infrastructure. Our cloud offering enables our customers to eliminate the burden of provisioning and maintaining infrastructure and to scale their usage of our software platform quickly, while our on-premises offering allows for the customer’s complete control over data security and software infrastructure. Historically, our platform was developed in the context of the on-premises offering, and we have less operating experience offering and selling subscriptions to our platform via our cloud offering. Although a substantial majority of our revenue has historically been generated from customers using our platform on an on-premises basis, our customers are increasingly adopting our cloud offering. We expect that are customers will continue to move to our cloud offering and that it will become more central to our distribution model. To support both on-premises and cloud instances of our platform, our support team must be trained on and learn multiple environments in which our software is deployed, which is more expensive than supporting only a cloud offering. Moreover, we must engineer our software for both an on-premises and cloud offering installation, which may cause us additional research and development expense that may impact our operating results. As more of our customers transition to the cloud, we may be subject to additional competitive pressures, which may harm our business. We are directing a significant portion of our financial and operating resources to implement a robust and secure cloud
 
27

Table of Contents
offering for our platform, but even if we continue to make these investments, we may be unsuccessful in growing or implementing our cloud offering in a way that competes successfully against our current and future competitors and our business, results of operations and financial condition could be harmed.
 
As a result of our customers’ increased usage of our cloud offering, we will need to continually improve our computer network and infrastructure to avoid service interruptions or slower system performance.
 
As usage of our cloud offering grows and as customers use it for more complicated applications and with increased data requirements, we will need to devote additional resources to improving our platform architecture and our infrastructure in order to maintain the performance of our cloud offering. Any failure or delays in our computer systems could cause service interruptions or slower system performance. If sustained or repeated, these performance issues could reduce the attractiveness of our platform to customers. These performance issues could result in lost customer opportunities and lower renewal rates, any of which could hurt our revenue growth, customer loyalty and reputation.
 
If we cannot maintain our corporate culture as we grow, we could lose the innovation, teamwork, passion and focus on execution that we believe contribute to our success, and our business may be harmed.
 
We believe that a critical component to our success has been our corporate culture. We have invested substantial time and resources in building our team and maintaining that corporate culture through the growth of our company. As we grow and develop the infrastructure of a public company, we may find it difficult to maintain important aspects of our corporate culture. Any failure to preserve our culture could negatively affect our future success, including our ability to retain and recruit personnel and to effectively focus on and pursue our corporate objectives.
 
Because our long-term growth strategy involves further expansion of our sales to customers outside the United States, our business will be susceptible to risks associated with international operations.
 
A component of our growth strategy involves the further expansion of our operations and customer base internationally. In 2014, 2015 and 2016, revenue generated from customers outside the United States was 26%, 20% and 20%, respectively, of our total revenue. We currently have international offices in the United Kingdom, continental Europe and Australia, which focus primarily on selling and implementing our platform in those regions. In the future, we may expand to other international locations. Our current international operations and future initiatives will involve a variety of risks, including:
 
 	•	 	changes in a specific country’s or region’s political or economic conditions;	
 
 	•	 	unexpected changes in regulatory requirements, taxes or trade laws;	
 
 	•	 	more stringent regulations relating to data security and the unauthorized use of, or access to, commercial and personal information, particularly in the European Union;	
 
 	•	 	differing labor regulations, especially in the European Union, where labor laws are generally more advantageous to employees as compared to the United States, including deemed hourly wage and overtime regulations in these locations;	
 
 	•	 	challenges inherent in efficiently managing an increased number of employees over large geographic distances, including the need to implement appropriate systems, policies, benefits and compliance programs;	
 
 	•	 	difficulties in managing a business in new markets with diverse cultures, languages, customs, legal systems, alternative dispute systems and regulatory systems;	
 
 	•	 	increased travel, real estate, infrastructure and legal compliance costs associated with international operations;	
 
 	•	 	currency exchange rate fluctuations and the resulting effect on our revenue and expenses, and the cost and risk of entering into hedging transactions if we choose to do so in the future;	
 
28

Table of Contents
 	•	 	limitations on our ability to reinvest earnings from operations in one country to fund the capital needs of our operations in other countries;	
 
 	•	 	laws and business practices favoring local competitors or general preferences for local vendors;	
 
 	•	 	limited or insufficient intellectual property protection;	
 
 	•	 	political instability or terrorist activities;	
 
 	•	 	exposure to liabilities under anti-corruption and anti-money laundering laws, including the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and similar laws and regulations in other jurisdictions; and	
 
 	•	 	adverse tax burdens and foreign exchange controls that could make it difficult to repatriate earnings and cash.	
 
Our limited experience in operating our business internationally increases the risk that any potential future expansion efforts that we may undertake will not be successful. If we invest substantial time and resources to expand our international operations and are unable to do so successfully and in a timely manner, our business and operating results will suffer.
 
Our growth depends in part on the success of our strategic relationships with third parties.
 
In order to grow our business, we anticipate that we will continue to depend on relationships with strategic partners to provide broader customer coverage and solution delivery capabilities. Identifying partners, and negotiating and documenting relationships with them, requires significant time and resources. Our agreements with our strategic partners are non-exclusive and do not prohibit them from working with our competitors or offering competing solutions. Our competitors may be effective in providing incentives to third parties to favor their products or services or to prevent or reduce subscriptions to our services. If our partners choose to place greater emphasis on products of their own or those offered by our competitors or do not effectively market and sell our platform, our ability to grow our business and sell software and professional services may be adversely affected. In addition, acquisitions of our partners by our competitors could result in a decrease in the number of our current and potential customers, as our partners may no longer facilitate the adoption of our platform by potential customers.
 
If we are unsuccessful in establishing or maintaining our relationships with third parties, our ability to compete in the marketplace or to grow our revenue could be impaired and our operating results may suffer. Even if we are successful, we cannot assure you that these relationships will result in increased customer usage of our platform or increased revenue.
 
If currency exchange rates fluctuate substantially in the future, our financial results, which are reported in U.S. dollars, could be adversely affected.
 
Generally, contracts executed by our foreign operations are denominated in the currency of that country or region and a portion of our revenue is therefore subject to foreign currency risks. As we continue to expand our international operations, we become more exposed to the effects of fluctuations in currency exchange rates. A strengthening of the U.S. dollar could increase the real cost of our platform to our customers outside of the United States, adversely affecting our business operations and financial results. We incur expenses for employee compensation and other operating expenses at our non-U.S. locations in the local currency, and fluctuations in the exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and other currencies could result in the dollar equivalent of such expenses being higher. This could have a negative impact on our reported operating results. To date, we have not engaged in any hedging strategies, and any such strategies, such as forward contracts, options and foreign exchange swaps related to transaction exposures that we may implement to mitigate this risk may not eliminate our exposure to foreign exchange fluctuations.
 
29

Table of Contents
Future acquisitions could disrupt our business and adversely affect our business operations and financial results.
 
Although we have not done so in the past, we may choose to expand by acquiring businesses or technologies. Our ability as an organization to successfully acquire and integrate technologies or businesses is unproven. Acquisitions involve many risks, including the following:
 
 	•	 	an acquisition may negatively affect our financial results because it may require us to incur charges or assume substantial debt or other liabilities, may cause adverse tax consequences or unfavorable accounting treatment, may expose us to claims and disputes by third parties, including intellectual property claims and disputes, or may not generate sufficient financial return to offset additional costs and expenses related to the acquisition;	
 
 	•	 	we may encounter difficulties or unforeseen expenditures in integrating the business, technologies, products, personnel or operations of any company that we acquire, particularly if key personnel of the acquired company decide not to work for us;	
 
 	•	 	an acquisition may disrupt our ongoing business, divert resources, increase our expenses and distract our management;	
 
 	•	 	an acquisition may result in a delay or reduction of customer purchases for both us and the company acquired due to customer uncertainty about continuity and effectiveness of service from either company;	
 
 	•	 	we may encounter difficulties in, or may be unable to, successfully sell any acquired solutions;	
 
 	•	 	an acquisition may involve the entry into geographic or business markets in which we have little or no prior experience or where competitors have stronger market positions;	
 
 	•	 	our use of cash to pay for an acquisition would limit other potential uses for our cash; and	
 
 	•	 	if we incur debt to fund such acquisition, such debt may subject us to material restrictions on our ability to conduct our business as well as financial maintenance covenants.	
 
The occurrence of any of these risks could have a material adverse effect on our business operations and financial results. In addition, we may only be able to conduct limited due diligence on an acquired company’s operations. Following an acquisition, we may be subject to unforeseen liabilities arising from an acquired company’s past or present operations and these liabilities may be greater than the warranty and indemnity limitations that we negotiate. Any unforeseen liability that is greater than these warranty and indemnity limitations could have a negative impact on our financial condition.
 
We may require additional capital to support business growth, and this capital might not be available on acceptable terms, if at all.
 
We intend to continue to make investments to support our business growth and may require additional funds to respond to business challenges, including the need to develop new features or enhance our platform, improve our operating infrastructure or acquire complementary businesses and technologies. Accordingly, we may need to engage in equity or debt financings to secure additional funds. If we raise additional funds through future issuances of equity or convertible debt securities, our existing stockholders could suffer significant dilution, and any new equity securities we issue could have rights, preferences and privileges superior to those of holders of our Class A common stock. Any debt financing that we may secure in the future could involve restrictive covenants relating to our capital raising activities and other financial and operational matters, which may make it more difficult for us to obtain additional capital and to pursue business opportunities, including potential acquisitions. We may not be able to obtain additional financing on terms favorable to us, if at all. If we are unable to obtain adequate financing or financing on terms satisfactory to us when we require it, our ability to continue to support our business growth and to respond to business challenges could be significantly impaired, and our business may be adversely affected.
 
30

Table of Contents
We employ third-party licensed software for use in or with our software, and the inability to maintain these licenses or errors in the software we license could result in increased costs, or reduced service levels, which would adversely affect our business.
 
Our software incorporates certain third-party software obtained under licenses from other companies, including database software from Kx Systems, Inc. We anticipate that we will continue to rely on such third-party software and development tools from third parties in the future. Although we believe that there are commercially reasonable alternatives to the third-party software we currently license, including open source software, this may not always be the case, or it may be difficult or costly to migrate to other third-party software. Our use of additional or alternative third-party software would require us to enter into license agreements with third parties. In addition, integration of the third-party software used in our software with new third-party software may require significant work and require substantial investment of our time and resources. Also, any undetected errors or defects in third-party software could prevent the deployment or impair the functionality of our software, delay new updates or enhancements to our platform, result in a failure of our platform and injure our reputation.
 
If we do not or cannot maintain the compatibility of our platform with third-party applications that our customers use in their businesses, our revenue will decline.
 
The functionality and attractiveness of our platform depends, in part, on our ability to integrate our platform with third-party applications and platforms, including customer relationship management, human resources information, accounting and enterprise resource planning systems that our customers use and from which they obtain data. Third-party providers of applications and APIs may change the features of their applications and platforms, restrict our access to their applications and platforms or alter the terms governing use of their applications and APIs and access to those applications and platforms in an adverse manner. Such changes could functionally limit or terminate our ability to use these third-party applications and platforms in conjunction with our platform, which could negatively impact our offerings and harm our business. If we fail to integrate our software with new third-party applications and platforms that our customers use, we may not be able to offer the functionality that our customers need, which would negatively impact our ability to generate revenue and adversely impact our business.
 
Portions of our platform utilize open source software, and any failure to comply with the terms of one or more of these open source licenses could negatively affect our business.
 
Our software contains software licensed to us by third parties under so-called “open source” licenses, including the GNU Lesser General Public License, the BSD License, the Apache License and others. From time to time, there have been claims against companies that distribute or use open source software in their products and services, asserting that such open source software infringes the claimants’ intellectual property rights. We could be subject to suits by parties claiming that what we believe to be licensed open source software infringes their intellectual property rights. Use and distribution of open source software may entail greater risks than use of third-party commercial software, as open source licensors generally do not provide warranties or other contractual protections regarding infringement claims or the quality of the code. In addition, certain open source licenses require that source code for software programs that are subject to the license be made available to the public and that any modifications or derivative works to such open source software continue to be licensed under the same terms.
 
Although we monitor our use of open source software in an effort both to comply with the terms of the applicable open source licenses and to avoid subjecting our software to conditions we do not intend, the terms of many open source licenses have not been interpreted by U.S. courts, and there is a risk that these licenses could be construed in a way that could impose unanticipated conditions or restrictions on our ability to commercialize our platform. By the terms of certain open source licenses, we could be required to release the source code of our software and to make our software available under open source licenses, if we combine or distribute our software
 
31

Table of Contents
with open source software in a certain manner. In the event that portions of our software are determined to be subject to an open source license, we could be required to publicly release the affected portions of our source code, re-engineer all, or a portion of, that software or otherwise be limited in the licensing of our software, each of which could reduce or eliminate the value of our platform. Many of the risks associated with usage of open source software cannot be eliminated, and could negatively affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.
 
Catastrophic events may disrupt our business.
 
Our corporate headquarters are located in Reston, Virginia. The area around Washington, D.C. could be subjected to terrorist attacks. Additionally, we rely on our network and third-party infrastructure and enterprise applications, internal technology systems and our website for our development, marketing, operational support, hosted services and sales activities. In the event of a major hurricane, earthquake or catastrophic event such as fire, power loss, telecommunications failure, cyberattack, war or terrorist attack, we may be unable to continue our operations and may endure system interruptions, reputational harm, delays in our software development, lengthy interruptions in our services, breaches of data security and loss of critical data, all of which could have an adverse effect on our future operating results.
 
Our reported financial results may be adversely affected by changes in accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.
 
Generally accepted accounting principles in the United States, or U.S. GAAP, are subject to interpretation by the Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, the SEC, and various bodies formed to promulgate and interpret appropriate accounting principles. A change in these principles or interpretations could have a significant effect on our reported financial results, and could affect the reporting of transactions completed before the announcement of a change.
 
In particular, in May 2014, the FASB issued ASU No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), which supersedes the revenue recognition requirements in ASC 605, Revenue Recognition. The core principle of ASU 2014-09 is that an entity should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. As an “emerging growth company” the JOBS Act allows us to delay adoption of new or revised accounting pronouncements applicable to public companies until such pronouncements are made applicable to private companies. We have elected to use this extended transition period under the JOBS Act with respect to ASU 2014-09, which will result in ASU 2014-09 becoming applicable to us on January 1, 2019.
 
We are evaluating ASU 2014-09 and have not determined the impact it may have on our financial reporting. If, for example, we were required to recognize revenue differently with respect to our term license subscriptions and our cloud-based licenses, the differential revenue recognition may cause variability in our reported operating results due to periodic or long-term changes in the mix between term license subscriptions and cloud subscriptions to our platform.
 
If our estimates or judgments relating to our critical accounting policies prove to be incorrect, our results of operations could be adversely affected.
 
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, as provided in “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.” The results of these estimates form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets, liabilities and equity, and the amount of revenue and expenses that
 
32

Table of Contents
are not readily apparent from other sources. Significant assumptions and estimates used in preparing our consolidated financial statements include those related to revenue recognition, income taxes and the related valuation allowance, stock-based compensation and fair value measurements for our outstanding warrants. Our results of operations may be adversely affected if our assumptions change or if actual circumstances differ from those in our assumptions, which could cause our results of operations to fall below the expectations of securities analysts and investors, resulting in a decline in the trading price of our Class A common stock.
 
Adverse economic conditions may negatively impact our business.
 
Our business depends on the overall demand for enterprise software and on the economic health of our current and prospective customers. The financial recession that began in 2008 resulted in a significant weakening of the economy in the United States and Europe and of the global economy, more limited availability of credit, a reduction in business confidence and activity, and other difficulties that may affect one or more of the industries to which we sell our platform. In addition, the economies of countries in Europe have been experiencing weakness associated with high sovereign debt levels, weakness in the banking sector and uncertainty over the future of the Euro zone. We have operations in the United Kingdom and in Europe and current and potential new customers in Europe. If economic conditions in Europe and other key markets for our platform continue to remain uncertain or deteriorate further, many customers may delay or reduce their information technology spending. This could result in reductions in sales of our platform, decrease in our renewal rate, longer sales cycles, reductions in subscription duration and value, slower adoption of new technologies and increased price competition. Any of these events would likely have an adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial position.
 
Risks Related to Government Regulation, Data Collection, Intellectual Property and Litigation
 
Failure to comply with governmental laws and regulations could harm our business.
 
Our business is subject to regulation by various federal, state, local and foreign governments. In certain jurisdictions, these regulatory requirements may be more stringent than those in the United States. Noncompliance with applicable regulations or requirements could subject us to investigations, sanctions, mandatory product recalls, enforcement actions, disgorgement of profits, fines, damages, civil and criminal penalties, injunctions or other collateral consequences. If any governmental sanctions are imposed, or if we do not prevail in any possible civil or criminal litigation, our business, results of operations, and financial condition could be materially adversely affected. In addition, responding to any action will likely result in a significant diversion of management’s attention and resources and an increase in professional fees. Enforcement actions and sanctions could harm our business, reputation, results of operations and financial condition.
 
Because our software could be used to collect and store personal information, domestic and international privacy concerns could result in additional costs and liabilities to us or inhibit sales of our software.
 
Personal privacy has become a significant issue in the United States and in many other countries where we offer our software for sale. The regulatory framework for privacy issues worldwide is rapidly evolving and is likely to remain uncertain for the foreseeable future. Many federal, state and foreign government bodies and agencies have adopted or are considering adopting laws and regulations regarding the collection, use, storage and disclosure of personal information and breach notification procedures. Interpretation of these laws, rules and regulations and their application to our software and professional services in the United States and foreign jurisdictions is ongoing and cannot be fully determined at this time.
 
In the United States, these include rules and regulations promulgated under the authority of the Federal Trade Commission, the Electronic Communications Privacy Act, Computer Fraud and Abuse Act, the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, the Gramm Leach Bliley Act and state laws relating to privacy and data security. Internationally, virtually every jurisdiction in which we operate has established its own
 
33

Table of Contents
data security and privacy legal framework with which we or our customers must comply. Since we are agnostic as to the data uploaded into our cloud offering by our cloud offering customers or processed by our platform in on-premises deployments, we may be hosting or otherwise processing substantial amounts of individually identifiable health information and other types of personally identifiable information.
 
In addition to government regulation, privacy advocates and industry groups may propose new and different self-regulatory standards that may apply to us. Because the interpretation and application of privacy and data protection laws are still uncertain, it is possible that these laws and other actual or alleged legal obligations, such as contractual or self-regulatory obligations, may be interpreted and applied in a manner that is inconsistent with our existing data management practices or the features of our platform. If so, in addition to the possibility of fines, lawsuits and other claims, we could be required to fundamentally change our business activities and practices or modify our software, which could have an adverse effect on our business. Any inability to adequately address privacy concerns, even if unfounded, or comply with applicable privacy or data protection laws, regulations and policies, could result in additional cost and liability to us, damage our reputation, inhibit sales and adversely affect our business.
 
Furthermore, the costs of compliance with, and other burdens imposed by, the laws, regulations, and policies that are applicable to the businesses of our customers may limit the use and adoption of, and reduce the overall demand for, our platform. Privacy concerns, whether valid or not valid, may inhibit market adoption of our platform particularly in certain industries and foreign countries.
 
Any failure to protect our proprietary technology and intellectual property rights could substantially harm our business and operating results.
 
Our success and ability to compete depend in part on our ability to protect our proprietary technology and intellectual property. To safeguard these rights, we rely on a combination of patent, trademark, copyright and trade secret laws and contractual protections in the United States and other jurisdictions, all of which provide only limited protection and may not now or in the future provide us with a competitive advantage.
 
As of March 31, 2017, we had one issued patent relating to our SAIL technology and two patent applications pending in the United States relating to our platform. We cannot assure you that any patents will issue from any patent applications, that patents that issue from such applications will give us the protection that we seek or that any such patents will not be challenged, invalidated or circumvented. Any patents that may issue in the future from our pending or future patent applications may not provide sufficiently broad protection and may not be enforceable in actions against alleged infringers. Obtaining and enforcing software patents in the United States is becoming increasingly challenging. Any patents we have obtained or may obtain in the future may be found to be invalid or unenforceable in light of recent and future changes in the law. We have registered the “Appian” name and logo in the United States and certain other countries. We have registrations and/or pending applications for additional marks in the United States; however, we cannot assure you that any future trademark registrations will be issued for pending or future applications or that any registered trademarks will be enforceable or provide adequate protection of our proprietary rights. We also license software from third parties for integration into our software, including open source software and other software available on commercially reasonable terms. We cannot assure you that such third parties will maintain such software or continue to make it available.
 
In order to protect our unpatented proprietary technologies and processes, we rely on trade secret laws and confidentiality and invention assignment agreements with our employees, consultants, strategic partners, vendors and others. Some of our customer contracts also require us to place our proprietary source code in escrow for the benefit of our customer in the event we go bankrupt, become insolvent or are unable to fulfill our support obligations under our customer contracts. Also, despite our efforts to protect our proprietary technology and trade secrets, unauthorized parties may attempt to misappropriate, copy, reverse engineer or otherwise obtain and use them. In addition, others may independently discover our trade secrets, in which case we would not be able to
 
34

Table of Contents
assert trade secret rights, or develop similar technologies and processes. Further, the contractual provisions that we enter into may not prevent unauthorized use or disclosure of our proprietary technology or intellectual property rights and may not provide an adequate remedy in the event of unauthorized use or disclosure of our proprietary technology or intellectual property rights. Moreover, policing unauthorized use of our technologies, trade secrets and intellectual property is difficult, expensive and time-consuming, particularly in foreign countries where the laws may not be as protective of intellectual property rights as those in the United States and where mechanisms for enforcement of intellectual property rights may be weak. To the extent that we expand our activities outside of the United States, our exposure to unauthorized copying and use of our platform and proprietary information may increase. We may be unable to determine the extent of any unauthorized use or infringement of our platform, technologies or intellectual property rights.
 
There can be no assurance that the steps that we take will be adequate to protect our proprietary technology and intellectual property, that others will not develop or patent similar or superior technologies, products or services, or that our trademarks, patents, and other intellectual property will not be challenged, invalidated or circumvented by others. Furthermore, effective trademark, patent, copyright, and trade secret protection may not be available in every country in which our software is available or where we have employees or independent contractors. In addition, the legal standards relating to the validity, enforceability, and scope of protection of intellectual property rights in internet and software-related industries are uncertain and still evolving.
 
In order to protect our intellectual property rights, we may be required to spend significant resources to monitor and protect these rights. Litigation brought to protect and enforce our intellectual property rights could be costly, time-consuming and distracting to management and could result in the impairment or loss of portions of our intellectual property. Furthermore, our efforts to enforce our intellectual property rights may be met with defenses, counterclaims and countersuits attacking the validity and enforceability of our intellectual property rights. Our failure to secure, protect and enforce our intellectual property rights could seriously adversely affect our brand and adversely impact our business.
 
We may be subject to intellectual property rights claims by third parties, which are extremely costly to defend, could require us to pay significant damages and could limit our ability to use certain technologies.
 
Companies in the software and technology industries, including some of our current and potential competitors, own significant numbers of patents, copyrights, trademarks and trade secrets and frequently enter into litigation based on allegations of infringement or other violations of intellectual property rights. In addition, many of these companies have the capability to dedicate substantially greater resources to enforce their intellectual property rights and to defend claims that may be brought against them. The litigation may involve patent holding companies or other adverse patent owners that have no relevant product revenue and against which our patents may therefore provide little or no deterrence. In the past, we have been subject to allegations of patent infringement that were unsuccessful, and we may in the future be subject to claims that we have misappropriated, misused, or infringed other parties’ intellectual property rights, and, to the extent we gain greater market visibility or face increasing competition, we face a higher risk of being the subject of intellectual property infringement claims, which is not uncommon with respect to enterprise software companies. We also generally grant our customers ownership of any custom applications that we develop for them, subject to our continued ownership of our pre-existing intellectual property rights, and in the past, a customer for whom we have developed custom applications has incorrectly alleged that applications we have independently developed infringed the customer’s intellectual property rights. In addition, we have in the past and may in the future be subject to claims that employees or contractors, or we, have inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed trade secrets or other proprietary information of our competitors or other parties. To the extent that intellectual property claims are made against our customers based on their usage of our technology, we have certain obligations to indemnify and defend such customers from those claims. The term of our contractual indemnity provisions often survives termination or expiration of the applicable agreement. Large indemnity payments, defense costs or damage claims from contractual breach could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.
 
35

Table of Contents
There may be third-party intellectual property rights, including issued or pending patents that cover significant aspects of our technologies or business methods. Any intellectual property claims, with or without merit, could be very time-consuming, could be expensive to settle or litigate, could divert our management’s attention and other resources and could result in adverse publicity. These claims could also subject us to making substantial payments for legal fees, settlement payments, and other costs or damages, potentially including treble damages if we are found to have willfully infringed patents or copyrights. These claims could also result in our having to stop making, selling, offering for sale, or using technology found to be in violation of a third party’s rights. We might be required to seek a license for the third-party intellectual property rights, which may not be available on reasonable terms or at all. Even if a license is available to us, we may be required to pay significant upfront fees, milestones or royalties, which would increase our operating expenses. Moreover, to the extent we only have a license to any intellectual property used in our platform, there may be no guarantee of continued access to such intellectual property, including on reasonable terms. As a result, we may be required to develop alternative non-infringing technology, which could require significant effort and expense. If a third party is able to obtain an injunction preventing us from accessing such third-party intellectual property rights, or if we cannot license or develop technology for any infringing aspect of our business, we would be forced to limit or stop sales of our software or cease business activities covered by such intellectual property, and may be unable to compete effectively. Any of these results would adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.
 
Changes in laws and regulations related to the internet or changes in the internet infrastructure itself may diminish the demand for our platform, and could have a negative impact on our business.
 
The future success of our business, and particularly our cloud offering, depends upon the continued use of the internet as a primary medium for commerce, communication and business applications. Federal, state or foreign government bodies or agencies have in the past adopted, and may in the future adopt, laws or regulations affecting the use of the internet as a commercial medium. Changes in these laws or regulations could require us to modify our platform in order to comply with these changes. In addition, government agencies or private organizations may begin to impose taxes, fees or other charges for accessing the internet or commerce conducted via the internet. These laws or charges could limit the growth of internet-related commerce or communications generally, resulting in reductions in the demand for internet-based solutions such as ours.
 
In addition, the use of the internet as a business tool could be adversely affected due to delays in the development or adoption of new standards and protocols to handle increased demands of internet activity, security, reliability, cost, ease of use, accessibility, and quality of service. The performance of the internet and its acceptance as a business tool have been adversely affected by “viruses,” “worms” and similar malicious programs and the internet has experienced a variety of outages and other delays as a result of damage to portions of its infrastructure. If the use of the internet is adversely affected by these issues, demand for our platform could suffer.
 
Forecasting our estimated annual effective tax rate for financial accounting purposes is complex and subject to uncertainty, and there may be material differences between our forecasted and actual tax rates.
 
Forecasts of our income tax position and effective tax rate for financial accounting purposes are complex and subject to uncertainty because our income tax position for each year combines the effects of a mix of profits earned and losses incurred by us in various tax jurisdictions with a broad range of income tax rates, as well as changes in the valuation of deferred tax assets and liabilities, the impact of various accounting rules and changes to these rules and tax laws, the results of examinations by various tax authorities, and the impact of any acquisition, business combination or other reorganization or financing transaction. To forecast our global tax rate, we estimate our pre-tax profits and losses by jurisdiction and forecast our tax expense by jurisdiction. If the mix of profits and losses, our ability to use tax credits, or effective tax rates by jurisdiction is different than those estimated, our actual tax rate could be materially different than forecasted, which could have a material impact on our results of business, financial condition and results of operations.
 
36

Table of Contents
Our operating results may be negatively affected if we are required to pay additional state sales tax, value added, or other transaction taxes, and we could be subject to liability with respect to all or a portion of past or future sales.
 
We currently collect and remit sales and use, value added and other transaction taxes in certain of the jurisdictions where we do business based on our assessment of the amount of taxes owed by us in such jurisdictions. However, in some jurisdictions in which we do business, we do not believe that we owe such taxes, and therefore we currently do not collect and remit such taxes in those jurisdictions or record contingent tax liabilities in respect of those jurisdictions.
 
Further, due to uncertainty in the application and interpretation of applicable tax laws in various jurisdictions, we may be exposed to sales and use, value added or other transaction tax liability. A successful assertion that we are required to pay additional taxes in connection with sales of our platform, or the imposition of new laws or regulations requiring the payment of additional taxes, would create increased costs and administrative burdens for us. If we are subject to additional taxes and determine to offset such increased costs by collecting and remitting sales taxes from our customers, or otherwise passing those costs through to our customers, companies may be discouraged from using our platform. Any increased tax burden may decrease our ability or willingness to compete in relatively burdensome tax jurisdictions, result in substantial tax liabilities related to past sales or otherwise harm our business and operating results.
 
We are a multinational organization faced with increasingly complex tax issues in many jurisdictions, and we could be obligated to pay additional taxes in various jurisdictions.
 
As a multinational organization, we may be subject to taxation in several jurisdictions around the world with increasingly complex tax laws, the amount of taxes we pay in these jurisdictions could increase substantially as a result of changes in the applicable tax principles, including increased tax rates, new tax laws or revised interpretations of existing tax laws and precedents, which could have a material adverse effect on our liquidity and operating results. In addition, the authorities in these jurisdictions could review our tax returns and impose additional tax, interest and penalties, and the authorities could claim that various withholding requirements apply to us or our subsidiaries or assert that benefits of tax treaties are not available to us or our subsidiaries, any of which could have a material impact on us and the results of our operations.
 
Our ability to use net operating losses to offset future taxable income may be subject to certain limitations.
 
As of December 31, 2016, we had federal and state net operating loss carryforwards, or NOLs, at Appian Corporation of $1.8 million and $1.7 million, respectively, available to offset future taxable income, which substantially expire in 2036 if not utilized. A lack of future taxable income would adversely affect our ability to utilize these NOLs before they expire. Under the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Internal Revenue Code, substantial changes in our ownership may limit the amount of pre-change NOLs that can be utilized annually in the future to offset taxable income. Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code, or Section 382, imposes limitations on a company’s ability to use NOLs if a company experiences a more-than-50-percent ownership change over a three-year testing period. Based upon our analysis as of December 31, 2016, we have determined that we do not expect these limitations to impair our ability to use our NOLs prior to expiration. However, if changes in our ownership occur in the future, our ability to use our NOLs may be further limited. For these reasons, we may not be able to utilize a material portion of the NOLs, even if we achieve profitability.
 
As of December 31, 2016, we also had federal NOLs at Appian Software Switzerland of $23.7 million, which expire in 2021 through 2023, if unused. If we are limited in our ability to use our NOLs in future years in which we have taxable income, we will pay more taxes than if we were able to fully utilize our NOLs. This could adversely affect our operating results and the market price of our Class A common stock.
 
37

Table of Contents
We are subject to anti-corruption laws with respect to our domestic and international operations and non-compliance with such laws can subject us to criminal and/or civil liability and materially harm our business.
 
We are subject to the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, or the FCPA, the U.S. domestic bribery statute contained in 18 U.S.C. § 201, the U.S. Travel Act, the United Kingdom Bribery Act 2010, and other anti-corruption laws in countries in which we conduct activities. Anti-corruption laws are interpreted broadly and prohibit our company from authorizing, offering, or providing, directly or indirectly, improper payments or benefits to recipients in the public or private sector. We use third-party law firms, accountants, and other representatives for regulatory compliance, sales, and other purposes in several countries. We can be held liable for the corrupt or other illegal activities of these third-party representatives, our employees, contractors, and other agents, even if we do not explicitly authorize such activities. In addition, although we have implemented policies and procedures to ensure compliance with anti-corruption laws, there can be no assurance that all of our employees, representatives, contractors, or agents will comply with these laws at all times. Noncompliance with these laws could subject us to whistleblower complaints, investigations, sanctions, settlements, prosecution, other enforcement actions, disgorgement of profits, significant fines, damages, other civil and criminal penalties or injunctions, suspension and/or debarment from contracting with certain persons, the loss of export privileges, reputational harm, adverse media coverage, and other collateral consequences. If any subpoenas or investigations are launched, or governmental or other sanctions are imposed, or if we do not prevail in any possible civil or criminal litigation, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be materially harmed. In addition, responding to any action will likely result in a materially significant diversion of management’s attention and resources and significant defense costs and other professional fees. Enforcement actions and sanctions could further harm our business, results of operations, and financial condition. Moreover, as an issuer of securities, we also are subject to the accounting and internal controls provisions of the FCPA. These provisions require us to maintain accurate books and records and a system of internal controls sufficient to detect and prevent corrupt conduct. Failure to abide by these provisions may have an adverse effect on our business, operations or financial condition.
 
We are subject to governmental export and import controls and economic and trade sanctions that could impair our ability to conduct business in international markets and subject us to liability if we are not in compliance with applicable laws and regulations.
 
The United States and other countries maintain and administer export and import laws and regulations, including various economic and trade sanctions including those administered by the Office of Foreign Assets Control, or OFAC, which apply to our business. We are required to comply with these laws and regulations. If we fail to comply with such laws and regulations, we and certain of our employees could be subject to substantial civil or criminal penalties, including the possible loss of export or import privileges; fines, which may be imposed on us and responsible employees or managers; and, in extreme cases, the incarceration of responsible employees or managers.
 
Changes in our platform, or changes in applicable export or import laws and regulations may create delays in the introduction and sale of our platform in international markets or, in some cases, prevent the export or import of our platform to certain countries, governments or persons altogether. Any change in export or import laws and regulations or economic or trade sanctions, shift in the enforcement or scope of existing laws and regulations, or change in the countries, governments, persons or technologies targeted by such laws and regulations could also result in decreased use of our platform, or in our decreased ability to export or sell our platform to existing or potential customers. Any decreased use of our services or limitation on our ability to export or sell our services would likely adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.
 
We incorporate encryption technology into certain of our products. Encryption products may be exported outside of the United States only with the required export authorization, including by license, license exception or other appropriate government authorization. Obtaining the necessary export license or other authorization for a
 
38

Table of Contents
particular sale may be time-consuming and may result in the delay or loss of sales opportunities. In addition, various countries regulate the import of certain encryption technology, including import permitting and licensing requirements, and have enacted laws that could limit our ability to distribute our products or could limit our customers’ ability to implement our products in those countries. Although we take precautions to prevent our products from being provided in violation of such laws, our products may have been in the past, and could in the future be, provided inadvertently in violation of such laws, despite the precautions we take. Governmental regulation of encryption technology and regulation of imports or exports, or our failure to obtain required import or export approval for our products, could harm our international sales and adversely affect our revenues.
 
Moreover, U.S. export control laws and economic sanctions programs prohibit the provision of services to countries, governments and persons that are subject to U.S. economic embargoes and trade sanctions. Even though we take precautions to prevent our platform from being used by U.S. sanctions targets, our platform could be used by a sanctioned person or in an embargoed country despite such precautions. Any such shipment could have negative consequences, including government investigations, penalties and reputational harm.
 
Our business could be adversely affected if our employees cannot obtain and maintain required security clearances or we cannot maintain our facility security clearance.
 
If and when awarded, certain U.S. government contracts require our employees to maintain various levels of security clearances, and we would be required to maintain our facility security clearance, to comply with Department of Defense, or DoD, requirements. The DoD has strict security clearance requirements for personnel who work on classified programs. Obtaining and maintaining security clearances for employees involves a lengthy process, and it is difficult to identify, recruit and retain employees who already hold security clearances. If our employees are unable to obtain security clearances in a timely manner, or at all, or if our employees who hold security clearances are unable to maintain their clearances or terminate employment with us, then a customer requiring classified work could terminate an existing contract or decide not to renew the contract upon its expiration. To the extent we are not able to maintain our facility security clearance, we may not be able to bid on or win new classified contracts.
 
Risk Related to Our Class A Common Stock and This Offering
 
Our stock price may be volatile, and you may lose some or all of your investment.
 
The initial public offering price for the shares of our Class A common stock will be determined by negotiations between us and the representatives of the underwriters and may not be indicative of the market price of our Class A common stock following this offering. The market price of our Class A common stock may be highly volatile and may fluctuate substantially as a result of a variety of factors, some of which are related in complex ways, including:
 
 	•	 	actual or anticipated fluctuations in our financial condition and operating results;	
 
 	•	 	variance in our financial performance from expectations of securities analysts;	
 
 	•	 	changes in the prices of subscriptions to our platform;	
 
 	•	 	changes in our projected operating and financial results;	
 
 	•	 	changes in laws or regulations applicable to our platform;	
 
 	•	 	announcements by us or our competitors of significant business developments, acquisitions or new offerings;	
 
 	•	 	our involvement in any litigation;	
 
 	•	 	our sale of our Class A common stock or other securities in the future;	
 
 	•	 	changes in senior management or key personnel;	
 
39

Table of Contents
 	•	 	the trading volume of our Class A common stock;	
 
 	•	 	changes in the anticipated future size and growth rate of our market; and	
 
 	•	 	general economic, regulatory and market conditions.	
 
Recently, the stock markets have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that have affected and continue to affect the market prices of equity securities of many companies. These fluctuations have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of those companies. Broad market and industry fluctuations, as well as general economic, political, regulatory and market conditions, may negatively impact the market price of our Class A common stock. If the market price of our Class A common stock after this offering does not exceed the initial public offering price, you may lose some or all of your investment. In the past, companies that have experienced volatility in the market price of their securities have been subject to securities class action litigation. We may be the target of this type of litigation in the future, which could result in substantial costs and divert our management’s attention.
 
No public market for our Class A common stock currently exists, and an active public trading market may not develop or be sustained following this offering.
 
No public market for our Class A common stock currently exists. An active public trading market for our Class A common stock may not develop following the completion of this offering or, if developed, may not be sustained. The lack of an active market may impair your ability to sell your shares at the time you wish to sell them or at a price that you consider reasonable. The lack of an active market may also reduce the fair value of your shares. An inactive market may also impair our ability to raise capital to continue to fund operations by selling shares and may impair our ability to acquire other companies or technologies by using our shares as consideration.
 
Future sales of our Class A common stock in the public market could cause the market price of our Class A common stock to decline.
 
Sales of a substantial number of shares of our Class A common stock in the public market following the completion of this offering, or the perception that these sales might occur, could depress the market price of our Class A common stock and could impair our ability to raise capital through the sale of additional equity securities. We are unable to predict the effect that such sales may have on the prevailing market price of our Class A common stock.
 
All of our executive officers, senior management, directors and substantially all of the holders of our capital stock are subject to lock-up agreements that restrict their ability to transfer shares of our capital stock for 180 days from the date of this prospectus. These lock-up agreements limit the number of shares of capital stock that may be sold immediately following this offering. Subject to certain limitations, approximately              shares of Class A common stock issuable upon conversion of outstanding Class B common stock will become eligible for sale upon expiration of the 180-day lock-up period. Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC may, in their sole discretion, permit our stockholders who are subject to these lock-up agreements to sell shares prior to the expiration of the lock-up agreements.
 
In addition, as of March 31, 2017, there were 7,007,328 shares of Class B common stock subject to outstanding options. We intend to register all of the shares of Class A common stock issuable upon conversion of the shares of Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding options, and upon exercise of settlement of any options or other equity incentives we may grant in the future, for public resale under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act. Accordingly, these shares will be able to be freely sold in the public market upon issuance as permitted by any applicable vesting requirements, subject to the lock-up agreements described above. The shares of Class A common stock issuable upon conversion of these shares will become eligible for sale in the public market to the extent such options are exercised, subject to the lock-up agreements described above and compliance with applicable securities laws.
 
40

Table of Contents
Holders of 18,247,518 shares of Class B common stock or warrants to purchase such shares, including 18,163,158 shares issuable upon conversion of outstanding preferred stock as of March 31, 2017, have rights, subject to some conditions, to require us to file registration statements for the public resale of the Class A common stock issuable upon conversion of such shares or to include such shares in registration statements that we may file for ourselves or other stockholders.
 
The dual class structure of our common stock and the existing ownership of capital stock by Matthew Calkins, our founder and Chief Executive Officer, has the effect of concentrating voting control with Mr. Calkins for the foreseeable future, which will limit your ability to influence corporate matters.
 
Our Class B common stock has ten votes per share, and our Class A common stock, which is the stock we are offering in this offering, has one vote per share. Given the greater number of votes per share attributed to our Class B common stock, our existing stockholders, all of which hold shares of Class B common stock, will collectively beneficially own shares representing approximately     % of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock following the completion of this offering. Further, Mr. Calkins, our founder and Chief Executive Officer, together with his affiliates, will collectively beneficially own shares representing approximately     % of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock following the completion of this offering. Consequently, Mr. Calkins, together with his affiliates, will continue to be able to control a majority of the voting power even if their stock holdings represent as few as approximately     % of the outstanding number of shares of our common stock. This concentrated control will limit your ability to influence corporate matters for the foreseeable future. For example, Mr. Calkins will be able to control elections of directors, amendments of our certificate of incorporation or bylaws, increases to the number of shares available for issuance under our equity incentive plans or adoption of new equity incentive plans and approval of any merger or sale of assets for the foreseeable future. This concentrated control could also discourage a potential investor from acquiring our Class A common stock due to the limited voting power of such stock relative to the Class B common stock and might harm the market price of our Class A common stock. In addition, Mr. Calkins has the ability to control the management and major strategic investments of our company as a result of his position as our Chief Executive Officer and his ability to control the election or replacement of our directors. As a board member and officer, Mr. Calkins owes a fiduciary duty to our stockholders and must act in good faith in a manner he reasonably believes to be in the best interests of our stockholders. However, as a stockholder, even a controlling stockholder, Mr. Calkins is entitled to vote his shares, and shares over which he has voting control, in his own interests, which may not always be in the interests of our stockholders generally.
 
Future transfers by Mr. Calkins and other holders of Class B common stock will generally result in those shares converting on a 1:1 basis to Class A common stock, which will have the effect, over time, of increasing the relative voting power of those holders of Class B common stock who retain their shares in the long-term.
 
We have not elected to take advantage of the “controlled company” exemption to the corporate governance rules for publicly-listed companies but may do so in the future.
 
Because our CEO, Mr. Calkins, owns in excess of 50% of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock, we are eligible to elect the “controlled company” exemption to the corporate governance rules for publicly-listed companies. We have not elected to do so. If we decide to become a “controlled company” under the corporate governance rules for publicly-listed companies, we would not be required to have a majority of our board of directors be independent, nor would we be required to have a compensation committee or an independent nominating function. If we chose controlled company status in the future, our status as a controlled company could cause our Class A common stock to be less attractive to certain investors or otherwise harm our trading price.
 
If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or reports about our business, or publish negative reports about our business, our stock price and trading volume could decline.
 
The trading market for our Class A common stock will depend, in part, on the research and reports that securities or industry analysts publish about us or our business. We do not have any control over these analysts.
 
41

Table of Contents
If our financial performance fails to meet analyst estimates or one or more of the analysts who cover us downgrade our shares or change their opinion of our shares, our share price would likely decline. If one or more of these analysts cease coverage of our company or fail to regularly publish reports on us, we could lose visibility in the financial markets, which could cause our share price or trading volume to decline.
 
We do not intend to pay dividends for the foreseeable future and, as a result, your ability to achieve a return on your investment will depend on appreciation in the price of Class A our common stock.
 
We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our capital stock and, following this offering, we do not intend to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Although we will pay a cash dividend in connection with the conversion of our existing Series A preferred stock to Class B common stock immediately prior to the closing of this offering, which was agreed to at the time of the original issuance of the Series A preferred stock and was $7.4 million as of March 31, 2017, we anticipate that we will retain all of our future earnings for use in the development of our business and for general corporate purposes. Any determination to pay dividends in the future will be at the discretion of our board of directors. Accordingly, investors must rely on sales of their Class A common stock after price appreciation, which may never occur, as the only way to realize any future gains on their investments.
 
We may invest or spend the proceeds of this offering in ways with which you may not agree or in ways which may not yield a return.
 
We anticipate that the net proceeds from this offering will be used for working capital and other general corporate purposes. We also intend to use the proceeds of this offering to pay all remaining outstanding principal and interest, together with a termination fee, under our term loan facility with Silicon Valley Bank and to pay a cash dividend to the holders of our Series A preferred stock that is payable upon the conversion of our Series A preferred stock to Class B common stock, which will occur immediately prior to the closing of this offering. We may also use a portion of the net proceeds to acquire complementary businesses, products or technologies. However, we do not have any agreements or commitments for any acquisitions at this time. Our management will have considerable discretion in the application of the net proceeds, and you will not have the opportunity, as part of your investment decision, to assess whether the proceeds are being used effectively. The net proceeds may be invested with a view towards long-term benefits for our stockholders and this may not increase our operating results or market value. The failure by our management to apply these funds effectively may adversely affect the return on your investment.
 
You will experience immediate and substantial dilution in the net tangible book value of the shares of Class A common stock you purchase in this offering.
 
The initial public offering price of our Class A common stock will be substantially higher than the pro forma net tangible book value per share of our common stock immediately after this offering. If you purchase shares of our Class A common stock in this offering, you will suffer immediate dilution of $        per share, or $        per share if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full, representing the difference between our pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value per share after giving effect to the sale of Class A common stock in this offering and the assumed public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. See “Dilution.” If outstanding options or warrants to purchase our common stock are exercised in the future, you will experience additional dilution.
 
We are an “emerging growth company” and we cannot be certain if the reduced reporting and disclosure requirements applicable to emerging growth companies will make our Class A common stock less attractive to investors.
 
We are an “emerging growth company,” as defined in the JOBS Act, and we may take advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not “emerging growth companies” including, but not limited to, the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic
 
42

Table of Contents
reports and proxy statements, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved. We cannot predict if investors will find our Class A common stock less attractive if we choose to rely on these exemptions. If some investors find our Class A common stock less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our Class A common stock and our stock price may be more volatile.
 
As an “emerging growth company” the JOBS Act allows us to delay adoption of new or revised accounting pronouncements applicable to public companies until such pronouncements are made applicable to private companies. We have elected to use this extended transition period under the JOBS Act. As a result, our consolidated financial statements may not be comparable to the financial statements of issuers who are required to comply with the effective dates for new or revised accounting standards that are applicable to public companies, which may make our Class A common stock less attractive to investors.
 
We will incur increased costs as a result of operating as a public company, and our management will be required to devote substantial time to compliance with our public company responsibilities and corporate governance practices .
 
As a public company, and particularly after we are no longer an “emerging growth company,” we will incur significant legal, accounting and other expenses that we did not incur as a private company. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, the listing requirements of the NASDAQ Stock Market and other applicable securities rules and regulations impose various requirements on public companies. Our management and other personnel will need to devote a substantial amount of time to compliance with these requirements. Moreover, these rules and regulations will increase our legal and financial compliance costs and will make some activities more time-consuming and costly. For example, we expect that these rules and regulations may make it more difficult and more expensive for us to obtain directors’ and officers’ liability insurance, which could make it more difficult for us to attract and retain qualified members of our board of directors. We cannot predict or estimate the amount of additional costs we will incur as a public company or the timing of such costs.
 
As a result of becoming a public company, we will be obligated to develop and maintain proper and effective internal controls over financial reporting and any failure to maintain the adequacy of these internal controls may adversely affect investor confidence in our company and, as a result, the value of our Class A common stock.
 
We will be required, pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, or Section 404, to furnish a report by management on, among other things, the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting for the year ending December 31, 2018. This assessment will need to include disclosure of any material weaknesses identified by our management in our internal control over financial reporting. Our independent registered public accounting firm will not be required to attest to the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting until our first annual report required to be filed with the SEC following the date we are no longer an “emerging growth company,” as defined in the JOBS Act. We will be required to disclose significant changes made in our internal control procedures on a quarterly basis.
 
We have commenced the costly and challenging process of compiling the system and processing documentation necessary to perform the evaluation needed to comply with Section 404, and we may not be able to complete our evaluation, testing and any required remediation in a timely fashion. Our compliance with Section 404 will require that we incur substantial accounting expense and expend significant management efforts. We currently do not have an internal audit group, and we will need to hire additional accounting and financial staff with appropriate public company experience and technical accounting knowledge and compile the system and process documentation necessary to perform the evaluation needed to comply with Section 404.
 
During the evaluation and testing process of our internal controls, if we identify one or more material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting, we will be unable to assert that our internal control over financial reporting is effective. We cannot assure you that there will not be material weaknesses or
 
43

Table of Contents
significant deficiencies in our internal control over financial reporting in the future. Any failure to maintain internal control over financial reporting could severely inhibit our ability to accurately report our financial condition or results of operations. If we are unable to conclude that our internal control over financial reporting is effective, or if our independent registered public accounting firm determines we have a material weakness or significant deficiency in our internal control over financial reporting, we could lose investor confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, the market price of our Class A common stock could decline, and we could be subject to sanctions or investigations by the NASDAQ Stock Market, the SEC or other regulatory authorities. Failure to remedy any material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting, or to implement or maintain other effective control systems required of public companies, could also restrict our future access to the capital markets.
 
Anti-takeover provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law could make an acquisition of us more difficult, limit attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management and limit the market price of our Class A common stock.
 
In addition to the effects of our dual class structure, provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, as will be in effect upon the completion of this offering, may have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control or changes in our management. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws will include provisions that may frustrate or prevent any attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management by making it more difficult for stockholders to replace members of our board of directors, which is responsible for appointing the members of our management. In addition, because we are incorporated in Delaware, we are governed by the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which generally prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any of a broad range of business combinations with any “interested” stockholder for a period of three years following the date on which the stockholder became an “interested” stockholder. Any of the foregoing provisions could limit the price that investors might be willing to pay in the future for shares of our Class A common stock, and they could deter potential acquirers of our company, thereby reducing the likelihood that you would receive a premium for your shares of our Class A common stock in an acquisition.
 
Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation will designate the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware as the exclusive forum for certain litigation that may be initiated by our stockholders, which could limit our stockholders’ ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us and limit the market price of our Class A common stock.
 
Pursuant to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, as will be in effect upon the completion of this offering, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware will be the sole and exclusive forum for (1) any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf, (2) any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any of our directors, officers or other employees to us or our stockholders, (3) any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the Delaware General Corporation Law, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or our amended and restated bylaws or (4) any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation will further provide that any person or entity purchasing or otherwise acquiring any interest in shares of our Class A common stock is deemed to have notice of and consented to the foregoing provision. The forum selection clause in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation may limit our stockholders’ ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us and limit the market price of our Class A common stock .
 
44

Table of Contents
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
 
This prospectus contains forward-looking statements that involve substantial risks and uncertainties. The forward-looking statements are contained principally in the sections of this prospectus entitled “Prospectus Summary,” “Risk Factors,” “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and “Business,” but are also contained elsewhere in this prospectus. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by the words “anticipate,” “believe,” “continue,” “could,” “estimate,” “expect,” “intend,” “may,” “might,” “objective,” “ongoing,” “plan,” “predict,” “project,” “potential,” “should,” “will,” or “would,” or the negative of these terms, or other comparable terminology intended to identify statements about the future. These statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from the information expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. These statements are inherently uncertain and investors are cautioned not to unduly rely upon these statements. In addition, statements that “we believe” and similar statements reflect our beliefs and opinions on the relevant subject. The forward-looking statements and opinions contained in this prospectus are based upon information available to us as of the date of this prospectus and, while we believe such information forms a reasonable basis for such statements, such information may be limited or incomplete, and our statements should not be read to indicate that we have conducted an exhaustive inquiry into, or review of, all potentially available relevant information. Forward-looking statements include statements about:
 
 	•	 	our market opportunity and the expansion of our core software markets in general;	
 
 	•	 	the effects of increased competition as well as innovations by new and existing competitors in our market;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to adapt to technological change and effectively enhance, innovate and scale our platform and professional services;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to effectively manage or sustain our growth and to achieve profitability;	
 
 	•	 	potential acquisitions and integration of complementary businesses and technologies;	
 
 	•	 	our expected use of proceeds;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to maintain, or strengthen awareness of, our brand;	
 
 	•	 	perceived or actual problems with the integrity, reliability, quality or compatibility of our platform, including unscheduled downtime or outages;	
 
 	•	 	future revenue, hiring plans, expenses, capital expenditures, capital requirements and stock performance;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to attract and retain qualified employees and key personnel and further expand our overall headcount;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to stay abreast of new or modified laws and regulations that currently apply or become applicable to our business both in the United States and internationally;	
 
 	•	 	our ability to maintain, protect and enhance our intellectual property;	
 
 	•	 	costs associated with defending intellectual property infringement and other claims; and	
 
 	•	 	the future trading prices of our Class A common stock and the impact of securities analysts’ reports on these prices.	
 
We caution you that the foregoing list may not contain all of the forward-looking statements made in this prospectus.
 
You should refer to the “Risk Factors” section of this prospectus for a discussion of important factors that may cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by our forward-looking
 
45

Table of Contents
statements. As a result of these factors, we cannot assure you that the forward-looking statements in this prospectus will prove to be accurate. Furthermore, if our forward-looking statements prove to be inaccurate, the inaccuracy may be material. In light of the significant uncertainties in these forward-looking statements, you should not regard these statements as a representation or warranty by us or any other person that we will achieve our objectives and plans in any specified time frame or at all. We undertake no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law. The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 and Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, do not protect any forward-looking statements that we make in connection with this offering.
 
You should read this prospectus and the documents that we reference in this prospectus and have filed as exhibits to the registration statement, of which this prospectus is a part, completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. We qualify all of our forward-looking statements by these cautionary statements.
 
46

Table of Contents
INDUSTRY AND MARKET DATA
 
Information contained in this prospectus concerning our industry and the market in which we operate, including our general expectations and market position, market opportunity and market size is based on information from various sources, including independent industry publications by Forrester Research Inc., or Forrester, Aite Group, LLC, or Aite, International Data Corporation, or IDC, Gartner, Inc., or Gartner, and S&P Global. In presenting this information, we have also made assumptions based on such data and other similar sources, and on our knowledge of, and in our experience to date in, the markets for our services. This information involves a number of assumptions and limitations, and you are cautioned not to give undue weight to such estimates. Although neither we nor the underwriters have independently verified the accuracy or completeness of any third-party information, we believe the market position, market opportunity and market size information included in this prospectus is reliable. The industry in which we operate is subject to a high degree of uncertainty and risk due to a variety of factors, including those described in the “Risk Factors” section. These and other factors could cause results to differ materially from those expressed in the estimates made by the independent parties and by us.
 
The Forrester studies described herein, one of which was commissioned by us, represent data, research, opinions or viewpoints prepared by Forrester and are not representations of fact. We have been advised by Forrester that its studies speak as of their original date (and not as of the date of this prospectus) and any opinions expressed in the studies are subject to change without notice.
 
The Gartner report described in this prospectus represents data, research opinion or viewpoints published, as part of a syndicated subscription service, by Gartner and are not representations of fact. The Gartner report speaks as of its original publication date, and not as of the date of this prospectus, and the opinions expressed in the Gartner report are subject to change without notice. Gartner does not endorse any vendor, product or service depicted in its research publications, and does not advise technology users to select only those vendors with the highest ratings or other designation. Gartner research publications consist of the opinions of Gartner’s research organization and should not be construed as statements of fact. Gartner disclaims all warranties, expressed or implied, with respect to this research, including any warranties of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose.
 
The S&P Global Market Intelligence data described herein represents proprietary data gathered by S&P Global Market Intelligence and is not a representation of fact. The S&P Global Market Intelligence data is as of February 2, 2017 (and not as of the date of this prospectus) and is subject to change without notice.
 
47

Table of Contents
USE OF PROCEEDS
 
We estimate that the net proceeds from our issuance and sale of                  shares of our Class A common stock in this offering will be approximately $            million, or approximately $            million if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full, based upon an assumed initial public offering price of $            per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us.
 
Each $1.00 increase or decrease in the assumed initial public offering price of $            per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, would increase or decrease the net proceeds to us from this offering by approximately $            million, assuming that the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions. We may also increase or decrease the number of shares we are offering. A 1,000,000 share increase or decrease in the number of shares offered by us would increase or decrease the net proceeds to us from this offering by approximately $            million, assuming that the assumed initial offering price to the public remains the same, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions. We do not expect that a change in the initial price to the public or the number of shares by these amounts would have a material effect on the uses of the proceeds from this offering, although it may accelerate the time at which we will need to seek additional capital.
 
The principal purposes of this offering are to increase our financial flexibility, create a public market for our Class A common stock and facilitate our future access to the capital markets. Although we have not yet determined with certainty the manner in which we will allocate the net proceeds of this offering, we expect to use the net proceeds from this offering for working capital and other general corporate purposes. We also intend to use approximately $            million of the net proceeds to pay all remaining outstanding principal and interest, together with a termination fee, under our term loan with Silicon Valley Bank and approximately $7.4 million of the net proceeds to pay a cash dividend to the holders of our Series A preferred stock that is payable upon the conversion of our Series A preferred stock to Class B common stock, which will occur immediately prior to the closing of this offering.
 
We may also use a portion of the proceeds from this offering for acquisitions or strategic investments in complementary businesses or technologies, although we do not currently have any plans for any such acquisitions or investments. We have not allocated specific amounts of net proceeds for any of these purposes.
 
The expected use of net proceeds from this offering represents our intentions based upon our present plans and business conditions. We cannot predict with certainty all of the particular uses for the proceeds of this offering or the amounts that we will actually spend on the uses set forth above. Accordingly, our management will have significant flexibility in applying the net proceeds of this offering. The timing and amount of our actual expenditures will be based on many factors, including cash flows from operations and the anticipated growth of our business. Pending their use, we intend to invest the net proceeds of this offering in a variety of capital-preservation investments, including short- and intermediate-term, interest-bearing, investment-grade securities and government securities.
 
48

Table of Contents
DIVIDEND POLICY
 
We have never declared or paid any dividends on our common stock. Although we will pay a cash dividend of $7.4 million in connection with the conversion of our existing Series A preferred stock to Class B common stock immediately prior to the closing of this offering, which was agreed to at the time of the original issuance of the Series A preferred stock, we currently intend to retain all available funds and any future earnings for the operation and expansion of our business. Accordingly, following this offering, we do not anticipate declaring or paying cash dividends in the foreseeable future. The payment of any future dividends will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend on our results of operations, capital requirements, financial condition, prospects, contractual arrangements, any limitations on payment of dividends present in our current and future debt agreements, and other factors that our board of directors may deem relevant. We may also be subject to covenants under future debt arrangements that place restrictions on our ability to pay dividends.
 
49

Table of Contents
CAPITALIZATION
 
The following table sets forth our cash and cash equivalents and our capitalization as of March 31, 2017:
 
 	•	 	on an actual basis;	
 
 	•	 	on a pro forma basis to reflect (1) the reclassification of all of our outstanding shares of existing common stock into an equal number of shares of Class B common stock and the conversion of all outstanding shares of our preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of Class B common stock as if such reclassification and conversion had occurred on March 31, 2017, (2) the reclassification to stockholders’ (deficit) equity of our preferred stock warrant liability in connection with the conversion of our outstanding preferred stock warrant into a Class B common stock warrant as if such reclassification had occurred on March 31, 2017, (3) the accrual of a cumulative dividend of $7.4 million payable concurrent with the conversion of our Series A preferred stock into Class B common stock to the holders of our Series A preferred stock, which has been calculated as if the conversion had occurred on March 31, 2017, (4) an increase to additional paid-in capital and accumulated deficit of $5.7 million related to cumulative stock-based compensation expense to be incurred in connection with this offering for our stock options with a liquidity event condition and (5) the filing of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, each of which will occur in each case, immediately prior to the completion of this offering; and	
 
 	•	 	on a pro forma as adjusted basis to reflect the pro forma items described immediately above and (1) the sale of                  shares of Class A common stock in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, (2) repayment of our outstanding principal and interest, together with a termination fee, under our term loan with Silicon Valley Bank and (3) the cash payment of the accrued dividend described above.	
 
50

Table of Contents
You should read this table together with “Selected Consolidated Financial Data,” “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and our consolidated financial statements and the related notes appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

 	  	As of March 31, 2017	 	
 	  	      Actual      	 	 	Pro Forma	 	 	Pro Forma
As  Adjusted (1)	 	
 	  	(in thousands, except share and per share data)	 	
 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	  	$	34,759	 	 	$	34,759	 	 	$	            	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Long-term debt, including current portion	  	$	20,000	 	 	$	20,000	 	 	$	 	 	
Preferred stock warrant liability	  	 	850	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Series A preferred stock dividend	  	 	—	 	 	 	7,422	 	 	 	 	 	
Convertible preferred stock:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock, $0.0001 par value per share; 12,127,468 shares authorized, 12,043,108 shares issued and outstanding, actual; no shares authorized, issued or outstanding, pro forma and pro forma as adjusted	  	 	18,129	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Series B convertible preferred stock, $0.0001 par value per share; 6,120,050 shares authorized, issued and outstanding, actual; no shares authorized, issued or outstanding, pro forma and pro forma as adjusted	  	 	37,500	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Stockholders’ (deficit) equity:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Common stock, $0.0001 par value per share; 61,462,320 shares authorized, 34,274,718 shares issued and outstanding, actual; no shares authorized, issued or outstanding, pro forma and pro forma as adjusted	  	 	3	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Class A common stock, $0.0001 par value per share; no shares authorized, issued or outstanding, actual; 500,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding, pro forma; 500,000,000 shares authorized,              shares issued and outstanding, pro forma as adjusted	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Class B common stock, $0.0001 par value per share; no shares authorized, issued or outstanding, actual; 100,000,000 shares authorized, 52,437,876 shares issued and outstanding, pro forma; 100,000,000 shares authorized,              shares issued and outstanding, pro forma as adjusted	  	 	—	 	 	 	5	 	 	 	 	 	
Additional paid-in capital	  	 	—	 	 	 	54,796	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive income	  	 	966	 	 	 	966	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated deficit	  	 	(68,434	) 	 	 	(74,175	) 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total stockholders’ (deficit) equity	  	 	(67,465	) 	 	 	(18,408	) 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total capitalization	  	$	9,014	 	 	$	9,014	 	 	$	 	 	

(1)	 	The pro forma as adjusted information set forth above is illustrative only and will change based on the actual initial public offering price and other terms of this offering determined at pricing. Each $1.00 increase or decrease in the assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, would increase or decrease pro forma as adjusted cash and cash equivalents, additional paid-in capital, total stockholders’ (deficit) equity and total capitalization by approximately $        million, assuming that the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions. We may also increase or decrease the number of shares we are offering. A 1,000,000 share increase or decrease in the number of shares offered by us would increase or decrease pro forma as adjusted cash and cash equivalents, additional paid-in capital, total stockholders’ (deficit) equity and total capitalization by approximately $        million, assuming that the assumed initial offering price to the public remains the same, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions.	
 
51

Table of Contents
The outstanding share information in the table above excludes:
 
 	•	 	7,007,328 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options outstanding as of March 31, 2017, at a weighted-average exercise price of $4.88 per share;	
 
 	•	 	84,360 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of a warrant outstanding as of March 31, 2017, at an exercise price of $0.88905 per share;	
 
 	•	 	1,406,442 shares of Class B common stock reserved for future issuance under the 2007 Stock Option Plan, of which 972,100 shares of Class B common stock are issuable upon exercise of options granted in April 2017, and which remaining shares will cease to be available for issuance at the time our 2017 Equity Incentive Plan becomes effective; and	
 
 	•	 	            shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance pursuant to our 2017 Equity Incentive Plan, which will become effective prior to the closing of this offering.	
 
52

Table of Contents
DILUTION
 
If you invest in our Class A common stock, your interest will be diluted to the extent of the difference between the initial public offering price per share of our Class A common stock and the pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value per share of our common stock immediately after the closing of this offering.
 
Our historical net tangible book value as of March 31, 2017 was $(67.5) million, or $(1.97) per share of common stock. Our historical net tangible book value per share represents our total tangible assets less our total liabilities and preferred stock (which is not included within stockholders’ deficit), divided by the number of shares of common stock outstanding as of March 31, 2017.
 
Our pro forma net tangible book value as of March 31, 2017 was $(18.4) million, or $(0.35) per share of common stock. Pro forma net tangible book value per share represents our total tangible assets less our total liabilities, divided by the number of shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock outstanding as of March 31, 2017, after giving effect to (1) the reclassification of all of our outstanding shares of existing common stock into an equal number of shares of Class B common stock and the conversion of all outstanding shares of our preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of Class B common stock immediately prior to the closing of this offering as if such reclassification and conversion had occurred on March 31, 2017, (2) the reclassification to stockholders’ of our preferred stock warrant liability in connection with the conversion of our outstanding preferred stock warrant into a Class B common stock warrant as if such reclassification had occurred on March 31, 2017, and (3) the accrual of a cumulative dividend of $7.4 million payable concurrent with the conversion of our Series A preferred stock into Class B common stock to the holders of our Series A preferred stock, which has been calculated as if the conversion of Series A preferred stock into Class B common stock occurred as of March 31, 2017. Each of these actions will occur immediately prior to the completion of this offering.
 
Our pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value represents our pro forma net tangible book value, plus the effect of (1) the sale of                  shares of Class A common stock in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, (2) repayment of our outstanding principal and interest, together with a termination fee, under our term loan with Silicon Valley Bank. Our pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value as of March 31, 2017 was $        million, or $        per share of common stock. This amount represents an immediate increase in pro forma net tangible book value of $        per share to our existing stockholders and an immediate dilution of $        per share to investors participating in this offering and (3) the cash payment of the accrued dividend described above. We determine dilution per share to investors participating in this offering by subtracting pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value per share after this offering from the assumed initial public offering price per share paid by investors participating in this offering.
 
The following table illustrates this dilution on a per share basis to new investors:

Assumed initial public offering price per share	  	 	 	 	 	$	            	 	
Historical net tangible book value per share as of March 31, 2017	  	$	(1.97	) 	 	 	 	 	
Increase per share attributable to the pro forma adjustments described above	  	 	1.62	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Pro forma net tangible book value per share as of March 31, 2017	  	 	(0.35	) 	 	 	 	 	
Increase in pro forma net tangible book value per share attributed to new investors purchasing shares from us in this offering	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value per share after giving effect to this offering	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Dilution in pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value per share to new investors in this offering	  	 	 	 	 	$	 	 	

53

Table of Contents
The pro forma as adjusted dilution information discussed above is illustrative only and will change based on the actual initial public offering price and other terms of this offering determined at pricing. Each $1.00 increase or decrease in the assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, would increase or decrease the pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value per share by $        per share and the dilution per share to investors participating in this offering by $        per share, assuming that the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions. We may also increase or decrease the number of shares we are offering. A 1,000,000 share increase in the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, would increase the pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value per share by $        and decrease the dilution per share to investors participating in this offering by $        , assuming the assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions. A 1,000,000 share decrease in the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, would decrease the pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value per share after this offering by $        and increase the dilution per share to new investors participating in this offering by $        , assuming the assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions.
 
If the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full to purchase an additional                  shares of our Class A common stock in this offering, the pro forma as adjusted net tangible book value of our common stock would increase to $        per share, representing an immediate increase to existing stockholders of $        per share and an immediate dilution of $        per share to investors participating in this offering.
 
The following table summarizes as of March 31, 2017, on the pro forma as adjusted basis described above, the number of shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock, the total consideration and the average price per share (1) paid to us by our existing stockholders and (2) to be paid by investors purchasing our Class A common stock in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, before deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us.

 	  	Shares Purchased	 	 	Total Consideration	 	 	Weighted-
Average
Price
Per Share	 	
 	  	      Number      	 	  	Percent	 	 	      Amount      	 	  	Percent	 	 	 	 	
Existing Class B stockholders	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	% 	 	$	            	 	  	 	 	% 	 	$	            	 	
Investors purchasing Class A common stock	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	$	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	  	 	 	 	  	 	100.0	% 	 	$	 	 	  	 	100.0	% 	 	 	 	 	

If the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full, the number of shares held by the existing stockholders after this offering would be reduced to                  shares, or     % of the total number of shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock outstanding after this offering, and the number of shares held by new investors would increase to                  shares, or     % of the total number of shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock outstanding after this offering.
 
The outstanding share information used in the computations above excludes:
 
 	•	 	7,007,328 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options outstanding as of March 31, 2017, at a weighted-average exercise price of $4.88 per share;	
 
 	•	 	84,360 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of a warrant outstanding as of March 31, 2017, at an exercise price of $0.88905 per share;	
 
54

Table of Contents
 	•	 	1,406,442 shares of Class B common stock reserved for future issuance under the 2007 Stock Option Plan, of which 972,100 shares of Class B common stock are issuable upon exercise of options granted in April 2017, and which remaining shares will cease to be available for issuance at the time our 2017 Equity Incentive Plan becomes effective; and	
 
 	•	 	            shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance pursuant to our 2017 Equity Incentive Plan, which will become effective prior to the closing of this offering.	
 
To the extent that outstanding options or warrants are exercised, new options or other securities are issued under our equity incentive plans, or we issue additional shares of common stock in the future, there will be further dilution to investors participating in this offering. In addition, we may choose to raise additional capital because of market conditions or strategic considerations, even if we believe that we have sufficient funds for our current or future operating plans. If we raise additional capital through the sale of equity or convertible debt securities, the issuance of these securities could result in further dilution to our stockholders.
 
55

Table of Contents
SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA
 
We derived the selected consolidated statements of operations data for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016 and the selected consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2015 and 2016 from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. We derived the selected consolidated statements of operations data for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017 and the selected consolidated balance sheet data as of March 31, 2017 from the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. We have prepared the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements on the same basis as the audited consolidated financial statements, and the unaudited financial data include, in our opinion, all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments that we consider necessary for a fair presentation of our consolidated financial position and results of operations for these periods. Our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected in the future and our operating results for the three months ended March 31, 2017 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire year ending December 31, 2017.
 
When you read this selected consolidated financial data, it is important that you read it together with the historical consolidated financial statements and related notes to those statements, as well as “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations,” included elsewhere in this prospectus.
 
56

Table of Contents
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	Three Months Ended
March  31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	
 	  	(in thousands, except share and per share data)	 	
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	37,076	 	 	$	53,207	 	 	$	69,972	 	 	$	15,618	 	 	$	21,444	 	
Professional services	  	 	51,920	 	 	 	57,997	 	 	 	62,951	 	 	 	20,346	 	 	 	16,885	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	 	88,996	 	 	 	111,204	 	 	 	132,923	 	 	 	35,964	 	 	 	38,329	 	
Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	4,273	 	 	 	6,079	 	 	 	7,437	 	 	 	1,782	 	 	 	2,062	 	
Professional services	  	 	32,524	 	 	 	42,402	 	 	 	42,686	 	 	 	12,978	 	 	 	10,628	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	 	36,797	 	 	 	48,481	 	 	 	50,123	 	 	 	14,760	 	 	 	12,690	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	  	 	52,199	 	 	 	62,723	 	 	 	82,800	 	 	 	21,204	 	 	 	25,639	 	
Operating expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	 	29,088	 	 	 	38,300	 	 	 	54,137	 	 	 	11,166	 	 	 	17,003	 	
Research and development	  	 	13,488	 	 	 	16,750	 	 	 	22,994	 	 	 	4,927	 	 	 	7,300	 	
General and administrative	  	 	23,373	 	 	 	12,515	 	 	 	17,039	 	 	 	3,930	 	 	 	4,849	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total operating expenses	  	 	65,949	 	 	 	67,565	 	 	 	94,170	 	 	 	20,023	 	 	 	29,152	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating (loss) income	  	 	(13,750	) 	 	 	(4,842	) 	 	 	(11,370	) 	 	 	1,181	 	 	 	(3,513	) 	
Other expense (income):	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other expense (income), net	  	 	2,086	 	 	 	1,579	 	 	 	1,792	 	 	 	(537	) 	 	 	(499	) 	
Interest expense (income)	  	 	19	 	 	 	188	 	 	 	982	 	 	 	242	 	 	 	256	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total other expense (income)	  	 	2,105	 	 	 	1,767	 	 	 	2,774	 	 	 	(295	) 	 	 	(243	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income before income taxes	  	 	(15,855	) 	 	 	(6,609	) 	 	 	(14,144	) 	 	 	1,476	 	 	 	(3,270	) 	
Income tax expense (benefit)	  	 	1,204	 	 	 	378	 	 	 	(1,683	) 	 	 	721	 	 	 	125	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income	  	 	(17,059	) 	 	 	(6,987	) 	 	 	(12,461	) 	 	 	755	 	 	 	(3,395	) 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	856	 	 	 	861	 	 	 	857	 	 	 	214	 	 	 	214	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income attributable to common stockholders	  	$	(17,915	) 	 	$	(7,848	) 	 	$	(13,318	) 	 	$	541	 	 	$	(3,609	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income per share attributable to common stockholders, basic and diluted (1)	  	$	(0.50	) 	 	$	(0.23	) 	 	$	(0.39	) 	 	$	0.01	 	 	$	(0.10	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding, basic	  	 	35,717,803	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding, diluted	  	 	35,717,803	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,349,078	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Pro forma net loss per share attributable to common stockholders, basic and diluted (2)	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Pro forma weighted-average common shares outstanding, basic and diluted (2)	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	

(1)	 	See note 9 to our consolidated financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus for further details on the calculation of basic and diluted net (loss) income per share attributable to common stockholders.	
(2)	 	Pro forma basic and diluted net loss per share represents net loss divided by the pro forma weighted-average shares of common stock outstanding. Pro forma weighted-average shares outstanding reflects (a) the conversion of all outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of Class B common stock as of the first day of the relevant period or at the time of issuance, if later, (b) the reclassification of our preferred stock warrant liability to stockholders’ deficit as of the first day of the relevant period, (c) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to pay the cumulative dividend of $7.4 million payable upon conversion of the Series A convertible preferred stock, which amount will be paid immediately prior to the closing of this offering, based on an assumed offering price of $         per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and (d) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to repay all outstanding principal and interest and the termination fee related to our long-term debt, based on an assumed offering price of $         per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of this prospectus. The amounts recorded during the year ended December 31, 2016 and the quarter ended March 31, 2017 to	
 
57

Table of Contents
 	reflect the accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock and to adjust the preferred stock warrant liability to fair value, as well as interest expense recorded during the year ended December 31, 2016 and the quarter ended March 31, 2017 related to our long-term debt, net of tax, have been added back to net loss attributable to common stockholders to arrive at pro forma net loss attributable to common stockholders.	

 	  	As of December 31,	 	 	As of March 31, 2017	 	
 	  	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	Actual	 	 	Pro
forma (1)	 	 	Pro forma as
adjusted (2)(3)	 	
 	  	(in thousands)	 	
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	  	$	31,393	 	 	$	31,143	 	 	$	34,759	 	 	$	34,759	 	 	$	                	 	
Working capital(4)	  	 	19,463	 	 	 	12,365	 	 	 	12,863	 	 	 	5,441	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	  	 	83,400	 	 	 	102,738	 	 	 	96,520	 	 	 	96,520	 	 	 	 	 	
Long-term debt, including current portion	  	 	10,000	 	 	 	20,000	 	 	 	20,000	 	 	 	20,000	 	 	 	 	 	
Deferred revenue, net of current portion	  	 	12,890	 	 	 	18,108	 	 	 	18,375	 	 	 	18,375	 	 	 	 	 	
Preferred stock warrant liability	  	 	650	 	 	 	850	 	 	 	850	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities	  	 	79,375	 	 	 	110,815	 	 	 	108,356	 	 	 	114,928	 	 	 	 	 	
Convertible preferred stock	  	 	54,558	 	 	 	55,415	 	 	 	55,629	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated deficit	  	 	(51,507	) 	 	 	(64,825	) 	 	 	(68,434	) 	 	 	(74,175	) 	 	 	 	 	
Total stockholders’ (deficit) equity	  	 	(50,533	) 	 	 	(63,492	) 	 	 	(67,465	) 	 	 	(18,408	) 	 	 	 	 	
 
(1)	 	Pro forma consolidated balance sheet data reflects (a) the reclassification of all of our outstanding shares of existing common stock and the conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into Class B common stock immediately prior to the closing of this offering as if such reclassification and conversion had occurred on March 31, 2017, (b) the reclassification to stockholders’ (deficit) equity of our preferred stock warrant liability in connection with the conversion of our outstanding preferred stock warrant into a Class B common stock warrant, (c) the accrual of the cumulative dividend of $7.4 million payable concurrent with the conversion of our Series A preferred stock into Class B common stock to the holders of our Series A preferred stock, which has been calculated as if the conversion of Series A preferred stock into Class B common stock occurred as of March 31, 2017 and (d) an increase to additional paid-in capital and accumulated deficit of $5.7 million related to cumulative stock-based compensation expense to be incurred in connection with this offering for our stock options with a liquidity event condition. Each of these actions will occur immediately prior to the completion of this offering. As the cumulative dividend represents a distribution to existing stockholders to be made from the proceeds of this offering, the pro forma consolidated balance sheet data reflects the accrual of the estimated dividend to be paid.	
(2)	 	Pro forma as adjusted consolidated balance sheet data reflects the pro forma items described immediately above and (a) our sale of                                          shares of Class A common stock in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of $         per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, (b) repayment of our outstanding principal and interest, together with a termination fee, under our term loan with Silicon Valley Bank and (c) the cash payment of the cumulative dividend described in note (1) above.	
(3)	 	Pro forma as adjusted consolidated balance sheet data is illustrative only and will change based on the actual initial public offering price and other terms of this offering determined at pricing. Each $1.00 increase or decrease in the assumed initial public offering price of $         per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, would increase or decrease pro forma as adjusted cash and cash equivalents, working capital, total assets and total stockholders’ (deficit) equity by approximately $         million, assuming that the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions. We may also increase or decrease the number of shares we are offering. A 1,000,000 share increase or decrease in the number of shares offered by us would increase or decrease pro forma as adjusted cash and cash equivalents, working capital, total assets and total stockholders’ (deficit) equity by approximately $         million, assuming that the assumed initial offering price to the public remains the same, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions.	
(4)	 	We define working capital as current assets less current liabilities. See our consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for further details regarding our current assets and current liabilities.	
 
58

Table of Contents
MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION
AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS
 
You should read the following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations together with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes and other financial information included elsewhere in this prospectus. Some of the information contained in this discussion and analysis or set forth elsewhere in this prospectus, including information with respect to our plans and strategy for our business, includes forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. You should review the “Risk Factors” section of this prospectus for a discussion of important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results described in or implied by the forward-looking statements contained in the following discussion and analysis.
 
Overview
 
Appian provides a leading low-code software development platform as a service that enables organizations to rapidly develop powerful and unique applications. The applications created on our platform help companies drive digital transformation and competitive differentiation.
 
With our platform, organizations can rapidly and easily design, build and implement powerful, enterprise-grade custom applications through our intuitive, visual interface with little or no coding required. Our customers have used applications built on our low-code platform to launch new business lines, automate vital employee workflows, manage complex trading platforms, accelerate drug development and build global procurement systems. With our platform, decision makers can reimagine their products, services, processes and customer interactions by removing much of the complexity and many of the challenges associated with traditional approaches to software development.
 
We were formed in 1999 by Matthew Calkins, Robert Kramer, Marc Wilson and Michael Beckley, each of whom remain actively engaged in the management of our company, and we released our first software product in 2000. In 2004, we released the Appian Business Process Management Suite, with an innovative web-based, integrated development environment. We launched our cloud offering in 2007. We continued to enhance and evolve the Appian platform with our Records data management technology in 2012 and our patented Self-Assembling Interface Layer, or SAIL, technology in 2013. Our SAIL technology allows applications developed on our platform to be immediately and natively deployed across a full range of mobile and desktop devices with no additional customization, including desktop web browsers, tablets and mobile phones. In 2016, we introduced Quick Apps, which enables non-professional developers to develop native web and mobile applications in minutes with no coding.
 
In 2016, we generated the majority of our revenue from sales of subscriptions, software and support, which include (1) SaaS subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support and hosting services, and (2) term license subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support. To a lesser extent, we also generate revenue from the sale of perpetual software license agreements and associated maintenance and support agreements.
 
Our subscription fees are based primarily on the number of users who access and utilize the applications built on our platform. Our customer contracts terms vary from one to five years, with an average length of three years, with most providing for payment in advance on an annual, quarterly or monthly basis. Due to the variability of our billing terms and the episodic nature of our customers purchasing additional subscriptions, we do not believe that changes in our deferred revenue in a given period are directly correlated with our revenue growth.
 
Since inception, we have invested in our professional services organization to help ensure that customers are able to build and deploy applications on our platform. We have several strategic partnerships, including with Deloitte, KPMG and PricewaterhouseCoopers for them to refer customers to us and then to provide professional services directly to the customers using our platform. We intend to further grow our base of strategic partners to
 
59

Table of Contents
provide broader customer coverage and solution delivery capabilities. In addition, over time we expect professional services revenue as a percentage of total revenue to decline as we increasingly rely on strategic partners to help our customers deploy our software. We believe our investment in professional services, including strategic partners building their practices around Appian, will drive increased adoption of our platform.
 
Our go-to-market strategy consists of both direct sales and, to a lesser extent, sales through strategic partners. As of December 31, 2016, we had 280 customers in a wide variety of industries, of which 225 customers were commercial and 55 customers were government or non-commercial entities. Our customers include financial services, healthcare, government, telecommunications, media, energy, manufacturing and transportation organizations. Generally, our sales force targets its efforts to organizations with over 1,000 employees and $1 billion in annual revenue. As of December 31, 2016, 32% of our commercial customers were Global 2000 organizations, and included 37 Fortune 500 companies, six of the largest 25 global financial services firms by 2016 revenue and eight of the 30 largest global healthcare companies by 2016 revenue. Revenue from government entities represented approximately 26% of our total revenue in 2016. No single end-customer accounted for more than 10% of our total revenue in 2015 or 2016, although we had one customer that accounted for 10.7% of our total revenue in 2014.
 
Our platform is designed to be natively multi-lingual to facilitate collaboration and address challenges in multi-national organizations. We offer our platform globally. In 2016, 19.5% of our total revenue was generated from customers outside of the United States. Today, we operate in 11 countries. We believe that we have a significant opportunity to grow our international footprint. We are investing in new geographies, including through investment in direct and indirect sales channels, professional services and customer support and implementation partners.
 
We have experienced strong revenue growth, with revenue of $89.0 million, $111.2 million and $132.9 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. Our subscription revenue was $22.8 million, $41.5 million and $60.0 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
We have invested in developing our platform, expanding our sales and marketing and research and development capabilities, and providing general and administrative resources to support our growth. We intend to continue to invest in our business to take advantage of our market opportunity. As a result, we incurred net losses of $17.1 million, $7.0 million and $12.5 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. We also had operating cash flows of $1.5 million, $(2.1) million and $(7.8) million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
Our Business Model
 
Our business model focuses on maximizing the lifetime value of customer relationships, which is a function of the duration of a customer’s deployment of Appian as well as the price and number of subscriptions of Appian that a customer purchases. The costs we incur with respect to any customer may exceed revenue from that customer in earlier periods because we generally recognize costs associated with customer acquisition faster than we generate and recognize the associated revenue. We incur significant customer acquisition costs, including expense associated with hiring new sales representatives, who generally take more than one year to become productive given the length of our sales cycle, and marketing costs, all of which are expensed as incurred. Our customer contract terms vary from one to five years, with an average length of three years, with most providing for payment in advance on an annual, quarterly or monthly basis, and we recognize subscription revenue ratably over the term of the subscription period.
 
At the same time, we believe that the costs we incur to retain customers and drive additional purchases of software are lower than our customer acquisition costs on a relative basis. Over time, we expect a large portion of our customers to renew their subscriptions and purchase additional subscriptions as they continue to build more applications and add more users to our platform. For example, over the last three completed fiscal years, we had an average subscription renewal rate of 95%. We calculate our subscription renewal rate by dividing the total dollar value of renewed customer subscriptions, excluding additional subscriptions for additional users, on a
 
60

Table of Contents
monthly basis in a trailing 12-month period by the dollar value of the corresponding expiring customer subscriptions, and then determining the average for the applicable period. We also expect the proportion of annual revenue from existing customers to grow relative to annual revenue from new customers. We believe this mix shift over time will have a positive impact on our operating margins, as we expect the percentage of revenue spent on sales and marketing to decline.
 
We measure the effectiveness of our business model by comparing the lifetime value of our customer relationships to our customer acquisition costs. We calculate lifetime customer value as (1) average gross margin multiplied by average subscription and maintenance and support revenue from customers for a given month divided by (2) the average percentage of monthly recurring revenue that did not renew in each month for the previous 12 months. We then divide this calculated lifetime customer value by our customer acquisition cost, which is the total sales and marketing expense incurred during the corresponding month. On a rolling twelve month basis, we estimate that for each of 2014, 2015 and 2016 the average lifetime value of a customer has exceeded 6x the associated average cost of acquiring them.
 
We also believe that purchases of professional services lead to increases in subscription revenue. For customers that were subscription software customers in 2016 and that also used our professional services since becoming customers, the median purchase of professional services during their first twelve months of subscribership was $142,430, as compared to $43,329 during the next twelve months and $28,849 during the third twelve months. By contrast, the median purchase of subscription software during their first twelve months of subscribership was $109,381, as compared to $162,749 in the second twelve months and $241,371 in the third twelve months. For the same customers, the median proportion of subscription software to overall subscription software and professional services purchases in the first twelve months of subscribership was 44%, as compared to 77% in the second twelve months and 90% in the third twelve months.
 
Key Factors Affecting Our Performance
 
Market Adoption of Our Platform
 
Our ability to grow our customer base and drive market adoption of our platform is affected by the pace at which organizations digitally transform. We expect that our revenue growth will be primarily driven by the pace of adoption and penetration of our platform. We offer a leading custom software development platform and intend to continue to invest to expand our customer base. The degree to which prospective customers recognize the need for low-code software that enables organizations to digitally transform, and subsequently allocate budget dollars to purchase our software, will drive our ability to acquire new customers and increase sales to existing customers, which, in turn, will affect our future financial performance.
 
Number of Customers
 
We believe we have a substantial opportunity to grow our customer base. We define a customer as an entity with an active subscription or maintenance and support contract related to a perpetual software license as of the specified measurement date. To the extent we contract with one or more entities under common control, we count those entities as separate customers. We have aggressively invested, and intend to continue to invest, in our sales force in order to drive sales to new customers. In particular, we have recently made, and plan to continue to make, investments to enhance the expertise of our sales and marketing organization within our key industry verticals of financial services, healthcare and government. In addition, we have established relationships with strategic partners who work with organizations undergoing digital transformations. We had a total customer count of 254, 266 and 280 as of December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively, which includes customers with active software subscription agreements or with maintenance and support contracts, and our number of customers with active software subscription agreements was 142, 178 and 206 as of December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. As of December 31, 2016, 32% of our commercial customers were Global 2000 organizations, and included 37 Fortune 500 companies, six of the largest 25 global financial services firms by 2016 revenue and
 
61

Table of Contents
eight of the 30 largest global healthcare companies by 2016 revenue. Our ability to continue to grow our customer base is dependent, in part, upon our ability to compete within the increasingly competitive markets in which we participate.
 
Further Penetration of Existing Customers
 
Our sales force seeks to generate additional revenue from existing customers by adding new users to our platform. Many of our customers begin by building a single application and then grow to build dozens of applications on our platform. Generally, the development of new applications on our platform results in the expansion of our user base within an organization and a corresponding increase in revenue to us because we charge subscription fees on a per-user basis for the significant majority of our customer contracts. As a result of this “land and expand” strategy, we have generated significant additional revenue from our customer base. For example, customers that first purchased our software prior to January 1, 2014, or the Customer Cohort, and were still customers on December 31, 2016, increased approximately seven times, on average, their purchases with us over that period, as measured by total contract value. Within the Customer Cohort, our top 25 customers as of December 31, 2016 increased their purchases with us by approximately 13 times, on average, over the same period, applying the same methodology. Our ability to increase sales to existing customers will depend on a number of factors, including the size of our sales force and professional services teams, customers’ level of satisfaction with our platform and professional services, pricing, economic conditions and our customers’ overall spending levels.
 
Mix of Subscription and Professional Services Revenue
 
We believe our professional services have driven customer success and facilitated the adoption of our platform by customers. During the initial period of deployment by a customer, we generally provide a greater amount of support in building applications and training than later in the deployment, with a typical engagement extending from two to six months. At the same time, many of our customers have historically purchased subscriptions only for a limited set of their total potential end users. As a result of these factors, the proportion of total revenue for a customer associated with professional services is relatively high during the initial deployment period. Over time, as the need for professional services associated with user deployments decreases and the number of end users increases, we expect the mix of total revenue to shift more toward subscription revenue. In addition, we intend to further grow our base of strategic partners to provide broader customer coverage and solution delivery capabilities. These partners perform professional services with respect to any new service contracts they sign. As we expand the network of strategic partners, we expect the proportion of our total revenue from subscription revenue to increase over time relative to professional services revenue.
 
Investments in Growth
 
We have made and plan to continue to make investments for long-term growth, including investment in our platform and infrastructure to continuously maximize the power and simplicity of the platform to meet the evolving needs of our customers and to take advantage of our market opportunity. For example, we have increased our sales and marketing headcount from 84 as of January 1, 2014 to 257 as of March 31, 2017 and increased our research and development headcount from 50 as of January 1, 2014 to 157 as of March 31, 2017. We intend to continue to increase our investment in sales and marketing, as we further expand our sales teams, increase our marketing activities and grow our international operations. We expect to use a portion of the proceeds from this offering to fund these growth strategies.
 
62

Table of Contents
Other Metrics
 
We monitor the following metrics to help us measure and evaluate the effectiveness of our operations (dollars in thousands):

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	
Subscription Revenue	  	$	22,849	 	 	$	41,497	 	 	$	59,993	 	 	$	13,749	 	 	$	18,737	 	
Subscription Revenue Retention Rate	  	 	107	% 	 	 	128	% 	 	 	112	% 	 	 	133	% 	 	 	117	% 	
 
Subscription Revenue
 
Subscription revenue is a portion of our revenue contained in the subscriptions, software and support revenue line of our consolidated statements of operations, and include (1) software as a service, or SaaS, subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support and hosting services, and (2) term license subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support. As we generally sell our software on a per-user basis, our subscription revenue for any customer is primarily determined by the number of users who access and utilize the applications built on our platform, as well as the price paid. We believe that increasing our subscription revenue is an indicator of the demand for our platform, the pace at which the market for our solutions is growing, the productivity of our sales force and strategic relationships in growing our customer base, and our ability to further penetrate our existing customer base.
 
Subscription Revenue Retention Rate
 
A key factor to our success is the renewal and expansion of subscription agreements with our existing customers. We calculate this metric over a set of customers who have been with us for at least one full year. To calculate our subscription revenue retention rate for a particular trailing 12-month period, we first establish the recurring subscription revenue for the previous trailing 12-month period. This effectively represents recurring dollars that we should expect in the current trailing 12-month period from the cohort of customers from the previous trailing 12-month period without any expansion or contraction. We subsequently measure the recurring subscription revenue in the current trailing 12-month period from the cohort of customers from the previous trailing 12-month period. Subscription revenue retention rate is then calculated by dividing the aggregate recurring subscription revenue in the current trailing 12-month period by the previous trailing 12-month period. This calculation includes the impact on our revenue from customer non-renewals, pricing changes and growth in the number of users on our platform. Our subscription revenue retention rate can fluctuate from period to period due to large customer contracts in any given period. For example, our subscription revenue retention rate in 2015 was impacted by a single upsell that was one-time in nature.
 
63

Table of Contents
Customer Cohort Analysis
 
We focus on acquiring new customers and growing our relationships with existing customers over time. The chart below illustrates our history of attracting new customers and expanding our revenue from them over time as they realize the benefits of building applications using our software.
 
Cohort Analysis—Subscription Software Revenue

 
The chart reflects annualized subscription revenue for the group of customers that became our customers in each respective cohort year. For instance, the 2013 cohort includes all customers whose contract start date was between January 1, 2013 and December 31, 2013. Annualized subscription revenue is the total amount of monthly subscription revenue for that applicable customer cohort in January of the following year multiplied by 12. We use January revenue data for the cohort of customers who first signed subscription agreements in the preceding year because January is the first month in which we are earning a full month of revenue from all such customers. Our annualized subscription revenue for the year ended December 31, 2016 for our 2013 customer cohort represented a 2.8 times increase over the annualized subscription revenue for the year ended December 31, 2013 for that 2013 customer cohort. Building upon this success, we believe a significant opportunity exists for us to acquire new customers as well as expand the use of our platform by increasing the number of users within our current customers’ organizations.
 
Key Components of Results of Operations
 
Revenue
 
We generate revenue primarily through sales of subscriptions to our platform, as well as professional services. We generally sell our software on a per-user basis. We generally bill customers and collect payment for subscriptions to our platform in advance on an annual, quarterly or monthly basis. In certain instances, we have had customers pay their entire contract value up front.
 
Our revenue is comprised of the following:
 
Subscriptions, Software and Support
 
Subscriptions, software and support revenue is primarily derived from:
 
 	•	 	SaaS subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support and hosting services; and	
 
 	•	 	on-premises term license subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support.	
 
To a lesser extent, we also generate revenue from the sale of perpetual software license agreements and associated maintenance and support.
 
64

Table of Contents
Our maintenance and support agreements provide customers with the right to unspecified software upgrades, maintenance releases and patches released during the term of the maintenance and support agreement on a when-and-if-available basis, and rights to technical support. When our platform is deployed within a customer’s own data center or private cloud, it is installed on the customer’s infrastructure and offered as a term or perpetual license. When our platform is delivered as a SaaS subscription, we handle its operational needs in a third-party hosted data center.
 
Professional Services
 
Our professional services revenue is comprised of fees for consulting services, including application development and deployment assistance and training related to our platform. Over time, as the need for professional services associated with user deployments decreases and the number of end users increases, we expect the mix of total revenue to shift more toward subscription revenue. We have several strategic partnerships, including with Deloitte, KPMG and PricewaterhouseCoopers. Our agreements with our strategic partners have indefinite terms and may be terminated for convenience by either party. We intend to further grow our base of strategic partners to provide broader customer coverage and solution delivery capabilities. These partners refer software subscription customers to us and perform professional services with respect to any new service contracts they originate, increasing our software subscription revenues without any change to our professional services revenues. As we expand the network of strategic partners, we expect professional services revenue to decline as a percentage of total revenue over time since our strategic partners may perform professional services associated with software subscriptions that we sell.
 
Cost of Revenue
 
Subscriptions, Software and Support
 
Cost of subscriptions, software and support revenue consists primarily of fees paid to our third-party managed hosting providers and other third-party service providers, personnel costs, including payroll and benefits for our technology operations and customer support teams, and allocated facility costs and overhead. We expect cost of revenue to continue to increase in absolute dollars for the foreseeable future as our customer base grows.
 
Professional Services
 
Cost of professional services revenue includes all direct and indirect costs to deliver our professional services and training, including employee compensation for our global professional services and training personnel, travel costs, third-party contractor costs and allocated facility costs and overhead. The unpredictability of the timing of entering into significant professional services agreements sold on a standalone basis may cause significant fluctuations in our quarterly financial results.
 
Gross Margin
 
Gross profit and gross margin, or gross profit as a percentage of total revenue, has been, and will continue to be, affected by various factors, including the mix of subscription, software and support revenue and professional services revenue. Subscription pricing, the costs associated with third-party hosting facilities, and the extent to which we expand our professional services to support future growth will impact our gross margins. Our gross margin may fluctuate from period to period based on the above factors.
 
Subscriptions, Software and Support Gross Margin. Subscription, software and support gross margin is primarily affected by the growth in our subscription, software and support revenue as compared to the growth in, and timing of, costs to support such revenue. We expect to continue to invest in the customer support and SaaS operations to support the growth in the business and the timing of those investments is expected to cause gross margins to fluctuate in the short term but improve over time.
 
65

Table of Contents
Professional Services Gross Margin. Professional services gross margin is affected by the growth in our professional services revenue as compared to the growth in, and timing of, the cost of our professional services organization as we continue to invest in the growth of our business. Professional services gross margin is also impacted by the ratable recognition of some of our professional services revenue as compared to the recognition of related costs of services in the period incurred.
 
Operating Expenses
 
Operating expenses consist of sales and marketing, research and development and general and administrative expenses. Salaries, bonuses and other personnel related costs are the most significant components of each of these expense categories. We grew from 298 employees at January 1, 2014 to 753 employees at March 31, 2017, and we expect to continue to hire new employees in order to support our anticipated revenue growth. We have not historically incurred stock-based compensation expense as all outstanding options to purchase common stock have a vesting condition that is triggered upon a change of control transaction or an initial public offering of our common stock. In connection with the completion of this offering, we will incur a material one-time stock-based compensation expense due to the performance condition associated with our stock options becoming probable. If the performance condition had occurred on March 31, 2017, we would have recorded an estimated $5.7 million of stock-based compensation expense related to these options.
 
Sales and Marketing Expense
 
Sales and marketing expense primarily includes personnel costs, including salaries, bonuses, commissions and other personnel costs related to sales teams. Additional expenses in this category include travel and entertainment, marketing and promotional events, marketing activities, subcontracting fees and allocated facility costs and overhead.
 
The number of employees in sales and marketing functions grew from 84 at January 1, 2014 to 257 at March 31, 2017. In order to continue to grow our business, geographical footprint and brand awareness, we expect to continue investing resources in sales and marketing by increasing the number of sales and account management teams. As a result, we expect sales and marketing expense to increase in absolute dollars as we continue to invest to acquire new customers and further expand usage of our platform within our existing customer base.
 
Research and Development Expense
 
Research and development expense consists primarily of personnel costs for our employees who develop and enhance our platform, including salaries, bonuses and other personnel costs. Also included are non-personnel costs such as subcontracting, consulting and professional fees to third party development resources, allocated facility costs, overhead and depreciation and amortization costs.
 
Our research and development efforts are focused on enhancing the speed and power of our software platform. The number of employees in research and development functions grew from 50 at January 1, 2014 to 157 at March 31, 2017. We expect research and development expenses to continue to increase as they are critical to maintain and improve our quality of applications and our competitive position.
 
General and Administrative Expense
 
General and administrative expense consists primarily of personnel costs, including salaries, bonuses and other personnel costs for our administrative, legal, information technology, human resources, finance and accounting employees and executives. Additional expenses included in this category are non-personnel costs, such as travel-related expenses, contracting and professional fees, audit fees, tax services and legal fees, as well as insurance and other corporate expenses, along with allocated facility costs and overhead.
 
66

Table of Contents
In February 2014, we repurchased shares of our common stock from some of our stockholders using the proceeds from a preferred stock financing. The fair value of our common stock in February 2014 was determined to be lower than the repurchase price. The difference between the repurchase price and the fair value of the common stock was recognized as compensation expense. See note 7 to our consolidated financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus for further details regarding this transaction.
 
The number of employees in general and administrative functions grew from 37 at January 1, 2014 to 84 at March 31, 2017. We expect our general and administrative expense to increase in absolute dollars as we continue to support our growth. We also anticipate that we will incur additional costs for personnel and consulting and professional fees related to preparation to become and operate as a public company.
 
Results of Operations
 
The following table sets forth our consolidated statements of operations data:

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	
 	  	(in thousands)	 	
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	37,076	 	 	$	53,207	 	 	$	69,972	 	 	$	15,618	 	 	$	21,444	 	
Professional services	  	 	51,920	 	 	 	57,997	 	 	 	62,951	 	 	 	20,346	 	 	 	16,885	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	 	88,996	 	 	 	111,204	 	 	 	132,923	 	 	 	35,964	 	 	 	38,329	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	4,273	 	 	 	6,079	 	 	 	7,437	 	 	 	1,782	 	 	 	2,062	 	
Professional services	  	 	32,524	 	 	 	42,402	 	 	 	42,686	 	 	 	12,978	 	 	 	10,628	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	 	36,797	 	 	 	48,481	 	 	 	50,123	 	 	 	14,760	 	 	 	12,690	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	  	 	52,199	 	 	 	62,723	 	 	 	82,800	 	 	 	21,204	 	 	 	25,639	 	
Operating expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	 	29,088	 	 	 	38,300	 	 	 	54,137	 	 	 	11,166	 	 	 	17,003	 	
Research and development	  	 	13,488	 	 	 	16,750	 	 	 	22,994	 	 	 	4,927	 	 	 	7,300	 	
General and administrative	  	 	23,373	 	 	 	12,515	 	 	 	17,039	 	 	 	3,930	 	 	 	4,849	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total operating expenses	  	 	65,949	 	 	 	67,565	 	 	 	94,170	 	 	 	20,023	 	 	 	29,152	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating (loss) income	  	 	(13,750	) 	 	 	(4,842	) 	 	 	(11,370	) 	 	 	1,181	 	 	 	(3,513	) 	
Other expense (income):	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other expense (income), net	  	 	2,086	 	 	 	1,579	 	 	 	1,792	 	 	 	(537	) 	 	 	(499	) 	
Interest expense	  	 	19	 	 	 	188	 	 	 	982	 	 	 	242	 	 	 	256	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total other expense (income)	  	 	2,105	 	 	 	1,767	 	 	 	2,774	 	 	 	(295	) 	 	 	(243	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income before income taxes	  	 	(15,855	) 	 	 	(6,609	) 	 	 	(14,144	) 	 	 	1,476	 	 	 	(3,270	) 	
Income tax expense (benefit)	  	 	1,204	 	 	 	378	 	 	 	(1,683	) 	 	 	721	 	 	 	125	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income	  	$	(17,059	) 	 	$	(6,987	) 	 	$	(12,461	) 	 	$	755	 	 	$	(3,395	) 	

67

Table of Contents
The following table sets forth our consolidated statements of operations data expressed as a percentage of total revenue:

 	  	Year Ended
December  31,	 	 	Three Months
Ended
March 31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	41.7	% 	 	 	47.8	% 	 	 	52.6	% 	 	 	43.4	% 	 	 	55.9	% 	
Professional services	  	 	58.3	 	 	 	52.2	 	 	 	47.4	 	 	 	56.6	 	 	 	44.1	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	4.8	 	 	 	5.5	 	 	 	5.6	 	 	 	5.0	 	 	 	5.4	 	
Professional services	  	 	36.5	 	 	 	38.1	 	 	 	32.1	 	 	 	36.1	 	 	 	27.7	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	 	41.3	 	 	 	43.6	 	 	 	37.7	 	 	 	41.1	 	 	 	33.1	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross margin	  	 	58.7	 	 	 	56.4	 	 	 	62.3	 	 	 	58.9	 	 	 	66.9	 	
Operating expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	 	32.7	 	 	 	34.4	 	 	 	40.7	 	 	 	31.0	 	 	 	44.4	 	
Research and development	  	 	15.2	 	 	 	15.1	 	 	 	17.3	 	 	 	13.7	 	 	 	19.0	 	
General and administrative	  	 	26.3	 	 	 	11.3	 	 	 	12.8	 	 	 	10.9	 	 	 	12.7	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total operating expenses	  	 	74.2	 	 	 	60.8	 	 	 	70.8	 	 	 	55.6	 	 	 	76.1	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating (loss) income	  	 	(15.5	) 	 	 	(4.4	) 	 	 	(8.5	) 	 	 	3.3	 	 	 	(9.2	) 	
Other expense (income):	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other expense (income), net	  	 	2.3	 	 	 	1.4	 	 	 	1.3	 	 	 	(1.5	) 	 	 	(1.3	) 	
Interest expense	  	 	0.0	 	 	 	0.2	 	 	 	0.7	 	 	 	0.7	 	 	 	0.7	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total other expense (income)	  	 	2.3	 	 	 	1.6	 	 	 	2.0	 	 	 	(0.8	) 	 	 	(0.6	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income before income taxes	  	 	(17.8	) 	 	 	(6.0	) 	 	 	(10.5	) 	 	 	4.1	 	 	 	(8.6	) 	
Income tax expense (benefit)	  	 	1.4	 	 	 	0.3	 	 	 	(1.3	) 	 	 	2.0	 	 	 	0.3	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income	  	 	(19.2	)% 	 	 	(6.3	)% 	 	 	(9.2	)% 	 	 	2.1	% 	 	 	(8.9	)% 	

Three Months Ended March 31, 2016 and 2017
 
Revenue

 	  	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	  	% Change	 	
 	  	2016	 	  	2017	 	  	 	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	  	 	 	
Revenue	  	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	15,618	 	  	$	21,444	 	  	 	37.3	% 	
Professional services	  	 	20,346	 	  	 	16,885	 	  	 	(17.0	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	$	35,964	 	  	$	38,329	 	  	 	6.6	% 	

Total revenue increased $2.4 million, or 6.6%, in the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to the same period in 2016, due to an increase in our subscriptions, software and support revenue of $5.8 million, partially offset by a decrease in our professional services revenue of $3.4 million. The increase in subscription revenue was attributable to $4.3 million of revenue from expanded deployments and corresponding sales of additional subscriptions to existing customers and $1.5 million in sales of subscriptions to new customers. The decrease in professional services revenue was due to the completion of a substantial portion of a government contract in the three months ended March 31, 2016.
 
68

Table of Contents
Cost of Revenue

 	  	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	 	% Change	 	
 	  	2016	 	 	2017	 	 	 	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	 	 	 	
Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	1,782	 	 	$	2,062	 	 	 	15.7	% 	
Professional services	  	 	12,978	 	 	 	10,628	 	 	 	(18.1	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	$	14,760	 	 	$	12,690	 	 	 	(14.0	)% 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support gross margin	  	 	88.6	% 	 	 	90.4	% 	 	 	 	 	
Professional services gross margin	  	 	36.2	 	 	 	37.1	 	 	 	 	 	
Total gross margin	  	 	59.0	 	 	 	66.9	 	 	 	 	 	
 
Cost of revenue decreased $2.1 million, or 14.0%, in the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to the same period in 2016, primarily due to a $3.1 million decrease in contractor costs, offset by a $0.8 million increase in professional services and product support staff personnel costs and a $0.1 million increase in facility and overhead costs. Contractor costs decreased from the three months ended March 31, 2016 to the same period in 2017 as we incurred additional contractor costs in the three months ended March 31, 2016 to support a new customer contract. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in professional services and customer support staff personnel headcount by 7.1% from March 31, 2016 to March 31, 2017. Facility and overhead costs increased to support our personnel growth.
 
Gross margin increased to 66.9% in the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to 59.0% in the same period in 2016, due primarily to a higher relative proportion of subscriptions, software and support revenue, which has a higher gross margin than our professional services revenue.
 
Sales and Marketing Expense

 	  	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	 	% Change	 	
 	  	2016	 	 	2017	 	 	 	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	$	11,166	 	 	$	17,003	 	 	 	52.3	% 	
% of revenue	  	 	31.0	% 	 	 	44.4	% 	 	 	 	 	
 
Sales and marketing expense increased $5.8 million, or 52.3%, in the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to the same period in 2016, primarily due to a $4.1 million increase in sales and marketing personnel costs, $1.2 million increase in facility and overhead costs, and $0.4 million increase in marketing costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in sales and marketing personnel headcount by 46.9% from March 31, 2016 to March 31, 2017 and increased sales commissions driven by our revenue growth. Facility and overhead costs increased to support our personnel growth. Marketing costs increased due to a rise in marketing event sponsorship and attendance.
 
Research and Development Expense

 	  	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	 	% Change	 	
 	  	2016	 	 	2017	 	 	 	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	 	 	 	
Research and development	  	$	4,927	 	 	$	7,300	 	 	 	48.2	% 	
% of revenue	  	 	13.7	% 	 	 	19.0	% 	 	 	 	 	
 
Research and development expense increased $2.4 million, or 48.2%, in the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to the same period in 2016, primarily due to a $2.1 million increase in research and development
 
69

Table of Contents
personnel costs and $0.3 million increase in facility and overhead costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in research and development personnel headcount by 45.4% from the March 31, 2016 to March 31, 2017. Facility and overhead costs increased to support our personnel growth.
 
General and Administrative Expense

 	  	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	 	% Change	 	
 	  	2016	 	 	2017	 	 	 	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	 	 	 	
General and administrative expense	  	$	3,930	 	 	$	4,849	 	 	 	23.4	% 	
% of revenue	  	 	10.9	% 	 	 	12.7	% 	 	 	 	 	
 
General and administrative expense increased $0.9 million, or 23.4%, in the three months ended March 31, 2017 compared to the same period in 2016, primarily due to a $0.5 million increase in general and administrative personnel costs, $0.3 million in increased professional services costs and a $0.1 million increase in facility and overhead costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in general and administrative personnel headcount by 21.7% from March 31, 2016 to March 31, 2017. Facility and overhead costs as well as contractor costs increased to support our personnel growth.
 
Years Ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016
 
Revenue

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	  	% Change	 	
 	  	2014	 	  	2015	 	  	2016	 	  	2015 vs.
2014	 	 	2016 vs.
2015	 	
Revenue:	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	37,076	 	  	$	53,207	 	  	$	69,972	 	  	 	43.5	% 	 	 	31.5	% 	
Professional services	  	 	51,920	 	  	 	57,997	 	  	 	62,951	 	  	 	11.7	 	 	 	8.5	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	$	88,996	 	  	$	111,204	 	  	$	132,923	 	  	 	25.0	 	 	 	19.5	 	

2016 Compared to 2015. Total revenue increased $21.7 million, or 19.5%, in 2016 compared to 2015, due to an increase in our subscriptions revenue of $16.8 million and an increase in our professional services revenue of $4.9 million. The increase in subscription revenue was attributable to $11.0 million of revenue from expanded deployments and corresponding sales of additional subscriptions to existing customers and $5.8 million in sales of subscriptions to new customers. The increase in professional services revenue was due to increased application development and deployment assistance demands from our customers.
 
2015 Compared to 2014. Total revenue increased $22.2 million, or 25.0%, in 2015 compared to 2014, due to an increase in our subscriptions revenue of $16.1 million and an increase in our professional services revenue of $6.1 million. The increase in subscription revenue was attributable to $12.2 million of revenue from expanded deployments and corresponding sales of additional subscriptions to existing customers and $3.9 million in sales of subscriptions to new customers. The increase in professional services revenue was due to increased application development and deployment assistance demands from our customers.
 
Cost of Revenue

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	% Change	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2015 vs.
2014	 	 	2016 vs.
2015	 	
Cost of revenue	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	4,273	 	 	$	6,079	 	 	$	7,437	 	 	 	42.3	% 	 	 	22.3	% 	
Professional services	  	 	32,524	 	 	 	42,402	 	 	 	42,686	 	 	 	30.4	 	 	 	0.7	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	$	36,797	 	 	$	48,481	 	 	$	50,123	 	 	 	31.8	 	 	 	3.4	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support gross margin	  	 	88.5	% 	 	 	88.6	% 	 	 	89.4	% 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Professional services gross margin	  	 	37.4	 	 	 	26.9	 	 	 	32.2	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total gross margin	  	 	58.7	 	 	 	56.4	 	 	 	62.3	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 
70

Table of Contents
2016 Compared to 2015. Cost of revenue increased $1.6 million, or 3.4%, in 2016 compared to 2015, primarily due to a $5.8 million increase in professional services and product support staff personnel costs and a $1.2 million increase in facility and overhead costs, offset by decreases in contractor costs of $5.4 million. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in professional services and customer support staff personnel headcount by 4.6% from the end of 2015 to the end of 2016. Facility and overhead costs increased to support our personnel growth. Contractor costs decreased from 2015 to 2016 as we incurred additional contractor costs in 2015 to support a new customer contract.
 
Gross margin increased to 62.3% in 2016 compared to 56.4% in 2015, due primarily to an increase in the gross margin for our professional services. During 2015, we incurred increased contractor costs to support a new customer contract. Professional services gross margin increased in 2016 due to a reduction in our contractor costs of $5.4 million as compared to 2015 as we continued to hire additional internal professional services personnel.
 
2015 Compared to 2014. Cost of revenue increased $11.7 million, or 31.8%, in 2015 compared to 2014, primarily due to a $4.6 million increase in professional services and support staff personnel costs, $4.7 million increase in contractor costs, $1.5 million increase in facility and overhead costs, and $0.8 million in increased cloud support costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in professional services and customer support staff personnel headcount by 32.8% from the end of 2014 to the end of 2015. Facility and overhead costs increased to support our personnel growth. Contractor costs increased as we incurred additional contractor costs in 2015 to support a new customer contract. Cloud support costs increased to support our additional sales activity.
 
Gross margin decreased to 56.4% in 2015 compared to 58.7% in 2014, due primarily to a reduction in the gross margin for our professional services. Professional services gross margin decreased in 2015 due to a temporary increase in contractor costs of $4.7 million to support a new customer contract.
 
Sales and Marketing Expense

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	% Change	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2015 vs.
2014	 	 	2016 vs.
2015	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	$	29,088	 	 	$	38,300	 	 	$	54,137	 	 	 	31.7	% 	 	 	41.3	% 	
% of revenue	  	 	32.7	% 	 	 	34.4	% 	 	 	40.7	% 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 
2016 Compared to 2015. Sales and marketing expense increased $15.8 million, or 41.3%, in 2016 compared to 2015, primarily due to a $9.8 million increase in sales and marketing personnel costs, $3.3 million increase in facility and overhead costs, and $2.3 million increase in marketing costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in sales and marketing personnel headcount by 46.0% from the end of 2015 to the end of 2016 and increased sales commissions driven by our revenue growth. Facility and overhead costs increased to support our personnel growth. Marketing costs increased due to a rise in marketing event sponsorship and attendance.
 
2015 Compared to 2014. Sales and marketing expense increased $9.2 million, or 31.7%, in 2015 compared to 2014, primarily due to a $6.8 million increase in sales and marketing personnel costs, $2.5 million increase in facility and overhead costs, and $1.5 million increase in marketing costs, offset by a $1.1 million decrease in compensation costs and $0.5 million decrease in contractor costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in sales and marketing personnel headcount by 23.5% from the end of 2014 to the end of 2015 and increased sales commissions driven by our revenue growth. Facility and overhead costs increased to support our personnel growth. Marketing costs increased due to a rise in marketing event sponsorship and attendance. We recorded $1.1 million of compensation expense for sales and marketing personnel in 2014 related to the stock repurchase transaction described above, which did not recur in 2015. Contractor costs decreased in 2015 as we continued to hire additional internal marketing personnel.
 
71

Table of Contents
Research and Development Expense

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	% Change	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2015 vs.
2014	 	 	2016 vs.
2015	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Research and development	  	$	13,488	 	 	$	16,750	 	 	$	22,994	 	 	 	24.2	% 	 	 	37.3	% 	
% of revenue	  	 	15.2	% 	 	 	15.1	% 	 	 	17.3	% 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 
2016 Compared to 2015. Research and development expense increased $6.2 million, or 37.3%, in 2016 compared to 2015, primarily due to a $4.7 million increase in research and development personnel costs and $1.4 million increase in facility and overhead costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in research and development personnel headcount by 41.7% from the end of 2015 to the end of 2016. Facility and overhead costs increased to support our personnel growth.
 
2015 Compared to 2014. Research and development expense increased $3.3 million, or 24.2%, in 2015 compared to 2014, primarily due to a $3.5 million increase in personnel costs, offset by a $0.3 million decrease in contractor costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in research and development personnel headcount by 19.8% from the end of 2014 to the end of 2015. Contractor costs decreased in 2015 as we continued to hire additional internal research and development personnel.
 
General and Administrative Expense

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	% Change	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2015 vs.
2014	 	 	2016 vs.
2015	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
General and administrative	  	$	23,373	 	 	$	12,515	 	 	$	17,039	 	 	 	(46.5	)% 	 	 	36.1	% 	
% of revenue	  	 	26.3	% 	 	 	11.3	% 	 	 	12.8	% 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 
2016 Compared to 2015. General and administrative expense increased $4.5 million, or 36.1%, in 2016 compared to 2015, primarily due to a $2.5 million increase in general and administrative personnel costs, $1.1 million increase in facility and overhead costs, and $0.9 million in increased professional services costs. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in general and administrative personnel headcount by 32.3% from the end of 2015 to the end of 2016. Facility and overhead costs as well as contractor costs increased to support our personnel growth.
 
2015 Compared to 2014. General and administrative expense decreased $10.9 million, or 46.5%, in 2015 compared to 2014, primarily due to a $13.0 million decrease in compensation costs, offset by a $1.1 million increase in general and administrative personnel costs, $0.6 million increase in contractor costs and a $0.4 million increase in facility and overhead costs. We recorded $13.0 million of compensation expense for general and administrative personnel in 2014 related to the stock repurchase transaction described above, which did not recur in 2015. Personnel costs increased due to the increase in general and administrative personnel headcount by 22.6% from the end of 2014 to the end of 2015. Facility and overhead costs as well as contractor costs increased to support our personnel growth.
 
Other Expense

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	  	% Change	 	
 	  	2014	 	  	2015	 	  	2016	 	  	2015 vs.
2014	 	 	2016 vs.
2015	 	
 	  	(dollars in thousands)	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	
Other expense, net	  	$	2,086	 	  	$	1,579	 	  	$	1,792	 	  	 	(24.3	)% 	 	 	13.5	% 	
% of revenue	  	 	2.3	% 	  	 	1.4	% 	  	 	1.3	% 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest expense	  	$	19	 	  	$	188	 	  	$	982	 	  	 	NM	 	 	 	NM	 	
% of revenue	  	 	0.0	% 	  	 	0.2	% 	  	 	0.7	% 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 
 	NM	 	– not meaningful	
 
72

Table of Contents
2016 Compared to 2015. Other expense, net increased $0.2 million, or 13.5%, in 2016 compared to 2015, primarily due to an increase in realized and unrealized foreign currency transaction losses of $0.2 million. Interest expense increased $0.8 million in 2016 compared to 2015, primarily as a result of additional term loan borrowings in January 2016.
 
2015 Compared to 2014. Other expense, net decreased $0.5 million, or 24.3%, in 2015 compared to 2014, primarily due to a decrease in realized and unrealized foreign currency transaction losses of $0.4 million. Interest expense increased $0.2 million in 2015 compared to 2014, primarily due to the term loan originated in June 2015.
 
Quarterly Results of Operations
 
The following tables set forth unaudited quarterly statements of operations data for each of the nine quarters in the period ended March 31, 2017. The information for each of these quarters has been prepared on the same basis as the audited annual consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus and, in the opinion of management, includes all adjustments, which consist only of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for the fair presentation of the results of operations for these periods. This data should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. These quarterly results are not necessarily indicative of our operating results to be expected for 2017 or for any future period.

 	  	Three Months Ended	 	
 	  	Mar. 31,
2015	 	 	Jun. 30,
2015	 	 	Sep. 30,
2015	 	 	Dec. 31,
2015	 	 	Mar. 31,
2016	 	 	Jun. 30,
2016	 	 	Sep. 30,
2016	 	 	Dec. 31,
2016	 	 	Mar. 31,
2017	 	
 	  	(in thousands)	 	
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	10,887	 	 	$	13,161	 	 	$	13,922	 	 	$	15,237	 	 	$	15,618	 	 	$	17,321	 	 	$	17,668	 	 	$	19,365	 	 	$	21,444	 	
Professional services	  	 	12,225	 	 	 	14,432	 	 	 	16,224	 	 	 	15,116	 	 	 	20,346	 	 	 	15,146	 	 	 	13,077	 	 	 	14,382	 	 	 	16,885	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	 	23,112	 	 	 	27,593	 	 	 	30,146	 	 	 	30,353	 	 	 	35,964	 	 	 	32,467	 	 	 	30,745	 	 	 	33,747	 	 	 	38,329	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	1,214	 	 	 	1,490	 	 	 	1,732	 	 	 	1,643	 	 	 	1,782	 	 	 	1,836	 	 	 	1,890	 	 	 	1,929	 	 	 	2,062	 	
Professional services	  	 	8,650	 	 	 	10,346	 	 	 	11,531	 	 	 	11,875	 	 	 	12,978	 	 	 	11,723	 	 	 	9,315	 	 	 	8,670	 	 	 	10,628	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	 	9,864	 	 	 	11,836	 	 	 	13,263	 	 	 	13,518	 	 	 	14,760	 	 	 	13,559	 	 	 	11,205	 	 	 	10,599	 	 	 	12,690	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	  	 	13,248	 	 	 	15,757	 	 	 	16,883	 	 	 	16,835	 	 	 	21,204	 	 	 	18,908	 	 	 	19,540	 	 	 	23,148	 	 	 	25,639	 	
Operating expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	 	8,622	 	 	 	10,100	 	 	 	10,010	 	 	 	9,568	 	 	 	11,166	 	 	 	13,831	 	 	 	14,480	 	 	 	14,660	 	 	 	17,003	 	
Research and development	  	 	3,694	 	 	 	3,967	 	 	 	4,698	 	 	 	4,391	 	 	 	4,927	 	 	 	5,296	 	 	 	6,702	 	 	 	6,069	 	 	 	7,300	 	
General and administrative	  	 	3,146	 	 	 	3,061	 	 	 	3,256	 	 	 	3,052	 	 	 	3,930	 	 	 	4,318	 	 	 	4,531	 	 	 	4,260	 	 	 	4,849	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total operating expenses	  	 	15,462	 	 	 	17,128	 	 	 	17,964	 	 	 	17,011	 	 	 	20,023	 	 	 	23,445	 	 	 	25,713	 	 	 	24,989	 	 	 	29,152	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating (loss) income	  	 	(2,214	) 	 	 	(1,371	) 	 	 	(1,081	) 	 	 	(176	) 	 	 	1,181	 	 	 	(4,537	) 	 	 	(6,173	) 	 	 	(1,841	) 	 	 	(3,513	) 	
Other expense (income):	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other expense (income), net	  	 	1,083	 	 	 	(685	) 	 	 	669	 	 	 	512	 	 	 	(537	) 	 	 	733	 	 	 	(67	) 	 	 	1,663	 	 	 	(499	) 	
Interest expense	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	74	 	 	 	114	 	 	 	242	 	 	 	241	 	 	 	243	 	 	 	256	 	 	 	256	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total other expense (income)	  	 	1,083	 	 	 	(685	) 	 	 	743	 	 	 	626	 	 	 	(295	) 	 	 	974	 	 	 	176	 	 	 	1,919	 	 	 	(243	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income before income taxes	  	 	(3,297	) 	 	 	(686	) 	 	 	(1,824	) 	 	 	(802	) 	 	 	1,476	 	 	 	(5,511	) 	 	 	(6,349	) 	 	 	(3,760	) 	 	 	(3,270	) 	
Income tax (benefit) expense	  	 	(103	) 	 	 	509	 	 	 	(144	) 	 	 	116	 	 	 	721	 	 	 	(1,217	) 	 	 	(1,610	) 	 	 	423	 	 	 	125	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income	  	$	(3,194	) 	 	$	(1,195	) 	 	$	(1,680	) 	 	$	(918	) 	 	$	755	 	 	$	(4,294	) 	 	$	(4,739	) 	 	$	(4,183	) 	 	$	(3,395	) 	

73

Table of Contents
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	Three Months Ended	 	
 	  	Mar. 31,
2015	 	 	Jun. 30,
2015	 	 	Sep. 30,
2015	 	 	Dec. 31,
2015	 	 	Mar. 31,
2016	 	 	Jun. 30,
2016	 	 	Sep. 30,
2016	 	 	Dec. 31,
2016	 	 	Mar. 31,
2017	 	
 	  	(as a percentage of total revenue)	 	
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	47.1	% 	 	 	47.7	% 	 	 	46.2	% 	 	 	50.2	% 	 	 	43.4	% 	 	 	53.3	% 	 	 	57.5	% 	 	 	57.4	% 	 	 	55.9	% 	
Professional services	  	 	52.9	 	 	 	52.3	 	 	 	53.8	 	 	 	49.8	 	 	 	56.6	 	 	 	46.7	 	 	 	42.5	 	 	 	42.6	 	 	 	44.1	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	 	 	100.0	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	5.3	 	 	 	5.4	 	 	 	5.7	 	 	 	5.4	 	 	 	5.0	 	 	 	5.7	 	 	 	6.1	 	 	 	5.7	 	 	 	5.4	 	
Professional services	  	 	37.4	 	 	 	37.5	 	 	 	38.3	 	 	 	39.1	 	 	 	36.1	 	 	 	36.1	 	 	 	30.3	 	 	 	25.7	 	 	 	27.7	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	 	42.7	 	 	 	42.9	 	 	 	44.0	 	 	 	44.5	 	 	 	41.1	 	 	 	41.8	 	 	 	36.4	 	 	 	31.4	 	 	 	33.1	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross margin	  	 	57.3	 	 	 	57.1	 	 	 	56.0	 	 	 	55.5	 	 	 	58.9	 	 	 	58.2	 	 	 	63.6	 	 	 	68.6	 	 	 	66.9	 	
Operating expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	 	37.3	 	 	 	36.6	 	 	 	33.2	 	 	 	31.5	 	 	 	31.0	 	 	 	42.6	 	 	 	47.1	 	 	 	43.4	 	 	 	44.4	 	
Research and development	  	 	16.0	 	 	 	14.4	 	 	 	15.6	 	 	 	14.5	 	 	 	13.7	 	 	 	16.3	 	 	 	21.8	 	 	 	18.0	 	 	 	19.0	 	
General and administrative	  	 	13.6	 	 	 	11.1	 	 	 	10.8	 	 	 	10.1	 	 	 	10.9	 	 	 	13.3	 	 	 	14.7	 	 	 	12.6	 	 	 	12.7	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total operating expenses	  	 	66.9	 	 	 	62.1	 	 	 	59.6	 	 	 	56.1	 	 	 	55.6	 	 	 	72.2	 	 	 	83.6	 	 	 	74.0	 	 	 	76.1	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating (loss) income	  	 	(9.6	) 	 	 	(5.0	) 	 	 	(3.6	) 	 	 	(0.6	) 	 	 	3.3	 	 	 	(14.0	) 	 	 	(20.0	) 	 	 	(5.4	) 	 	 	(9.2	) 	
Other expense (income):	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other expense (income), net	  	 	4.7	 	 	 	(2.5	) 	 	 	2.2	 	 	 	1.7	 	 	 	(1.5	) 	 	 	2.3	 	 	 	(0.2	) 	 	 	4.9	 	 	 	(1.3	) 	
Interest expense	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	0.2	 	 	 	0.4	 	 	 	0.7	 	 	 	0.7	 	 	 	0.8	 	 	 	0.8	 	 	 	0.7	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total other expense (income)	  	 	4.7	 	 	 	(2.5	) 	 	 	2.4	 	 	 	2.1	 	 	 	(0.8	) 	 	 	3.0	 	 	 	0.6	 	 	 	5.7	 	 	 	(0.6	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income before income taxes	  	 	(14.3	) 	 	 	(2.5	) 	 	 	(6.0	) 	 	 	(2.7	) 	 	 	4.1	 	 	 	(17.0	) 	 	 	(20.6	) 	 	 	(11.1	) 	 	 	(8.6	) 	
Income tax (benefit) expense	  	 	(0.4	) 	 	 	1.8	 	 	 	(0.5	) 	 	 	0.4	 	 	 	2.0	 	 	 	(3.7	) 	 	 	(5.2	) 	 	 	1.3	 	 	 	0.3	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net (loss) income	  	 	(13.9	)% 	 	 	(4.3	)% 	 	 	(5.5	)% 	 	 	(3.1	)% 	 	 	2.1	% 	 	 	(13.3	)% 	 	 	(15.4	)% 	 	 	(12.4	)% 	 	 	(8.9	)% 	

Quarterly Revenue Trend
 
Our quarterly subscriptions, software and support revenue increased sequentially for all periods presented due primarily to increases in the number of new customers and expanded relationships with existing customers. While professional services revenue increased on an annual basis, in some cases, revenue for professional services decreased period over period. The sequential decrease in professional services revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2016 reflected the completion of a substantial portion of a major government customer contract in the three months ended March 31, 2016. The sequential decrease in professional services revenue for the three months ended September 30, 2016 reflected the completion of additional work under that same customer contract in the three months ended June 30, 2016.
 
Quarterly Cost and Expense Trend
 
The sequential decrease in cost of revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2016 reflected a decrease in contracted labor costs due to the completion of a substantial portion of a major customer contract in the three months ended March 31, 2016. The sequential decrease in cost of revenue for the three months ended September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2016 reflected a decrease in contracted labor costs due to the completion of additional work under the same major customer contract in the three months ended June 30, 2016. The sequential decrease in cost of revenue for the three months ended December 31, 2016 also reflected lower personnel costs due to bonus achievements in the prior quarter.
 
Sales and marketing, research and development, and general and administrative expenses generally have increased sequentially over the periods presented as we increased our headcount to support the continued
 
74

Table of Contents
investment in our platform and our growth. The sequential decrease in sales and marketing expense for the three months ended December 31, 2015 reflected lower commission payments. The sequential increase in research and development costs for the three months ended September 30, 2016 reflected an increase in personnel costs due to additional headcount, as well as the cost of a summer intern program. The sequential decrease in research and development costs for the three months ended December 31, 2016 reflected lower personnel costs due to bonus achievements in the prior quarter and lower facility and overhead costs. The sequential increase in general and administrative costs for the three months ended March 31, 2016 reflected increased compensation expense related to expected bonus achievement. The sequential decrease in general and administrative costs for the three months ended December 31, 2016 reflected lower personnel costs due to bonus achievements in the prior quarter.
 
The sequential increase in other expense, net for the three months ended December 31, 2016 reflected an increase in unrealized foreign currency transaction losses from the prior quarter.
 
Seasonality
 
We have historically experienced seasonality in terms of when we enter into agreements with customers. We typically enter into a significantly higher percentage of agreements with new customers, as well as renewal agreements with existing customers, in the fourth quarter and, to a lesser extent, the second quarter. The increase in customer agreements for the fourth quarter is attributable to large enterprise account buying patterns typical in the software industry. However, we recognize substantially all of our revenue ratably over the terms of our subscription agreements, which generally occurs over a one to five-year period. As a result, a substantial portion of the revenue that we report in each period will be derived from the recognition of deferred revenue relating to agreements entered into during previous periods. Consequently, a decline in new sales or renewals in any one period may not be immediately reflected in our revenue results for that period. This decline, however, will negatively affect our revenue in future periods. Accordingly, the effect of significant downturns in sales and market acceptance of our platform and potential changes in our rate of renewals may not be fully reflected in our results of operations until future periods.
 
Backlog
 
Backlog represents future amounts to be invoiced under subscription agreements. As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, we had backlog of approximately $111 million and $167 million, respectively. Approximately 52% of our backlog as of December 31, 2016 is not expected to be filled in 2017.
 
We often sign multiple-year subscription agreements. The timing of invoices to customers is a negotiated term and thus varies among our subscription agreements. For multiple-year agreements, it is common to invoice an initial quarterly or annual amount at contract signing followed by subsequent quarterly or annual invoices. At any point in the contract term, there can be amounts that we have not yet been contractually able to invoice. Until such time as we have the contractual right to invoice, these amounts are not recorded in deferred revenue or elsewhere in our consolidated financial statements, and are considered by us to be backlog.
 
We expect that the amount of backlog relative to the total value of our contracts will change from quarter to quarter and year to year for several reasons, including the amount invoiced early in the contract term, the specific timing and duration of large customer subscription agreements, varying invoicing cycles of subscription agreements, the specific timing of customer renewals, changes in customer financial circumstances and foreign currency fluctuations.
 
Backlog may also vary based on changes in the average non-cancellable term of subscription agreements. The change in backlog that results from changes in the average non-cancellable term of subscription agreements may not be an indicator of the likelihood of renewal or expected future revenue. Accordingly, we believe that fluctuations in backlog are not a reliable indicator of future revenue, and we do not utilize backlog as a key management metric internally.
 
75

Table of Contents
Liquidity and Capital Resources
 
As of March 31, 2017, we had $34.8 million of cash and cash equivalents and $10.0 million in available borrowings under our credit facilities. We raised our first and only outside primary equity financing of $10.0 million in 2008. We believe that existing cash and cash equivalents, any positive cash flows from operations and available borrowings under our credit facilities will be sufficient to support working capital and capital expenditure requirements for at least the next 12 months. Since inception, we have financed operations primarily through sales of software and professional services, borrowings under our credit facilities, and to a lesser degree, the sale of equity securities. Our principal uses of cash are funding operations and capital expenditures. We can currently repatriate any cash held by our international subsidiaries without a tax impact.
 
Sources of Funds
 
Line of Credit
 
At December 31, 2015, we had a $10.0 million revolving line of credit with a lender, expiring in June 2016, which was subsequently amended in June 2016 to extend the maturity date through June 2017, and which was terminated in April 2017. The amount of borrowing available under the credit facility at any time could not exceed 80% of eligible accounts receivable at such time and any amounts borrowed were collateralized by substantially all of our assets. Amounts drawn on the revolving line of credit bore interest at a floating rate of prime plus 0.75%. The agreement contained certain affirmative covenants related to the timely delivery of financial information to the lender and maintaining a liquidity ratio of at least 1.25 to 1, as well as certain customary negative covenants. We were in compliance with all covenants as of March 31, 2017, and would have been able to draw up to a maximum of $4.3 million on the revolving line of credit while maintaining compliance with the liquidity ratio. As of December 31, 2015 and 2016 and March 31, 2017, there were no advances against the line of credit.
 
Term Loan
 
In March 2015, we entered into a collateralized $10.0 million term loan facility with a lender, maturing in March 2019 and borrowed the full amount under the term loan facility in June 2015. In January 2016, we paid off the outstanding balance of the term loan and simultaneously entered into a $20.0 million term loan facility with the lender, maturing in January 2020. We borrowed the full amount under the term loan facility in January 2016, which we repaid in full in April 2017.
 
Interest on the term loan borrowings accrued at a floating rate equal to the prime rate plus 1.25%, which was 5.25% as of March 31, 2017. Initially, the first 12 months were to require interest-only payments followed by 36 months of monthly amortization payments. In contemplation of the new financing facility described below, the interest-only period was extended until the new financing facility was finalized. We were permitted to pay off the entire term loan at any time by paying all outstanding principal, accrued interest, and a prepayment fee of 1% of the amount advanced through month 12, 0.5% during months 13 through 24 and no prepayment fee thereafter. The term loan included a financial covenant related to our short-term liquidity. We were in compliance with this covenant as of March 31, 2017.
 
New Financing Facility
 
In April 2017, we entered into a new financing facility consisting of a $5.0 million senior revolving credit facility, a $20.0 million senior term loan and a $10.0 million subordinated term loan. In connection with the execution of this financing facility, the prior line of credit was terminated, and we borrowed the full $20.0 million available under the senior term loan and repaid the outstanding balance under our prior term loan. Additionally, in connection with the execution of our new financing facility, the lender waived the prepayment fee associated with our prior line of credit.
 
Amounts drawn on the senior revolving credit facility bear interest at a floating rate equal to the prime rate plus 0.75%. The facility matures in April 2019, contains covenants related to our short-term liquidity and is collateralized by all of our assets.
 
Borrowings under the senior term loan bear interest at a floating rate equal to the prime rate plus 1.25%. Borrowings are required to be repaid over 48 months, consisting of 12 months of interest-only payments
 
76

Table of Contents
followed by 36 months of principal and interest payments. We may pay off the entire senior term loan at any time by paying all outstanding principal, accrued interest, and a prepayment fee of 2% of the amount borrowed if repaid through month 12, 1% of the amount borrowed if repaid during months 13 through 24 and no prepayment fee if repaid thereafter. The senior term loan includes a financial covenant related to our short-term liquidity and is collateralized by all of our assets.
 
Borrowings under the subordinated term loan bear interest at an initial rate of 11%, which increases by 1% upon each anniversary of the closing date of the financing facility. The facility matures in April 2020. Interest-only payments are required through maturity, and the principal balance is due upon maturity. We are able to borrow amounts under the subordinated term loan within the first 12 months after closing. We may pay off the entire subordinated term loan at any time by paying all outstanding principal, accrued interest, and a final payment fee of 5% of the amount borrowed if repaid through month 12, 6% of the amount borrowed if repaid during months 13 through 24 and 7% of the amount borrowed if repaid thereafter. The subordinated term loan also carries an unused facility fee of 1.5% of the unused portion of the subordinated term loan, which is payable quarterly. The subordinated term loan includes a financial covenant related to our recurring revenue and is collateralized by all of our assets.
 
Use of Funds
 
Our principal uses of cash are funding operations and other working capital requirements. Over the past several years, revenue has increased significantly from year to year and, as a result, cash flows from customer collections have increased. However, operating expenses have also increased as we have invested in growing our business. Our operating cash requirements may increase in the future as we continue to invest in the strategic growth of our company.
 
Cash and Cash Equivalents and Working Capital
 
The following table summarizes our cash and cash equivalents and working capital, a GAAP measure defined as current assets minus current liabilities:

 	  	As of
December 31,	 	  	As of
March 31,
2017	 	
 	  	2015	 	  	2016	 	  	 	 	
 	  	(in thousands)	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	  	$	31,393	 	  	$	31,143	 	  	$	34,759	 	
Working capital	  	 	19,463	 	  	 	12,365	 	  	 
	12,863

 
Our cash and cash equivalents as of March 31, 2017 were available for working capital purposes. We do not enter into investments for trading purposes, and our investment policy is to invest any excess cash in short-term, highly liquid investments that limit the risk of principal loss; therefore, our cash is held in demand deposit accounts that generate very low returns.
 
We believe our existing cash and our future cash flows from operating activities will be sufficient to meet our anticipated cash needs for at least the next 12 months. Over the next twelve months, we expect our capital expenditure requirements to be approximately $0.5 million to $1.5 million. Our future capital requirements will depend on many factors, including our growth rate, the timing and extent of spending to support research and development efforts, the continued expansion of sales and marketing activities, the introduction of new functions and platform enhancements, and the continued market acceptance of our applications. To the extent existing cash and cash equivalents and investments and cash from operations are not sufficient to fund future activities, we may need to raise additional funds. We may seek to raise additional funds through equity, equity-linked or debt financings. If we raise additional funds through the incurrence of indebtedness, such indebtedness may have rights that are senior to holders of our equity securities and could contain covenants that restrict operations. Any additional equity financing may be dilutive to our existing stockholders. Although we are not currently a party to any agreement or letter of intent with respect to potential investments in, or acquisitions of, complementary businesses, services or technologies, we may enter into these types of arrangements in the future, which could also require us to seek additional equity financing, incur indebtedness, or use cash resources. We have no present understandings, commitments or agreements to enter into any such acquisitions.
 
77

Table of Contents
Historical Cash Flows
 
The following table shows a summary of our cash flows:

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	Three Months
Ended March 31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	
 	  	(in thousands)	 	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	  	$	1,534	 	 	$	(2,145	) 	 	$	(7,756	) 	 	$	(3,670	) 	 	$	3,705	 	
Net cash used in investing activities	  	 	(2,633	) 	 	 	(524	) 	 	 	(984	) 	 	 	(202	) 	 	 	(105	) 	
Net cash provided by financing activities	  	 	16,367	 	 	 	10,000	 	 	 	10,000	 	 	 	10,000	 	 	 	—  	 	
 
Operating Activities
 
For the three months ended March 31, 2017, our net cash provided by operating activities of $3.7 million consisted of a net loss of $3.4 million, offset by $6.9 million of cash provided by changes in working capital and $0.2 million in adjustments for non-cash items. Adjustments for non-cash items consisted of depreciation and amortization expense of $0.2 million. The increase in cash and cash equivalents resulting from changes in working capital primarily consisted of a decrease in accounts receivable of $14.3 million, primarily driven by increased cash collections during the period. This increase was partially offset by a $3.9 million decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses and a $2.8 million increase in prepaid expenses and other assets.
 
For the three months ended March 31, 2016, our net cash used in operating activities of $3.7 million consisted of net income of $0.8 million and $0.8 million in adjustments for non-cash items, offset by $5.3 million of cash used in changes in working capital. Adjustments for non-cash items consisted of a provision for deferred income taxes of $0.6 million and depreciation and amortization expense of $0.2 million. The decrease in cash and cash equivalents resulting from changes in working capital primarily consisted of an increase in prepaid expenses and other assets of $4.0 million and a decrease in deferred revenue of $2.0 million, primarily due to the completion of a substantial portion of a major government customer contract in the first quarter of 2016. These decreases were partially offset by a $0.8 million increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses.
 
For the year ended December 31, 2016, our net cash used in operating activities of $7.8 million consisted of a net loss of $12.5 million and $0.2 million in adjustments for non-cash items, partially offset by $4.9 million of cash provided by changes in working capital. Adjustments for non-cash items primarily consisted of a provision for deferred income taxes of $1.1 million, partially offset by depreciation and amortization expense of $0.8 million and a fair value adjustment for our warrant liability of $0.2 million. The increase in cash and cash equivalents resulting from changes in working capital primarily consisted of an increase in deferred revenue of $17.4 million as a result of increased subscription sales and a $3.7 million increase in accrued compensation and related benefits as a result of our increasing headcount. These increases were partially offset by an $11.2 million increase in accounts receivable, primarily due to the timing of billings and a higher level of sales, and a $5.3 million increase in deferred commissions.
 
For the year ended December 31, 2015, our net cash used in operating activities of $2.1 million consisted of a net loss of $7.0 million, partially offset by $4.1 million of cash provided by changes in working capital and $0.8 million in adjustments for non-cash items. Adjustments for non-cash items primarily consisted of depreciation and amortization expense of $0.8 million and a fair value adjustment for our warrant liability of $0.3 million, partially offset by a provision for deferred income taxes of $0.3 million. The increase in cash and cash equivalents resulting from changes in working capital primarily consisted of an increase in deferred revenue of $15.5 million as a result of increased subscription sales, partially offset by a $6.6 million increase in accounts receivable, primarily due to the timing of billings and a higher level of sales, and a $4.0 million increase in deferred commissions.
 
For the year ended December 31, 2014, our net cash provided by operating activities of $1.5 million consisted of a net loss of $17.1 million, offset by $17.2 million of cash provided by changes in working capital
 
78

Table of Contents
and $1.4 million in adjustments for non-cash items. Adjustments for non-cash items primarily consisted of depreciation and amortization expense of $0.6 million, a fair value adjustment for our warrant liability of $0.4 million, and a provision for deferred income taxes of $0.4 million. The increase in cash and cash equivalents resulting from changes in working capital primarily consisted of an increase in deferred revenue of $16.7 million as a result of increased subscription sales.
 
Investing Activities
 
For the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017, net cash used in investing activities was $0.2 million and $0.1 million, respectively, for the purchase of property and equipment.
 
For the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, net cash used in investing activities was $2.6 million, $0.5 million and $1.0 million, respectively, for the purchase of property and equipment.
 
Financing Activities
 
There were no cash flows from financing activities for the three months ended March 31, 2017. For the three months ended March 31, 2016, net cash provided by financing activities was $10.0 million, consisting of $20.0 million in net borrowings under our term loan, partially offset by $10.0 million in repayments of debt.
 
For the year ended December 31, 2016, net cash provided by financing activities was $10.0 million, consisting of $20.0 million in net borrowings under our term loan, partially offset by $10.0 million in repayments of debt.
 
For the year ended December 31, 2015, net cash provided by financing activities was $10.0 million, consisting of $10.0 million in net borrowings under our term loan.
 
For the year ended December 31, 2014, net cash provided by financing activities was $16.4 million, consisting of $37.4 million in net proceeds from the issuance of our Series B convertible preferred stock, partially offset by $21.0 million in repurchases of our common stock from existing stockholders.
 
Contractual Obligations and Commitments
 
The following table summarizes our commitments to settle contractual obligations at December 31, 2016:

 	  	Payments Due By Period	 	
 	  	Total	 	  	Less than 1
Year	 	  	1-3 Years	 	  	3-5 Years	 	  	More than
5 Years	 	
 	  	(in thousands)	 	
Debt(1):	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Principal payments	  	$	20,000	 	  	$	6,111	 	  	$	13,333	 	  	$	556	 	  	$	—	 	
Interest payments	  	 	1,463	 	  	 	785	 	  	 	675	 	  	 	3	 	  	 	—	 	
Operating lease commitments	  	 	29,090	 	  	 	7,145	 	  	 	13,395	 	  	 	7,246	 	  	 	1,304	 	
Purchase obligations(2)	  	 	1,650	 	  	 	330	 	  	 	660	 	  	 	660	 	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Total contractual obligations	  	$	52,203	 	  	$	14,371	 	  	$	28,063	 	  	$	8,465	 	  	$	1,304	 	

(1)	 	As described under “Liquidity and Capital Resources” above, in April 2017 we entered into a new financing facility that modified the dates of these obligations.	
(2)	 	We have annual royalty fees of $0.3 million for a non-cancellable agreement for the use of technology that is integral in the development of our software. No amounts were included in the “More than 5 Years” column as this agreement is perpetual and will be required as long as we continue to use the technology.	
 
The commitment amounts in the table above are associated with contracts that are enforceable and legally binding and that specify all significant terms, including fixed or minimum services to be used, fixed, minimum or variable price provisions, and the approximate timing of the actions under the contracts. The table does not include obligations under agreements that we can cancel without a significant penalty.
 
79

Table of Contents
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
 
As of March 31, 2017, we did not have any relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, including entities sometimes referred to as structured finance or special purpose entities that were established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or other contractually narrow or limited purposes. We do not engage in off-balance sheet financing arrangements. In addition, we do not engage in trading activities involving non-exchange traded contracts. We therefore believe that we are not materially exposed to any financing, liquidity, market or credit risk that could arise if we had engaged in these relationships.
 
Critical Accounting Policies
 
We believe that the following accounting policies involve a high degree of judgment and complexity. Accordingly, these are the policies we believe are the most critical to aid in fully understanding and evaluating our consolidated financial condition and results of our operations. See note 2 to our consolidated financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus for a description of our other significant accounting policies. The preparation of our consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S. requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the amounts reported in those financial statements and accompanying notes. Although we believe that the estimates we use are reasonable, due to the inherent uncertainty involved in making those estimates, actual results reported in future periods could differ from those estimates.
 
Significant estimates embedded in the consolidated financial statements for the period presented include revenue recognition, income taxes, stock-based compensation, and fair value measurements for our outstanding warrant.
 
Revenue Recognition
 
We generate revenue primarily through sales of subscriptions to our platform, as well as professional services. We recognize revenue when all of the following conditions are met: (1) there is persuasive evidence of an arrangement; (2) the service or product has been provided to the customer; (3) the amount of fees to be paid by the customer is fixed or determinable; and (4) the collection of related fees is reasonably assured. If collection is not reasonably assured, we defer revenue recognition until collectability becomes reasonably assured. Our arrangements do not contain general rights of return.
 
Subscriptions, Software and Support Revenue
 
Subscriptions, software and support revenue is primarily related to (1) SaaS subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support and hosting services and (2) term license subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support. To a lesser extent, we also generate revenue from the sale of perpetual software licenses and associated maintenance and support.
 
Historically, we licensed our software primarily under perpetual licenses, but over time we transitioned from perpetual licenses to subscriptions. As a result, revenue from our perpetual software licenses was 5.0%, 1.9%, and 0.9% of our total revenue for 2014, 2015, and 2016, respectively.
 
We generally sell our software on a per-user basis. We bill customers and collect payment for subscriptions to our platform in advance on an annual, quarterly or monthly basis. In certain instances, we have had customers pay their entire contract up front.
 
SaaS Subscriptions
 
Our SaaS subscription revenue is derived from customers accessing our cloud offering pursuant to contracts that are generally one to five years in length. We perform all required maintenance and support for our cloud
 
80

Table of Contents
offering and we do not separately charge customers for hosting costs. In these arrangements, our customers do not have the right to take the software on-premises and, as a result, such arrangements are not accounted for within the scope of the software revenue guidance. Revenue from SaaS subscriptions is recognized ratably over the term of the subscription, beginning with the date our service is made available to our customer.
 
Term License Subscriptions
 
Our term license subscription revenue is derived from customers with on-premises installations of our platform pursuant to contracts that are generally one to five years in length. Customers with term license subscriptions have the right to use our software and receive maintenance and support. Since we do not sell maintenance and support separately from the subscription, revenue for the term license subscription and maintenance and support is recognized ratably over the term of the subscription, upon delivery of the platform to the customer when sold on a standalone basis.
 
Perpetual Licenses
 
Our perpetual license revenue is derived from customers with perpetual licenses to our platform and associated maintenance and support contracts. We recognize revenue from perpetual licenses on the date of delivery to our customer. We sell maintenance and support to perpetual license customers separately from the perpetual licenses pursuant to agreements that generally renew annually. Maintenance and support revenue is deferred and recognized ratably over the term of the support period.
 
Professional Services
 
Our professional services revenue is comprised of fees for consulting services, including application development and deployment assistance and training related to our platform. Our professional services are not essential to the functionality of our platform because the platform is ready for the customer’s use immediately upon delivery and is not modified or customized in any manner.
 
Consulting services are billed under both time-and-material and fixed-fee arrangements. For standalone time-and-material contracts, we recognize revenue at contractually agreed upon billing rates applied to hours performed, plus the cost of any materials delivered. For standalone fixed-fee contracts, we also recognize revenue as the work is performed using the proportional performance method of accounting. Training revenue is recognized when the associated training services are delivered. Training is also sold in the form of a subscription arrangement where a customer agrees to pay an annual fixed fee for a fixed number of users to have access to all of our training offerings during the year. Revenue from training subscription agreements is recognized ratably over the subscription period.
 
We defer recognition of revenue from work performed on pending contract modifications until the period in which the modifications are accepted and funding is approved by the customer. Costs of work performed on pending contract modifications are expensed as incurred.
 
Multiple Element Arrangements
 
Our multiple element arrangements are from SaaS subscriptions, term license subscriptions, and perpetual licenses that are generally sold in combination with maintenance and support service and frequently with professional services.
 
SaaS Subscriptions
 
For multiple element arrangements involving SaaS subscriptions that include professional services in addition to the subscription to our platform, we evaluate each element to determine whether it represents a
 
81

Table of Contents
separate unit of accounting. Because there are third-party vendors who routinely sell and provide the same professional services to our customers, our professional services are deemed to have standalone value apart from the SaaS subscription. Additionally, we offer both SaaS subscriptions and professional services on a standalone basis. Professional services revenue is therefore accounted for separately from subscription fees and recognized as the professional services are performed. We allocate revenue to the elements based on the selling price hierarchy using vendor-specific objective evidence, or VSOE, of selling price, third-party evidence, or TPE, of selling price, or if neither exists, best estimated selling price, or BESP. In cases where we do not have VSOE or TPE of the elements of our arrangements, we use BESP to allocate revenue. We determine BESP for a service by considering multiple factors including, but not limited to, evaluating the weighted average of actual sales prices and other factors such as gross margin objectives, pricing practices and growth strategy. Pricing practices taken into consideration include historic contractually stated prices, volume discounts where applicable and our price lists. While we believe we can make reliable estimates regarding these matters, these estimates are inherently subjective. Once the revenue is allocated to these elements, revenue is recognized as such services are provided.
 
Term License Subscriptions
 
For multiple element arrangements involving term license subscriptions, maintenance and support and professional services, we do not have VSOE of fair value for the maintenance and support. Our term license subscriptions are generally not sold on a standalone basis, and therefore, we have not established VSOE of fair value for the subscriptions. Consequently, for our bundled arrangements that include certain professional services, there are two undelivered elements for which VSOE of fair value has not been established and, therefore, we utilize the combined services approach and defer all revenue until the software has been delivered and the provision of all services has commenced. We then recognize the entire fee from the arrangement ratably over the remaining period of the arrangement, assuming all other software revenue recognition criteria have been met.
 
Perpetual Licenses
 
For multiple element arrangements involving our perpetual software licenses, we allocate revenue to the software license arrangement by determining if VSOE of fair value exists for the undelivered elements, which are usually maintenance and support and professional services. In situations where VSOE of fair value exists for the undelivered elements, we apply the residual method whereby the fees allocated to license revenue are recognized upon delivery, the fees allocated to maintenance and support revenue are recognized over the service period and the fees allocated to professional services and training are recognized as performed. In instances where we lack VSOE of fair value for the undelivered elements, revenue is either deferred until the final element is delivered or recognized ratably over the service period when the only undelivered elements are either professional services or maintenance and support. We have VSOE for maintenance and support elements and professional services elements performed on a time and materials basis. VSOE of fair value is based upon the price charged when the same element is sold separately. In determining VSOE of fair value, we require that a substantial majority of the selling prices fall within a reasonably narrow pricing range. We reassess VSOE annually or more frequently if required.
 
Deferred Commissions
 
Deferred commissions are the incremental costs that are directly associated with subscription agreements with customers and consist of sales commissions paid to our direct sales force. Commissions are considered direct and incremental and as such are deferred and amortized over the terms of the related customer contracts consistent with the related revenue. As of December 31, 2015 and 2016 and March 31, 2017, we had total deferred commissions of $12.7 million, $18.0 million and $18.7 million, respectively. Commission expense was $3.8 million, $4.6 million, $6.5 million and $2.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016 and the three months ended March 31, 2017, respectively.
 
82

Table of Contents
Stock-Based Compensation
 
We account for stock-based compensation expense related to stock-based awards based on the estimated fair value of the award on the grant date. We calculate the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. For service-based awards, stock-based compensation expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period. For performance-based awards, stock-based compensation expense is recognized using the accelerated attribution method, based on the probability of satisfying the performance condition. For awards that contain market conditions, compensation expense is measured using a Monte Carlo simulation model and recognized using the accelerated attribution method over the derived service period based on the expected market performance as of the grant date.
 
All of our currently outstanding awards require the satisfaction of both a service condition and a liquidity event condition. The liquidity condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, defined as a change of control transaction or the effective date of our initial public offering. No compensation expense will be recognized until the performance condition is achieved, at which time the cumulative compensation expense using the accelerated attribution method from the service start date will be recognized.
 
We estimate the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes option pricing model, which requires the use of subjective assumptions, including the expected term of the option, the current price of the underlying stock, the expected stock price volatility, expected dividend yield and the risk-free interest rate for the expected term of the option. The expected term represents the period of time the stock options are expected to be outstanding. Due to the lack of sufficient historical exercise data to provide a reasonable basis upon which to otherwise estimate the expected term of the stock options, we use the simplified method to estimate the expected term for its stock options. Under the simplified method, the expected term of an option is presumed to be the mid-point between the vesting date and the end of the contractual term. Expected volatility is based on historical volatilities for publicly traded stock of comparable companies over the estimated expected term of the stock options. We assume no dividend yield because dividends on our common stock are not expected to be paid in the near future, which is consistent with our history of not paying dividends on our common stock.
 
The following table summarizes the assumptions used to estimate the fair value of stock options granted during the periods presented:

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	  	Three Months Ended
March 31,
2017	
 	  	2014	  	2015	  	2016	  	 	
Risk-free interest rate	  	1.8% - 2.1%	  	1.7% - 1.9%	  	1.3% - 1.5%	  	2.2%	
Expected term (in years)	  	6.5	  	6.5	  	6.5	  	6.5	
Expected volatility	  	44.7% - 46.0%	  	39.7% - 44.4%	  	40.9% - 42.0%	  	40.6%	
Expected dividend yield	  	0%	  	0%	  	0%	  	0%	
 
As discussed in “— Recent Accounting Pronouncements,” we have elected to early adopt Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-09, which, among other things, permits an entity to make an entity-wide policy election to either (1) estimate the number of awards that are expected to vest or (2) account for forfeitures when they occur. We have elected to account for forfeitures as they occur, rather than estimate expected forfeitures.
 
We will continue to use judgment in evaluating the assumptions related to our stock-based compensation on a prospective basis. As we continue to accumulate additional data related to our common stock, we may have refinements to our estimates, which could materially impact our future stock-based compensation expense.
 
Based upon an assumed initial public offering price of $        per share, the midpoint of the range set forth on the cover of this prospectus, the aggregate intrinsic value of outstanding options to purchase shares of our common stock as of March 31, 2017 was $        million, all of which related to unvested options.
 
83

Table of Contents
Common Stock Valuations
 
We are required to estimate the fair value of the common stock underlying our stock option awards when performing the fair value calculations with the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The fair value of the common stock underlying our stock option awards was determined by our board of directors, with input from management and review of third-party valuations. All stock options granted have an exercise price per share not less than the per share fair value of our common stock underlying those options on the date of grant. We believe that our board of directors has the relevant experience and expertise to determine the fair value of our common stock. In the absence of a public trading market, our board of directors, with input from management, exercised significant judgment and considered numerous objective and subjective factors to determine the fair value of our common stock for financial reporting purposes as of the grant date of each stock option award, including the following factors:
 
 	•	 	contemporaneous valuations performed by unrelated third-party valuation firms;	
 
 	•	 	the prices, rights, preferences and privileges of our preferred stock relative to those of our common stock;	
 
 	•	 	the lack of marketability of our common stock;	
 
 	•	 	our actual operating and financial performance;	
 
 	•	 	current business conditions and projections;	
 
 	•	 	hiring of key personnel and the experience of our management;	
 
 	•	 	our history and the timing of the introduction of new applications and capabilities;	
 
 	•	 	our stage of development;	
 
 	•	 	the likelihood of achieving a liquidity event, such as an initial public offering or a merger or acquisition of our business given prevailing market conditions;	
 
 	•	 	the market performance of comparable publicly traded companies; and	
 
 	•	 	U.S. and global capital market conditions.	
 
As described above, the exercise price of our stock option awards was determined by our board of directors, in part, based on the most recent third-party valuation as of the grant date. The valuations of our common stock were determined in accordance with the guidance provided by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants Practice Aid, Valuation of Privately-Held-Company Equity Securities Issued as Compensation. In valuing our common stock, we determined the equity value of our business generally using a weighting of the market comparable approach and the income approach valuation methods.
 
The market comparable approach estimates the fair value based on a comparison of our company to comparable public companies in a similar line of business. Based on trading multiples of the comparable companies, a representative market value multiple is determined which is applied to our historical and projected operating results to estimate the value of our company. The estimated value is then discounted by a non-marketability factor due to the fact that stockholders of private companies do not have access to trading markets similar to those used by stockholders of public companies, which impacts liquidity. We review the comparable companies with each valuation to ensure that the companies continue to best reflect our industry and business model.
 
The income approach estimates value based on the expectation of future cash flows that a company will generate, such as cash earnings, cost savings, tax deductions and the proceeds from disposition. These future cash flows are discounted to their present values using a discount rate derived based on an analysis of the cost of capital of comparable publicly traded companies in similar lines of business, as of each valuation date, and is adjusted to reflect the risks inherent in our cash flows.
 
84

Table of Contents
Once an equity value was determined, we utilized a hybrid of the option pricing method, or OPM, and probability-weighted expected return method, or PWERM, to allocate the overall value of equity to the various share classes.
 
The OPM treats common stock and convertible preferred stock as call options on a business, with exercise prices based on the liquidation preference of the convertible preferred stock. The OPM uses the Black-Scholes option model to price the call option. Estimates of the volatility applied in the Black-Scholes option model were based on available information on the volatility of common stock of comparable, publicly traded companies. Additionally, we applied a discount for lack of marketability.
 
The PWERM relies on a forward-looking analysis to predict the possible future value of a company. Under this method, discrete future outcomes, including an initial public offering, or IPO, and non-IPO scenarios, are weighted based on the estimated probability of each scenario. The PWERM is used when discrete future outcomes can be predicted with reasonable certainty based on a probability distribution.
 
The hybrid method is generally preferred for a company expecting a liquidity event in the near future but where, due to market or other factors, the liquidity event is uncertain. In the application of the hybrid method, we relied on the PWERM to allocate the value of equity under a near-term liquidity scenario and the OPM to allocate the value of equity under a long-term liquidity scenario. The projected equity value relied upon in the PWERM scenario was based on (1) guideline IPO transactions involving companies that were considered broadly comparable to us and (2) our expectation of the pre-money valuation that we needed to achieve to consider an IPO as a viable exit strategy. The projected equity value relied upon in the OPM was based on a weighted average indication of the value using the discounted cash flow method, which is an income approach, and the guideline public company method, which is a market approach.
 
Application of these approaches involves the use of estimates, judgment and assumptions that are highly complex and subjective, such as those regarding our expected future revenue, expenses and future cash flows, discount rates, market multiples, the selection of comparable companies and the probability of possible future events. Changes in any or all of these estimates and assumptions or the relationships between those assumptions impact our valuations as of each valuation date and may have a material impact on the valuation of our common stock.
 
We have not historically incurred stock-based compensation expense as all outstanding options to purchase common stock do not become exercisable, assuming other vesting conditions are satisfied, until either a change of control transaction or an initial public offering of our common stock. In connection with the completion of this offering, we will incur a material one-time stock-based compensation expense due to the performance condition associated with our stock options becoming probable. If the performance condition had occurred on March 31, 2017, we would have recorded an estimated $5.7 million of stock-based compensation expense related to these options. In April 2017, our board of directors modified certain outstanding stock options nearing their expiration date to remove the performance condition. Stock options to purchase an aggregate of 216,160 shares of common stock were modified, and we expect to recognize stock-based compensation expense of approximately $2.3 million in the second quarter of 2017 related to this modification.

85

Table of Contents
The following table summarizes by grant date the number of shares of common stock subject to stock options granted from January 1, 2016 through the date of this prospectus, as well as the associated per share exercise price and the estimated fair value per share of our common stock on the grant date.

Grant Date	  	Number of
Shares
Underlying
Options
Granted	 	  	Exercise
Price per
Share	 	  	Fair
Value
per Share	 	
April 8, 2016	  	 	175,100	 	  	$	7.50	 	  	$	7.50	 	
April 28, 2016	  	 	13,100	 	  	 	7.50	 	  	 	7.50	 	
July 20, 2016	  	 	2,086,580	 	  	 	9.46	 	  	 	9.46	 	
November 1, 2016	  	 	100,300	 	  	 	9.46	 	  	 	8.70	 	
January 31, 2017	  	 	249,700	 	  	 	11.17	 	  	 	11.17	 	
April 25, 2017	  	 	972,100	 	  	 	*	 	  	 	*	 	
 
*	 	Exercise price per share and fair value per share will be the greater of the estimated fair market value per share of our common stock as set forth in the most recent valuation performed by an unrelated third-party valuation firm or the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of this prospectus.	
 
For valuations after the completion of this offering, our board of directors will determine the fair value of each share of underlying common stock based on the closing price of our common stock as reported on the date of grant.
 
Income Taxes
 
We use the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes in which deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the consolidated financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. We measure deferred tax assets and liabilities using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be reversed. We recognize the effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates as income and expense in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is established if it is more likely than not that all or a portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized.
 
Our tax positions are subject to income tax audits by multiple tax jurisdictions throughout the world. We recognize the tax benefit of an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not the position is sustainable upon examination by the taxing authority. We measure the tax benefit recognized as the largest amount of benefit which is more likely than not to be realized upon settlement with the taxing authority. We recognize penalties and interest related to unrecognized tax benefits as income tax expense.
 
We calculate the current and deferred income tax provision based on estimates and assumptions that could differ from the actual results reflected in income tax returns filed in subsequent years and record adjustments based on filed income tax returns when identified. The amount of income taxes paid is subject to examination by U.S. federal, state and foreign tax authorities. The estimate of the potential outcome of any uncertain tax issue is subject to our assessment of relevant risks, facts and circumstances existing at that time. To the extent the assessment of such tax position changes, we record the change in estimate in the period in which we make that determination.
 
Due to changing economic and political environments in the United States and abroad, we may be impacted by possible tax reform or similar changes in tax law. Specifically, certain proposed changes in the United States may impact the U.S. taxation of our foreign earnings and adversely impact our effective tax rate. However, it is not possible to estimate the impact of such changes at this time and we continue to monitor these changes.
 
86

Table of Contents
Emerging Growth Company Status
 
In April 2012, the JOBS Act was enacted. Section 107 of the JOBS Act provides that an “emerging growth company” can take advantage of the extended transition period provided in Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act for complying with new or revised accounting standards. Thus, an emerging growth company can delay the adoption of certain accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. We have elected to avail ourselves of this extended transition period and, as a result, we will not adopt new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for other public companies.
 
Recent Accounting Pronouncements
 
Adopted
 
In August 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, issued Accounting Standards Update, or ASU, No. 2014-15, Disclosure of Uncertainties about an Entity’s Ability to Continue as a Going Concern, or ASU 2014-15, which amends ASC Subtopic 205-40 to provide guidance about management’s responsibility to evaluate whether there is substantial doubt about an entity’s ability to continue as a going concern and to provide related disclosures. Specifically, the amendments (1) provide a definition of the term “substantial doubt,” (2) require an evaluation of every reporting period, (3) provide principles for considering the mitigating effect of management’s plans, (4) require certain disclosures when substantial doubt is alleviated as a result of consideration of management’s plans, (5) require an express statement and other disclosures when substantial doubt is not alleviated and (6) require an assessment for a period of one year after the date that financial statements are issued. ASU 2014-15 was effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and its adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-03, Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs, or ASU 2015-03, which simplifies the presentation of debt issuance costs by requiring that such costs be presented in the consolidated balance sheets as a direct deduction from the carrying value of the associated debt instrument, consistent with debt discounts. Subsequent to the issuance of ASU 2015-03, the SEC staff announced that the presentation of debt issuance costs associated with line-of-credit arrangements may be presented as an asset. This announcement was codified by the FASB in ASU No. 2015-15. These ASUs were effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and their adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-05, Customer’s Accounting for Fees Paid in a Cloud Computing Arrangement, or ASU 2015-05, which provides clarification on whether a cloud computing arrangement includes a software license. If a software license is included, the customer should account for the license consistent with its accounting for other software licenses. If a software license is not included, the arrangement should be accounted for as a service contract. ASU 2015-05 was effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and its adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In November 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-17, Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes (Topic 740), or ASU 2015-17, which requires that all deferred tax assets and liabilities, including any related valuation allowance, be classified as noncurrent on the balance sheet. We elected to early adopt ASU 2015-17 beginning with our year ended December 31, 2015. The adoption of ASU 2015-17 did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-09, Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting (Topic 718), or ASU 2016-09, which is intended to simplify several aspects of the accounting for stock-based payment transactions, including the accounting for income taxes, forfeitures, and statutory tax withholding requirements, as well as classification in the statement of cash flows. We elected to early adopt ASU
 
87

Table of Contents
2016-09 beginning with our year ended December 31, 2016, and have applied the guidance retrospectively. The adoption of ASU 2016-09 did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
Not Yet Adopted
 
In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), or ASU 2014-09, which provides new guidance for revenue recognition. ASU 2014-09 provides that an entity should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. ASU 2014-09 also requires improved disclosures to help users of financial statements better understand the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue that is recognized. Entities have the option of using either a full retrospective or modified retrospective approach for the adoption of the standard. In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-08, Principal Versus Agent Considerations (Reporting Revenue Gross Versus Net), or ASU 2016-08, which clarifies implementation guidance on principal versus agent considerations in ASU 2014-09. In April 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-10, Identifying Performance Obligations and Licensing, or ASU 2016-10, which clarifies the identification of performance obligations and the licensing implementation guidance in ASU 2014-09. In addition, in May 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-12, Narrow-Scope Improvements and Practical Expedients, or ASU 2016-12, which clarifies the guidance on assessing collectibility, presentation of sales taxes, noncash consideration and completed contracts and contract modifications at transition. For public entities, the new standard is effective for annual periods and interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2017. For all other entities, the new standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within those annual periods beginning after December 15, 2019. We intend to avail ourselves of Section 107 of the JOBS Act that permits us to defer adoption until January 1, 2019. We are currently evaluating the impact the adoption of these standards will have on our consolidated financial statements.
 
We currently plan to adopt the new standard using the full retrospective approach; however, the decision regarding the adoption method has not been finalized. Our final determination will depend on a number of factors such as the significance of the impact of the new standard on our financial results, system readiness, including that of software procured from third-party providers, and our ability to accumulate and analyze the information necessary to assess the impact on prior period financial statements, as necessary.
 
We are in the initial stages of our evaluation of the impact of the new standard on our accounting policies, processes, and system requirements. We have assigned internal resources in addition to the engagement of third-party service providers to assist in the evaluation. Furthermore, we have made and will continue to make investments in systems to enable timely and accurate reporting under the new standard. While we continue to assess all potential impacts under the new standard there is the potential for significant impacts to the timing of recognition of revenue, particularly term license subscriptions and professional services revenue. We also expect an impact to our accounting for contract acquisition costs, both with respect to the amounts that will be capitalized as well as the period of amortization.
 
Under current industry-specific software revenue recognition guidance, we have historically concluded that we did not have VSOE of fair value of the undelivered services related to term license subscriptions, and accordingly, have recognized term license subscriptions and related services ratably over the subscription term. Professional services included in an arrangement with subscription revenue has also been recognized ratably over the subscription term. The new standard, which does not retain the concept of VSOE, requires an evaluation of whether term license subscriptions and related services, including professional services, are distinct performance obligations and therefore should be separately recognized at a point in time or over time. Depending on the outcome of our evaluation, the timing of when revenue is recognized could change significantly for term license subscriptions and professional services under the new standard.
 
88

Table of Contents
In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842), or ASU 2016-02, which requires that lessees recognize assets and liabilities for leases with lease terms greater than 12 months in the statement of financial position. ASU 2016-02 also requires improved disclosures to help users of financial statements better understand the amount, timing and uncertainty of cash flows arising from leases. The update is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact the adoption of ASU 2016-02 will have on our consolidated financial statements.
 
In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-15, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments, or ASU 2016-15, which aims to reduce the existing diversity in practice in how certain cash receipts and cash payments are presented and classified in the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-15 will require adoption on a retrospective basis unless it is impracticable to apply, in which case we would be required to apply the amendments prospectively as of the earliest date practicable. ASU 2016-15 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently in the process of evaluating the impact of adoption of this standard on our consolidated financial statements.
 
Qualitative and Quantitative Disclosures about Market Risk
 
We are exposed to market risks in the ordinary course of our business. Market risk represents the risk of loss that may impact our financial position due to adverse changes in financial market prices and rates. Our market risk exposure is primarily the result of fluctuations in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates.
 
Interest Rate Risk
 
We had cash and cash equivalents of $34.8 million as of March 31, 2017, which consisted of cash in readily available checking accounts and overnight repurchase investments. These securities are not dependent on interest rate fluctuations that may cause the principal amount of these assets to fluctuate. At March 31, 2017, we also had in place a $10.0 million revolving line of credit expiring June 2017, which was undrawn, and a $20.0 million term loan maturing January 2020. The line of credit bore interest at a floating rate of prime plus 0.75%. The term loan bore interest at a floating rate of prime plus 1.25%, or 5.25% as of March 31, 2017. A hypothetical 10% change in interest rates would not have resulted in a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.
 
Foreign Currency Exchange Risk
 
Our reporting currency is the U.S. dollar. Due to our international operations, we have foreign currency risks related to revenue and operating expenses denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar, primarily the British Pound Sterling, Euro, Australian Dollar and Swiss Franc. Our sales contracts are primarily denominated in the local currency of the customer making the purchase. In addition, a portion of operating expenses are incurred outside the United States and are denominated in foreign currencies. Decreases in the relative value of the U.S. dollar to other currencies may negatively affect revenue and other operating results as expressed in U.S. dollars. We do not believe that an immediate 10% increase or decrease in the relative value of the U.S. dollar to other currencies would have a material effect on operating results.
 
We have experienced and will continue to experience fluctuations in net loss as a result of transaction gains or losses related to remeasuring certain current asset and current liability balances that are denominated in currencies other than the functional currency of the entities in which they are recorded. We have not engaged in the hedging of foreign currency transactions to date, although we may choose to do so in the future.
 
89

Table of Contents
LETTER FROM MATT CALKINS
 
Appian aims to help every company to be a software company.
 
Software is complicated: our mission is to make it simple. We reduce complexity for our customers at every step in the software cycle, from developing to deploying to using. We’re obsessed with simplicity, and everything at Appian is as simple as it can be, down to the lobby and the business cards. Building powerful software is naturally complex, but simplicity is the core of our value proposition.
 
We generated about $475,000 per customer last year, on average, a ratio that suggests great possibilities as we expand our client base.
 
We benefit from three trends driving enterprise IT today:
 
•	 	Digital Transformation encourages every company to be more agile and responsive through the use of bespoke software. Appian is a leading way to make that software.	
 
•	 	There’s a growing gap between the worldwide demand for software (rising sharply) and the supply of people capable of making it (relatively flat). Low-code platforms, like Appian, can accelerate developer speed by six to 20 times, according to use cases cited in a Forrester report.	
 
•	 	CIOs today are faced with custom application sprawl that is dividing their data assets, exposing security vulnerabilities and consuming their budgets. Appian offers a way to consolidate dozens or even hundreds of applications into a single secure environment.	
 
We’re known as a low-code platform because we facilitate building an application with little or no coding. Our edge in this fast-growing market is that we provide both speed and power: with Appian, sophisticated applications can be built and deployed in just weeks. Our client base trusts Appian with some of their most essential processes. Nearly 10% of our subscription customers spent more than $1 million per year on our software in 2016.
 
Our customers are extremely loyal. Approximately 95% of our subscription revenue has historically renewed every year, often at higher levels. As we unify applications, data and users inside our environment, a network effect builds, strengthening our value proposition as we grow. At the same time, we create economies of scale by making every component of our applications into a reusable object. Between rising marginal value and falling marginal cost, it’s clear why we retain so many customers.
 
CULTURE
 
Culturally, Appian is further from other companies than it appears.
 
At first glance you might notice a few differences: we’ve been around a long time, we’ve grown with very little money, we push the edges of recognized market boundaries and we have a long-serving team of founders and executives. The differences go deeper than this.
 
Most companies are run for the present and for the capital partners; Appian has been run for the future and for the customers. We consider our positive externalities (our good influences on external constituents) the best measurement of the value we’ve created.
 
We build and invest for the long run. I used to interview every new employee, and I still do all the interviews I can. It’s one of the best ways to ensure that the culture remains aligned to my vision. I hire talented altruists with a history of success. Appian employees are remarkable people. Our culture is both competitive and supportive, full of mutual respect and nearly free of internal politics.
 
90

Table of Contents
I love how we challenge every idea. Appian was founded by competitive debaters, and we’ve made debate into a company tradition. Every proposal is challenged: good ones get better, bad ones are exposed. Everyone can be heard, but there’s a single decision-maker for every topic, and when we make a decision, we do it decisively.
 
We’ve built a great company with very little funding. I used to tell my team there is “no such thing as a fat predator” — meaning that only the lean and hungry can thrive at the top of the food chain. We grew the hard way, but we’re stronger for it. Our happy customers became our best (and most affordable) marketing. We learned to ‘spend’ creativity and hard work, forever the world’s best currencies, in lieu of cash.
 
Appian is a great place to work, and our employees are loyal. Our executive team averages 10 years with the firm. The Washington Post has named us a best workplace each of the last three years.
 
We’re proud users of our own software, with more than 50 Appian applications deployed across the company.
 
I’m one of four founders at Appian, along with Mike Beckley, Bob Kramer, and Marc Wilson. We were friends before we went into business, and we’re still friends today, working together. We still argue over every decision, as sharply and frankly as ever.
 
EVERY TIME
 
I design strategy board games, and I play them competitively.
 
I love that games make you start from zero, every time. You begin a game completely equal to your opponents, no matter what happened in the past. In life, one advantage leads to another, and a few years in a corner office can mislead you into thinking you know better. In a game, you have to earn it every time.
 
I want Appian to have this ‘every time’ mentality, forever. The best idea can come from anywhere, and our next leaders can be anyone.
 
Appian’s mission is to reduce the cost of making and using new software. If we succeed, we’ll help companies become more differentiated, personal, and efficient than they are today.

 
91

Table of Contents
BUSINESS
 
Overview
 
Appian provides a leading low-code software development platform as a service that enables organizations to rapidly develop powerful and unique applications. The applications created on our platform help companies drive digital transformation and competitive differentiation.
 
With our platform, organizations can rapidly and easily design, build and implement powerful, enterprise-grade custom applications through our intuitive, visual interface with little or no coding required. Our customers have used applications built on our low-code platform to launch new business lines, automate vital employee workflows, manage complex trading platforms, accelerate drug development and build global procurement systems. With our platform, decision makers can reimagine their products, services, processes and customer interactions by removing much of the complexity and many of the challenges associated with traditional approaches to software development.
 
Organizations across industries are digitally transforming—leveraging software to automate and optimize mission critical operations, enhance customer experiences and drive competitive differentiation. Historically, organizations have principally relied on packaged software and custom software solutions to operationalize and automate their businesses. Packaged software often fails to address unusual use cases or to enable differentiation and requires organizations to conform their individual processes, needs and systems of record to standardized frameworks. While traditional custom software solutions can be differentiated and tailored to meet strategic objectives, development requires a long, iterative and cumbersome process, as well as costly integration, and relies on scarce developer talent.
 
We enable organizations to differentiate themselves from their competition through software-enabled digital transformation. Our low-code platform employs an intuitive, visual interface and pre-built development modules that reduce the time required to build powerful and unique applications. We believe that developing applications on our platform can be as simple as drawing a picture. Our platform automates the creation of forms, data flows, records, reports and other software elements that would otherwise need to be manually coded or configured. This functionality greatly reduces the iterative development process, allowing for real-time application optimization and ultimately shortening the time from idea to deployment. Further, our patented Self-Assembling Interface Layer, or SAIL, technology ensures that applications developed on our platform can be immediately and natively deployed across a full range of mobile and desktop devices with no additional customization, including desktop web browsers, tablets and mobile phones. Updates to applications developed with SAIL disseminate automatically across device types to ensure that all users benefit from the most up-to-date functionality. At the same time, we unify enterprise data in a single searchable environment, providing organizations with a comprehensive view of customer, product, organizational asset and other critical information. Rich reporting dashboards capture detailed performance metrics, providing valuable business intelligence and analytics that enable business process optimization. Moreover, our platform can be deployed in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach, with organizations able to access the same functionality and data sources in all cases.
 
Our go-to-market strategy consists of both direct sales and, to a lesser extent, sales through strategic partners. We sell our software almost exclusively through subscriptions and intend to grow our revenue both by adding new customers and increasing the number of users at existing customers that use applications developed on our platform. As of December 31, 2016, we had 280 customers in a wide variety of industries, of which 225 customers were commercial and 55 customers were government or non-commercial entities. Our customers include financial services, healthcare, government, telecommunications, media, energy, manufacturing and transportation organizations. As of December 31, 2016, 32% of our commercial customers were Global 2000 organizations, and included 37 Fortune 500 companies, six of the largest 25 global financial services firms by 2016 revenue and eight of the 30 largest global healthcare companies by 2016 revenue. We determined relevant global financial services and healthcare companies by referencing certain independent industry data from S&P
 
92

Table of Contents
Global Market Intelligence. Customers receive all of the modules and functionality of our platform with their initial subscription, which facilitates the seamless creation of new applications. Many of our customers begin by building a single application and grow to build dozens of applications on our platform, which implicitly reduces the per-user cost of each application. Generally, the development of new applications results in the expansion of our user base within an organization and a corresponding increase in revenue to us because we charge subscription fees on a per-user basis for the significant majority of our customer contracts. Every additional application that an organization creates on our platform increases the value of our platform for that organization because it further integrates people, process and data across the organization and facilitates knowledge sharing. At the same time, our industry-leading professional services organization enables our customers to more easily build and deploy applications on our platform to achieve their digital transformation goals.
 
We believe that we have a significant market opportunity in helping organizations accelerate their digital transformation by leveraging our low-code software development platform. Our current core software markets, which include the markets for low-code development platforms, case management software, business process management and platform-as-a-service, are expected to represent a combined $24.0 billion market opportunity in 2017 and a combined $40.0 billion market opportunity in the near term. In addition to our current core software markets, we believe that our platform better meets certain of the needs that have been historically addressed by manually-developed custom enterprise software, which represented a $148 billion market in 2017. Further, based on the total number of global companies and government institutions in 2016 in relevant industries and our industry-specific average annual recurring revenue for customers as of December 31, 2016, we internally estimate our market opportunity to be approximately $29 billion in 2016. See “—Our Opportunity” for additional information.
 
We have experienced strong revenue growth, with revenue of $89.0 million, $111.2 million and $132.9 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. Our subscription revenue was $22.8 million, $41.5 million and $60.0 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively, representing year-over-year growth rates of 82% from 2014 to 2015 and 45% from 2015 to 2016. Our professional services revenue was $51.9 million, $58.0 million and $63.0 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. Over time, as the need for professional services associated with user deployments decreases and the number of end users increases, we expect the mix of total revenue to shift more toward subscription revenue.
 
We have invested, and intend to continue to invest, in developing our platform, expanding our sales and marketing and research and development capabilities, and providing general and administrative resources to support our growth. As a result, we incurred net losses of $17.1 million, $7.0 million and $12.5 million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. We also had operating cash flows of $1.5 million, $(2.1) million and $(7.8) million in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
Industry Background
 
Software-enabled digital transformation. Organizations across industries are digitally transforming—leveraging software to automate and optimize mission critical operations, enhance customer experiences and drive competitive differentiation. Software has revolutionized mass transportation, drug development, business-customer interactions and operational management. Software has evolved from being a method for modernization to an opportunity for differentiation. Several key trends are fueling software-enabled digital transformation, including the rise of cloud computing and the Internet of Things and the proliferation of mobile devices. Decision makers are increasingly recognizing the need to capitalize on these trends, with 87% of Global 2000 executives planning digital transformation projects for 2017 and 47% of Global 2000 executives citing digital transformation as their highest corporate priority for 2017, according to a survey conducted by LTM Research, an industry research firm, which was commissioned by us.
 
93

Table of Contents
Challenges to effective digital transformation. Historically, organizations have principally relied on packaged software and custom software solutions to operationalize and automate their businesses. However, these solutions are challenged in their ability to facilitate effective software-enabled digital transformation. More specifically:
 
 	•	 	Packaged software is inadequate. Packaged software, whether delivered in the cloud or on-premises, is a one-size-fits-all solution that performs industry-agnostic functions, such as customer relationship management or enterprise resource management, or serves specific industry verticals without organization-specific differentiation. Organizations are often unable to use packaged software to address unusual use cases and differentiate themselves and must conform their individual processes, needs and systems of record to standardized frameworks. Moreover, for both cross-industry and industry-specific software, the limited scope of functionality often forces organizations to adopt numerous point solutions that can be difficult to integrate.	
 
 	•	 	Traditional custom software solutions are expensive and difficult to create. In contrast, traditional custom solutions are built to address particular organization-specific use cases. Although this allows organizations to better manage their operations and differentiate their businesses, traditional custom software solutions have historically been hampered by several limitations:	
 
 	•	 	Traditional application development is a long and cumbersome process, requiring complex coding and an iterative feedback cycle. According to one example cited by Forrester Research Inc., or Forrester, the coding of custom software took an estimated 2.7 years to complete, and therefore the output from a development project may not meet user needs and intentions even on the first day of deployment. In the same report, Forrester found that the use of low-code software development was six to 20 times faster than traditional software development. Further, traditional custom software projects require on-going maintenance and enhancement, without which the resulting software will not keep pace with future needs.	
 
 	•	 	The proliferation in mobile devices and the competition among mobile device manufacturers means that device operating systems are continuously being updated, modified and customized for specific hardware configurations. This continual change means that traditional custom software needs to be updated continuously in order to remain relevant across an organization’s entire technology environment. Updating such custom software so that it can be used across devices adds another layer of complexity to the entire process.	
 
 	•	 	The need for organizations to manage their operations utilizing all of these devices and environments necessitates costly integrations in an attempt to avoid creating information silos. Otherwise, organizations could not effectively share information across applications and processes, which would inhibit collaboration, effective analytics and real-time decision making.	
 
 	•	 	Developer talent is scarce and hiring developers to create custom software is costly. According to an LTM Research survey of Global 2000 executives, which was commissioned by us, 79% of respondents said they were concerned that their digital transformation initiatives would be impacted by challenges in hiring and retaining skilled developers. Software developer costs can be greater than $100,000 per year, depending on location. Given its labor intensive nature, traditional custom software can be very expensive to design, implement and maintain.	
 
Low-code software development platforms have emerged to address the limitations associated with packaged software and traditional custom software solutions. These low-code solutions seek to enable both professional software developers and business users to rapidly build organization-specific applications. However, many existing low-code platforms are either limited in functionality such that they do not support the development of enterprise-grade applications or continue to require significant manual coding, and therefore are not truly “low-code.”
 
94

Table of Contents
Benefits of Our Platform
 
We enable organizations to differentiate themselves from their competition through software-enabled digital transformation. With our platform, organizations can rapidly and easily design, build and implement powerful, enterprise-grade custom applications through our intuitive, visual interface, with little or no coding required. Our patented SAIL technology ensures that applications developed on our platform can be immediately and natively deployed across a full range of mobile and desktop devices with no additional customization, including desktop web browsers, tablets and mobile phones. We also enable organizations to easily modify and enhance applications and automatically disseminate these updates across device types to ensure that all users benefit from the most up-to-date functionality.
 
Key benefits of our platform include:
 
 	•	 	Rapid and simple innovation through our powerful platform. Our low-code platform employs an intuitive, visual interface and pre-built development modules that reduce the time required to build powerful and unique applications. Our platform automates the creation of forms, data flows, records, reports and other software elements that would otherwise need to be manually coded or configured. This functionality greatly reduces the iterative development process, allowing for real-time application optimization and ultimately shortening the time from idea to deployment. In turn, organizations can better leverage scarce and costly developer talent to accomplish more digital transformation objectives.	
 
 	•	 	Powerful applications to solve complex challenges. At the core of our platform is an advanced engine that enables the modeling, modification and management of complex processes and business rules. Our heritage as a business process management, or BPM, company provides us with this differentiated understanding of complex processes, and we have incorporated that expertise into our platform to enable the development of powerful applications. Organizations have used our platform to launch new business lines, build large procurement systems, manage retail store layouts, conduct predictive maintenance on field equipment and manage trading platforms, among a range of other use cases. For example, the Defense Information Systems Agency utilizes our platform to manage its large and complex procurement organization, having processed nearly $3.5 billion worth of contract value on our platform since 2009.	
 
 	•	 	Create once, deploy everywhere. Our patented SAIL technology allows developers to create an application once and deploy it everywhere with the consistency of experience and optimal performance levels that users expect. Applications developed on our platform can be immediately and natively deployed across a full range of mobile and desktop devices with no additional customization, including desktop web browsers, tablets and mobile phones.	
 
 	•	 	Seamless integration with existing systems and data. In contrast to typical enterprise software, our platform does not require that data reside within it in order to enable robust data analysis and cross-department and cross-application insight. Our platform seamlessly integrates with many of the most popular enterprise software applications and data repositories and can be used within many legacy environments. For example, organizations frequently use our platform to extend the life and enhance the functionality of legacy systems of record, such as those used for enterprise resource planning, human capital management and customer relationship management, by building new applications that enhance the functionality of those systems and by leveraging the data within those systems to further optimize and automate operations.	
 
 	•	 	Deployment flexibility to serve customer needs. Our platform can be installed in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach, with organizations able to access the same functionality and data sources in all cases. Our flexible deployment model also preserves a seamless path to future cloud deployments for organizations initially choosing on-premises or hybrid approaches for their most sensitive workloads.	
 
 	•	 	Industry-leading security. Our platform is designed to meet the highest demands of our federal government and large enterprise customers. Our cloud platform holds some of the highest security	
 
95

Table of Contents
 	certifications from government agencies and industry organizations, including being one of the first low-code software companies to achieve Federal Risk and Authorization Management Program, or FedRAMP, compliance. Our platform also meets the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard, or PCI DSS, and the United States Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act standard.	
 
Our approach to digital transformation goes beyond simply enabling organizations to build custom applications fast. We empower decision makers to reimagine their products, services, processes and customer interactions with software by removing much of the complexity and many of the challenges associated with traditional approaches to software development. Because we make application development easy, organizations can build specific and competitively differentiated functionality into applications to deliver enhanced user experiences and streamlined business operations. This competitive differentiation is of utmost importance as 59% of enterprise IT respondents cited the desire to gain required functionality as the main motivation for developing custom enterprise software, which is not available in purchased packaged software, according to a 2014 study conducted by Forrester Consulting, which was commissioned by us.
 
Our Growth Strategy
 
Key elements of our growth strategy include:
 
 	•	 	Expand our customer base. As of December 31, 2016, we had 280 customers in a wide variety of industries, including financial services, healthcare, government, telecommunications, media, energy, manufacturing and transportation. We believe that the market for our software development platform is in its early stages and that we have a significant opportunity to add additional large enterprise and government customers.	
 
 	•	 	Grow through our differentiated land and expand model. Customers receive all of the modules and functionality of our platform with their initial subscription, which facilitates the seamless creation of new applications. Many of our customers begin by building a single application and grow to build dozens of applications on our platform, which implicitly reduces the per-user cost of each application. Generally, the development of new applications results in the expansion of our user base within an organization and a corresponding increase in revenue to us because we usually charge subscription fees on a per-user basis. Every additional application that an organization creates on our platform increases the value of our platform for that organization because it further integrates people, process and data across the organization and facilitates knowledge sharing. Applications built on our platform may be used only on our platform while customers have active subscriptions, creating substantial switching costs for customers to move to a different software platform. We believe that organizations will develop additional applications and add users to our platform as they continue to recognize these benefits.	
 
 	•	 	Grow revenue from key industry verticals. While our platform is industry-agnostic, we have recently made, and plan to continue to make, investments to enhance the expertise of our sales and marketing organization within our key industry verticals of financial services, healthcare and U.S. federal government. In 2016, we generated over 65% of our subscription revenue from customers in these verticals. We believe that focusing on the digital transformation needs of organizations within these industry verticals can help drive adoption of our platform.	
 
 	•	 	Continue to innovate and enhance our platform. We have made, and will continue to make, investments in research and development to strengthen our platform and expand the number of features available to our customers. We typically offer multiple upgrades each year that allow our customers to benefit from ongoing innovation. Most recently, we expanded our offering to include Quick Apps, which enables non-professional developers to develop native web and mobile applications in minutes with no coding. In addition, our platform allows our customers to embed artificial intelligence, or AI, concepts into their business processes and to use our pre-built integrations to leading providers of AI services. Our platform also incorporates best practices in the field of data science into a tool for our customers to automate the	
 
96

Table of Contents
 	training, deployment and management of AI predictive models. We are also collaborating with other companies to include cognitive computing and Robotic Process Automation capabilities on our platform, allowing the delivery of even more powerful and intelligent applications using an agile delivery capability. As we continue to increase the functionality of our platform and further reduce the amount of developer skill that is required to build robust applications on our platform, we believe that we have the potential to expand the use of our platform.	
 
 	•	 	Expand our international footprint. Our platform is designed to be natively multi-lingual to facilitate collaboration and address challenges in multi-national organizations. In 2016, approximately 20% of our total revenue was generated from customers outside of the United States. Today, we operate in 11 countries and believe that we have a significant opportunity to grow our international footprint. We are investing in new geographies, including through investment in direct and indirect sales channels, professional services and customer support and implementation partners.	
 
 	•	 	Grow our partner base. We have several strategic partnerships including with Deloitte, KPMG and PricewaterhouseCoopers. These partners work with organizations that are undergoing digital transformation projects and are therefore able to refer potential customers to us. When these partners recognize an opportunity for our platform, they often introduce us to potential customers. We intend to further grow our base of partners to provide broader customer coverage and solution delivery capabilities.	
 
Our Opportunity
 
We believe that we have a significant market opportunity in helping organizations accelerate their digital transformation by leveraging our low-code software development platform.
 
 	•	 	Current core software markets. We believe that our platform addresses several key core software markets, as follows:	
 
 	•	 	Low-code. According to Forrester, the market for low-code development platforms is expected to total $3.9 billion in 2017 and is expected to grow at a 59% compound annual growth rate to $15.5 billion in 2020. We were included as a “Leader” in the Forrester Wave: Low-Code Development Platforms in 2016, which is an evaluation of current offering, strategy and market presence.	
 
 	•	 	Case management. Case management applications are designed to support complex processes that require a combination of human workflows and collaboration, electronic workflows, data management and processing of files and cases. According to Aite, the market for case management software is expected to total $1.3 billion in 2017 and is expected to grow at a 9% compound annual growth rate to $1.6 billion in 2019. We were included as a “Leader” based on the strength of our current offering, our strategy and our market presence in the Forrester Wave: Dynamic Case Management in 2016.	
 
 	•	 	BPM. BPM applications are designed to support the optimization of business processes, including process identification, improvement implementation, and monitoring and analysis. According to IDC, the market for BPM software is expected to total $4.4 billion in 2017 and is expected to grow at a 4% compound annual growth rate to $5.0 billion in 2020. We were included as a Leader based on our ability to execute and the completeness of our vision in the Gartner Intelligent Business Process Management Suites Magic Quadrant in 2016.	
 
 	•	 	Application PaaS. Application platform as a service, or application PaaS, is a cloud service that provides the necessary infrastructure to enable the development, deployment and hosting of software applications. We believe that we are well positioned to capture a portion of the application platform-as-a-service, or application PaaS, market, which IDC estimates to reach $14.4 billion in 2017, and which is expected to grow at an 8% compound annual growth rate to $18.0 billion in 2020.	
 
97

Table of Contents
Taken together, these current core software markets are expected to represent a combined $24.0 billion market opportunity in 2017 and a combined $40.0 billion market opportunity in the near term.
 
 	•	 	Traditional custom enterprise software market. In addition to our current core software markets, we believe that our platform better meets certain of the needs that have been historically addressed by manually-developed custom enterprise software, which is expected to represent a $148 billion market in 2017, according to Forrester.	
 
 	•	 	Our internal estimate. Based on approximately 140,000 global companies and government institutions in 2016 in relevant industries and revenue-based size segments, and our industry- and size-specific average annual recurring revenue for customers as of December 31, 2016, we internally estimate our market opportunity to have been approximately $29 billion in 2016. We determined relevant global companies and government institutions by industry and size by referencing certain independent industry data from S&P Global Market Intelligence. We calculated industry- and size-specific average annual recurring revenue as of December 31, 2016 by adding the aggregate annual recurring revenue from all existing customers within each industry and size segment and dividing the total by the number of our existing customers in each industry and size segment.	
 
Our Platform
 
With our platform, organizations can rapidly and easily design, build and implement powerful, enterprise-grade custom applications through our intuitive, visual interface, with little or no coding required. We also enable organizations to easily modify and enhance applications and automatically disseminate these updates across device types to ensure that all users benefit from the most up-to-date functionality. Through the speed and power of our platform, organizations can make their digital transformations happen more effectively and efficiently than could be achieved through building an application with Java or other standard programming languages. We believe that developing applications can be as simple as drawing a picture.
 
98

Table of Contents
At the core of our platform is an advanced engine that enables the modeling, modification and management of complex processes and business rules. Our heritage as a BPM company provides us with this differentiated understanding of complex processes, and we have incorporated that expertise into our platform to enable the development of powerful applications. The following graphic shows our architecture:

 
We believe that the key elements of our technology infrastructure are as follows:
 
Web-Based Development Environment
 
The Appian design interface is a model-driven, web-based development environment for application creation, testing, deployment and performance optimization. Appian design is a shared repository of all Appian components—interfaces, process models, APIs, new component builders and user collaboration modules—and administration utilities for managing people, processes and data.
 
The Appian design repository incorporates best practices and years of lessons learned from digital transformation initiatives. Common development operations tasks require just a few clicks and can be automated for hands-off deployment. Dramatic improvements in developer productivity can be achieved through user-friendly capabilities such as fast impact analysis of all changes; auto-updating applications and components when data types change; and live views of interfaces under development.
 
Appian design guides developers through the necessary steps to create the foundation elements of reusable interfaces, records and business processes, while providing all the power that developers need to design, build and implement enterprise systems at scale. The following graphic shows our process modeler.
 
99

Table of Contents

Organizations have used our platform to launch new business lines, build large procurement systems, manage retail store layouts, conduct predictive maintenance on field equipment and manage trading platforms, among a range of other use cases. For example, the Defense Information Systems Agency utilizes our platform to manage its large and complex procurement organization, having processed over 150,000 contract negotiation correspondences and nearly $3.5 billion worth of contract value on our platform since 2009.
 
Our patented SAIL technology
 
SAIL is our patented technology that allows developers to create dynamic and responsive web and native-mobile user interfaces through a “create once, deploy everywhere” architecture. SAIL interfaces only need to be created once and SAIL automatically assembles customer applications for optimal viewing on each device type, including desktop web browsers, tablets and mobile phones, and each device operating system, including iOS and different permutations of Android. SAIL leverages native functionality inherent across a myriad of devices and operating systems to ensure the consistency of experience and optimal performance levels that users expect. Updates to applications developed with SAIL are automatically disseminated across device types to ensure that all users benefit from the most up-to-date functionality. This approach enables enterprise mobility without the extensive time and resources that other development approaches require. The following graphic shows how our end-user interface appears across different devices.
 
100

Table of Contents

We believe that SAIL provides a significant advantage over other platforms that both require extensive customization for various devices at the time of the creation of the new applications and on an on-going basis as mobile device manufacturers continue to update their software and capabilities. Further, in regulated industries, each traditional custom software application must generally undergo its own security assessment and accreditation process, while applications created with SAIL are designed to be compliant with stringent security and numerous rigorous regulatory requirements.
 
Unified Data
 
Appian Records is an advanced data management technology that allows end users to discover and unite enterprise data into a single searchable environment, providing a comprehensive view of an organization’s data. In contrast to typical enterprise software, our platform does not require that data reside within it in order to enable robust data analysis and cross-department and cross-application insight. Using standard database software and service connection frameworks, including APIs, our platform seamlessly integrates with many of the most popular enterprise software applications and data repositories and can be used within many legacy environments. Users simply need to assign a name to a given topic and then decide which existing data sources within the enterprise they want to capture. Users can categorize important information by business topic, not just by where that information resides, thereby allowing organizations to unify their data and their processes and effectively access information buried in existing systems. For example, a Record for “Customer A” might bring together data from customer relationship management, accounting and customer support systems to give users a complete view of the customer in their organization. In addition to the benefits of having an immediate snapshot of all centralized data relating to the customer, product, employee or service request. Records also allows organizations to analyze the end-to-end journeys of any given person, entity or asset. Once the connections are established, users may navigate, analyze, collaborate and take action on data from our intuitive dashboards and interactive reports.
 
101

Table of Contents
Unified End User Interfaces
 
Our end user interfaces enable end users to discover data, collaborate with other end users and participate in process actions. The end user experience begins with a news feed that allows end users to monitor key events from processes, systems and other end users, providing a unified view of all applications and activity in one place. End users can collaborate with others, obtain status updates, send direct and secure messages and create social tasks for other end users. Our activity stream is designed to be intuitive for end users familiar with popular consumer social interfaces, allowing them to instantly track important events and occurrences and collaborate with little to no training. We also enforce company security policies, so end users can confidently collaborate without fear of compromising regulatory compliance. Our end user interfaces solve the problem of information silos, allowing organizations to respond to constituent feedback in real time by uniting the right team with the right information.
 
At the same time, our platform provides transparency, visibility and control across all of our applications through a dynamic and powerfully flexible tasking environment. We provide detailed tracking of all human process tasks on our platform, including when tasks have been assigned, addressed and completed by any user. Business Activity Monitoring reports display real-time enterprise performance, bottleneck detection and process optimization while scaling to millions of tasks.
 
Deployment Flexibility In the Cloud or On-Premises
 
Our platform can be deployed in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach, with organizations able to access the same functionality and data sources in all cases. Our flexible deployment model also enables organizations not yet ready to move their most sensitive workloads to the cloud to deploy our platform in an on-premises or hybrid manner while preserving a path to potential future cloud deployments.
 
Technology
 
We designed our platform to support large global enterprises and government organizations at scale, in the cloud, on-premises and through a hybrid or private cloud approach. We designed, deploy and manage our platform with the goal of it being a “joy to use” for both developers and users of applications.
 
Our customers build powerful and unique applications using our proprietary and patented SAIL technology, which we also use ourselves to develop features of our platform. We also employ cutting-edge React technology for building web and mobile user interfaces. We use third-party proprietary database and database language technology licensed from Kx Systems, Inc., or Kx, to power the high-performance in-memory database of our platform. Under our agreement with Kx, we are permitted to distribute Kx’s software as a component part of our software platform as well as to host Kx’s software on behalf of our customers through our cloud offering. Our agreement requires Kx to provide maintenance directly to us on the software we license as long as it provides maintenance to any other customers. We pay a variable license fee based on the number of applications built by our customers, subject to an overall cap on payment. We have paid Kx the overall license fee cap in each of the last five years. We may maintain the contract as long as we pay maintenance fees. Kx may terminate the agreement if we materially breach the agreement, become insolvent, make an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or if a bankruptcy proceeding is initiated against us. Unless we fail to pay amounts due under the contract or violate certain of Kx’s intellectual property rights, Kx may not terminate the agreement until either it has successfully litigated a breach action or six months, whichever is earlier.
 
Our cloud offering is hosted by Amazon Web Services and is available in more than 20 availability zones in eight countries. Data in our cloud offering is written simultaneously to multiple availability zones to protect against loss of customer data.
 
Our platform can be deployed in the cloud, on-premises or using a hybrid approach, with organizations able to access the same functionality and data sources in all cases. Further, customers choosing to install our platform on-premises or using a hybrid approach can do so in a flexible manner. We have also implemented a wide set of technical, physical and personnel-based security controls designed to protect against the compromise of confidential data that belongs to both our customers and us.
 
Professional Services
 
Since inception, we have invested in our professional services organization to help ensure that customers are able to deploy and adopt our platform. More recently, we have expanded our professional services partner network to further support our customers. We believe our investment in professional services, as well as efforts by partners to build their practices around Appian, will drive increased adoption of our platform.
 
102

Table of Contents
When we first acquire a new customer, our professional services experts or our deployment partners’ professional services experts start the implementation process, which typically takes several weeks. Delivery specialists facilitate deployment of our platform and training personnel provide comprehensive support throughout the implementation process. Customers have access to our Appian Academy, which caters to a diverse range of skill sets and roles within organizations and trains developers on our platform. We also provide instructor-led courses at our Reston, Virginia headquarters and certain of our other offices, as well as virtual classrooms for self-paced learning and on-site training at our customers’ offices.
 
Once our customers have deployed and implemented our platform, our Appian Architects review our customers’ programs and applications to find potential issues and provide recommendations on best practice. Our professional services team also assists customers by building applications on our platform for them.
 
Over time, we expect professional services revenue as a percentage of total revenue to decline as we increasingly rely on strategic partners to help our customers deploy our software.
 
Customer Support
 
Our customer support personnel are trained engineers and designers who can work with customers on the front lines to address support issues. We provide email and phone support, with teams in the United States, United Kingdom and Australia. Developers can also find answers to their questions on the Appian Forum, a community site that provides online customer support; real-time collaboration and networking; a growing knowledge base of answers for common questions; and live product webinars and training. The Appian Forum also includes documentation, methodologies and reusable components for our platform. We have consistently been able to achieve at least a 98% customer satisfaction rating for our customer support organization, based on our surveys.
 
103

Table of Contents
Our Customers
 
Our customers operate in a variety of industries, including financial services, government, education, technology, media and telecom, consumer, healthcare and industrials. As of December 31, 2016, we had 280 customers in a wide variety of industries, of which 225 customers were commercial and 55 customers were government or non-commercial entities. Our customers include financial services, healthcare, government, telecommunications, media, energy, manufacturing and transportation organizations. Our number of customers paying us in excess of $1 million of annual recurring revenue has grown from one at the end of 2012 to three, six, 11 and 19 at the end of 2013, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. As of December 31, 2016, 32% of our commercial customers were Global 2000 organizations, and included 37 Fortune 500 companies, six of the largest 25 global financial services firms by 2016 revenue and eight of the 30 largest global healthcare companies by 2016 revenue. Generally, our sales force targets its efforts to organizations with over 1,000 employees and $1 billion in annual revenue. No single end-customer accounted for more than 10% of our total revenue in 2015 or 2016. The Defense Information Systems Agency accounted for 10.7% of our total revenue in 2014 and no other single end-customer accounted for more than 10% of total revenue in that year. Some of our representative customers by sector include the following:

 
Customer Case Studies
 
Dallas/Fort Worth International Airport
 
Situation: Dallas/Fort Worth International Airport, or DFW, is the world’s eighth largest airport in terms of traffic, and has a facility covering roughly 27 square miles. Prior to Appian, DFW mainly used paper-based processes, requiring the physical transportation of forms and files across the sprawling facility. Given its size, DFW needed a more efficient and reliable way to manage its back office operations.
 
Solution: DFW used Appian to build 18 applications in the initial six months following launch that focused on the automation of manual business processes. These processes support the daily operations of Human Resources, Finance and Information Technology functions. Appian can be accessed on mobile devices so that department heads can approve everything from pay raises to promotions from anywhere in the world. Transactions being performed electronically are rapidly approaching 100,000. DFW chose cloud delivery to accelerate the development and deployment of its digital solutions.
 
104

Table of Contents
Sprint
 
Situation: Sprint is a communications services company that creates more and better ways to connect its customers to the things they care about most. Sprint serves nearly 60 million connections, and is widely recognized for developing, engineering and deploying innovative technologies, including the first wireless 4G service from a national carrier in the United States; leading no-contract brands including Virgin Mobile USA, Boost Mobile, and Assurance Wireless; instant national and international push-to-talk capabilities; and a global Tier 1 Internet backbone. Sprint’s wireline network supports its sales representatives and solutions engineers who sell, design, implement and support wireline solutions providing telephony and internet services to Sprint’s commercial and public-sector business customers. Through Sprint’s efforts to modernize its wireline product portfolio and add data services the company chose Appian for its initiative to significantly streamline and improve its wireline IT infrastructure –a key component of Sprint’s overall $2.5 billion cost reduction strategy.
 
Solution: Appian enabled Sprint to decommission hundreds of applications, removed mainframes and turn down two data centers resulting in added data services and a tremendous cost savings for the company. Remaining applications perform bespoke functions, with Appian providing the connective layer that guides the Sprint user community through all of those components. Using the intuitive interface and powerful data management and presentation capability, Appian has simplified and accelerated the process of selling and delivering solutions to Sprint’s business customer base. Process improvements also greatly increased Sprint’s ability to pre-qualify customers for wireline services.
 
University of South Florida System
 
Situation: Serving nearly 48,000 students every year, the University of South Florida System, or USF, is a high-impact, global research system dedicated to student success. USF seeks to prepare students for life in a global environment. Creating the best student experience, and giving students modern tools to manage their educational journey, are both core elements of USF’s mission.
 
Solution: Using Appian, USF’s information technology department has been working with academic and business leadership to transform experiences for students, faculty and staff. The Archivum program, based on Appian, was piloted in the USF College of Public Health to enable full development and management of a student’s course of study, and management of the student/academic advisor relationship on a mobile device. The solution was deployed in three weeks and reduced a two-week process to two days. Realizing Appian’s potential for transformation, Archivum has been extended to eight operational areas in 17 months, including course records, medical student lottery, travel and human resource onboarding.
 
Ryder System
 
Situation: Ryder System, a leader in commercial truck rentals and leasing, had numerous legacy systems and paper-based business processes that they endeavored to improve through automation as a cornerstone to a larger business and technology based transformation. The intent of the project was to improve the operational effectiveness of the business unit, improve the overall customer satisfaction as well as capture meaningful business insights and information from the transformed business process.
 
Solution: Utilizing Appian, Ryder unified these disparate systems and processes through the creation of multiple interconnected web and mobile applications. The Rental Signature Capture mobile app designed with Appian’s software encompasses formerly paper-driven processes within the rental cycle, including yard check, which includes processes such as verifying which vehicles are in the yard and their condition and mileage, along with customer vehicle check-out and check-in, and signatures. The solution is accessible via tablet, yielding a faster and more transparent paperless experience. Ryder also developed an Accident Claims application that mobilizes all damage claims reporting, including damage photos, escalations, records of incidents and end-to-end process management. As a result, Ryder has experienced a 50% reduction in rental transaction times (reducing violations of its 20 minutes or less checkout guarantee to less than 1%), and a 10% improvement in satisfaction scores since deploying Appian.
 
105

Table of Contents
Culture and Employees
 
We believe that fostering our distinct culture of innovation is an important contributor to our success as a company. When we started Appian, we used to debate about everything. It was second nature since half the founding team had been competitive debaters in college. Debate proved to be a great way to reach the best decisions. Bad ideas couldn’t survive; good ideas got better. We encourage everyone to speak up, but we also delegate every decision to a single person. So we can disagree, and we still reach firm resolutions.
 
We strive to hire the most talented individuals, from top universities and from industry, with an eye towards intelligence, passion and personal generosity. We place those individuals within small, agile teams to maximize their autonomy, creativity and collaboration. That may be why we’ve been named a top workplace by The Washington Post for three years running.
 
We started the business as a bootstrap, in the midst of a venture capital boom. We did it because we believe in self-reliance. Paying for our own expenses has made us stronger. A commitment to financial self-sufficiency is woven into our DNA.
 
Appian is an open, transparent, and data-rich environment because we run Appian on Appian software. We have about 50 applications internal to Appian that run on Appian including everything from cloud operations to pipeline management to free-food alerts. As our own best customer, we get to know our platform deeply, and we can improve it faster.
 
Our culture was purposefully created by our four founders, who are still heavily involved in operating the business, including recruiting, interviewing and educating all new employees at Appian. Our founders, led by Matt Calkins, our Chief Executive Officer, have intentionally grown our business organically, focusing on developing a single solution—the Appian platform. We do so employing a unified development team located in a single office in the Washington, D.C. metropolitan area to maximize the cohesion and simplicity of our platform and our company. When a client buys Appian software, they get a piece of Appian culture along with it.
 
As of March 31, 2017, we had 753 full-time employees, including 33 in customer support, 257 in sales and marketing, 157 in research and development and 84 in general and administrative. As of March 31, 2017, we had 625 full-time employees in the United States and 128 full-time employees internationally. During 2016, we had a voluntary attrition rate of 10% among all employees of our company. We believe that this low voluntary attrition rate is a testament to our company culture. None of our U.S. employees are covered by collective bargaining agreements. We believe our employee relations are good and we have not experienced any work stoppages.
 
Our Competition
 
Our main competitors fall into three categories: (1) providers of low-code development platforms, such as salesforce.com and ServiceNow; (2) providers of business process management and case management software, such as IBM, OpenText, Oracle, Pegasystems and SAP; and (3) providers of custom software and customer software solutions that address, or are developed to address, some of the use cases that can be addressed by applications developed on our platform.
 
As our market grows, we expect that it will attract more highly specialized vendors as well as larger vendors that may continue to acquire or bundle their products more effectively. The principal competitive factors in our market include:
 
 	•	 	platform features, reliability, performance and effectiveness;	
 
 	•	 	ease of use and speed;	
 
 	•	 	platform extensibility and ability to integrate with other technology infrastructures;	
 
106

Table of Contents
 	•	 	deployment flexibility;	
 
 	•	 	robustness of professional services and customer support;	
 
 	•	 	price and total cost of ownership;	
 
 	•	 	strength of platform security and adherence to industry standards and certifications;	
 
 	•	 	strength of sales and marketing efforts; and	
 
 	•	 	brand awareness and reputation.	
 
We believe we generally compete favorably with our competitors with respect to the features and performance of our platform, the ease of integration of our applications and the relatively low total cost of ownership of our applications. However, many of our competitors have substantially greater financial, technical and other resources, greater name recognition, larger sales and marketing budgets, broader distribution, more diversified product lines and larger and more mature intellectual property portfolios.
 
Sales and Marketing
 
Sales
 
Our sales organization is responsible for account acquisition and overall market development, which includes the management of the relationships with our customers. While our platform is industry-agnostic, we have recently made, and plan to continue to make, investments to enhance the expertise of our sales organization within our core industry verticals of financial services, healthcare and government. We also expect to continue to grow our sales headcount in all of our principal markets and expand our presence into countries where we currently do not have a direct sales presence.
 
Marketing
 
Our marketing efforts focus on building our brand reputation and increasing market awareness of our platform. Marketing activities include sponsorship of, and attendance at, trade shows and conferences; our annual Appian World event; social media and advertising programs; management of our corporate web site and partner portal; press outreach; and customer relations.
 
Research and Development
 
Our engineering department is responsible for design, development, testing and release of our platform. Our engineering team closely coordinates with our executive management, which is responsible for creating a vision for our platform, and with our professional services and sales teams, which relay customer demands and possible new use cases or enhancements. Our development efforts focus on the critical areas of our platform, including infrastructure, ease-of-use and flexibility, end-user experience and ability to integrate with other enterprise systems. Research and development expense totaled $13.5 million, $16.8 million, $23.0 million and $7.3 million for 2014, 2015, 2016 and the three months ended March 31, 2017, respectively.
 
Intellectual Property
 
Our success depends in part upon our ability to protect our core technology and intellectual property. We rely on patents, trademarks, copyrights and trade secret laws, confidentiality procedures, and employee disclosure and invention assignment agreements to protect our intellectual property rights.
 
As of March 31, 2017, we had one issued patent relating to our SAIL technology and two patent applications pending in the United States relating to our platform. Our issued patent expires in 2034. We cannot assure you whether any of our patent applications will result in the issuance of a patent or whether the
 
107

Table of Contents
examination process will require us to narrow our claims. Any patents that may issue may be contested, circumvented, found unenforceable or invalidated, and we may not be able to prevent third parties from infringing them. We also license software from third parties for integration into our products, including open source software and other software available on commercially reasonable terms.
 
We control access to and use of our proprietary software and other confidential information through the use of internal and external controls, including contractual protections with employees, contractors, end-customers and partners, and our software is protected by U.S. and international copyright and trade secret laws. Despite our efforts to protect our trade secrets and proprietary rights through intellectual property rights, licenses, and confidentiality agreements, unauthorized parties may still copy or otherwise obtain and use our software and technology. In addition, we intend to expand our international operations, and effective patent, copyright, trademark, and trade secret protection may not be available or may be limited in foreign countries.
 
Facilities
 
We have offices in three U.S. cities and 10 cities outside the United States. Our headquarters are located in Reston, Virginia. We believe that our current facilities are adequate to meet our ongoing needs, and that, if we require additional space, we will be able to obtain additional facilities on commercially reasonable terms.
 
Legal Proceedings
 
From time to time we may become involved in legal proceedings or be subject to claims arising in the ordinary course of our business. We are not presently a party to any legal proceedings that, if determined adversely to us, would individually or taken together have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, financial condition or cash flows. Regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management time and resources and other factors.
 
108

Table of Contents
MANAGEMENT
 
Executive Officers, Key Employees and Directors
 
The following table sets forth certain information with respect to our executive officers, key employees and directors, including their ages as of March 31, 2017:

Name	  	Age	 	  	Position(s)	
 	 	 	
Executive Officers	  	 	 	 	  	 	
 	 	 	
Matthew Calkins	  	 	44	 	  	Chief Executive Officer, President, Founder and Chairman of the Board	
 	 	 	
Robert C. Kramer	  	 	42	 	  	General Manager, Founder and Director	
 	 	 	
Mark Lynch	  	 	53	 	  	Chief Financial Officer	
 	 	 	
Edward Hughes	  	 	65	 	  	Senior Vice President, Worldwide Sales	
 	 	 	
Christopher Winters	  	 	44	 	  	General Counsel	
 	 	 	
Key Employees	  	 	 	 	  	 	
 	 	 	
Marc Wilson	  	 	42	 	  	Founder and Senior Vice President, Global Partners & Industry	
 	 	 	
Michael Beckley	  	 	42	 	  	Chief Technology Officer, Chief Customer Officer and Founder	
 	 	 	
Suvajit Gupta	  	 	49	 	  	Senior Vice President, Engineering	
 	 	 	
Kevin Spurway	  	 	45	 	  	Senior Vice President, Marketing	
 	 	 	
Myles Weber	  	 	39	 	  	Chief Information Officer	
 	 	 	
Lang Ly	  	 	42	 	  	Vice President, Strategy	
 	 	 	
Non-Employee Directors	  	 	 	 	  	 	
 	 	 	
A.G.W. “Jack” Biddle, III	  	 	56	 	  	Director	
 	 	 	
Prashanth “PV” Boccassam	  	 	49	 	  	Director	
 	 	 	
Michael G. Devine	  	 	64	 	  	Director	
 	 	 	
Barbara “Bobbie” Kilberg	  	 	72	 	  	Director	
 	 	 	
Michael J. Mulligan	  	 	66	 	  	Director	
 
Executive Officers
 
Matthew Calkins is a Founder of Appian and has served as our Chief Executive Officer, President and as Chairman of our board of directors since August 1999. He also served as a director of MicroStrategy, Inc., a publicly held provider of enterprise software platforms, from November 2004 to April 2014. Mr. Calkins holds a B.A. in Economics from Dartmouth College. Our board of directors believes that Mr. Calkins’s business expertise and his daily insight into corporate matters as our Chief Executive Officer, as well as his experience as a member of the board of directors of a public company, qualify him to serve on our board of directors.
 
Robert C. Kramer is a Founder of Appian and has served as our General Manager since January 2013 and as a member of our board of directors since 2008. Mr. Kramer served as our Chief Financial Officer from our founding to October 2008 and as our Vice President, Technology from October 2008 to December 2012. Mr. Kramer holds a B.S. in Economics from the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania. Our board of directors believes that Mr. Kramer’s business expertise and his insight into corporate matters as our General Manager qualify him to serve on our board of directors.
 
Mark Lynch has served as our Chief Financial Officer since October 2008. Mr. Lynch holds a B.S. in Accounting from Pennsylvania State University and an M.B.A. in Finance from George Washington University.
 
109

Table of Contents
See “—Involvement in Certain Legal Proceedings” for certain details regarding historical administrative and legal proceedings involving Mr. Lynch.
 
Edward Hughes has served as our Senior Vice President, Worldwide Sales since September 2009. Mr. Hughes holds a B.A. in Philosophy from Catholic University and a J.D. from Potomac Law School.
 
Christopher Winters has served as our General Counsel since September 2015 and our corporate Secretary since November 2015. From June 2013 to August 2015, Mr. Winters was General Counsel at Applied Predictive Technologies, Inc., a software-as-a-service company focused on predictive analytics. From January 2008 to May 2013, Mr. Winters held positions in the legal department of CoStar Group Inc., a provider of commercial real estate information, analytics and online marketplaces. Mr. Winters holds a B.A in History from Northern Illinois University and a J.D. from Harvard University.
 
Key Employees
 
Marc Wilson is a Founder of Appian and has served as our Senior Vice President, Global Partners & Industry since January 2014. Mr. Wilson served as our Vice President, Industry Markets from January 2013 to January 2014 and in various other management roles, including as our Vice President, North American Channels, since our founding in August 1999. Mr. Wilson also served as a member of our board of directors from September 2015 to January 2017. Mr. Wilson holds a B.A in Government from Dartmouth College.
 
Michael Beckley is a Founder of Appian and has served as our Chief Technology Officer since 2007 and Chief Customer Officer since April 2015. From our founding in August 1999 to 2007, Mr. Beckley served as our Vice President of Product Strategy. Mr. Beckley also served as a member of our board of directors from September 2015 to January 2017. Mr. Beckley holds a B.A in Government from Dartmouth College.
 
Suvajit Gupta has served as our Senior Vice President, Engineering since May 2013. From June 2008 to May 2013, Mr. Gupta served as Chief Architect, Vice President of Development at Eloqua, Inc., a cloud-based marketing automation software company that was acquired by Oracle in 2013. Mr. Gupta holds a B.Tech in Electronics and Communications Engineering from Indian Institute of Technology Kharagpur and an M.S. in Computer and Systems Engineering from Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute.
 
Kevin Spurway has served as our Senior Vice President, Marketing since April 2016. Mr. Spurway served as our Vice President of Operations from October 2014 to March 2016. From July 2010 to October 2014, Mr. Spurway was Senior Vice President of Marketing at MicroStrategy, Inc. Mr. Spurway holds a B.A in Economics and Government from Dartmouth College and a J.D. from Harvard University.
 
Myles Weber has served as our Chief Information Officer since April 2016. Mr. Weber served as our Vice President, Cloud and Community Services from January 2011 to April 2016. Mr. Weber holds a B.S. in Information and Decision Sciences from the University of Illinois at Chicago.
 
Lang Ly has served as our Vice President, Strategy since March 2016. Ms. Ly served as our Vice President, Business Applications from November 2015 through March 2016, and as our Vice President, Application Management from October 2013 through October 2015. From 1996 through March 2013, Ms. Ly held various positions at Microstrategy, Inc. Ms. Ly has a Bachelor’s Degree in Electrical Engineering from Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute and an M.S. in Information Systems Management from George Washington University.
 
Non-Employee Directors
 
A.G.W. “Jack” Biddle, III has served as a member of our board of directors since 2008. Mr. Biddle has served as a General Partner of Novak Biddle Venture Partners since he co-founded the venture capital firm in 1996. Mr. Biddle serves as a director for a number of privately held companies. Mr. Biddle holds a B.A. in
 
110

Table of Contents
Economics from the University of Virginia. Our board of directors believes that Mr. Biddle’s experience investing in technology businesses and his service on numerous private company boards qualify him to serve on our board of directors.
 
Prashanth “PV” Boccassam has served as a member of our board of directors since 2008. Since January 2009, Mr. Boccassam has been a General Partner at Novak Biddle Venture Partners. From November 2012 to September 2016, Mr. Boccassam also served as the Chief Executive Officer of Orchestro, an analytics software company that was a portfolio company of Novak Biddle Venture Partners. Mr. Boccassam serves as a director for a number of privately held companies. Our board of directors believes that Mr. Boccassam’s experience founding and investing in technology businesses and his service on numerous private company boards qualify him to serve on our board of directors.
 
Michael G. Devine has served as a member of our board of directors since March 2015. From 2007 until 2015, Mr. Devine owned and operated a consulting practice assisting technology-oriented portfolio companies of private equity firms. From 2008 until 2011, Mr. Devine was a member of the Board of Directors and Audit Committee of Martek Biosciences. Mr. Devine holds a B.A. from Rider University and an M.B.A. from Pennsylvania State University. Our board of directors believes that Mr. Devine’s experience as an audit partner focused on technology companies and his experience as a Board and Audit Committee member of a public company qualify him to serve on our board of directors.
 
Barbara “Bobbie” Kilberg has served as a member of our board of directors since January 2017. Since September 1998, Ms. Kilberg has served as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Northern Virginia Technology Council, a membership and trade association for the technology community in Northern Virginia. Ms. Kilberg holds a B.A. in Political Science from Vassar College, an M.A. in Political Science from Columbia University and an L.L.B. from Yale University. Our board of directors believes that Ms. Kilberg’s experience working with technology companies at the Northern Virginia Technology Council qualifies her to serve on our board of directors.
 
Michael J. Mulligan has served as a member of our board of directors since 2008. Since February 2001, Mr. Mulligan has served as President of Sea Level Investment Corporation, a personal investment company. Mr. Mulligan was chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Mapquest.com prior to its acquisition by AOL in 2001. Mr. Mulligan also has held senior positions with American Express, OAG and Berlitz International. Mr. Mulligan holds a B.A. from Wheeling Jesuit University and an M.B.A. from Harvard University. Our board of directors believes that Mr. Mulligan’s executive experience qualifies him to serve on our board of directors.
 
Involvement in Certain Legal Proceedings
 
On December 14, 2000, pursuant to SEC Litigation Release, No. 16829 (December 14, 2000), Mark Lynch, our Chief Financial Officer, consented to the entry of a final judgment without admitting or denying the allegations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, in a complaint against him relating to his service as Chief Financial Officer of MicroStrategy, Inc. The final judgment, entered by the United States District Court for the District of Columbia, permanently enjoined Mr. Lynch from violating antifraud provisions of the federal securities laws and the rules promulgated thereunder and required Mr. Lynch to pay a $350,000 civil penalty and disgorgement of $138,000 of the $11.1 million paid in connection with these matters. The SEC’s complaint alleged, among other things, that Mr. Lynch knowingly or recklessly participated in the material overstatement of MicroStrategy, Inc.’s revenues and earnings in its financial statements included in periodic reports and registration statements filed with the SEC, and that Mr. Lynch directly or indirectly falsified or caused to be falsified MicroStrategy, Inc.’s books and records. MicroStrategy, Inc.’s reporting failures related to premature recognition of revenue in multiple element transactions involving software sales and from deals where MicroStrategy, Inc. had not properly executed contracts in the same fiscal period in which revenue was recorded from those deals.
 
111

Table of Contents
On January 17, 2001, as a consequence of the judgment against him, Mr. Lynch was suspended from appearing or practicing as an accountant before the SEC. On June 8, 2005, the SEC granted his petition for reinstatement to appear and practice before the SEC as an accountant responsible for the preparation or review of financial statements required to be filed with the SEC, finding that he had complied with the terms of the January 17, 2001 order. On July 6, 2007, the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania State Board of Accountancy ordered that Mr. Lynch’s certificate as a certified public accountant be retroactively suspended from January 17, 2001 to June 8, 2005 to coincide with the period of his suspension from practice before the SEC. Mr. Lynch’s license as a certified public accountant is presently designated as inactive.
 
Family Relationships
 
There are no family relationships among any of our executive officers or directors.
 
Board Composition
 
Our board of directors currently consists of seven members. Each director is elected to the board of directors for a one-year term, to serve until the election and qualification of a successor director at our annual meeting of stockholders, or until the director’s earlier removal, resignation or death.
 
All of our directors currently serve on the board of directors pursuant to the provisions of a voting agreement between us and several of our stockholders. This agreement will terminate upon the closing of this offering, after which there will be no further contractual obligations regarding the election of our directors.
 
Director Independence
 
Our board of directors has undertaken a review of the independence of the directors and considered whether any director has a material relationship with us that could compromise his or her ability to exercise independent judgment in carrying out his or her responsibilities. Based upon information requested from and provided by each director concerning such director’s background, employment and affiliations, including family relationships, our board of directors determined that Messrs. Biddle, Boccassam, Devine and Mulligan and Ms. Kilberg, representing five of our seven directors, are “independent directors” as defined under current rules and regulations of the SEC and the listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market. In making these determinations, our board of directors considered the current and prior relationships that each non-employee director has with our company and all other facts and circumstances that our board of directors deemed relevant in determining their independence, including the beneficial ownership of our capital stock by each non-employee director and the transactions involving them described in “Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions.”
 
Board Committees
 
Our board of directors has established an audit committee and a compensation committee and intends to establish a nominating and corporate governance committee in connection with this offering, each of which has the composition and responsibilities described below. From time to time, our board of directors may establish other committees to facilitate the management of our business.
 
Audit Committee
 
Upon the closing of this offering, our audit committee will consist of three directors, Messrs. Biddle, Devine and Mulligan, each of whom our board of directors has determined satisfies the independence requirements for audit committee members under the listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market and Rule 10A-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. Each member of our audit committee meets the financial literacy requirements under the rules and regulations of NASDAQ Stock Market and the SEC. Mr. Devine is the chairman of the audit committee and our board of directors has determined that Mr. Devine is
 
112

Table of Contents
an audit committee “financial expert” as defined by Item 407(d) of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act. The principal duties and responsibilities of our audit committee include, among other things:
 
 	•	 	helping our board of directors oversee our corporate accounting and financial reporting processes;	
 
 	•	 	managing the selection, engagement, qualifications, independence, and performance of a qualified firm to serve as the independent registered public accounting firm to audit our financial statements;	
 
 	•	 	discussing the scope and results of the audit with the independent registered public accounting firm, and reviewing, with management and the independent accountants, our interim and year-end operating results;	
 
 	•	 	developing procedures for employees to submit concerns anonymously about questionable accounting or audit matters;	
 
 	•	 	reviewing our policies on financial risk assessment and management;	
 
 	•	 	reviewing related party transactions;	
 
 	•	 	obtaining and reviewing a report by the independent registered public accounting firm, at least annually, that describes its internal quality-control procedures, any material issues with such procedures, and any steps taken to deal with such issues when required by applicable law; and	
 
 	•	 	approving (or, as permitted, pre-approving) all audit and all permissible non-audit services, other than de minimis non-audit services, to be performed by the independent registered public accounting firm.	
 
Our audit committee will operate under a written charter, to be effective immediately prior to the closing of this offering that satisfies the applicable rules of the SEC and the listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market.
 
Compensation Committee
 
Upon the closing of this offering, our compensation committee will consist of three directors, Messrs. Boccassam and Mulligan and Ms. Kilberg. Our board of directors has determined that each of the compensation committee members is a non-employee member of our board of directors as defined in Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act and an outside director as that term is defined in Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code. Mr. Mulligan will be the chairman of the compensation committee. The composition of our compensation committee meets the requirements for independence under the current listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market and current SEC rules and regulations. The principal duties and responsibilities of our compensation committee include, among other things:
 
 	•	 	reviewing and approving the compensation and terms of compensatory arrangements for our executive officers;	
 
 	•	 	reviewing and recommending to our board of directors the compensation of our directors;	
 
 	•	 	administering our equity incentive plans and other benefit programs;	
 
 	•	 	reviewing, adopting, amending or terminating and approving incentive compensation and equity plans and other benefit programs; and	
 
 	•	 	reviewing and establishing general policies relating to compensation and benefits of our employees and reviewing our overall compensation philosophy.	
 
Our compensation committee will operate under a written charter, to be effective immediately prior to the closing of this offering, that satisfies the applicable rules of the SEC and the listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market.
 
Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee
 
Upon the closing of this offering, our nominating and corporate governance committee will consist of three directors, Messrs. Boccassam and Mulligan and Ms. Kilberg. Mr. Mulligan will be the chairman of the
 
113

Table of Contents
nominating and corporate governance committee. The composition of our nominating and governance committee meets the requirements for independence under the current listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market and current SEC rules and regulations. The nominating and corporate governance committee’s responsibilities include, among other things:
 
 	•	 	identifying and evaluating candidates, including the nomination of incumbent directors for reelection and nominees recommended by stockholders, to serve on our board of directors;	
 
 	•	 	considering and making recommendations to our board of directors regarding the composition of our board of directors and its committees;	
 
 	•	 	developing and making recommendations to our board of directors regarding corporate governance guidelines and practices; and	
 
 	•	 	overseeing periodic evaluations of our board of directors’ performance including committees of the board of directors.	
 
Our nominating and governance committee will operate under a written charter, to be effective immediately prior to the closing of this offering, that satisfies the applicable rules of the SEC and the listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market.
 
Code of Conduct
 
In connection with this offering, we intend to adopt a Code of Conduct, applicable to all of our employees, executive officers and directors. Following the closing of this offering, the Code of Conduct will be available on our website at www.appian.com. We expect that any amendments to the Code of Conduct, or any waivers of its requirements, will be disclosed on our website (www.appian.com) as required by applicable law or the listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market. The inclusion of our website address in this prospectus does not include or incorporate by reference into this prospectus the information on or accessible through our website.
 
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation
 
None of our executive officers currently serves, or in the past year has served, as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has one or more executive officers serving on our board of directors or compensation committee. None of the members of our compensation committee is an officer or employee of our company, nor have they ever been an officer or employee of our company.
 
114

Table of Contents
EXECUTIVE AND DIRECTOR COMPENSATION
 
2016 Summary Compensation Table
 
The following table sets forth information regarding compensation earned with respect to the year ended December 31, 2016 by our principal executive officer and the next two most highly compensated executive officers in 2016, whom we refer to as our named executive officers for 2016.

Name and Principal Position	  	Salary
($)	 	 	Option
Awards
($) (1)	 	  	Non-Equity
Incentive Plan
Compensation
($) (2)	 	  	All Other
Compensation
($) (3)	 	  	Total
($)	 	
Matthew Calkins(4)	  	 	400,000	 	 	 	8,317,764	 	  	 	143,750	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	8,861,514	 	
Chief Executive Officer	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Mark Lynch	  	 	265,000	 	 	 	610,694	 	  	 	28,750	 	  	 	9,979	 	  	 	914,423	 	
Chief Financial Officer	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Edward Hughes	  	 	436,588	(5) 	 	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	436,588	 	
Senior Vice President, Worldwide Sales	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 
(1)	 	This column reflects the full grant date fair value of options granted during the year measured pursuant to Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification Topic 718 (ASC 718), the basis for computing stock-based compensation in our consolidated financial statements. Unlike the calculations contained in our consolidated financial statements, this calculation does not give effect to any estimate of forfeitures related to service-based vesting, but assumes that the named executive officer will perform the requisite service for the award to vest in full as required by SEC rules. The assumptions we used in valuing options are described in note 6 to our consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus.	
(2)	 	The amount represents compensation earned with respect to the year ended December 31, 2016 and paid in 2017. See “—Employment Arrangements—2016 Bonus Plan” for a description of the material terms of the plan pursuant to which this compensation was awarded.	
(3)	 	The amount reported represents matching contributions to our 401(k) savings plan, which we provide to all eligible employees.	
(4)	 	Mr. Calkins is also a member of our board of directors, but did not receive any additional compensation in his capacity as a director.	
(5)	 	Includes commissions of $121,588.	
 
Outstanding Equity Awards as of December 31, 2016
 
The following table sets forth certain information about outstanding equity awards granted to our named executive officers that remain outstanding as of December 31, 2016.

 	  	Option awards(1)	 	
Name	  	Grant Date	 	  	Number of
Securities
Underlying
Unexercised
Options (#)
Exercisable (2)	 	  	Number of
Securities
Underlying
Unexercised
Options (#)
Unexercisable (3)	 	 	Option
Exercise
Price
($) (4)	 	  	Option
Expiration
Date	 	
Matthew Calkins	  	 	7/20/2016	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	1,828,080	(5) 	 	 	9.46	 	  	 	7/20/2026	 	
Mark Lynch	  	 	10/1/2008	 	  	 	72,200	 	  	 	—	 	 	 	0.58	 	  	 	10/1/2018	 	
 	  	 	2/11/2009	 	  	 	2,000	 	  	 	—	 	 	 	0.58	 	  	 	2/11/2019	 	
 	  	 	1/27/2012	 	  	 	48,000	 	  	 	12,000	(6) 	 	 	1.16	 	  	 	1/27/2022	 	
 	  	 	5/1/2012	 	  	 	800	 	  	 	200	(7) 	 	 	1.16	 	  	 	5/1/2022	 	
 	  	 	6/3/2014	 	  	 	8,000	 	  	 	12,000	(8) 	 	 	3.67	 	  	 	6/3/2024	 	
 	  	 	1/7/2015	 	  	 	4,000	 	  	 	16,000	(9) 	 	 	4.11	 	  	 	1/7/2025	 	
 	  	 	7/20/2016	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	150,000	(10) 	 	 	9.46	 	  	 	7/20/2026	 	
Edward Hughes	  	 	9/8/2009	 	  	 	414,066	 	  	 	—	 	 	 	0.89	 	  	 	9/8/2019	 	
 	  	 	1/27/2012	 	  	 	8,000	 	  	 	2,000	(6) 	 	 	1.16	 	  	 	1/27/2022	 	
 	  	 	5/1/2012	 	  	 	800	 	  	 	200	(7) 	 	 	1.16	 	  	 	5/1/2022	 	
 	  	 	9/5/2013	 	  	 	240	 	  	 	160	(11) 	 	 	1.59	 	  	 	9/5/2023	 	
 
(1)	 	All of the option awards listed in the table were granted under our 2007 Stock Option Plan, or the 2007 Plan, the terms of which are described under “—Equity Incentive Plans—2007 Plan.”	
 
115

Table of Contents
(2)	 	The shares of Class B common stock reflected in this column have satisfied the applicable option’s service vesting requirement but do not become exercisable until the earlier of a change of control (as defined in the 2007 Plan) or the closing of this offering.	
(3)	 	The shares of Class B common stock reflected in this column have not satisfied the option’s vesting requirement. In the event the shares of Class B common stock become vested, such shares do not become exercisable until the earlier of a change of control or the closing of this offering, except with respect to the shares of Class B common stock reflected in this column as to Mr. Calkins (as discussed in footnote 5).	
(4)	 	All of the option awards listed in the table were granted with a per share exercise price equal to or above the fair market value of one share of our common stock on the date of grant, as determined in good faith by our board of directors.	
(5)	 	The shares of Class B common stock listed vest and become exercisable upon the occurrence of (a) a change of control in which the value per share of the Class A common stock is equal or greater than $28.38 and/or (b) the Class A common stock trades at or above $28.38 for a period equal to or greater than ninety (90) calendar days following the closing of this offering.	
(6)	 	The shares of Class B common stock listed vested on January 27, 2017.	
(7)	 	The shares of Class B common stock listed will vest on May 1, 2017, subject to the recipient’s continued service through such vesting date.	
(8)	 	One third of the shares of Class B common stock listed will vest on June 3, 2017 and each of the next two anniversaries thereof, subject to the recipient’s continued service through each vesting date.	
(9)	 	One fourth of the shares of Class B common stock listed vested on January 7, 2017. The remaining shares of Class B common stock will vest in three equal installments, on January 7, 2018 and each of the next two anniversaries thereof, subject to the recipient’s continued service through each vesting date.	
(10)	 	The shares of Class B common stock listed vest over a five-year period with one fifth of the Class B common stock underlying the option vesting on July 20, 2017 and an additional one fifth of the shares of Class B common stock vesting on each anniversary thereof, subject to the recipient’s continued service through each vesting date.	
(11)	 	One half of the shares of Class B common stock listed will vest on September 5, 2017 and the remaining shares of Class B common stock will vest on September 5, 2018, subject to the recipient’s continued service through each vesting date.	
 
We may in the future, on an annual basis or otherwise, grant additional equity awards to our executive officers pursuant to our 2017 Equity Incentive Plan, or the 2017 Plan, the terms of which are described below under “—Equity Incentive Plans.”
 
Employment Arrangements
 
The terms and conditions of employment for each of our named executive officers are set forth in their respective employment agreements. Each of our named executive officers is an at-will employee. The following table sets forth the current base salaries and fiscal year 2017 bonus target of our named executive officers:

Named Executive Officer	  	Base
Salary ($)	 	  	Fiscal Year
2017 Bonus
Target ($)	 	
Matthew Calkins	  	 	440,000	 	  	 	250,000	 	
Mark Lynch	  	 	265,000	 	  	 	50,000	 	
Edward Hughes	  	 	315,000	 	  	 	—	(1) 	
 
(1)	 	Mr. Hughes participates in our Sales Commission Plan and does not participate in our 2017 Bonus Plan.	
 
Potential Payments upon Termination or Change of Control
 
Regardless of the manner in which a named executive officer’s service terminates, the named executive officer is entitled to receive amounts earned during his term of service, including salary. Except as described below, our named executive officers are not entitled to any additional severance benefits upon a termination of employment.
 
Mark Lynch. Pursuant to his employment agreement, if Mr. Lynch’s employment with us is terminated by us without cause or if Mr. Lynch resigns his employment with us for good reason, in each case within 30 days prior to or one year following a change of control of our company, Mr. Lynch is entitled to receive (i) six months’ severance, (ii) full acceleration of vesting with respect to all then-unvested equity awards granted to Mr. Lynch pursuant to our equity incentive plans and (iii) payment of premiums for continued health benefits under COBRA for up to six months.
 
Edward Hughes. Pursuant to his employment agreement, if Mr. Hughes’s employment is terminated by us without cause he is entitled to 12 months’ severance.
 
116

Table of Contents
2016 Bonus Plan
 
In 2016, certain of our executive officers were eligible to participate in our 2016 Senior Executive Cash Incentive Bonus Plan, or 2016 Bonus Plan. Bonuses were measured as of December 31, 2016 and were paid in February 2017. The 2016 Bonus Plan was designed to motivate and reward executives for the attainment of company-wide financial and individual performance goals. Messrs. Calkins and Lynch were eligible to receive more than 100% of their target bonuses if our performance exceeded the targets set forth in the 2016 Bonus Plan. Messrs. Calkins and Lynch received bonuses of $143,750 and $28,750, respectively, pursuant to the terms of the 2016 Bonus Plan.
 
2017 Bonus Plan
 
Messrs. Calkins and Lynch are eligible to participate in our 2017 Senior Executive Cash Incentive Bonus Plan, or 2017 Bonus Plan. The 2017 Bonus Plan is designed to motivate and reward executives for the attainment of company-wide and individual performance goals. Messrs. Calkins and Lynch are eligible to receive more than 100% of their target bonuses if our performance exceeds the targets set forth in the 2017 Bonus Plan.
 
Sales Commission Plan
 
We establish sales commission plans to encourage and reward contributions to our long-term revenue growth. Mr. Hughes was, and continues to be, eligible to receive compensation under our sales commission plans. Under our sales commission plan for 2016, Mr. Hughes’ target commission was $175,000. Mr. Hughes received commissions of $121,588 pursuant to our sales commission plan for 2016. Under our sales commission plan for 2017, Mr. Hughes’ target commission is $175,000.
 
Director Compensation
 
Historically, we have provided cash and/or equity-based compensation to our independent directors who are not employees or affiliated with our largest investors for the time and effort necessary to serve as a member of our board of directors. In addition, our independent directors are entitled to reimbursement of direct expenses incurred in connection with attending meetings of our board of directors or committees thereof.
 
We expect that our board of directors will adopt a director compensation policy for non-employee directors to be effective upon the closing of this offering.
 
2016 Director Compensation Table
 
The following table sets forth information regarding the compensation earned for service on our board of directors during the year ended December 31, 2016 by our directors who were not also our named executive officers. Matthew Calkins, our Chief Executive Officer, is also a member of our board of directors, but did not receive any additional compensation for service as a director. Mr. Calkins’s compensation as a named executive officer is set forth above under “—2016 Summary Compensation Table.” Mr. Kramer is an executive officer of our company but does not receive any additional compensation for service as a director and is not a named executive officer for 2016.

Name	  	Fees
Earned
or Paid
in Cash
($)	 	  	Option
Awards(s) (1)(5)	 	  	Non-Equity
Incentive Plan
Compensation($) (2)	 	  	All Other
Compensation($) (3)	 	  	Total ($)	 	
Michael G. Devine	  	 	20,000	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	20,000	 	
Michael J. Mulligan	  	 	20,000	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	20,000	 	
Marc Wilson(4)	  	 	300,000	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	28,750	 	  	 	8,917	 	  	 	337,667	 	
Michael Beckley(4)	  	 	300,000	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	28,750	 	  	 	7,104	 	  	 	335,854	 	
 
(1)	 	This column reflects the full grant date fair value of options granted during the year measured pursuant to ASC 718, the basis for computing stock-based compensation in our consolidated financial statements. Unlike the calculations contained in our consolidated financial statements, this calculation does not give effect to any estimate of forfeitures related to service-based vesting, but assumes that the director will perform the requisite service for the award to vest in full as required by SEC rules. The assumptions we used in valuing options are described in note 6 to our consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.	
 
117

Table of Contents
(2)	 	The amount represents compensation earned with respect to the year ended December 31, 2016 and paid in 2017 pursuant to the terms of our 2016 Bonus Plan.	
(3)	 	The amount reported consists of matching contributions to our 401(k) savings plan, which we provide to all eligible employees, and reimbursement of gym membership.	
(4)	 	Mr. Wilson, our Senior Vice President, Industry Markets, and Mr. Beckley, our Chief Technology Officer, served as members of our board of directors until January 2017. Neither received additional compensation for services as a director.	
(5)	 	The table below shows the aggregate number of option awards outstanding for each of our directors who is not a named executive officer as of December 31, 2016:	

Name	  	Option
Awards  (#) (a)(b)	 	
Michael G. Devine	  	 	90,000	(c) 	
Michael J. Mulligan	  	 	140,602	(d) 	
 
(a)	 	All of the option awards listed in the table were granted under the 2007 Plan.	
(b)	 	Vested and unvested shares of Class B common stock reflected in this column do not become exercisable until the earlier of a change of control or the closing of this offering.	
(c)	 	Two-fifths of the shares of Class B common stock reflected in this column will be fully vested upon the closing of this offering. The remaining shares will vest over a three-year period with 20% of the shares of Class B common stock vesting on March 26, 2018 and 20% of the shares of Class B common stock vesting on each anniversary thereof, subject to the recipient’s continued service through each vesting date.	
(d)	 	The shares of Class B common stock reflected here will be fully vested upon the closing of this offering.	
 
Equity Incentive Plans
 
2017 Equity Incentive Plan
 
We expect that our board of directors will adopt and our stockholders will approve prior to the closing of this offering our 2017 Plan. We do not expect to utilize our 2017 Plan until after the closing of this offering, at which point no further grants will be made under our 2007 Plan, as described below under “2007 Plan.” No awards have been granted and no shares of our Class A common stock have been issued under our 2017 Plan.
 
Stock Awards. The 2017 Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code, nonstatutory stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock awards, restricted stock unit awards, performance-based stock awards, and other forms of equity compensation, which are collectively referred to as stock awards. Additionally, the 2017 Plan provides for the grant of performance cash awards. Incentive stock options may be granted only to employees. All other awards may be granted to employees, including officers, and to non-employee directors and consultants.
 
Share Reserve. Initially, the aggregate number of shares of our Class A common stock that may be issued pursuant to stock awards under the 2017 Plan after the 2017 Plan becomes effective is the sum of (1)              shares and (2) the number of shares of Class B common stock reserved for issuance under our 2007 Plan at the time our 2017 Plan becomes effective. Additionally, any shares of Class B common stock subject to stock options or other stock awards granted under our 2007 Plan that would have otherwise returned to our 2007 Plan (such as upon the expiration or termination of a stock award prior to vesting) will be added to, and available for issuance under, our 2017 Plan as an equal number of shares of Class A common stock. The maximum number of shares of Class A common stock that may be issued upon the exercise of incentive stock options under our 2017 Plan is                  shares.
 
No person may be granted stock awards covering more than                  shares of our Class A common stock under our 2017 Plan during any calendar year pursuant to stock options, stock appreciation rights and other stock awards whose value is determined by reference to an increase over an exercise or strike price of at least 100% of
 
118

Table of Contents
the fair market value on the date the stock award is granted. Additionally, no person may be granted in a calendar year a performance stock award covering more than                  shares or a performance cash award having a maximum value in excess of $        . Such limitations are designed to help assure that any deductions to which we would otherwise be entitled with respect to such awards will not be subject to the $1,000,000 limitation on the income tax deductibility of compensation paid to any covered executive officer imposed by Section 162(m) of the Code.
 
If a stock award granted under the 2017 Plan expires or otherwise terminates without being exercised in full, or is settled in cash, the shares of our Class A common stock not acquired pursuant to the stock award again will become available for subsequent issuance under the 2017 Plan. In addition, the following types of shares under the 2017 Plan may become available for the grant of new stock awards under the 2017 Plan: (1) shares that are forfeited to or repurchased by us prior to becoming fully vested; (2) shares withheld to satisfy income or employment withholding taxes; or (3) shares used to pay the exercise or purchase price of a stock award. Shares issued under the 2017 Plan may be previously unissued shares or reacquired shares bought by us on the open market.
 
Administration. Our board of directors, or a duly authorized committee thereof, has the authority to administer the 2017 Plan. Our board of directors may also delegate to one or more of our officers the authority to (1) designate employees (other than other officers) to be recipients of certain stock awards, (2) determine the number of shares of Class A common stock to be subject to such stock awards, and (3) specify the other terms and conditions, including the strike price or purchase price and vesting schedule, applicable to such awards. Subject to the terms of the 2017 Plan, our board of directors or the authorized committee, referred to as the plan administrator, determines recipients, dates of grant, the numbers and types of stock awards to be granted and the terms and conditions of the stock awards, including the period of their exercisability and vesting schedule applicable to a stock award. Subject to the limitations set forth below, the plan administrator will also determine the exercise price, strike price or purchase price of awards granted and the types of consideration to be paid for the award.
 
The plan administrator has the authority to modify outstanding awards under our 2017 Plan. Subject to the terms of our 2017 Plan, the plan administrator has the authority, without stockholder approval, to reduce the exercise, purchase or strike price of any outstanding stock award, cancel any outstanding stock award in exchange for new stock awards, cash or other consideration, or take any other action that is treated as a repricing under generally accepted accounting principles, with the consent of any adversely affected participant.
 
Stock Options. Incentive and nonstatutory stock options are evidenced by stock option agreements adopted by the plan administrator. The plan administrator determines the exercise price for a stock option, within the terms and conditions of the 2017 Plan, provided that the exercise price of a stock option generally cannot be less than 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. Options granted under the 2017 Plan vest at the rate specified by the plan administrator.
 
The plan administrator determines the term of stock options granted under the 2017 Plan, up to a maximum of 10 years. Unless the terms of an option holder’s stock option agreement provide otherwise, if an option holder’s service relationship with us, or any of our affiliates, ceases for any reason other than disability, death or cause, the option holder may generally exercise any vested options for a period of three months following the cessation of service. The option term will automatically be extended in the event that exercise of the option following such a termination of service is prohibited by applicable securities laws or our insider trading policy. If an option holder’s service relationship with us or any of our affiliates ceases due to disability or death, or an optionholder dies within a certain period following cessation of service, the optionholder or a beneficiary may generally exercise any vested options for a period of 12 months in the event of disability and 18 months in the event of death. In the event of a termination for cause, options generally terminate immediately. In no event may an option be exercised beyond the expiration of its term.
 
Acceptable consideration for the purchase of Class A common stock issued upon the exercise of a stock option will be determined by the plan administrator and may include (1) cash, check, bank draft or money order,
 
119

Table of Contents
(2) a broker-assisted cashless exercise, (3) the tender of shares of our common stock previously owned by the optionholder, (4) a net exercise of the option if it is a nonqualified stock option, and (5) other legal consideration approved by the plan administrator.
 
Unless the plan administrator provides otherwise, options generally are not transferable except by will, the laws of descent and distribution, or pursuant to a domestic relations order. An optionholder may designate a beneficiary, however, who may exercise the option following the option holder’s death.
 
Tax Limitations on Incentive Stock Options. The aggregate fair market value, determined at the time of grant, of our Class A common stock with respect to incentive stock options that are exercisable for the first time by an optionholder during any calendar year under all of our equity incentive plans may not exceed $100,000. Options or portions thereof that exceed such limit will be treated as nonqualified stock options. No incentive stock option may be granted to any person who, at the time of the grant, owns or is deemed to own stock possessing more than 10% of our total combined voting power or that of any of our affiliates unless (1) the option exercise price is at least 110% of the fair market value of the stock subject to the option on the date of grant and (2) the term of the incentive stock option does not exceed five years from the date of grant.
 
Restricted Stock Awards. Restricted stock awards are evidenced by restricted stock award agreements adopted by the plan administrator. Restricted stock awards may be granted in consideration for (1) cash, check, bank draft or money order, (2) services rendered to us or our affiliates, or (3) any other form of legal consideration. Class A common stock acquired under a restricted stock award may, but need not, be subject to a share repurchase option in our favor in accordance with a vesting schedule as determined by the plan administrator. Rights to acquire shares under a restricted stock award may be transferred only upon such terms and conditions as set by the plan administrator. Except as otherwise provided in the applicable award agreement, restricted stock unit awards that have not vested will be forfeited upon the participant’s cessation of continuous service for any reason.
 
Restricted Stock Unit Awards. Restricted stock unit awards evidenced by restricted stock unit award agreements adopted by the plan administrator. Restricted stock unit awards may be granted in consideration for any form of legal consideration or for no consideration. A restricted stock unit award may be settled by cash, delivery of stock, a combination of cash and stock as deemed appropriate by the plan administrator, or in any other form of consideration set forth in the restricted stock unit award agreement. Additionally, dividend equivalents may be credited in respect of shares covered by a restricted stock unit award. Rights under a restricted stock units award may be transferred only upon such terms and conditions as set by the plan administrator. Restricted stock unit awards may be subject to vesting as determined by the plan administrator. Except as otherwise provided in the applicable award agreement, restricted stock units that have not vested will be forfeited upon the participant’s cessation of continuous service for any reason.
 
Stock Appreciation Rights. Stock appreciation rights are evidenced by stock appreciation grant agreements adopted by the plan administrator. The plan administrator determines the strike price for a stock appreciation right, which generally cannot be less than 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. Upon the exercise of a stock appreciation right, we will pay the participant an amount in cash or stock equal to (1) the excess of the per share fair market value of our common stock on the date of exercise over the strike price, multiplied by (2) the number of shares of Class A common stock with respect to which the stock appreciation right is exercised. A stock appreciation right granted under the 2017 Plan vests at the rate specified in the stock appreciation right agreement as determined by the plan administrator.
 
The plan administrator determines the term of stock appreciation rights granted under the 2017 Plan, up to a maximum of ten years. Unless the terms of a participant’s stock appreciation right agreement provides otherwise, if a participant’s service relationship with us or any of our affiliates ceases for any reason other than cause, disability or death, the participant may generally exercise any vested stock appreciation right for a period of three months following the cessation of service. The stock appreciation right term will be further extended in the event
 
120

Table of Contents
that exercise of the stock appreciation right following such a termination of service is prohibited by applicable securities laws. If a participant’s service relationship with us, or any of our affiliates, ceases due to disability or death, or a participant dies within a certain period following cessation of service, the participant or a beneficiary may generally exercise any vested stock appreciation right for a period of 12 months in the event of disability and 18 months in the event of death. In the event of a termination for cause, stock appreciation rights generally terminate immediately upon the occurrence of the event giving rise to the termination of the individual for cause. In no event may a stock appreciation right be exercised beyond the expiration of its term.
 
Unless the plan administrator provides otherwise, stock appreciation rights generally are not transferable except by will, the laws of descent and distribution, or pursuant to a domestic relations order. A stock appreciation right holder may designate a beneficiary, however, who may exercise the stock appreciation right following the holder’s death.
 
Performance Awards. The 2017 Plan permits the grant of performance-based stock and cash awards that may qualify as performance-based compensation that is not subject to the $1,000,000 limitation on the income tax deductibility of compensation paid to a covered executive officer imposed by Section 162(m) of the Code. To help assure that the compensation attributable to certain types of performance-based awards will so qualify, our compensation committee can structure such awards so that stock or cash will be issued or paid pursuant to such award only after the achievement of certain pre-established performance goals during a designated performance period.
 
The performance goals that may be selected include one or more of the following: (1) earnings (including earnings per share and net earnings); (2) earnings before interest, taxes and depreciation; (3) earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization; (4) total stockholder return; (5) return on equity or average stockholders’ equity; (6) return on assets, investment, or capital employed; (7) stock price; (8) margin (including gross margin); (9) income (before or after taxes); (10) operating income; (11) operating income after taxes; (12) pre-tax profit; (13) operating cash flow; (14) sales or revenue targets; (15) increases in revenue or product revenue; (16) expenses and cost reduction goals; (17) improvement in or attainment of working capital levels; (18) economic value added (or an equivalent metric); (19) market share; (20) cash flow; (21) cash flow per share; (22) share price performance; (23) debt reduction; (24) implementation or completion of projects or processes; (25) subscriber satisfaction; (26) stockholders’ equity; (27) capital expenditures; (28) debt levels; (29) operating profit or net operating profit; (30) workforce diversity; (31) growth of net income or operating income; (32) billings; and (33) to the extent that an award is not intended to comply with Section 162(m) of the Code, other measures of performance selected by our board of directors.
 
The performance goals may be based on company-wide performance or performance of one or more business units, divisions, affiliates, or business segments, and may be either absolute or relative to the performance of one or more comparable companies or the performance of one or more relevant indices. Unless specified otherwise (1) in the award agreement at the time the award is granted or (2) in such other document setting forth the performance goals at the time the goals are established, we will appropriately make adjustments in the method of calculating the attainment of performance goals as follows: (a) to exclude restructuring and/or certain other specified nonrecurring charges; (b) to exclude exchange rate effects, as applicable, for non-U.S. dollar denominated goals; (c) to exclude the effects of changes to generally accepted accounting principles; (d) to exclude the effects of any statutory adjustments to corporate tax rates; and (e) to exclude the effects of any “extraordinary items” as determined under generally accepted accounting principles. In addition, we retain the discretion to reduce or eliminate the compensation or economic benefit due upon attainment of the goals. The performance goals may differ from participant to participant and from award to award.
 
Other Stock Awards. The plan administrator may grant other awards based in whole or in part by reference to our Class A common stock. The plan administrator will set the number of shares under the stock award and all other terms and conditions of such awards.
 
121

Table of Contents
Changes to Capital Structure. In the event that there is a specified type of change in our capital structure, such as a stock split or recapitalization, appropriate adjustments will be made to (1) the class and maximum number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2017 Plan, (2) the class and maximum number of shares by which the share reserve may increase automatically each year, (3) the class and maximum number of shares that may be issued upon the exercise of incentive stock options, (4) the class and maximum number of shares subject to stock awards that can be granted in a calendar year or as performance stock awards (as established under the 2017 Plan pursuant to Section 162(m) of the Code) and (5) the class and number of shares and exercise price, strike price, or purchase price, if applicable, of all outstanding stock awards.
 
Corporate Transactions. In the event of certain specified significant corporate transactions, the plan administrator has the discretion to take any of the following actions with respect to stock awards:
 
 	•	 	arrange for the assumption, continuation or substitution of a stock award by a surviving or acquiring entity or parent company;	
 
 	•	 	arrange for the assignment of any reacquisition or repurchase rights held by us to the surviving or acquiring entity or parent company;	
 
 	•	 	accelerate the vesting of the stock award and provide for its termination prior to the effective time of the corporate transaction;	
 
 	•	 	arrange for the lapse of any reacquisition or repurchase right held by us;	
 
 	•	 	cancel or arrange for the cancellation of the stock award in exchange for such cash consideration, if any, as our board of directors may deem appropriate or for no consideration; or	
 
 	•	 	make a payment equal to the excess of (1) the value of the property the participant would have received upon exercise of the stock award over (2) the exercise price or strike price otherwise payable in connection with the stock award.	
 
Our plan administrator is not obligated to treat all stock awards, even those that are of the same type, in the same manner.
 
Under the 2017 Plan, a significant corporate transaction is generally the consummation of (1) a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of our consolidated assets, (2) a sale or other disposition of at least 50% of our outstanding securities, (3) a merger, consolidation or similar transaction following which we are not the surviving corporation, or (4) a merger, consolidation or similar transaction following which we are the surviving corporation but the shares of our Class A common stock outstanding immediately prior to such transaction are converted or exchanged into other property by virtue of the transaction.
 
Change in Control. The plan administrator may provide, in an individual award agreement or in any other written agreement between a participant and us that the stock award will be subject to additional acceleration of vesting and exercisability or settlement in the event of a change in control. Under the 2017 Plan, a change in control is generally (1) the acquisition by a person or entity of more than 50% of our combined voting power other than by merger, consolidation or similar transaction; (2) a consummated merger, consolidation or similar transaction immediately after which our stockholders cease to own more than 50% of the combined voting power of the surviving entity; or (3) a consummated sale, lease or exclusive license or other disposition of all or substantially all of our consolidated assets.
 
Amendment and Termination. Our board of directors has the authority to amend, suspend, or terminate our 2017 Plan, provided that such action does not materially impair the existing rights of any participant without such participant’s written consent and provided further that certain types of amendments will require the approval of our stockholders. No incentive stock options may be granted after the tenth anniversary of the date our board of directors adopted our 2017 Plan.
 
122

Table of Contents
2007 Plan
 
Our board of directors adopted, and our stockholders approved, the 2007 Stock Option Plan, as amended, or the 2007 Plan, in May 2007, and was last amended by our board of directors and approved by our stockholders in July 2016. Our 2007 Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code to our employees, and for the grant of nonstatutory stock options to our officers, directors, employees, consultants and advisers.
 
Authorized Shares. There are 8,413,770 shares of our Class B common stock reserved for issuance under our 2007 Plan. As of March 31, 2017, no shares issued upon the exercise of options granted under our 2007 Plan were outstanding and options to purchase 7,007,328 shares of our Class B common stock were outstanding at a weighted average exercise price of $4.88 per share. Effective upon the completion of this offering, no further options may be granted under our 2007 Plan, but all outstanding options will continue to be governed by their existing terms.
 
Changes to Capital Structure. In the event that there is a specified type of change in our capital structure, such as a stock split or recapitalization, appropriate adjustments will be made to the class and number of shares available for future grants under the 2007 Plan and the class and number of shares covered by, and the exercise or purchase price of, each outstanding stock option.
 
Administration. Our board of directors, or a committee thereof appointed by our board of directors, administers our 2007 Plan and the options granted under it. Our board of directors delegated its authority to administer our 2007 Plan to our compensation committee.
 
Stock Options. The 2007 Plan provides for the grant of nonqualified and incentive stock options to purchase Class B common stock. The 2007 Plan requires options to have an exercise price not less than the fair market value of the underlying shares on the date of grant and a term not exceeding 10 years. Options granted under the 2007 Plan are not exercisable unless and until there is a change of control (as defined in the 2007 Plan) or we complete an underwritten public offering of our common stock pursuant to an effective registration statement filed under the Securities Act of 1933, whichever occurs first.
 
Non- Transferability. Generally, the 2007 Plan does not allow for the transfer of awards and only the recipient of an award may exercise such award during his or her lifetime.
 
Corporate Transactions. Our 2007 Plan provides that, in the event of a specified change of control transaction, including a merger or consolidation in which we are a party, or the sale, exchange or transfer of all or substantially all of our assets, wherein, in either such event, our stockholders immediately before such event do not retain immediately after such event direct or indirect beneficial ownership of more than fifty percent of the total combined voting power of our outstanding voting stock or the corporation or corporations to which our assets were transferred, the surviving, continuing, successor, or purchasing corporation or parent corporation thereof, as the case may be, may either assume our rights and obligations under each outstanding option or substitute for each outstanding option a substantially equivalent option for the acquiring corporation’s stock. In the event that the acquiring corporation refuses to assume or substitute for each outstanding option, any option that is not exercised as of the date of the event will terminate and cease to be outstanding.
 
Amendment and Termination. As noted above, in connection with this offering, the 2007 Plan will be terminated and no further options will be granted thereunder. All outstanding options under the 2007 Plan will continue to be governed by their existing terms.
 
401(k) Plan
 
We maintain a defined contribution retirement plan that provides eligible U.S. employees with an opportunity to save for retirement on a tax advantaged basis. Eligible employees may defer eligible compensation
 
123

Table of Contents
on a pre-tax basis, up to the statutorily prescribed annual limits on contributions under the Code. We have the ability to make discretionary contributions to the 401(k) plan. For 2016, during each pay period, we made matching contributions of $0.50 for each $1.00 of employee contribution up to a maximum of 4% of the employee’s gross compensation for the applicable pay period. We expect to do the same in 2017. Employee contributions are allocated to each participant’s individual account and are then invested in selected investment alternatives according to the participant’s directions. Employees are immediately and fully vested in their contributions. The vesting of contributions we make is tied to years of service with our contributions being fully vested after four years of service. The 401(k) plan is intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code with the 401(k) plan’s related trust intended to be tax exempt under Section 501(a) of the Code. As a tax-qualified retirement plan, contributions to the 401(k) plan and earnings on those contributions are not taxable to the employees until distributed from the 401(k) plan.
 
Limitations on Liability and Indemnification Matters
 
Upon the closing of this offering, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation will contain provisions that limit the liability of our current and former directors for monetary damages to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Delaware law provides that directors of a corporation will not be personally liable for monetary damages for any breach of fiduciary duties as directors, except liability for:
 
 	•	 	any breach of the director’s duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders;	
 
 	•	 	any act or omission not in good faith or that involves intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;	
 
 	•	 	unlawful payments of dividends or unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions as provided in Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law; or	
 
 	•	 	any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.	
 
This limitation of liability does not apply to liabilities arising under federal securities laws and does not affect the availability of equitable remedies such as injunctive relief or rescission.
 
Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation to be in effect upon the closing of this offering will provide that we are authorized to indemnify our directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Our amended and restated bylaws to be in effect upon the closing of this offering will provide that we are required to indemnify our directors and executive officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Our amended and restated bylaws will also provide that, upon satisfaction of certain conditions, we are required to advance expenses incurred by a director or executive officer in advance of the final disposition of any action or proceeding, and permit us to secure insurance on behalf of any officer, director, employee or other agent for any liability arising out of his or her actions in that capacity regardless of whether we would otherwise be permitted to indemnify him or her under the provisions of Delaware law. Our amended and restated bylaws will also provide our board of directors with discretion to indemnify our other officers and employees when determined appropriate by our board of directors. We have entered and expect to continue to enter into agreements to indemnify our directors, executive officers and other employees as determined by the board of directors. With certain exceptions, these agreements provide for indemnification for related expenses, including, among other things, attorneys’ fees, judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by any of these individuals in any action or proceeding. We believe that these provisions and agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified persons as directors and officers. We also maintain customary directors’ and officers’ liability insurance.
 
The limitation of liability and indemnification provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws to be in effect upon the closing of this offering may discourage stockholders from bringing a lawsuit against our directors for breach of their fiduciary duty. They may also reduce the likelihood of derivative litigation against our directors and officers, even though an action, if
 
124

Table of Contents
successful, might benefit us and other stockholders. Further, a stockholder’s investment may be adversely affected to the extent that we pay the costs of settlement and damage awards against directors and officers as required by these indemnification provisions. At present, there is no pending litigation or proceeding involving any of our directors, officers or employees for which indemnification is sought, and we are not aware of any threatened litigation that may result in claims for indemnification.
 
Rule 10b5-1 Sales Plans
 
Our directors and executive officers may adopt written plans, known as Rule 10b5-1 plans, in which they will contract with a broker to buy or sell shares of our Class A common stock (including Class A common stock issuable upon conversion of Class B common stock held by them) on a periodic basis. Under a Rule 10b5-1 plan, a broker executes trades pursuant to parameters established by the director or executive officer when entering into the plan, without further direction from them. The director or executive officer may amend or terminate a Rule 10b5-1 plan in some circumstances. Our directors and executive officers also may buy or sell additional shares outside of a Rule 10b5-1 plan when they are not in possession of material nonpublic information subject to compliance with the terms of our insider trading policy. Prior to 180 days after the date of this offering, subject to early termination, the sale of any shares under such plan would be subject to the lock-up agreement that the director or executive officer has entered into with the underwriters.
 
125

Table of Contents
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS
 
The following is a summary of transactions since January 1, 2014 to which we have been a participant in which the amount involved exceeded or will exceed $120,000, and in which any of our then directors, executive officers or holders of more than 5% of any class of our capital stock at the time of such transaction, or any members of their immediate family, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest.
 
Series B Preferred Stock Financing
 
In February 2014, we sold an aggregate of 6,120,050 shares of our Series B convertible preferred stock at a price of $6.1274 per share for aggregate proceeds of approximately $37.5 million. The following table summarizes the purchases of shares of our Series B convertible preferred stock by our directors, executive officers and holders of more than 5% of any class of our capital stock:

Related Party	  	Shares of
Series B
Preferred
Stock (#)	 	
Entities affiliated with New Enterprise Associates(1)	  	 	6,118,418	 	
 
(1)	 	Consists of 6,114,338 shares of Series B preferred stock held by New Enterprise Associates 14, L.P. and 4,080 shares of Series B preferred stock held by NEA Ventures 2014, L.P. For additional information regarding beneficial ownership of these shares see note 2 to the beneficial ownership table in “Principal Stockholders.”	
 
Repurchase of Common Stock
 
In February 2014, we repurchased an aggregate of 6,185,548 shares of our common stock from our founders and certain option holders, at a price equal to $6.1274 per share, less the applicable exercise price in the case of shares subject to options, for aggregate cash consideration of approximately $37.5 million. The following table summarizes shares of our common stock repurchased from our directors, executive officers and holders of more than 5% of any class of our capital stock, or any members of their immediate family, as of the date of such transaction:

Related Party	  	Shares of
Common
Stock (#)	 	
Matthew Calkins	  	 	3,575,282	 	
Michael Beckley	  	 	1,400,000	 	
Marc Wilson	  	 	450,000	 	
Robert C. Kramer	  	 	300,000	 	
Edward Hughes	  	 	106,366	 	
Mark Lynch	  	 	33,800	 	
Elizabeth Epstein(1)	  	 	5,200	 	
 
(1)	 	Ms. Epstein joined us in 2006 and later became Mr. Kramer’s wife.	
 
Investors’ Rights, Management Rights, Voting and Co-Sale Agreements
 
In connection with our preferred stock financings, we entered into investors’ rights, management rights, voting and right of first refusal and co-sale agreements containing registration rights, information rights, voting rights and rights of first refusal, among other things, with certain holders of our preferred stock and certain holders of our Class B common stock. These stockholder agreements will terminate upon the closing of this offering, except for the registration rights granted under our investors’ rights agreement, as more fully described in “Description of Capital Stock—Registration Rights.”
 
126

Table of Contents
Employment Arrangements
 
We have entered into employment agreements with certain of our executive officers. For more information regarding these agreements with our named executive officers, see “Executive and Director Compensation—Employment Arrangements.” In addition, in January 2006 we hired Elizabeth Epstein, who later became Mr. Kramer’s wife. Ms. Epstein remained in our employ through February 29, 2016. In consideration of services, Ms. Epstein received salary, commission, bonus and 401(k) matching contributions aggregating approximately $267,500, comprised of base salary of approximately $147,500, commissions of approximately $88,500, bonus of approximately $27,000 and matching contributions to our 401(k) savings plan of approximately $3,500, in 2014, $196,000, comprised of base salary of approximately $175,000, commissions of approximately $17,500 and matching contributions to our 401(k) savings plan of approximately $3,500, in 2015 and $19,000, comprised of base salary net of accrued vacation of approximately $13,000, bonus of $5,000 and matching contributions to our 401(k) savings plan of approximately $1,000, in 2016. In January 2006 we also hired Jim Beckley, the brother of Michael Beckley, who was a member of our board of directors from September 2015 to January 2017. In consideration of services, Jim Beckley received salary, bonus and other compensation aggregating approximately $103,000, comprised of base salary of approximately $87,000, bonus of $2,500, reimbursement of relocation expenses of approximately $12,000 and reimbursement of insurance costs of approximately $1,500, in 2014, approximately $100,000, comprised of base salary of approximately $92,000 and reimbursement of insurance costs of approximately $8,000, in 2015, and approximately $105,500, comprised of base salary of approximately $94,000, bonus of approximately $3,500 and reimbursement of insurance costs of approximately $8,000, in 2016. Amounts paid to Jim Beckley in 2015 and 2016 were paid in Australian dollars and are presented here in U.S. dollars based on the exchange rate on December 31, 2016.
 
Stock Option Grants to Directors and Executive Officers
 
We have granted stock options to our certain of our directors and executive officers. For more information regarding the stock options and stock awards granted to our directors and named executive officers see “Executive and Director Compensation.”
 
Indemnification Agreements
 
We plan to enter into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and executive officers in connection with this offering. The indemnification agreements and our amended and restated bylaws, each to be in effect upon the closing of this offering, require us to indemnify our directors and executive officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. For more information regarding these agreements, see “Executive and Director Compensation—Limitations on Liability and Indemnification Matters.”
 
Related Person Transaction Policy
 
Prior to this offering, we have not had a formal policy regarding approval of transactions with related parties. Prior to the closing of this offering, we expect to adopt a written related person transaction policy that sets forth our procedures for the identification, review, consideration and approval or ratification of related person transactions. The policy will become effective immediately upon the execution of the underwriting agreement for this offering. For purposes of our policy only, a related person transaction is a transaction, arrangement or relationship, or any series of similar transactions, arrangements or relationships, in which we and any related person are, were or will be participants and in which the amount involved exceeds $120,000. Transactions involving compensation for services provided to us as an employee or director are not covered by this policy. A related person is any executive officer, director or beneficial owner of more than 5% of any class of our voting securities, including any of their immediate family members and any entity owned or controlled by such persons.
 
Under the policy, if a transaction has been identified as a related person transaction, including any transaction that was not a related person transaction when originally consummated or any transaction that was
 
127

Table of Contents
not initially identified as a related person transaction prior to consummation, our management must present information regarding the related person transaction to our audit committee, or, if audit committee approval would be inappropriate, to another independent body of our board of directors, for review, consideration and approval or ratification. The presentation must include a description of, among other things, the material facts, the interests, direct and indirect, of the related persons, the benefits to us of the transaction and whether the transaction is on terms that are comparable to the terms available to or from, as the case may be, an unrelated third party or to or from employees generally. Under the policy, we will collect information that we deem reasonably necessary from each director, executive officer and, to the extent feasible, significant stockholder to enable us to identify any existing or potential related person transactions and to effectuate the terms of the policy.
 
In addition, under our Code of Conduct, which we intend to adopt in connection with this offering, our employees and directors have an affirmative responsibility to disclose any transaction or relationship that reasonably could be expected to give rise to a conflict of interest.
 
In considering related person transactions, our audit committee, or other independent body of our board of directors, will take into account the relevant available facts and circumstances including, but not limited to:
 
 	•	 	the risks, costs and benefits to us;	
 
 	•	 	the impact on a director’s independence in the event that the related person is a director, immediate family member of a director or an entity with which a director is affiliated;	
 
 	•	 	the availability of other sources for comparable services or products; and	
 
 	•	 	the terms available to or from, as the case may be, unrelated third parties or to or from employees generally.	
 
The policy requires that, in determining whether to approve, ratify or reject a related person transaction, our audit committee, or other independent body of our board of directors, must consider, in light of known circumstances, whether the transaction is in, or is not inconsistent with, our best interests and those of our stockholders, as our audit committee, or other independent body of our board of directors, determines in the good faith exercise of its discretion.
 
All of the transactions described above were entered into prior to the adoption of the written policy, but all were approved by our board of directors considering similar factors to those described above.
 
128

Table of Contents
PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS
 
The following table sets forth the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of March 31, 2017 and as adjusted to reflect the sale of Class A common stock offered by us in this offering, for:
 
 	•	 	each person, or group of affiliated persons, who is known by us to beneficially own more than 5% of our Class A common stock or Class B common stock;	
 
 	•	 	each of our named executive officers;	
 
 	•	 	each of our directors; and	
 
 	•	 	all of our executive officers and directors as a group.	
 
The percentage ownership information shown in the table prior to this offering is based upon no shares of Class A common stock and 52,437,876 shares of Class B common stock outstanding as of March 31, 2017, after giving effect to the reclassification of the outstanding shares of existing common stock into an equal number of shares of Class B common stock and the conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of our Class B common stock. The percentage ownership information shown in the table after this offering is based upon                  shares of Class A common stock and                  shares of Class B common stock outstanding as of March 31, 2017, assuming the sale of                  shares of Class A common stock by us in the offering and no exercise of the underwriters’ over-allotment option.
 
We have determined beneficial ownership in accordance with the rules of the SEC. These rules generally attribute beneficial ownership of securities to persons who possess sole or shared voting power or investment power with respect to those securities. In addition, the rules include shares of common stock issuable pursuant to the exercise of stock options or warrants that are either immediately exercisable or exercisable on or before May 30, 2017, which is 60 days after March 31, 2017. These shares are deemed to be outstanding and beneficially owned by the person holding those options or warrants for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of that person, but they are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person. The information contained in the following table is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose, and the inclusion of any shares in the table does not constitute an admission of beneficial ownership of those shares. Unless otherwise indicated, the persons or entities identified in this table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares shown as beneficially owned by them, subject to applicable community property laws.
 
129

Table of Contents
Except as otherwise noted below, the address for persons listed in the table is c/o Appian Corporation, 11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700, Reston, Virginia 20190.

 	 	Number of
Shares  Beneficially Owned	 	 	Percent of
Shares  Beneficially Owned	 	% of
Total
Voting
Power
After the
Offering†	
 	 	 	 	 	Prior to the
Offering	 	 	After the
Offering	 	 	
Name of Beneficial Owner	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
5% or greater stockholders:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Entities affiliated with Novak Biddle Venture Partners(1)	 	 	11,248,214	 	 	 	21.5	 	 	 	 	 	
Entities affiliated with New Enterprise Associates(2)	 	 	6,118,418	 	 	 	11.7	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
Named executive officers and directors:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Matthew Calkins(3)	 	 	28,699,612	 	 	 	54.7	 	 	 	 	 	
Mark Lynch(4)	 	 	151,200	 	 	 	*	 	 	 	 	 	
Edward Hughes(5)	 	 	425,306	 	 	 	*	 	 	 	 	 	
A.G.W. “Jack” Biddle, III(1)	 	 	11,248,214	 	 	 	21.5	 	 	 	 	 	
Prashanth “PV” Boccassam(1)	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Michael G. Devine(6)	 	 	36,000	 	 	 	*	 	 	 	 	 	
Barbara “Bobbie” Kilberg	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	 	 	
Robert C. Kramer(7)	 	 	2,727,000	 	 	 	5.2	 	 	 	 	 	
Michael J. Mulligan(8)	 	 	140,602	 	 	 	*	 	 	 	 	 	
All current executive officers and directors as a group (9 persons) (9)	 	 	43,427,934	 	 	 	81.5	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
Other founders:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Marc Wilson(10)	 	 	2,320,000	 	 	 	4.4	 	 	 	 	 	
Michael Beckley(11)	 	 	1,460,000	 	 	 	2.8	 	 	 	 	 	
 
*	 	Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1%.	
†	 	Represents the voting power with respect to all shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock, voting as a single class. Each share of Class A common stock will be entitled to one vote per share, and each share of Class B common stock will be entitled to ten votes per share. The Class A common stock and Class B common stock will vote together on all matters (including the election of directors) submitted to a vote of stockholders, except under limited circumstances described in “Description of Capital Stock—Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock—Voting Rights.”	
(1)	 	Consists of 9,560,982 shares of Class B common stock held by Novak Biddle Venture Partners V, L.P. and 1,687,232 shares of Class B common stock held by Novak Biddle Company V, LLC. Novak Biddle Company V, LLC is the general partner of Novak Biddle Venture Partners V, L.P. AGW Biddle III, one of our directors, and E. Rogers Novak, Jr. are the managing members of Novak Biddle Company V, LLC and share voting and investment power over the shares held by Novak Biddle Venture Partners V, L.P. The principal business address of Novak Biddle Venture Partners V, L.P. is 7501 Wisconsin Avenue, East Tower, Suite 1380, Bethesda, MD 20814.	
(2)	 	Consists of 6,114,338 shares of Class B common stock held by New Enterprise Associates 14, L.P., or NEA 14, and 4,080 shares of Class B common stock held by NEA Ventures 2014, L.P., or Ven 2014. The shares directly held by NEA 14 are indirectly held by NEA Partners 14, L.P., or NEA Partners 14, the sole general partner of NEA 14, NEA 14 GP, LTD, or NEA 14 LTD, the sole general partner of NEA Partners 14 and each of the individual directors of NEA 14 LTD. The individual directors of NEA 14 LTD, collectively the NEA 14 Directors, are M. James Barrett, Peter J. Barris, Forest Baskett, Anthony A. Florence, Jr., Patrick J. Kerins, David M. Mott, Scott D. Sandell, Peter Sonsini and Ravi Viswanathan. NEA 14, NEA Partners 14 and NEA 14 LTD and the NEA 14 Directors share voting and dispositive power with regard to our securities directly held by NEA 14. Karen P. Welsh, the general partner of Ven 2014, has voting and dispositive power with regard to our securities directly held by Ven 2014. The principal business address of NEA 14 and Ven 2014 is 1954 Greenspring Drive, Suite 600, Timonium, Maryland 21093.	
(3)	 	Consists of 7,006,178 shares of Class B common stock held directly by Mr. Calkins and 21,018,540 shares of Class B common stock held by Calkins Family LLC, for which Mr. Calkins serves as the managing member.	
(4)	 	Consists of 151,200 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options.	
(5)	 	Consists of 425,306 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options.	
 
130

Table of Contents
(6)	 	Consists of 36,000 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options.	
(7)	 	Consists of 2,620,000 shares of Class B common stock held by The Robert C. Kramer Trust, for which Mr. Kramer serves as sole trustee and beneficiary, and 107,000 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options.	
(8)	 	Consists of 140,602 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options.	
(9)	 	Includes 860,108 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of options.	
(10)	 	Consists of 2,020,000 shares of Class B common stock held directly by Mr. Wilson, 270,000 shares of Class B common stock held by Rachael Fried, his spouse and 30,000 shares of Class B common stock held by the Rachael J. Fried Family Trust Dated December 29, 2016, for which Messrs. Wilson and Beckley serve as trustees.	
(11)	 	Consists of 1,400,000 shares of Class B common stock held directly by Mr. Beckley, 30,000 shares of Class B common stock held by the Rachael J. Fried Family Trust Dated December 29, 2016, for which Messrs. Wilson and Beckley serve as trustees, and 30,000 shares of Class B common stock held by the Marc S. Wilson Spousal Limited Access Trust Dated December 29, 2016, for which Mr. Beckley serves as a trustee.	
 
131

Table of Contents
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK
 
The following descriptions of our capital stock, certain provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, as each will be in effect upon the closing of this offering, and certain provisions of Delaware law are summaries. You should also refer to the amended and restated certificate of incorporation and the amended and restated bylaws, which are filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. We refer in this section to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws that we intend to adopt in connection with this offering as our certificate of incorporation and bylaws, respectively.
 
General
 
Upon the closing of this offering, our certificate of incorporation will provide for two classes of common stock: Class A common stock and Class B common stock.
 
Upon the closing of this offering, our authorized capital stock will consist of 600,000,000 shares, all with a par value of $0.0001 per share, of which:
 
 	•	 	500,000,000 shares are designated as Class A common stock; and	
 
 	•	 	100,000,000 shares are designated as Class B common stock	
 
As of March 31, 2017, after giving effect to the conversion of all outstanding shares of our preferred stock into shares of Class B common stock in connection with the closing of this offering, there would have been outstanding:
 
 	•	 	52,437,876 shares of Class B common stock held by 13 stockholders; and	
 
 	•	 	7,091,688 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding options and an outstanding warrant.	
 
Our shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are not redeemable and have no preemptive rights.
 
Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock
 
Voting Rights
 
Holders of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock have identical rights, provided that, except as otherwise expressly provided in our certificate of incorporation or required by applicable law, on any matter that is submitted to a vote of our stockholders, holders of our Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share of Class A common stock and holders of our Class B common stock are entitled to ten votes per share of Class B common stock. Holders of shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock will vote together as a single class on all matters (including the election of directors) submitted to a vote of stockholders. In addition, each class of our common stock may have the right to vote separately in certain instances as listed below under “—Economic Rights.”
 
A separate vote of our Class B common stock will also be required in order for us to, directly or indirectly, take action in the following circumstances:
 
 	•	 	if we propose to amend, alter or repeal any provision of our certificate of incorporation or our bylaws that modifies the voting, conversion or other powers, preferences or other special rights or privileges or restrictions of the Class B common stock; or	
 
 	•	 	if we reclassify any outstanding shares of Class A common stock into shares having rights as to dividends or liquidation that are senior to the Class B common stock or the right to more than one vote for each share thereof.	
 
132

Table of Contents
Upon the closing of this offering, our certificate of incorporation will provide that the authorized number of shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock may be increased or decreased (but not below the number of shares then outstanding) by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the combined voting power of the outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock, voting together as a single class. In addition, except as expressly permitted by the certificate of incorporation we may not issue any shares of Class B common stock, unless that issuance is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class B common stock.
 
We have not provided for cumulative voting for the election of directors in our certificate of incorporation.
 
Economic Rights
 
Except as otherwise expressly provided in our certificate of incorporation or required by applicable law, shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock will have the same rights and privileges and rank equally, share ratably and be identical in all respects as to all matters, including, without limitation, those described below.
 
Dividends. Any dividend or distribution paid or payable to the holders of shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock shall be paid pro rata, on an equal priority, pari passu basis; provided, however, that if a dividend or distribution is paid in the form of Class A common stock or Class B common stock (or rights to acquire shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock), then the holders of the Class A common stock may receive Class A common stock (or rights to acquire shares of Class A common stock) and holders of Class B common stock may receive Class B common stock (or rights to acquire shares of Class B common stock).
 
Liquidation. In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, upon the completion of the distributions required with respect to any series of preferred stock that may then be outstanding, our remaining assets legally available for distribution to stockholders shall be distributed on an equal priority, pro rata basis to the holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock unless different treatment is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of each of the Class A common stock and Class B common stock, voting separately as a class.
 
Subdivisions and Combinations. If we subdivide or combine in any manner outstanding shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock, then the outstanding shares of all common stock will be subdivided or combined in the same proportion and manner unless different treatment of the shares of such class is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the applicable class of common stock treated adversely, voting separately as a class.
 
Change of Control Transaction. The holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock will be treated equally and identically with respect to shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock owned by them unless different treatment is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of each of the Class A common stock and Class B common stock, voting separately as a class, on (a) the closing of the sale, lease, exclusive license or other disposition of all or substantially all of our assets, (b) the consummation of a merger, reorganization, consolidation, or share transfer which results in our capital stock outstanding immediately before the transaction representing less than a majority of the combined voting power of the voting securities of the company or the surviving or acquiring entity, or (c) the closing of the transfer (whether by merger, consolidation, or otherwise but excluding a  bona fide  equity financing), in one transaction or a series of related transactions, to a person or group of affiliated persons of securities of the company if, after closing, the transferee person or group would hold 50% or more of the outstanding voting power of the company (or the surviving or acquiring entity). However, consideration to be paid or received by a holder of common stock in connection with any such asset sale, merger, reorganization, consolidation, or share transfer under any employment, consulting, severance, or other arrangement will be disregarded for the purposes of determining whether holders of common stock are treated equally and identically.
 
133

Table of Contents
Conversion
 
Each share of Class B common stock is convertible at any time at the option of the holder into one share of Class A common stock. In addition, each share of Class B common stock will convert automatically into one share of Class A common stock upon (1) any transfer, whether or not for value and whether voluntary or involuntary or by operation of law, except for certain transfers described in our certificate of incorporation, including, without limitation, certain transfers for tax and estate planning purposes or (2) the death or disability, as defined in our certificate of incorporation, of the applicable Class B common stockholder (or nine months after the date of death or disability if the stockholder is one of our founders). In addition, on the first trading day following the date on which the outstanding shares of Class B common stock represent less than 10% of the aggregate voting power of our then outstanding capital stock, all outstanding shares of Class B common stock shall convert automatically into Class A common stock, and no additional shares of Class B common stock will be issued.
 
Options
 
As of March 31, 2017, options to purchase an aggregate of 7,007,328 shares of Class B common stock were outstanding under our 2007 Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of $4.88 per share. For additional information regarding the terms of our 2007 Plan, see “Executive and Director Compensation—Equity Incentive Plans—2007 Plan.”
 
Warrants
 
As of March 31, 2017, there was an outstanding warrant to acquire an aggregate of 84,360 shares of our Series A preferred stock at an exercise price of $0.88905 per share, which, following this offering, will be exercisable to purchase the same number of shares of our Class B common stock at the same exercise price per share. This Series A warrant expires in November 2018.
 
The warrant contains provisions for the adjustment of the exercise price and the number of shares issuable upon the exercise of the warrant in the event of certain stock dividends, stock splits, reorganizations, reclassifications and consolidations.
 
Registration Rights
 
After the closing of this offering, certain holders of the Class B common stock, including holders of the shares of our Class B common stock that will be issued upon conversion of our preferred stock in connection with this offering, will be entitled to certain rights with respect to registration of such shares under the Securities Act pursuant to the terms of an investors’ rights agreement. These shares are collectively referred to herein as registrable securities.
 
The investors’ rights agreement provides the holders of registrable securities with demand, piggyback and S-3 registration rights as described more fully below. As of March 31, 2017, after giving effect to the conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into shares of our Class B common stock in connection with the closing of the offering, there would have been an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of Class B common stock that were entitled to demand and S-3 registration rights and 18,247,518 shares of Class B common stock, inclusive of shares issuable upon exercise of warrants, that were entitled to piggyback registration rights.
 
Demand Registration Rights
 
At any time beginning 180 days after the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, the holders of a majority of the registrable securities then outstanding have the right to make up to two demands that we file a registration statement under the Securities Act covering registrable securities then outstanding having an aggregate offering price of at least $5.0 million, subject to specified exceptions.
 
134

Table of Contents
Piggyback Registration Rights
 
If we register any securities for public sale, the holders of our registrable securities then outstanding will each be entitled to notice of the registration and will have the right to include their shares in the registration statement.
 
These piggyback registration rights are subject to specified conditions and limitations, including the right of the underwriters of any underwritten offering to limit the number of shares with registration rights to be included in the registration statement, but not below 33% of the total number of securities included in such registration.
 
Registration on Form S-3
 
If we are eligible to file a registration statement on Form S-3, the holders of our registrable securities have the right to demand that we file registration statements on Form S-3; provided, that the aggregate price to the public of the securities to be sold under the registration statement is at least $1.0 million. The right to have such shares registered on Form S-3 is further subject to other specified conditions and limitations.
 
Expenses of Registration
 
We will pay all expenses relating to any demand, piggyback or Form S-3 registration, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, subject to specified conditions and limitations.
 
Termination of Registration Rights
 
The registration rights will terminate five years following the closing of this offering and, with respect to any particular stockholder, when such stockholder holds less than 1% of our outstanding common stock and is able to sell all of its shares during a 90-day period pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act.
 
Anti-Takeover Provisions
 
Anti-Takeover Statute
 
We are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which generally prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in any business combination with any interested stockholder for a period of three years after the date that such stockholder became an interested stockholder, with the following exceptions:
 
 	•	 	before such date, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;	
 
 	•	 	upon completion of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction began, excluding for purposes of determining the voting stock outstanding, but not the outstanding voting stock owned by the interested stockholder, those shares owned (1) by persons who are directors and also officers and (2) employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or	
 
 	•	 	on or after such date, the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of the stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 66 2 / 3 % of the outstanding voting stock that is not owned by the interested stockholder.	
 
In general, Section 203 defines a “business combination” to include the following:
 
 	•	 	any merger or consolidation involving the corporation and the interested stockholder;	
 
135

Table of Contents
 	•	 	any sale, transfer, pledge or other disposition of 10% or more of the assets of the corporation involving the interested stockholder;	
 
 	•	 	subject to certain exceptions, any transaction that results in the issuance or transfer by the corporation of any stock of the corporation to the interested stockholder;	
 
 	•	 	any transaction involving the corporation that has the effect of increasing the proportionate share of the stock or any class or series of the corporation beneficially owned by the interested stockholder; or	
 
 	•	 	the receipt by the interested stockholder of the benefit of any loans, advances, guarantees, pledges or other financial benefits by or through the corporation.	
 
In general, Section 203 defines an “interested stockholder” as an entity or person who, together with the person’s affiliates and associates, beneficially owns, or within three years prior to the time of determination of interested stockholder status did own, 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation.
 
Anti-Takeover Effects of Certain Provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws to be in Effect Upon the Closing of this Offering
 
Because our stockholders do not have cumulative voting rights, stockholders holding a majority of the voting power of the Class A common stock and Class B common stock outstanding will be able to elect all of our directors. Our certificate of incorporation provides for a two-class common stock structure, which provides our founders, current stockholders, executives and employees with significant influence over all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and significant corporate transactions, such as a merger or other sale of our company or its assets.
 
Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws will also provide that:
 
 	•	 	the authorized number of directors may be changed by resolution of the board of directors or, prior to the date on which all shares of common stock convert into a single class, by resolution of the stockholders;	
 
 	•	 	vacancies and newly created directorships on the board of directors may be filled (1) by a majority vote of the directors then serving on the board, even though less than a quorum, except as otherwise required by law or determined by the board, or (2) by the stockholders;	
 
 	•	 	stockholder action may be taken at a duly called meeting of stockholders or, prior to the date on which all shares of common stock convert into a single class, by written consent;	
 
 	•	 	a special meeting of stockholders may be called by a majority of our whole board of directors, the chair of our board of directors, our chief executive officer or, prior to the date on which all shares of common stock convert into a single class, the holders of at least 10% of the total voting power of our Class B common stock; and	
 
 	•	 	stockholders seeking to present proposals before any meeting of stockholders or to nominate candidates for election as directors at a meeting of stockholders must provide timely advance notice in writing, and, subject to applicable law, specify requirements as to the form and content of a stockholder’s notice.	
 
The combination of these provisions will make it more difficult for another party to obtain control of us by replacing our board of directors. Since our board of directors has the power to retain and discharge our officers, these provisions could also make it more difficult for another party to effect a change in management.
 
These provisions are intended to enhance the likelihood of continued stability in the composition of our board of directors and its policies and to discourage coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids. These provisions are also designed to reduce our vulnerability to hostile takeovers and to discourage certain
 
136

Table of Contents
tactics that may be used in proxy fights. However, such provisions could have the effect of discouraging others from making tender offers for our shares and may have the effect of delaying changes in our control or management. As a consequence, these provisions may also inhibit fluctuations in the market price of our stock that could result from actual or rumored takeover attempts. We believe that the benefits of these provisions, including increased protection of our potential ability to negotiate with the proponent of an unfriendly or unsolicited proposal to acquire or restructure our company, outweigh the disadvantages of discouraging takeover proposals, because negotiation of takeover proposals could result in an improvement of their terms.
 
Choice of Forum
 
Our certificate of incorporation to be in effect upon the closing of this offering will provide that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware will be the exclusive forum for any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf; any action asserting a breach of fiduciary duty owed by any of our directors, officers or employees to us or our stockholders; any action asserting a claim against us arising pursuant to the Delaware General Corporation Law, our certificate of incorporation or our bylaws; or any action asserting a claim against us that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine. Our certificate of incorporation will also provide that the federal district courts of the United States of America will be the exclusive forum for resolving any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act. Several lawsuits have been filed in Delaware challenging the enforceability of similar choice of forum provisions and it is possible that a court could determine such provisions are not enforceable.
 
Transfer Agent and Registrar
 
The transfer agent and registrar for our Class A common stock and Class B common stock is Computershare Trust Company, N.A. The transfer agent’s address is 250 Royall Street, Canton, Massachusetts 02021.
 
Listing
 
We have applied to list our Class A common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market under the trading symbol “APPN.”
 
137

Table of Contents
SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE
 
Prior to this offering, no public market existed for our capital stock, and although we expect that our Class A common stock will be approved for listing on the NASDAQ Global Market, we cannot assure investors that there will be an active public market for our Class A common stock following this offering. We cannot predict what effect, if any, sales of our shares in the public market or the availability of shares for sale will have on the market price of our Class A common stock. Future sales of substantial amounts of Class A common stock in the public market, the availability of shares for future sale or the perception that such sales may occur, however, could adversely affect the market price of our Class A common stock and also could adversely affect our future ability to raise capital through the sale of our Class A common stock or other equity-related securities at times and prices we believe appropriate.
 
Based on our shares outstanding as of March 31, 2017, upon the closing of this offering,                  shares of our Class A common stock and                  shares of our Class B common stock will be outstanding, or                  shares of Class A common stock and                  shares of our Class B common stock if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full.
 
All of the shares of Class A common stock sold in this offering will be freely tradable without restrictions or further registration under the Securities Act, except for any shares sold to our “affiliates,” as that term is defined under Rule 144 under the Securities Act. The outstanding shares of Class B common stock held by existing stockholders are “restricted securities,” as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act. Restricted securities may be sold in the public market only if the offer and sale is registered under the Securities Act or if the offer and sale of those securities qualifies for exemption from registration, including exemptions provided by Rules 144 or 701 promulgated under the Securities Act.
 
As a result of lock-up agreements and market standoff provisions described below and the provisions of Rules 144 and 701, shares of our common stock will be available for sale in the public market as follows:
 
 	•	 	                 shares of our Class A common stock will be eligible for immediate sale upon the closing of this offering; and	
 
 	•	 	approximately                  shares of our Class B common stock will be eligible for sale upon expiration of lock-up agreements and market standoff provisions described below, beginning 181 days after the date of this prospectus, subject in certain circumstances to the volume, manner of sale and other limitations under Rule 144 and Rule 701.	
 
We may issue shares of our capital stock from time to time for a variety of corporate purposes, including in capital-raising activities through future public offerings or private placements, in connection with the exercise of stock options and warrants, vesting of restricted stock units and other issuances relating to our employee benefit plans and as consideration for future acquisitions, investments or other purposes. The number of shares of our capital stock that we may issue may be significant, depending on the events surrounding such issuances. In some cases, the shares we issue may be freely tradable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act; in other cases, we may grant registration rights covering the shares issued in connection with these issuances, in which case the holders of the shares will have the right, under certain circumstances, to cause us to register any resale of such shares to the public.
 
Rule 144
 
In general, persons who have beneficially owned restricted shares of our common stock for at least six months, and any affiliate of ours who owns either restricted or unrestricted shares of our common stock, are entitled to sell their securities without registration with the SEC under an exemption from registration provided by Rule 144 under the Securities Act.
 
138

Table of Contents
Non-Affiliates
Any person who is not deemed to have been one of our affiliates at the time of, or at any time during the three months preceding, a sale may sell an unlimited number of restricted securities under Rule 144 if:
 
 	•	 	the restricted securities have been held for at least six months, including the holding period of any prior owner other than one of our affiliates;	
 
 	•	 	we have been subject to the Exchange Act periodic reporting requirements for at least 90 days before the sale; and	
 
 	•	 	we are current in our Exchange Act reporting at the time of sale.	
 
Any person who is not deemed to have been an affiliate of ours at the time of, or at any time during the three months preceding, a sale and has held the restricted securities for at least one year, including the holding period of any prior owner other than one of our affiliates, will be entitled to sell an unlimited number of restricted securities without regard to the length of time we have been subject to Exchange Act periodic reporting or whether we are current in our Exchange Act reporting.
 
Affiliates
 
Persons seeking to sell restricted securities who are our affiliates at the time of, or any time during the three months preceding, a sale, would be subject to the restrictions described above. Sales of restricted or unrestricted shares of our common stock by affiliates are also subject to additional restrictions, by which such person would be required to comply with the manner of sale and notice provisions of Rule 144 and would be entitled to sell within any three-month period only that number of securities that does not exceed the greater of either of the following:
 
 	•	 	1% of the number of shares of our Class A common stock then outstanding, which will equal approximately                  shares immediately after the closing of this offering based on the number of shares outstanding as of March 31, 2017; or	
 
 	•	 	the average weekly trading volume of our Class A common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market during the four calendar weeks preceding the filing of a notice on Form 144 with respect to the sale.	
 
Rule 701
 
In general, under Rule 701 a person who purchased shares of our common stock pursuant to a written compensatory plan or contract and who is not deemed to have been one of our affiliates during the immediately preceding 90 days may sell these shares in reliance upon Rule 144, but without being required to comply with the notice, manner of sale, public information requirements or volume limitation provisions of Rule 144. Rule 701 also permits affiliates to sell their Rule 701 shares under Rule 144 without complying with the holding period requirements of Rule 144. All holders of Rule 701 shares, however, are required to wait until 90 days after the date of this prospectus before selling such shares pursuant to Rule 701. As of March 31, 2017, no shares of our outstanding Class B common stock had been issued in reliance on Rule 701 as a result of exercises of stock options.
 
Form S-8 Registration Statements
 
As of March 31, 2017, options to purchase an aggregate 7,007,328 shares of our Class B common stock were outstanding. As soon as practicable after the closing of this offering, we intend to file with the SEC one or more registration statements on Form S-8 under the Securities Act to register the shares of our common stock that are issuable pursuant to our equity incentive plans, including pursuant to outstanding options. See “Executive and Director Compensation—Equity Incentive Plans” for a description of our equity incentive plans. These registration statements will become effective immediately upon filing. Shares covered by these registration statements will then be eligible for sale in the public markets, subject to vesting restrictions, any applicable lock-up agreements described below and Rule 144 limitations applicable to affiliates.
 
139

Table of Contents
Lock-Up Agreements
 
In connection with this offering, we, our directors and officers, and the holders of all of our common stock and substantially all of our option holders outstanding immediately prior to this offering, have agreed, subject to certain exceptions, not to offer, sell, or transfer any Class A common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable for our Class A common stock for 180 days after the date of this prospectus without the prior written consent of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC on behalf of the underwriters.
 
The agreements do not contain any pre-established conditions to the waiver by Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC on behalf of the underwriters of any terms of the lock-up agreements. Any determination to release shares subject to the lock-up agreements would be based on a number of factors at the time of determination, including but not necessarily limited to the market price of the Class A common stock, the liquidity of the trading market for the Class A common stock, general market conditions, the number of shares proposed to be sold and the timing, purpose and terms of the proposed sale.
 
In addition to the restrictions contained in the lock-up agreements described above, we have entered into agreements with certain of our security holders, including our investors’ rights agreement and agreements governing our equity awards, that contain market stand-off provisions imposing restrictions on the ability of such security holders to offer, sell or transfer our equity securities for a period of 180 days following the date of this prospectus.
 
Registration Rights
 
Upon the closing of this offering, the holders of 18,247,518 shares of our Class B common stock, or warrants to purchase such shares or their transferees, will be entitled to certain rights with respect to the registration of the offer and sale of their shares under the Securities Act. Registration of the offer and sale of these shares under the Securities Act would result in the shares becoming freely tradable without restriction under the Securities Act immediately upon the effectiveness of the registration. See “Description of Capital Stock—Registration Rights” for additional information.
 
140

Table of Contents
MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS FOR NON-U.S. HOLDERS
 
The following is a general discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of our Class A common stock by “Non-U.S. Holders” (as defined below). This discussion is for general information purposes only and does not consider all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to particular Non-U.S. Holders in light of their individual circumstances or to certain types of Non-U.S. Holders subject to special tax rules, including partnerships or other pass-through entities for U.S. federal income tax purposes, banks, financial institutions or other financial services entities, broker-dealers, insurance companies, tax-exempt organizations, pension plans, real estate investment trusts, regulated investment companies, controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax, persons who use or are required to use mark-to-market accounting, persons that hold our shares as part of a “straddle,” a “hedge”, a “conversion transaction,” “synthetic security”, integrated investment or other risk reduction strategy, certain former citizens or permanent residents of the United States, persons who hold or receive shares of our Class A common stock pursuant to the exercise of an employee stock option or otherwise as compensation, persons that own, or are deemed to own, more than 5% of our Class A common stock (except to the extent specifically set forth below), persons that own, or are deemed to own, our Class B common stock, or investors in pass-through entities (or entities that are treated as disregarded entities for U.S. federal income tax purposes). In addition, this discussion does not address the effects of any applicable gift or estate tax, the potential application of the alternative minimum tax, or any tax considerations that may apply to Non-U.S. Holders of our Class A common stock under state, local or non-U.S. tax laws and any other U.S. federal tax laws.
 
This discussion is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, and applicable Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder and rulings, administrative pronouncements and judicial decisions that are issued and available as of the date of this registration statement, all of which are subject to change or differing interpretations at any time with possible retroactive effect. We have not sought, and will not seek, any ruling from the Internal Revenue Service, or the IRS, with respect to the tax consequences discussed herein, and there can be no assurance that the IRS will not take a position contrary to the tax consequences discussed below or that any position taken by the IRS would not be sustained. This discussion is limited to a Non-U.S. Holder who will hold our Class A common stock as a capital asset within the meaning of the Code (generally, property held for investment). For purposes of this discussion, the term “Non-U.S. Holder” means a beneficial owner of our shares that is not a partnership (or entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) and is not, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, any of the following:
 
 	•	 	an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;	
 
 	•	 	a corporation (or other entity treated as a corporation) created or organized in the United States or under the laws of the United States or of any state thereof or the District of Columbia;	
 
 	•	 	an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or	
 
 	•	 	a trust if (1) a court within the United States can exercise primary supervision over the trust’s administration and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all of the trust’s substantial decisions or (2) the trust has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.	
 
If a partnership (or entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) is a beneficial owner of our Class A common stock, the tax treatment of such partnership and a partner in such partnership generally will depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding our shares, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the tax consequences of the purchase, ownership, and disposition of our Class A common stock.
 
THIS SUMMARY IS NOT INTENDED TO BE TAX ADVICE. PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS REGARDING THE PARTICULAR U.S. FEDERAL
 
141

Table of Contents
INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF ACQUIRING, OWNING AND DISPOSING OF OUR CLASS A COMMON STOCK, AS WELL AS ANY TAX CONSEQUENCES ARISING UNDER ANY STATE, LOCAL OR FOREIGN TAX LAWS AND ANY OTHER U.S. FEDERAL TAX LAWS.
 
Distributions on Our Class A Common Stock
 
In general, subject to the discussion below under the headings “Information Reporting and Backup Withholding” and “Foreign Accounts,” distributions, if any, paid on our Class A common stock to a Non-U.S. Holder (to the extent paid out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles) will constitute dividends and be subject to U.S. withholding tax at a rate equal to 30% of the gross amount of the dividend, or a lower rate prescribed by an applicable income tax treaty, unless the dividends are effectively connected with a trade or business carried on by the Non-U.S. Holder within the United States. Any distribution not constituting a dividend (because such distribution exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits) will be treated first as reducing the Non-U.S. Holder’s basis in its shares of Class A common stock, but not below zero, and to the extent it exceeds the Non-U.S. Holder’s basis, as capital gain from the sale or exchange of such shares of Class A Common Stock (see “Gain on Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Class A Common Stock” below).
 
A Non-U.S. Holder who claims the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty generally will be required to satisfy certain certification and other requirements prior to the distribution date. Such Non-U.S. Holders must generally provide us and/or our paying agent, as applicable, with a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E (or other appropriate form) claiming an exemption from or reduction in withholding under an applicable income tax treaty. Such certificate must be provided before the payment of dividends and must be updated periodically. If a Non-U.S. Holder holds Class A common stock through a financial institution or other agent acting on the Non-U.S. Holder’s behalf, the Non-U.S. Holder will be required to provide appropriate documentation to the agent, which then will be required to provide certification to us or our paying agent, either directly or through intermediaries. If tax is withheld in an amount in excess of the amount applicable under an income tax treaty, a refund of the excess amount may generally be obtained by a Non-U.S. Holder by timely filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS. Non-U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors regarding their entitlement to benefits under an applicable income tax treaty.
 
Dividends that are effectively connected with a Non-U.S. Holder’s conduct of a U.S. trade or business (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base of the Non-U.S. Holder) generally will not be subject to U.S. federal withholding tax if the Non-U.S. Holder files the required forms, including IRS Form W-8ECI, with us and/or our paying agent, as applicable, but instead generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at regular graduated rates in the same manner as if the Non-U.S. Holder were a resident of the United States. A corporate Non-U.S. Holder that receives effectively connected dividends may be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a rate of 30%, or a lower rate prescribed by an applicable income tax treaty.
 
Gain on Sale, Exchange or Other Disposition of Our Class A Common Stock
 
In general, subject to the discussion below under the headings “Information Reporting and Backup Withholding” and “Foreign Accounts,” a Non-U.S. Holder will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax or withholding tax on any gain realized upon such holder’s sale, exchange or other disposition of shares of our Class A common stock unless:
 
 	(1)	 	the gain is effectively connected with a trade or business carried on by the Non-U.S. Holder within the United States (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base of the Non-U.S. Holder);	
 
 	(2)	 	the Non-U.S. Holder is an individual who is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of disposition and certain other conditions are met; or	
 
142

Table of Contents
 	(3)	 	we are or have been a “United States real property holding corporation” for U.S. federal income tax purposes at any time during the shorter of the five-year period ending on the date of disposition or the period that the Non-U.S. Holder held the Class A common stock, and, in the case where shares of our Class A common stock are regularly traded on an established securities market, the Non-U.S. Holder owns, or is treated as owning, more than 5% of our Class A common stock at any time during the foregoing period.	
 
Net gain realized by a Non-U.S. Holder described in clause (1) above generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax in the same manner as if the Non-U.S. Holder were a resident of the United States. Any gains of a corporate Non-U.S. Holder described in clause (1) above may also be subject to an additional “branch profits tax” at a 30% rate, or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty.
 
Gain realized by an individual Non-U.S. Holder described in clause (2) above will be subject to a flat 30% tax, or such lower rate specified in an applicable income tax treaty, which gain may be offset by U.S. source capital losses, even though the individual is not considered a resident of the United States.
 
For purposes of clause (3) above, a corporation is a United States real property holding corporation, or USRPHC, if the fair market value of its United States real property interests equals or exceeds 50% of the sum of the fair market value of its United States real property interests, the fair market value of its worldwide real property interests plus its other assets used or held for use in a trade or business. We believe that we are not, and we do not anticipate that we will become, a USRPHC. However, because the determination of whether we are a USRPHC depends on the fair market value of our U.S. real property interests relative to the fair market value of our other business assets, there can be no assurance that we will not become a USRPHC in the future. Even if we became a USRPHC, a Non-U.S. Holder would not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of our Class A common stock by reason of our status as a USRPHC so long as our Class A common stock is regularly traded on an established securities market (within the meaning of the applicable regulations) and such Non-U.S. Holder does not own and is not deemed to own (directly, indirectly or constructively) more than 5% of our outstanding Class A common stock at any time during the shorter of the five-year period ending on the date of disposition and such holder’s holding period. However, no assurance can be provided that our Class A common stock will be regularly traded on an established securities market for purposes of the rules described above. If we are a U.S. real property holding corporation and either our Class A common stock is not regularly traded on an established securities market or a Non-U.S. Holder holds or is deemed to hold (directly, indirectly or constructively) more than 5% of our outstanding Class A common stock during the applicable testing period, such Non-U.S. Holder’s proceeds received on the disposition of shares will generally be subject to withholding at a rate of 15% and such Non-U.S. Holder will generally be taxed on any gain in the same manner as gain that is effectively connected with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business, except that the branch profits tax generally will not apply. Prospective investors are encouraged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the possible consequences to them if we are, or were to become, a USRPHC.
 
Information Reporting and Backup Withholding
 
Generally, we must report annually to the IRS and to each Non-U.S. Holder the amount of dividends paid, the name and address of the recipient, and the amount, if any, of tax withheld. These information reporting requirements apply even if withholding was not required because the dividends were effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder’s conduct of a trade or business within the United States or withholding was reduced by an applicable income tax treaty. Under applicable income tax treaties or other agreements, the IRS may make its reports available to the tax authorities in the Non-U.S. Holder’s country of residence or country in which the Non-U.S. Holder was established.
 
Dividends paid to a Non-U.S. Holder that is not an exempt recipient generally will be subject to backup withholding, currently at a rate of 28%, unless the Non-U.S. Holder certifies to the payor as to its foreign status, which certification may generally be made on an applicable IRS Form W-8.
 
143

Table of Contents
Proceeds from the sale or other disposition of Class A common stock by a Non-U.S. Holder effected by or through a U.S. office of a broker will generally be subject to information reporting and backup withholding, currently at a rate of 28%, unless the Non-U.S. Holder certifies to the withholding agent under penalties of perjury as to, among other things, its name, address and status as a Non-U.S. Holder or otherwise establishes an exemption. Payment of disposition proceeds effected outside the United States by or through a non-U.S. office of a non-U.S. broker generally will not be subject to information reporting or backup withholding if the payment is not received in the United States. Information reporting, but generally not backup withholding, will apply to such a payment if the broker has certain connections with the United States unless the broker has documentary evidence in its records that the beneficial owner thereof is a Non-U.S. Holder and specified conditions are met or an exemption is otherwise established.
 
Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amount withheld under the backup withholding rules from a payment to a Non-U.S. Holder that results in an overpayment of taxes generally will be refunded, or credited against the holder’s U.S. federal income tax liability, if any, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.
 
Foreign Accounts
 
The Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act, or FATCA, generally imposes a 30% withholding tax on dividends on, and gross proceeds from the sale or disposition of, our Class A common stock if paid to a foreign entity unless (i) if the foreign entity is a “foreign financial institution,” the foreign entity undertakes certain due diligence, reporting, withholding, and certification obligations, (ii) if the foreign entity is a “non-financial foreign entity,” the foreign entity identifies certain direct and indirect U.S. holders of debt or equity interests in such foreign entity or certifies that there are none or (iii) the foreign entity is otherwise exempt from FATCA.
 
Withholding under FATCA generally (1) applies to payments of dividends on our Class A common stock and (2) will apply to payments of gross proceeds from a sale or other disposition of our Class A common stock made after December 31, 2018. An intergovernmental agreement between the United States and an applicable foreign country may modify the requirements described in this section. Under certain circumstances, a Non-U.S. Holder may be eligible for refunds or credits of the tax. Non-U.S. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the possible implications of FATCA on their investment in our Class A common stock.
 
144

Table of Contents
UNDERWRITING
 
Under the terms and subject to the conditions in an underwriting agreement dated the date of this prospectus, the underwriters named below, for whom Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC, Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC and Barclays Capital Inc. are acting as representatives, have severally agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to them, severally, the number of shares of Class A common stock indicated below:

Name	  	Number of Shares
of Class A
Common Stock	 	
Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC	  	 	 	 	
Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC	  	 	 	 	
Barclays Capital Inc.	  	 	 	 	
Pacific Crest Securities, a division of KeyBanc Capital Markets Inc.	  	 	 	 	
Canaccord Genuity Inc.	  	 	 	 	
Cowen and Company, LLC	  	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Total	  	 	 	 	

The underwriters and the representatives are collectively referred to as the “underwriters” and the “representatives,” respectively. The underwriters are offering the shares of Class A common stock subject to their acceptance of the shares from us and subject to prior sale. The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the several underwriters to pay for and accept delivery of the shares of Class A common stock offered by this prospectus are subject to the approval of certain legal matters by their counsel and to certain other conditions. The underwriters are obligated to take and pay for all of the shares of Class A common stock offered by this prospectus if any such shares are taken. However, the underwriters are not required to take or pay for the shares covered by the underwriters’ option to purchase additional shares described below. The underwriting agreement also provides that if an underwriter defaults, the purchase commitment of non-defaulting underwriters may be increased or the offering terminated.
 
The underwriters initially propose to offer part of the shares of Class A common stock directly to the public at the offering price listed on the cover page of this prospectus and part to certain dealers. After the initial offering of the shares of Class A common stock, the offering price and other selling terms may from time to time be varied by the representatives.
 
We have granted to the underwriters an option, exercisable for 30 days from the date of this prospectus, to purchase up to             additional shares of Class A common stock at the public offering price listed on the cover page of this prospectus, less underwriting discounts and commissions. To the extent the option is exercised, each underwriter will become obligated, subject to certain conditions, to purchase about the same percentage of the additional shares of Class A common stock as the number listed next to the underwriter’s name in the preceding table bears to the total number of shares of Class A common stock listed next to the names of all underwriters in the preceding table.
 
The following table shows the per share and total public offering price, underwriting discounts and commissions, and proceeds before expenses to us. These amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters’ option to purchase up to an additional                  shares of Class A common stock.

 	  	 	 	  	Total	 	
 	  	Per Share	 	  	No
Exercise	 	  	Full
Exercise	 	
Public offering price	  	$	            	 	  	$	            	 	  	$	            	 	
Underwriting discounts and commissions to be paid by us	  	$	 	 	  	$	 	 	  	$	 	 	
Proceeds, before expenses, to us	  	$	 	 	  	$	 	 	  	$	 	 	
 
145

Table of Contents
The estimated offering expenses payable by us, exclusive of the underwriting discounts and commissions, are approximately $        . We have agreed to reimburse the underwriters for expenses relating to clearance of this offering with the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority up to $        .
 
The underwriters have informed us that they do not intend sales to discretionary accounts to exceed 5% of the total number of shares of common stock offered by them.
 
We have applied to list our Class A common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market under the trading symbol “APPN.”
 
We and all directors and officers and the holders of substantially all of our outstanding stock and stock options have agreed that, without the prior written consent of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC on behalf of the underwriters, we and they will not, during the period ending 180 days after the date of this prospectus (the “restricted period”):
 
 	•	 	offer, pledge, sell, contract to sell, sell any option or contract to purchase, purchase any option or contract to sell, grant any option, right or warrant to purchase, lend or otherwise transfer or dispose of, directly or indirectly, any shares of common stock or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for shares of common stock;	
 
 	•	 	file any registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission relating to the offering of any shares of common stock or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common stock; or	
 
 	•	 	enter into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of the common stock,	
 
whether any such transaction described above is to be settled by delivery of common stock or such other securities, in cash or otherwise. In addition, we and each such person agrees that, without the prior written consent of Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC on behalf of the underwriters, we or such other person will not, during the restricted period, make any demand for, or exercise any right with respect to, the registration of any shares of common stock or any security convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common stock.
 
The restrictions described in the immediately preceding paragraph to do not apply to:
 
 	•	 	the sale of shares to the underwriters;	
 
 	•	 	the issuance by us of shares of common stock upon the exercise of an option or warrant or other convertible security outstanding on the date of this prospectus;  provided  that no public reports or filings reporting the transaction shall be required or shall be voluntarily made in respect of the issuance during the first 30 days of the restricted period and for any issuance thereafter any public reports or filings reporting the transaction that shall be required or shall be voluntarily made in respect of the issuance during the remainder of the restricted period shall include an appropriate footnote clearly indicating that the filing relates to the exercise of a stock option, that no shares were sold by the reporting person and that the shares received upon exercise of the stock option are subject to a lock-up;	
 
 	•	 	the approval of by us or the establishment of trading plans by our stockholders pursuant to Rule 10b5-1 under the Exchange Act, for the transfer of shares of common stock by our stockholders; provided that such plan does not provide for the transfer of common stock during the restricted period and to the extent a public announcement or filing under the Exchange Act, if any, is required of or voluntarily made by or on behalf of the holder or us regarding the establishment of such plan, such announcement or filing shall include a statement to the effect that no transfer of common stock may be made under such plan during the restricted period;	
 
146

Table of Contents
 	•	 	transactions relating to shares of our common stock acquired in open market transactions after the completion of this offering;	
 
 	•	 	transfers as bona fide gifts or to a trust;	
 
 	•	 	transfers to current or former partners (general or limited), members or managers of one of our stockholders or to the estates of one of our stockholders or their affiliates, partners, members or managers;	
 
 	•	 	transfers pursuant to qualified domestic orders or in connection with divorce settlements;	
 
 	•	 	transfers by our stockholders to us pursuant to arrangements under which we have an option to repurchase shares of our common stock or a right of first refusal with respect to the transfer of such shares;	
 
 	•	 	the conversion of outstanding shares of our preferred stock into shares of our common stock; or	
 
 	•	 	the sale or issuance or entry into an agreement providing for the issuance by us of shares of our common stock or any security convertible into or exercisable for shares of our common stock in connection with the acquisition by us of one or more business, technologies, properties or assets (whether by means of merger, stock purchase, asset purchase or otherwise), and the issuance of any such securities pursuant to any such agreement; provided, that the aggregate number of shares of our common stock that we may sell or issue or agree to sell or issue shall not exceed 5% of the total number of shares of our common stock issued and outstanding on the date immediately following the completion of this offering (as well as any issuance and sale of any option exercised by the underwriters); and provided further, that any such securities issued shall be subject to transfer restrictions substantially similar to those applicable to our stockholders.	

Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC, in their sole discretion, may release the common stock and other securities subject to the lock-up agreements described above in whole or in part at any time.
 
In order to facilitate the offering of the common stock, the underwriters may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of the common stock. Specifically, the underwriters may sell more shares than they are obligated to purchase under the underwriting agreement, creating a short position. A short sale is covered if the short position is no greater than the number of shares available for purchase by the underwriters under the option. The underwriters can close out a covered short sale by exercising the option or purchasing shares in the open market. In determining the source of shares to close out a covered short sale, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the open market price of shares compared to the price available under the option. The underwriters may also sell shares in excess of the option, creating a naked short position. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the common stock in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in this offering. As an additional means of facilitating this offering, the underwriters may bid for, and purchase, shares of common stock in the open market to stabilize the price of the common stock. These activities may raise or maintain the market price of the common stock above independent market levels or prevent or retard a decline in the market price of the common stock. The underwriters are not required to engage in these activities and may end any of these activities at any time.
 
We and the underwriters have agreed to indemnify each other against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.
 
A prospectus in electronic format may be made available on websites maintained by one or more underwriters, or selling group members, if any, participating in this offering. The representatives may agree to allocate a number of shares of common stock to underwriters for sale to their online brokerage account holders. Internet distributions will be allocated by the representatives to underwriters that may make Internet distributions on the same basis as other allocations.
 
147

Table of Contents
The underwriters and their respective affiliates are full service financial institutions engaged in various activities, which may include securities trading, commercial and investment banking, financial advisory, investment management, investment research, principal investment, hedging, financing and brokerage activities. Certain of the underwriters and their respective affiliates have, from time to time, performed, and may in the future perform, various financial advisory and investment banking services for us, for which they received or will receive customary fees and expenses.
 
In addition, in the ordinary course of their various business activities, the underwriters and their respective affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers and may at any time hold long and short positions in such securities and instruments. Such investment and securities activities may involve our securities and instruments. The underwriters and their respective affiliates may also make investment recommendations or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or instruments and may at any time hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long or short positions in such securities and instruments.
 
Pricing of the Offering
 
Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock. The initial public offering price was determined by negotiations between us and the representatives. Among the factors considered in determining the initial public offering price were the information set forth in this prospectus and otherwise available to the representatives, our future prospects and those of our industry in general, assessment of our management, conditions of the securities markets at the time of this offering, our sales, earnings and certain other financial and operating information in recent periods, and the price-earnings ratios, price-sales ratios, market prices of securities, and certain financial and operating information of companies engaged in activities similar to ours.
 
Neither we nor the underwriters can assure investors that an active trading market will develop for our common shares, or that the shares will trade in the public market at or above the initial public offering price.
 
Selling Restrictions
 
Canada
 
The shares may be sold only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 Prospectus Exemptions or subsection 73.3(1) of the Securities Act (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103 Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations. Any resale of the shares must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus requirements of applicable securities laws.
 
Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if this prospectus (including any amendment thereto) contains a misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser’s province or territory. The purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser’s province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor.
 
Pursuant to section 3A.3 (or, in the case of securities issued or guaranteed by the government of a non-Canadian jurisdiction, section 3A.4) of National Instrument 33-105 Underwriting Conflicts (NI 33-105), the underwriters are not required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI 33-105 regarding underwriter conflicts of interest in connection with this offering.
 
148

Table of Contents
European Economic Area
 
In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a “Relevant Member State”) an offer to the public of any shares of our common stock may not be made in that Relevant Member State, except that an offer to the public in that Relevant Member State of any shares of our common stock may be made at any time under the following exemptions under the Prospectus Directive, if they have been implemented in that Relevant Member State:
 
 	(a)	 	to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive;	
 
 	(b)	 	to fewer than 100 or, if the Relevant Member State has implemented the relevant provision of the 2010 PD Amending Directive, 150, natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive), as permitted under the Prospectus Directive, subject to obtaining the prior consent of the representatives for any such offer; or	
 
 	(c)	 	in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive, provided that no such offer of shares of our common stock shall result in a requirement for the publication by us or any underwriter of a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive.	
 
For the purposes of this provision, the expression an “offer to the public” in relation to any shares of our common stock in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and any shares of our common stock to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase any shares of our common stock, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State, the expression “Prospectus Directive” means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State), and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State, and the expression “2010 PD Amending Directive” means Directive 2010/73/EU.
 
United Kingdom
 
Each underwriter has represented and agreed that:
 
 	(a)	 	it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of Section 21 of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (“FSMA”) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of the shares of our common stock in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to us; and	
 
 	(b)	 	it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to the shares of our common stock in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.	
 
Hong Kong
 
Shares of our common stock may not be offered or sold by means of any document other than (i) in circumstances which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong), or (ii) to “professional investors” within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap.571, Laws of Hong Kong) and any rules made thereunder, or (iii) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a “prospectus” within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong), and no advertisement, invitation or document relating to shares of our common stock may be issued or may be in the possession of any person for the purpose of issue (in each case whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere), which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to shares of our common stock which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to “professional investors” within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap.571, Laws of Hong Kong) and any rules made thereunder.
 
149

Table of Contents
Japan
 
No registration pursuant to Article 4, paragraph 1 of the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (Law No. 25 of 1948, as amended) (the “FIEL”) has been made or will be made with respect to the solicitation of the application for the acquisition of the shares of common stock.
 
Accordingly, the shares of common stock have not been, directly or indirectly, offered or sold and will not be, directly or indirectly, offered or sold in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organized under the laws of Japan) or to others for re-offering or re-sale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements, and otherwise in compliance with, the FIEL and the other applicable laws and regulations of Japan.
 
For Qualified Institutional Investors (“QII”)
 
Please note that the solicitation for newly-issued or secondary securities (each as described in Paragraph 2, Article 4 of the FIEL) in relation to the shares of common stock constitutes either a “QII only private placement” or a “QII only secondary distribution” (each as described in Paragraph 1, Article 23-13 of the FIEL). Disclosure regarding any such solicitation, as is otherwise prescribed in Paragraph 1, Article 4 of the FIEL, has not been made in relation to the shares of common stock. The shares of common stock may only be transferred to QIIs.
 
For Non-QII Investors
 
Please note that the solicitation for newly-issued or secondary securities (each as described in Paragraph 2, Article 4 of the FIEL) in relation to the shares of common stock constitutes either a “small number private placement” or a “small number private secondary distribution” (each as is described in Paragraph 4, Article 23-13 of the FIEL). Disclosure regarding any such solicitation, as is otherwise prescribed in Paragraph 1, Article 4 of the FIEL, has not been made in relation to the shares of common stock. The shares of common stock may only be transferred en bloc without subdivision to a single investor.
 
Singapore
 
This prospectus has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, this prospectus and any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of shares of our common stock may not be circulated or distributed, nor may the shares of our common stock be offered or sold, or be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor under Section 274 of the Securities and Futures Act, Chapter 289 of Singapore (the “SFA”), (ii) to a relevant person, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A), and in accordance with the conditions, specified in Section 275 of the SFA or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.
 
Where shares of our common stock are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 by a relevant person which is: (a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or (b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary is an accredited investor, shares, debentures and units of shares and debentures of that corporation or the beneficiaries’ rights and interest in that trust shall not be transferable for 6 months after that corporation or that trust has acquired shares of our common stock under Section 275 except: (1) to an institutional investor under Section 274 of the SFA or to a relevant person, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A), and in accordance with the conditions, specified in Section 275 of the SFA; (2) where no consideration is given for the transfer; or (3) by operation of law.
 
150

Table of Contents
LEGAL MATTERS
 
The validity of the shares of Class A common stock being offered by this prospectus will be passed upon for us by Cooley LLP, Reston, Virginia. Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation, Washington, District of Columbia, is representing the underwriters in connection with this offering.
 
EXPERTS
 
The consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2015 and 2016 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2016 included in this Prospectus and in the Registration Statement have been so included in reliance on the report of BDO USA, LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, appearing elsewhere herein and in the Registration Statement, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.
 
WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION
 
We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act, with respect to the shares of Class A common stock being offered by this prospectus, which constitutes a part of the registration statement. This prospectus does not contain all of the information in the registration statement and its exhibits. For further information with respect to us and the Class A common stock offered by this prospectus, we refer you to the registration statement and its exhibits. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or any other document referred to are not necessarily complete, and in each instance, we refer you to the copy of the contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement. Each of these statements is qualified in all respects by this reference.
 
You can read our SEC filings, including the registration statement, over the internet at the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov. You may also read and copy any document we file with the SEC at its public reference facilities at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may also obtain copies of these documents at prescribed rates by writing to the Public Reference Section of the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operation of the public reference facilities.
 
Upon completion of this offering, we will be subject to the information reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, and we will file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. These reports, proxy statements and other information will be available for inspection and copying at the public reference room and web site of the SEC referred to above. We also maintain a website at www.appian.com, at which you may access these materials free of charge as soon as reasonably practicable after they are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC.  However, the information contained in or accessible through our website is not part of this prospectus or the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, and investors should not rely on such information in making a decision to purchase our Class A common stock in this offering.
 
151

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
 
INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	  	 	F-2	 	
 	 	
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2015 and 2016	  	 	F-3	 	
 	 	
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016	  	 	F-4	 	
 	 	
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016	  	 	F-5	 	
 	 	
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders’ Deficit for the years ended December  31, 2014, 2015 and 2016	  	 	F-6	 	
 	 	
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016	  	 	F-7	 	
 	 	
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	  	 	F-8	 	
 	 	
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017 (unaudited)	  	 	F-31	 	
 	 	
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months ended March  31, 2016 and 2017 (unaudited)	  	 	F-32	 	
 	 	
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the three months ended March  31, 2016 and 2017 (unaudited)	  	 	F-33	 	
 	 	
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Changes in Stockholders’ Deficit for the three months ended March 31, 2017 (unaudited)	  	 	F-34	 	
 	 	
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three months ended March  31, 2016 and 2017 (unaudited)	  	 	F-35	 	
 	 	
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)	  	 	F-36	 	
 
F-1

Table of Contents
REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM
 
Board of Directors
Appian Corporation
Reston, Virginia
 
We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Appian Corporation and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2015 and 2016 and the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive loss, changes in stockholders’ deficit, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2016. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company’s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.
 
We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company’s internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.
 
In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Appian Corporation and its subsidiaries at December 31, 2015 and 2016, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2016 ,  in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.
 
/s/ BDO USA, LLP
McLean, Virginia
 
February 17, 2017
 
F-2

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(in thousands, except share and per share data)

 	  	As of
December 31,	 	
 	  	2015	 	 	2016	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	
Assets	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current assets	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	  	$	31,393	 	 	$	31,143	 	
Accounts receivable, net of allowance of $400	  	 	34,228	 	 	 	46,814	 	
Deferred commissions, current	  	 	5,316	 	 	 	7,146	 	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	  	 	2,030	 	 	 	3,281	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current assets	  	 	72,967	 	 	 	88,384	 	
 	 	 	
Property and equipment, net	  	 	2,892	 	 	 	3,101	 	
Deferred commissions, net of current portion	  	 	7,354	 	 	 	10,860	 	
Deferred tax assets	  	 	22	 	 	 	12	 	
Other assets	  	 	165	 	 	 	381	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	  	$	83,400	 	 	$	102,738	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Liabilities, Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders’ Deficit	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accounts payable	  	$	2,633	 	 	$	5,057	 	
Accrued expenses	  	 	4,350	 	 	 	2,860	 	
Accrued compensation and related benefits	  	 	5,737	 	 	 	9,554	 	
Deferred revenue, current	  	 	40,220	 	 	 	52,000	 	
Current portion of long-term debt	  	 	—	 	 	 	6,111	 	
Other current liabilities	  	 	564	 	 	 	437	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current liabilities	  	 	53,504	 	 	 	76,019	 	
 	 	 	
Long-term debt, net of current portion	  	 	10,000	 	 	 	13,889	 	
Deferred tax liabilities	  	 	916	 	 	 	32	 	
Deferred revenue, net of current portion	  	 	12,890	 	 	 	18,108	 	
Preferred stock warrant liability	  	 	650	 	 	 	850	 	
Other long-term liabilities	  	 	1,415	 	 	 	1,917	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities	  	 	79,375	 	 	 	110,815	 	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 10)	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	
Convertible preferred stock	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock—par value $0.0001; 12,127,468 shares authorized and 12,043,108 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2015 and 2016; liquidation preference of $17,915 as of December 31, 2016	  	 	17,058	 	 	 	17,915	 	
Series B convertible preferred stock—par value $0.0001; 6,120,050 shares authorized, issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2015 and 2016; liquidation preference of $37,500 as of December 31, 2016	  	 	37,500	 	 	 	37,500	 	
Stockholders’ deficit	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Common stock—par value $0.0001; 61,462,320 shares authorized and 34,274,718 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2015 and 2016	  	 	3	 	 	 	3	 	
Additional paid-in capital	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive income	  	 	971	 	 	 	1,330	 	
Accumulated deficit	  	 	(51,507	) 	 	 	(64,825	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total stockholders’ deficit	  	 	(50,533	) 	 	 	(63,492	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities, convertible preferred stock and stockholders’ deficit	  	$	83,400	 	 	$	102,738	 	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.
 
F-3

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS
(in thousands, except share and per share data)

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	37,076	 	 	$	53,207	 	 	$	69,972	 	
Professional services	  	 	51,920	 	 	 	57,997	 	 	 	62,951	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	 	88,996	 	 	 	111,204	 	 	 	132,923	 	
Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	4,273	 	 	 	6,079	 	 	 	7,437	 	
Professional services	  	 	32,524	 	 	 	42,402	 	 	 	42,686	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	 	36,797	 	 	 	48,481	 	 	 	50,123	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	  	 	52,199	 	 	 	62,723	 	 	 	82,800	 	
Operating expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	 	29,088	 	 	 	38,300	 	 	 	54,137	 	
Research and development	  	 	13,488	 	 	 	16,750	 	 	 	22,994	 	
General and administrative	  	 	23,373	 	 	 	12,515	 	 	 	17,039	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total operating expenses	  	 	65,949	 	 	 	67,565	 	 	 	94,170	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating loss	  	 	(13,750	) 	 	 	(4,842	) 	 	 	(11,370	) 	
Other expense:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other expense, net	  	 	2,086	 	 	 	1,579	 	 	 	1,792	 	
Interest expense	  	 	19	 	 	 	188	 	 	 	982	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total other expense	  	 	2,105	 	 	 	1,767	 	 	 	2,774	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss before income taxes	  	 	(15,855	) 	 	 	(6,609	) 	 	 	(14,144	) 	
Income tax expense (benefit)	  	 	1,204	 	 	 	378	 	 	 	(1,683	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss	  	 	(17,059	) 	 	 	(6,987	) 	 	 	(12,461	) 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	856	 	 	 	861	 	 	 	857	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	  	$	(17,915	) 	 	$	(7,848	) 	 	$	(13,318	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss per share attributable to common stockholders:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic and diluted	  	$	(0.50	) 	 	$	(0.23	) 	 	$	(0.39	) 	
Pro forma (unaudited):	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic and diluted	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	            	 	
Weighted average common shares outstanding:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic and diluted	  	 	35,717,803	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	
Pro forma (unaudited):	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic and diluted	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.
 
F-4

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE LOSS
(in thousands)

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	
Net loss	  	$	(17,059	) 	 	$	(6,987	) 	 	$	(12,461	) 	
Other comprehensive income, net of income taxes:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Foreign currency translation adjustment	  	 	812	 	 	 	159	 	 	 	359	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total comprehensive loss, net of income taxes	  	$	(16,247	) 	 	$	(6,828	) 	 	$	(12,102	) 	

 
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.
 
F-5

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS’ DEFICIT
(in thousands, except share data)

 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	Accumulated
Other
Comprehensive
Income	 	  	Accumulated
Deficit	 	 	Total
Stockholders’
Deficit	 	 	
 	  	Common Stock	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	Shares	 	 	Amount	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, January 1, 2014	  	 	40,000,000	 	 	$	4	 	 	$	—	 	  	$	(4,612	) 	 	$	(4,608	) 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	  	 	(17,059	) 	 	 	(17,059	) 	 	 	 	 	
Repurchase and retirement of common stock	  	 	(5,725,282	) 	 	 	(1	) 	 	 	—	 	  	 	(21,012	) 	 	 	(21,013	) 	 	 	 	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	  	 	(856	) 	 	 	(856	) 	 	 	 	 	
Accretion of issuance costs on convertible preferred stock	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	  	 	(120	) 	 	 	(120	) 	 	 	 	 	
Other comprehensive income	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	812	 	  	 	—	 	 	 	812	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, December 31, 2014	  	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	3	 	 	 	812	 	  	 	(43,659	) 	 	 	(42,844	) 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	  	 	(6,987	) 	 	 	(6,987	) 	 	 	 	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	  	 	(861	) 	 	 	(861	) 	 	 	 	 	
Other comprehensive income	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	159	 	  	 	—	 	 	 	159	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, December 31, 2015	  	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	3	 	 	 	971	 	  	 	(51,507	) 	 	 	(50,533	) 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	  	 	(12,461	) 	 	 	(12,461	) 	 	 	 	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	  	 	(857	) 	 	 	(857	) 	 	 	 	 	
Other comprehensive income	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	359	 	  	 	—	 	 	 	359	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, December 31, 2016	  	 	34,274,718	 	 	$	3	 	 	$	1,330	 	  	$	(64,825	) 	 	$	(63,492	) 	 	 	 	 	

 
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.
 
F-6

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(in thousands)

 	  	Year Ended December 31,	 	
 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	
Cash flows from operating activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss	  	$	(17,059	) 	 	$	(6,987	) 	 	$	(12,461	) 	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Depreciation and amortization	  	 	610	 	 	 	763	 	 	 	764	 	
Bad debt expense (recovery)	  	 	30	 	 	 	(22	) 	 	 	7	 	
Deferred income taxes	  	 	399	 	 	 	(291	) 	 	 	(1,122	) 	
Fair value adjustment for warrant liability	  	 	351	 	 	 	299	 	 	 	200	 	
Changes in assets and liabilities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accounts receivable	  	 	(1,450	) 	 	 	(6,639	) 	 	 	(11,154	) 	
Prepaid expenses and other assets	  	 	130	 	 	 	(988	) 	 	 	(1,665	) 	
Deferred commissions	  	 	(4,486	) 	 	 	(3,965	) 	 	 	(5,335	) 	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	  	 	1,932	 	 	 	1,058	 	 	 	1,287	 	
Accrued compensation and related benefits	  	 	1,929	 	 	 	(968	) 	 	 	3,717	 	
Other current liabilities	  	 	1,395	 	 	 	(251	) 	 	 	19	 	
Deferred revenue	  	 	16,744	 	 	 	15,490	 	 	 	17,410	 	
Other long-term liabilities	  	 	1,009	 	 	 	356	 	 	 	577	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	  	 	1,534	 	 	 	(2,145	) 	 	 	(7,756	) 	
Cash flows from investing activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Purchases of property and equipment	  	 	(2,633	) 	 	 	(524	) 	 	 	(984	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash used in investing activities	  	 	(2,633	) 	 	 	(524	) 	 	 	(984	) 	
Cash flows from financing activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt	  	 	—	 	 	 	10,000	 	 	 	20,000	 	
Repayment of long-term debt	  	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	(10,000	) 	
Proceeds from issuance of Series B convertible preferred stock, net
of offering costs	  	 	37,380	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	
Repurchase of common stock	  	 	(21,013	) 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by financing activities	  	 	16,367	 	 	 	10,000	 	 	 	10,000	 	
Effect of foreign exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	  	 	(912	) 	 	 	(930	) 	 	 	(1,510	) 	
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	  	 	14,356	 	 	 	6,401	 	 	 	(250	) 	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	  	 	10,636	 	 	 	24,992	 	 	 	31,393	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	  	$	24,992	 	 	$	31,393	 	 	$	31,143	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash paid for interest	  	$	—	 	 	$	193	 	 	$	895	 	
Cash paid for income taxes	  	$	70	 	 	$	1,055	 	 	$	610	 	
Supplemental disclosure of non-cash financing activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	$	856	 	 	$	861	 	 	$	857	 	
Accretion of issuance costs on convertible preferred stock	  	$	120	 	 	$	—	 	 	$	—	 	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.
 
F-7

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
 
1.    Organization and Description of Business
 
Appian Corporation (together with its subsidiaries, “Appian,” the “Company,” “we” or “our”) provides a leading low-code software development platform that enables organizations to rapidly develop powerful and unique applications. The applications created on our platform help companies drive digital transformation and competitive differentiation. We were incorporated in the state of Delaware in August 1999. We are headquartered in Reston, Virginia and have offices in Canada, Switzerland, the United Kingdom, France, Germany, the Netherlands, Italy, and Australia.
 
2.    Significant Accounting Policies
 
Basis of Presentation
 
The consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes were prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (“U.S. GAAP”).
 
Use of Estimates
 
The preparation of our consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the amounts reported in these financial statements and accompanying notes. Although we believe that the estimates we use are reasonable, due to the inherent uncertainty involved in making these estimates, actual results reported in future periods could differ from those estimates.
 
Significant estimates embedded in the consolidated financial statements include revenue recognition, income taxes and the related valuation allowance, stock-based compensation and fair value measurements for our common stock and outstanding warrant.
 
Principles of Consolidation
 
The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Appian and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.
 
Unaudited Pro Forma Information
 
Upon the completion of an initial public offering (“IPO”), all outstanding shares of existing common stock and all outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock will be converted into Class B common stock. In addition, the outstanding warrant to purchase shares of convertible preferred stock will automatically convert into a warrant to purchase shares of Class B common stock. We will also pay a cumulative dividend in cash to the holders of our Series A convertible preferred stock upon the conversion of their shares of preferred stock into Class B common stock, which will occur immediately prior to the closing of the IPO.
 
As further described in Note 9, we have calculated unaudited pro forma basic and diluted net loss per share to give effect to (i) the conversion of the convertible preferred stock, (ii) the reclassification of the preferred stock warrant liability, (iii) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to pay the cumulative dividend on the Series A convertible preferred stock and (iv) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to repay all outstanding principal and interest and the termination fee related to our long-term debt and the reversal of associated interest expense, net of tax.
 
Revenue Recognition
 
We generate revenue primarily through sales of subscriptions to our platform, as well as professional services. We recognize revenue when all of the following conditions are met: (1) there is persuasive evidence of
 
F-8

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
an arrangement; (2) the service or product has been provided to the customer; (3) the amount of fees to be paid by the customer is fixed or determinable; and (4) the collection of related fees is reasonably assured. If collection is not reasonably assured, we defer revenue recognition until collectability becomes reasonably assured. Our arrangements do not contain general rights of return. Revenue is recognized net of any taxes collected from customers and subsequently remitted to governmental authorities.
 
Subscriptions, Software and Support Revenue
 
Subscriptions, software and support revenue is primarily related to (1) software as a service (“SaaS”) subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support and hosting services and (2) term license subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support. To a lesser extent, we also generate revenue from the sale of perpetual software licenses and associated maintenance and support.
 
Historically, we licensed our software primarily under perpetual licenses, but over time we transitioned from perpetual licenses to subscriptions. As a result, revenue from our perpetual software licenses was 5.0%, 1.9%, and 0.9% of our total revenue for 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
We generally charge subscription fees on a per-user basis. We bill customers and collect payment for subscriptions to our platform in advance on a monthly, quarterly or annual basis. In certain instances, we have had customers pay their entire contract up front.
 
SaaS Subscriptions
 
Our SaaS subscription revenue is derived from customers accessing our cloud offering pursuant to contracts that are generally one to five years in length. We perform all required maintenance and support for our cloud offering and we do not separately charge customers for hosting costs. In these arrangements, our customers do not have the right to take the software on-premises and, as a result, such arrangements are not accounted for within the scope of the software revenue guidance. Revenue from SaaS subscriptions is recognized ratably over the term of the subscription, beginning with the date our service is made available to our customer.
 
Term License Subscriptions
 
Our term license subscription revenue is derived from customers with on-premises installations of our platform pursuant to contracts that are generally one to five years in length. Customers with term license subscriptions have the right to use our software and receive maintenance and support. Since we do not sell maintenance and support separately from the subscription, revenue for the term license subscription and maintenance and support is recognized ratably over the term of the subscription, upon delivery of the platform to the customer when sold on a standalone basis.
 
Perpetual Licenses
 
Our perpetual license revenue is derived from customers with perpetual licenses to our platform and associated maintenance and support contracts. We recognize revenue from perpetual licenses on the date of delivery to our customer. We sell maintenance and support to perpetual license customers separately from the perpetual licenses pursuant to agreements that generally renew annually. Maintenance and support revenue is deferred and recognized ratably over the term of the support period.
 
Professional Services
 
Our professional services revenue is comprised of fees for consulting services, including application development and deployment assistance and training related to our platform. Our professional services are not
 
F-9

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
essential to the functionality of our platform because the platform is ready for the customer’s use immediately upon delivery and is not modified or customized in any manner.
 
Consulting services are billed under both time-and-material and fixed-fee arrangements. For standalone time-and-material contracts, we recognize revenue at contractually agreed upon billing rates applied to hours performed, plus the cost of any materials delivered. For standalone fixed-fee contracts, we also recognize revenue as the work is performed using the proportional performance method of accounting. Training revenue is recognized when the associated training services are delivered. Training is also sold in the form of a subscription arrangement where a customer agrees to pay an annual fixed fee for a fixed number of users to have access to all of our training offerings during the year. Revenue from training subscription agreements is recognized ratably over the subscription period.
 
We defer recognition of revenue from work performed on pending contract modifications until the period in which the modifications are accepted and funding is approved by the customer. Costs of work performed on pending contract modifications are expensed as incurred.
 
Multiple Element Arrangements
 
Our multiple element arrangements are from SaaS subscriptions, term license subscriptions, and perpetual licenses that are generally sold in combination with maintenance and support service and frequently with professional services.
 
SaaS Subscriptions
 
For multiple element arrangements involving SaaS subscriptions that include professional services in addition to the subscription to our platform, we evaluate each element to determine whether it represents a separate unit of accounting. Because there are third-party vendors who routinely sell and provide the same professional services to our customers, our professional services are deemed to have standalone value apart from the SaaS subscription. Additionally, we offer both SaaS subscriptions and professional services on a standalone basis. Professional services revenue is therefore accounted for separately from subscription fees and recognized as the professional services are performed. We allocate revenue to the elements based on the selling price hierarchy using vendor-specific objective evidence, or VSOE, of selling price, third-party evidence, or TPE, of selling price, or if neither exists, best estimated selling price, or BESP. In cases where we do not have VSOE or TPE of the elements of our arrangements, we use BESP to allocate revenue. We determine BESP for a service by considering multiple factors including, but not limited to, evaluating the weighted average of actual sales prices and other factors such as gross margin objectives, pricing practices and growth strategy. Pricing practices taken into consideration include historic contractually stated prices, volume discounts where applicable and our price lists. While we believe we can make reliable estimates regarding these matters, these estimates are inherently subjective. Once the revenue is allocated to these elements, revenue is recognized as such services are provided.
 
Term License Subscriptions
 
For multiple element arrangements involving term license subscriptions, maintenance and support and professional services, we do not have VSOE of fair value for the maintenance and support. Our term license subscriptions are generally not sold on a standalone basis, and therefore, we have not established VSOE of fair value for the subscriptions. Consequently, for our bundled arrangements that include certain professional services, there are two undelivered elements for which VSOE of fair value has not been established and, therefore, we utilize the combined services approach and defer all revenue until the software has been delivered and the provision of all services has commenced. We then recognize the entire fee from the arrangement ratably
 
F-10

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
over the remaining period of the arrangement, assuming all other software revenue recognition criteria have been met.
 
Perpetual Licenses
 
For multiple element arrangements involving our perpetual software licenses, we allocate revenue to the software license arrangement by determining if VSOE of fair value exists for the undelivered elements, which are usually maintenance and support and professional services. In situations where VSOE of fair value exists for the undelivered elements, we apply the residual method whereby the fees allocated to license revenue are recognized upon delivery, the fees allocated to maintenance and support revenue are recognized over the service period and the fees allocated to professional services and training are recognized as performed. In instances where we lack VSOE of fair value for the undelivered elements, revenue is either deferred until the final element is delivered or recognized ratably over the service period when the only undelivered elements are either professional services or maintenance and support. We have VSOE for maintenance and support elements and professional services elements performed on a time and materials basis. VSOE of fair value is based upon the price charged when the same element is sold separately. In determining VSOE of fair value, we require that a substantial majority of the selling prices fall within a reasonably narrow pricing range. We reassess VSOE annually or more frequently if required.
 
Deferred Revenue
 
Deferred revenue primarily consists of amounts billed in advance of revenue recognition from our subscriptions, software, and support and professional services described above. Deferred revenue is recognized as the revenue recognition criteria are met.
 
Cost of Revenue
 
Cost of Subscriptions, Software and Support Revenue
 
Cost of subscriptions, software and support revenue consists primarily of fees paid to our third-party managed hosting providers and other third-party service providers, personnel costs, including payroll and benefits for our technology operations and customer support teams, and allocated facility costs and overhead.
 
Cost of Professional Services Revenue
 
Cost of professional services revenue includes all direct and indirect costs to deliver our professional services and training, including employee compensation for our global professional services and training personnel, travel costs, third-party contractor costs and allocated facility costs and overhead.
 
Concentration of Credit Risk
 
Our financial instruments that are exposed to concentration of credit risk consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents and trade account receivables. Cash deposits may be in excess of insured limits. We believe that the financial institutions that hold our cash deposits are financially sound and, accordingly, minimal credit risk exists with respect to these balances.
 
With regard to our customers, credit evaluation and account monitoring procedures are used to minimize the risk of loss. We believe that no additional credit risk beyond amounts provided for collection loss are inherent in accounts receivable. Revenue generated from government agencies represented 34.4%, 32.7% and 26.2% of our
 
F-11

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
revenue for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively, of which the top three federal government agencies generated 22.9%, 20.8% and 17.7% of our revenue for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively. Additionally, 25.5%, 19.9% and 19.5% of our revenue earned during the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively, was generated from foreign customers.
 
No individual customer represented more than 10% of accounts receivable at December 31, 2015. One customer accounted for 17.2% of accounts receivable at December 31, 2016.
 
Cash and Cash Equivalents
 
We consider all highly liquid investments with an original or remaining maturity of three months or less at the date of purchase, as well as overnight repurchase investments, to be cash equivalents.
 
Accounts Receivable and Allowance for Doubtful Accounts
 
Accounts receivable are stated at realizable value, net of an allowance for doubtful accounts. The allowance for doubtful accounts is based on our assessment of the collectability of accounts. We regularly review the composition of the accounts receivable aging, historical bad debts, changes in payment patterns, customer creditworthiness and current economic trends. If the financial condition of our customers were to deteriorate, resulting in their inability to make required payments, additional provisions for doubtful accounts would be required and would increase bad debt expense. To date, our allowance and related bad debt write-offs have been nominal. There was no change in the allowance for doubtful accounts from December 31, 2015 to December 31, 2016.
 
Deferred Commissions
 
Deferred commissions are the incremental costs that are directly associated with subscription agreements with customers and consist of sales commissions paid to our direct sales force. Commissions are considered direct and incremental and as such are deferred and amortized over the terms of the related customer contracts consistent with the related revenue. Amortization of deferred commissions is included in sales and marketing expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. Commission expense was $3.8 million, $4.6 million, and $6.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
Property and Equipment
 
Property and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and amortization. Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets. Significant additions or improvements extending the useful life of an asset are capitalized, while repairs and maintenance costs which do not significantly improve the related assets or extend their useful lives are charged to expense as incurred.

Asset Category	  	Useful Life (in years)	
Computer software	  	3	
Computer hardware	  	3	
Equipment	  	5	
Office furniture and fixtures	  	10	
Leasehold improvements	  	Shorter of useful life of assets or lease term	
 
Impairment of Long-Lived Assets
 
Long-lived assets and certain intangible assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable through undiscounted cash flows from the use
 
F-12

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
of the assets. If such assets are considered to be impaired, the assets are written down to their estimated fair value. No indicators of impairment were identified for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016.
 
Fair Value of Financial Instruments
 
The carrying amounts of our cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses approximate fair value as of December 31, 2015 and 2016 because of the relatively short duration of these instruments. The carrying value of our long-term debt approximates fair value given interest rates for similar debt instruments available to the Company.
 
We use a three-tier fair value hierarchy to classify and disclose all assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis, as well as assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis, in periods subsequent to their initial measurement. The hierarchy requires us to use observable inputs when available, and to minimize the use of unobservable inputs when determining fair value. The three tiers are defined as follows:
 
 	•	 	Level 1. Observable inputs based on unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;	
 
 	•	 	Level 2. Inputs, other than quoted prices in active markets, that are observable either directly or indirectly; and	
 
 	•	 	Level 3. Unobservable inputs for which there is little or no market data, which require us to develop our own assumptions.	
 
Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis
 
We evaluate our financial assets and liabilities subject to fair value measurements on a recurring basis to determine the appropriate level in which to classify them for each reporting period. This determination requires significant judgments to be made. The following table summarizes the conclusions reached as of December 31 (in thousands):

 	  	    2015    	 	  	    Level 1    	 	  	    Level 2    	 	  	    Level 3    	 	
Liabilities:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock warrant(1)	  	$	650	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	$	650	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	  	$	650	 	  	$	—	 	  	$	—	 	  	$	650	 	

 	  	2016	 	  	Level 1	 	  	Level 2	 	  	Level 3	 	
Liabilities:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock warrant(1)	  	$	850	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	$	850	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	  	$	850	 	  	$	—	 	  	$	—	 	  	$	850	 	

(1)	 	In order to determine the fair value of the convertible preferred stock warrant, we used an option pricing model (“OPM”). Significant inputs for the OPM included an estimate of the fair value of the Series A convertible preferred stock, the remaining contractual life of the warrant, an estimate of the timing of a liquidity event, a risk-free rate of interest and an estimate of our stock volatility using the volatilities of guideline peer companies.	
 
F-13

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis Using Significant Unobservable Inputs
 
The following table presents the changes in our Level 3 instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis during the years ended December 31 (in thousands):

 	  	Series A Convertible
Preferred Stock Warrant	 	
 	  	    2014    	 	  	    2015    	 	  	    2016    	 	
Balance as of January 1	  	$	—	 	  	$	351	 	  	$	650	 	
Change in fair value of warrant liability	  	 	351	 	  	 	299	 	  	 	200	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of December 31	  	$	351	 	  	$	650	 	  	$	850	 	

The fair value of the warrant as of December 31, 2013 was de minimis and therefore not recorded as of January 1, 2014.
 
Stock-Based Compensation
 
We account for stock-based compensation expense related to stock-based awards based on the estimated fair value of the award on the grant date. We calculate the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes OPM. For service-based awards, stock-based compensation expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period. For performance-based awards, stock-based compensation expense is recognized using the accelerated attribution method, based on the probability of satisfying the performance condition. For awards that contain market conditions, compensation expense is measured using a Monte Carlo simulation model and recognized using the accelerated attribution method over the derived service period based on the expected market performance as of the grant date.
 
All of our currently outstanding awards require the satisfaction of both a service condition and a liquidity event condition. The liquidity condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, defined as a change of control transaction or the effective date of our IPO. No compensation expense will be recognized until the performance condition is achieved, at which time the cumulative compensation expense using the accelerated attribution method from the service start date will be recognized.
 
As discussed in “—Recent Accounting Pronouncements,” we have elected to early adopt Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-09, which, among other things, permits an entity to make an entity-wide policy election to either (1) estimate the number of awards that are expected to vest or (2) account for forfeitures when they occur. We have elected to account for forfeitures as they occur, rather than estimate expected forfeitures.
 
Basic and Diluted Loss per Common Share
 
We use the two-class method to compute net loss per common share because we have issued securities, other than common stock, that contractually entitle the holders to participate in dividends and earnings. These participating securities include our convertible preferred stock which have non-forfeitable rights to participate in any dividends declared on our common stock. The two-class method requires earnings for the period to be allocated between common stock and participating securities based upon their respective rights to receive distributed and undistributed earnings.
 
Under the two-class method, for periods with net income, basic net income per common share is computed by dividing the net income attributable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Net income attributable to common stockholders is computed by
 
F-14

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
subtracting from net income the portion of current year earnings that the participating securities would have been entitled to receive pursuant to their dividend rights had all of the year’s earnings been distributed. No such adjustment to earnings is made during periods with a net loss, as the holders of the participating securities have no obligation to fund losses.
 
Diluted net income per common share is computed under the two-class method by using the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding, plus, for periods with net income attributable to common stockholders, the potential dilutive effects of stock options and warrants. In addition, we analyze the potential dilutive effect of the outstanding participating securities under the “if-converted” method when calculating diluted earnings per share, in which it is assumed that the outstanding participating securities convert into common stock at the beginning of the period or date of issuance, if later. We report the more dilutive of the approaches (two-class or “if-converted”) as our diluted net income per share during the period.
 
Due to net losses for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, basic and diluted loss per share were the same, as the effect of potentially dilutive securities would have been anti-dilutive.
 
Income Taxes
 
We use the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes in which deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the consolidated financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. We measure deferred tax assets and liabilities using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be reversed. We recognize the effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates as income and expense in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is established if it is more likely than not that all or a portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized.
 
Our tax positions are subject to income tax audits by multiple tax jurisdictions throughout the world. We recognize the tax benefit of an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not the position is sustainable upon examination by the taxing authority. We measure the tax benefit recognized as the largest amount of benefit which is more likely than not to be realized upon settlement with the taxing authority. We recognize penalties and interest related to unrecognized tax benefits as income tax expense.
 
We calculate the current and deferred income tax provision based on estimates and assumptions that could differ from the actual results reflected in income tax returns filed in subsequent years and record adjustments based on filed income tax returns when identified. The amount of income taxes paid is subject to examination by U.S. federal, state and foreign tax authorities. The estimate of the potential outcome of any uncertain tax issue is subject to our assessment of relevant risks, facts and circumstances existing at that time. To the extent the assessment of such tax position changes, we record the change in estimate in the period in which we make that determination.
 
Due to changing economic and political environments in the United States and abroad, we may be impacted by possible tax reform or similar changes in tax law. Specifically, certain proposed changes in the United States may impact the U.S. taxation of our foreign earnings and adversely impact our effective tax rate. However, it is not possible to estimate the impact of such changes at this time and we continue to monitor these changes.
 
Segment Reporting
 
Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise for which discrete financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker (“CODM”) for purposes of allocating resources and evaluating financial performance. Our CODM is our chief executive officer, who reviews financial information presented on a companywide basis for purposes of allocating resources and evaluating financial performance. As such, our operations constitute a single operating segment and one reportable segment.
 
F-15

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
Foreign Currency
 
Our operations located outside of the United States where the local currency is the functional currency are translated into U.S. dollars using the current rate method. Results of operations are translated at the average rate of exchange for the period. Assets and liabilities are translated at the closing rates on the balance sheet date. Gains and losses on translation of these accounts are accumulated and reported as a separate component of stockholders’ deficit and other comprehensive income (loss).
 
Gains and losses on foreign currency transactions are recognized in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations as a component of other expense, net. Transaction gains and losses from transactions denominated in foreign currencies resulted in net transaction losses of $1.7 million, $1.3 million and $1.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
Research and Development
 
Research and development expenses include payroll, employee benefits, and other headcount-related costs associated with product development. Our product utilizes a common codebase, whether accessed by customers via the cloud or via an on-premises installation. Since our software is sold and licensed externally, we consider our software as external-use software for purposes of applying the capitalized software development guidance. Product development costs are expensed as incurred until technological feasibility has been established, which we define as the completion of all planning, designing, coding and testing activities that are necessary to establish products that meet design specifications including functions, features and technical performance requirements. We have determined that technological feasibility for our software products is reached shortly before they are released for sale. Costs incurred after technological feasibility is established are not significant, and accordingly we expense all research and development costs when incurred.
 
Advertising
 
We expense advertising costs as they are incurred. Advertising expenses totaled $0.5 million for each of the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2015 and $1.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2016.
 
Recent Accounting Pronouncements
 
We are an “emerging growth company” as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act (“JOBS Act”). The JOBS Act provides that an emerging growth company can take advantage of an extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards. Thus, an emerging growth company can delay the adoption of certain accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. We have elected to avail ourselves of this extended transition period and, as a result, we will not adopt new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for other public companies.
 
Adopted
 
In August 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) issued Accounting Standards Update (“ASU”) No. 2014-15,  Disclosure of Uncertainties about an Entity’s Ability to Continue as a Going Concern  (“ASU 2014-15”), which amends ASC Subtopic 205-40 to provide guidance about management’s responsibility to evaluate whether there is substantial doubt about an entity’s ability to continue as a going concern and to provide related disclosures. Specifically, the amendments (1) provide a definition of the term “substantial doubt,” (2) require an evaluation of every reporting period, (3) provide principles for considering the mitigating effect of management’s plans, (4) require certain disclosures when substantial doubt is alleviated as a result of consideration of management’s plans, (5) require an express statement and other disclosures when substantial
 
F-16

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
doubt is not alleviated and (6) require an assessment for a period of one year after the date that financial statements are issued. ASU 2014-15 was effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and its adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-03, Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs (“ASU 2015-03”), which simplifies the presentation of debt issuance costs by requiring that such costs be presented in the consolidated balance sheets as a direct deduction from the carrying value of the associated debt instrument, consistent with debt discounts. Subsequent to the issuance of ASU 2015-03, the SEC staff announced that the presentation of debt issuance costs associated with line-of-credit arrangements may be presented as an asset. This announcement was codified by the FASB in ASU No. 2015-15. These ASUs were effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and their adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-05, Customer’s Accounting for Fees Paid in a Cloud Computing Arrangement (“ASU 2015-05”), which provides clarification on whether a cloud computing arrangement includes a software license. If a software license is included, the customer should account for the license consistent with its accounting for other software licenses. If a software license is not included, the arrangement should be accounted for as a service contract. ASU 2015-05 was effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and its adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In November 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-17, Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes (Topic 740) (“ASU 2015-17”), which requires that all deferred tax assets and liabilities, including any related valuation allowance, be classified as noncurrent on the balance sheet. We elected to early adopt ASU 2015-17 beginning with our year ended December 31, 2015. The adoption of ASU 2015-17 did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-09, Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting (Topic 718) (“ASU 2016-09”), which is intended to simplify several aspects of the accounting for share-based payment transactions, including the accounting for income taxes, forfeitures, and statutory tax withholding requirements, as well as classification in the statement of cash flows. We elected to early adopt ASU 2016-09 beginning with our year ended December 31, 2016, and have applied the guidance retrospectively. The adoption of ASU 2016-09 did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
Not Yet Adopted
 
In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) (“ASU 2014-09”), which provides new guidance for revenue recognition. ASU 2014-09 provides that an entity should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. ASU 2014-09 also requires improved disclosures to help users of financial statements better understand the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue that is recognized. Entities have the option of using either a full retrospective or modified retrospective approach for the adoption of the standard. In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-08,  Principal Versus Agent Considerations (Reporting Revenue Gross Versus Net)  (“ASU 2016-08”), which clarifies implementation guidance on principal versus agent considerations in ASU 2014-09. In April 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-10,  Identifying Performance Obligations and Licensing  (“ASU 2016-10”), which clarifies the identification of performance obligations and the licensing implementation guidance in ASU 2014-09. In addition, in May 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-12,  Narrow-Scope Improvements and Practical Expedients  (“ASU 2016-12”), which clarifies the guidance on assessing collectibility, presentation of sales taxes, noncash consideration and completed contracts and contract modifications at transition. For public entities, the new standard is effective for annual periods and interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2017. For all other
 
F-17

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
entities, the new standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within those annual periods beginning after December 15, 2019. We intend to avail ourselves of the JOBS Act extended transition period that permits us to defer adoption until January 1, 2019. We are currently evaluating the impact the adoption of these standards will have on our consolidated financial statements.
 
We currently plan to adopt the new standard using the full retrospective approach; however, the decision regarding the adoption method has not been finalized. Our final determination will depend on a number of factors such as the significance of the impact of the new standard on our financial results, system readiness, including that of software procured from third-party providers, and our ability to accumulate and analyze the information necessary to assess the impact on prior period financial statements, as necessary.
 
We are in the initial stages of our evaluation of the impact of the new standard on our accounting policies, processes, and system requirements. We have assigned internal resources in addition to the engagement of third-party service providers to assist in the evaluation. Furthermore, we have made and will continue to make investments in systems to enable timely and accurate reporting under the new standard. While we continue to assess all potential impacts under the new standard there is the potential for significant impacts to the timing of recognition of revenue, particularly term license subscriptions and professional services revenue. We also expect an impact to our accounting for contract acquisition costs, both with respect to the amounts that will be capitalized as well as the period of amortization.
 
Under current industry-specific software revenue recognition guidance, we have historically concluded that we did not have VSOE of fair value of the undelivered services related to term license subscriptions, and accordingly, have recognized term license subscriptions and related services ratably over the subscription term. Professional services included in an arrangement with subscription revenue has also been recognized ratably over the subscription term. The new standard, which does not retain the concept of VSOE, requires an evaluation of whether term license subscriptions and related services, including professional services, are distinct performance obligations and therefore should be separately recognized at a point in time or over time. Depending on the outcome of our evaluation, the timing of when revenue is recognized could change significantly for term license subscriptions and professional services under the new standard.
 
In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842) (“ASU 2016-02”), which requires that lessees recognize assets and liabilities for leases with lease terms greater than 12 months in the statement of financial position. ASU 2016-02 also requires improved disclosures to help users of financial statements better understand the amount, timing and uncertainty of cash flows arising from leases. The update is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact the adoption of ASU 2016-02 will have on our consolidated financial statements.
 
In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-15, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments  (“ASU 2016-15”), which aims to reduce the existing diversity in practice in how certain cash receipts and cash payments are presented and classified in the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-15 will require adoption on a retrospective basis unless it is impracticable to apply, in which case we would be required to apply the amendments prospectively as of the earliest date practicable. ASU 2016-15 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently in the process of evaluating the impact of adoption of this standard on our consolidated financial statements.
 
F-18

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
3.    Property and Equipment
 
Property and equipment consisted of the following as of December 31 (in thousands):

 	  	2015	 	 	2016	 	
Computer software	  	$	1,562	 	 	$	1,701	 	
Computer hardware	  	 	1,201	 	 	 	1,408	 	
Leasehold improvements	  	 	3,555	 	 	 	4,098	 	
Office furniture and fixtures	  	 	386	 	 	 	464	 	
Equipment	  	 	96	 	 	 	116	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	6,800	 	 	 	7,787	 	
Less: accumulated depreciation	  	 	(3,908	) 	 	 	(4,686	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Property and equipment, net	  	$	2,892	 	 	$	3,101	 	

Depreciation and amortization expense totaled $0.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2014 and $0.8 million for each of the years ended December 31, 2015 and 2016.
 
4.    Debt
 
Line of Credit
 
At December 31, 2015, we had a $10.0 million revolving line of credit with a lender, expiring in June 2016, which was subsequently amended in June 2016 to extend the maturity date through June 2017. The amount of borrowing available under the credit facility at any time may not exceed 80% of eligible accounts receivable at such time and any amounts borrowed are collateralized by substantially all of our assets. Amounts drawn on the revolving line of credit bear interest at a floating rate of prime plus 0.75%. The agreement contains certain affirmative covenants related to the timely delivery of financial information to the bank and maintaining a liquidity ratio of at least 1.25 to 1, as well as certain customary negative covenants. We were in compliance with all covenants as of December 31, 2016, and would be able to draw up to a maximum of $3.5 million on the revolving line of credit while maintaining compliance with the liquidity ratio. As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, there were no advances against the line of credit.
 
Term Loan
 
In March 2015, we entered into a collateralized $10.0 million term loan facility with a lender, maturing in March 2019, and borrowed the full amount under the term loan facility in June 2015. In January 2016, we paid off the outstanding balance of the term loan and simultaneously entered into a collateralized $20.0 million term loan facility, maturing in January 2020. We borrowed the full amount under the term loan facility in January 2016. Amounts drawn on the term loan bear interest at a floating rate of prime plus 1.25%, or 5.00% as of December 31, 2016. We are required to repay the term loan over 48 months. The first 12 months will be interest-only payments followed by 36 months of monthly amortization payments. We may pay off the entire term loan at any time by paying all outstanding principal, accrued interest, and a prepayment fee of 1% of the amount advanced through month 12, 0.5% during months 13 through 24 and no prepayment fee thereafter. The term loan includes a financial covenant related to our short-term liquidity. We were in compliance with this covenant as of December 31, 2016.
 
F-19

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
5.    Income Taxes
 
For the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, our net (loss) income before income taxes was comprised of the following (in thousands):

 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	
Domestic	  	$	(11,026	) 	 	$	1,079	 	 	$	(4,524	) 	
Foreign	  	 	(4,829	) 	 	 	(7,688	) 	 	 	(9,620	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	  	$	(15,855	) 	 	$	(6,609	) 	 	$	(14,144	) 	

For the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015, and 2016, our income tax expense (benefit) was comprised of the following (in thousands):

 	  	2014	 	  	2015	 	 	2016	 	
Current:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Federal	  	$	430	 	  	$	390	 	 	$	(627	) 	
State	  	 	128	 	  	 	62	 	 	 	(200	) 	
Foreign	  	 	247	 	  	 	217	 	 	 	266	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current expense (benefit)	  	 	805	 	  	 	669	 	 	 	(561	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Deferred:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Federal	  	 	325	 	  	 	(334	) 	 	 	(922	) 	
State	  	 	51	 	  	 	43	 	 	 	(230	) 	
Foreign	  	 	23	 	  	 	—	 	 	 	30	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total deferred expense (benefit)	  	 	399	 	  	 	(291	) 	 	 	(1,122	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total income tax expense (benefit)	  	$	1,204	 	  	$	378	 	 	$	(1,683	) 	

For the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015, and 2016, the provision for income taxes differs from the amount computed by applying the federal statutory income tax rates to our loss before the provision for income taxes, as follows:

 	  	2014	 	 	2015	 	 	2016	 	
U.S. federal statutory tax rate	  	 	34.0	% 	 	 	34.0	% 	 	 	34.0	% 	
State tax expense	  	 	(0.8	) 	 	 	(0.9	) 	 	 	1.4	 	
Expense on purchase of common stock	  	 	(30.2	) 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	
Foreign rate differential	  	 	(7.9	) 	 	 	(29.4	) 	 	 	(17.8	) 	
Nondeductible expenses	  	 	(1.5	) 	 	 	(4.1	) 	 	 	(2.3	) 	
Tax credits	  	 	3.2	 	 	 	10.0	 	 	 	6.5	 	
Unrecognized tax benefits	  	 	(0.5	) 	 	 	(1.8	) 	 	 	(0.2	) 	
Other	  	 	(0.5	) 	 	 	(1.9	) 	 	 	(0.2	) 	
Change in valuation allowance	  	 	(3.4	) 	 	 	(11.5	) 	 	 	(9.6	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	  	 	(7.6	)% 	 	 	(5.6	)% 	 	 	11.8	% 	

Deferred tax assets and liabilities reflect the net tax effects of temporary differences between the carrying amount of the assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes.
 
F-20

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, significant components of our deferred tax assets and liabilities are as follows (in thousands):

 	  	2015	 	 	2016	 	
Deferred tax assets:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accrued vacation	  	$	482	 	 	$	529	 	
Bad debt	  	 	157	 	 	 	159	 	
Deferred revenue	  	 	3,173	 	 	 	2,176	 	
Deferred rent	  	 	603	 	 	 	834	 	
Tax credits	  	 	1,381	 	 	 	2,401	 	
Net operating losses	  	 	1,289	 	 	 	2,939	 	
Other	  	 	209	 	 	 	929	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross deferred tax assets	  	 	7,294	 	 	 	9,967	 	
Less: Valuation allowance	  	 	(1,283	) 	 	 	(2,642	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total deferred tax assets	  	 	6,011	 	 	 	7,325	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Deferred tax liabilities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Depreciation	  	 	(491	) 	 	 	(349	) 	
Unbilled receivables	  	 	(1,835	) 	 	 	(491	) 	
Prepaid expenses	  	 	(4,579	) 	 	 	(6,505	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total deferred tax liabilities	  	 	(6,905	) 	 	 	(7,345	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net deferred tax liability	  	$	(894	) 	 	$	(20	) 	

As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, we had $0 and $1.8 million of gross net operating loss (“NOL”) carryforwards for U.S. federal tax purposes, respectively. Federal NOL carryforwards will expire, if unused, in 2036. As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, we had U.S. gross state NOL carryforwards of $0.1 million and $1.7 million, respectively. We had tax effected state NOL carryforwards of $0.1 million as of December 31, 2016. Tax effected state NOL carryforwards as of December 31, 2015 were nominal. U.S. state NOL carryforwards will substantially expire, if unused, in 2036.
 
Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code limits the utilization of the NOLs when ownership changes occur, as defined by that section. A number of states have similar state laws that limit utilization of the state NOLs when ownership changes occur. We have performed an analysis of our Section 382 ownership changes and have determined that all federal and U.S state NOLs are available for use as of December 31, 2016.
 
As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, we had $1.8 million and $2.8 million, respectively, of federal tax credit carryforwards which will expire, if unused, in 2036.
 
As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, we had $13.3 million and $23.7 million, respectively, of gross NOL carryforwards for Swiss tax purposes. The NOL carryforwards will expire, if unused, between 2021 and 2023.
 
The net change during the year in the total valuation allowance was $1.4 million, driven by the valuation allowance recorded against the U.S. deferred tax assets and the change in the Switzerland deferred tax assets.
 
Based on our cumulative operating results as of December 31, 2016, three-year cumulative loss, and assessment of our expected future results of operations, we determined that it was not more-likely-than not that we would be able to realize the U.S. deferred tax assets. We recorded a valuation allowance in the fourth quarter of 2016 on the U.S. deferred tax assets. We have evaluated all evidence, both positive and negative, in assessing the likelihood of realizability and the negative evidence outweighed the positive evidence.
 
F-21

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
We continue to maintain a full valuation allowance on the deferred tax assets of our subsidiary in Switzerland as we determined that it was not more likely than not that we would be able to realize a benefit from the NOL at that subsidiary. Based on our cumulative operating results as of December 31, 2016, and assessment of our expected future results of operations, we determined that it was not more-likely-than not that we would be able to realize the deferred tax assets prior to expiration.
 
We are subject to income taxes in the United States, Australia, Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Netherlands, Switzerland, and United Kingdom.
 
Any undistributed earnings of our foreign subsidiaries are considered to be indefinitely reinvested; accordingly, no U.S. income taxes have been provided thereon. Upon repatriation of those earnings, if any, we would be subject to U.S. income taxes, net of any applicable foreign tax credits, and foreign withholding taxes. We did not have any undistributed earnings at our foreign subsidiaries as of December 31, 2015 and 2016.
 
As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, we had unrecognized tax benefits of $0.4 million, of which the entire portion would affect our effective tax rate if recognized. The following table summarizes the activity related to our unrecognized tax benefit from January 1, 2014 to December 31, 2016 (in thousands):

Balance as of January 1, 2014	  	$	218	 	
Additions for tax positions in current years	  	 	68	 	
Additions for tax positions in prior years	  	 	—	 	
Reductions due to lapse in statutes of limitations	  	 	—	 	
Settlements	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of December 31, 2014	  	 	286	 	
Additions for tax positions in current years	  	 	98	 	
Additions for tax positions in prior years	  	 	—	 	
Reductions due to lapse in statutes of limitations	  	 	—	 	
Settlements	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of December 31, 2015	  	 	384	 	
Additions for tax positions in current years	  	 	171	 	
Additions for tax positions in prior years	  	 	—	 	
Reductions due to lapse in statutes of limitations	  	 	(136	) 	
Settlements	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of December 31, 2016	  	$	419	 	

We recognize interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions in income tax expense. During the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015, and 2016, we recognized potential interest and penalties of $15,000, $19,000, and $2,000, respectively, and the cumulative balance of interest and penalties as of December 31, 2015 and 2016 was $39,000 and $35,000, respectively.
 
We anticipate that total unrecognized tax benefits will decrease by approximately $0.1 million over the next 12 months due to the expiration of certain statutes of limitations.
 
We file income tax returns in the United States federal jurisdiction and in many state and foreign jurisdictions. The tax years 2011 through 2015 remain open to examination by the major taxing jurisdictions to which we are subject to. We are currently under examination by the Internal Revenue Service for tax year 2014.
 
6.    Stock-Based Compensation
 
Under the Appian Corporation 2007 Stock Option Plan (the “Plan”), we have reserved shares of common stock for the issuance of stock options to employees, directors, and officers. In July 2016, the Plan was revised to
 
F-22

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
increase the maximum number of shares issuable under the Plan from 4,757,610 to 8,413,770. Of this amount, 1,629,322 shares were available to be issued under the Plan as of December 31, 2016. These shares consist of authorized but unissued or reacquired shares. Options under the Plan may be granted for periods of up to ten years.
 
Under the Plan, the exercise price of each award is established by the board of directors, but may not be less than the fair market value of a share of our common stock on the grant date. Options generally vest upon the satisfaction of both a service condition and a performance condition. The service condition is satisfied at various rates as determined by us, typically on an annual basis over five years. The performance condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, defined as a change of control transaction or upon the completion of an IPO.
 
We estimate the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes OPM, which requires the use of subjective assumptions, including the expected term of the option, the current price of the underlying stock, the expected stock price volatility, expected dividend yield and the risk-free interest rate for the expected term of the option. The expected term represents the period of time the stock options are expected to be outstanding. Due to the lack of sufficient historical exercise data to provide a reasonable basis upon which to otherwise estimate the expected term of the stock options, we use the simplified method to estimate the expected term for stock options granted to employees and directors. Under the simplified method, the expected term of an option is presumed to be the mid-point between the vesting date and the end of the contractual term. Expected volatility is based on historical volatilities for publicly traded stock of comparable companies over the estimated expected term of the stock options. We assume no dividend yield because dividends are not expected to be paid in the near future on our common stock, which is consistent with our history of not paying dividends on our common stock.
 
The following table summarizes the assumptions used to estimate the fair value of stock options granted during the years ended December 31:

 	  	2014	  	2015	  	2016	
Risk-free interest rate	  	1.8%  - 2.1%	  	1.7% - 1.9%	  	1.3% - 1.5%	
Expected term (in years)	  	6.5	  	6.5	  	6.5	
Expected volatility	  	44.7% - 46.0%	  	39.7% - 44.4%	  	40.9% - 42.0%	
Expected dividend yield	  	0%	  	0%	  	0%	
 
The following table summarizes the stock option activity for the year ended December 31, 2016:

 	  	Number of
Shares	 	 	Weighted
Average
Exercise
Price	 	  	Weighted
Average
Remaining
Contractual
Term (Years)	 	  	Aggregate
Intrinsic  Value
(in thousands)	 	
Outstanding at January 1, 2016	  	 	4,589,988	 	 	$	2.22	 	  	 	6.0	 	  	$	24,239	 	
Granted	  	 	2,375,080	 	 	 	9.30	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Cancelled	  	 	(180,620	) 	 	 	4.22	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Outstanding at December 31, 2016	  	 	6,784,448	 	 	 	4.65	 	  	 	6.5	 	  	 	44,259	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Exercisable at December 31, 2016	  	 	—	 	 	$	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	$	—	 	

The weighted average grant-date fair value of options granted was $1.81, $2.61, and $4.35 per share during the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015, and 2016, respectively.
 
F-23

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
All of our currently outstanding awards require the satisfaction of both a service condition and a liquidity event condition. The liquidity condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, defined as a change of control transaction or the effective date of our IPO. No compensation expense will be recognized until the performance condition is achieved, at which time the cumulative compensation expense using the accelerated attribution method from the service start date will be recognized. As of December 31, 2016, performance-based stock option awards with a total grant-date fair value of $14.9 million were outstanding with no compensation expense recognized.
 
For the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, no stock-based compensation expense was recognized for our stock option awards because a qualifying event had not occurred.
 
7.    Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders’ Deficit
 
We are authorized to issue two classes of capital stock, common stock and preferred stock. We are authorized to issue 79,709,838 total shares, consisting of 61,462,320 shares of common stock and 18,247,518 shares of Series A and Series B convertible preferred stock.
 
Common Stock Repurchase
 
In February 2014, we purchased, and subsequently retired, 5,725,282 shares of common stock held by common stockholders at a price of $6.1274 per share. The fair value of our common stock in February 2014 was determined to be $3.67 per share. The amount representing the fair value of the repurchased shares, $21.0 million, is included in the accompanying consolidated statement of changes in stockholders’ deficit. The difference between the amount paid and the fair value of the common stock, $14.1 million, was recognized as compensation expense.
 
Additionally, the board of directors authorized an exercisable event that allowed for the exercise of certain stock options via a cashless exercise. We repurchased, and subsequently retired, 460,266 shares of common stock underlying these stock options from the optionholders, resulting in compensation expense of $2.4 million.
 
The compensation expense related to this transaction is included in the accompanying statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2014 as follows (in thousands):

Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	119	 	
Professional services	  	 	737	 	
Operating expenses:	  	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	 	1,802	 	
Research and development	  	 	515	 	
General and administrative	  	 	13,315	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
 	  	$	16,488	 	

Stock Split
 
In May 2015, our common stock and convertible preferred stock was split on a two-for-one basis. The number of shares and per-share prices have been retrospectively adjusted to reflect the stock split.
 
F-24

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
Common Stock
 
At December 31, 2016, we had reserved shares of common stock for future issuance as follows:

For conversion of Series A and Series B convertible preferred stock	  	 	18,163,158	 	
Outstanding stock options	  	 	6,784,448	 	
Outstanding preferred stock warrant	  	 	84,360	 	
Possible future issuance under equity incentive plan	  	 	1,629,322	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Total shares of common stock reserved for future issuance	  	 	26,661,288	 	

Liquidation Rights
 
In the event of any liquidation or dissolution of the Company, the holders of common stock are entitled to the remaining assets of the Company legally available for distribution after the payment of the full liquidation preference for all series of outstanding convertible preferred stock.
 
Dividend and Voting Rights
 
The holders of common stock are entitled to receive dividends if and when declared by the Company, but not until holders of convertible preferred stock have been paid a dividend on each outstanding share equal to at least 8% of the original issue price. Holders of common stock have the right to one vote per share.
 
Convertible Preferred Stock
 
The following table summarizes the issuances of convertible preferred stock:

Name	  	Original Issue
Price  per
Share	 	  	Number of
Shares	 	  	Conversion
Price per  Share	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock	  	$	0.88903	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	$	0.88903	 	
Series B convertible preferred stock	  	$	6.1274	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	  	$	6.1274	 	
 
Any costs incurred in connection with the issuance of the Series A convertible preferred stock and Series B convertible preferred stock (the “Preferred Stock”) have been recorded as a reduction of the carrying amount of the Preferred Stock. Since the Preferred Stock has deemed liquidation provisions which require the shares to be redeemed upon a change in control or other deemed liquidation event, these shares are classified outside of permanent equity and carried at redemption value, which includes cumulative dividends in the case of the Series A convertible preferred stock.
 
Dividend Rights
 
The holders of our Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends in preference to any dividend on our common stock at the rate of 8% of the original purchase price per annum for each such series. Such dividends with respect to the Series A convertible preferred stock shall be cumulative and shall accrue from day to day until paid, whether or not the dividends are authorized or declared, whether or not funds are legally available for payment and whether or not the corporation has earnings. Such dividends with respect to the Series B convertible preferred stock shall be non-cumulative and shall not accrue unless declared; provided, however, that in each such case, dividends with respect to the Series A convertible preferred stock and Series B convertible preferred stock shall be payable, on a pari passu basis, only when, as and if declared by the board of directors. In the event
 
F-25

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
dividends are paid on any share of common stock, whether in cash or property, we shall pay an additional dividend on all outstanding shares of Preferred Stock in a per share amount (on an as-if converted to common stock basis) equal to the amount paid or set aside for each share of common stock. We had cumulative dividends of $6.4 million and $7.2 million, or $0.53 and $0.60 per share, on the Series A convertible preferred stock as of December 31, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
Liquidation Rights
 
Upon any liquidation (as defined in our certificate of incorporation), before any payment to holders of common stock, the holders of Preferred Stock are entitled to receive an amount per share, on a pari passu basis, equal to the greater of (1) the original purchase price per share for each such series (as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, etc.), plus any accrued but unpaid dividends on such shares, or (2) the amount per share of Preferred Stock the holders would be entitled to receive if all shares of Preferred Stock were converted into shares of common stock. We have the option to pay the portion of the liquidation preference attributable to accrued and unpaid dividends in cash or common stock.
 
Voting Rights
 
Each share of Preferred Stock has voting rights equal to an equivalent number of shares of common stock into which it is convertible and votes together as one class with the common stockholders.
 
Conversion Rights
 
The holders of the Preferred Stock have the right to convert their shares to common stock at any time. In addition, each share of outstanding Preferred Stock shall automatically be converted into common stock immediately upon the closing of a firm commitment underwritten public offering of common stock by the Company, at a price per share of at least 1.5 times the original issue price of the Series B convertible preferred stock, or $9.18, pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and resulting in at least $50,000,000 in gross proceeds to the Company, or upon the vote of the requisite holders of Preferred Stock. The number of shares of common stock to which a preferred stockholder shall be entitled to upon conversion shall be the number obtained by dividing the original issue price by the applicable conversion price. No fractional shares will be issued upon conversion of Preferred Stock.
 
F-26

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
Summary of Activity
 
The following table presents a summary of activity for our Preferred Stock issued and outstanding for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

 	  	Series A Convertible
Preferred Stock	 	  	Series B Convertible
Preferred Stock	 	
 	  	Amount	 	  	Shares	 	  	Amount	 	  	Shares	 	
Balance as of January 1, 2014	  	$	15,341	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	$	—	 	  	 	—	 	
Issuance of Series B convertible preferred stock, net of offering costs of $120	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	37,380	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	856	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	
Accretion of issuance costs on convertible preferred stock	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	120	 	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of December 31, 2014	  	 	16,197	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	 	37,500	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	861	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of December 31, 2015	  	 	17,058	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	 	37,500	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	857	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of December 31, 2016	  	$	17,915	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	$	37,500	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	

8.    Warrants
 
In November 2008, we issued a warrant to purchase 84,360 shares of our Series A convertible preferred stock in connection with a credit facility with a lender. The warrant has a 10-year term and an exercise price of $0.88905 per share. This warrant is subject to remeasurement at each reporting period. The fair value of the warrant as of December 31, 2015 and 2016 was $0.7 million and $0.9 million, respectively. Subsequent changes in fair value are recorded within other expense, net in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. The inputs and valuation techniques used to measure the fair value of this warrant are discussed in Note 2.
 
9.    Net Loss Per Share
 
Diluted loss per share is the same as basic loss per share for all periods presented because the effects of potentially dilutive items were anti-dilutive given our net loss. The following securities have been excluded from the calculation of weighted average common shares outstanding because the effect is anti-dilutive for the years ended December 31:

 	  	2014	 	  	2015	 	  	2016	 	
Convertible preferred stock:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	
Series B convertible preferred stock	  	 	6,120,050	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	
Warrant to purchase Series A convertible preferred stock	  	 	84,360	 	  	 	84,360	 	  	 	84,360	 	
Stock options	  	 	3,886,408	 	  	 	4,589,988	 	  	 	6,784,448	 	
 
Pro Forma Net Loss Per Share (unaudited)
 
The unaudited pro forma net loss per share for the year ended December 31, 2016 gives effect to (1) the conversion of all outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of Class B common stock as of January 1, 2016 or at the time of issuance, if later, (2) the reclassification of our preferred stock warrant liability to stockholders’ deficit as of January 1, 2016, (3) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to pay the cumulative dividend on the Series A convertible preferred stock at
 
F-27

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
an IPO price of $            per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of the prospectus and (4) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to repay all outstanding principal and interest and the termination fee related to our long-term debt at an IPO price of $         per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of the prospectus. The amounts recorded during the year ended December 31, 2016 to reflect the accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock and to adjust the preferred stock warrant liability to fair value, as well as interest expense recorded during the year ended December 31, 2016 related to our long-term debt, net of tax, have been added back to net loss attributable to common stockholders to arrive at pro forma net loss attributable to common stockholders.
 
The following table shows the calculation of the unaudited pro forma basic and diluted net loss per share:

Numerator (in thousands):	  	 	 	 	
Historical net loss attributable to common stockholders	  	$	(13,318	) 	
Plus: accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	857	 	
Plus: changes in the fair value of the preferred stock warrant liability	  	 	200	 	
Plus: interest expense related to our long-term debt, net of tax	  	 	866	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Pro forma numerator for basic and diluted loss per share	  	$	(11,395	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Denominator:	  	 	 	 	
Historical denominator for basic and diluted net loss per share—weighted average shares	  	 	34,274,718	 	
Plus: conversion of convertible preferred stock to common stock	  	 	18,163,158	 	
Plus: additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to pay the Series A convertible preferred stock cumulative dividend	  	 	 	 	
Plus: additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to repay all outstanding principal and interest and the termination fee related to our long-term debt	  	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Pro forma denominator for basic and diluted net loss per share	  	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Pro forma basic and diluted loss per share	  	$	            	 	

The following securities have been excluded from the calculation of pro forma weighted average common shares outstanding because the effect is anti-dilutive for the year ended December 31, 2016:

Stock options	  	 	6,784,448	 	
Warrant to purchase common stock	  	 	84,360	 	
 
10.    Commitments and Contingencies
 
Operating Leases
 
We lease office space and equipment in our headquarters location in Reston, Virginia, as well as in the United Kingdom, France, Germany, Canada, and Australia, under non-cancellable operating lease agreements which have various expiration dates through 2026 for our office space and various expiration dates through 2019 for our equipment.
 
F-28

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
A summary of our future minimum gross and net lease commitments by year as of December 31, 2016 is as follows (in thousands):

 	  	Office
Leases	 	 	Equipment
Leases	 	
2017	  	$	6,868	 	 	$	277	 	
2018	  	 	6,538	 	 	 	131	 	
2019	  	 	6,720	 	 	 	6	 	
2020	  	 	4,780	 	 	 	—	 	
2021	  	 	2,466	 	 	 	—	 	
Thereafter	  	 	1,304	 	 	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	28,676	 	 	 	414	 	
Less: minimum payments to be received from subleases	  	 	(527	) 	 	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	  	$	28,149	 	 	$	414	 	

We record rent expense using the total minimum rent commitment, amortized on the straight-line method over the term of the lease. The difference between monthly rental payments and recorded rent expense is charged to deferred rent. As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, deferred rent totaled $1.5 million and $2.4 million, respectively, and is included within other current liabilities and other long-term liabilities on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.
 
In September 2014, we entered into an agreement to sublease a certain rented facility to a subtenant. The sublease agreement commenced on November 1, 2014 and will expire when the original lease agreement expires in October 2017. We received $0.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2014 and $0.6 million for each of the years ended December 31, 2015 and 2016 in rental income from the subtenant.
 
Total rent and lease expense was $3.8 million, $4.6 million and $6.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively.
 
Other Commitments
 
We also have entered into a non-cancellable agreement for the use of technology that is integral in the development of our software and pay annual royalty fees of $0.3 million.
 
Letters of Credit
 
As of December 31, 2015 and 2016, we had outstanding letters of credit totaling $0.8 million and $1.3 million, respectively, in connection with securing our leased office space. All letters of credit are secured by our borrowing arrangement as described in Note 4.
 
Legal
 
From time to time, we are subject to legal, regulatory and other proceedings and claims that arise in the ordinary course of business. There are no issues or resolution of any matters that are expected to have a material adverse impact on our consolidated financial statements.
 
F-29

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
 
11. Segment and Geographic Information
 
The following table summarizes revenue by geography for the years ended December 31 (in thousands):

 	  	2014	 	  	2015	 	  	2016	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Domestic	  	$	66,285	 	  	$	89,043	 	  	$	107,069	 	
International	  	 	22,711	 	  	 	22,161	 	  	 	25,854	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Total	  	$	88,996	 	  	$	111,204	 	  	$	132,923	 	

With respect to geographic information, revenues are attributed to respective geographies based on the contracting address of the customer. Revenues from external customers attributed to the United Kingdom were 10.8% of total revenue for the year ended December 31, 2014. There were no individual foreign countries from which more than 10% of our total revenues were attributable for the years ended December 31, 2015 and 2016. Substantially all of our long-lived assets were held in the United States as of December 31, 2015 and 2016.
 
12.    Retirement Plans
 
We have a defined contribution 401(k) retirement and savings plan (the “401(k) Plan”) to provide retirement benefits for all eligible employees. All employees who have completed forty-five days of service and are at least twenty-one years of age are eligible to participate in the 401(k) Plan. The 401(k) Plan allows eligible employees to make salary-deferred contributions up to 75% of their annual compensation, as defined, and subject to certain Internal Revenue Service limitations. Employer contributions vest at 25% per year, over four years. For the years ending December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, we incurred $1.3 million, $1.9 million and $2.6 million, respectively, in contribution expense related to the employer matching contributions.
 
We are obligated to make plan contributions for the employees of certain of our wholly-owned foreign subsidiaries. For the years ending December 31, 2014, 2015 and 2016, we incurred $0.3 million, $0.5 million and $0.7 million, respectively, in contribution expense related to our foreign subsidiaries.
 
13.    Subsequent Events
 
We have evaluated subsequent events through February 17, 2017, which is the date that the consolidated financial statements were available to be issued.
 
On January 31, 2017, our board of directors approved stock option grants under the Plan to purchase an aggregate of 249,700 shares of common stock at an exercise price of $11.17 per share.
 
F-30

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(in thousands, except share and per share data)

 	 	As of
December 31,
2016	 	 	As of
March 31,
2017	 	 	As of
March 31, 2017
Pro Forma	 	
 	 	 	 	 	(unaudited)	 	 	(unaudited)	 	
Assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	 	$	31,143	 	 	$	34,759	 	 	$	34,759	 	
Accounts receivable, net of allowance of $400	 	 	46,814	 	 	 	32,438	 	 	 	32,438	 	
Deferred commissions, current	 	 	7,146	 	 	 	6,983	 	 	 	6,983	 	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	 	 	3,281	 	 	 	5,935	 	 	 	5,935	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current assets	 	 	88,384	 	 	 	80,115	 	 	 	80,115	 	
Property and equipment, net	 	 	3,101	 	 	 	2,992	 	 	 	2,992	 	
Deferred commissions, net of current portion	 	 	10,860	 	 	 	11,764	 	 	 	11,764	 	
Deferred tax assets	 	 	12	 	 	 	13	 	 	 	13	 	
Other assets	 	 	381	 	 	 	1,636	 	 	 	1,636	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	 	$	102,738	 	 	$	96,520	 	 	$	96,520	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Liabilities, Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders’ Deficit	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accounts payable	 	$	5,057	 	 	$	1,499	 	 	$	1,499	 	
Accrued expenses	 	 	2,860	 	 	 	3,862	 	 	 	3,862	 	
Accrued compensation and related benefits	 	 	9,554	 	 	 	8,109	 	 	 	8,109	 	
Deferred revenue, current	 	 	52,000	 	 	 	53,284	 	 	 	53,284	 	
Current portion of long-term debt	 	 	6,111	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	
Other current liabilities	 	 	437	 	 	 	498	 	 	 	7,920	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total current liabilities	 	 	76,019	 	 	 	67,252	 	 	 	74,674	 	
Long-term debt, net of current portion	 	 	13,889	 	 	 	20,000	 	 	 	20,000	 	
Deferred tax liabilities	 	 	32	 	 	 	32	 	 	 	32	 	
Deferred revenue, net of current portion	 	 	18,108	 	 	 	18,375	 	 	 	18,375	 	
Preferred stock warrant liability	 	 	850	 	 	 	850	 	 	 	—	 	
Other long-term liabilities	 	 	1,917	 	 	 	1,847	 	 	 	1,847	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities	 	 	110,815	 	 	 	108,356	 	 	 	114,928	 	
Convertible preferred stock	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock—par value $0.0001; 12,127,468 shares authorized and 12,043,108 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017; no shares issued and outstanding pro forma; liquidation preference of $18,129 as of March 31, 2017	 	 	17,915	 	 	 	18,129	 	 	 	—	 	
Series B convertible preferred stock—par value $0.0001; 6,120,050 shares authorized, issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017; no shares issued and outstanding pro forma; liquidation preference of $37,500 as of March 31, 2017	 	 	37,500	 	 	 	37,500	 	 	 	—	 	
Stockholders’ deficit	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Common stock—par value $0.0001; 61,462,320 shares authorized and 34,274,718 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017; no shares authorized, issued or outstanding pro forma	 	 	3	 	 	 	3	 	 	 	—	 	
Class A common stock—par value $0.0001; no shares authorized, issued or outstanding as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017; 500,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding pro forma	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	
Class B common stock—par value $0.0001; no shares authorized, issued or outstanding as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017; 100,000,000 shares authorized, 52,437,876 shares issued and outstanding pro forma	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	5	 	
Additional paid-in capital	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	54,796	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive income	 	 	1,330	 	 	 	966	 	 	 	966	 	
Accumulated deficit	 	 	(64,825	) 	 	 	(68,434	) 	 	 	(74,175	) 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total stockholders’ deficit	 	 	(63,492	) 	 	 	(67,465	) 	 	 	(18,408	) 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities, convertible preferred stock and stockholders’ deficit	 	$	102,738	 	 	$	96,520	 	 	$	96,520	 	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
F-31

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS
(in thousands, except share and per share data)
(unaudited)

 	  	Three Months Ended March 31,	 	
 	  	2016	 	 	2017	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	$	15,618	 	 	$	21,444	 	
Professional services	  	 	20,346	 	 	 	16,885	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total revenue	  	 	35,964	 	 	 	38,329	 	
Cost of revenue:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Subscriptions, software and support	  	 	1,782	 	 	 	2,062	 	
Professional services	  	 	12,978	 	 	 	10,628	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total cost of revenue	  	 	14,760	 	 	 	12,690	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gross profit	  	 	21,204	 	 	 	25,639	 	
Operating expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Sales and marketing	  	 	11,166	 	 	 	17,003	 	
Research and development	  	 	4,927	 	 	 	7,300	 	
General and administrative	  	 	3,930	 	 	 	4,849	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total operating expenses	  	 	20,023	 	 	 	29,152	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating income (loss)	  	 	1,181	 	 	 	(3,513	) 	
Other (income) expense:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other income, net	  	 	(537	) 	 	 	(499	) 	
Interest expense	  	 	242	 	 	 	256	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total other (income)	  	 	(295	) 	 	 	(243	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income (loss) before income taxes	  	 	1,476	 	 	 	(3,270	) 	
Income tax expense	  	 	721	 	 	 	125	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income (loss)	  	 	755	 	 	 	(3,395	) 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	214	 	 	 	214	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income (loss) attributable to common stockholders	  	$	541	 	 	$	(3,609	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic and diluted	  	$	0.01	 	 	$	(0.10	) 	
Pro forma:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic and diluted	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted average common shares outstanding:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic	  	 	34,274,718	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	
Diluted	  	 	34,349,078	 	 	 	34,274,718	 	
Pro forma:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic and diluted	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
F-32

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE LOSS
(in thousands)
(unaudited)

 	  	Three Months
Ended March 31,	 	
 	  	2016	 	 	2017	 	
Net income (loss)	  	$	755	 	 	$	(3,395	) 	
Other comprehensive loss, net of income taxes:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Foreign currency translation adjustment	  	 	(490	) 	 	 	(364	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total comprehensive income (loss), net of income taxes	  	$	265	 	 	$	(3,759	) 	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
F-33

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS’ DEFICIT
(in thousands, except share data)
(unaudited)

 	  	 
Common Stock	 	  	Accumulated
Other
Comprehensive
Income	 	 	Accumulated
Deficit	 	 	Total
Stockholders’
Deficit	 	 	
 	  	Shares	 	  	Amount	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, January 1, 2017	  	 	34,274,718	 	  	$	3	 	  	$	1,330	 	 	$	(64,825	) 	 	$	(63,492	) 	 	 	
Net loss	  	 	—  	 	  	 	—  	 	  	 	—  	 	 	 	(3,395	) 	 	 	(3,395	) 	 	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	—  	 	  	 	—  	 	  	 	—  	 	 	 	(214	) 	 	 	(214	) 	 	 	
Other comprehensive loss	  	 	—  	 	  	 	—  	 	  	 	(364	) 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(364	) 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, March 31, 2017	  	 	34,274,718	 	  	$	3	 	  	$	966	 	 	$	(68,434	) 	 	$	(67,465	) 	 	 	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
F-34

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(in thousands)
(unaudited)

 	  	Three Months Ended
March 31,	 	
 	  	2016	 	 	2017	 	
Cash flows from operating activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income (loss)	  	$	755	 	 	$	(3,395	) 	
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash (used in) provided by operating activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Depreciation and amortization	  	 	166	 	 	 	219	 	
Deferred income taxes	  	 	655	 	 	 	—	 	
Changes in assets and liabilities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accounts receivable	  	 	450	 	 	 	14,304	 	
Prepaid expenses and other assets	  	 	(4,010	) 	 	 	(2,771	) 	
Deferred commissions	  	 	626	 	 	 	(741	) 	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	  	 	834	 	 	 	(3,860	) 	
Accrued compensation and related benefits	  	 	(1,066	) 	 	 	(1,408	) 	
Other current liabilities	  	 	(365	) 	 	 	100	 	
Deferred revenue	  	 	(2,044	) 	 	 	1,393	 	
Other long-term liabilities	  	 	319	 	 	 	(136	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	  	 	(3,670	) 	 	 	3,705	 	
Cash flows from investing activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Purchases of property and equipment	  	 	(202	) 	 	 	(105	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash used in investing activities	  	 	(202	) 	 	 	(105	) 	
Cash flows from financing activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt	  	 	20,000	 	 	 	—	 	
Repayment of long-term debt	  	 	(10,000	) 	 	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by financing activities	  	 	10,000	 	 	 	—	 	
Effect of foreign exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	  	 	18	 	 	 	16	 	
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	  	 	6,146	 	 	 	3,616	 	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	  	 	31,393	 	 	 	31,143	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	  	$	37,539	 	 	$	34,759	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash paid for interest	  	$	157	 	 	$	248	 	
Cash paid for income taxes	  	$	433	 	 	$	54	 	
Supplemental disclosure of non-cash financing activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	$	214	 	 	$	214	 	
Deferred offering costs included in accounts payable and accrued expenses	  	$	—	 	 	$	1,251	 	
 
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
F-35

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED)
 
1.    Organization and Description of Business
 
Appian Corporation (together with its subsidiaries, “Appian,” the “Company,” “we” or “our”) provides a leading low-code software development platform that enables organizations to rapidly develop powerful and unique applications. The applications created on our platform help companies drive digital transformation and competitive differentiation. We were incorporated in the state of Delaware in August 1999. We are headquartered in Reston, Virginia and have offices in Canada, Switzerland, the United Kingdom, France, Germany, the Netherlands, Italy, and Australia.
 
2.    Significant Accounting Policies
 
Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Information
 
The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and footnotes have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America (“U.S. GAAP”) as contained in the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) Accounting Standards Codification (the “Codification” or “ASC”) for interim financial information. In the opinion of management, the interim financial information includes all adjustments of a normal recurring nature necessary for a fair presentation of the results of operations, financial position, changes in stockholders’ deficit and cash flows. The results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2017 are not necessarily indicative of the results for the full year or the results for any future periods. These condensed financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements and related footnotes for the year ended December 31, 2016 appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.
 
Use of Estimates
 
The preparation of our condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the amounts reported in these financial statements and accompanying notes. Although we believe that the estimates we use are reasonable, due to the inherent uncertainty involved in making these estimates, actual results reported in future periods could differ from those estimates.
 
Significant estimates embedded in the condensed consolidated financial statements include revenue recognition, income taxes and the related valuation allowance, stock-based compensation and fair value measurements for our common stock and outstanding warrant.
 
Principles of Consolidation
 
The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Appian and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.
 
Unaudited Pro Forma Information
 
Upon the completion of an initial public offering (“IPO”), all outstanding shares of existing common stock and all outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock will be converted into Class B common stock. In addition, the outstanding warrant to purchase shares of convertible preferred stock will automatically convert into a warrant to purchase shares of Class B common stock. We will also pay a cumulative dividend in cash to the holders of our Series A convertible preferred stock upon the conversion of their shares of preferred stock into Class B common stock, which will occur immediately prior to the closing of the IPO. Accordingly, the accompanying unaudited pro forma balance sheet as of March 31, 2017 has been prepared assuming (i) the
 
F-36

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
conversion of all outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of Class B common stock, (ii) the reclassification of our preferred stock warrant liability of $0.9 million to stockholders’ deficit and (iii) the reclassification of the cumulative dividend of $7.4 million included in the redemption value of the Series A convertible preferred stock into other current liabilities.
 
Additionally, as described in “Stock-Based Compensation” below, all of our currently outstanding stock option awards require the satisfaction of both a service condition and a liquidity event condition. The liquidity condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, defined as a change of control transaction or the effective date of our IPO. We expect to record cumulative stock-based compensation expense related to these stock options upon the pricing of our IPO. Accordingly, the unaudited pro forma balance sheet information as of March 31, 2017 gives effect to cumulative stock-based compensation expense of $5.7 million associated with these stock options. The pro forma adjustment related to the cumulative stock-based compensation expense has been reflected as an increase to additional paid-in capital and accumulated deficit.
 
As further described in Note 8, we have calculated unaudited pro forma basic and diluted net loss per share to give effect to (i) the conversion of the convertible preferred stock, (ii) the reclassification of the preferred stock warrant liability, (iii) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to pay the cumulative dividend on the Series A convertible preferred stock and (iv) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to repay all outstanding principal and interest and the termination fee related to our long-term debt and the reversal of associated interest expense, net of tax.
 
Revenue Recognition
 
We generate revenue primarily through sales of subscriptions to our platform, as well as professional services. We recognize revenue when all of the following conditions are met: (1) there is persuasive evidence of an arrangement; (2) the service or product has been provided to the customer; (3) the amount of fees to be paid by the customer is fixed or determinable; and (4) the collection of related fees is reasonably assured. If collection is not reasonably assured, we defer revenue recognition until collectability becomes reasonably assured. Our arrangements do not contain general rights of return. Revenue is recognized net of any taxes collected from customers and subsequently remitted to governmental authorities.
 
Subscriptions, Software and Support Revenue
 
Subscriptions, software and support revenue is primarily related to (1) software as a service (“SaaS”) subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support and hosting services and (2) term license subscriptions bundled with maintenance and support. To a lesser extent, we also generate revenue from the sale of perpetual software licenses and associated maintenance and support.
 
Historically, we licensed our software primarily under perpetual licenses, but over time we transitioned from perpetual licenses to subscriptions. As a result, revenue from our perpetual software licenses was 0.6% and 1.2% of our total revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017, respectively.
 
We generally charge subscription fees on a per-user basis. We bill customers and collect payment for subscriptions to our platform in advance on a monthly, quarterly or annual basis. In certain instances, we have had customers pay their entire contract up front.
 
SaaS Subscriptions
 
Our SaaS subscription revenue is derived from customers accessing our cloud offering pursuant to contracts that are generally one to five years in length. We perform all required maintenance and support for our cloud
 
F-37

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
offering and we do not separately charge customers for hosting costs. In these arrangements, our customers do not have the right to take the software on-premises and, as a result, such arrangements are not accounted for within the scope of the software revenue guidance. Revenue from SaaS subscriptions is recognized ratably over the term of the subscription, beginning with the date our service is made available to our customer.
 
Term License Subscriptions
 
Our term license subscription revenue is derived from customers with on-premises installations of our platform pursuant to contracts that are generally one to five years in length. Customers with term license subscriptions have the right to use our software and receive maintenance and support. Since we do not sell maintenance and support separately from the subscription, revenue for the term license subscription and maintenance and support is recognized ratably over the term of the subscription, upon delivery of the platform to the customer when sold on a standalone basis.
 
Perpetual Licenses
 
Our perpetual license revenue is derived from customers with perpetual licenses to our platform and associated maintenance and support contracts. We recognize revenue from perpetual licenses on the date of delivery to our customer. We sell maintenance and support to perpetual license customers separately from the perpetual licenses pursuant to agreements that generally renew annually. Maintenance and support revenue is deferred and recognized ratably over the term of the support period.
 
Professional Services
 
Our professional services revenue is comprised of fees for consulting services, including application development and deployment assistance and training related to our platform. Our professional services are not essential to the functionality of our platform because the platform is ready for the customer’s use immediately upon delivery and is not modified or customized in any manner.
 
Consulting services are billed under both time-and-material and fixed-fee arrangements. For standalone time-and-material contracts, we recognize revenue at contractually agreed upon billing rates applied to hours performed, plus the cost of any materials delivered. For standalone fixed-fee contracts, we also recognize revenue as the work is performed using the proportional performance method of accounting. Training revenue is recognized when the associated training services are delivered. Training is also sold in the form of a subscription arrangement where a customer agrees to pay an annual fixed fee for a fixed number of users to have access to all of our training offerings during the year. Revenue from training subscription agreements is recognized ratably over the subscription period.
 
We defer recognition of revenue from work performed on pending contract modifications until the period in which the modifications are accepted and funding is approved by the customer. Costs of work performed on pending contract modifications are expensed as incurred.
 
Multiple Element Arrangements
 
Our multiple element arrangements are from SaaS subscriptions, term license subscriptions, and perpetual licenses that are generally sold in combination with maintenance and support service and frequently with professional services.
 
F-38

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
SaaS Subscriptions
 
For multiple element arrangements involving SaaS subscriptions that include professional services in addition to the subscription to our platform, we evaluate each element to determine whether it represents a separate unit of accounting. Because there are third-party vendors who routinely sell and provide the same professional services to our customers, our professional services are deemed to have standalone value apart from the SaaS subscription. Additionally, we offer both SaaS subscriptions and professional services on a standalone basis. Professional services revenue is therefore accounted for separately from subscription fees and recognized as the professional services are performed. We allocate revenue to the elements based on the selling price hierarchy using vendor-specific objective evidence, or VSOE, of selling price, third-party evidence, or TPE, of selling price, or if neither exists, best estimated selling price, or BESP. In cases where we do not have VSOE or TPE of the elements of our arrangements, we use BESP to allocate revenue. We determine BESP for a service by considering multiple factors including, but not limited to, evaluating the weighted average of actual sales prices and other factors such as gross margin objectives, pricing practices and growth strategy. Pricing practices taken into consideration include historic contractually stated prices, volume discounts where applicable and our price lists. While we believe we can make reliable estimates regarding these matters, these estimates are inherently subjective. Once the revenue is allocated to these elements, revenue is recognized as such services are provided.
 
Term License Subscriptions
 
For multiple element arrangements involving term license subscriptions, maintenance and support and professional services, we do not have VSOE of fair value for the maintenance and support. Our term license subscriptions are generally not sold on a standalone basis, and therefore, we have not established VSOE of fair value for the subscriptions. Consequently, for our bundled arrangements that include certain professional services, there are two undelivered elements for which VSOE of fair value has not been established and, therefore, we utilize the combined services approach and defer all revenue until the software has been delivered and the provision of all services has commenced. We then recognize the entire fee from the arrangement ratably over the remaining period of the arrangement, assuming all other software revenue recognition criteria have been met.
 
Perpetual Licenses
 
For multiple element arrangements involving our perpetual software licenses, we allocate revenue to the software license arrangement by determining if VSOE of fair value exists for the undelivered elements, which are usually maintenance and support and professional services. In situations where VSOE of fair value exists for the undelivered elements, we apply the residual method whereby the fees allocated to license revenue are recognized upon delivery, the fees allocated to maintenance and support revenue are recognized over the service period and the fees allocated to professional services and training are recognized as performed. In instances where we lack VSOE of fair value for the undelivered elements, revenue is either deferred until the final element is delivered or recognized ratably over the service period when the only undelivered elements are either professional services or maintenance and support. We have VSOE for maintenance and support elements and professional services elements performed on a time and materials basis. VSOE of fair value is based upon the price charged when the same element is sold separately. In determining VSOE of fair value, we require that a substantial majority of the selling prices fall within a reasonably narrow pricing range. We reassess VSOE annually or more frequently if required.
 
F-39

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
Deferred Revenue
 
Deferred revenue primarily consists of amounts billed in advance of revenue recognition from our subscriptions, software, and support and professional services described above. Deferred revenue is recognized as the revenue recognition criteria are met.
 
Cost of Revenue
 
Cost of Subscriptions, Software and Support Revenue
 
Cost of subscriptions, software and support revenue consists primarily of fees paid to our third-party managed hosting providers and other third-party service providers, personnel costs, including payroll and benefits for our technology operations and customer support teams, and allocated facility costs and overhead.
 
Cost of Professional Services Revenue
 
Cost of professional services revenue includes all direct and indirect costs to deliver our professional services and training, including employee compensation for our global professional services and training personnel, travel costs, third-party contractor costs and allocated facility costs and overhead.
 
Concentration of Credit Risk
 
Our financial instruments that are exposed to concentration of credit risk consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents and trade account receivables. Cash deposits may be in excess of insured limits. We believe that the financial institutions that hold our cash deposits are financially sound and, accordingly, minimal credit risk exists with respect to these balances.
 
With regard to our customers, credit evaluation and account monitoring procedures are used to minimize the risk of loss. We believe that no additional credit risk beyond amounts provided for collection loss are inherent in accounts receivable. Revenue generated from government agencies represented 36.6% and 16.5% of our revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017, respectively, of which the top three federal government agencies generated 28.6% and 10.8% of our revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017, respectively. Additionally, 14.4% and 22.7% of our revenue earned during the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017, respectively, was generated from foreign customers.
 
One customer accounted for 17.2% and 12.9% of accounts receivable at December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017, respectively.
 
Accounts Receivable and Allowance for Doubtful Accounts
 
Accounts receivable are stated at realizable value, net of an allowance for doubtful accounts. The allowance for doubtful accounts is based on our assessment of the collectability of accounts. We regularly review the composition of the accounts receivable aging, historical bad debts, changes in payment patterns, customer creditworthiness and current economic trends. If the financial condition of our customers were to deteriorate, resulting in their inability to make required payments, additional provisions for doubtful accounts would be required and would increase bad debt expense. To date, our allowance and related bad debt write-offs have been nominal. There was no change in the allowance for doubtful accounts from December 31, 2016 to March 31, 2017.
 
F-40

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
Deferred Offering Costs
 
Deferred offering costs of $1.3 million are included in other assets on the condensed consolidated balance sheet as of March 31, 2017. Upon the consummation of the IPO, these amounts will be offset against the proceeds of the offering and included in stockholders’ deficit. If the offering is terminated, the deferred offering costs will be expensed immediately.
 
Deferred Commissions
 
Deferred commissions are the incremental costs that are directly associated with subscription agreements with customers and consist of sales commissions paid to our direct sales force. Commissions are considered direct and incremental and as such are deferred and amortized over the terms of the related customer contracts consistent with the related revenue. Amortization of deferred commissions is included in sales and marketing expense in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations. Commission expense was $1.8 million and $2.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017, respectively.
 
Fair Value of Financial Instruments
 
The carrying amounts of our cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses approximate fair value as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017 because of the relatively short duration of these instruments. The carrying value of our long-term debt approximates fair value given interest rates for similar debt instruments available to the Company.
 
We use a three-tier fair value hierarchy to classify and disclose all assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis, as well as assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis, in periods subsequent to their initial measurement. The hierarchy requires us to use observable inputs when available, and to minimize the use of unobservable inputs when determining fair value. The three tiers are defined as follows:
 
 	•	 	Level 1. Observable inputs based on unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;	
 
 	•	 	Level 2. Inputs, other than quoted prices in active markets, that are observable either directly or indirectly; and	
 
 	•	 	Level 3. Unobservable inputs for which there is little or no market data, which require us to develop our own assumptions.	
 
Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis
 
We evaluate our financial assets and liabilities subject to fair value measurements on a recurring basis to determine the appropriate level in which to classify them for each reporting period. This determination requires significant judgments to be made. The following table summarizes the conclusions reached as of December 31, 2016 and the three months ended March 31, 2017 (in thousands):

 	  	December 31,
2016	 	  	Level 1	 	  	Level 2	 	  	Level 3	 	
Liabilities:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock warrant(1)	  	$	850	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	$	850	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	  	$	850	 	  	$	—	 	  	$	—	 	  	$	850	 	

F-41

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)

 	  	March 31,
2017	 	  	Level 1	 	  	Level 2	 	  	Level 3	 	
Liabilities:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock warrant(1)	  	$	850	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	$	850	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	  	$	850	 	  	$	—	 	  	$	—	 	  	$	850	 	

(1)	 	In order to determine the fair value of the convertible preferred stock warrant, we used an option pricing model (“OPM”). Significant inputs for the OPM included an estimate of the fair value of the Series A convertible preferred stock, the remaining contractual life of the warrant, an estimate of the timing of a liquidity event, a risk-free rate of interest and an estimate of our stock volatility using the volatilities of guideline peer companies.	
 
Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis Using Significant Unobservable Inputs
 
There were no changes in our Level 3 instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis during the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017.
 
Stock-Based Compensation
 
We account for stock-based compensation expense related to stock-based awards based on the estimated fair value of the award on the grant date. We calculate the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes OPM. For service-based awards, stock-based compensation expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period. For performance-based awards, stock-based compensation expense is recognized using the accelerated attribution method, based on the probability of satisfying the performance condition. For awards that contain market conditions, compensation expense is measured using a Monte Carlo simulation model and recognized using the accelerated attribution method over the derived service period based on the expected market performance as of the grant date.
 
All of our currently outstanding awards require the satisfaction of both a service condition and a liquidity event condition. The liquidity condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, defined as a change of control transaction or the effective date of our IPO. No compensation expense will be recognized until the performance condition is achieved, at which time the cumulative compensation expense using the accelerated attribution method from the service start date will be recognized.
 
As discussed in “—Recent Accounting Pronouncements,” we have elected to early adopt Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-09, which, among other things, permits an entity to make an entity-wide policy election to either (1) estimate the number of awards that are expected to vest or (2) account for forfeitures when they occur. We have elected to account for forfeitures as they occur, rather than estimate expected forfeitures.
 
Emerging Growth Company Status
 
We are an “emerging growth company” as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act (“JOBS Act”). The JOBS Act provides that an emerging growth company can take advantage of an extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards. Thus, an emerging growth company can delay the adoption of certain accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. We have elected to avail ourselves of this extended transition period and, as a result, we will not adopt new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for other public companies.
 
Recent Accounting Pronouncements
 
F-42

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
Adopted
 
In August 2014, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update (“ASU”) No. 2014-15, Disclosure of Uncertainties about an Entity’s Ability to Continue as a Going Concern  (“ASU 2014-15”), which amends ASC Subtopic 205-40 to provide guidance about management’s responsibility to evaluate whether there is substantial doubt about an entity’s ability to continue as a going concern and to provide related disclosures. Specifically, the amendments (1) provide a definition of the term “substantial doubt,” (2) require an evaluation of every reporting period, (3) provide principles for considering the mitigating effect of management’s plans, (4) require certain disclosures when substantial doubt is alleviated as a result of consideration of management’s plans, (5) require an express statement and other disclosures when substantial doubt is not alleviated and (6) require an assessment for a period of one year after the date that financial statements are issued. ASU 2014-15 was effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and its adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-03, Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs (“ASU 2015-03”), which simplifies the presentation of debt issuance costs by requiring that such costs be presented in the condensed consolidated balance sheets as a direct deduction from the carrying value of the associated debt instrument, consistent with debt discounts. Subsequent to the issuance of ASU 2015-03, the SEC staff announced that the presentation of debt issuance costs associated with line-of-credit arrangements may be presented as an asset. This announcement was codified by the FASB in ASU No. 2015-15. These ASUs were effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and their adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-05, Customer’s Accounting for Fees Paid in a Cloud Computing Arrangement (“ASU 2015-05”), which provides clarification on whether a cloud computing arrangement includes a software license. If a software license is included, the customer should account for the license consistent with its accounting for other software licenses. If a software license is not included, the arrangement should be accounted for as a service contract. ASU 2015-05 was effective for our year ended December 31, 2016, and its adoption did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In November 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-17, Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes (Topic 740) (“ASU 2015-17”), which requires that all deferred tax assets and liabilities, including any related valuation allowance, be classified as noncurrent on the balance sheet. We elected to early adopt ASU 2015-17 beginning with our year ended December 31, 2015. The adoption of ASU 2015-17 did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-09, Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting (Topic 718) (“ASU 2016-09”), which is intended to simplify several aspects of the accounting for share-based payment transactions, including the accounting for income taxes, forfeitures, and statutory tax withholding requirements, as well as classification in the statement of cash flows. We elected to early adopt ASU 2016-09 beginning with our year ended December 31, 2016, and have applied the guidance retrospectively. The adoption of ASU 2016-09 did not have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
 
Not Yet Adopted
 
In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) (“ASU 2014-09”), which provides new guidance for revenue recognition. ASU 2014-09 provides that an entity
 
F-43

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. ASU 2014-09 also requires improved disclosures to help users of financial statements better understand the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue that is recognized. Entities have the option of using either a full retrospective or modified retrospective approach for the adoption of the standard. In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-08,  Principal Versus Agent Considerations (Reporting Revenue Gross Versus Net)  (“ASU 2016-08”), which clarifies implementation guidance on principal versus agent considerations in ASU 2014-09. In April 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-10,  Identifying Performance Obligations and Licensing  (“ASU 2016-10”), which clarifies the identification of performance obligations and the licensing implementation guidance in ASU 2014-09. In addition, in May 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-12,  Narrow-Scope Improvements and Practical Expedients  (“ASU 2016-12”), which clarifies the guidance on assessing collectibility, presentation of sales taxes, noncash consideration and completed contracts and contract modifications at transition. For public entities, the new standard is effective for annual periods and interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2017. For all other entities, the new standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within those annual periods beginning after December 15, 2019. We intend to avail ourselves of the JOBS Act extended transition period that permits us to defer adoption until January 1, 2019. We are currently evaluating the impact the adoption of these standards will have on our condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
We currently plan to adopt the new standard using the full retrospective approach; however, the decision regarding the adoption method has not been finalized. Our final determination will depend on a number of factors such as the significance of the impact of the new standard on our financial results, system readiness, including that of software procured from third-party providers, and our ability to accumulate and analyze the information necessary to assess the impact on prior period financial statements, as necessary.
 
We are in the initial stages of our evaluation of the impact of the new standard on our accounting policies, processes, and system requirements. We have assigned internal resources in addition to the engagement of third-party service providers to assist in the evaluation. Furthermore, we have made and will continue to make investments in systems to enable timely and accurate reporting under the new standard. While we continue to assess all potential impacts under the new standard there is the potential for significant impacts to the timing of recognition of revenue, particularly term license subscriptions and professional services revenue. We also expect an impact to our accounting for contract acquisition costs, both with respect to the amounts that will be capitalized as well as the period of amortization.
 
Under current industry-specific software revenue recognition guidance, we have historically concluded that we did not have VSOE of fair value of the undelivered services related to term license subscriptions, and accordingly, have recognized term license subscriptions and related services ratably over the subscription term. Professional services included in an arrangement with subscription revenue has also been recognized ratably over the subscription term. The new standard, which does not retain the concept of VSOE, requires an evaluation of whether term license subscriptions and related services, including professional services, are distinct performance obligations and therefore should be separately recognized at a point in time or over time. Depending on the outcome of our evaluation, the timing of when revenue is recognized could change significantly for term license subscriptions and professional services under the new standard.
 
In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842) (“ASU 2016-02”), which requires that lessees recognize assets and liabilities for leases with lease terms greater than 12 months in the statement of financial position. ASU 2016-02 also requires improved disclosures to help users of financial statements better understand the amount, timing and uncertainty of cash flows arising from leases. The update is
 
F-44

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact the adoption of ASU 2016-02 will have on our condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-15, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments  (“ASU 2016-15”), which aims to reduce the existing diversity in practice in how certain cash receipts and cash payments are presented and classified in the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-15 will require adoption on a retrospective basis unless it is impracticable to apply, in which case we would be required to apply the amendments prospectively as of the earliest date practicable. ASU 2016-15 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently in the process of evaluating the impact of adoption of this standard on our condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
3.    Debt
 
Line of Credit
 
At December 31, 2015, we had a $10.0 million revolving line of credit with a lender, expiring in June 2016, which was subsequently amended in June 2016 to extend the maturity date through June 2017, and was terminated in April 2017. The amount of borrowing available under the credit facility at any time could not exceed 80% of eligible accounts receivable at such time and any amounts borrowed were collateralized by substantially all of our assets. Amounts drawn on the revolving line of credit bore interest at a floating rate of prime plus 0.75%. The agreement contained certain affirmative covenants related to the timely delivery of financial information to the lender and maintaining a liquidity ratio of at least 1.25 to 1, as well as certain customary negative covenants. We were in compliance with all covenants as of March 31, 2017, and would have been able to draw up to a maximum of $4.3 million on the revolving line of credit while maintaining compliance with the liquidity ratio. As of March 31, 2017, there were no advances against the line of credit.
 
Term Loan
 
In March 2015, we entered into a collateralized $10.0 million term loan facility with a lender, maturing in March 2019, and borrowed the full amount under the term loan facility in June 2015. In January 2016, we paid off the outstanding balance of the term loan and simultaneously entered into a collateralized $20.0 million term loan facility, maturing in January 2020. We borrowed the full amount under the term loan facility in January 2016, which we repaid in full in April 2017. Amounts drawn on the term loan bore interest at a floating rate of prime plus 1.25%, or 5.25% as of March 31, 2017. We were required to repay the term loan over 48 months. Initially, the first 12 months were to consist of interest-only payments followed by 36 months of monthly amortization payments. In contemplation of the new financing facility described below, the interest-only period was extended until the new financing facility was finalized. We were permitted to pay off the entire term loan at any time by paying all outstanding principal, accrued interest, and a prepayment fee of 1% of the amount advanced through month 12, 0.5% during months 13 through 24 and no prepayment fee thereafter. The term loan included a financial covenant related to our short-term liquidity. We were in compliance with this covenant as of March 31, 2017.
 
New Financing Facility
 
In April 2017, we entered into a new financing facility consisting of a $5.0 million senior revolving credit facility, a $20.0 million senior term loan, and a $10.0 million subordinated term loan. In connection with the execution of this financing facility, the prior line of credit was terminated, and we borrowed the full $20.0 million available under the senior term loan and repaid the outstanding balance under our prior term loan. Additionally, in connection with the execution of our new financing facility, the lender waived the prepayment fee associated with our prior line of credit.
 
F-45

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
4.    Income Taxes
 
The provision for income taxes is based upon the estimated annual effective tax rates for the year applied to the current period income (loss) before tax plus the tax effect of any significant unusual items, discrete events or changes in tax law. Our operating subsidiaries are exposed to statutory effective tax rates ranging from zero to approximately 40%. Fluctuations in the distribution of pre-tax income (loss) among our operating subsidiaries can lead to fluctuations of the effective tax rate in the condensed consolidated financial statements. For the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017, the actual effective tax rates were 48.8% and (3.8)%, respectively.
 
We assess uncertain tax positions in accordance with ASC 740-10, Accounting for Uncertainties in Tax. As of March 31, 2017, our net unrecognized tax benefits totaled $0.5 million, of which the entire portion would favorably impact our effective tax rate if recognized. We anticipate that the amount of reasonably possible unrecognized tax benefits that could decrease over the next 12 months due to the expiration of certain statutes of limitations and settlement of tax audits is not material to our condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
We file income tax returns in the United States federal jurisdiction and in many state and foreign jurisdictions. The tax years 2012 through 2016 remain open to examination by the major taxing jurisdictions to which we are subject. We are currently under examination by the Internal Revenue Service for tax year 2014.
 
5.    Stock-Based Compensation
 
Under the Appian Corporation 2007 Stock Option Plan (the “Plan”), we have reserved shares of common stock for the issuance of stock options to employees, directors, and officers. In July 2016, the Plan was revised to increase the maximum number of shares issuable under the Plan from 4,757,610 to 8,413,770. Of this amount, 1,406,442 shares were available to be issued under the Plan as of March 31, 2017. These shares consist of authorized but unissued or reacquired shares. Options under the Plan may be granted for periods of up to ten years.
 
Under the Plan, the exercise price of each award is established by the board of directors, but may not be less than the fair market value of a share of our common stock on the grant date. Options generally vest upon the satisfaction of both a service condition and a performance condition. The service condition is satisfied at various rates as determined by us, typically on an annual basis over five years. The performance condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, defined as a change of control transaction or upon the completion of an IPO. The board of directors, in its sole discretion, can also establish an exercisable event.
 
The following table summarizes the assumptions used to estimate the fair value of stock options granted during the three months ended March 31:

 	  	2016	 	  	2017	 	
Risk-free interest rate	  	 	*	 	  	 	2.2	% 	
Expected term (in years)	  	 	*	 	  	 	6.5	 	
Expected volatility	  	 	*	 	  	 	40.6	% 	
Expected dividend yield	  	 	*	 	  	 	0	% 	
 
*	 	Not applicable because no options were granted during the period.	
 
F-46

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
The following table summarizes the stock option activity for the three months ended March 31, 2017:

 	  	Number of
Shares	 	 	Weighted
Average
Exercise
Price	 	  	Weighted
Average
Remaining
Contractual
Term (Years)	 	  	Aggregate
Intrinsic Value
(in thousands)	 	
Outstanding at January 1, 2017	  	 	6,784,448	 	 	 	4.65	 	  	 	6.5	 	  	$	44,259	 	
Granted	  	 	249,700	 	 	 	11.17	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Cancelled	  	 	(26,820	) 	 	 	4.17	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Outstanding at March 31, 2017	  	 	7,007,328	 	 	 	4.88	 	  	 	6.4	 	  	 	45,262	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Exercisable at March 31, 2017	  	 	—	 	 	$	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	$	—	 	

The weighted average grant-date fair value of options granted was $4.88 per share during the three months ended March 31, 2017. No options were granted during the three months ended March 31, 2016.
 
All of our currently outstanding awards require the satisfaction of both a service condition and a liquidity event condition. The liquidity condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, defined as a change of control transaction or the effective date of our IPO. No compensation expense will be recognized until the performance condition is achieved, at which time the cumulative compensation expense using the accelerated attribution method from the service start date will be recognized. As of March 31, 2017, performance-based stock option awards with a total grant-date fair value of $16.1 million were outstanding with no compensation expense recognized.
 
For the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017, no stock-based compensation expense was recognized for our stock option awards because a qualifying event had not occurred.
 
6.    Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders’ Deficit
 
Convertible Preferred Stock
 
The following table summarizes the issuances of convertible preferred stock:

Name	  	Original Issue
Price per
Share	 	  	Number of
Shares	 	  	Conversion
Price per Share	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock	  	$	0.88903	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	$	0.88903	 	
Series B convertible preferred stock	  	$	6.1274	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	  	$	6.1274	 	
 
Any costs incurred in connection with the issuance of the Series A convertible preferred stock and Series B convertible preferred stock (the “Preferred Stock”) have been recorded as a reduction of the carrying amount of the Preferred Stock. Since the Preferred Stock has deemed liquidation provisions which require the shares to be redeemed upon a change in control or other deemed liquidation event, these shares are classified outside of permanent equity and carried at redemption value, which includes cumulative dividends in the case of the Series A convertible preferred stock.
 
F-47

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
Summary of Activity
 
The following tables present a summary of activity for our Preferred Stock issued and outstanding for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017 (dollar amounts in thousands):

 	  	Series A Convertible
Preferred Stock	 	  	Series B Convertible
Preferred Stock	 	
 	  	Amount	 	  	Shares	 	  	Amount	 	  	Shares	 	
Balance as of January 1, 2016	  	$	17,058	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	$	37,500	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	214	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of March 31, 2016	  	$	17,272	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	$	37,500	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	Series A Convertible
Preferred Stock	 	  	Series B Convertible
Preferred Stock	 	
 	  	Amount	 	  	Shares	 	  	Amount	 	  	Shares	 	
Balance as of January 1, 2017	  	$	17,915	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	$	37,500	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	
Accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	214	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	  	 	—	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Balance as of March 31, 2017	  	$	18,129	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	$	37,500	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	

7.    Warrants
 
In November 2008, we issued a warrant to purchase 84,360 shares of our Series A convertible preferred stock in connection with a credit facility with a lender. The warrant has a 10-year term and an exercise price of $0.88905 per share. This warrant is subject to remeasurement at each reporting period. The fair value of the warrant as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017 was $0.9 million. Subsequent changes in fair value are recorded within other income, net in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations. The inputs and valuation techniques used to measure the fair value of this warrant are discussed in Note 2.
 
8.    Basic and Diluted Income (Loss) per Common Share
 
We use the two-class method to compute net income (loss) per common share because we have issued securities, other than common stock, that contractually entitle the holders to participate in dividends and earnings. These participating securities include our convertible preferred stock which have non-forfeitable rights to participate in any dividends declared on our common stock. The two-class method requires earnings for the period to be allocated between common stock and participating securities based upon their respective rights to receive distributed and undistributed earnings.
 
Under the two-class method, for periods with net income, basic net income per common share is computed by dividing the net income attributable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Net income attributable to common stockholders is computed by subtracting from net income the portion of current period earnings that the participating securities would have been entitled to receive pursuant to their dividend rights had all of the period’s earnings been distributed. No such adjustment to earnings is made during periods with a net loss, as the holders of the participating securities have no obligation to fund losses.
 
Diluted net income (loss) per common share is computed under the two-class method by using the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding, plus, for periods with net income attributable to common stockholders, the potential dilutive effects of stock options and warrants. In addition, we analyze the
 
F-48

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
potential dilutive effect of the outstanding participating securities under the “if-converted” method when calculating diluted earnings per share, in which it is assumed that the outstanding participating securities convert into common stock at the beginning of the period or date of issuance, if later. We report the more dilutive of the approaches (two-class or “if-converted”) as our diluted net income per share during the period.
 
The following securities have been excluded from the calculation of weighted average common shares outstanding because the effect is anti-dilutive or performance or market conditions had not been met at the end of the period:

 	  	Three
Months
Ended
March  31,
2016	 	  	Three
Months
Ended
March  31,
2017	 	
Convertible preferred stock:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Series A convertible preferred stock	  	 	12,043,108	 	  	 	12,043,108	 	
Series B convertible preferred stock	  	 	6,120,050	 	  	 	6,120,050	 	
Warrant to purchase Series A convertible preferred stock	  	 	—	 	  	 	84,360	 	
Stock options	  	 	4,512,188	 	  	 	7,007,328	 	
 
Pro Forma Net Loss Per Share (unaudited)
 
The unaudited pro forma net loss per share for the three months ended March 31, 2017 gives effect to (1) the conversion of all outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock into an aggregate of 18,163,158 shares of Class B common stock as of January 1, 2017 or at the time of issuance, if later, (2) the reclassification of our preferred stock warrant liability to stockholders’ deficit as of January 1, 2017, (3) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to pay the cumulative dividend on the Series A convertible preferred stock at an IPO price of $             per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of the prospectus and (4) the number of additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to repay all outstanding principal and interest and the termination fee related to our long-term debt at an IPO price of $         per share, the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of the prospectus. The amounts recorded during the three months ended March 31, 2017 to reflect the accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock and to adjust the preferred stock warrant liability to fair value, as well as interest expense recorded during the three months ended March 31, 2017 related to our long-term debt, net of tax, have been added back to net loss attributable to common stockholders to arrive at pro forma net loss attributable to common stockholders.
 
F-49

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
The following table shows the calculation of the unaudited pro forma basic and diluted net loss per share for the three months ended March 31, 2017:

Numerator (in thousands):	  	 	 	 	
Historical net loss attributable to common stockholders	  	$	(3,609	) 	
Plus: accretion of dividends on convertible preferred stock	  	 	214	 	
Plus: interest expense related to our long-term debt, net of tax	  	 	266	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Pro forma numerator for basic and diluted loss per share	  	$	(3,129	) 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Denominator:	  	 	 	 	
Historical denominator for basic and diluted net loss per share—weighted average shares	  	 	34,274,718	 	
Plus: conversion of convertible preferred stock to common stock	  	 	18,163,158	 	
Plus: additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to pay the Series A convertible preferred stock cumulative dividend	  	 	 	 	
Plus: additional shares whose proceeds would be necessary to repay all outstanding principal and interest and the termination fee related to our long-term debt	  	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Pro forma denominator for basic and diluted net loss per share	  	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Pro forma basic and diluted loss per share	  	$	 	 	

The following securities have been excluded from the calculation of pro forma weighted average common shares outstanding because the effect is anti-dilutive for the three months ended March 31, 2017:

Stock options	  	 	7,007,328	 	
Warrant to purchase common stock	  	 	84,360	 	
 
9.    Segment and Geographic Information
 
The following table summarizes revenue by geography for the three months ended March 31 (in thousands):

 	  	2016	 	  	2017	 	
Revenue:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Domestic	  	$	30,790	 	  	$	29,647	 	
International	  	 	5,174	 	  	 	8,682	 	
 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Total	  	$	35,964	 	  	$	38,329	 	

With respect to geographic information, revenues are attributed to respective geographies based on the contracting address of the customer. There were no individual foreign countries from which more than 10% of our total revenues were attributable for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2017. Substantially all of our long-lived assets were held in the United States as of December 31, 2016 and March 31, 2017.
 
F-50

Table of Contents
APPIAN CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (CONTINUED)
(UNAUDITED)
 
10.    Subsequent Events
 
In preparing our condensed consolidated financial statements, we evaluated subsequent events through April 27, 2017, which is the date that the condensed consolidated financial statements were available to be issued. After the original issuance of our condensed consolidated financial statements, we evaluated subsequent events through May 8, 2017.
 
In April 2017, we entered into a new financing facility consisting of a $5.0 million senior revolving credit facility, a $20.0 million senior term loan, and a $10.0 million subordinated term loan. In connection with the execution of this financing facility, the prior line of credit was terminated, and we borrowed the full $20.0 million available under the senior term loan and repaid the outstanding balance under our prior term loan.
 
On April 25, 2017, our board of directors modified certain outstanding stock options nearing their expiration date to remove the performance condition. Stock options to purchase an aggregate of 216,160 shares of common stock were modified, and we expect to recognize stock-based compensation expense of approximately $2.3 million in the second quarter of 2017 related to this modification. These options will vest upon satisfaction of both a service condition and a performance condition. The service condition is satisfied on an annual basis over five years. The performance condition is satisfied upon the occurrence of a qualifying event, such as a change of control transaction or upon the completion of an IPO.
 
On April 25, 2017, our board of directors approved stock option grants under the Plan to purchase an aggregate of 972,100 shares of common stock at an exercise price equal to the greater of the estimated fair market value per share of our common stock as set forth in the most recent valuation performed by an unrelated third-party valuation firm or the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of this prospectus.
 
In connection with the completion of our IPO, we will incur stock-based compensation expense due to the performance condition associated with our stock options becoming probable. The cumulative stock-based compensation expense to be recognized upon the pricing of our IPO is expected to be in the range of $6.1 million to $6.4 million.
 
F-51

Table of Contents

Table of Contents

Table of Contents
PART II
 
INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS
 
Item 13.	Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.	
 
The following table sets forth all costs and expenses, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, payable by us in connection with the sale of the Class A common stock being registered. All amounts shown are estimates except for the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, registration fee, the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, or FINRA, filing fee and the NASDAQ Global Market listing fee.

 	  	Amount to
be Paid	 	
SEC registration fee	  	$	9,997	 	
FINRA filing fee	  	 	13,438	 	
NASDAQ Global Market initial listing fee	  	 	125,000	 	
Blue sky fees and expenses	  	 	            *	 	
Printing and engraving expenses	  	 	            *	 	
Legal fees and expenses	  	 	            *	 	
Accounting fees and expenses	  	 	            *	 	
Transfer agent and registrar fees	  	 	            *	 	
Miscellaneous fees and expenses	  	 	            *	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Total	  	$	            *	 	

*	 	To be filed by amendment.	
 
Item 14.	Indemnification of Directors and Officers.	
 
We are incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware. Section 102 of the Delaware General Corporation Law permits a corporation to eliminate the personal liability of directors of a corporation to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for a breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except where the director breached his or her duty of loyalty, failed to act in good faith, engaged in intentional misconduct or knowingly violated a law, authorized the payment of a dividend or approved a stock repurchase in violation of Delaware corporate law or obtained an improper personal benefit.
 
Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law provides that a corporation has the power to indemnify a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation and certain other persons serving at the request of the corporation in related capacities against expenses (including attorneys’ fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlements actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with an action, suit or proceeding to which he or she is or is threatened to be made a party by reason of such position, if such person acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, in any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful, except that, in the case of actions brought by or in the right of the corporation, no indemnification shall be made with respect to any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or other adjudicating court determines that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all of the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.
 
As permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law, (A) our amended and restated certificate of incorporation will provide that we are authorized to indemnify our directors and officers (and any other persons whom applicable law permits) to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law and (B) our amended and restated bylaws will provide that: (1) we are required to indemnify our directors and executive officers to the fullest
 
II-1

Table of Contents
extent permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law; (2) we may, in our discretion, indemnify our other officers, employees and agents as set forth in the Delaware General Corporation Law; (3) we are required, upon satisfaction of certain conditions, to advance all expenses incurred by our directors and executive officers in connection with certain legal proceedings; (4) the rights conferred in the bylaws are not exclusive; (5) we are authorized to enter into indemnification agreements with our directors, officers, employees and agents and (6) we may secure insurance on behalf of any director, officer, employee or other agent for any liability arising out of his or her actions in that capacity regardless of whether we would otherwise be permitted to indemnify him or her under the provisions of Delaware law.
 
Our policy is to enter into agreements with our directors and executive officers that require us to indemnify them against expenses, judgments, fines, settlements and other amounts that any such person becomes legally obligated to pay (including with respect to a derivative action) in connection with any proceeding, whether actual or threatened, to which such person may be made a party by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director or officer of us or any of our affiliates, provided such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, our best interests. These indemnification agreements also set forth certain procedures that will apply in the event of a claim for indemnification thereunder. At present, no litigation or proceeding is pending that involves any of our directors or officers regarding which indemnification is sought, nor are we aware of any threatened litigation that may result in claims for indemnification.
 
We maintain a directors’ and officers’ liability insurance policy. The policy insures directors and officers against unindemnified losses arising from certain wrongful acts in their capacities as directors and officers and reimburses us for those losses for which we have lawfully indemnified the directors and officers. The policy contains various exclusions.
 
In addition, the underwriting agreement filed as Exhibit 1.1 to this registration statement provides for indemnification by the underwriters of us and our officers and directors for certain liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, or otherwise. Our amended and restated investors’ rights agreement with certain stockholders also provides for cross-indemnification in connection with the registration of our common stock on behalf of such investors.
 
See the undertakings set forth in response to Item 17 herein.
 
Item 15.	Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.	
 
The following list sets forth information regarding all unregistered securities issued by us since January 1, 2014 through the date of the prospectus that is a part of this registration statement:
 
Issuances of Options to Purchase Common Stock
 
From January 1, 2014 through the date of this registration statement, we granted under our 2007 Plan options to purchase an aggregate of 5,229,380 shares of our common stock to a total of 838 employees, consultants and directors, having exercise prices ranging from $3.67 to $11.17 per share. Of these granted options, an exercise price has not been established for options to purchase an aggregate of 972,100 shares of our common stock, but such exercise price will be the greater of the estimated fair market value per share of our common stock as set forth in the most recent valuation performed by an unrelated third-party valuation firm or the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover of the prospectus included in this registration statement. None of these options have been exercised.
 
The offers, sales and issuances of the securities described in the preceding paragraph were deemed to be exempt from registration either under Rule 701 promulgated under the Securities Act, or Rule 701, in that the transactions were under compensatory benefit plans and contracts relating to compensation, or under Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act in that the transactions were between an issuer and members of its senior executive management and did not involve any public offering within the meaning of Section 4(a)(2). The recipients of such securities were our employees, directors or consultants and received the securities under our equity incentive plans. Appropriate legends were affixed to the securities issued in these transactions.
 
II-2

Table of Contents
Issuances of Preferred Stock
 
In February 2014, we issued an aggregate of 6,120,050 shares of our Series B preferred stock to three accredited investors at a per share price of $6.1274, for aggregate consideration of approximately $37.5 million.
 
The offers, sales and issuances of the securities described in the preceding paragraph were deemed to be exempt from registration under the Securities Act in reliance on Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act or Rule 506 of Regulation D promulgated thereunder as a transaction by an issuer not involving a public offering. The recipients of securities in each of these transactions acquired the securities for investment only and not with a view to or for sale in connection with any distribution thereof, and appropriate legends were affixed to the securities issued in these transactions. Each of the recipients of securities in these transactions was either an accredited investor within the meaning of Rule 501 of Regulation D under the Securities Act or had adequate access, through employment, business or other relationships, to information about us.
 
Item 16.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.	
 
(a) Exhibits
 
The exhibits to this registration statement are listed in the Exhibit Index attached hereto and incorporated by reference herein.
 
(b) Financial Statement Schedules
 
No financial statement schedules are provided because the information called for is not required or is shown either in the consolidated financial statements or related notes, which are incorporated herein by reference.
 
Item 17.	Undertakings.	
 
The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes to provide to the underwriters at the closing specified in the underwriting agreement, certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the underwriters to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.
 
Insofar as indemnification by the registrant for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.
 
The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that:
 
(1) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this Registration Statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this Registration Statement as of the time it was declared effective.
 
(2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
 
II-3

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES
 
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in Reston, Virginia, on the 8 th  day of May, 2017.

 	 	APPIAN CORPORATION	
 	 	
By:  	 	/s/ Christopher Winters	
 	 	Christopher Winters
General Counsel	
 
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	  	Title	 	Date	 	
 	 	 	 	
*
Matthew Calkins	  	Chief Executive Officer and
Chairman of the Board
(Principal Executive Officer)	 	May 8, 2017	 	

*
Mark Lynch	  	Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	 	May 8, 2017	 	 	 	

*	  	General Manager and Director	 	May 8, 2017	 	 	 	 	
Robert C. Kramer	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
*	  	Director	 	May 8, 2017	 	 	 	 	
A.G.W. “Jack” Biddle, III	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
*	  	Director	 	May 8, 2017	 	 	 	 	
Prashanth “PV” Boccassam	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
*	  	Director	 	May 8, 2017	 	 	 	 	
Michael G. Devine	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
*	  	Director	 	May 8, 2017	 	 	 	 	
Barbara “Bobbie” Kilberg	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
*	  	Director	 	May 8, 2017	 	 	 	 	
Michael J. Mulligan	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	

 	 	
*By:  	 	/s/ Christopher Winters	
 	 	Christopher Winters, Attorney-in-Fact	
 
II-4

Table of Contents
EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit
Number	 	  	Description of Document	
 	 	
 	1.1†	 	  	Form of Underwriting Agreement.	
 	 	
 	3.1†	 	  	Third Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Appian Corporation, as currently in effect.	
 	 	
 	3.2†	 	  	Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Appian Corporation to be effective upon closing of this offering.	
 	 	
 	3.3*	 	  	By-laws of Appian Corporation, as amended and as currently in effect.	
 	 	
 	3.4†	 	  	Form of Amended and Restated Bylaws of Appian Corporation to be effective upon closing of this offering.	
 	 	
 	4.1†	 	  	Form of Class A common stock certificate of Appian Corporation.	
 	 	
 	4.2*	 	  	Amended and Restated Investor Rights Agreement by and among Appian Corporation and certain of its stockholders, dated February 21, 2014.	
 	 	
 	5.1†	 	  	Opinion of Cooley LLP.	
 	 	
 	10.1+*	 	  	2007 Stock Option Plan and Form of Option Agreement and Exercise Notice thereunder, as amended to date.	
 	 	
 	10.2+†	 	  	2017 Equity Incentive Plan and Forms of Stock Option Agreement, Notice of Exercise and Stock Option Grant Notice thereunder.	
 	 	
 	10.3+†	 	  	Non-Employee Director Compensation Plan to be in effect upon the closing of this offering.	
 	 	
 	10.4+†	 	  	Form of Indemnification Agreement by and between Appian Corporation and each of its directors and executive officers.	
 	 	
 	10.5+*	 	  	Employment Agreement, dated as of September 7, 2012, by and between Appian Corporation and Matthew Calkins.	
 	 	
 	10.6+*	 	  	Employment Agreement, dated as of September 8, 2009, by and between Appian Corporation and Edward Hughes.	
 	 	
 	10.7+*	 	  	Form of Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, dated as of April 27, 2017 by and between Appian Corporation and each of Mark Lynch and Christopher Winters.	
 	 	
 	10.8	 	  	Sublease Agreement, dated as of December 10, 2013, by and between Appian Corporation and College Entrance Examination Board, as amended to date.	
 	 	
 	10.9	 	  	Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of March 13, 2015, by and between Appian Corporation and Silicon Valley Bank, as amended.	
 	 	
 	10.10	 	  	Subordinated Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of April 25, 2017, by and between Appian Corporation and Silicon Valley Bank.	
 	 	
 	10.11#*	 	  	Software Enterprise OEM License Agreement, dated as of June 15, 2016, by and between Appian Corporation and Kx Systems, Inc.	
 	 	
 	21.1*	 	  	Subsidiaries of Appian Corporation.	
 	 	
 	23.1	 	  	Consent of BDO USA, LLP, independent registered public accounting firm.	
 	 	
 	23.2†	 	  	Consent of Cooley LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1).	
 	 	
 	24.1*	 	  	Power of Attorney. Reference is made to the signature page hereto.	
 	 	
 	99.1	 	  	Forrester Research Inc. Consent.	
 	 	
 	99.2*	 	  	LTM Research Consent.	
 
†	 	To be filed by amendment.	
*	 	Previously filed.	
+	 	Indicates management contract or compensatory plan.	
#	 	Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to a request for confidential treatment and have been separately filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.	

Exhibit 10.8
SUBLEASE
(Four South of Market, 11955 Democracy Drive, Reston, VA)
(Appian Corporation – 11th and Seventeenth Floors)
THIS SUBLEASE (“Sublease”) is made as of December 10th, 2013, by and between (i) COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD, a New York education corporation, having an address of 45 Columbus Avenue, New York, New York 10023 (“ Tenant ” and “ Sublandlord ,” as appropriate); and (ii) APPIAN CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation, having an address prior to the Commencement Date of 1875 Explorer Street, 4 th Floor, Reston, Virginia 20190, and having an address from and after the Commencement Date of Four South of Market, 11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700, Reston, Virginia 20190 (“ Subtenant ”).
R E C I T A L S
A. Pursuant to that certain Deed of Lease dated as of July 31, 2007, as amended and supplemented to date as described on Exhibit B  attached hereto (collectively, with all amendments, the “ Prime Lease ”), between (a) South of Market Garage LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, as landlord under the Prime Lease (“ Landlord ”), having an address of c/o Boston Properties, 505 9 th  Street, NW, Suite 800, Washington DC 20004; and (b) Tenant, as Tenant under the Prime Lease, Landlord has leased to Tenant certain premises consisting of all leasable space (collectively, the “ Premises ”) in an office building (“ Building ”) known as Four South of Market, located at 11955 Democracy Drive, Reston, VA 20190. A copy of the Prime Lease is attached hereto as  Exhibit B , with certain economic terms redacted from the attached copy of the Prime Lease. The current term of the Prime Lease expires on or about August 31, 2021.
B. Subtenant wishes to sublease from Sublandlord, pursuant to this Sublease, (i) the entire eleventh (11th) floor of the Building (“ 11 th  Floor ”), agreed to contain twenty seven thousand four hundred seventy four (27,474) rentable square feet of space, (ii) the entire seventeenth (17 th ) floor of the Building (“ 17 th  Floor ”), agreed to contain twenty seven thousand two hundred fifty seven (27,257) rentable square feet of space, and (iii) the area located on the ninth (9 th ) floor of the Building identified as “ Training Room B ” (as Training Room B is shown on  Exhibit A1  attached hereto and incorporated herein by the reference), agreed to contain seven hundred thirty three (733) rentable square feet of space, for a total of fifty five thousand four hundred sixty four (55,464) rentable square feet of space (collectively the “ Subleased Premises ”); provided that Subtenant’s right to sublease Training Room B shall be subject to the configuration of Training Room B and access to Training Room B by Subtenant complying with applicable building and life safety codes. (For purposes of this Sublease, Tenant under the Prime Lease shall be referred to as Sublandlord under this Sublease.) Sublandlord wishes to sublease the Subleased Premises to Subtenant, and Subtenant wishes to sublease the Subleased Premises from Sublandlord, upon the terms and conditions of this Sublease. The Subleased Premises are more particularly described and identified on  Exhibit A  attached hereto.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing, the terms and conditions hereof, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:
1. RECITALS. The foregoing Recitals and the attached Exhibits are hereby incorporated by reference into this document as if fully stated herein.
2. SUBLEASE. Sublandlord hereby subleases to Subtenant, and Subtenant hereby subleases from Sublandlord, the Subleased Premises, subject to the terms and conditions of this Sublease.
2.1 Subtenant Use of Cafeteria and Fitness Center. Sublandlord shall permit Subtenant personnel reasonable access, without charge, to (i) the cafeteria located on the ninth (9 th ) floor of the Building, and (ii) the fitness center located within the Premises; subject to such reasonable rules and regulations as Sublandlord may establish for such use; provided that Sublandlord shall be permitted to restrict Subtenant’s access to the cafeteria during periods when the Sublandlord has scheduled events that use the cafeteria for Sublandlord’s purposes.
2.2 Subtenant Access. Subtenant shall be permitted access to the Subleased Premises on a 24 hour per day basis, 7 days per week, and 365 days per year, through the Building security system, subject to emergencies, and subject to the terms of the Prime Lease. Subtenant shall pay the actual cost of security access cards for Subtenant personnel.
3. SUBORDINATION TO AND NON-VIOLATION OF PRIME LEASE; SERVICES; INDEMNIFICATION; CONSENT OF LANDLORD; SUBLANDLORD’S REPRESENTATIONS .
3.1 Subordination and Non-Violation; Indemnification. This Sublease and the rights and obligations of Sublandlord and Subtenant hereunder are subject and subordinate to all of the terms, covenants and conditions of the Prime Lease, to the extent that such terms, covenants, and conditions relate to the Subleased Premises. All terms and provisions of the Prime Lease, to the extent that such terms, covenants, and conditions relate to the Subleased Premises, are hereby incorporated into this Sublease by reference and made a part hereof as if set forth herein in full, and shall as between Sublandlord and Subtenant (as if, for purposes of this Sublease, they were Landlord and Tenant respectively, and the Premises under the Prime Lease were the Subleased Premises) constitute terms and provisions of this Sublease (except to the extent expressly modified or eliminated by the terms of this Sublease), by which each of Sublandlord and Subtenant shall be bound, and which shall be observed by each of Sublandlord and Subtenant. It is agreed that the following provisions of the Prime Lease are deemed not to relate to the Subleased Premises: (i) provisions dealing with construction of the Building or with Leasehold Work for the Premises, (ii) provisions dealing with Tenant’s expansion, extension, or termination options (all of which are reserved by Tenant), (iii) provisions applicable solely to portions of the Premises other than the Subleased Premises, or, if applicable to both the Subleased Premises and other portions of the Premises, then to the extent not applicable to the Subleased Premises, or (iv) provisions specifying the amounts payable as base rent or additional rent (which amounts payable by Subtenant as Base Rent and Additional Rent are set forth in this Sublease).
 
2

Subtenant shall indemnify, protect, defend (with counsel reasonably satisfactory to Sublandlord) and hold harmless Sublandlord and each of its officers, directors, representatives, members, shareholders and all others holdings an ownership interest in Sublandlord, and each of the respective officers, directors, employees, agents and contractors from against any and all claims, liabilities, judgments, cause of action, losses, damages and costs (including, without limitation, attorneys fees and expenses) suffered or incurred in connection with (i) a breach by Subtenant of any of the terms or conditions of this Sublease or of the Prime Lease to be observed or performed by it; or (ii) any act or omission of Subtenant or any of its partners, members, shareholders or any other party holding an ownership interest in Subtenant, or any of their respective officers, directors, employees, agents or contractors.
Sublandlord shall indemnify, protect, defend (with counsel reasonably satisfactory to Subtenant) and hold harmless Subtenant and each of its members, partners, shareholders and all others holdings an ownership interest in Subtenant, and each of the respective officers, directors, employees, agents and contractors from against any and all claims, liabilities, judgments, cause of action, losses, damages and costs (including, without limitation, attorneys fees and expenses) suffered or incurred in connection with (i) a breach by Sublandlord of any of the terms or conditions of this Sublease or of the Prime Lease to be observed or performed by it; or (ii) any act or omission of Sublandlord or any of its partners, members, shareholders or any other party holding an ownership interest in Sublandlord, or any of their respective officers, directors, employees, agents or contractors.
Sublandlord reserves the right to modify or amend the Prime Lease, so long as none of such modifications adversely affect the Subtenant’s rights to the use and enjoyment of the Subleased Premises and the appurtenances thereto during the Term hereof or adversely affect Subtenant’s rights to services from the Landlord, or adversely affect the economic terms of this Sublease.
Subtenant shall comply with all provisions of the Prime Lease (except provisions that are deemed not to relate to this Sublease or the Subleased Premises, as specified above), and Subtenant shall not take any actions that would create a default, breach, or failure on the part of Sublandlord under any of the terms, covenants or conditions of the Prime Lease.
The provisions of Section 15.1 of the Prime Lease shall be applicable as between Sublandlord and Subtenant with respect to the Subleased Premises (substituting Sublandlord for Landlord therein and Subtenant for Tenant therein for purposes of this Sublease).
Sublandlord agrees, during the term of this Sublease, not to take any actions that create a default, breach, or failure on the part of Sublandlord under any of the terms, provisions, covenants or conditions of the Prime Lease that would adversely affect Subtenant’s rights or obligations under this Sublease.
 
3

3.2 Services. Subtenant shall have the right to all services to be provided by the Landlord to the Subleased Premises pursuant to the Prime Lease, including, without limitation, heating and air conditioning services during the Landlord’s operating hours for the Building, and to the use of all common areas and appurtenances associated with the Subleased Premises or providing access to the Subleased Premises pursuant to the Prime Lease. Sublandlord shall not have any duty to perform any obligation of Landlord under the Prime Lease, or be liable to Subtenant for the failure of Landlord to provide services or to perform any obligations of Landlord under the Prime Lease. With respect to any obligation required of Landlord under the Prime Lease, other than as provided in the immediately preceding and succeeding sentences, Sublandlord’s sole obligation with respect thereto shall be to request the same of Landlord promptly after receipt of a request in writing from Subtenant in accordance with the terms of this Sublease, and to use Sublandlord’s commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the same from Landlord, and, if the non-performance of the obligation by Landlord materially affects Subtenant’s use and enjoyment of the Subleased Premises or the economic terms of that use and occupancy, provided Subtenant is not in material default under the Sublease beyond any applicable notice or grace period and provided Sublandlord is not then pursuing such an action, to permit Subtenant, at Subtenant’s sole cost and expense, to bring an action or proceeding in the name of the Sublandlord to enforce Landlord’s said obligation. In the event of the occurrence of a fire or other casualty, or condemnation, or other circumstance affecting the Subleased Premises, which would entitle Sublandlord to a rent abatement under the Prime Lease with respect to the Subleased Premises, Sublandlord shall request such rent abatement from Landlord, and use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the same from Landlord. If Sublandlord is successful in obtaining a rent abatement from Landlord, Sublandlord shall grant Subtenant an abatement of Base Rent under this Sublease for the same number of days as the number of days Sublandlord receives an abatement of rent under the Prime Lease for the portion of Subleased Premises for which the abatement is given. In the event such casualty or condemnation gives Sublandlord a right to terminate the Prime Lease, the decision as to termination of the Prime Lease shall be in Sublandlord’s sole discretion. In the event of the termination of the Prime Lease on account of casualty or condemnation, Subtenant’s right to occupancy of the Subleased Premises and rent obligation under this Sublease shall terminate at the same time as Sublandlord’s right to occupancy of the Premises and rent obligation terminate under the Prime Lease.
3.3 Consent of Landlord. This Sublease is subject to the consent of Landlord. Sublandlord shall utilize commercially reasonable and diligent efforts to procure the consent of Landlord within the time required by this Sublease and Subtenant shall reasonably cooperate in that effort. Sublandlord agrees to submit a copy of this Sublease and request Landlord’s consent thereto promptly after the full execution and delivery hereof. In the event that this Sublease is not approved by Landlord within forty five (45) days from the date of this Sublease, either of Sublandlord or Subtenant may cancel this Sublease by written notice to the other party, provided that said written notice is given prior to the delivery to the canceling party of the approval of this Sublease by Landlord. In connection with seeking Landlord’s approval of this Sublease (i) either or both parties agree to make such reasonable modifications to this Sublease as may be requested by Landlord as conditions to approval, so long as none of such modifications adversely affect in a material way the economic terms of this Sublease, increase
 
4

in a material way the liability of either party hereunder, or adversely affect Subtenant’s rights hereunder, including without limitation, Subtenant’s right to receive services from Landlord, and (ii) Sublandlord shall be permitted to deliver to the Landlord any financial statements of Subtenant or others which Subtenant shall deliver to Sublandlord, provided Landlord executes a non disclosure agreement reasonably acceptable to Subtenant. It is contemplated that Sublandlord, Subtenant, and Landlord will enter into a Consent to Sublease (“ Consent ”) dated on or after the date of this Sublease pursuant to which Landlord will consent to this Sublease, subject to the terms and provisions of the Consent, a sample form of which Consent is attached hereto as Exhibit C and incorporated herein by this reference.
3.4 Sublandlord’s Representations and Warranties: Sublandlord represents and warrants, to its knowledge, as follows:
3.4.1 Sublandlord has complied with all terms and provisions of the Prime Lease to be observed or performed by it;
3.4.2 there are no pending or threatened actions, suits or proceedings before any court or administrative agency against the Sublandlord which could adversely affect the Subleased Premises or any part thereof or the ability of Sublandlord to perform its obligations under this Sublease;
3.4.3 there are no pending or threatening condemnation or similar proceedings affecting the Subleased Premises or any other portion of the Building; and
3.4.4 Landlord has complied with all the terms and provisions of the Prime Lease required to be observed or performed by Landlord that, if not performed, could have an adverse impact on this Sublease or Subtenant’s rights under this Sublease.
3.5 Subtenant’s Representations and Warranties: Subtenant represents and warrants, to its knowledge, as follows:
3.5.1 there are no pending or threatened actions, suits or proceedings before any court or administrative agency against the Subtenant which could adversely affect the ability of Subtenant to enter into and perform its obligations under this Sublease.
4. TERM; POSSESSION; COMMENCEMENT DATE. The term of this Sublease (“Term”) shall be a period of seven (7) years and three (3) months, and shall commence on May 1, 2014 (“ Commencement Date ”), and expire on July 31, 2021 (“ Termination Date ”), unless otherwise commenced or terminated on a different date according to the terms hereof. Sublandlord shall provide Subtenant with possession of the Subleased Premises in an as-is- condition on the Commencement Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon sixty (60) days written notice to Sublandlord, Subtenant shall have the right to elect a Commencement Date earlier than May 1, 2014, in which event the Commencement Date and the Rent Commencement Date shall be the Commencement Date elected by Subtenant in such notice to Sublandlord, or such later date on which Landlord’s consent to this Sublease is received. Rent shall not commence hereunder until the date (“Rent Commencement Date”), subject to the rent abatements
 
5

specified in Section 5.1 below, which is the later of (i) the Commencement Date, or (ii) the date of which the Landlord’s consent to this Sublease is received. The first “Lease Year” under this Sublease shall commence on the Commencement Date and shall terminate on the day immediately preceding the first (1 st ) anniversary of the Commencement Date if the Commencement Date is the first (1st) day of a calendar month, or on the last day of the calendar month in which the first (1 st ) anniversary of the Commencement Date occurs if the Commencement Date is not the first (1 st ) day of a calendar month. Each subsequent Lease Year of this Sublease shall commence on the date immediately following the last day of the preceding Lease Year and shall continue for a period of twelve (12) full calendar months, except that the last Lease Year of the Term shall terminate on the date the Term of this Sublease expires, or is otherwise terminated prior to such date.
5. BASE RENT. From and after the Rent Commencement Date, Subtenant shall pay to Sublandlord annual “Base Rent ” as follows:

LEASE YEAR	  	ANNUAL BASE
R ENT	 	  	MONTHLY
B ASE  R ENT	 	
1	  	$	2,579,850.00	 	  	$	214,987.50	 	
2	  	$	2,650,864.56	 	  	$	220,905.38	 	
3	  	$	2,723,822.94	 	  	$	226,985.25	 	
4	  	$	2,798,719.98	 	  	$	233,226.67	 	
5	  	$	2,875,560.84	 	  	$	239,630.07	 	
6	  	$	2,954,620.26	 	  	$	246,218.36	 	
7	  	$	3,035,623.50	 	  	$	252,968.63	 	
8	  	$	3,119,399.94	 	  	$	259,950.00	 	
5.1 Base Rent Abatement. Base Rent payable by Subtenant shall be abated as follows: (i) for the first three (3) months of the Term after the Commencement Date, one hundred percent (100%) of Base Rent shall be abated (“ Full Rent Abatement Period ”), and (ii) for next ten (10) months of the Term (following the initial three month abatement of Base Rent) fifty percent (50%) of Base Rent shall be abated (“ Half Rent Abatement Period ” and together with the Full Rent Abatement Period the “ Rent Abatement Period ”).
5.2 Base Rent Payments. Base Rent shall be payable in monthly installments in advance, on or before the first day of each calendar month, without notice or demand. The first full monthly installment of Base Rent shall be paid on the date this Sublease is fully executed by Sublandlord and Subtenant, and shall be applied by Sublandlord upon expiration of the Full Rent Abatement Period to the next installments of Base Rent payable during the Half Rent Abatement Period. Each subsequent monthly installment of Base Rent during the Term shall be due on the first day of each and every calendar month following the Rent Commencement Date. In the event the first month or the last month of the Term of this Sublease is a partial month, then the installment of Base Rent payable for such partial month shall be pro-rated as applicable. The Base Rent and Additional Rent and other charges required to be paid by Subtenant under this Sublease are collectively referred to herein as “ Rent .”
 
6

6. SECURITY DEPOSIT.
6.1 Subtenant shall pay to Sublandlord, simultaneously with execution and delivery of this Sublease by Subtenant, the amount of Six Hundred Forty Four Thousand Nine Hundred Sixty Two and 50/100 Dollars ($644,962.50) (“ Security Deposit ”) in the form of either (A) cash or current funds, or (B) a Letter of Credit, as security for performance of Subtenant’s obligations under this Sublease. The Security Deposit, or any then remaining unapplied portion thereof, shall be returned to Subtenant, without interest, within thirty (30) days after the later to occur of: (i) the expiration of the Term under this Sublease; or (ii) the date on which Subtenant vacates the Subleased Premises and tenders possession of the same to Sublandlord, provided that Subtenant has discharged all obligations of Subtenant under this Sublease. Sublandlord may apply all or any portion of the Security Deposit to cure any default of Subtenant under this Sublease, and Subtenant shall thereupon promptly deposit with Sublandlord the amount applied within ten (10) days after written demand by Sublandlord to do so. Sublandlord’s application of any portion of the Security Deposit shall not prevent Sublandlord from exercising any other right or remedy under this Sublease or at law, and shall not operate as a limitation on any recovery to which Sublandlord may otherwise be entitled.
6.2 Any Letter of Credit provided as the Security Deposit shall satisfy the Letter of Credit provisions of section 5.1(c) of the Prime Lease, and any reduction in the amount of the Letter of Credit that is specified in this Sublease shall be made in compliance with the provisions of Section 5.1(d) of the Prime Lease as incorporated herein (without regard to the timing or amount of such reduction as specified in Section 5.1 of the Prime Lease). In the event the Security Deposit is delivered by Subtenant in the form of cash, Subtenant shall have the right, at its election, to substitute a Letter of Credit as the Security Deposit, and upon receipt of a satisfactory Letter of Credit as the Security Deposit, Sublandlord shall return the cash Security Deposit to Subtenant. Sublandlord hereby approves of Silicon Valley Bank as an acceptable issuing bank for the Letter of Credit; provided that at all times during which such Letter of Credit is in effect, Silicon Valley Bank has a mechanism in effect by which Sublandlord would be permitted to draw under the Letter of Credit by facsimile submission to Silicon Valley Bank when Sublandlord is entitled to do so under this Sublease.
7. ADDITIONAL RENT.
7.1 Additional Rent Under the Prime Lease. By way of background, under the Prime Lease, Sublandlord, as Tenant, pays to Landlord, monthly, as additional rent under the Prime Lease for the Premises, one-twelfth (1/12 th ) of each of (i) the proportionate share allocable to the Premises of Operating Expenses for the Building, and (ii) the proportionate share allocable to the Premises of Real Estate Taxes for the Building, for each of “ Operating Expenses ” and “ Real Estate Taxes ” (as such terms are defined in the Prime Lease), for each calendar year during the term of the Prime Lease. Such amounts are payable monthly on an estimated basis, based upon the estimated Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for each calendar year provided by the Landlord, with a reconciliation after each calendar year when the
 
7

Landlord delivers to Sublandlord a statement of the actual Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for such calendar year. Tenant shall continue to pay directly to Landlord all additional rent under the Prime Lease attributable to Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for the entire Premises.
7.2 Additional Rent under this Sublease. Sublandlord and Subtenant hereby agree that the proportionate share of Real Estate Taxes and the proportionate share of Operating Expenses attributable to the Subleased Premises are each twenty three and 56/100 percent (23.56%) (55,464 sq ft/235,436 sq ft) (herein the “ Pro Rata Share ”) of the total amount of Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for the entire Building. Commencing with the beginning of the second (2 nd ) Lease Year under this Sublease, Subtenant shall pay to Sublandlord as “ Additional Rent ” under this Sublease, on a monthly basis on the first day of each month, one-twelfth (1/12 th ) of each of the following amounts: (i) the amount by which (A) the Pro Rata Share for the Subleased Premises, multiplied by Landlord’s estimate of annual Operating Expenses for the entire Building for such calendar year, exceeds (B) the Pro Rata Share for the Subleased Premises, multiplied by the annual Operating Expenses for the entire Building for calendar year 2014 (“ Base Year ”); and (ii) the amount by which (C) the Pro Rata Share for the Subleased Premises, multiplied by Landlord’s estimate of the annual Real Estate Taxes for the entire Building for such calendar year, exceeds (D) the Pro Rata Share for the Subleased Premises, multiplied by the annual Real Estate Taxes for the entire Building for the Base Year. The Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for each calendar year during the term of this Sublease (including the Base Year) will be those established by the Landlord’s statements of actual Operating Expense and Real Estate Taxes provided to Sublandlord. Sublandlord shall provide copies of said Operating Expense and Real Estate Tax statements to Subtenant within fifteen (15) days following receipt thereof, but Subtenant shall have no right to contest or audit said Operating Expense and Real Estate Tax statements, except together with Sublandlord, and with Sublandlord’s consent, and provided that Subtenant is not in material default under this Sublease beyond any applicable notice or grace period. Sublandlord hereby agrees to provide reasonable cooperation in the event Subtenant requests that Sublandlord together with Subtenant contest or audit said Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes. Subtenant’s monthly payment to Sublandlord of the Pro Rata Share of increases in estimated Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes above the Base Year amount of Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes, respectively, shall be made pursuant to a schedule prepared by Sublandlord based upon the Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes estimated by the Landlord, copies of which estimates will be provided by Sublandlord to Subtenant when they are given to Sublandlord by Landlord, and in no event more than fifteen (15) days following Sublandlord’s receipt thereof. Sublandlord and Subtenant shall follow the same payment and reconciliation procedure for Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes as is set forth in the Prime Lease for Landlord and Tenant, and upon Sublandlord’s receipt of the actual Operating Expense and Real Estate Tax statements from Landlord for any calendar year, the amount paid by Subtenant as Additional Rent for such period shall be reconciled and adjusted based on the amounts in the actual Operating Expense and Real Estate Tax statement received from Landlord. Subtenant’s share of Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for any partial calendar year shall be prorated to reflect the actual portion of such calendar year during which the Term under this Sublease is in effect.
 
8

7.3 Services and Utilities. Sublandlord shall not provide any services or utilities to Subtenant, other than those expressly provided by Landlord under the terms of the Prime Lease. Subtenant shall pay for all utilities rendered or furnished to the Subleased Premises which are not provided under the terms of the Prime Lease, and shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of all monetary obligations of any kind that Subtenant incurs directly with the Landlord, or causes Sublandlord to incur_solely as a result of the act of or request by Subtenant, if Landlord bills Sublandlord therefor, including, but not limited to, overtime charges for heating and air conditioning services for the Subleased Premises, and any similar or other obligations incurred from time-to-time by Subtenant. Subtenant shall have the right to request that Sublandlord obtain after hours heating and air conditioning services for the Subleased Premises outside of Landlord’s normal operating hours for the Building, in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Prime Lease, the cost of which services (as charged by Prime Landlord to Sublandlord) shall be paid by Subtenant as Additional Rent within thirty (30) days after written demand therefor.
8. USE AND REPAIR. Subtenant may use the Subleased Premises for general office use, training and ancillary uses thereto and for no other purpose, and shall otherwise use the Subleased Premises in a manner that does not violate the terms of the Prime Lease. Tenant may install standard office computers and office equipment in the Subleased Premises consistent with normal office use, and as permitted under the terms of the Prime Lease. Subtenant shall be responsible for all maintenance and repair obligations with respect to the Subleased Premises that are imposed on Tenant under the Prime Lease with respect to the Premises.
9. CONDITION OF THE SUBLEASED PREMISES. Subtenant acknowledges that the Subleased Premises will be delivered in its existing “as is” condition, as is specified below:
9.1 Training Room B. Sublandlord shall, at Sublandlord’s expense, demise Training Room B and create access to Training Room B for Subtenant as shown on  Exhibit D  hereto (“ Sublandlord Work ”).
9.2 Furniture. Subtenant shall be permitted to use without charge the existing furniture (cased goods, workstations, break room furniture, and fixtures) that is currently located on the 11 th  Floor and the 17 th  Floor, and the conference tables currently located within Training Room B (“ Subleased Premises Furniture ”), a listing of which is attached hereto and incorporated herein as Exhibit F, for the Term of this Sublease. Sublandlord shall remove from the Subleased Premises and from Training Room B prior to the Commencement Date all debris and personal property (including the video equipment, monitors, projectors, etc.), and such video equipment, monitors, projectors, etc. shall not constitute Subleased Premises Furniture, and Subtenant shall have no rights to use such video equipment, monitors, projectors, etc. Sublandlord represents and warrants that it is the fee simple owner of the Subleased Premises Furniture and that it has full rights and authority to sell such Subleased Premises Furniture. On the Commencement Date of this Sublease, Subtenant shall be permitted to acquire the Subleased Premises Furniture from Sublandlord for a purchase price of One Dollar ($1.00); provided, however, that Subtenant grants to Sublandlord a security interest in the Subleased Premises Furniture to secure Subtenant’s payment of Rent and performance of its obligations under this Sublease, and in the event Subtenant shall default under this Sublease beyond any applicable
 
9

notice and cure period, and this Sublease or Subtenant’s right to possession of the Subleased Premises shall be terminated prior to expiration of the stated Term of this Sublease, then at the time of such default and termination of this Sublease or termination of Subtenant’s right of possession under this Sublease, Sublandlord shall be permitted to reacquire the Subleased Premises Furniture from Subtenant in its then as-is condition for a repurchase price of One Dollar ($1.00). Subtenant agrees to keep the Subleased Premises Furniture in good condition during the term of the Sublease, subject to normal wear and tear and damage by casualty. Subtenant agrees that during the term of the Sublease, Subtenant will not dispose of, convey, pledge, assign, or grant a security interest in any of the Subleased Premises Furniture, unless Subtenant shall replace such furniture with substitute furniture of equivalent quality.
9.3 Security System. Prior to the Commencement Date, and at Sublandlord’s sole costs and expenses, Sublandlord shall_decommission all equipment within Sublandlord control for the security system currently serving the Subleased Premises; however, Sublandlord shall leave in place for Subtenant’s use all card readers and security cameras within the Subleased Premises and Sublandlord shall use reasonable efforts to avoid damaging such card readers or security cameras during the removal of any equipment or furniture. Subtenant shall pay the cost of configuring the security system within or serving the Subleased Premises for use by Subtenant.
9.4 Subtenant Signage. Subtenant, at Subtenant’s expense, shall be permitted to place the following signage identifying Subtenant: (i) Subject to Landlord’s approval, signage in the first floor lobby of the Building adjacent to Sublandlord’s existing signage in the Building lobby; (ii) Building standard entry door signage on each floor of the Subleased Premises; and (iii) signage on the monument sign outside the Building, (a) subject to Landlord approval, (b) provided no default by Subtenant exists under this Sublease beyond any applicable notice and cure period, and (c) subject to Subtenant subleasing a minimum of 55,464 rentable square feet of Subleased Premises, and (1) Subtenant has not subleased (except to an Affiliate) more than forty percent (40%) of the Subleased Premises, and (2) unless Subtenant, together with its Affiliates, is no longer the Sublandlord’s largest subtenant in the Building. The design and location of all Subtenant signage shall be subject to review and approval by Sublandlord and Landlord. Sublandlord agrees that Sublandlord will not place or consent to placing signage on the monument sign outside the Building identifying more than two occupants of the Building (including Sublandlord, or a replacement for Sublandlord, and Subtenant, as long as Subtenant’s signage rights on the monument sign are in effect under this Sublease). In the event Subtenant’s rights to signage on the monument sign are no longer in effect, Sublandlord shall have the right to remove and replace Subtenant’s signage on the monument sign.
9.5 Subtenant Visitors to Premises. Subtenant shall comply with procedures established by Sublandlord for admitting to the Building and the Subleased Premises guests who do not have Building security cards, including requirements that guests present identification and sign in with the receptionist in the Building lobby prior to being admitted to the floors containing the Subleased Premises. Subtenant shall be responsible for greeting guests at the Subleased Premises and for securing the Subleased Premises.
 
10

10. ALTERATIONS; LIENS. Subtenant shall not make or perform any alterations or improvements within the Subleased Premises or the Building without the prior written consent of Sublandlord, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed, and Landlord pursuant to Section 9.2 of the Prime Lease, and in compliance with the provisions of Section 9.2 of the Prime Lease. In the event such consent is given, all alterations and improvements shall be performed at the sole expense of Subtenant, and Subtenant shall keep the Subleased Premises and the Building free from any liens arising from any work performed by Subtenant.
11. FIRE AND LIFE SAFETY; ADA. Sublandlord hereby represents and warrants that Sublandlord has no current actual knowledge of any existing violations of fire and life safety codes and ADA requirements for the Subleases Premises. Subtenant, at Subtenant’s expense, shall be responsible for compliance of any of Subtenant’s construction and alterations with applicable fire and life safety codes and ADA requirements applicable to the interior of the Subleased Premises and any common areas in which Subtenant performs alterations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Sublandlord shall be responsible for compliance of the construction of Sublandlord Work with applicable fire and life safety codes and ADA requirements applicable to any common areas in which Sublandlord performs such Sublandlord Work.
12. PARKING. Sublandlord hereby allocates to Subtenant for use in connection with the Subleased Premises an allocable share of the parking spaces that are available to Sublandlord for the Premises pursuant to the provisions of Section 24 of the Prime Lease [i.e. three (3) parking permits per 1,000 square feet of rentable area in the Subleased Premises (“ Building Parking Ratio ”), or a total of one hundred sixty six (166) parking spaces, shall be allocated to Subtenant for use in connection with the Subleased Premises]. As stated in the Prime Lease, no charge shall be imposed for use of parking spaces in the Building; provided, however, that a charge can be imposed for visitor parking spaces used by Subtenant, and for any parking spaces used by Tenant in excess of the ratio of parking spaces allocated to Subtenant. Except to the extent caused by a default by Sublandlord beyond any applicable cure period as Tenant under the Prime Lease, in the event the rentable square footage of the Subleased Premises is increased or decreased during the Term, the number of parking spaces allocated for use by Subtenant shall be proportionally increased or decreased, to allocate to the Subleases Premises a number of parking spaces that is in accordance with the Building Parking Ratio.
13. ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLEASING. Subtenant, for itself, its successors and assigns, expressly covenants and agrees that Subtenant shall not assign, whether by operation of law or otherwise, pledge or otherwise encumber this Sublease, or sublet all or any part of the Subleased Premises, without Sublandlord’s consent, which may not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delay, but further subject to the terms and conditions and approvals required in the Prime Lease. Any reasonable expenses incurred by Sublandlord in connection therewith, including any amount payable to Landlord in connection therewith pursuant to the Prime Lease, shall be paid by Subtenant. Any attempted assignment or subletting that is not in compliance with the foregoing provisions shall be void and of no further force or effect.
 
11

13.1 Subtenant shall give Sublandlord written notice of Subtenant’s desire to sublease all or a portion of the Subleased Premises (“ Subtenant’s Sublease Notice ”) and Sublandlord shall promptly provide the same to Landlord. Subtenant’s Sublease Notice shall specify the portion of the Subleased Premises proposed to be sublet (“ Proposed Sublease Premises ”), whether the proposed sublease is to an Affiliate of Subtenant, and the date on which the Proposed Sublease Premises will be made available for subleasing. If the proposed sublease is not to an Affiliate of Subtenant, and (i) the Proposed Sublease Premises exceeds thirty percent (30%) of the Subleased Premises, or in the aggregate with other subleases exceeds thirty percent (30%) of the Subleased Premises, and (ii) the proposed sublease term is for a period of more than two (2) years, or is for substantially the remainder of the Term (excluding any renewal not yet exercised by Subtenant), or (iii) if the Landlord exercise its right of recapture pursuant to Section 7.3(a) of the Prime Lease with respect to the Proposed Sublease Premises; then within thirty (30) days after receipt of the Subtenant’s Sublease Notice, Sublandlord shall notify Subtenant in writing whether or not Sublandlord will retake possession of all (but not less than all) of the Proposed Sublease Premises and thereby terminate this Sublease with respect to such Proposed Sublease Premises. If Sublandlord elects to retake all of the Proposed Sublease Premises, then (i) Sublandlord shall retake possession of such portion on the date specified in the Subtenant’s Sublease Notice or such other date mutually agreed upon by Sublandlord and Subtenant, (ii) Subtenant’s obligation to pay rent for such portion shall cease on such date, and (iii) Sublandlord and Subtenant shall promptly execute an amendment to this Sublease setting forth the new square footage of the reduced Subleased Premises to be occupied by Subtenant. Thereafter, Subtenant shall not have any further rights of any kind, including any rights of renewal, in or to the portion of the Subleased Premises so retaken. If the Proposed Sublease Premises constitutes less than an entire floor of the Building, Subtenant shall cause to be constructed and installed, at Subtenant’s sole cost and expense, a demising wall separating the Proposed Sublease Premises from the remaining Subleased Premises on such floor of the Building, in accordance with all applicable Legal Requirements, except that, at Sublandlord’s option, Sublandlord may cause such demising wall to be constructed and installed at Subtenant’s cost and expense. If Sublandlord does not elect to retake all or any portion of the Proposed Sublease Premises within the aforesaid thirty (30) day period, Subtenant shall be permitted to proceed with the proposed sublease, subject to the provisions of Subsections 13.2 below. Sublandlord shall provide its approval or disapproval with specificity, within thirty (30) days following receipt of Subtenant’s Sublease Notice.
13.2 Sublandlord shall be entitled to receive fifty percent (50%) of any Profit Derived From Subletting the Subleased Premises (hereinafter defined) or any part thereof. “ Profit Derived From Subletting the Subleased Premises ” shall mean any and all sums paid to Subtenant pursuant to any sublease exceeds the Base Rent and Additional rent due under this Sublease for such portion of the Subleased Premises that is sublet (but shall not include an allowance for any period of vacancy), less all reasonable out-of-pocket third-party costs and expenses actually incurred by Subtenant in connection with such subletting, including, but not limited to, brokerage commissions, reasonable attorneys’ fees, improvements to the portion of the Subleased Premises that is sublet and reasonable advertising expenses and concessions granted to any subtenant.
 
12

14. CONSENTS AND APPROVALS. Except as otherwise provided specifically herein, whenever it is provided in the Prime Lease that the prior written consent or approval or other act of Landlord is required for or as a condition to any act on the part of Sublandlord, then for the purpose of this Sublease the prior written consent or approval or other act of Sublandlord and Landlord shall be required for or as a condition to any corresponding act on the part of Subtenant. However, except for matters specifically reserved in this Sublease for decision solely by Sublandlord, the Sublandlord agrees not to unreasonably withhold, condition or delay its consent or approval of any request for approval that is made by Subtenant, whether such approval is required solely by this Sublease or by reason of the Prime Lease; provided that should Landlord’s consent or approval also be required, then the consent or approval of Landlord shall have been obtained before the consent of Sublandlord to such request shall be granted to Subtenant. Sublandlord shall cooperate with Subtenant in obtaining the consent or approval of Landlord, and Sublandlord shall upon request of Subtenant, promptly make any such request and submit any necessary information (after Sublandlord’s receipt of such information from Subtenant) for the consent or approval of Landlord. If Landlord’s consent or approval is being withheld in violation of the terms of the Prime Lease for a matter that materially affects Subtenant’s use and enjoyment of the Subleased Premises or the economic terms of that use and occupancy, Sublandlord shall permit Subtenant, at Subtenant’s sole cost and expense, to bring an action or proceeding in the name of the Sublandlord to enforce Landlord’s obligation to give such consent, provided Subtenant is not in material default under this Sublease beyond any applicable notice or grace period, and Sublandlord is not them pursuing an action to obtain such approval or consent.
15. SUBTENANT DEFAULT. If Subtenant shall default in the payment of Base Rent or Additional Rent hereunder or in the performance or observance of any of the terms, covenants or conditions of this Sublease on the part of Subtenant to be performed or observed, or cause a violation of the Prime Lease, Sublandlord shall have the right (but not the obligation) to exercise all of the same rights and remedies provided to or reserved by Landlord in the Prime Lease and at law; however, the foregoing shall in no way be deemed to limit or impair the rights and privileges of Landlord under the Prime Lease, or to impose any obligations on the part of Sublandlord by reason of the exercise by Landlord of any of such rights or privileges under the Prime Lease with respect to the Subleased Premises or to the use and occupation thereof by Subtenant. Sublandlord shall have the same rights and remedies in the event of non-payment or late payment by Subtenant of Base Rent or Additional Rent hereunder as are available to Landlord under the Prime Lease and at law for the non-payment or late payment of Prime Lease Rent, including the imposition of the late fee and interest set forth in the Prime Lease for late payments. With respect to any of the foregoing claimed defaults or violations on the part of the Subtenant, the Subtenant shall have the benefit of all of the same rights and remedies, including but not limited to rights to notice, curative periods and other curative opportunities, that are available to the Sublandlord, as Tenant under the Prime Lease, for any alleged default of the Sublandlord as Tenant under the Prime Lease; provided, however, that any cure period available to Subtenant for any matter that would also constitute an Event of default by Sublandlord under the Prime Lease shall expire five (5) days before the applicable cure period under the Prime Lease expires.
 
13

16. RIGHT OF SUBLANDLORD TO PERFORM SUBTENANT’S COVENANTS. If Subtenant shall have defaulted in the observance or performance of any term or covenant on Subtenant’s part to be observed or performed under or by virtue of any of the terms or provisions of this Sublease beyond any applicable notice and cure period, then, unless otherwise provided elsewhere in this Sublease, Sublandlord may perform the same for the account of Subtenant, and if Sublandlord makes any expenditures or incurs any obligations for the payment of money in connection therewith including, but not limited to, reasonable attorneys’ fees in instituting, prosecuting or defending any action or proceeding, such sums paid or obligations incurred with interest at a rate equal to two (2) percentage points above the then applicable Wall Street Journal Prime Rate (U.S. money center commercial banks) or its successor shall be paid by Subtenant to Sublandlord within ten (10) business days of rendition of any valid bill or statement for the reasonable costs to Subtenant therefor, as additional rent hereunder; provided, however, that Sublandlord shall not initiate any such cure on behalf of Subtenant unless Sublandlord has sent Subtenant a written notice of Subtenant’s default and Subtenant has failed to cure said default prior to the earlier to occur of (i) expiration of the applicable cure period, if any, under such notice to Subtenant, or (ii) within five (5) days before expiration of any available cure period under the Prime Lease, or within ten (10) days after Sublandlord’s Notice, whichever is shorter.
17. TERMINATION OR EXPIRATION OF SUBLEASE; HOLDOVER. On the Expiration Date or earlier termination of the Term of this Sublease, Subtenant, at Subtenant’s sole cost and expense, shall quit and surrender the Subleased Premises to Sublandlord in the same order and condition as Sublandlord delivered them to Subtenant, broom clean, excepting, however, ordinary wear and tear, approved improvements which are not required to be removed by Subtenant, and damage due to condemnation, fire or other casualty (except to the extent that such fire or other casualty is caused by the fault of Subtenant and is not covered by available insurance of the Landlord, Sublandlord or Subtenant). In the event Subtenant shall fail to vacate and surrender the Subleased Premises upon the expiration of the Term of this Sublease, Subtenant shall become a holdover tenant, and the provisions of Section 22 of the Prime Lease shall apply to such holdover as between Sublandlord and Subtenant, and in addition if such holdover by Subtenant also constitutes a holdover by Sublandlord under the Prime Lease, Subtenant shall be responsible for any amounts that may be payable by Sublandlord to Landlord solely_by reason of Subtenant holding over in the Subleased Premises. Upon termination of this Sublease, Subtenant may remove its trade fixtures and personal property.
18. INSURANCE. Subtenant agrees to carry the insurance coverage required by the provisions of the Prime Lease with respect to insuring the Subleased Premises and to otherwise carry the same insurance coverages which the Prime Lease requires the Tenant to carry (but solely with respect to the Subleased Premises, without any obligation whatsoever with respect to the balance of the Premises), and shall name each of Landlord and Sublandlord as an additional insured in connection with the liability policy of insurance delivered in connection with this Sublease. If Subtenant is uncertain about the application of the insurance requirements to Subtenant and this Sublease, Subtenant and Sublandlord will mutually inquire of or ask clarification from the Landlord. No indemnity that may be given by either of the parties to this Sublease shall be applicable to losses that are otherwise covered by collectible insurance of either or Subtenant or Sublandlord, and the release and waiver of subrogation provisions of Section 13 of the Prime Lease shall apply under this Sublease as between Sublandlord and Subtenant.
 
14

19. HAZARDOUS SUBSTANCES. Subtenant agrees to comply with the provisions of the Prime Lease with respect to the treatment of hazardous or toxic substances brought into the Subleased Premises by or for Subtenant or by anyone invited by or visiting Subtenant, and Subtenant shall indemnify, protect, defend and hold Sublandlord, its agents and assigns harmless from and against any and all damages, liabilities, judgments, costs, and claims arising out of or involving any such substances brought into the Subleased Premises by or for Subtenant or by anyone invited by or visiting Subtenant. Sublandlord represents and warrants that, to its current actual knowledge, Sublandlord is not aware of any such substances existing in or upon the Subleased Premises at the time of delivery of possession of same to Subtenant. Sublandlord and Subtenant each hereby agree not to bring, or allow anyone else to bring, any such substances in or onto the Subleased Premises.
20. BROKERS. Subtenant covenants, warrants and represents that no real estate broker or agent other than Dale Powell of Cassidy Turley Commercial Real Estate Services, Inc. (“ Subtenant Broker ”) has represented Subtenant or been authorized to represent Subtenant in this transaction. Sublandlord covenants, warrants, and represents that no broker or agent other than Kirk Diamond, Tim Farley, Todd Brinkman and Michael Altman of Cassidy Turley Commercial Real Estate Services, Inc. (“ Sublandlord Broker ”) has represented Sublandlord or been authorized to represent Sublandlord in this transaction. Each party agrees to indemnify, pay, defend and hold harmless the other party against any and all claims, costs, expenses or liabilities resulting from the breach of such indemnitor’s representation herein respecting such brokers or agents, and all costs and liabilities incurred in connection with such breach, including reasonable attorneys’ fees and disbursements. Sublandlord shall pay any commission that is payable to either of Subtenant Broker or Sublandlord Broker, pursuant to the provisions of a separate agreement between Sublandlord and such brokers.
21. SEVERABILITY; GOVERNING LAW. If any term, covenant, condition or provision of this Sublease shall be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the terms, covenants, conditions and provisions of this Sublease shall remain in full force and effect and shall not be affected, impaired, or invalidated. This Sublease and the rights and obligations of the parties hereunder shall be governed by the laws of the Commonwealth of Virginia.
22. AUTHORITY/ENFORCEABILITY. Each party signing this Sublease represents that he or she has full right and authority to execute this Sublease on behalf of the party for which he or she is signing, and that this Sublease has been duly authorized, executed and delivered on behalf of such party, and constitutes a valid and binding obligation of such party, and is of enforceable against such party in accordance with its terms.
23. NOTICES. All notices, consents, approvals, demands and requests which are required or desired to be given by either party to the other hereunder shall be in writing and shall be personally delivered, sent by reputable overnight courier delivery service, sent by United States registered or certified mail and deposited in a United States post office, return receipt requested and postage prepaid, or sent by telefax with a confirmatory copy by one of the other delivery methods specified above. Notices, consents, approvals, demands, and requests which are served upon Sublandlord or Subtenant in the manner provided herein shall be deemed to have
 
15

been given or served for all purposes hereunder on the day transmitted by telefax or personally delivered or refused, the next business day after sending by overnight courier as aforesaid, or on the third (3 rd ) business day after mailing as aforesaid. All notices, consents, approvals, demands, and requests given to Sublandlord or Subtenant shall be addressed as follows: (i) in the case of notices to Sublandlord, to The College Board, 45 Columbus Avenue; New York, New York 10023, Attn: Steven Titan, and with a simultaneous copy to Womble Carlyle Sandridge & Rice, PLLC, 1200 19 th  Street, NW, 5th Floor, Washington, DC 20036, Attn: Stanley J. Wrobel, Esq.; and (ii) in the case of notices to Subtenant, prior to the Commencement Date to: Appian Corporation, 1875 Explorer Street, 4th Floor, Reston, Virginia, 20190 Attn; Mark Lynch, and after the Commencement Date to: the Premises, at all times with a copy to Cooley LLP, 11951 Freedom Drive, Suite 1500, Reston, Virginia 20190, Attn: Michelle Garcia Schulman, Esq. If Subtenant receives any notice or demand from Landlord under the Prime Lease, Subtenant shall promptly deliver a copy thereof to Sublandlord. If Sublandlord receives any notice or demand from Landlord pertaining to the Sublease, or the Subleased Premises, then Sublandlord shall promptly deliver a copy thereof to Subtenant. Either party may from time to time change the names and/or addresses to which notices, consents, approvals, demands and requests shall be addressed by a notice given in accordance with the provisions of this Section.
24. NO WAIVER. The failure of either party to insist in any one or more cases upon the strict performance or observance of any obligation hereunder or to exercise any right or option contained herein shall not be construed as a waiver or relinquishment for the future of any such obligation, right, or option. Sublandlord’s receipt and acceptance (or Subtenant’s payment) of Base Rent or Additional Rent, or either party’s acceptance of performance of any other obligation by the other party, with knowledge of such other party’s breach of any provision of this Sublease, shall not be deemed a waiver of such breach. No waiver by either party of any term, covenant or condition of this Sublease shall be deemed to have been made unless expressed in writing and signed by that party.
25. COMPLETE SUBLEASE. There are no representations or prior or contemporaneous oral or prior written agreements, arrangements or understandings between the parties relating to the subject matter of this Sublease which are not fully expressed in this Sublease. This Sublease cannot be changed or terminated other than by a written agreement executed by both parties.
26. SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS. The provisions of this Sublease, except as herein otherwise specifically provided, shall extend to, bind and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns. In the event of any assignment or transfer of Sublandlord’s interest in the Prime Lease, provided that the assignee shall assume the obligations of the transferor or assignor, then the transferor or assignor, as the case may be, shall be entirely relieved and freed of all obligations under this Sublease arising from and after the date of any such assignment or transfer.
27. COUNTERPARTS. This Sublease may be executed in counterparts or with counterpart signature pages, which together shall be deemed one and the same instrument.
 
16

28. QUIET ENJOYMENT. If, and so long as, Subtenant pays the Rent under and keeps, observes and performs the material provisions of this Sublease on the part and on behalf of Subtenant to be kept, observed and performed, Subtenant shall peaceably and quietly enjoy the Subleased Premises throughout the Term without hindrance by Sublandlord or any person lawfully claiming through or under Sublandlord, subject to the terms of this Sublease and the Prime Lease.
29. ADDITIONAL SUBLEASE SPACE. Subtenant shall have an ongoing conditional right to sublease=any additional space on any floor of the Building (“ Additional Sublease Space ”) at such times as Sublandlord, in its determination, makes additional space in the Building available for sublease, subject to the following terms and conditions:
29.1 Sublandlord shall notify Subtenant of the availability of Additional Sublease Space in writing (each an “ Additional Sublease Space Notice ”). The Additional Sublease Space Notice shall (i) identify the Additional Sublease Space available to Subtenant, (ii) specify the annual base rent for the Additional Sublease Space, which shall be one hundred percent (100%) of the prevailing full service “ Fair Market Rent ” (as defined in Exhibit E hereto), and (iii) specify the date on which the Additional Sublease Space will be available to Subtenant.
29.2 Subtenant shall exercise its right to sublease the Additional Sublease Space from Sublandlord (upon the terms and conditions set forth in the Additional Sublease Space Notice) by giving Sublandlord a written notice within fifteen (15) business days after the date of the Additional Sublease Space Notice, specifying the Additional Sublease Space to be leased by Subtenant (each an “ Additional Sublease Space Acceptance Notice ”). In the event Subtenant does not agree that the base rent set forth in the Additional Sublease Space Notice reflects one hundred percent (100%) of the prevailing Fair Market Rent for the Additional Sublease Space, then Subtenant may indicate such disagreement in the Additional Sublease Space Acceptance Notice, and in such event the prevailing Fair Market Rent for the Additional Sublease Space will be determined in accordance with the procedure set forth in Exhibit E to this Sublease. No abatement, allowances or other concessions shall apply with respect to the Additional Sublease Space except as otherwise may be agreed to by the parties in calculating Fair Market Rent.
29.3 Subtenant shall not have a right to sublease less than all of the Additional Sublease Space offered by Sublandlord, unless the Additional Sublease Space offered by Sublandlord is comprised of more than one floor In the event that the Additional Sublease Space offered by Sublandlord is more than one floor, Subtenant may elect to sublease any or all of (i) the entire amount of the Additional Sublease Space offered, (ii) one or more of any full floors offered by Sublandlord as Additional Sublease Space, or (iii) the entire portion of any partial floor offered by Sublandlord as Additional Sublease Space; provided that if Subtenant elects to sublease any full floor(s) that are offered as Additional Sublease Space, Subtenant shall first select floors that are contiguous to then existing Subleased Premises. Subtenant shall not have the right to sublease less than the entirety of any full floor offered by Sublandlord as Additional Sublease Space, except as otherwise specified herein. If Sublandlord later offers or is willing to enter into a sublease with any other subtenant for a portion of a full floor
 
17

(“Landlord Partial Floor Sublease Space”), then prior to Sublandlord entering into a sublease with another party for the Landlord Partial Floor Sublease Space, Sublandlord shall offer to Subtenant the right to sublease such Landlord Partial Floor Sublease Space on the same terms that the Landlord Partial Floor Sublease Space has been or will be offered to such other subtenant. Subtenant shall have a period of ten (10) business days after receiving such notice from Sublandlord, during which Subtenant may elect, by delivery to Sublandlord of an Additional Sublease Space Acceptance Notice, to sublease the Landlord Partial Floor Sublease Space on the terms offered by Sublandlord in the notice to Subtenant. If Subtenant does not elect by notice to Sublandlord within such 10 business day period to sublease the Landlord Partial Floor Sublease Space, then the right of Subtenant shall expire, and Landlord may proceed to sublease the Landlord Partial Floor Sublease Space to any other party.
29.4 Subtenant shall accept any Additional Sublease Space that is subleased by Subtenant in “as is” condition as of the date the Additional Sublease Space is delivered to Subtenant Subtenant shall be responsible for all costs and expenses associated with separately demising the Additional Sublease Space, including the removal of any vertical connections between the Additional Sublease Space subleased by Subtenant and any other space in the Building (including, for example, the removal of internal stairwells).
29.5 Subtenant shall be obligated to pay Additional Rent with respect to the Additional Sublease Space in accordance with the provisions of Section 7 of this Sublease, with the Base Year for the Additional Sublease Space being the calendar year in which the Additional Sublease Space is first subleased by Subtenant.
29.6 In the event Subtenant does not, within the fifteen (15) business day period provided in Section 29.2 above, elect to sublease the Additional Sublease Space by delivering an Additional Sublease Space Acceptance Notice, or fails to timely respond to an Additional Sublease Space Notice prior to the expiration of such fifteen (15) business day period, then Subtenant shall be deemed to have waived its right to sublease the Additional Sublease Space at such time.
29.7 Sublandlord shall not be required to offer any Additional Sublease Space to Subtenant if (i) Sublandlord has previously offered all or part of the Additional Sublease Space to Subtenant within the previous eighteen (18) months, provided the size, configuration and/or economics of the offer vary by no more than ten percent (10%) from the terms previously offered to Subtenant, or (ii) if there are less than twelve (12) months remaining in the Term. The sublease term for the Additional Sublease Space shall be coterminous with the Term for the Subleased Premises.
29.8 If Subtenant is in default under this Sublease on the date an Additional Sublease Space Notice is given or any time thereafter on or before the sublease commencement date for the Additional Sublease Space, and such default is not cured as provided in this Sublease prior to the sublease commencement date for such Additional Sublease Space, then, at Sublandlord’s option, the Additional Sublease Space Notice shall be null and void and Subtenant’s right to sublease the Additional Sublease Space shall lapse and be of no further force or effect.
 
18

29.9 Subtenant’s right under this Section 29 is subject to the rights of existing subtenants to extend or renew their subleases, as summarized in  Exhibit G  attached hereto, and in addition Sublandlord shall have the right to extend the expiration date of any existing subtenant’s sublease, upon any terms and conditions to which Sublandlord and such subtenant may agree.
29.10 Subtenant’s right under this Section 29 is personal to Appian Corporation or its Affiliate, and may be exercised only by Appian Corporation or its Affiliate, and shall not be exercisable by any sub-subtenant or assignee of Appian Corporation. “ Affiliate ” shall mean any corporation, limited liability company, association, trust, or partnership (1) that Controls (as herein defined) Subtenant, (2) that is under the Control of Subtenant, through stock ownership or otherwise, (3) that is under common Control with Subtenant, or (4) which results from the merger or consolidation with Subtenant, or acquires all of the assets of Subtenant. The terms “Control” or “Controls” as used in herein shall mean the power to directly control all management decisions of Subtenant or such other entity.
29.11 Subtenant shall only be entitled to exercise its right under this Section 29 to sublease any Additional Sublease Space if, at the time Subtenant exercises its right, Subtenant is subleasing at least 55,464 rentable square feet in the Building; and if Subtenant exercises its right after the first twelve (12) months of the Term, Subtenant has not subleased (except to an Affiliate) more than forty percent (40%) of the Subleased Premises.
29.12 In the event Subtenant elects to sublease the Additional Sublease Space, Sublandlord and Subtenant shall promptly execute an amendment to this Sublease prepared by Sublandlord indicating the location and configuration of the Additional Sublease Space, and the Base Rent, Base Year, security deposit amount, and commencement date for the Term, with respect to the Additional Sublease Space. The number of square feet of rentable area of the Additional Sublease Space shall be measured and calculated in conformity with the provisions of Section 1.3 of the Prime Lease, and shall be set forth in the amendment to this Sublease. From and after the full execution and delivery of the amendment to this Sublease, all the terms, conditions, covenants and agreements set forth in this Sublease shall apply and be binding upon Sublandlord and Subtenant with respect to the Additional Sublease Space, except that the annual Base Rent payable with respect to the Additional Sublease Space shall be the amount agreed upon by Sublandlord and Subtenant in the manner provided in this Section 29, or determined in accordance with the terms of  Exhibit E , as applicable, and the Base Year for the Additional Sublease Space shall be as specified in Section 29.5 above.
 
19

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Sublandlord and Subtenant, intending to be legally bound hereby, have caused this Sublease to be executed as an instrument under seal as of the day and year first above written as their free act and deed for the uses and purposes herein set forth.

SUBLANDLORD:	
 	
COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD,
a New York education corporation	
 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	(Seal)	

Name:	 	David Coleman	
 	 	
Title:	 	President & CEO	
 	 	
Date:	 	12/10/13	
 	
SUBTENANT:	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION,
a Delaware corporation	
 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	(Seal)	

Name:	 	Mark Lynch	
 	 	
Title:	 	CFO	
 	 	
Date:	 	12-5-17	
EXHIBIT A - Subleased Premises
EXHIBIT A1 – Training Room B
EXHIBIT B - Prime Lease
EXHIBIT C – Form of Consent to Sublease
EXHIBIT D – Plan for Sublandlord’s Work
EXHIBIT E – Calculation of Fair Market Rent
EXHIBIT F – List of Subleased Premises Furniture
EXHIBIT G – Summary of Existing Subtenant Rights
 
20

EXHIBIT A
SUBLEASED PREMISES
(See Attached)
 
A-1

EXHIBIT B
PRIME LEASE
PRIME LEASE DOCUMENTS
 
 	1.	Deed of Lease (“Lease”), dated as of July 31, 2007, between South of Market Garage LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (“ Landlord ”), as landlord, and College Entrance Examination Board, a New York education corporation, as tenant (“ Tenant ”), with the following Riders and Exhibits:	
29.12.1 Rider No. 1 – Renewal [Intentionally Omitted]
29.12.2 Exhibit A-1 – Site Plan
Exhibit A-2 – Diagram of Premises [Intentionally Omitted]
Exhibit A-3 – Illustrative Base Building Plans
Exhibit B – Work Agreement [Intentionally Omitted]
Exhibit C – Rules and Regulations
Exhibit D – Form of Declaration
Exhibit E – Janitorial Specifications
Exhibit F – Form of Acceptable Letter of Credit
Exhibit G – Form of Memorandum of Right of First Offer [Intentionally Omitted]
Exhibit H – Diagram of Hold Space [Intentionally Omitted]
Schedule 2.7 – List of Tenant’s Current Leases [Intentionally Omitted]
[Note: Riders and Exhibits to the Lease that are omitted from the copy of the Prime Lease attached as Exhibit B to this Sublease are identified above as “Intentionally Omitted”]
 
 	2.	Amendment No. 1 to Deed of Lease, dated September 19, 2007, between Landlord and Tenant.	
 
 	3.	Amendment No. 2 to Deed of Lease, dated as of May 30, 2008, but effective as of December 27, 2007, between Landlord and Tenant, with the Exhibits listed in Amendment No. 2.	
 
 	4.	Amendment No. 3 to Deed of Lease, dated as of September 19, 2008, between Landlord and Tenant, with the Exhibits listed in Amendment No. 3.	
 
 	5.	Amendment No. 4 to Deed of Lease, dated as of August 13, 2009, between Landlord and Tenant.	
 
 	6.	Declaration of Lease Commencement Date, dated as of August 13, 2009, between Landlord and Tenant.	
 
 	7.	Declaration of Lease Commencement Date, dated as of September 21, 2009, between Landlord and Tenant	
 
 	8.	Subordination, Non-Disturbance and Attornment Agreement dated as of June 19, 2008, among (i) the College Board as Tenant, (ii) South of Market Garage LLC as Landlord, and (iii) The Bank of New York as Lender.	
 
B-1

EXHIBIT C
FORM OF CONSENT TO SUBLEASE
CONSENT TO SUBLEASE
THIS CONSENT TO SUBLEASE (this “Consent”) dated as of the      day of             , 20     by and between [INSERT LANDLORD ENTITY], a                              (“ Landlord ”),                             , a                              (“ Tenant ”), and                             , a                              (“ Subtenant ”), is made with reference to the following:
RECITALS
A. By Lease dated                      (the “Lease”). Landlord leased to Tenant certain premises on the                      floor of the building (the “ Building ”) located at                     , which premises are more particularly described in the Lease (the “ Premises ”).
B. Tenant desires to sublease [a portion of the] [the entire] Premises [consisting of                      square feet of rentable area] (the “ Subleased Premises ”) to Subtenant upon the terms and conditions contained in a Sublease between Tenant and Subtenant dated as of                     (the “ Sublease ”).
C. Pursuant to the terms of the Lease, Tenant is required to obtain Landlord’s prior written consent to the Sublease.
D. Subject to, and in reliance upon, the representations, warranties, covenants, terms and conditions contained in this Consent, Landlord desires to consent to the Sublease.
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of Ten Dollars ($10.00) and other good and valuable consideration, paid by each of the parties hereto to the other, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, and in further consideration of the provisions herein, Landlord, Tenant and Subtenant hereby agree as follows:
1. Consent. Landlord hereby consents to the Sublease subject to, and in reliance upon, the representations, warranties, covenants, terms and conditions contained in this Consent.
2. Compliance by Subtenant: Enforcement.
(a) Subtenant (i) shall comply with and perform the terms of the Sublease to be complied with or performed on the part of the subtenant under the Sublease, (ii) shall not violate any of the terms of the Lease and (iii)__assumes, during the term of the Sublease, the performance of the terms of the Lease to be performed on the part of the tenant under the Lease to the extent that such terms are applicable to the Subleased Premises (including, without limitation, the indemnity, insurance and waiver of subrogation provisions of the Lease, which
 
C-1

shall be applicable to the Subleased Premises as if such Subleased Premises were the Premises for the purposes of said provisions) and provided that Subtenant’s liability for the payment of rent and other amounts shall be limited to amounts set forth in the Sublease. Subject to the limitations of subsection (iii) of the immediately preceding sentence with respect to Subtenant, Tenant and Subtenant shall be jointly and severally liable to Landlord for compliance with and performance of all of the terms, covenants, agreements, provisions, obligations and conditions to be performed or observed by the tenant under the Lease.
(b) Tenant shall enforce the terms of the Sublease against Subtenant. Without limiting the foregoing, Landlord shall have the right, but not the obligation, to proceed directly against Subtenant (in Landlord’s name or in Tenant’s name, as determined by Landlord in Landlord’s sole discretion) in order to (i) enforce compliance with and performance of all of the terms, covenants, agreements, provisions, obligations and conditions to be performed or observed by Subtenant under the Sublease, the Lease (to the extent applicable to the Subleased Premises) or under this Consent or (ii) terminate the Sublease if any action or omission of Subtenant constitutes a default under the Lease that remains uncured beyond any applicable notice and cure period. Tenant shall cooperate with Landlord in connection with any such action or proceeding, and Tenant and Subtenant hereby jointly and severally indemnify and hold Landlord harmless from and against all costs and expenses including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys’ fees, incurred by Landlord in connection with any such action or proceeding.
3. Subordination; Attornment. The Sublease shall be subject and subordinate at all times to the Lease and all amendments thereof, this Consent and all other instruments to which the Lease is or may hereafter be subject and subordinate. The provisions of this Consent and the execution and delivery of the Sublease shall not constitute a recognition of the Sublease or the Subtenant thereunder; it being agreed that in the event of termination (whether voluntary or involuntary), rejection (pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §365) or expiration of the Lease, unless otherwise elected by Landlord as hereinafter set forth, the Sublease shall be deemed terminated and Subtenant shall have no further rights (including, without limitation, rights, if any, under 11 U.S.C. §365(h)) with respect to the Subleased Premises. If (a) the Lease is (or both the Lease and the Sublease are) terminated for any reason whatsoever or rejected (pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §365) by Tenant prior to its (or their) scheduled expiration date(s) or (b) if Landlord shall succeed to Tenant’s estate in the Subleased Premises, then in any such event, Subtenant shall have no right to use or occupy any portion of the Premises (or other space in the Building occupied or controlled by Tenant) which is not part of the Subleased Premises, and at Landlord’s election, Subtenant shall either attorn to and recognize Landlord as Subtenant’s landlord under the Sublease or enter into a new direct lease with Landlord upon the then executory terms of the Sublease (and if Landlord so elects as aforesaid Subtenant hereby waives its right to treat the Sublease as terminated under 11 U.S.C. §365(h)), provided that, in any such event, Landlord shall not be (i) liable for any previous act or omission of Tenant; (ii) subject to any offset or defense which theretofore accrued to Subtenant (including, without limitation, any rights under 11 U.S.C. §365(h)); (iii) bound by any rent or other sums paid by Subtenant more than one month in advance; (iv) liable for any security deposit not actually received by Landlord; (v) liable for any work or payments on account of improvements to the Subleased Premises; or (vi) bound by any amendment of the Sublease not consented to in writing by Landlord. Subtenant shall
 
C-2

promptly execute and deliver any instrument Landlord may reasonably request to evidence such attornment or direct lease. In the event of such attornment or direct lease, Tenant and Subtenant shall transfer to Landlord any security deposit under the Sublease (such obligation to include, without limitation, the transfer and modification of ant letter of credit posted as security). Subtenant shall reimburse Landlord for any costs and expenses that may be incurred by Landlord in connection with such attornment or direct lease including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys’ fees. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Landlord does not elect to have Subtenant attorn to Landlord or enter into a new direct lease as described above, the Sublease and all rights of Subtenant to the Subleased Premises shall terminate upon the date of expiration or termination of the Lease or Tenant’s right to possession thereunder. The terms of this Section 3 supersede any contrary provisions in the Sublease.
4. Representations and Warranties. Tenant and Subtenant represent, warrant and covenant to Landlord that (a) no rent, fees or other consideration has been or will be paid to Tenant by Subtenant for the right to use or occupy the Subleased Premises or for the use, sale or rental of Tenant’s fixtures, leasehold improvements, equipment, furniture or other personal property other than as set forth in the Sublease, and (b) attached hereto as  Exhibit A  is a true, correct and complete copy of the Sublease that embodies the complete and entire agreement between Tenant and Subtenant.
5. Amendment or Termination of Sublease. Tenant and Subtenant agree that they shall not change, modify, amend, cancel or terminate the Sublease or enter into any additional agreements relating to or affecting the use or occupancy of the Subleased Premises or the use, sale or rental of Tenant’s fixtures, leasehold improvements, equipment, furniture or other personal property, without first obtaining Landlord’s prior written consent thereto, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld.
6. No Waiver or Release. Neither this Consent, the Sublease, nor any acceptance of rent or other consideration from Subtenant by Landlord (whether before or after the occurrence of any default by Tenant under the Lease) shall operate to waive, modify, impair, release or in any manner affect any of the covenants, agreements, terms, provisions, obligations or conditions contained in the Lease, or to waive any breach thereof, or any rights of Landlord against any person, firm, association or corporation liable or responsible for the performance thereof, or to increase the obligations or diminish the rights of Landlord under the Lease, or to increase the rights or diminish the obligations of Tenant thereunder, or to, in any way, be construed as giving Subtenant any greater rights than those to which the original tenant named in the Lease would be entitled or any longer time period to perform than is provided to the original tenant under the Lease. Tenant hereby agrees that the obligations of Tenant as tenant under the Lease and this Consent shall not be discharged or otherwise affected by reason of the giving or withholding of any consent or approval for which provision is made in the Lease. All terms, covenants, agreements, provisions and conditions of the Lease are hereby ratified and declared by Tenant to be in full force and effect, and Tenant hereby unconditionally reaffirms its primary, direct and ongoing liability to Landlord for the performance of all obligations to be performed by the Tenant as tenant under the Lease, including, without limitation, the obligations to pay all rent and all other charges in the full amount, in the manner and at the times provided for in the Lease.
 
C-3

7. No Further Assignment or Subletting. Tenant and Subtenant hereby agree that the terms, conditions, restrictions and prohibitions set forth in the Lease regarding subletting and assignment shall, notwithstanding this Consent, (a) apply to the Sublease and the Subleased Premises, (b) continue to be binding upon Tenant and Subtenant with respect to all future assignments and transfers of the Lease or the Sublease, and all future sublettings of the Premises or the Subleased Premises, and (c) apply to Subtenant with the same effect as if Subtenant had been the original tenant named in the Lease. The giving of this Consent shall not be construed either as a consent by Landlord to, or as permitting, any other or further assignment or transfer of the Lease or the Sublease, whether in whole or in part, or any subletting or licensing of the Premises or the Subleased Premises or any part thereof, or as a waiver of the restrictions and prohibitions set forth in the Lease regarding subletting, assignment or other transfer of any interest in the Lease or the Premises. Subtenant shall not assign the Sublease or sublet or license all or any part of the Subleased Premises, voluntarily or by operation of law, or permit the use or occupancy thereof by others, without the prior written consent of Landlord in accordance with the terms of the Lease. Further, in the event Landlord exercises any recapture right in conjunction with any further assignment or subletting as may be set forth in the Lease, Landlord shall have the option of terminating the Lease along with the Sublease.
8. No Ratification of Sublease. Tenant and Subtenant acknowledge that Landlord is not a party to the Sublease and is not bound by the provisions thereof, and recognize that, accordingly, Landlord has not, and will not, review or pass upon any of the provisions of the Sublease. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as an approval of or ratification by Landlord of any of the particular provisions of the Sublease or a modification or waiver of any of the terms, covenants and conditions of the Lease or as a representation or warranty by Landlord.
9. Default; Remedies. Any breach or violation of any provisions of the Lease by Subtenant shall be deemed to be and shall constitute a default by Tenant under the Lease. In the event (a) of any default by Tenant or Subtenant in the full performance and observance of any of their respective obligations under this Consent, which default shall not be cured within thirty (30) days after notice to the party in default (with a copy of such notice to the other party), or (b) any representation or warranty of Tenant or Subtenant made herein shall prove to be false or misleading in any material respect, then (i) such event may, at Landlord’s option, be deemed an Event of Default under the Lease and (ii) Landlord may give written notice of such default to the party in violation (with a copy of such notice to the other party), and if such violation shall not be discontinued or corrected within thirty (30) days after the giving of such notice, Landlord may, in addition to Landlord’s other remedies, revoke this Consent and Subtenant shall have no further rights with respect to the Subleased Premises. Subject to Landlord’s right to require Subtenant to attorn or enter into a direct lease under Paragraph 3 hereof, if Subtenant shall fail to vacate and surrender the Subleased Premises upon the expiration, rejection or earlier termination (whether voluntary or involuntary) of the Lease, Landlord shall be entitled to all of the rights and remedies which are available to a landlord against a tenant holding over after the expiration of a term. Subtenant expressly waives for itself and for any person claiming through or under Subtenant, any rights which Subtenant or any such person may have under 11 U.S.C. §365(h), including, without limitation, any right to remain in possession of the Premises under §365(h)(l)(A)(ii) and any right of offset under §365(b)(1)(B) against any amounts due and owing to Landlord.
 
C-4

10. Notices.
(a) Any notices given under this Consent shall be effective only if in writing and given in the manner notices are required to be given under the Lease, addressed to the respective party at the address set forth in the Lease with respect to Landlord and Tenant, and at the Subleased Premises with respect to Subtenant, or at such other address for such purpose designated by notice in accordance with the provisions hereof.
(b) Tenant and Subtenant shall promptly deliver to Landlord a copy of any default or termination notice sent or received by either party with respect to the Sublease.
(c) Except as otherwise provided herein, all such notices shall be effective when received; provided, that (i) if receipt is refused, notice shall be effective upon the first occasion that such receipt is refused, or (ii) if the notice is unable to be delivered due to a change of address of which no notice was given, notice shall be effective upon the date such delivery was attempted.
11. Brokerage.
(a) Tenant represents, warrants and covenants to Landlord that Tenant has dealt with no broker in connection with the Sublease other than Kirk Diamond, Tim Farley, Todd Brinkman and Michael Altman of Cassidy Turley Commercial Real Estate Services, Inc. (“Sublandlord’s Broker”). In the event any claim is made against Landlord relative to dealings by Tenant with any broker in connection with the Sublease, Tenant shall defend the claim against Landlord with counsel of Tenant’s selection first approved by Landlord and save harmless and indemnity Landlord on account of loss, cost or damage which may arise by reason of such claim. Tenant agrees that it shall be solely responsible for the payment of brokerage commissions to Sublandlord’s Broker.
(b) Subtenant represents, warrants and covenants to Landlord that Subtenant has dealt with no broker in connection with the Sublease other than Dale Powell of Cassidy Turley Commercial Real Estate Services, Inc. (“Subtenant’s Broker”). In the event any claim is made against Landlord relative to dealings by Subtenant with any broker in connection with the Sublease, Subtenant shall defend the claim against Landlord with counsel of Subtenant’s selection first approved by Landlord and save harmless and indemnify Landlord on account of loss, cost or damage which may arise by reason of such claim. Sublandlord agrees that it shall be solely responsible for the payment of brokerage commissions to Subtenant’s Broker.
12. Assignment of Sublease Rents.
(a) Subject to the license granted in this paragraph, Tenant hereby unconditionally and irrevocably grants, transfers, assigns and sets over to Landlord all of Tenant’s interest in the rents, issues and profits of the Sublease (collectively, the “Sublease Rents”), together with full power and authority, in the name of Tenant, or otherwise, to demand, receive, enforce, collect or receipt for any or all of the foregoing, to endorse or execute any checks or other instruments or orders, to file any claims and to take any other action which Landlord may
 
C-5

deem necessary or advisable in connection therewith; provided, that no exercise of such rights by Landlord shall release Tenant from any of its obligations under the Lease or the Sublease. The parties intend that the assignment described in this Paragraph 12 shall be a present, actual, absolute and unconditional assignment; provided, however, that except to the extent specified by Landlord in a notice or demand given to Tenant and Subtenant exercising Landlord’s right to collect the Sublease Rents directly from Subtenant, Tenant shall have a license to collect the Sublease Rents, but neither prior to accrual nor more than one month in advance (except for security deposits and escalations provided for in the Sublease). Tenant hereby irrevocably authorizes Subtenant to rely upon and comply with any such notice or demand by Landlord for the payment to Landlord of any Sublease Rents due or to become due. Landlord shall be accountable only for the Sublease Rents actually collected hereunder and not for the rental value of the Subleased Premises.
(b) Neither this Consent nor the assignment described in this Paragraph 12 nor any action or inaction on the part of Landlord shall constitute an assumption on the part of Landlord of any duty or obligation under the Sublease, nor shall Landlord have any duty or obligation to make any payment to be made by Tenant under the Sublease or the Lease, or to present or file any claim, or to take any other action to collect or enforce the payment of any amounts which have been assigned to Landlord or to which it may be entitled hereunder at any time or times. The collection and application of the Sublease Rents or other charges, or any other action taken by Landlord in connection therewith, shall not (i) cure or waive any default under the Lease, (ii) waive or modify any notice thereof theretofore given by Landlord, (iii) create any direct tenancy between Landlord and Subtenant, or (iv) otherwise limit in any way the rights of Landlord hereunder or under the Lease.
(c) Tenant, at its expense, will execute and deliver all such instruments and take all such action as Landlord, from time to time, may reasonably request in order to obtain the full benefits of the assignment provided for in this Paragraph 12.
(d) All Sublease Rents collected by Landlord (less the cost of collection reasonably incurred, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys’ fees) under this Paragraph 12 will be applied against Tenant’s obligations under the Lease.
13. Miscellaneous.
(a) Remedies Cumulative. Each right and remedy of Landlord provided for in this Consent or in the Lease shall be cumulative and shall be in addition to every other right and remedy provided for herein and therein or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or by statute or otherwise, and the exercise by Landlord of any one or more of the rights or remedies so provided for or existing shall not preclude the simultaneous or subsequent exercise by Landlord of any or all other rights or remedies so provided for or so existing.
(b) Landlord’s Liability. Landlord’s liability under this Consent shall be limited to the same extent Landlord’s liability is limited under the Lease.
 
C-6

(c) Successors and Assigns. The terms and provisions of this Consent shall bind and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns, except that no violation of the provisions of this Consent shall operate to vest any rights in any successor or assignee of Tenant or Subtenant.
(d) Captions. The captions contained in this Consent are for convenience only and shall in no way define, limit or extend the scope or intent of this Consent, nor shall such captions affect the construction hereof
(e) Counterparts. This Consent may be executed in one or more counterparts, and by different parties hereto on separate counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.
(f) No Privity of Estate. It is expressly understood and agreed that, except with respect to Landlord’s election to have Subtenant attorn to or enter into a direct lease with Landlord pursuant to Section 3 above, neither this Consent nor any direct dealings between Landlord and Subtenant during the term of the Sublease (including, without limitation, the direct billing by Landlord to Subtenant of work order, or other charges relating to Subtenant’s occupancy) shall create or constitute, or shall be deemed to create or constitute, privity of estate, any landlord-tenant relationship, or occupancy or tenancy agreement between Landlord and Subtenant.
(g) Binding Effect. This Consent is offered to Tenant and Subtenant for signature and it is understood that this Consent shall be of no force and effect and shall not be binding upon Landlord unless and until Landlord shall have executed and delivered a copy of this Consent to both Tenant and Subtenant.
(h) Review of Sublease. To the extent permitted by the terms of the Lease, Tenant shall reimburse Landlord for any fees which may be charged by Landlord and for any costs incurred by Landlord in connection with the Sublease, including, without limitation, the costs of making investigations as to the acceptability of the proposed subtenant and legal costs incurred in connection with the granting of this Consent. Such amounts, if any, shall be due and payable concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Consent by Tenant.
(i) Compliance with Laws. Without limiting the obligations under the Lease, Tenant shall be responsible in connection with the Sublease, at its sole cost and expense, for performing all work necessary to comply with all applicable laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, statutes, by-laws, court decisions and orders and requirements of all public authorities and insurers of the Building and other requirements of the Lease with respect to insurance obligations of Tenant.
(j) Conflict. If there shall be any conflict or inconsistency between the terms, covenants and conditions of this Consent or the Lease and the terms, covenants and conditions of the Sublease, then the terms, covenants and conditions of this Consent and the Lease shall prevail.
 
C-7

(k) Consent Limited. This Consent shall be deemed limited solely to the Sublease, and Landlord reserves the right to consent or withhold consent and all other rights as set forth in and in accordance with the Lease with respect to any other matters.
(1) Alterations. Tenant and Subtenant acknowledge that any additions, alterations, demolitions or improvements to be performed in connection with the Sublease shall be first approved by Landlord in accordance with the Lease and subject to all of the terms and conditions of the Lease. Within thirty (30) days after receipt of an invoice from Landlord, Tenant shall pay to Landlord as a fee for Landlord’s review of any work or plans in connection with the Sublease, as Additional Rent, an amount equal to the sum of: (i) $150.00 per hour for senior staff and $100.00 per hour for junior staff, plus (ii) third party expenses incurred by Landlord to review such plans and work. Upon the expiration or earlier termination of the Sublease, at Landlord’s option, Tenant and Subtenant shall at their expense remove all such additions, alterations and improvements and restore the Premises to its original condition.
(m) Terms. Terms defined in the Lease and used, but not defined, herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Lease.
(n) Entire Agreement. This Consent contains the entire agreement of the parties with respect to the matters contained herein and may not be modified, amended or otherwise changed except by written instrument signed by the parties sought to be bound.
(o) Partial Invalidity. If any term, provision or condition contained in this Consent shall, to any extent, be invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Consent, or the application of such term, provision or condition to persons or circumstances other than those with respect to which it is invalid or unenforceable, shall not be affected thereby, and each and every other term, provision and condition of this Consent shall be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent possible permitted by law.
(p) Attorneys’ Fees. If any party commences litigation for the specific performance of this Consent, for damages for the breach hereof or otherwise for enforcement of any remedy hereunder, the parties hereto agree to and hereby do waive any right to a trial by jury and, in the event of any such commencement of litigation, the prevailing party shall be entitled to recover from the other party such costs and reasonable attorneys’ fees as may have been incurred.
(q) Authority. Tenant and Subtenant each respectively represent, warrant and covenant to Landlord that (i) each is a duly formed and existing entity qualified to do business in the jurisdiction in which the Building is located and (ii) each has full right, power and authority to enter into this Consent and that the persons or person executing this Consent on behalf of Tenant and Subtenant, as the case may be, are duly authorized to do so.
(r) Governing Law. This Consent shall for all purposes be construed in accordance with, and governed by, the laws of the jurisdiction in which the Building is located,
(s) OFAC. As an inducement to Landlord to enter into this Consent, Subtenant hereby represents, warrants and covenants to Landlord that: (i) Subtenant is not, nor is
 
C-8

it owned or controlled directly or indirectly by, any person, group, entity or nation named on any list issued by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the United States Department of the Treasury (“OFAC”) pursuant to Executive Order 13224 or any similar list or any law, order, rule or regulation or any Executive Order of the President of the United States as a terrorist, “Specially Designated National and Blocked Person” or other banned or blocked person (any such person, group, entity or nation being hereinafter referred to as a ‘‘Prohibited Person”); (ii) Subtenant is not (nor is it owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by any person, group, entity or nation which is) acting directly or indirectly for or on behalf of any Prohibited Person; and (iii) from and after the effective date of the above-referenced Executive Order, Subtenant (and any person, group, or entity which Subtenant controls, directly or indirectly) has not conducted nor will conduct business nor has engaged nor will engage in any transaction or dealing with any Prohibited Person in violation of the U.S. Patriot Act or any OFAC rule or regulation, including, without limitation, any assignment of this Consent or any further subletting, if, and to the extent, permitted hereunder, of all or any portion of the Subleased Premises or the making or receiving of any contribution of funds, goods or services to or for the benefit of a Prohibited Person in violation of the U.S. Patriot Act or any OFAC rule or regulation. In connection with the foregoing, it is expressly understood and agreed that (x) any breach by Subtenant of the foregoing shall be deemed a default by Subtenant under Paragraph 9 above, and shall be covered by the indemnity provisions of the Lease, and (y) the representations, warranties and covenants contained in this subsection shall be continuing in nature and shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of the Sublease.
(t) Profits. Landlord and Subtenant acknowledge and agree that any Profit Derived From Subletting the Subleased Premises (as such term is defined in the Lease) associated with the Sublease shall, if applicable, be paid to Landlord as determined by Landlord in accordance with the terms of the Lease.
[Signatures on next page.]
 
C-9

EXECUTED under seal as of the date and year first above written.

LANDLORD:	

 	

By:	 	 	
 	 	
Name:	 	 	
 	 	
Title:	 	 	

 	
TENANT:	

 	

By:	 	 	
 	 	
Name:	 	 	
 	 	
Title:	 	 	

 	
SUBTENANT:	

 	

By:	 	 	
 	 	
Name:	 	 	
 	 	
Title:	 	 	
 
C-10

ATTACHMENT TO CONSENT
EXECUTED COPY OF SUBLEASE
[Attached]
 
C-11

EXHIBIT D
PLAN FOR SUBLANDLORD’S WORK
 
D-1

EXHIBIT E
CALCULATION OF FAIR MARKET RENT
If Sublandlord and Subtenant are unable to agree on the Base Rent payable with respect to any Additional Sublease Space pursuant to Section 29.2 of this Sublease, then (i) the full service fair market rent for the Additional Sublease Space, and (ii) the related fair market concessions, abatements and tenant improvements allowances, if any, that will be applicable thereto shall be determined in accordance with the procedure set forth in this  Exhibit E .
1. Within ten (10) days after Sublandlord’s receipt of an Additional Sublease Space Acceptance Notice in which Subtenant indicates that Subtenant disagrees with Sublandlord’s determination of “Fair Market Rent” (hereinafter defined) for the Additional Sublease Space that Subtenant has agreed to sublease, Sublandlord and Subtenant shall jointly appoint an independent, unaffiliated real estate broker (“ Broker ”) who shall be mutually agreeable to both Sublandlord and Subtenant, shall be a member of the National Association of Realtors or the Greater Washington, D.C. Association of Realtors, and shall have at least ten (10) years relevant experience in office rentals in the Urban Core of Reston Town Center, Reston, Virginia area (the “ Market Area ”). If the parties are unable to agree on a Broker within such ten (10) day period, then within five (5) days after the expiration of the aforesaid ten (10) day period, Sublandlord and Subtenant shall each appoint a Broker (with the same qualifications), and the two (2) Brokers shall together appoint a third Broker with the same qualifications within five (5) days after the two Brokers were appointed.
2. Within sixty (60) days after the appointment of such Broker or Brokers, each appointed Broker shall determine the full service Fair Market Rent for the Additional Sublease Space, and shall submit a written report specifying the Fair Market Rent for the Additional Sublease Space determined by such Broker, and any adjustments for allowances or concessions used in determining the Fair Market Rent for the Additional Sublease Space determined by such Broker. Among the factors to be considered by the Broker(s) in determining the Fair Market Rent for the Additional Sublease Space (and related fair market concessions, abatements and allowances, if any, that will be applicable thereto) shall be (i) the general office rental market, including subleases, for Comparable Office Buildings (as defined below), (ii) rental rates then being obtained (or quoted if comparables are not readily available) by other sublandlords for office space, including sublease space, in Comparable Office Buildings, (iii) the rental rates then being obtained for comparable office space, including sublease space, in “as is” condition in the Building and in Comparable Office Buildings, (iv) escalations and pass throughs of Operating Expenses as provided in the Sublease, (v) concession packages, including tenant improvement allowances and free rent, then being obtained (or offered if comparables are not readily available) by other sublandlords of Comparable Office Buildings, (vi) concession packages, including tenant improvement allowances and furnishings, including furniture, then being obtained for comparable office sublease space in “as-is” condition in the Building, and (vii) taking into account the remaining term of the lease (“ Fair Market Rent ”). For purposes of this Exhibit E, “ Comparable Office Buildings ” means Class A office buildings in the Market Area containing at least 75,000 square feet of rentable office space.
 
E-1

3. The Fair Market Rent determined by the Broker (or the average of the Fair Market Rent amounts determined by the three Brokers, if applicable) shall be used as the Base Rent for the Additional Sublease Space. If the three broker method is chosen, then if any Broker’s determination of the Fair Market Rent (taking into account any concessions, abatements or allowances applicable thereto) is either (x) less than ninety percent (90%) of the average Fair Market Rent determined by all Brokers, or (y) more than one hundred ten percent (110%) of such average, then the Fair Market Rent for the Additional Sublease Space will be either (1) the average of the remaining two (2) Brokers’ figures falling within such a range of percentages, (2) the remaining Broker’s figure which is within such range of percentages, or (3) if none of the Brokers’ figures are within such range, the average of the three (3) Brokers’ figures.
4. Sublandlord and Subtenant shall each bear the cost of its Broker, and shall share equally the cost of the third Broker. In the event Sublandlord and Subtenant mutually agree on a sole Broker as set forth above ( i.e. , Sublandlord and Subtenant do not use the three broker method), Sublandlord and Subtenant shall share equally in the cost of such sole Broker.
 
E-2

EXHIBIT F
LIST OF SUBLEASED PREMISES FURNITURE
 
F-1

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cube #	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	
 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Storage Unit	  	PED File	  	3 Dr. File	  	Aeron Chair	  	2nd WkSurface	  	Whiteboard	  	36” Rnd Table	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1000	  	6’0” x 16’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	 	
1001	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1002	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1003	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1004	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1005	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1006	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1007	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1008	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1009	  	4’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1010	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1011	  	6’0” x 16’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	 	 	 	 	 	
1012	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1013	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1014	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1015	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1016	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1017	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1018	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1019	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1020	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1021	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1022	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1023	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1024	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1025	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1026	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1027	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1028	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1029	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1030	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1031	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	

 	  	17th Floor Office Inventory	  	Cubicles-17	

College Board
Reston Office

 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Storage Unit	  	PED File	  	3 Dr. File	  	Aeron Chair	  	2nd WkSurface	  	Whiteboard	  	36” Rnd Table	 	
1032	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1033	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1034	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1035	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1036	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1037	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1038	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1039	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1040	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1041	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1042	  	6’0” x 16’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	 	
1043	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1044	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1045	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1046	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1047	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1048	  	4’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1049	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1050	  	6’0” x 16’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	 	 	 	 	 	
1051	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1052	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1053	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1054	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1055	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1056	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1057	  	6’0” x 16’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1058	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1059	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1060	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1061	  	6’0” x 16’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1062	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1063	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1064	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1065	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	

 	  	17th Floor Office Inventory	  	Cubicles-17	

College Board
Reston Office

 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Storage Unit	  	PED File	  	3 Dr. File	  	Aeron Chair	  	2nd WkSurface	  	Whiteboard	  	36” Rnd Table	
1066	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1067	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1068	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1069	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	
1070	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	
1071	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1072	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1073	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1074	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1075	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	
1076	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1077	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1078	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1079	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1080	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1081	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1082	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1083	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1084	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1085	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1086	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1087	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1088	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1089	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1090	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1091	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1092	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1093	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1094	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1095	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1096	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1097	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1098	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
1099	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	

 	  	17th Floor Office Inventory	  	Cubicles-17	

College Board
Reston Office

 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Storage Unit	  	PED File	  	3 Dr. File	  	Aeron Chair	  	2nd WkSurface	  	Whiteboard	  	36” Rnd Table	 	
1100	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1101	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1102	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1103	  	4’0” x 8’0”	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	
1104	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1105	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1106	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1107	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1108	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1109	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1110	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1111	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1112	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1113	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1114	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	
1115	  	6’0” x 16’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	3	  	1	 	
1116	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	
1117	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	
1118	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	
1119	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	
1120	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	2	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	
1121	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	
1122	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	
1123	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	
1124	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	 	 	 	 	

 	  	TOTALS	  	116	  	13	  	114	  	178	  	53	  	104	  	129	  	7	 	 	 	 	

 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	17th Floor Office Inventory	  	Cubicles-17	

College Board
Reston Office

Office	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	Size	  	Work-
surface	  	Return	  	Overhead	  	3 Dr. File	  	36” Lat
File	  	2 Shelf
Bookshelf	  	Aeron
Chair	  	Round
Table	  	Caper
Chairs	  	34” x 60”
White-board	  	Tackboard	  	 	
17-110	  	9’6” x 14’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-111	  	9’6” x 14’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-112	  	10’0” x 14’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-113	  	9’6” x 14’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-114	  	9’6” x 14’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-115	  	10’0” x 14’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-116	  	14’0” x 15’6”	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	EO Furniture	
17-117	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-118	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-119	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-120	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-121	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-122	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-123	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-124	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	3	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-125	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-126	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-127	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-128	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-129	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-130	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-131	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-132	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-133	  	15’0” x 15’0”	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	EO Furniture	
17-134	  	12’0” x 15’0”	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	EO Furniture	

 	 	 	
EO Furniture	  	 	
Worksurface w/return	  	 	
Side surface	  	 	
2 Dr. Lat File	  	 	
3 Dr. file	  	 	
2 Dr. Lat File	  	 	
Dbl Overhead	  	 	
2 Shelf Bookcase	  	 	
Oblong Table	  	 	
Side Chairs	  	 	
 	
TOTALS	

 	  	17th Floor Office Inventory	  	Offices-17	

College Board
Reston Office

Conf. Room	  	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	Table	  	Chairs(Life)	  	Chairs(Caper)	  	Projector	  	Screen	  	TV	
Main	  	16’0” x 5’0” Glasstop	  	16	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
17-102	  	1 (72 x 36 PLam.)	  	 	  	10	  	 	  	 	  	1	
17-103	  	1 (72 x 36 PLam.)	  	 	  	8	  	 	  	 	  	1	

 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	TOTALS	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	

 	  	17th Floor Office Inventory	  	Conference Rooms-17	

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	
Huddle Areas	  	 	
 	 	
Beacon North	  	 	
 	  	Bench w/cushion	
 	  	36 x 72 Table	
 	  	3 Caper	
 	 	
Beacon South	  	 	
 	  	Bench w/cushion	
 	  	36 x 72 Table	
 	  	1 Caper	
 	 	
Huddle SW	  	 	
 	  	30 x 60 Table	
 	  	5 Caper	
 	 	
Huddle SE	  	 	
 	  	30 x 60 Table	
 	  	5 Caper	

 	  	 	
 	  	TOTALS	

 	  	17th Floor Office Inventory	  	Huddle Areas-17	

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	 	 	
Production Room	 	 	  	Printer NE	
42 Pull cabinetry	 	 	  	Surface	
Base cabinets (14)	 	 	  	2 Base cabinets	
Wall cabinets (8)	 	 	  	 	
 	 	 	  	Printer NW	
Privacy Room	 	 	  	Surface	
Chair	 	 	  	2 Base cabinets	
Glasstop table	 	 	  	 	
 	 	 	  	Printer SE	
17-104 Pantry	 	 	  	Surface	
2 Refrigerators	 	 	  	4 Base cabinets	
1 Microwave	 	 	  	 	
19 Wall cabinets	 	 	  	Printer SW	
12 Base cabinets	 	 	  	Surface	
 	 	 	  	4 Base cabinets	
17-109 Pantry	 	 	  	 	
2 Refrigerators	 	 	  	 	
1 Microwave	 	 	  	 	
9 Wall cabinets	 	 	  	 	
8 Base cabinets	 	 	  	 	
8 Overhead	 	 	  	 	
 	 	 	
Sitting Area North	 	 	  	 	
2 round tables	 	 	  	 	
4 chairs	 	 	  	 	
 	 	 	
Sitting Area South	 	 	  	 	
1 round table	 	 	  	 	
2 chairs	 	 	  	 	
 	 	 	
TOTALS	 	 	  	 	

 	  	17th Floor Misc Spaces	  	Misc-17	

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cube #	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Storage Unit	  	PED File	  	Lat File	  	2 Drw. File	  	Aeron Chair	  	2nd WkSurface	  	Whiteboard	  	36” Rnd Table	  	Caper Chair	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
1000	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1001	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1002	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1003	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1004	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1005	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1006	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1007	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1008	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1009	  	4’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1010	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1011	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1012	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1013	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1014	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1015	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1016	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1017	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	2	
1018	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1019	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1020	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1021	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1022	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1023	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1024	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1025	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1026	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1027	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1028	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1029	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1030	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1031	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	

 	  	11th Floor Office Inventory	  	Cubicles-11	

College Board
Reston Office

 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Storage Unit	  	PED File	  	Lat File	  	2 Drw. File	  	Aeron Chair	  	2nd WkSurface	  	Whiteboard	  	36” Rnd Table	  	Caper Chair	
1032	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1033	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1034	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1035	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1036	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1037	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1038	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1039	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1040	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1041	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1042	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1043	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1044	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1045	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1046	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1047	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1048	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	2	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1049	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1050	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1051	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1052	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1053	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1054	  	4’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1055	  	4’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
1056	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1057	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1058	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1059	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1060	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1061	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1062	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1063	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1064	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1065	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	

 	  	11th Floor Office Inventory	  	Cubicles-11	

College Board
Reston Office

 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Storage Unit	  	PED File	  	Lat File	  	2 Drw. File	  	Aeron Chair	  	2nd WkSurface	  	Whiteboard	  	36” Rnd Table	  	Caper Chair	
1066	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1067	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1068	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1069	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1070	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1071	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1072	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1073	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1074	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1075	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1076	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1077	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1078	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1079	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1080	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1081	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1082	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1083	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1084	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1085	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1086	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1087	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1088	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1089	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1090	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1091	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1092	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1093	  	8’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1094	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1095	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1096	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1097	  	6’0” x 6’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1098	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1099	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	

 	  	11th Floor Office Inventory	  	Cubicles-11	

College Board
Reston Office

 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Storage Unit	  	PED File	  	Lat File	  	2 Drw. File	  	Aeron Chair	  	2nd WkSurface	  	Whiteboard	  	36” Rnd Table	  	Caper Chair	
1100	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1101	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1102	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1103	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1104	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1105	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1106	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	2	  	1	  	 	
1107	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1108	  	6’0” x 4’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1109	  	6’0” x 4’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1110	  	6’0” x 4’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1111	  	6’0” x 4’0”	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1112	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1113	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1114	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	
1115	  	6’0” x 8’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	 	

 	  	TOTALS	  	116	  	79	  	109	  	33	  	87	  	102	  	64	  	123	  	18	  	2	

 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	11th Floor Office Inventory	  	Cubicles-11	

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Office	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	 	
 	  	Size	  	Worksurface	  	Return	  	Overhead	  	3 Dr. File	  	36” Lat
File	  	2 Shelf
Bookshelf	  	Aeron
Chair	  	Round
Table	  	Caper Chairs	  	34” x 60”
Whiteboard	  	Tackboard	 	 	
11-111	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-112	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-113	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-114	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-115	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-116	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-117	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-118	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-119	  	14’0” x 15’6”	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	EO Furniture	
11-120	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-121	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-122	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-123	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-124	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-125	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-126	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-127	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-128	  	10’0” x 10’0”	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	1	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	3	  	1	  	1	 	 	
11-129	  	10’0” x 15’0”	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	EO Furniture	
11-130	  	14’0” x 16’0”	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	EO Furniture	
11-131	  	14’0” x 16’0”	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	EO Furniture	

EO Furniture	
Worksurface w/return	
Side surface	
2 Dr. Lat File	
3 Dr. file	
2 Dr. Lat File	
Dbl Overhead	
2 Shelf Bookcase	
Oblong Table	
Side Chairs	

 	  	11th Floor Office Inventory	  	Offices-11	

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Conf. Room	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	Table	  	Chairs( Life)	  	Chairs(Caper)	  	Projector	  	Screen	  	TV	
11-100	  	16’0” x 5’0” Glasstop	  	17	  	 	  	1	  	1	  	 	
11-102	  	1 (72 x 36 Lamin.)	  	 	  	8	  	 	  	 	  	 	
11-103	  	1 (72 x 36 Lamin.)	  	 	  	8	  	 	  	 	  	 	
11-110	  	4’0” x 8’0” Glasstop	  	8	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	
11-107 (VC Rm.)	  	V’ shape	  	 	  	8	  	 	  	 	  	 	

 	  	11th Floor Office Inventory	  	Conference Rooms-11	

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	
Huddle Area	  	 	
 	 	
Beacon North	  	 	
 	  	Bench w/cushion	
 	  	36 x 72 Table	
 	  	4 Caper	
 	 	
Beacon South	  	 	
 	  	Bench w/cushion	
 	  	36 x 72 Table	
 	  	4 Caper	
 	 	
Huddle SW	  	 	
 	  	30 x 60 Table	
 	  	8 Caper	
 	 	
Huddle SE	  	 	
 	  	36 x 72 Table	
 	  	4 Caper	
 	 	
Huddle NE	  	 	
 	  	2 - 30 x 60 Table	
 	  	4 Caper each	
 	
Huddle 11-1074	
 	  	36 Round Table	
 	  	2 Caper	

 	  	11th Floor Office Inventory	  	Huddle Areas-11	

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Production Room	  	 	 	Printer NW	  	 	
 	  	42 Pull cabinetry	  	 	 	 	  	Surface	  	 	
 	  	Base cabinets ( 14)	  	 	 	 	  	2 Base cabinets	  	 	
 	  	Wall cabinets (8)	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	 	  	 	 	Printer SE	  	 	
Privacy Room	  	 	 	 	  	Surface	  	 	
 	  	Chair	  	 	 	 	  	4 Base cabinets	  	 	
 	  	Glasstop table	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	 	  	 	 	Printer SW	  	 	
17-104 Pantry	  	 	 	 	  	Surface	  	 	
 	  	2 Refrigerators	  	 	 	 	  	4 Base cabinets	  	 	
 	  	1 Microwave	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	19 Wall cabinets	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	12 Base cabinets	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	 	  	 	 	Extra Chairs	  	 	
17-109 Pantry	  	 	 	 	  	Caper	  	7	
 	  	2 Refrigerators	  	 	 	 	  	Adj. Caper	  	14	
 	  	1 Microwave	  	 	 	 	  	Aeron	  	8	
 	  	9 Wall cabinets	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	8 Base cabinets	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	8 Overhead	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
Sitting Area South	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	1 round table	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	
 	  	2 chairs	  	 	 	 	  	 	  	 	

 	  	17th Floor Misc Spaces	  	Misc-11	

College Board
Reston Office

 	 	 	
9th Floor -Training Room B - Furniture Inventory	
 	
Training Room B	
 	 	 	
Tables	  	9	
Caper	  	15	
 	 	
Instructor	  	 	
Table	  	1	
Caper	  	1	

 	  	9th Floor Office Inventory	  	Misc-9	

EXHIBIT G
SUMMARY OF EXISTING SUBTENANT RIGHTS
Rights of existing subtenants on 16th floor to expand their subleased premises, or to extend the term of their sublease:
Perfect Sense Digital (“PSD”):
PSD has the option to extend the Term of its Sublease for the additional term of five (5) years from the current expiration date of July 31, 2015, subject to the Sublandlord Recapture Right to recapture the Sublease Premises, and provided there is no Event of Default under the PSD Sublease.
PSD has the right, at any time during the Term of the PSD Sublease, as long as no Event of Default under the PSD Sublease then exists, to request to sublease from Sublandlord any remaining space on the same floor of the Building as the Subleased Premises, that remains unused by Sublandlord or its affiliates, and that has not been subleased to any other subtenant, at the time of request by Subtenant.
Centuria Corporation (“Centuria”):
Centuria has the option to extend the Term of its Sublease (“Renewal Option”) for the additional term of five (5) years from the current expiration date of August 31, 2015, subject to the Sublandlord Recapture Right to recapture the Sublease Premises, and provided there is no Event of Default under the Centuria Sublease
 
G-1

FIRST AMENDMENT TO SUBLEASE
[Appian Corporation Sublease – College Board]
THIS FIRST AMENDMENT TO SUBLEASE (“First Amendment”) is made and entered into and shall be effective as of April 3, 2014 (“ Effective Date ”), by and between (i)  COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD , a New York education corporation, having an address of 45 Columbus Avenue, New York, New York 10023 (“ Sublandlord ”), and (ii)  APPIAN CORPORATION , a Delaware corporation, having an address as of the Effective Date of 1875 Explorer Street, 4 th  Floor, Reston, Virginia 20190 (“ Subtenant ”).
WITNESSETH:
RECITALS:
R-1. Pursuant to that certain Sublease dated as of December 9, 2013 (“Original Sublease”), by and between Sublandlord and Subtenant, Sublandlord subleased to Subtenant, and Subtenant subleased from Sublandlord certain premises consisting of the 11 th  floor, 17 th  floor, and part of the 9 th  floor (hereinafter the “ Subleased Premises ”) in the commercial office building (“ Building ”) known as Four South of Market, located at 11955 Democracy Drive, Reston, VA 20190.
R-2. Sublandlord and Subtenant, desire to amend certain of the provisions of the Sublease, as more particularly set forth in this First Amendment. [The Original Sublease, as amended by this First Amendment, is hereinafter referred to as the “ Sublease .”]
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual terms, covenants and conditions hereinafter set forth, Sublandlord and Subtenant do hereby amend the Sublease as hereinafter set forth.
1.Recitals: Incorporation of Terms of Sublease and Prime Lease. The foregoing Recitals and any attached Exhibits are hereby incorporated by reference into this First Amendment as if fully set forth herein. The terms and provisions of the Original Sublease and the Prime Lease are incorporated into this First Amendment by this reference, and shall govern and control except as specifically modified by this First Amendment.
2. Consent to Sublease by Landlord. Pursuant to a Consent to Sublease dated as of December 11, 2013 among Landlord, Subtenant, and Sublandlord (“ Consent to Sublease ”), Landlord granted its consent to the Original Sublease.
3.Possession Dates and Rent Commencement Date. Pursuant to the Sublease, the Term of the Sublease will commence on the Commencement Date, which is specified in the Sublease to be May 1, 2014, and will expire on the Termination Date, which is specified in the Sublease to be July 31, 2021. Pursuant to the Sublease, the first Lease Year under the Sublease commences on May 1, 2014, and expires on April 30, 2015. Sublandlord and Subtenant agree that (i) the Rent Commencement Date under the Sublease shall be May 1, 2014 for the entire
 
1

Subleased Premises, (ii) the Rent Abatement Period shall commence on May 1, 2014, the Rent Commencement Date. Sublandlord and Subtenant hereby agree that, notwithstanding any terms or provisions of the Sublease to the contrary, and without altering or affecting the Commencement Date, the Termination Date, the Rent Commencement Date, or the date on which the Rent Abatement Period commences and expires, Sublandlord shall deliver to Subtenant possession of each respective portion of the Subleased Premises identified below by the respective date specified below, and Subtenant shall be permitted to occupy and commence use of each such portion of the Subleased Premises on the date possession of such portion of the Subleased Premises is delivered by Sublandlord to Subtenant. Any occupancy by Subtenant of any portion of the Subleased Premises prior to the Commencement Date shall be subject to all terms and provisions of the Sublease, as if the Commencement Date under the Sublease had occurred for the portion of the Subleased Premises that is occupied by Subtenant prior to the Commencement Date.

Floor	  	Possession Date	  	Rent Commencement Date	
 	 	 	
9th Floor	  	June 1, 2014	  	May 1, 2014	
11th Floor	  	April 1, 2014	  	May 1, 2014	
17th Floor	  	March 1, 2014	  	May 1, 2014	
4.Security Deposit. Sublandlord confirms that Sublandlord has received, and Sublandlord is currently holding, as the Security Deposit under the Lease, Irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit No. SVBSF008710 dated December 17, 2013, issued by Silicon Valley Bank to Sublandlord, and having an initial Expiry Date of December 17, 2014. The Security Deposit shall be subject to the terms and provisions of the Sublease, including the requirement that the Expiry Date of such letter of credit be extended from time to time as required by the terms of the Sublease.
5.Severability; Governing Law. If any term, covenant, condition or provision of this First Amendment shall be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the terms, covenants, conditions and provisions of this First Amendment shall remain in full force and effect and shall not be affected, impaired, or invalidated. This First Amendment and the rights and obligations of the parties hereunder shall be governed by the laws of the Commonwealth of Virginia.
6.Counterparts. This First Amendment may be executed in counterparts or with counterpart signature pages, which together shall be deemed one and the same instrument, and shall be effective upon the exchange of facsimile or other copies of such counterparts as executed by each party, pending delivery of original counterparts.
7.Entire Agreement. The Sublease, including this First Amendment, and the Consent to Sublease, constitute the entire agreement between the parties concerning the matters set forth herein. Neither Subtenant nor Sublandlord shall be bound by any terms, statements, conditions, or representations, oral or written, express or implied, not contained in the Sublease. No modification of the Sublease shall be binding or valid unless expressed in a writing executed by Sublandlord and Subtenant. Neither Sublandlord nor Sublandlord’s agents have made any representations or promises with respect to the Additional Subleased Premises or the Building
except as expressly set forth in the Sublease and all reliance by Subtenant with respect to any representations or promises is based solely on those contained in the Sublease.
 
2

8.Ratification of Sublease. Sublandlord and Subtenant hereby ratify and confirm the Original Sublease, as amended by this First Amendment, and the Consent to Sublease, and confirm that the Sublease and the Consent to Sublease remain in full force and effect in accordance with their terms. In the event of any inconsistency between this First Amendment and Original Sublease, the terms of this First Amendment shall govern and control. In the event of any inconsistency between the Consent to Sublease and the Sublease, the Consent to Sublease shall govern and control.
[Signature Page Follows]
 
3

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this First Amendment as of the Effective Date, as an instrument under seal, as their free act and deed for the uses and purposes set forth herein.

SUBLANDLORD:	
 	
COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD,
a New York education corporation	
 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	(Seal)	

Name:	 	David Coleman	 	 	
 	 	 	
Title:	 	President and CEO	 	 	
 	 	 	
Date:	 	March 11, 2014	 	 	
 	 	
SUBTENANT:	 	 	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION
a Delaware corporation	
 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	(Seal)	

Name:	 	Mark Lynch	 	 	
 	 	 	
Title:	 	CFO	 	 	
 	 	 	
Date:	 	4-3-14	 	 	
List of Exhibits to First Amendment:
Exhibit A-1 – Additional Subleased Premises
 
4

EXHIBIT A-1
Additional Subleased Premises
 
5

SECOND AMENDMENT TO SUBLEASE
[Appian Corporation Sublease – College Board]
THIS SECOND AMENDMENT TO SUBLEASE (this “Second Amendment”) is made and entered into and shall be effective as of February 11, 2015 (the “ Effective Date ”), by and between (i) COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD, a New York education corporation, having an address of 45 Columbus Avenue, New York, New York 10023 (“ Sublandlord ”), and (ii) APPIAN CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation, having an address of 11955 Democracy Boulevard Drive, 11 th  Floor, Reston, Virginia 20190 (“ Subtenant ”).
WITNESSETH:
RECITALS:
R-1. Pursuant to that certain Sublease dated as of December 9, 2013, as amended by that certain First Amendment to Sublease effective as of April 3, 2014 (collectively, the “ Original Sublease ”) by and between Sublandlord and Subtenant, Sublandlord subleased to Subtenant, and Subtenant subleased from Sublandlord, certain premises containing approximately 55,464 rentable square feet and consisting of the 11 th  floor, 17 th  floor, and part of the 9 th  floor (hereinafter the “ Original Subleased Premises ”) in the commercial office building (the “ Building ”) known as Four South of Market, located at 11955 Democracy Drive, Reston, Virginia 20190. The Original Sublease, as amended by this Second Amendment, shall be referred to herein as the “ Sublease .”
R-2. Sublandlord and Subtenant desire to (i) expand the Original Subleased Premises by the area located on the 16th floor of the Building that is more particularly shown (and outlined in red) on the plan attached as  Exhibit A  (the “ Additional Subleased Premises ”), agreed to contain eighteen thousand six hundred seventy two (18,672) rentable square feet of space, resulting in a total of 74,136 rentable square feet of space subleased by Sublandlord to Subtenant within the Building, and (ii) modify certain other terms of the Original Sublease.
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises, the mutual covenants herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:
1. Recitals; Incorporation of Terms of Sublease and Prime Lease. The foregoing Recitals and the attached Exhibits are hereby incorporated by reference into this Second Amendment as if fully stated herein. The terms and provisions of the Original Sublease and the Prime Lease are incorporated into this Second Amendment by this reference, and shall govern and control with respect to the Additional Subleased Premises, except as otherwise expressly set forth in this Second Amendment and in the Original Sublease. The economic terms and provisions set forth in this Second Amendment that apply to the Additional Subleased Premises shall be applicable solely to the Additional Subleased Premises (and shall not apply to the Original Subleased Premises), and the comparable economic terms and

provisions set forth in the Original Sublease that apply to the Original Subleased Premises shall be applicable solely to the Original Subleased Premises (and shall not apply to the Additional Subleased Premises). The foregoing Recitals are hereby incorporated herein to the same extent as if set forth herein in full.
2. Defined Terms. All capitalized terms used herein shall have the same meanings given to them in the Original Sublease, unless specific definitions for such terms are set forth herein.
3. Sublease of Additional Subleased Premises. Sublandlord hereby subleases the Additional Subleased Premises to Subtenant, and Subtenant hereby subleases the Additional Subleased Premises from Sublandlord. The Original Subleased Premises is hereby expanded to include the Additional Subleased Premises, and the Additional Subleased Premises shall be considered part of and shall be included within the Subleased Premises for all purposes under the Original Sublease, as amended by this Second Amendment, except as may be otherwise specified in this Second Amendment.
4. Term; Commencement Date.
A. The date that Sublandlord delivers possession of the Additional Subleased Premises to Subtenant shall be the “ Delivery Date .” It is presently anticipated, but not guaranteed, that Sublandlord will deliver possession of the Additional Subleased Premises to Subtenant on or before July 18, 2015 (the “ Estimated Delivery Date ”). Sublandlord agrees to use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain timely possession of the Additional Subleased Premises from the current occupant. If delivery of possession is delayed or does not otherwise occur by the Estimated Delivery Date, this Second Amendment shall not be void or voidable (except as set forth below), nor shall Sublandlord be liable to Subtenant for any loss or damage resulting therefrom. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Second Amendment, in the event Sublandlord is unable to deliver the Additional Subleased Premises to Subtenant by January 1, 2016, Subtenant shall have the right to terminate this Second Amendment by providing Sublandlord with written notice within ten (10) business days of such date.
B. Commencing on the Delivery Date and continuing thereafter until the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date (as defined below), Subtenant may access the Additional Subleased Premises solely for the purpose of preparing the Additional Subleased Premises for Subtenant’s occupancy (including the installation of telecommunications wiring, cabling and furniture), without the payment of Base Rent or Additional Rent, provided that all other provisions of the Sublease shall be in full force and effect.
C. Subject to the provisions of Section 4.A above, the Term of the Sublease for the Additional Subleased Premises (“ Additional Subleased Premises Term ”) shall commence on the earlier of (i) forty-five (45) days following the Delivery Date, or (ii) the date that Subtenant commences business operations from the Additional Subleased Premises (the “ Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date ”). The Additional Subleased Premises Term shall expire simultaneously with the expiration of the Term for the Original Subleased Premises under the Original Sublease.
 
2

D. Following the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date, Sublandlord may prepare and deliver to Subtenant a commencement letter in the form of  Exhibit B  attached hereto (the “ Commencement Letter ”), confirming the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date, the Base Rent payable for the Additional Subleased Premises Term and certain other sublease terms with respect to the Additional Subleased Premises. Subtenant shall acknowledge and confirm the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date and other sublease terms by executing a copy of the Commencement Letter and returning it to Sublandlord within ten (10) business days after Subtenant’s receipt of the Commencement Letter. If Subtenant fails to sign and return the Commencement Letter to Sublandlord within such ten (10) business day period, the Commencement Letter as sent by Sublandlord shall be deemed to have correctly set forth the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date and the other matters addressed in the Commencement Letter. Sublandlord’s failure to send the Commencement Letter shall have no effect on the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date.
5. Subleased Premises Subleased As Is. Subtenant shall continue to lease the Original Subleased Premises and shall accept the Additional Subleased Premises in their “AS IS” condition as of the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date. Any leasehold improvements or other alterations made by Subtenant to the Additional Subleased Premises shall be made at Subtenant’s expense, and shall be made in accordance with the provisions of the Sublease (including Section 10 of the Sublease).
6. Base Rent for Additional Subleased Premises; Rent Abatement.
A. Subtenant shall continue to pay Rent as provided in the Original Sublease for the Original Subleased Premises.
B. Subject to terms of this Section 6, beginning on the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date, Subtenant shall pay as Base Rent for the Additional Subleased Premises, on a full service basis, the amount specified in the following chart (the “ Rent Chart ”), during each Time Period specified in the Rent Chart:

Time Period	  	Number of
Months	 	  	Rental Rate Per
Rentable
Square Foot	 	  	Monthly Base
Rent	 	 	Annual Base
Rent	 	
Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date to 4/30/16	  	 	8	* 	  	$	49.32/rsf	 	  	$	76,741.92	** 	 	$	920,903.04	** 	
5/1/16 to 4/30/17	  	 	12	 	  	$	50.68/rsf	 	  	$	78,858.08	 	 	$	946,296.96	 	
5/1/17 to 4/30/18	  	 	12	 	  	$	52.07/rsf	 	  	$	81,020.92	 	 	$	972,251.04	 	
5/1/18 to 4/30/19	  	 	12	 	  	$	53.50/rsf	 	  	$	83,246.00	 	 	$	998,952.00	 	
5/1/19 to 4/30/20	  	 	12	 	  	$	54.97/rsf	 	  	$	85,533.32	 	 	$	1,026,399.80	 	
5/1/20 to 4/30/21	  	 	12	 	  	$	56.48/rsf	 	  	$	87,882.88	 	 	$	1,054,594.50	 	
5/1/21 to 7/31/21	  	 	3	 	  	$	58.04/rsf	 	  	$	90,310.23	 	 	$	1,083,722.80	 	
 
3

*	This number of months is subject to adjustment in the event the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date is a date other than September 1, 2015.	
**	Subject to the Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement. See Sample Rent Abatement Chart set forth in Section 6.D below.	
If the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date is a day other than the first day of a month, the monthly installment of Base Rent for that month shall be prorated.
C. In consideration of Subtenant’s full, prompt, and faithful observation and performance of Subtenant’s obligations under the Sublease and in reliance thereon, Sublandlord agrees to waive Subtenant’s obligation to pay Base Rent for the Additional Subleased Premises (collectively, the “ Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement ”), as follows: (i) one hundred percent (100%) of Base Rent for the Additional Subleased Premises shall be abated for the first three (3) months of the Additional Subleased Premises Term (“ 100% Base Rent Abatement Months ”); and (ii) fifty percent (50%) of Base Rent for the Additional Subleased Premises shall be abated for the next eight (8) months of the Additional Subleased Premises Term (“ 50% Base Rent Abatement Months ”), for a total of seven (7) full months of Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement, which rent abatement is allocated 42.9% (3/7) to 100% Base Rent Abatement Months, and (ii) 57.1% (4/7) to 50% Base Rent Abatement Months; provided, however, that in the event the Additional Sublease Premises Commencement Date is a date other than the first day of a month, Subtenant shall receive additional partial months of rent abatement sufficient for Subtenant to receive the full benefit of the Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement specified herein. Following the expiration of Subtenant’s rights to receive the Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement pursuant to this Section 6.C, Subtenant shall pay Base Rent for the entire Additional Subleased Premises in conformity with the terms of this Second Amendment, without abatement. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.C, if Subtenant is in monetary or material non-monetary default under the Sublease at any time during the period that Subtenant is entitled to receive the Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement pursuant to this Section 6.C and such monetary or material non-monetary default continues beyond any applicable notice and cure period specified herein, the Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement shall be revoked, in which case all Base Rent otherwise due and payable by Subtenant under this Second Amendment shall be immediately due and payable to Sublandlord on demand, and there shall be no Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement until such default is cured. Once abated, no abated Base Rent shall subsequently come due.
D. To illustrate the Additional Subleased Premises Rent Abatement set forth above, if Sublandlord delivers the Additional Subleased Premises to Subtenant on the Estimated Delivery Date of July 18, 2015, and Subtenant commences operations from the Additional Subleased Premises 45 days after such date, then (i) the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date will be September 1, 2015; (ii) the 100% Base Rent
 
4

Abatement Months will be September 2015 through November 2015; (iii) the 50% Rent Abatement Months shall be December 2015 through July 2016; and (iv) Base Rent shall be payable as follows from the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date through April 30, 2017, with an increase in Base Rent as of May 1, 2016 (the “ Sample Rent Abatement Chart ”):

Time Period	  	Number of
Months	 	  	Rental Rate
Per Rentable
Square Foot	 	  	Rental Rate
Per Square
Foot After
Concession	 	  	Monthly
Base Rent	 	  	Rent Per
Period	 	
9/1/15 to 11/30/15	  	 	3	 	  	$	49.32/rsf	 	  	$	0.00	 	  	$	0.00	 	  	$	0.00	 	
12/1/15 to 4/30/16	  	 	5	 	  	$	49.32/rsf	 	  	$	24.66/rsf	 	  	$	38,370.96	 	  	$	191,854.80	 	
5/1/16 to 7/31/16	  	 	3	 	  	$	50.68/rsf	 	  	$	25.34/rsf	 	  	$	39,429.04	 	  	$	118,287.12	 	
8/1/16 to 4/30/17	  	 	9	 	  	$	50.68/rsf	 	  	 	N/A	 	  	$	78,858.08	 	  	$	709,722.72	 	
Under the sample scenario set forth above, Base Rent payable from May 1, 2017 through the end of the Additional Subleased Premises Term shall be as set forth in the Rent Chart set forth in Section 6.B. If the actual Delivery Date is a date other than the Estimated Delivery Date, or if Subtenant commences business operations from the Additional Subleased Premises less than 45 days after the Delivery Date, the above-referenced dates reflecting the Additional Subleased Premises Rent Abatement shall be adjusted accordingly.
E. Base Rent for the Additional Subleased Premises shall be payable in equal monthly installments in advance, on or before the first day of each calendar month, without abatement (except for the Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement provided above), demand, deduction or offset whatsoever.
 
 	7.	Additional Rent; Subtenant’s Pro Rata Share; Base Year for Additional Subleased Premises.	
A. Subtenant shall continue to pay Subtenant’s Pro Rata Share of Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes as provided in the Original Sublease for the Original Subleased Premises, and Section 7.2 of the Original Sublease, as applicable to the Original Subleased Premises, is not modified by this Second Amendment.
B. Effective from and after the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date, Section 7 of the Sublease shall apply to the Additional Subleased Premises, but the following changes to Section 7.2 of the Original Sublease shall be applicable to the Additional Subleased Premises pursuant to this Second Amendment:
 
 	(i)	For the Additional Subleased Premises, references to the Subleased Premises in Section 7.2 of the Sublease shall mean and refer to the Additional Subleased Premises.	
 
5

 	(ii)	Subtenant’s Pro Rata Share of Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for the Additional Subleased Premises shall be 7.9% (18,672 rsf/235,436 rsf in the Building).	
 
 	(iii)	The Base Year for the Additional Subleased Premises shall be calendar year 2016 (the “Additional Subleased Premises Base Year ”).	
 
 	(iv)	Subtenant shall commence payment of Additional Rent with respect to the Additional Subleased Premises as of January 1, 2017.	
8. Furniture. During the Additional Subleased Premises Term, Subtenant shall be permitted to use without charge the existing furniture (cased goods, workstations, break room furniture, and fixtures) that is located within the Additional Subleased Premises (collectively, the “ Additional Subleased Premises Furniture ”), a listing of which is attached hereto as Exhibit C . Sublandlord shall remove from the Additional Subleased Premises all video equipment, monitors, projectors, etc. (collectively “ Sublandlord Video Equipment ”), personal property, and debris, other than the Additional Subleased Premises Furniture. The Sublandlord Video Equipment and other personal property of Sublandlord shall not constitute Additional Subleased Premises Furniture, and Subtenant shall have no right to use such Sublandlord Video Equipment and other personal property of Sublandlord. Sublandlord represents and warrants that Sublandlord is the owner of the Additional Subleased Premises Furniture and that Sublandlord has full right, power and authority to sell such Additional Subleased Premises Furniture. On the Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date, Subtenant shall be permitted to acquire the Additional Subleased Premises Furniture from Sublandlord for a purchase price of One Dollar ($1.00); provided, however, that Subtenant grants to Sublandlord a security interest in the Additional Subleased Premises Furniture to secure Subtenant’s payment of Rent and performance of Subtenant’s obligations under the Sublease, and in the event Subtenant shall default under the Sublease beyond any applicable notice and cure period, and the Sublease or Subtenant’s right to possession of the Subleased Premises and/or the Additional Subleased Premises shall be terminated prior to expiration of the Additional Subleased Premises Term, then at the time of such default and termination of the Sublease or termination of Subtenant’s right of possession under the Sublease, Sublandlord shall be permitted to reacquire the Additional Subleased Premises Furniture from Subtenant in its then as-is condition for a repurchase price of One Dollar ($1.00). Subtenant agrees to keep the Additional Subleased Premises Furniture in good condition and repair during the Additional Subleased Premises Term, subject to normal wear and tear and damage by casualty. Subtenant agrees that during the Additional Subleased Premises Term, Subtenant will not dispose of, convey, pledge, assign, or grant a security interest in any of the Additional Subleased Premises Furniture, unless Subtenant shall replace such furniture with substitute furniture of equivalent quality.
9. Insurance. Within thirty (30) days following the Effective Date of this Second Amendment, Subtenant shall provide to Sublandlord a certificate of insurance showing that Subtenant has in effect insurance for the entire Subleased Premises (including the Additional Subleased Premises and the Original Subleased Premises) that complies with the provisions of Section 18 of the Sublease and the applicable provisions of the Prime Lease.
 
6

10. Additional Sublease Space on 16th Floor. Subtenant shall have the conditional right to sublease the remaining space on the 16 th  floor of the Building (“ Remaining Sublease Space ”), agreed to contain eight thousand eight hundred two (8,802) rentable square feet of space, as shown on  Exhibit A  attached hereto, at such time as Sublandlord, in its discretion, determines that any or all of the Remaining Sublease Space will be available for sublease, subject to the following terms and conditions:
A. Sublandlord shall provide Subtenant with at least four (4) months’ prior written notice of the date on which the Remaining Sublease Space, or a designated portion thereof (the “ Available Remaining Sublease Space ”) will be made available for sublease (the “ Available Remaining Sublease Space Notice ”). The Available Remaining Sublease Space Notice shall specify the following terms for the Available Remaining Sublease Space:
(i) Specify the portion of the Available Remaining Sublease Space that will be made available to Subtenant, and if the Available Remaining Sublease Space is less than the entire Remaining Sublease Space, specify the location, configuration, and square footage of the Available Remaining Sublease Space, which square footage shall be determined in accordance with the provisions of the Prime Lease;
(ii) Specify the date on which the Available Remaining Sublease Space will be delivered to Subtenant (the “ Available Remaining Sublease Space Term Commencement Date ”);
(iii) Specify the rent commencement date with respect to the Available Remaining Sublease Space (the “ Available Remaining Sublease Space Rent Commencement Date ”), which Available Remaining Sublease Space Rent Commencement Date shall be the earlier of (a) the date Subtenant occupies and commences business operations in the Available Remaining Sublease Space, or (b) three (3) months after the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term Commencement Date, in order to permit Subtenant a period of time after the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term Commencement Date to prepare the Available Remaining Sublease Space for occupancy by Subtenant prior to the Available Remaining Sublease Space Rent Commencement Date;
(iv) Specify the amount of annual and monthly base rent payable for the Available Remaining Sublease Space during the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term (as defined below), for each Time Period specified in the Rent Chart in Section 6.B above, which base rent for the Available Remaining Sublease Space shall be calculated by multiplying (i) the Rental Rate Per Rentable Square Foot specified in the Rent Chart for the applicable Time Period, by (ii) the number of rentable square feet in the Available Remaining Sublease Space;
[By way of example, in the event (i) the Available Remaining Sublease Space is the entire Remaining Sublease Space (8,802 rsf), and (ii) the Additional Sublease Premises Rent Commencement Date is September 1, 2016, then (iii) the annual base rent for the Available Remaining Sublease Space for the Time Period from 9/1/16 to 4/30/17 shall be based on $445,205.16 per year (8,802 rsf X $50.58 per rsf), payable in monthly
 
7

installments of $37,100.43 each, for the time period from 9/1/16 through 4/30/17, (iv) the annual base rent for the Available Remaining Sublease Space for the Time Period from 5/1/17 to 4/30/17 shall be equal to $458,320.14 per year (8,802 rsf X $52.07 per rsf), payable in monthly installments of $38,193.35 each, and (v) the annual base rent for the Available Remaining Sublease Space for each subsequent Time Period shall equal to 8,802 rsf multiplied by the Rental Rate Per Square Foot identified in the Rent Chart for such time period.]
(v) Specify Subtenant’s Pro Rata Share of Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes with respect to the Available Remaining Sublease Space, which Pro Rata Share for the Available Remaining Sublease Space (a) shall be three and seventy-four hundredths percent (3.74%) (8,802/235,436) in the event the Available Remaining Sublease Space is the entire Remaining Sublease Space, or (b) in the event the Available Remaining Sublease Space is less than the entire Remaining Sublease Space, a Pro Rata Share calculated by dividing (y) the number of rentable square feet in the Available Remaining Sublease Space, by (z) 235,436 (the total number of rentable square feet in the entire Building);
(vi) Specify the estimated annual amount of Additional Rent payable for the Available Remaining Sublease Space for the calendar year in which the Additional Sublease Premises Rent Commencement Date occurs, which Additional Rent for the Available Remaining Sublease Space shall be calculated in conformity with the provisions of Section 10.D. below; and
(vii) Specify the amount of the Available Remaining Sublease Space Base Rent Abatement (as defined below), which shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of Section 10.C below.
B. The term of Subtenant’s sublease of the Available Remaining Sublease Space (the “Available Remaining Sublease Space Term ”) shall commence on the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term Commencement Date, and shall expire the Termination Date of the Original Sublease (i.e. July 31, 2021).
C. Provided that Subtenant is not in monetary or material non-monetary default under the Sublease beyond the expiration of any applicable notice and cure period, Subtenant shall receive an abatement of base rent for the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term (the “ Available Remaining Sublease Space Rent Abatement ”) that is proportionate to the seven (7) full months of Additional Subleased Premises Base Rent Abatement that Subtenant will receive for the Additional Subleased Premises pursuant to Section 6.C above, determined by (a) multiplying seven (7) full months of base rent abatement [i.e. the full Base Rent abatement for the Available Remaining Sublease Space] by a fraction, (i) the numerator of which is the number of months in the Available Remaining Subleased Premises Term, and (ii) the denominator of which is the number of months in the Additional Subleased Premises Term, and (b) allocating that total number of months of Available Remaining Sublease Space Rent Abatement, according to the ratio specified in Section 6.C above, (i) 42.9% as months of full base rent abatement, and (ii) 57.1% as months of fifty percent (50%) base rent abatement.
 
8

[By way of example, (i) if the Additional Subleased Premises Rent Commencement Date is September 1, 2015, then there will be seventy one (71) months in the Additional Subleased Premises Term, and (ii) if the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term Commencement Date is August 1, 2016, then there will be sixty (60) months in the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term. Accordingly, Subtenant would receive (a) 5.92 months [7 X 60/71] of Additional Sublease Premises Base Rent Abatement, which would be structured (b) as follows: (i) 42.9% as 100% Base Rent Abatement Months, and (ii) 59.1% as 50% Base Rent Abatement Months.]
D. Effective from and after the Available Remaining Sublease Space Rent Commencement Date, Subtenant shall be obligated to pay Additional Rent with respect to the Available Remaining Sublease Space in accordance with the provisions of Section 7 of the Sublease. In the event the Subtenant takes possession of the Available Remaining Sublease Space on or before June 30 th  of the calendar year, the Base Year for the Available Remaining Sublease Space shall be the calendar year in which Subtenant takes possession of the Available Remaining Sublease Space, and in the event the Subtenant takes possession of the Available Remaining Sublease Space on or after July 1 st  of the calendar year, the Base Year for the Available Remaining Sublease Space shall be the calendar year following the year in which Subtenant takes possession of the Available Remaining Sublease Space (the “ Available Remaining Sublease Space Base Year ”). Subtenant shall commence payment of Additional Rent with respect to the Available Remaining Sublease Space on January 1 of the calendar year immediately following the Available Remaining Sublease Space Base Year. The following changes to Section 7.2 of the Original Sublease shall be applicable to the Available Remaining Sublease Space pursuant to this Second Amendment:
(i) For the Available Remaining Sublease Space, references to the Subleased Premises in Section 7.2 of the Sublease shall mean and refer to the Available Remaining Sublease Space.
(ii) Subtenant’s Pro Rata Share of Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for the Available Remaining Sublease Space shall be as specified in the Available Remaining Sublease Space Notice.
(iii) The Base Year for the Available Remaining Sublease Space shall be Available Remaining Sublease Space Base Year.
(iv) Subtenant shall commence payment of Additional Rent with respect to the Available Remaining Sublease Space on January 1 of the calendar year immediately following the Available Remaining Sublease Space Base Year.
E. Subtenant shall exercise its right to sublease the Available Remaining Sublease Space from Sublandlord upon the terms and conditions set forth in the Available Remaining Sublease Space Notice by giving Sublandlord written notice within thirty (30) days after the date of the Available Remaining Sublease Space Notice (an “ Available Remaining Sublease Space Acceptance Notice ”). Subtenant shall not have a right to sublease less than all of the Available Remaining Sublease Space offered by Sublandlord.
 
9

F. In the event Subtenant does not, within the thirty (30) day period provided in Section 10.E above, elect to sublease the Available Remaining Sublease Space by delivering an Available Remaining Sublease Space Acceptance Notice, or fails to timely respond to an Available Remaining Sublease Space Notice prior to the expiration of such thirty (30) day period, then Subtenant shall be deemed to have waived its right to sublease the Available Remaining Sublease Space, and Subtenant shall have the right to offer the Available Remaining Sublease Space to other parties.
G. Sublandlord shall not be required to offer the Available Remaining Sublease Space to Subtenant if there are less than twelve (12) months remaining in the Term of the Sublease.
H. If Subtenant is in monetary or material non-monetary default under the Sublease on the date the Available Remaining Sublease Space Notice is given or any time thereafter on or before the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term Commencement Date, and such default is not cured as provided in the Sublease prior to the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term Commencement Date, then, at Sublandlord’s option, the Available Remaining Sublease Space Notice and the Available Remaining Sublease Space Acceptance Notice shall be null and void and Subtenant’s right to sublease the Available Remaining Sublease Space shall lapse and be of no further force or effect.
I. Subtenant’s right under this Section 10 is personal to Appian Corporation or its Affiliate, and may be exercised only by Appian Corporation or its Affiliate, and shall not be exercisable by any sub-subtenant or assignee of Appian Corporation. “ Affiliate ” shall mean any corporation, limited liability company, association, trust, or partnership (1) that Controls (as herein defined) Subtenant, (2) that is under the Control of Subtenant, through stock ownership or otherwise, (3) that is under common Control with Subtenant, or (4) which results from the merger or consolidation with Subtenant, or acquires all of the assets of Subtenant. The terms “Control” or “Controls” as used in herein shall mean the power to directly control all management decisions of Subtenant or such other entity.
J. Subtenant shall only be entitled to exercise its right under this Section 10 to sublease the Available Remaining Sublease Space if, at the time Subtenant exercises its right, Subtenant is subleasing at least 74,136 rentable square feet in the Building; and if Subtenant has not subleased (except to an Affiliate) more than forty percent (40%) of the Subleased Premises (including the Additional Subleased Premises).
K. In the event Subtenant elects to sublease the Available Remaining Sublease Space, Sublandlord and Subtenant shall promptly execute an amendment to the Sublease prepared by Sublandlord indicating the following with respect to the Available Remaining Sublease Space: the location and configuration of the space, the number of rentable square feet in the Available Remaining Sublease Space, the initial Base Rent, confirming the Base Year, the Available Remaining Sublease Space Term, the Available Remaining Sublease Lease Space Commencement Date, the Available Remaining Sublease
 
10

Space Rent Commencement Date, and the Available Remaining Sublease Space Base Rent Abatement. Such amendment to sublease shall be subject to Landlord consent. From and after the full execution and delivery of the amendment to the Sublease, all the terms, conditions, covenants and agreements set forth in the Sublease shall apply and be binding upon Sublandlord and Subtenant with respect to the Remaining Sublease Space, except as set forth in this Section 10 and as the parties may otherwise agree.
11. Brokers. Subtenant covenants, warrants and represents that no real estate broker or agent other than Dale Powell and Alex Hancock of Cassidy Turley Commercial Real Estate Services, Inc. (collectively, “ Subtenant Broker ”) has represented Subtenant or been authorized to represent Subtenant in this transaction. Sublandlord covenants, warrants, and represents that no broker or agent other than Kirk Diamond, Tim Farley, Todd Brinkman and Michael Altman of Cassidy Turley Commercial Real Estate Services, Inc. (collectively, “ Sublandlord Broker ”) has represented Sublandlord or been authorized to represent Sublandlord in this transaction. Each party agrees to indemnify, pay, defend and hold harmless the other party against any and all claims, costs, expenses or liabilities resulting from the breach of such indemnitor’s representation herein respecting such brokers or agents, and all costs and liabilities incurred in connection with such breach, including reasonable attorneys’ fees and disbursements. Sublandlord shall pay any commission that is payable to either of Subtenant Broker or Sublandlord Broker, pursuant to the provisions of a separate agreement between Sublandlord and such brokers.
12. Consent of Landlord. Pursuant to a Consent to Sublease dated as of December 11, 2013 among Landlord, Subtenant and Sublandlord (“ Consent to Original Sublease ”), Landlord granted its consent to the Original Sublease. The sublease of the Additional Subleased Premises to Subtenant pursuant to this Second Amendment is subject to the consent of Landlord and this Second Amendment. Sublandlord shall request and use commercially reasonable and diligent efforts to procure the consent of Landlord to this Second Amendment, which consent by Landlord may be given in the form of an amendment to the previously executed Consent to Original Sublease. Sublandlord agrees to submit a copy of this Second Amendment and request Landlord’s consent thereto promptly after the full execution and delivery hereof. In the event that this Sublease is not approved by Landlord within sixty (60) days after the date of this Second Amendment, Subtenant may cancel this Second Amendment by written notice to Sublandlord, provided that said written notice is given prior to the date that Landlord approves this Second Amendment. In connection with seeking Landlord’s approval of this Second Amendment (i) either or both parties agree to make such reasonable modifications to this Second Amendment as may be requested by Landlord as conditions to approval, so long as none of such modifications adversely affect in a material way the economic terms of this Second Amendment, increase in a material way the liability of either party hereunder, or adversely affect Subtenant’s rights hereunder, including without limitation, Subtenant’s right to receive services from Landlord, and (ii) Sublandlord shall be permitted to deliver to the Landlord any financial statements of Subtenant or others which Subtenant shall deliver to Sublandlord, provided Landlord executes a non-disclosure agreement reasonably acceptable to Subtenant.
 
11

13. Severability; Governing Law. If any term, covenant, condition or provision of this Second Amendment shall be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the terms, covenants, conditions and provisions of this Second Amendment shall remain in full force and effect and shall not be affected, impaired, or invalidated. This Second Amendment and the rights and obligations of the parties hereunder shall be governed by the laws of the Commonwealth of Virginia.
14. Counterparts. This Second Amendment may be executed in counterparts or with counterpart signature pages, which together shall be deemed one and the same instrument, and shall be effective upon the exchange of facsimile, pdf or other copies of such counterparts as executed by each party, pending delivery of original counterparts.
15. Entire Agreement. The Sublease, including this Second Amendment and the Consent to Original Sublease, constitute the entire agreement between the parties concerning the matters set forth herein. Neither Subtenant nor Sublandlord shall be bound by any terms, statements, conditions, or representations, oral or written, express or implied, not contained in the Sublease. No modification of the Sublease shall be binding or valid unless expressed in a writing executed by Sublandlord and Subtenant. Neither Sublandlord nor Sublandlord’s agents have made any representations or promises with respect to the Additional Subleased Premises or the Building except as expressly set forth in the Sublease and all reliance by Subtenant with respect to any representations or promises is based solely on those contained in the Sublease.
16. Ratification of Sublease. Sublandlord and Subtenant hereby ratify and confirm the Original Sublease, as amended by this Second Amendment, and the Consent to Original Sublease, and confirm that the Sublease and the Consent to Original Sublease remain in full force and effect in accordance with their terms. In the event of any inconsistency between this Second Amendment and the Original Sublease, the terms of this Second Amendment shall govern and control. In the event of any inconsistency between the Consent to Original Sublease and the Sublease, the Consent to Original Sublease shall govern and control.
(Signatures begin on next page.)
 
12

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Second Amendment as of the Effective Date, as an instrument under seal, as their free act and deed for the uses and purposes set forth herein.

SUBLANDLORD:	
 	
COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD,
a New York education corporation	
 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	(Seal)	
 	 	 	 	 	
Name:	 	David Coleman	 	 	
Title:	 	President & CEO	 	 	
 	 	 	
Date:	 	February 11, 2015	 	 	
 	
SUBTENANT:	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION,
A Delaware corporation	
 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	(Seal)	
 	 	 	 	 	
Name:	 	Mark Lynch	 	 	
Title:	 	CFO	 	 	
 	 	 	
Date:	 	February 5, 2015	 	 	
List of Exhibits:
Exhibit A – Outline of Additional Subleased Premises and Remaining Sublease Space
Exhibit B – Form of Commencement Letter
Exhibit C – Additional Subleased Premises Furniture

EXHIBIT A
OUTLINE (SINGLE RED) OF ADDITIONAL SUBLEASED PREMISES – 18,672 RSF
OUTLINE (DOUBLE RED) OF REMAINING SUBLEASE SPACE – 8,802 RSF

 
A-1

EXHIBIT B
FORM OF COMMENCEMENT LETTER
This Commencement Letter (“Letter”) is made as of                      , and is being provided pursuant to the terms and provisions of that certain Second Amendment to Sublease dated as of February     , 2015 (“ Second Amendment ”), between (i) COLLEGE
ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD, a New York education corporation (“Sublandlord”), and APPIAN CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (“ Subtenant ”), with respect to the Additional Subleased Premises (as defined in the Second Amendment). The Second Amendment has been executed in connection with that certain Sublease between Sublandlord and Subtenant, dated as of December 9, 2013, as amended by that certain First Amendment to Sublease effective as of April 3, 2014, as further amended by the Second Amendment (collectively, the “ Sublease ”). Capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Second Amendment. The undersigned parties hereby agree as follows:
1. The Delivery Date was                     .
2. The Additional Subleased Premises Commencement Date was                     .
3. The 100% Base Rent Abatement Months are                     .
4. The 50% Base Rent Abatement Months are                     .
5. Base Rent shall be payable from Subtenant to Sublandlord during the Additional Subleased Premises Term as follows:

Time Period	  	Number of
Months	 	  	Rental Rate
Per Rentable
Square Foot	 	  	Rental Rate
Per Square
Foot After
Concession	 	  	Monthly
Base Rent	 	  	Rent Per
Period	 	

 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
6. The Additional Subleased Premises Term shall expire on July 31, 2021.
7. The number of rentable square feet in the Additional Subleased Premises is eighteen thousand six hundred seventy-two (18,672).
8. Subtenant’s Pro Rata Share of Operating Expenses and Real Estate Taxes for the Additional Subleased Premises is Seven and 90/100 percent (7.90%) [18,672/235,436].
9. As of the date hereof, the Sublease has not been modified and is in full force and effect, and there are no defaults thereunder known to Sublandlord or Subtenant.
 
B-1

10. Subtenant confirms that Subtenant has in effect and has provided to Sublandlord evidence of all insurance required pursuant to Section 10 of the Second Amendment.
11. The undersigned has accepted possession and entered into occupancy of the Additional Subleased Premises.
This Letter may be executed in counterparts or with counterpart signature pages, which together shall be deemed one and the same instrument, and shall be effective upon the exchange of facsimile, pdf or other copies of such counterparts as executed by each party, pending delivery of original counterparts.

SUBLANDLORD:	
 	
COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD, a New York education corporation	
 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	(Seal)	
Name:	 	 	 	 	
Title:	 	 	 	 	
Date:	 	 	 	 	
 	
SUBTENANT:	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION,
a Delaware corporation	
 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	(Seal)	
Name:	 	 	 	 	
Title:	 	 	 	 	
Date:	 	 	 	 	
 
B-2

EXHIBIT C
ADDITIONAL SUBLEASED PREMISES FURNITURE
INVENTORY OF COLLEGE BOARD FURNISHINGS IN PSD’S CURRENTLY LEASED SPACE as of January 25, 2015

Cube
Workstations	  	Mobile Pads	  	White Round
tables	  	Aeron Chairs	  	Caper Chairs	  	Gromitted
Conf. Tables	  	Credenza	  	Life Chairs	
86	  	88	  	23	  	105	  	68	  	1	  	8	  	8	

Shell Credenza	  	1/2 Work Station
(Printer Station)	  	Microwave	  	Refrigerator	  	10x10 Built-in
Office Work
Station (includes
overheads)	  	10x15 Built-in
Office Work
Station (includes
overheads)	  	Grommitted
Huddle Tables	
13	  	6	  	2	  	3	  	9	  	1	  	2	
 
C-1

AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO SECOND AMENDMENT TO SUBLEASE
[Appian Corporation Sublease – College Board]
THIS AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO SECOND AMENDMENT TO SUBLEASE (“Amendment No. 1”) is made and entered into and shall be effective as of August 17, 2015 (the “ Effective Date ”), by and between (i) COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD, a New York education corporation, having an address of 250 Vesey Street, New York, New York 10281 (“ Sublandlord ”), and (ii) APPIAN CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation, having an address of 11955 Democracy Boulevard Drive, 11 th  Floor, Reston, Virginia 20190 (“ Subtenant ”).
WITNESSETH:
RECITALS:
R-1. Sublandlord and Subtenant are parties to that certain Sublease dated as of December 9, 2013 (“Original Sublease ”), as amended by that certain First Amendment to Sublease effective as of April 3, 2014 (“ First Amendment ”), and that certain Second Amendment to Sublease dated as of February 11, 2015 (“ Second Amendment ,” and together with the Original Sublease and the First Amendment, collectively, the “ Sublease ”), by and between Sublandlord and Subtenant.
R-2. Pursuant to the Original Sublease, Sublandlord subleased to Subtenant, and Subtenant subleased from Sublandlord, certain premises containing approximately 55,464 rentable square feet and consisting of the 11 th  floor, 17 th  floor, and part of the 9 th  floor (hereinafter the “ Original Subleased Premises ”) in the commercial office building (the “ Building ”) known as Four South of Market, located at 11955 Democracy Drive, Reston, Virginia 20190.
R-3. Pursuant to the Second Amendment, Sublandlord subleased to Subtenant additional space located on the 16th floor of the Building (“ Additional Subleased Premises ”), agreed to contain eighteen thousand six hundred seventy two (18,672) rentable square feet of space, resulting in a total of 74,136 rentable square feet of space subleased by Sublandlord to Subtenant within the Building pursuant to the Sublease.
R-4. Exhibit C to the Second Amendment, Additional Subleased Premises Furniture, is a list of furniture to be within Additional Subleased Premises when Sublandlord delivers possession of the Additional Subleased Premises to Subtenant pursuant to the terms of the Second Amendment. Sublandlord and Subtenant have agreed to replace the existing  Exhibit C  to the Second Amendment with the updated replacement  Exhibit C  attached to this Amendment No. 1, which shall supersede and replace in its entirety  Exhibit C  to the Second Amendment.
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises, the mutual covenants herein contained, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:
1. Incorporation of Recitals, Exhibits, and Defined Terms. The foregoing Recitals and the attached Exhibits are hereby incorporated by reference into this Amendment No. 1 as if fully stated herein. All capitalized terms used herein shall have the same meanings given to them in the Sublease, unless specific definitions for such terms are set forth herein.

2. Exhibit C attached to the Second Amendment, Additional Subleased Premises Furniture, is hereby removed and replaced in its entirety by the  Exhibit C  attached hereto, which shall hereafter serve as  Exhibit C  for purposes of the Second Amendment, and shall supersede and replace in its entirety  Exhibit C  to the Second Amendment.
3. Ratification of Sublease. Sublandlord and Subtenant hereby ratify and confirm the Sublease, as amended by this Amendment No. 1, and the Consent to Sublease, and confirm that the Sublease and the Consent to Sublease remain in full force and effect in accordance with their terms. In the event of any inconsistency between this Amendment No. 1 and the Sublease, the terms of this Amendment No. 1 shall govern and control.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed and delivered this Amendment No. 1, effective for all purposes as of the Effective Date, as an instrument under seal, as their free act and deed for the uses and purposes set forth herein.

SUBLANDLORD:	
 	
COLLEGE ENTRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD, A NEW YORK EDUCATION CORPORATION	
 	 	 	
BY:	 	/s/ Steven Titan	 	(SEAL)	
NAME:	 	Steven Titan	 	 	
TITLE:	 	VP, Treasurer	 	 	
 	 	 	
DATE:	 	August     , 2015	 	 	
 	
SUBTENANT:	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION,
A DELAWARE CORPORATION	
 	 	 	
BY:	 	 	 	(SEAL)	
 	 	 	 	 	
NAME:	 	Michael Sharpe	 	 	
TITLE:	 	VP Finance / Controller	 	 	
 	 	 	
DATE:	 	August 26, 2015	 	 	
List of Exhibits:
Exhibit C – Additional Subleased Premises Furniture
 
84

Exhibit C
Additional Subleased Premises Furniture

Exhibit C
Furniture List

Cube
Workstations	  	Mobile Peds	  	White Round
tables	  	Aeron
Chairs	  	Caper
Chairs	  	Gromitted
Conf. Tables	  	Credenza	  	Life Chairs	
83	  	83	  	23	  	105	  	68	  	1	  	8	  	8	

Shelf
Credenza	  	1/2 Work Station
(Printer Station)	  	Microwave	  	Refrigerator	  	10x10 Built in
Office Work
Station (includes
Overhead)	  	10x15 Built in
Office Work
Station (includes
Overhead)	  	Grommitted
Huddle
Tables	
13	  	6	  	2	  	3	  	9	  	1	  	2	

Exhibit 10.9
SECOND AMENDED AND RESTATED LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT
THIS SECOND AMENDED AND RESTATED LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT (this “ Agreement ”) dated as of March 13, 2015 (the “ Effective Date ”) between  SILICON VALLEY BANK , a California corporation (“ Bank ”), and  APPIAN CORPORATION , a Delaware corporation (“ Borrower ”), provides the terms on which Bank shall lend to Borrower and Borrower shall repay Bank. The parties agree as follows:
1 ACCOUNTING AND OTHER TERMS
Accounting terms not defined in this Agreement shall be construed following GAAP. Calculations and determinations must be made following GAAP. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all financial calculations (whether for pricing covenants, or otherwise) shall be made with regard to Borrower only and not on a consolidated basis. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in Section 13. All other terms contained in this Agreement, unless otherwise indicated, shall have the meaning provided by the Code to the extent such terms are defined therein.
2 LOAN AND TERMS OF PAYMENT
2.1 Promise to Pay. Borrower hereby unconditionally promises to pay Bank the outstanding principal amount of all Credit Extensions and accrued and unpaid interest thereon as and when due in accordance with this Agreement.
2.2 Revolving Advances.
(a) Availability. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and to deduction of Reserves, Bank shall make Advances not exceeding the Availability Amount. Amounts borrowed under the Revolving Line may be repaid and, prior to the Revolving Line Maturity Date, reborrowed, subject to the applicable terms and conditions precedent herein.
(b) Termination; Repayment. The Revolving Line terminates on the Revolving Line Maturity Date, when the principal amount of all Advances, the unpaid interest thereon, and all other outstanding Obligations relating to the Revolving Line shall be immediately due and payable.
2.3 Term Loan.
(a) Availability. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, upon Borrower’s request, during the Draw Period, Bank shall make a one-time term loan advance available to Borrower in the amount of Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000.00) (such advance is referred to herein as the “ Term Loan Advance ”). After repayment, the Term Loan Advance (or any portion thereof) may not be reborrowed.
(b) Interest Payments. Commencing on the first Payment Date of the month following the month in which the Funding Date of the Term Loan Advance occurs and continuing on each Payment Date thereafter, Borrower shall make monthly payments of interest,in arrears, on the principal amount of the Term Loan Advance at the rate set forth in Section 2.5(a).

(c) Repayment. Commencing on the Term Loan Amortization Date and continuing on each Payment Date thereafter, Borrower shall repay the Term Loan Advance in (i) thirty-six (36) equal monthly installments of principal, plus (ii) monthly payments of accrued interest on the unpaid principal amount of the Term Loan Advance at the rate set forth in Section 2.5(a). All outstanding principal and accrued and unpaid interest under the Term Loan Advance, and all other outstanding Obligations with respect to the Term Loan Advance, are due and payable in full on the Term Loan Maturity Date.
(d) Permitted Prepayment. Borrower shall have the option to prepay all but not less than all, of the Term Loan Advance, provided Borrower (i) delivers written notice to Bank of its election to prepay the Term Loan Advance at least ten (10) days prior to such prepayment, and (ii) pays, on the date of such prepayment (A) the outstanding principal plus accrued and unpaid interest with respect to the Term Loan Advance, (B) the Prepayment Premium, if any, and (C) all other sums, if any, that shall have become due and payable with respect to the Term Loan Advance, including interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts.
(e) Mandatory Prepayment Upon an Acceleration. If the Term Loan Advance is accelerated by Bank following the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Borrower shall immediately pay to Bank an amount equal to the sum of (i) all outstanding principal plus accrued and unpaid interest with respect to the Term Loan Advance, (ii) the Prepayment Premium, if any, and (iii) all other sums, if any, that shall have become due and payable with respect to the Term Loan Advance, including interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts.
2.4 Overadvances. If, at any time, the outstanding principal amount of any Advances exceeds the lesser of either the Revolving Line or the Borrowing Base, Borrower shall immediately pay to Bank in cash the amount of such excess (such excess, the “ Overadvance ”). Without limiting Borrower’s obligation to repay Bank any Overadvance, Borrower agrees to pay Bank interest on the outstanding amount of any Overadvance, on demand, at the Default Rate.
2.5 Payment of Interest on the Credit Extensions.
(a) Interest.
(i) Advances. Subject to Section 2.5(b), the principal amount outstanding under the Revolving Line shall accrue interest at a floating per annum rate equal to three-quarters of one percent (0.75%) above the Prime Rate, which interest shall be payable monthly in accordance with Section 2.5(e) below.
(ii) Term Loan Advance. Subject to Section 2.5(b), the principal amount outstanding for the Term Loan Advance shall accrue interest at a floating per annum rate equal to one and one-quarter of one percent (1.25%) above the Prime Rate, which interest shall be payable monthly in accordance with Section 2.5(e) below.
 
-2-

(b) Default Rate. Immediately upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Obligations shall bear interest at a rate per annum which is five percent (5.0%) above the rate that is otherwise applicable thereto (the “ Default Rate ”). Fees and expenses which are required to be paid by Borrower pursuant to the Loan Documents (including, without limitation, Bank Expenses) but are not paid when due shall bear interest until paid at a rate equal to the highest rate applicable to the Obligations. Payment or acceptance of the increased interest rate provided in this Section 2.5(b) is not a permitted alternative to timely payment and shall not constitute a waiver of any Event of Default or otherwise prejudice or limit any rights or remedies of Bank.
(c) Adjustment to Interest Rate. Changes to the interest rate of any Credit Extension based on changes to the Prime Rate shall be effective on the effective date of any change to the Prime Rate and to the extent of any such change.
(d) Minimum Interest. In the event the aggregate amount of interest earned by Bank in connection with the Revolving Line in any calendar quarter (such period, the “ Minimum Interest Period ,” which period shall begin on the Effective Date and continue with each quarter thereafter until the earlier of the Revolving Line Maturity Date or the date this Agreement is terminated) is less than Four Thousand Dollars ($4,000.00) (exclusive of any fees and charges hereunder) (“ Minimum Interest ”), Borrower shall pay to Bank, upon demand by Bank, an amount equal to the (i) Minimum Interest  minus  (ii) the aggregate amount of all interest earned by Bank (exclusive of any fees and charges hereunder) in such Minimum Interest Period. The amount of Minimum Interest charged shall be prorated for any partial Minimum Interest Period. Borrower shall not be entitled to any credit, rebate, or repayment of any Minimum Interest pursuant to this Section 2.5(d) notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement or the suspension or termination of Bank’s obligation to make loans and advances hereunder. Bank may deduct amounts owing by Borrower under this Section 2.5(d) pursuant to the terms of Section 2.7(c). Bank shall provide Borrower written notice of deductions made from the Designated Deposit Account pursuant to the terms of this Section 2.5(d).
(e) Payment; Interest Computation. Interest is payable monthly on the Payment Date and shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year for the actual number of days elapsed. In computing interest, (i) all payments received after 12:00 p.m. Eastern time on any day shall be deemed received at the opening of business on the next Business Day, and (ii) the date of the making of any Credit Extension shall be included and the date of payment shall be excluded; provided, however, that if any Credit Extension is repaid on the same day on which it is made, such day shall be included in computing interest on such Credit Extension.
2.6 Fees. Borrower shall pay to Bank:
(a) Commitment Fee. A fully earned, non-refundable commitment fee of Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000.00), on the Effective Date; and
(b) Anniversary Fee. A fully earned, non-refundable anniversary fee (the “Anniversary Fee”) of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) is earned as of the Effective Date and is due and payable on the earlier to occur of (i) June 10, 2015 (ii) the termination of this Agreement or (iii) the occurrence of an Event of Default; and
 
-3-

(c) Termination Fee. If Borrower terminates this Agreement or the Revolving Line for any reason prior to the Revolving Line Maturity Date, in addition to the payment of any other amounts then-owing, a termination fee (the “ Termination Fee ”) in an amount equal to one-half of one percent (0.50%) of the Revolving Line if such termination is contemporaneous or substantially contemporaneous with a refinancing of the Revolving Line through a lender other than Bank; and
(d) Prepayment Premium. The Prepayment Premium, when due hereunder; and
(e) Bank Expenses. All Bank Expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses for documentation and negotiation of this Agreement) incurred through and after the Effective Date, when due (or, if no stated due date, upon demand by Bank).
(f) Fees Fully Earned. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement or in a separate writing by Bank, Borrower shall not be entitled to any credit, rebate, or repayment of any fees earned by Bank pursuant to this Agreement notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement or the suspension or termination of Bank’s obligation to make loans and advances hereunder. Bank may deduct amounts owing by Borrower under the clauses of this Section 2.6 pursuant to the terms of Section 2.7(c). Bank shall provide Borrower written notice of deductions made from the Designated Deposit Account pursuant to the terms of the clauses of this Section 2.6.
2.7 Payments; Application of Payments; Debit of Accounts.
(a) All payments to be made by Borrower under any Loan Document shall be made in immediately available funds in Dollars, without setoff or counterclaim, before 12:00 p.m. Eastern time on the date when due. Payments of principal and/or interest received after 12:00 p.m. Eastern time are considered received at the opening of business on the next Business Day. When a payment is due on a day that is not a Business Day, the payment shall be due the next Business Day, and additional fees or interest, as applicable, shall continue to accrue until paid.
(b) Bank has the exclusive right to determine the order and manner in which all payments with respect to the Obligations may be applied. Borrower shall have no right to specify the order or the accounts to which Bank shall allocate or apply any payments required to be made by Borrower to Bank or otherwise received by Bank under this Agreement when any such allocation or application is not specified elsewhere in this Agreement.
(c) Bank may debit any of Borrower’s deposit accounts, including the Designated Deposit Account, for principal and interest payments or any other amounts Borrower owes Bank when due. These debits shall not constitute a set-off. Bank shall provide Borrower prompt written notice of debits made from any of Borrower’s deposit accounts pursuant to the terms of this clause (c) other than debits on account of principal or interest (including any debit related to payment of Minimum Interest).
 
-4-

3 CONDITIONS OF LOANS
3.1 Conditions Precedent to Initial Credit Extension. Bank’s obligation to make the initial Credit Extension is subject to the condition precedent that Bank shall have received, in form and substance satisfactory to Bank, such documents, and completion of such other matters, as Bank may reasonably deem necessary or appropriate, including, without limitation:
(a) duly executed original signatures to the Loan Documents;
(b) the UK Charge Over Account from Appian UK;
(c) the Operating Documents and long-form good standing certificates of Borrower certified by the Secretary of State (or equivalent agency) of Delaware, New Jersey, Virginia, and each other jurisdiction in which Borrower and each Subsidiary is qualified to conduct business, each as of a date no earlier than thirty (30) days prior to the Effective Date;
(d) a secretary’s certificate of Borrower with respect to such Borrower’s Operating Documents, incumbency, specimen signatures and resolutions authorizing the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party;
(e) a certificate of a director of Appian UK attaching (i) certificate of incorporation, memorandum and articles of association, (ii) board minutes, (iii) register of charges and (iv) specimen signatures;
(f) duly executed original signatures to the completed Borrowing Resolutions for Borrower;
(g) certified copies, dated as of a recent date, of financing statement searches, as Bank may request, accompanied by written evidence (including any UCC termination statements) that the Liens indicated in any such financing statements either constitute Permitted Liens or have been or, in connection with the initial Credit Extension, will be terminated or released;
(h) Intellectual Property search results and completed exhibits to the IP Agreement;
(i) the Perfection Certificate of Borrower, together with the duly executed original signature thereto;
(j) a bailee’s waiver in favor of Bank for each location where Borrower maintains property with a third party, by each such third party, together with the duly executed original signatures thereto;
(k) payment of the fees and Bank Expenses then due as specified in Section 2.6 hereof.
3.2 Conditions Precedent to all Credit Extensions. Bank’s obligations to make each Credit Extension, including the initial Credit Extension, is subject to the following conditions precedent:
(a) timely receipt of (i) with respect to requests for Advances, an executed Transaction Report and (ii) with respect to the request for the Term Loan Advance, an executed Payment/Advance Form;
 
-5-

(b) the representations and warranties in this Agreement shall be true, accurate, and complete in all material respects on the date of the Transaction Report and/or Payment/Advance Form, as applicable, and on the Funding Date of each Credit Extension; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date, and no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or result from the Credit Extension. Each Credit Extension is Borrower’s representation and warranty on that date that the representations and warranties in this Agreement remain true, accurate, and complete in all material respects; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date; and
(c) Bank determines to its reasonable satisfaction that there has not been a Material Adverse Change.
3.3 Covenant to Deliver. Borrower agrees to deliver to Bank each item required to be delivered to Bank under this Agreement as a condition precedent to any Credit Extension. Borrower expressly agrees that a Credit Extension made prior to the receipt by Bank of any such item shall not constitute a waiver by Bank of Borrower’s obligation to deliver such item, and the making of any Credit Extension in the absence of a required item shall be in Bank’s sole discretion.
3.4 Procedures for Borrowing.
(a) Advances. Subject to the prior satisfaction of all other applicable conditions to the making of an Advance set forth in this Agreement, to obtain an Advance, Borrower shall notify Bank (which notice shall be irrevocable) by electronic mail by 12:00 p.m. Eastern time on the Funding Date of the Advance. In connection with such notification, Borrower must promptly deliver to Bank by electronic mail a completed Transaction Report executed by an Authorized Signer together with such other reports and information, including without limitation, sales journals, cash receipts journals, accounts receivable aging reports, as Bank may request in its sole discretion. Bank shall credit proceeds of an Advance to the Designated Deposit Account. Bank may make Advances under this Agreement based on instructions from an Authorized Signer or without instructions if the Advances are necessary to meet Obligations which have become due.
(b) Term Loan. Subject to the prior satisfaction of all other applicable conditions to the making of the Term Loan Advance set forth in this Agreement, to obtain the Term Loan Advance, Borrower shall notify Bank (which notice shall be irrevocable) by electronic mail by 12:00 noon Eastern time on the Funding Date of the Term Loan Advance. In connection with
 
-6-

such notification, Borrower must promptly deliver to Bank by electronic mail a completed Payment/Advance Form executed by an Authorized Signer together with such other reports and information as Bank may request in its sole discretion. Bank shall credit proceeds of the Term Loan Advance to the Designated Deposit Account.
4 CREATION OF SECURITY INTEREST
4.1 Grant of Security Interest. Borrower hereby grants Bank, to secure the payment and performance in full of all of the Obligations, a continuing security interest in, and pledges to Bank, the Collateral, wherever located, whether now owned or hereafter acquired or arising, and all proceeds and products thereof.
All Obligations shall also be secured by the UK Charge Over Account and any and all other security agreements, mortgages or other collateral granted to Bank by Appian UK as security for the Obligations, now or in the future.
Borrower acknowledges that it previously has entered, and/or may in the future enter, into Bank Services Agreements with Bank. Regardless of the terms of any Bank Services Agreement, Borrower agrees that any amounts Borrower owes Bank thereunder shall be deemed to be Obligations hereunder and that it is the intent of Borrower and Bank to have all such Obligations secured by the first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral granted herein and in the UK Charge Over Account (subject only to Permitted Liens that are permitted pursuant to the terms of this Agreement to have superior priority to Bank’s Lien in this Agreement).
If this Agreement is terminated, Bank’s Lien in the Collateral shall continue until the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement) are repaid in full in cash. Upon payment in full in cash of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement) and at such time as Bank’s obligation to make Credit Extensions has terminated, Bank shall, at the sole cost and expense of Borrower, release its Liens in the Collateral and all rights therein shall revert to Borrower. In the event (x) all Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement), except for Bank Services, are satisfied in full, and (y) this Agreement and the UK Charge Over Account are terminated, Bank shall terminate the security interest granted herein and in the UK Charge Over Account upon Borrower providing cash collateral acceptable to Bank in its good faith business judgment for Bank Services, if any. In the event such Bank Services consist of outstanding Letters of Credit, Borrower shall provide to Bank cash collateral in an amount equal to (x) if such Letters of Credit are denominated in Dollars, then at least one hundred five percent (105.0%); and (y) if such Letters of Credit are denominated in a Foreign Currency, then at least one hundred ten percent (110.0%), of the Dollar Equivalent of the face amount of all such Letters of Credit plus all interest, fees, and costs due or to become due in connection therewith (as estimated by Bank in its good faith business judgment), to secure all of the Obligations relating to such Letters of Credit.
 
-7-

4.2 Priority of Security Interest. Borrower represents, warrants, and covenants that the security interest granted herein and in the UK Charge Over Account is and shall at all times continue to be a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral (subject only to Permitted Liens that are permitted pursuant to the terms of this Agreement to have superior priority to Bank’s Lien under this Agreement) assuming that, with respect to the security interest granted herein by Borrower, Bank has filed a financing statement with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and, in the case of Collateral consisting of Intellectual Property, has filed a security agreement with the United States Patent and Trademark office and/or the United States Copyright Office, as applicable. If Borrower shall acquire a commercial tort claim, Borrower shall promptly notify Bank in a writing signed by Borrower of the general details thereof and grant to Bank in such writing a security interest therein and in the proceeds thereof, all upon the terms of this Agreement, with such writing to be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Bank.
4.3 Authorization to File Financing Statements. Borrower hereby authorizes Bank to file financing statements, without notice to Borrower, with all appropriate jurisdictions to perfect or protect Bank’s interest or rights hereunder, including a notice that any disposition of the Collateral, by either Borrower or any other Person, shall be deemed to violate the rights of Bank under the Code. Such financing statements may indicate the Collateral as “all assets of the Debtor” or words of similar effect, or as being of an equal or lesser scope, or with greater detail, all in Bank’s discretion.
5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES
Borrower represents and warrants as follows:
5.1 Due Organization, Authorization; Power and Authority. Borrower is duly existing and in good standing as a Registered Organization in its jurisdiction of formation and is qualified and licensed to do business and is in good standing in any jurisdiction in which the conduct of its business or its ownership of property requires that it be qualified except where the failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business. In connection with this Agreement, Borrower has delivered to Bank a completed certificate signed by Borrower, entitled “Perfection Certificate” (the “ Perfection Certificate ”). Borrower represents and warrants to Bank that (a) Borrower’s exact legal name is that indicated on the Perfection Certificate and on the signature page hereof; (b) Borrower is an organization of the type and is organized in the jurisdiction set forth in the Perfection Certificate; (c) the Perfection Certificate accurately sets forth Borrower’s organizational identification number or accurately states that Borrower has none; (d) the Perfection Certificate accurately sets forth Borrower’s place of business, or, if more than one, its chief executive office as well as Borrower’s mailing address (if different than its chief executive office); (e) Borrower (and each of its predecessors) has not, in the past five (5) years, changed its jurisdiction of formation, organizational structure or type, or any organizational number assigned by its jurisdiction; and (f) all other information set forth on the Perfection Certificate pertaining to Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries is accurate and complete (it being understood and agreed that Borrower may from time to time update certain information in the Perfection Certificate after the Effective Date to the extent permitted by one or more specific provisions in this Agreement). If Borrower is not now a Registered Organization but later becomes one, Borrower shall promptly notify Bank of such occurrence and provide Bank with Borrower’s organizational identification number.
 
-8-

The execution, delivery and performance by Borrower of the Loan Documents to which it is a party have been duly authorized, and do not (i) conflict with any of Borrower’s organizational documents, (ii) contravene, conflict with, constitute a default under or violate any material Requirement of Law, (iii) contravene, conflict or violate any applicable order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award of any Governmental Authority by which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their property or assets may be bound or affected, (iv) require any action by, filing, registration, or qualification with, or Governmental Approval from, any Governmental Authority (except such Governmental Approvals which have already been obtained and are in full force and effect), or (v) conflict with, contravene, constitute a default or breach under, or result in or permit the termination or acceleration of, any material agreement by which Borrower is bound. Borrower is not in default under any agreement to which it is a party or by which it is bound in which the default could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business.
5.2 Collateral. Borrower has good title to, rights in, and the power to transfer each item of the Collateral upon which it purports to grant a Lien hereunder or under the UK Charge Over Account, free and clear of any and all Liens except Permitted Liens. Borrower has no Collateral Accounts at or with any bank or financial institution other than Bank or Bank’s Affiliates except for the Collateral Accounts described in the Perfection Certificate delivered to Bank in connection herewith and which Borrower has taken such actions as are necessary to give Bank a perfected security interest therein, pursuant to the terms of Section 6.8(b). The Accounts are bona fide, existing obligations of the Account Debtors.
The Collateral is not in the possession of any third party bailee (such as a warehouse) except as otherwise provided in the Perfection Certificate. None of the components of the Collateral shall be maintained at locations other than as provided in the Perfection Certificate or as permitted pursuant to Section 7.2.
All Inventory is in all material respects of good and marketable quality, free from material defects.
Borrower is the sole owner of the Intellectual Property which it owns or purports to own except for (a) non-exclusive licenses granted to its customers in the ordinary course of business, (b) over-the-counter software that is commercially available to the public, and (c) material Intellectual Property licensed to Borrower and noted on the Perfection Certificate. Each Patent which Borrower owns or purports to own and which is material to Borrower’s business is valid and enforceable, and no part of the Intellectual Property which Borrower owns or purports to own and which is material to Borrower’s business has been judged invalid or unenforceable, in whole or in part. To the best of Borrower’s knowledge, no claim has been made that any part of the Intellectual Property violates the rights of any third party except to the extent such claim would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business.
Except as noted on the Perfection Certificate, Borrower is not a party to, nor is it bound by, any Restricted License.
 
-9-

5.3 Accounts Receivable.
(a) For each Account with respect to which Advances are requested and each Account included in the Borrowing Base, such Account shall be an Eligible Account.
(b) All statements made and all unpaid balances appearing in all invoices, instruments and other documents evidencing the Eligible Accounts are and shall be true and correct and all such invoices, instruments and other documents, and all of Borrower’s Books are genuine and in all respects what they purport to be. All sales and other transactions underlying or giving rise to each Eligible Account shall comply in all material respects with all applicable laws and governmental rules and regulations. Borrower has no knowledge of any actual or imminent Insolvency Proceeding of any Account Debtor whose accounts are Eligible Accounts in any Transaction Report. To the best of Borrower’s knowledge, all signatures and endorsements on all documents, instruments, and agreements relating to all Eligible Accounts are genuine, and all such documents, instruments and agreements are legally enforceable in accordance with their terms.
5.4 Litigation. There are no actions or proceedings pending or, to the knowledge of any Responsible Officer, threatened in writing by or against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries which could reasonably be expected to cause a Material Adverse Change.
5.5 Financial Statements; Financial Condition. All consolidated financial statements for Borrower and any of its Subsidiaries delivered to Bank fairly present in all material respects Borrower’s consolidated financial condition and Borrower’s consolidated results of operations. There has not been any material deterioration in Borrower’s consolidated financial condition since the date of the most recent financial statements submitted to Bank.
5.6 Solvency. The fair salable value of Borrower’s consolidated assets (including goodwill minus disposition costs) exceeds the fair value of Borrower’s liabilities; Borrower is not left with unreasonably small capital after the transactions in this Agreement; and Borrower is able to pay its debts (including trade debts) as they mature.
5.7 Regulatory Compliance. Borrower is not an “investment company” or a company “controlled” by an “investment company” under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. Borrower is not engaged as one of its important activities in extending credit for margin stock (under Regulations X, T and U of the Federal Reserve Board of Governors). Borrower (a) has complied in all material respects with all Requirements of Law, and (b) has not violated any Requirements of Law the violation of which could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on its business. None of Borrower’s or any of its Subsidiaries’ properties or assets has been used by Borrower or any Subsidiary or, to the best of Borrower’s knowledge, by previous Persons, in disposing, producing, storing, treating, or transporting any hazardous substance other than legally. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries have obtained all consents, approvals and authorizations of, made all declarations or filings with, and given all notices to, all Government Authorities that are necessary to continue their respective businesses as currently conducted.
 
-10-

5.8 Subsidiaries; Investments. Borrower does not own any stock, partnership, or other ownership interest or other equity securities except for Permitted Investments.
5.9 Tax Returns and Payments; Pension Contributions. Borrower has timely filed all required tax returns and reports, and Borrower has timely paid all foreign, federal, state and local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower except (a) to the extent such taxes are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly instituted and diligently conducted, so long as such reserve or other appropriate provision, if any, as shall be required in conformity with GAAP shall have been made therefor, or (b) if such taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions do not, individually or in the aggregate, exceed Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00).
To the extent Borrower defers payment of any contested taxes, Borrower shall (i) if such contested amount is in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00), notify Bank in writing of the commencement of, and any material development in, the proceedings, and (ii) post bonds or take any other steps required to prevent the governmental authority levying such contested taxes from obtaining a Lien upon any of the Collateral that is other than a “Permitted Lien.” Borrower is unaware of any claims or adjustments proposed for any of Borrower’s prior tax years which could result in additional taxes, individually or in the aggregate, in an amount greater than Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) becoming due and payable by Borrower. Borrower has paid all amounts necessary to fund all present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plans in accordance with their terms, and Borrower has not withdrawn from participation in, and has not permitted partial or complete termination of, or permitted the occurrence of any other event with respect to, any such plan which could reasonably be expected to result in any liability of Borrower in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) in the aggregate, including any liability in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) in the aggregate to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or its successors or any other governmental agency.
5.10 Use of Proceeds. Borrower shall use the proceeds of the Credit Extensions solely as working capital and to fund its general business requirements and not for personal, family, household or agricultural purposes.
5.11 Full Disclosure. No written representation, warranty or other statement of Borrower in any certificate or written statement given to Bank, as of the date such representation, warranty, or other statement was made, taken together with all such written certificates and written statements given to Bank, contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained in the certificates or statements not misleading (it being recognized by Bank that the projections and forecasts provided by Borrower in good faith and based upon reasonable assumptions are not viewed as facts and that actual results during the period or periods covered by such projections and forecasts may differ from the projected or forecasted results).
5.12 Definition of “Knowledge.” For purposes of the Loan Documents, whenever a representation or warranty is made to Borrower’s knowledge or awareness, to the “best of” Borrower’s knowledge, or with a similar qualification, knowledge or awareness means the actual knowledge, after reasonable investigation, of any Responsible Officer.
 
-11-

6 AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS
Borrower shall do all of the following:
6.1 Government Compliance.
(a) Maintain its and all its Subsidiaries’ legal existence and good standing in their respective jurisdictions of formation and maintain qualification in each jurisdiction in which the failure to so qualify would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business or operations. Borrower shall comply, and have each Subsidiary comply, in all material respects, with all laws, ordinances and regulations to which it is subject.
(b) Obtain all of the Governmental Approvals necessary for the performance by Borrower of its obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party and the grant of a security interest to Bank in all of its property. Borrower shall promptly provide copies of any such obtained Governmental Approvals to Bank.
6.2 Financial Statements, Reports, Certificates. Provide Bank with the following:
(a) a Transaction Report (and any schedules related thereto) (i) with each request for an Advance, (ii) no later than Friday of every other week when a Streamline Period is not in effect and there are outstanding Obligations in connection with Advances, (iii) within thirty (30) days after the end of each month when a Streamline Period is not in effect and there are no outstanding Obligations in connection with Advances and (iv) within thirty (30) days after the end of each month when a Streamline Period is in effect;
(b) within twenty (20) days after the end of each month, (i) prepared with respect to Borrower only, (A) monthly accounts receivable agings, aged by invoice date and (B) monthly accounts payable agings, aged by invoice date, and outstanding or held check registers, if any, and (ii) prepared on a consolidated basis with respect to Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, (A) monthly accounts receivable agings, aged by invoice date and (B) monthly accounts payable agings, aged by invoice date, and outstanding or held check registers, if any;
(c) within twenty (20) days after the end of each month, (i) a Deferred Revenue report prepared with respect to Borrower only and (ii) a Deferred Revenue report prepared on a consolidated basis with respect to Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, in the case of each of (i) and (ii), in a form acceptable to Bank; provided, however, that such reports shall not be required for any month for which there were no Obligations outstanding during the period commencing on the first day of such month through and including the date that is twenty (20) days after the last day of such month;
(d) as soon as available, but no later than thirty (30) days after the last day of each month, a company prepared consolidated and consolidating balance sheet and income statement covering Borrower’s consolidated operations and the consolidating operations of Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries for such month certified by a Responsible Officer and in a form acceptable to Bank (the “ Monthly Financial Statements ”);
 
-12-

(e) within thirty (30) days after the last day of each month and together with the Monthly Financial Statements, a duly completed Compliance Certificate signed by a Responsible Officer, certifying that as of the end of such month, Borrower was in full compliance with all of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and setting forth calculations showing compliance with the financial covenants set forth in this Agreement and such other information as Bank may reasonably request, including, without limitation, a statement that at the end of such month there were no held checks;
(f) as soon as available, but no later than the earlier to occur of (i) ten (10) days after approval by Borrower’s board of directors and (ii) January 31 st  of each year, and contemporaneously with any updates or changes thereto, (A) annual operating budgets (including income statements, balance sheets and cash flow statements, by month), and (B) annual financial projections (on a quarterly basis) as approved by Borrower’s board of directors, together with any related business forecasts used in the preparation of such annual financial projections;
(g) as soon as available, and in any event within one hundred eighty (180) days following the end of Borrower’s fiscal year, audited consolidated financial statements prepared under GAAP, consistently applied, together with an unqualified opinion on the financial statements from an independent certified public accounting firm reasonably acceptable to Bank;
(h) in the event that Borrower becomes subject to the reporting requirements under the Exchange Act within five (5) days of filing, copies of all periodic and other reports, proxy statements and other materials filed by Borrower with the SEC, any Governmental Authority succeeding to any or all of the functions of the SEC or with any national securities exchange, or distributed to its shareholders, as the case may be. Documents required to be delivered pursuant to the terms hereof (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Borrower posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, on Borrower’s website on the internet at Borrower’s website address; provided, however, Borrower shall promptly notify Bank in writing (which may be by electronic mail) of the posting of any such documents;
(i) within five (5) days of delivery, copies of all statements, reports and notices made available to Borrower’s security holders or to any holders of Subordinated Debt;
(j) within thirty (30) days of receipt of notice thereof by Borrower, notice of any legal actions pending or threatened in writing against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to result in damages or costs to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of, individually or in the aggregate, One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000.00) or more; and
(k) other financial information reasonably requested by Bank.
6.3 Accounts Receivable.
(a) Schedules and Documents Relating to Accounts. Borrower shall deliver to Bank transaction reports and schedules of collections, as provided in Section 6.2, on Bank’s standard forms; provided, however, that Borrower’s failure to execute and deliver the same shall
 
-13-

not affect or limit Bank’s Lien and other rights in all of Borrower’s Accounts, nor shall Bank’s failure to advance or lend against a specific Account affect or limit Bank’s Lien and other rights therein. If requested by Bank, Borrower shall furnish Bank with copies (or, at Bank’s request, originals) of all contracts, orders, invoices, and other similar documents, and all shipping instructions, delivery receipts, bills of lading, and other evidence of delivery, for any goods the sale or disposition of which gave rise to such Accounts. In addition, Borrower shall deliver to Bank, on its request, the originals of all instruments, chattel paper, security agreements, guarantees and other documents and property evidencing or securing any Accounts, in the same form as received, with all necessary indorsements, and copies of all credit memos.
(b) Disputes. Borrower shall promptly notify Bank of all disputes or claims relating to Accounts involving, individually or in the aggregate, more than One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000.00). Borrower may forgive (completely or partially), compromise, or settle any Account for less than payment in full, or agree to do any of the foregoing so long as (i) Borrower does so in good faith, in a commercially reasonable manner, in the ordinary course of business, in arm’s-length transactions, and reports the same to Bank in the regular reports provided to Bank; (ii) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; and (iii) after taking into account all such discounts, settlements and forgiveness, the total outstanding Advances will not exceed the lesser of the Revolving Line or the Borrowing Base.
(c) Collection of Accounts. Borrower shall direct each Account Debtor to deliver or transmit all proceeds of Accounts into a lockbox account or such other “blocked account” as specified by Bank (either such account, the “ Cash Collateral Account ”). Whether or not an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, Borrower shall immediately deliver all payments on and proceeds of Accounts to the Cash Collateral Account. All amounts received in the Cash Collateral Account will be (i) applied to immediately reduce the Obligations under the Revolving Line when a Streamline Period is not in effect, or (ii) transferred to Borrower’s operating account with Bank when a Streamline Period is in effect.
(d) Returns. Provided no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, if any Account Debtor returns any Inventory to Borrower, Borrower shall promptly (i) determine the reason for such return, (ii) issue a credit memorandum to the Account Debtor in the appropriate amount, and (iii) provide a copy of such credit memorandum to Bank, upon request from Bank. In the event any attempted return occurs after the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, Borrower shall hold the returned Inventory in trust for Bank, and immediately notify Bank of the return of the Inventory.
(e) Verification. Bank may, from time to time, verify directly with the respective Account Debtors the validity, amount and other matters relating to the Accounts, either in the name of Borrower or Bank or such other name as Bank may choose, and notify any Account Debtor of Bank’s security interest in such Account.
(f) No Liability. Bank shall not be responsible or liable for any shortage or discrepancy in, damage to, or loss or destruction of, any goods, the sale or other disposition of which gives rise to an Account, or for any error, act, omission, or delay of any kind occurring in the settlement, failure to settle, collection or failure to collect any Account, or for settling any Account in good faith for less than the full amount thereof, nor shall Bank be deemed to be
 
-14-

responsible for any of Borrower’s obligations under any contract or agreement giving rise to an Account. Nothing herein shall, however, relieve Bank from liability for its own gross negligence or willful misconduct.
6.4 Remittance of Proceeds. Except as otherwise provided in Section 6.3(c), deliver, in kind, all proceeds arising from the disposition of any Collateral to Bank in the original form in which received by Borrower not later than the following Business Day after receipt by Borrower, to be applied to the Obligations (a) prior to an Event of Default, pursuant to the terms of Section 2.7(b) hereof, and (b) after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, pursuant to the terms of Section 9.4 hereof; provided that, if no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, Borrower shall not be obligated to remit to Bank the proceeds of the sale of worn out or obsolete Equipment disposed of by Borrower in good faith in an arm’s length transaction for an aggregate purchase price of One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000.00) or less (for all such transactions in any fiscal year). Borrower agrees that it will not commingle proceeds of Collateral with any of Borrower’s other funds or property (other than any proceeds of the sale of worn out or obsolete Equipment referred to in the immediately preceding sentence), but will hold such proceeds separate and apart from such other funds and property and in an express trust for Bank. Nothing in this Section limits the restrictions on disposition of Collateral set forth elsewhere in this Agreement.
6.5 Taxes; Pensions. Timely file, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely file, all required tax returns and reports and timely pay, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely pay, all foreign, federal, state and local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, except for deferred payment of any taxes contested pursuant to the terms of Section 5.9 hereof, and shall deliver to Bank, on demand, appropriate certificates attesting to such payments, and pay all amounts necessary to fund all present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plans in accordance with their terms.
6.6 Access to Collateral; Books and Records. At reasonable times, on one (1) Business Day’s notice (provided no notice is required if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing), Bank, or its agents, shall have the right to inspect the Collateral and the right to audit and copy Borrower’s Books. The foregoing inspections and audits shall be conducted at Borrower’s expense and no more often than once every twelve (12) months unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing in which case such inspections and audits shall occur as often as Bank shall determine is necessary. The charge therefor shall be Eight Hundred Fifty Dollars ($850.00) per person per day (or such higher amount as shall represent Bank’s then- current standard charge for the same), plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. In the event Borrower and Bank schedule an audit more than ten (10) days in advance, and Borrower cancels or seeks to or reschedules the audit with less than ten (10) days written notice to Bank, then (without limiting any of Bank’s rights or remedies) Borrower shall pay Bank a fee of One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00) plus any out-of-pocket expenses incurred by Bank to compensate Bank for the anticipated costs and expenses of the cancellation or rescheduling.
6.7 Insurance.
(a) Keep its business and the Collateral insured for risks and in amounts standard for companies in Borrower’s industry and location and as Bank may reasonably request.
 
-15-

Insurance policies shall be in a form, with financially sound and reputable insurance companies that are not Affiliates of Borrower, and in amounts that are satisfactory to Bank. All property policies shall have a lender’s loss payable endorsement showing Bank as the sole lender loss payee. All liability policies shall show, or have endorsements showing, Bank as an additional insured. Bank shall be named as lender loss payee and/or additional insured with respect to any such insurance providing coverage in respect of any Collateral.
(b) Ensure that proceeds payable under any property policy are, at Bank’s option, payable to Bank on account of the Obligations.
(c) At Bank’s request, Borrower shall deliver certified copies of insurance policies and evidence of all premium payments. Each provider of any such insurance required under this Section 6.7 shall agree, by endorsement upon the policy or policies issued by it or by independent instruments furnished to Bank, that it will give Bank twenty (20) days prior written notice before any such policy or policies shall be materially altered or canceled. If Borrower fails to obtain insurance as required under this Section 6.7 or to pay any amount or furnish any required proof of payment to third persons and Bank, Bank may make all or part of such payment or obtain such insurance policies required in this Section 6.7, and take any action under the policies Bank deems prudent.
6.8 Accounts.
(a) Maintain its and all of its Subsidiaries’ depository and operating accounts and securities accounts with Bank and Bank’s affiliates; provided however Borrower’s Subsidiaries may maintain the Permitted Subsidiary Accounts.
(b) In addition to and without limiting the restrictions in (a), Borrower shall provide Bank five (5) days prior written notice before establishing any Collateral Account at or with any bank or financial institution other than Bank or Bank’s Affiliates. For each Collateral Account that Borrower at any time maintains, Borrower shall cause the applicable bank or financial institution (other than Bank) at or with which any Collateral Account is maintained to execute and deliver a Control Agreement or other appropriate instrument with respect to such Collateral Account to perfect Bank’s Lien in such Collateral Account in accordance with the terms hereunder which Control Agreement may not be terminated without the prior written consent of Bank. The provisions of the previous sentence shall not apply to deposit accounts exclusively used for payroll, payroll taxes, and other employee wage and benefit payments to or for the benefit of Borrower’s employees and identified to Bank by Borrower as such.
6.9 Financial Covenant – Liquidity Ratio. Maintain at all times, subject to periodic reporting, to be tested as of the last day of each month, a Liquidity Ratio of at least 1.25:1.0.
6.10 Protection and Registration of Intellectual Property Rights.
(a) (i) Protect, defend and maintain the validity and enforceability of its Intellectual Property; (ii) promptly advise Bank in writing of material infringements or any other event that could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect the value of its Intellectual Property; and (iii) not allow any Intellectual Property material to Borrower’s business to be abandoned, forfeited or dedicated to the public without Bank’s written consent.
 
-16-

(b) If Borrower (i) obtains any Patent, registered Trademark, registered Copyright, registered mask work, or any pending application for any of the foregoing, whether as owner, licensee or otherwise, or (ii) applies for any Patent or the registration of any Trademark, then Borrower shall immediately provide written notice thereof to Bank and shall execute such intellectual property security agreements and other documents and take such other actions as Bank may request in its good faith business judgment to perfect and maintain a first priority perfected security interest in favor of Bank in such property. If Borrower decides to register any Copyrights or mask works in the United States Copyright Office, Borrower shall: (x) provide Bank with at least fifteen (15) days prior written notice of Borrower’s intent to register such Copyrights or mask works together with a copy of the application it intends to file with the United States Copyright Office (excluding exhibits thereto); (y) execute an intellectual property security agreement and such other documents and take such other actions as Bank may request in its good faith business judgment to perfect and maintain a first priority perfected security interest in favor of Bank in the Copyrights or mask works intended to be registered with the United States Copyright Office; and (z) record such intellectual property security agreement with the United States Copyright Office contemporaneously with filing the Copyright or mask work application(s) with the United States Copyright Office. Borrower shall promptly provide to Bank copies of all applications that it files for Patents or for the registration of Trademarks, Copyrights or mask works, together with evidence of the recording of the intellectual property security agreement required for Bank to perfect and maintain a first priority perfected security interest in such property.
(c) Provide written notice to Bank within ten (10) days of entering into or becoming bound by any Restricted License (other than over-the-counter software that is commercially available to the public). Borrower shall take such steps as Bank requests to obtain the consent of, or waiver by, any person whose consent or waiver is necessary for (i) any Restricted License to be deemed “Collateral” and for Bank to have a security interest in it that might otherwise be restricted or prohibited by law or by the terms of any such Restricted License, whether now existing or entered into in the future, and (ii) Bank to have the ability in the event of a liquidation of any Collateral to dispose of such Collateral in accordance with Bank’s rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
6.11 Litigation Cooperation. From the date hereof and continuing through the termination of this Agreement, make available to Bank, without expense to Bank, Borrower and its officers, employees and agents and Borrower’s books and records, to the extent that Bank may deem them reasonably necessary to prosecute or defend any third-party suit or proceeding instituted by or against Bank with respect to any Collateral or relating to Borrower.
6.12 Further Assurances. Execute any further instruments and take further action as Bank reasonably requests to perfect or continue Bank’s Lien in the Collateral or to effect the purposes of this Agreement.
 
-17-

7 NEGATIVE COVENANTS
Borrower shall not do any of the following without Bank’s prior written consent:
7.1 Dispositions. Convey, sell, lease, transfer, assign, or otherwise dispose of (collectively, “Transfer”), or permit any of its Subsidiaries to Transfer, all or any part of its business or property, except for Transfers (a) of Inventory in the ordinary course of business; (b) of worn-out or obsolete Equipment that is, in the reasonable judgment of Borrower, no longer economically practicable to maintain or useful in the ordinary course of business of Borrower; (c) consisting of Permitted Liens and Permitted Investments; and (d) of non-exclusive licenses for the use of the property of Borrower or its Subsidiaries (including Intellectual Property) in the ordinary course of business.
7.2 Changes in Business, Management, Ownership, or Business Locations. (a) Engage in or permit any of its Subsidiaries to engage in any business other than the businesses currently engaged in by Borrower and such Subsidiary, as applicable, or reasonably related thereto; (b) liquidate or dissolve; or (c) (i) fail to provide notice to Bank of any Key Person departing from or ceasing to be employed by Borrower within five (5) days after such Key Person’s departure from Borrower; or (ii) enter into any transaction or series of related transactions in which the stockholders of Borrower who were not stockholders immediately prior to the first such transaction own more than forty percent (40.0%) of the voting stock of Borrower immediately after giving effect to such transaction or related series of such transactions (other than by the sale of Borrower’s equity securities in a public offering or to venture capital or private equity investors so long as Borrower identifies to Bank the venture capital or private equity investors at least seven (7) Business Days prior to the closing of the transaction and provides to Bank a description of the material terms of the transaction).
Borrower shall not, without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to Bank: (1) add any new offices or business locations, including warehouses (unless such new offices or business locations contain less than Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000.00) in Borrower’s assets or property) or deliver any portion of the Collateral valued, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) to a bailee at a location other than to a bailee and at a location already disclosed in the Perfection Certificate, (2) change its jurisdiction of organization, (3) change its organizational structure or type, (4) change its legal name, or (5) change any organizational number (if any) assigned by its jurisdiction of organization. If Borrower intends to deliver any portion of the Collateral valued, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) to a bailee, and Bank and such bailee are not already parties to a bailee agreement governing both the Collateral and the location to which Borrower intends to deliver the Collateral, then Borrower will first receive the written consent of Bank, and such bailee shall execute and deliver a bailee agreement in form and substance satisfactory to Bank.
7.3 Mergers or Acquisitions. Merge or consolidate, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to merge or consolidate, with any other Person, or acquire, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to acquire, all or substantially all of the capital stock or property of another Person (including, without limitation, by the formation of any Subsidiary). A Subsidiary may merge or consolidate into another Subsidiary or into Borrower.
7.4 Indebtedness. Create, incur, assume, or be liable for any Indebtedness, or permit any Subsidiary to do so, other than Permitted Indebtedness.
 
-18-

7.5 Encumbrance. Create, incur, allow, or suffer any Lien on any of its property, or assign or convey any right to receive income, including the sale of any Accounts, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so, except for Permitted Liens, permit any Collateral not to be subject to the first priority security interest granted herein and in the UK Charge Over Account, or enter into any agreement, document, instrument or other arrangement (except with or in favor of Bank) with any Person which directly or indirectly prohibits or has the effect of prohibiting Borrower or any Subsidiary from assigning, mortgaging, pledging, granting a security interest in or upon, or encumbering any of Borrower’s or any Subsidiary’s Intellectual Property, except as is otherwise permitted in Section 7.1 hereof and the definition of “Permitted Liens” herein.
7.6 Maintenance of Collateral Accounts. Maintain any Collateral Account except pursuant to the terms of Section 6.8(b) hereof.
7.7 Distributions; Investments. (a) Pay any dividends or make any distribution or payment or redeem, retire or purchase any capital stock; or (b) directly or indirectly make any Investment (including, without limitation, by the formation of any Subsidiary) other than Permitted Investments, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so.
7.8 Transactions with Affiliates. Directly or indirectly enter into or permit to exist any material transaction with any Affiliate of Borrower, except for transactions that are in the ordinary course of Borrower’s business, upon fair and reasonable terms that are no less favorable to Borrower than would be obtained in an arm’s length transaction with a non-affiliated Person.
7.9 Subordinated Debt. (a) Make or permit any payment on any Subordinated Debt, except under the terms of the subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement to which such Subordinated Debt is subject, or (b) amend any provision in any document relating to the Subordinated Debt which would increase the amount thereof, provide for earlier or greater principal, interest, or other payments thereon, or adversely affect the subordination thereof to Obligations owed to Bank.
7.10 Compliance. Become an “investment company” or a company controlled by an “investment company”, under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, or undertake as one of its important activities extending credit to purchase or carry margin stock (as defined in Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System), or use the proceeds of any Credit Extension for that purpose; fail to meet the minimum funding requirements of ERISA, permit a Reportable Event or Prohibited Transaction, as defined in ERISA, to occur; fail to comply with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act or violate any other law or regulation, if the violation could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so; withdraw or permit any Subsidiary to withdraw from participation in, permit partial or complete termination of, or permit the occurrence of any other event with respect to, any present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plan which could reasonably be expected to result in any liability of Borrower, including any liability to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or its successors or any other governmental agency.
 
-19-

8 EVENTS OF DEFAULT
Any one of the following shall constitute an event of default (an “Event of Default”) under this Agreement:
8.1 Payment Default. Borrower fails to (a) make any payment of principal or interest on any Credit Extension when due, or (b) pay any other Obligations within three (3) Business Days after such Obligations are due and payable (which three (3) Business Day cure period shall not apply to payments due on the Revolving Line Maturity Date or the Term Loan Maturity Date). During the cure period, the failure to make or pay any payment specified under clause (b) hereunder is not an Event of Default (but no Credit Extension will be made during the cure period);
8.2 Covenant Default.
(a) Borrower fails or neglects to perform any obligation in Sections 6.2, 6.3, 6.4, 6.5, 6.6, 6.8, 6.9, 6.10(b), or 6.10(c), or violates any covenant in Section 7; or
(b) Borrower fails or neglects to perform, keep, or observe any other term, provision, condition, covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement or any Loan Documents, and as to any default (other than those specified in this Section 8) under such other term, provision, condition, covenant or agreement that can be cured, has failed to cure the default within ten (10) days after the occurrence thereof; provided, however, that if the default cannot by its nature be cured within the ten (10) day period or cannot after diligent attempts by Borrower be cured within such ten (10) day period, and such default is likely to be cured within a reasonable time, then Borrower shall have an additional period (which shall not in any case exceed thirty (30) days) to attempt to cure such default, and within such reasonable time period the failure to cure the default shall not be deemed an Event of Default (but no Credit Extensions shall be made during such cure period). Cure periods provided under this section shall not apply, among other things, to financial covenants or any other covenants set forth in clause (a) above;
8.3 Material Adverse Change. A Material Adverse Change occurs;
8.4 Attachment; Levy; Restraint on Business.
(a) (i) The service of process seeking to attach, by trustee or similar process, any funds of Borrower or of any entity under the control of Borrower (including a Subsidiary), or (ii) a notice of lien or levy is filed against any of Borrower’s assets by any Governmental Authority, and the same under subclauses (i) and (ii) hereof are not, within ten (10) days after the occurrence thereof, discharged or stayed (whether through the posting of a bond or otherwise); provided, however, no Credit Extensions shall be made during any ten (10) day cure period; or
(b) (i) any material portion of Borrower’s assets is attached, seized, levied on, or comes into possession of a trustee or receiver, or (ii) any court order enjoins, restrains, or prevents Borrower from conducting all or any material part of its business;
8.5 Insolvency. (a) Borrower is unable to pay its debts (including trade debts) as they become due or otherwise becomes insolvent; (b) Borrower begins an Insolvency Proceeding; or (c) an Insolvency Proceeding is begun against Borrower and is not dismissed or stayed within thirty (30) days (but no Credit Extensions shall be made while any of the conditions described in clause (a) exist and/or until any Insolvency Proceeding is dismissed);
 
-20-

8.6 Other Agreements. There is, under any agreement to which Borrower is a party with a third party or parties, (a) any default resulting in a right by such third party or parties, whether or not exercised, to accelerate the maturity of any Indebtedness in an amount individually or in the aggregate in excess of One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000.00); or (b) any breach or default by Borrower, the result of which could have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business ;
8.7 Judgments; Penalties. One or more fines, penalties or final judgments, orders or decrees for the payment of money in an amount, individually or in the aggregate, of at least Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000.00) (not covered by independent third-party insurance as to which liability has been accepted by such insurance carrier) shall be rendered against Borrower by any Governmental Authority, and the same are not, within ten (10) days after the entry, assessment or issuance thereof, discharged, satisfied, or paid, or after execution thereof, stayed or bonded pending appeal, or such judgments are not discharged prior to the expiration of any such stay (provided that no Credit Extensions will be made prior to the satisfaction, payment, discharge, stay, or bonding of such fine, penalty, judgment, order or decree);
8.8 Misrepresentations. Borrower or any Person acting for Borrower makes any representation, warranty, or other statement now or later in this Agreement, any Loan Document or in any writing delivered to Bank or to induce Bank to enter this Agreement or any Loan Document, and such representation, warranty, or other statement is incorrect in any material respect when made; or
8.9 Subordinated Debt. A default or breach occurs under any agreement between Borrower and any creditor of Borrower that signed a subordination agreement, intercreditor, or other similar agreement with Bank, or any such creditor breaches any terms of any such agreement, or the Obligations shall for any reason be subordinated or shall not have the priority contemplated by this Agreement.
9 BANK’S RIGHTS AND REMEDIES
9.1 Rights and Remedies. Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Bank may, without notice or demand, do any or all of the following:
(a) declare all Obligations immediately due and payable (but if an Event of Default described in Section 8.5 occurs all Obligations are immediately due and payable without any action by Bank);
(b) stop advancing money or extending credit for Borrower’s benefit under this Agreement or under any other agreement between Borrower and Bank;
(c) demand that Borrower (i) deposit cash with Bank in an amount equal to at least (A) one hundred five percent (105.0%) of the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate face amount of all Letters of Credit denominated in Dollars remaining undrawn, and (B) one hundred ten percent (110.0%) of the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate face amount of all Letters of
 
-21-

Credit denominated in a Foreign Currency remaining undrawn (plus, in each case, all interest, fees, and costs due or to become due in connection therewith (as estimated by Bank in its good faith business judgment)), to secure all of the Obligations relating to such Letters of Credit, as collateral security for the repayment of any future drawings under such Letters of Credit, and Borrower shall forthwith deposit and pay such amounts, and (ii) pay in advance all letter of credit fees scheduled to be paid or payable over the remaining term of any Letters of Credit;
(d) terminate any FX Contracts;
(e) verify the amount of, demand payment of and performance under, and collect any Accounts and General Intangibles, settle or adjust disputes and claims directly with Account Debtors for amounts on terms and in any order that Bank considers advisable, and notify any Person owing Borrower money of Bank’s security interest in such funds;
(f) make any payments and do any acts it considers necessary or reasonable to protect the Collateral and/or its security interest in the Collateral. Borrower shall assemble the Collateral if Bank requests and make it available as Bank designates. Bank may enter premises where the Collateral is located, take and maintain possession of any part of the Collateral, and pay, purchase, contest, or compromise any Lien which appears to be prior or superior to its security interest and pay all expenses incurred. Borrower grants Bank a license to enter and occupy any of its premises, without charge, to exercise any of Bank’s rights or remedies;
(g) apply to the Obligations any (i) balances and deposits of Borrower it holds, or (ii) any amount held by Bank owing to or for the credit or the account of Borrower;
(h) ship, reclaim, recover, store, finish, maintain, repair, prepare for sale, advertise for sale, and sell the Collateral. Bank is hereby granted a non-exclusive, royalty-free license or other right to use, without charge, Borrower’s labels, Patents, Copyrights, mask works, rights of use of any name, trade secrets, trade names, Trademarks, and advertising matter, or any similar property as it pertains to the Collateral, in completing production of, advertising for sale, and selling any Collateral and, in connection with Bank’s exercise of its rights under this Section, Borrower’s rights under all licenses and all franchise agreements inure to Bank’s benefit;
(i) place a “hold” on any account maintained with Bank and/or deliver a notice of exclusive control, any entitlement order, or other directions or instructions pursuant to any Control Agreement or similar agreements providing control of any Collateral;
(j) demand and receive possession of Borrower’s Books; and
(k) exercise all rights and remedies available to Bank under the Loan Documents or at law or equity, including all remedies provided under the Code (including disposal of the Collateral pursuant to the terms thereof).
9.2 Power of Attorney. Borrower hereby irrevocably appoints Bank as its lawful attorney-in-fact, exercisable upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, to: (a) endorse Borrower’s name on any checks or other forms of payment or security; (b) sign Borrower’s name on any invoice or bill of lading for any Account or drafts against
 
-22-

Account Debtors; (c) settle and adjust disputes and claims about the Accounts directly with Account Debtors, for amounts and on terms Bank determines reasonable; (d) make, settle, and adjust all claims under Borrower’s insurance policies; (e) pay, contest or settle any Lien, charge, encumbrance, security interest, and adverse claim in or to the Collateral, or any judgment based thereon, or otherwise take any action to terminate or discharge the same; and (f) transfer the Collateral into the name of Bank or a third party as the Code permits. Borrower hereby appoints Bank as its lawful attorney-in-fact to sign Borrower’s name on any documents necessary to perfect or continue the perfection of Bank’s Lien in the Collateral regardless of whether an Event of Default has occurred until all Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement) have been satisfied in full and Bank is under no further obligation to make Credit Extensions hereunder. Bank’s foregoing appointment as Borrower’s attorney in fact, and all of Bank’s rights and powers, coupled with an interest, are irrevocable until all Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement) have been fully repaid and performed and Bank’s obligation to provide Credit Extensions terminates.
9.3 Protective Payments. If Borrower fails to obtain the insurance called for by Section 6.7 or fails to pay any premium thereon or fails to pay any other amount which Borrower is obligated to pay under this Agreement or any other Loan Document or which may be required to preserve the Collateral, Bank may obtain such insurance or make such payment, and all amounts so paid by Bank are Bank Expenses and immediately due and payable, bearing interest at the then highest rate applicable to the Obligations, and secured by the Collateral. Bank will make reasonable efforts to provide Borrower with notice of Bank obtaining such insurance at the time it is obtained or within a reasonable time thereafter. No payments by Bank are deemed an agreement to make similar payments in the future or Bank’s waiver of any Event of Default.
9.4 Application of Payments and Proceeds. If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, Bank shall have the right to apply in any order any funds in its possession, whether from Borrower account balances, payments, proceeds realized as the result of any collection of Accounts or other disposition of the Collateral, or otherwise, to the Obligations. Bank shall pay any surplus to Borrower by credit to the Designated Deposit Account or to other Persons legally entitled thereto; Borrower shall remain liable to Bank for any deficiency. If Bank, directly or indirectly, enters into a deferred payment or other credit transaction with any purchaser at any sale of Collateral, Bank shall have the option, exercisable at any time, of either reducing the Obligations by the principal amount of the purchase price or deferring the reduction of the Obligations until the actual receipt by Bank of cash therefor.
9.5 Bank’s Liability for Collateral. So long as Bank complies with reasonable banking practices regarding the safekeeping of the Collateral in the possession or under the control of Bank, Bank shall not be liable or responsible for: (a) the safekeeping of the Collateral; (b) any loss or damage to the Collateral; (c) any diminution in the value of the Collateral; or (d) any act or default of any carrier, warehouseman, bailee, or other Person. Borrower bears all risk of loss, damage or destruction of the Collateral.
9.6 No Waiver; Remedies Cumulative. Bank’s failure, at any time or times, to require strict performance by Borrower of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan
 
-23-

Document shall not waive, affect, or diminish any right of Bank thereafter to demand strict performance and compliance herewith or therewith. No waiver hereunder shall be effective unless signed by the party granting the waiver and then is only effective for the specific instance and purpose for which it is given. Bank’s rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents are cumulative. Bank has all rights and remedies provided under the Code, by law, or in equity. Bank’s exercise of one right or remedy is not an election and shall not preclude Bank from exercising any other remedy under this Agreement or other remedy available at law or in equity, and Bank’s waiver of any Event of Default is not a continuing waiver. Bank’s delay in exercising any remedy is not a waiver, election, or acquiescence.
9.7 Demand Waiver. Borrower waives demand, notice of default or dishonor, notice of payment and nonpayment, notice of any default, nonpayment at maturity, release, compromise, settlement, extension, or renewal of accounts, documents, instruments, chattel paper, and guarantees held by Bank on which Borrower is liable.
10 NOTICES
All notices, consents, requests, approvals, demands, or other communication by any party to this Agreement or any other Loan Document must be in writing and shall be deemed to have been validly served, given, or delivered: (a) upon the earlier of actual receipt and three (3) Business Days after deposit in the U.S. mail, first class, registered or certified mail return receipt requested, with proper postage prepaid; (b) upon transmission, when sent by electronic mail or facsimile transmission; (c) one (1) Business Day after deposit with a reputable overnight courier with all charges prepaid; or (d) when delivered, if hand-delivered by messenger, all of which shall be addressed to the party to be notified and sent to the address, facsimile number, or email address indicated below. Bank or Borrower may change its mailing or electronic mail address or facsimile number by giving the other party written notice thereof in accordance with the terms of this Section 10.

If to Borrower:	  	Appian Corporation
11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700
Reston, Virginia 20190
Attn: Mark Lynch
Email: mark.lynch@appian.com	
 	 	
If to Bank:	  	Silicon Valley Bank
275 Grove Street, Suite 2-200
Newton, Massachusetts 02466
Attn: Ms. Alicia Fuller
Fax: (617) 527-0177
Email: AFuller@svb.com	
 	 	
with a copy to:	  	Riemer & Braunstein LLP
Three Center Plaza
Boston, Massachusetts 02108
Attn: David A. Ephraim, Esquire
Fax: (617) 880-3456
Email: DEphraim@riemerlaw.com	
 
-24-

11 CHOICE OF LAW, VENUE, JURY TRIAL WAIVER
Except as otherwise expressly provided in any of the Loan Documents, Massachusetts law governs the Loan Documents without regard to principles of conflicts of law. Borrower and Bank each submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the State and Federal courts in Massachusetts; provided, however, that nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to operate to preclude Bank from bringing suit or taking other legal action in any other jurisdiction to realize on the Collateral or any other security for the Obligations, or to enforce a judgment or other court order in favor of Bank. Borrower expressly submits and consents in advance to such jurisdiction in any action or suit commenced in any such court, and Borrower hereby waives any objection that it may have based upon lack of personal jurisdiction, improper venue, or forum non conveniens and hereby consents to the granting of such legal or equitable relief as is deemed appropriate by such court. Borrower hereby waives personal service of the summons, complaints, and other process issued in such action or suit and agrees that service of such summons, complaints, and other process may be made by registered or certified mail addressed to Borrower at the address set forth in Section 10 of this Agreement and that service so made shall be deemed completed upon the earlier to occur of Borrower’s actual receipt thereof or three (3) days after deposit in the U.S. mails, proper postage prepaid.
TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, BORROWER AND BANK EACH WAIVE THEIR RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT, THE LOAN DOCUMENTS OR ANY CONTEMPLATED TRANSACTION, INCLUDING CONTRACT, TORT, BREACH OF DUTY AND ALL OTHER CLAIMS. THIS WAIVER IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT FOR BOTH PARTIES TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY HAS REVIEWED THIS WAIVER WITH ITS COUNSEL .
This Section 11 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
12 GENERAL PROVISIONS
12.1 Termination Prior to Maturity Date; Survival. All covenants, representations and warranties made in this Agreement shall continue in full force until this Agreement has terminated pursuant to its terms and all Obligations have been satisfied (other than inchoate indemnity obligations any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement, and any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of this Agreement). So long as Borrower has satisfied the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations, and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, and any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of this Agreement), this Agreement may be terminated prior to the Revolving Line Maturity Date and the Term Loan Maturity Date by Borrower, effective three (3) Business Days after written notice of termination is given to Bank. Those obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving this Agreement’s termination shall continue to survive notwithstanding this Agreement’s termination.
 
-25-

12.2 Successors and Assigns. This Agreement binds and is for the benefit of the successors and permitted assigns of each party. Borrower may not assign this Agreement or any rights or obligations under it without Bank’s prior written consent (which may be granted or withheld in Bank’s discretion). Bank has the right, without the consent of or notice to Borrower, to sell, transfer, assign, negotiate, or grant participation in all or any part of, or any interest in, Bank’s obligations, rights, and benefits under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
12.3 Indemnification. Borrower agrees to indemnify, defend and hold Bank and its directors, officers, employees, agents, attorneys, or any other Person affiliated with or representing Bank (each, an “ Indemnified Person ”) harmless against: (i) all obligations, demands, claims, and liabilities (collectively, “ Claims ”) claimed or asserted by any other party in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents; and (ii) all losses or expenses (including Bank Expenses) in any way suffered, incurred, or paid by such Indemnified Person as a result of, following from, consequential to, or arising from transactions between Bank and Borrower (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses), except for Claims and/or losses directly caused by such Indemnified Person’s gross negligence or willful misconduct.
This Section 12.3 shall survive until all statutes of limitation with respect to the Claims, losses, and expenses for which indemnity is given shall have run.
12.4 Time of Essence. Time is of the essence for the performance of all Obligations in this Agreement.
12.5 Severability of Provisions. Each provision of this Agreement is severable from every other provision in determining the enforceability of any provision.
12.6 Correction of Loan Documents. Bank may correct patent errors and fill in any blanks in the Loan Documents consistent with the agreement of the parties.
12.7 Amendments in Writing; Waiver; Integration. No purported amendment or modification of any Loan Document, or waiver, discharge or termination of any obligation under any Loan Document, shall be enforceable or admissible unless, and only to the extent, expressly set forth in a writing signed by the party against which enforcement or admission is sought. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, no oral promise or statement, nor any action, inaction, delay, failure to require performance or course of conduct shall operate as, or evidence, an amendment, supplement or waiver or have any other effect on any Loan Document. Any waiver granted shall be limited to the specific circumstance expressly described in it, and shall not apply to any subsequent or other circumstance, whether similar or dissimilar, or give rise to, or evidence, any obligation or commitment to grant any further waiver. The Loan Documents represent the entire agreement about this subject matter and supersede prior negotiations or agreements. All prior agreements, understandings, representations, warranties, and negotiations between the parties about the subject matter of the Loan Documents merge into the Loan Documents.
 
-26-

12.8 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties on separate counterparts, each of which, when executed and delivered, is an original, and all taken together, constitute one Agreement.
12.9 Confidentiality. In handling any confidential information, Bank shall exercise the same degree of care that it exercises for its own proprietary information, but disclosure of information may be made: (a) to Bank’s Subsidiaries or Affiliates (such Subsidiaries and Affiliates, together with Bank, collectively, “ Bank Entities ”); (b) to prospective transferees or purchasers of any interest in the Credit Extensions ( provided ,  however , Bank shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any prospective transferee’s or purchaser’s agreement to the terms of this provision); (c) as required by law, regulation, subpoena, or other order; (d) to Bank’s regulators or as otherwise required in connection with Bank’s examination or audit; (e) as Bank considers appropriate in exercising remedies under the Loan Documents; and (f) to third-party service providers of Bank so long as such service providers have executed a confidentiality agreement with Bank with terms no less restrictive than those contained herein. Confidential information does not include information that is either: (i) in the public domain or in Bank’s possession when disclosed to Bank, or becomes part of the public domain (other than as a result of its disclosure by Bank in violation of this Agreement) after disclosure to Bank; or (ii) disclosed to Bank by a third party, if Bank does not know that the third party is prohibited from disclosing the information.
Bank Entities may use confidential information for the development of databases, reporting purposes, and market analysis so long as such confidential information is aggregated and anonymized prior to distribution unless otherwise expressly permitted by Borrower. The provisions of the immediately preceding sentence shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
12.10 Attorneys’ Fees, Costs and Expenses. In any action or proceeding between Borrower and Bank arising out of or relating to the Loan Documents, the Bank shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorneys’ fees and other costs and expenses incurred, in addition to any other relief to which it may be entitled.
12.11 Electronic Execution of Documents. The words “execution,” “signed,” “signature” and words of like import in any Loan Document shall be deemed to include electronic signatures or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity and enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping systems, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including, without limitation, any state law based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.
12.12 Right of Setoff. Borrower hereby grants to Bank a Lien and a right of setoff as security for all Obligations to Bank, whether now existing or hereafter arising upon and against all deposits, credits, collateral and property, now or hereafter in the possession, custody, safekeeping or control of Bank or any entity under the control of Bank (including a subsidiary of Bank) or in transit to any of them. At any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, without demand or notice, Bank may setoff the same or any part thereof and apply the same to any liability or Obligation of Borrower even though unmatured and regardless of the adequacy of any other collateral securing the Obligations. ANY AND ALL
 
-27-

RIGHTS TO REQUIRE BANK TO EXERCISE ITS RIGHTS OR REMEDIES WITH RESPECT TO ANY OTHER COLLATERAL WHICH SECURES THE OBLIGATIONS, PRIOR TO EXERCISING ITS RIGHT OF SETOFF WITH RESPECT TO SUCH DEPOSITS, CREDITS OR OTHER PROPERTY OF BORROWER, ARE HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVED.
12.13 Captions. The headings used in this Agreement are for convenience only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement.
12.14 Construction of Agreement. The parties mutually acknowledge that they and their attorneys have participated in the preparation and negotiation of this Agreement. In cases of uncertainty this Agreement shall be construed without regard to which of the parties caused the uncertainty to exist.
12.15 Relationship. The relationship of the parties to this Agreement is determined solely by the provisions of this Agreement. The parties do not intend to create any agency, partnership, joint venture, trust, fiduciary or other relationship with duties or incidents different from those of parties to an arm’s-length contract.
12.16 Third Parties. Nothing in this Agreement, whether express or implied, is intended to: (a) confer any benefits, rights or remedies under or by reason of this Agreement on any persons other than the express parties to it and their respective permitted successors and assigns; (b) relieve or discharge the obligation or liability of any person not an express party to this Agreement; or (c) give any person not an express party to this Agreement any right of subrogation or action against any party to this Agreement.
12.17 Amended and Restated Agreement. This Agreement amends and restates, in its entirety, and replaces, that certain Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement dated as of June 10, 2014 by and between Bank and Borrower, as amended.
13 DEFINITIONS
13.1 Definitions. As used in the Loan Documents, the word “shall” is mandatory, the word “may” is permissive, the word “or” is not exclusive, the words “includes” and “including” are not limiting, and the singular includes the plural. As used in this Agreement, the following capitalized terms have the following meanings:
“Account” is any “account” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made, and includes, without limitation, all accounts receivable and other sums owing to Borrower.
“Account Debtor” is any “account debtor” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Advance” or “Advances” means a revolving credit loan (or revolving credit loans) under the Revolving Line.
 
-28-

“Affiliate” is, with respect to any Person, each other Person that owns or controls directly or indirectly the Person, any Person that controls or is controlled by or is under common control with the Person, and each of that Person’s senior executive officers, directors, partners and, for any Person that is a limited liability company, that Person’s managers and members.
“Agreement” is defined in the preamble hereof.
“Anniversary Fee” is defined in Section 2.6(b).
“Appian UK” is Appian Europe Limited, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of England and Wales.
“Authorized Signer” is any individual listed in Borrower’s Borrowing Resolution who is authorized to execute the Loan Documents, including any Credit Extension request, on behalf of Borrower.
“Availability Amount” is (a) the lesser of (i) the Revolving Line or (ii) the amount available under the Borrowing Base minus (b) the outstanding principal balance of any Advances.
“Bank” is defined in the preamble hereof.
“Bank Entities” is defined in Section 12.9.
“Bank Expenses” are all audit fees and out-of-pocket expenses and out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses) for preparing, amending, negotiating, administering, defending and enforcing the Loan Documents (including, without limitation, those incurred in connection with appeals or Insolvency Proceedings) or otherwise incurred with respect to Borrower.
“Bank Services” are any products, credit services, and/or financial accommodations previously, now, or hereafter provided to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries by Bank or any Bank Affiliate, including, without limitation, any letters of credit, cash management services (including, without limitation, merchant services, direct deposit of payroll, business credit cards, and check cashing services), interest rate swap arrangements, and foreign exchange services as any such products or services may be identified in Bank’s various agreements related thereto (each, a “ Bank Services Agreement ”).
“Bank Services Agreement” is defined in the definition of Bank Services.
“Borrower” is defined in the preamble hereof.
“Borrower’s Books” are all Borrower’s books and records including ledgers, federal and state tax returns, records regarding Borrower’s assets or liabilities, the Collateral, business operations or financial condition, and all computer programs or storage or any equipment containing such information.
 
-29-

“Borrowing Base” is eighty percent (80.0%) of Eligible Accounts, as determined by Bank from Borrower’s most recent Transaction Report; provided, however, that Bank has the right, upon notice to and in consultation with Borrower, to decrease the foregoing percentage in its good faith business judgment to mitigate the impact of events, conditions, contingencies, or risks which could reasonably be expected to adversely affect the Collateral or its value.
“Borrowing Resolutions” are, with respect to any Person, those resolutions adopted by such Person’s board of directors (and, if required under the terms of such Person’s Operating Documents, stockholders) and delivered by such Person to Bank approving the Loan Documents to which such Person is a party and the transactions contemplated thereby, together with a certificate executed by its secretary on behalf of such Person certifying (a) such Person has the authority to execute, deliver, and perform its obligations under each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party, (b) that set forth as a part of or attached as an exhibit to such certificate is a true, correct, and complete copy of the resolutions then in full force and effect authorizing and ratifying the execution, delivery, and performance by such Person of the Loan Documents to which it is a party, (c) the name(s) of the Person(s) authorized to execute the Loan Documents, including any Credit Extension request, on behalf of such Person, together with a sample of the true signature(s) of such Person(s), and (d) that Bank may conclusively rely on such certificate unless and until such Person shall have delivered to Bank a further certificate canceling or amending such prior certificate.
“Business Day” is any day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or a day on which Bank is closed.
“Cash Collateral Account” is defined in Section 6.3(c).
“Cash Equivalents” means (a) marketable direct obligations issued or unconditionally guaranteed by the United States or any agency or any State thereof having maturities of not more than one (1) year from the date of acquisition; (b) commercial paper maturing no more than one (1) year after its creation and having the highest rating from either Standard & Poor’s Ratings Group or Moody’s Investors Service, Inc.; (c) Bank’s certificates of deposit issued maturing no more than one (1) year after issue; and (d) money market funds at least ninety-five percent (95%) of the assets of which constitute Cash Equivalents of the kinds described in clauses (a) through (c) of this definition.
“Claims” is defined in Section 12.3.
“Code” is the Uniform Commercial Code, as the same may, from time to time, be enacted and in effect in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts;  provided ,  that , to the extent that the Code is used to define any term herein or in any Loan Document and such term is defined differently in different Articles or Divisions of the Code, the definition of such term contained in Article or Division 9 shall govern;  provided further , that in the event that, by reason of mandatory provisions of law, any or all of the attachment, perfection, or priority of, or remedies with respect to, Bank’s Lien on any Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in a jurisdiction other than the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, the term “ Code ” shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as enacted and in effect in such other jurisdiction solely for purposes of the provisions thereof relating to such attachment, perfection, priority, or remedies and for purposes of definitions relating to such provisions.
 
-30-

“Collateral” is (a) any and all properties, rights and assets of Borrower described on Exhibit A and (b) the Charged Assets as defined in the UK Charge Over Account.
“Collateral Account” is any Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account.
“Commodity Account” is any “commodity account” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Compliance Certificate” is that certain certificate in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B.
“Contingent Obligation” is, for any Person, any direct or indirect liability, contingent or not, of that Person for (a) any indebtedness, lease, dividend, letter of credit or other obligation of another such as an obligation, in each case, directly or indirectly guaranteed, endorsed, co-made, discounted or sold with recourse by that Person, or for which that Person is directly or indirectly liable; (b) any obligations for undrawn letters of credit for the account of that Person; and (c) all obligations from any interest rate, currency or commodity swap agreement, interest rate cap or collar agreement, or other agreement or arrangement designated to protect a Person against fluctuation in interest rates, currency exchange rates or commodity prices; but “Contingent Obligation” does not include endorsements in the ordinary course of business. The amount of a Contingent Obligation is the stated or determined amount of the primary obligation for which the Contingent Obligation is made or, if not determinable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability for it determined by the Person in good faith; but the amount may not exceed the maximum of the obligations under any guarantee or other support arrangement.
“Control Agreement” is any control agreement entered into among the depository institution at which Borrower maintains a Deposit Account or the securities intermediary or commodity intermediary at which Borrower maintains a Securities Account or a Commodity Account, Borrower, and Bank pursuant to which Bank obtains control (within the meaning of the Code) over such Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account.
“Copyrights” are any and all copyright rights, copyright applications, copyright registrations and like protections in each work of authorship and derivative work thereof, whether published or unpublished and whether or not the same also constitutes a trade secret.
“Credit Extension” is any Advance, the Term Loan Advance, any Overadvance, or any other extension of credit by Bank for Borrower’s benefit.
“Currency” is coined money and such other banknotes or other paper money as are authorized by law and circulate as a medium of exchange.
 
-31-

“Default” means any event which with notice or passage of time or both, would constitute an Event of Default.
“Default Rate” is defined in Section 2.5(b).
“Deferred Revenue” is all amounts received or invoiced in advance of performance under contracts and not yet recognized as revenue.
“Deposit Account” is any “deposit account” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Designated Deposit Account” is the account number ending # (last three digits) maintained by Borrower with Bank.
“Dollars,” “dollars” or use of the sign “$” means only lawful money of the United States and not any other currency, regardless of whether that currency uses the “$” sign to denote its currency or may be readily converted into lawful money of the United States.
“Dollar Equivalent” is, at any time, (a) with respect to any amount denominated in Dollars, such amount, and (b) with respect to any amount denominated in a Foreign Currency, the equivalent amount therefor in Dollars as determined by Bank at such time on the basis of the then-prevailing rate of exchange in San Francisco, California, for sales of the Foreign Currency for transfer to the country issuing such Foreign Currency.
“Draw Period” is the period of time commencing on the Effective Date through the earlier to occur of (a) June 30, 2015 and (b) an Event of Default.
“Effective Date” is defined in the preamble hereof.
“Eligible Accounts” means Accounts which arise in the ordinary course of Borrower’s business that meet all Borrower’s representations and warranties in Section 5.3. Bank reserves the right at any time after the Effective Date to adjust any of the criteria set forth below and to establish new criteria in its good faith business judgment upon prior written notice to Borrower. Unless Bank otherwise agrees in writing, Eligible Accounts shall not include:
(a) Accounts for which the Account Debtor is Borrower’s Affiliate, officer, employee, or agent, and Accounts that are intercompany Accounts;
(b) Accounts that the Account Debtor has not paid within ninety (90) days of invoice date regardless of invoice payment period terms;
(c) Accounts with credit balances over ninety (90) days from invoice date;
(d) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor if fifty percent (50%) or more of the Accounts owing from such Account Debtor have not been paid within ninety (90) days of invoice date;
 
-32-

(e) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor which does not have its principal place of business in the United States or Canada unless such Accounts are otherwise Eligible Accounts and are supported by a letter of credit in form and substance satisfactory to Bank or otherwise approved by Bank in writing;
(f) Accounts billed from and/or payable to Borrower outside of the United States (sometimes called foreign invoiced accounts);
(g) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor to the extent that Borrower is indebted or obligated in any manner to the Account Debtor (as creditor, lessor, supplier or otherwise) but only up to the amount owed (sometimes called “contra” accounts, accounts payable, customer deposits or credit accounts);
(h) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor which is a United States government entity or any department, agency, or instrumentality thereof unless Borrower has assigned its payment rights to Bank and the assignment has been acknowledged under the Federal Assignment of Claims Act of 1940, as amended;
(i) Accounts for demonstration or promotional equipment, or in which goods are consigned, or sold on a “sale guaranteed”, “sale or return”, “sale on approval”, or other terms if Account Debtor’s payment may be conditional;
(j) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor where goods or services have not yet been rendered to the Account Debtor (sometimes called memo billings or pre-billings);
(k) Accounts subject to contractual arrangements between Borrower and an Account Debtor where payments shall be scheduled or due according to completion or fulfillment requirements (sometimes called contracts accounts receivable, progress billings, milestone billings, or fulfillment contracts);
(l) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor the amount of which may be subject to withholding based on the Account Debtor’s satisfaction of Borrower’s complete performance (but only to the extent of the amount withheld; sometimes called retainage billings);
(m) Accounts subject to trust provisions, subrogation rights of a bonding company, or a statutory trust;
(n) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor that has been invoiced for goods that have not been shipped to the Account Debtor unless Bank, Borrower, and the Account Debtor have entered into an agreement acceptable to Bank wherein the Account Debtor acknowledges that (i) it has title to and has ownership of the goods wherever located, (ii) a bona fide sale of the goods has occurred, and (iii) it owes payment for such goods in accordance with invoices from Borrower (sometimes called “bill and hold” accounts);
(o) Accounts for which the Account Debtor has not been invoiced;
 
-33-

(p) Accounts that represent non-trade receivables or that are derived by means other than in the ordinary course of Borrower’s business;
(q) Accounts for which Borrower has permitted Account Debtor’s payment to extend beyond ninety (90) days (including Accounts with a due date that is more than ninety (90) days from invoice date);
(r) Accounts arising from chargebacks, debit memos or other payment deductions taken by an Account Debtor;
(s) Accounts arising from product returns and/or exchanges (sometimes called “warranty” or “RMA” accounts);
(t) Accounts in which the Account Debtor disputes liability or makes any claim (but only up to the disputed or claimed amount), or if the Account Debtor is subject to an Insolvency Proceeding, or becomes insolvent, or goes out of business;
(u) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor with respect to which Borrower has received Deferred Revenue (but only to the extent of such Deferred Revenue) other than Deferred Revenue related solely to software license billings;
(v) Accounts owing from an Account Debtor, whose total obligations to Borrower exceed forty percent (40.0%) of all Accounts, for the amounts that exceed that percentage, unless Bank approves in writing; and
(w) Accounts for which Bank in its good faith business judgment determines collection to be doubtful, including, without limitation, accounts represented by “refreshed” or “recycled” invoices.
“Equipment” is all “equipment” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made, and includes without limitation all machinery, fixtures, goods, vehicles (including motor vehicles and trailers), and any interest in any of the foregoing.
“ERISA” is the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, and its regulations.
“Event of Default” is defined in Section 8.
“Exchange Act” is the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
“Foreign Currency” means lawful money of a country other than the United States.
“Funding Date” is any date on which a Credit Extension is made to or for the account of Borrower which shall be a Business Day.
 
-34-

“FX Contract” is any foreign exchange contract by and between Borrower and Bank under which Borrower commits to purchase from or sell to Bank a specific amount of Foreign Currency on a specified date.
“GAAP” is generally accepted accounting principles set forth in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board or in such other statements by such other Person as may be approved by a significant segment of the accounting profession, which are applicable to the circumstances as of the date of determination.
“General Intangibles” is all “general intangibles” as defined in the Code in effect on the date hereof with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made, and includes without limitation, all Intellectual Property, claims, income and other tax refunds, security and other deposits, payment intangibles, contract rights, options to purchase or sell real or personal property, rights in all litigation presently or hereafter pending (whether in contract, tort or otherwise), insurance policies (including without limitation key man, property damage, and business interruption insurance), payments of insurance and rights to payment of any kind.
“Governmental Approval” is any consent, authorization, approval, order, license, franchise, permit, certificate, accreditation, registration, filing or notice, of, issued by, from or to, or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority.
“Governmental Authority” is any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, any securities exchange and any self-regulatory organization.
“Indebtedness” is (a) indebtedness for borrowed money or the deferred price of property or services, such as reimbursement and other obligations for surety bonds and letters of credit, (b) obligations evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or similar instruments, (c) capital lease obligations, and (d) Contingent Obligations.
“Indemnified Person” is defined in Section 12.3.
“Insolvency Proceeding” is any proceeding by or against any Person under the United States Bankruptcy Code, or any other bankruptcy or insolvency law, including assignments for the benefit of creditors, compositions, extensions generally with its creditors, or proceedings seeking reorganization, arrangement, or other relief.
“Intellectual Property” means, with respect to any Person, all of such Person’s right, title, and interest in and to the following:
(a) its Copyrights, Trademarks and Patents;
(b) any and all trade secrets and trade secret rights, including, without limitation, any rights to unpatented inventions, know-how and operating manuals;
 
-35-

(c) any and all source codes;
(d) any and all design rights which may be available to such Person;
(e) any and all claims for damages by way of past, present and future infringement of any of the foregoing, with the right, but not the obligation, to sue for and collect such damages for said use or infringement of the Intellectual Property rights identified above; and
(f) all amendments, renewals and extensions of any of the Copyrights, Trademarks or Patents.
“Inventory” is all “inventory” as defined in the Code in effect on the date hereof with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made, and includes without limitation all merchandise, raw materials, parts, supplies, packing and shipping materials, work in process and finished products, including without limitation such inventory as is temporarily out of Borrower’s custody or possession or in transit and including any returned goods and any documents of title representing any of the above.
“Investment” is any beneficial ownership interest in any Person (including stock, partnership interest or other securities), and any loan, advance or capital contribution to any Person.
“IP Agreement” is that certain Intellectual Property Security Agreement dated as of the Effective Date between Borrower and Bank, as amended, modified, supplemented and/or restated from time to time.
“Key Person” is each of Borrower’s (a) Chief Executive Officer, who is Matthew Calkins as of the Effective Date and (b) Chief Financial Officer, who is Mark Lynch as of the Effective Date.
“Letter of Credit” is a standby or commercial letter of credit issued by Bank upon request of Borrower based upon an application, guarantee, indemnity, or similar agreement.
“Lien” is a claim, mortgage, deed of trust, levy, charge, pledge, security interest or other encumbrance of any kind, whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of law or otherwise against any property.
“Liquidity” is, at any time, the sum of (a) the aggregate amount of unrestricted and unencumbered cash held at such time by (i) Borrower in Deposit Accounts with Bank and (ii) Appian UK in the UK Collateral Accounts, provided that Bank has a first priority, perfected security interest in such accounts and all such cash maintained therein under all applicable laws, and (b) the Availability Amount.
“Liquidity Ratio” means a ratio of (a) Liquidity to (b) the aggregate amount of all Obligations (excluding Obligations solely in connection with Advances).
 
-36-

“Loan Documents” are, collectively, this Agreement and any schedules, exhibits, certificates, notices, and any other documents related to this Agreement, the UK Charge Over Account, the Perfection Certificate, the IP Agreement, any Bank Services Agreement, any subordination agreement, any note, or notes or guaranties executed by Borrower, and any other present or future agreement by Borrower with or for the benefit of Bank in connection with this Agreement or Bank Services, all as amended, restated, or otherwise modified.
“Material Adverse Change” is (a) a material impairment in the perfection or priority of Bank’s Lien in the Collateral or in the value of such Collateral; (b) a material adverse change in the business, operations, or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower; or (c) a material impairment of the prospect of repayment of any portion of the Obligations.
“Minimum Interest” is defined in Section 2.5(d).
“Minimum Interest Period” is defined in Section 2.5(d).
“Monthly Financial Statements” is defined in Section 6.2(d).
“Obligations” are Borrower’s obligations to pay when due any debts, principal, interest, fees, Bank Expenses, the Anniversary Fee, the Termination Fee, the Prepayment Premium, and other amounts Borrower owes Bank now or later, whether under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or otherwise, including, without limitation, all obligations relating to Letters of Credit (including reimbursement obligations for drawn and undrawn Letters of Credit), cash management services, and FX Contracts, if any, and including interest accruing after Insolvency Proceedings begin and debts, liabilities, or obligations of Borrower assigned to Bank, and to perform Borrower’s duties under the Loan Documents.
“Operating Documents” are, for any Person, such Person’s formation documents, as certified by the Secretary of State (or equivalent agency) of such Person’s jurisdiction of organization on a date that is no earlier than thirty (30) days prior to the Effective Date, and, (a) if such Person is a corporation, its bylaws in current form, (b) if such Person is a limited liability company, its limited liability company agreement (or similar agreement), and (c) if such Person is a partnership, its partnership agreement (or similar agreement), each of the foregoing with all current amendments or modifications thereto.
“Overadvance” is defined in Section 2.4.
“Patents” means all patents, patent applications and like protections including without limitation improvements, divisions, continuations, renewals, reissues, extensions and continuations-in-part of the same.
“Payment/Advance Form” is that certain form in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D.
“Payment Date” is (a) with respect to the Term Loan Advance, the first (1st) Business Day of each month and (b) with respect to Advances, the last calendar day of each month.
 
-37-

“Perfection Certificate” is defined in Section 5.1.
“Permitted Indebtedness” is:
(a) Borrower’s Indebtedness to Bank under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
(b) Indebtedness existing on the Effective Date which is shown on the Perfection Certificate;
(c) Subordinated Debt;
(d) unsecured Indebtedness to trade creditors incurred in the ordinary course of business; and
(e) Indebtedness secured by Permitted Liens; and
(f) extensions, refinancings, modifications, amendments and restatements of any items of Permitted Indebtedness (a) through (e) above, provided that the principal amount thereof is not increased or the terms thereof are not modified to impose more burdensome terms upon Borrower or its Subsidiary, as the case may be.
“Permitted Investments” are:
(a) Investments (including, without limitation, Subsidiaries) existing on the Effective Date which are shown on the Perfection Certificate; and
(b) Investments consisting of Cash Equivalents and any other investments administered through Bank.
“Permitted Liens” are:
(a) Liens existing on the Effective Date which are shown on the Perfection Certificate or arising under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
(b) Liens for taxes, fees, assessments or other government charges or levies, either (i) not due and payable or (ii) being contested in good faith and for which Borrower maintains adequate reserves on its Books,  provided  that no notice of any such Lien has been filed or recorded under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury Regulations adopted thereunder;
(c) purchase money Liens (i) on Equipment acquired or held by Borrower incurred for financing the acquisition of the Equipment securing no more than Four Hundred Thousand Dollars ($400,000.00) in the aggregate amount outstanding, or (ii) existing on Equipment when acquired,  if  the Lien is confined to the property and improvements and the proceeds of the Equipment;
(d) leases or subleases of real property granted in the ordinary course of Borrower’s business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person’s
 
-38-

business), and leases, subleases, non-exclusive licenses or sublicenses of personal property (other than Intellectual Property) granted in the ordinary course of Borrower’s business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person’s business),  if  the leases, subleases, licenses and sublicenses do not prohibit granting Bank a security interest therein;
(e) Liens incurred in the extension, renewal or refinancing of the Indebtedness secured by Liens described in (a) through (d),  but  any extension, renewal or replacement Lien must be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the indebtedness may not increase; and
(f) non-exclusive licenses for the use of the property of Borrower or its Subsidiaries (including Intellectual Property) in the ordinary course of business.
“Permitted Subsidiary Accounts” are (a) an account with Barclays Bank as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian UK, (b) an account with ANZ as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Australia Pty Limited, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Australia, (c) an account with KBC France as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian France SARL, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of France, (d) an account with UBS as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Switzerland LLC, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Switzerland and (e) an account with KBC Germany as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Germany GmbH, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Germany.
“Person” is any individual, sole proprietorship, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, company, trust, unincorporated organization, association, corporation, institution, public benefit corporation, firm, joint stock company, estate, entity or government agency.
“Prepayment Premium” shall be an additional fee, payable to Bank, with respect to the Term Loan Advance, in an amount equal to:
 
 	(a)	for a prepayment made on or prior to the first anniversary of the Funding Date, one percent (1.0%) of the principal amount of the Term Loan Advance prepaid; or	
 
 	(b)	for a prepayment made after the first anniversary of the Funding Date but on or prior to the second anniversary of the Funding Date, one-half of one percent (0.50%) of the principal amount of the Term Loan Advance prepaid; or	
 
 	(c)	for a prepayment made after the second anniversary of the Funding Date but prior to the Term Loan Maturity Date, zero percent (0.0%) of the principal amount of the Term Loan Advance prepaid.	
“Prime Rate” is, with respect to any day, the “Prime Rate” as quoted in the Wall Street Journal print edition on such day (or, if such day is not a day on which the Wall Street Journal is published, the immediately preceding day on which the Wall Street Journal was published).
 
-39-

“Registered Organization” is any “registered organization” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Requirement of Law” is as to any Person, the organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law (statutory or common), treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.
“Reserves” means, as of any date of determination, such amounts as Bank may from time to time establish and revise in its good faith business judgment, upon notice to and in consultation with Borrower, reducing the amount of Advances and other financial accommodations which would otherwise be available to Borrower (a) to reflect events, conditions, contingencies or risks which, as determined by Bank in its good faith business judgment, do or could reasonably be expected to adversely affect (i) the Collateral or any other property which is security for the Obligations or its value (including without limitation any increase in delinquencies of Accounts), (ii) the assets, business or prospects of Borrower, or (iii) the security interests and other rights of Bank in the Collateral (including the enforceability, perfection and priority thereof); or (b) to reflect Bank’s reasonable belief that any collateral report or financial information furnished by or on behalf of Borrower to Bank is or may have been incomplete, inaccurate or misleading in any material respect; or (c) in respect of any state of facts which Bank determines constitutes an Event of Default or could reasonably be expected to, with notice or passage of time or both, constitute an Event of Default.
“Responsible Officer” is each of the Chief Executive Officer, President, Chief Financial Officer and Controller of Borrower.
“Restricted License” is any material license or other agreement with respect to which Borrower is the licensee (a) that prohibits or otherwise restricts Borrower from granting a security interest in Borrower’s interest in such license or agreement or any other property, or (b) for which a default under or termination of could interfere with the Bank’s right to sell any Collateral.
“Revolving Line” is an aggregate principal amount not to exceed Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000.00) outstanding at any time.
“Revolving Line Maturity Date” is June 10, 2016.
“SEC” shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission, any successor thereto, and any analogous Governmental Authority.
“Securities Account” is any “securities account” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
 
-40-

“Streamline Period” is, on and after the Effective Date, provided no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the period (a) commencing on the first day of the month following the day that Borrower provides to Bank a written report that Borrower has, for each consecutive day in the immediately preceding month maintained a Liquidity Ratio, as determined by Bank in its discretion, of not less than 1.50:1.00 (the “ Threshold Amount ”); and (b) terminating on the earlier to occur of (i) the occurrence of an Event of Default, and (ii) the first day thereafter in which Borrower fails to maintain the Threshold Amount, as determined by Bank in its discretion. Upon the termination of a Streamline Period, Borrower must maintain the Threshold Amount each consecutive day for two (2) consecutive months as determined by Bank in its discretion, prior to entering into a subsequent Streamline Period. Borrower shall give Bank prior written notice of Borrower’s election to enter into any such Streamline Period, and each such Streamline Period shall commence on the first day of the monthly period following the date the Bank determines, in its reasonable discretion, that the Threshold Amount has been achieved.
“Subordinated Debt” is indebtedness incurred by Borrower subordinated to all of Borrower’s now or hereafter indebtedness to Bank (pursuant to a subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement in form and substance satisfactory to Bank entered into between Bank and the other creditor), on terms acceptable to Bank.
“Subsidiary” is, as to any Person, a corporation, partnership, limited liability company or other entity of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person. Unless the context otherwise requires, each reference to a Subsidiary herein shall be a reference to a Subsidiary of Borrower.
“Term Loan Advance” is defined in Section 2.3 of this Agreement.
“Term Loan Amortization Date” is the Payment Date of the thirteenth (13th) month following the month in which the Funding Date of the Term Loan Advance occurs.
“Term Loan Maturity Date” is the Payment Date of the month that is thirty-five (35) months after the Term Loan Amortization Date.
“Termination Fee” is defined in Section 2.6(c).
“Threshold Amount” is defined in the definition of Streamline Period.
“Trademarks” means any trademark and servicemark rights, whether registered or not, applications to register and registrations of the same and like protections, and the entire goodwill of the business of Borrower connected with and symbolized by such trademarks.
“Transaction Report” is that certain report of transactions and schedule of collections in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C.
 
-41-

“Transfer” is defined in Section 7.1.
“UK Collateral Accounts” are (a) account no. GB07SVBK62100020123965, (b) account no. GB29SVBK62100020123957 and (c) account no. GB82SVBK62100020123973, each maintained by Appian UK with Bank in the United Kingdom.
“UK Charge Over Account” means that certain English law charge over account granted by Appian UK in favor of Bank dated as of the Effective Date, as amended, modified, supplemented and/or restated from time to time.
[Signature page follows.]
 
-42-

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused, this Agreement to be executed as a sealed instrument under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts as of the Effective Date.

BORROWER:	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	
 	 	
By	 	 	
 	 	 	
Name:	 	Mark Lynch	
Title:	 	CFO	
 	
BANK:	
 	
SILICON VALLEY BANK	
 	 	
By	 	 	
Name:	 	 	
Title:	 	 	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed as a sealed instrument under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts as of the Effective Date.

BORROWER:	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	
 	 	
By	 	 	
Name:	 	 	
Title:	 	 	
 	
BANK:	
 	
SILICON VALLEY BANK	
 	 	
By	 	 	
 	 	 	
Name:	 	Matthew Sallese	
Title:	 	Vice President	

EXHIBIT A – COLLATERAL DESCRIPTION
The Collateral consists of all of Borrower’s right, title and interest in and to the following personal property:
All goods, Accounts (including health-care receivables), Equipment, Inventory, contract rights or rights to payment of money, leases, license agreements, franchise agreements, General Intangibles, Intellectual Property, commercial tort claims, documents, instruments (including any promissory notes), chattel paper (whether tangible or electronic), cash, deposit accounts, certificates of deposit, fixtures, letters of credit rights (whether or not the letter of credit is evidenced by a writing), securities, and all other investment property, supporting obligations, and financial assets, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, wherever located; and
all Borrower’s Books relating to the foregoing, and any and all claims, rights and interests in any of the above and all substitutions for, additions, attachments, accessories, accessions and improvements to and replacements, products, proceeds and insurance proceeds of any or all of the foregoing.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Collateral does not include United States intent-to-use trademark applications to the extent that, and solely during the period in which, the grant, attachment, or enforcement of a security interest therein would be contrary to applicable federal law.

EXHIBIT B
COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

TO:	  	SILICON VALLEY BANK	  	 	  	Date:	 	 	
FROM:	  	APPIAN CORPORATION	  	 	  	 	 	 	
The undersigned authorized officer of APPIAN CORPORATION (“Borrower”) certifies that under the terms and conditions of the Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement between Borrower and Bank (the “ Agreement ”), (1) Borrower is in complete compliance for the period ending                    with all required covenants except as noted below, (2) there are no Events of Default, (3) all representations and warranties in the Agreement are true and correct in all material respects on this date except as noted below;  provided ,  however , that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and  provided ,  further  that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date, (4) Borrower has timely filed all required tax returns and reports, and Borrower has timely paid all foreign, federal, state and local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower except as otherwise permitted pursuant to the terms of Section 5.9 of the Agreement, and (5) no Liens have been levied or claims made against Borrower, if any, relating to unpaid employee payroll or benefits of which Borrower has not previously provided written notification to Bank. Attached are the required documents supporting the certification. The undersigned certifies that such documents are prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied from one period to the next except as explained in an accompanying letter or footnotes. The undersigned acknowledges that no borrowings may be requested at any time or date of determination that Borrower is not in compliance with any of the terms of the Agreement, and that compliance is determined not just at the date this certificate is delivered. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given them in the Agreement.
Please indicate compliance status by circling Yes/No under “Complies” column.

Reporting Covenants	  	Required	  	Complies	
 	 	 	
Monthly Financial Statements with Compliance Certificate	  	Monthly within 30 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	
Annual financial statement (CPA Audited)	  	FYE within 180 days	  	Yes    No	
10-Q, 10-K and 8-K (if Borrower is subject to Exchange Act reporting requirements)	  	Within 5 days after filing with SEC	  	Yes    No	
A/R & A/P Agings (prepared both on a consolidated basis and with respect to Borrower alone)	  	Monthly within 20 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	
Deferred Revenue Report (prepared both on a consolidated basis and with respect to Borrower alone)	  	Monthly within 20 days after the end of the month unless there were no Obligations outstanding during the period commencing on the first day of such month through and including the 20 th  day after the last day of such month	  	Yes    No	

 	 	 	 	 	
Transaction Reports	  	Monthly within 30 days after the end of the month when a Streamline Period is in effect or when a Streamline Period is not in effect and there are no outstanding Obligations in connection with Advances; on Friday of every other week when a Streamline Period is not in effect and there are outstanding Obligations in connection with Advances	  	Yes    No	
Annual Financial Projections	  	Earlier of (a) within 10 days of approval by board of directors and (b) January 31	  	Yes    No	
The following Intellectual Property was registered after the Effective Date (if no registrations, state “None”)

Financial Covenant	  	Required	  	Actual	  	Complies	
 	 	 	 	
Maintain as indicated:	  	 	  	 	  	 	
Liquidity Ratio (tested monthly)	  	³1.25:1.0	  	        :1.0	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	 	
Streamline Period	  	Required	  	Actual	  	Complies	
 	 	 	 	
Maintain:	  	 	  	 	  	 	
Liquidity (tested monthly)	  	³1.50 : 1.0	  	        : 1.0	  	Yes    No	
The following financial covenant analyses and information set forth in Schedule 1 attached hereto are true and accurate as of the date of this Certificate.
The following are the exceptions with respect to the certification above: (If no exceptions exist, state “No exceptions to note.”)

 	 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	

By:	 	 	
Name:	 	 	
Title:	 	 	

 	 	 	

BANK USE ONLY	

Received by:	 	 	
 	 	AUTHORIZED SIGNER	

Date:	 	 	

Verified:	 	 	
 	 	AUTHORIZED SIGNER	

Date:	 	 	

Compliance Status:	 	    Yes    No	

Schedule 1 to Compliance Certificate
Financial Covenants of Borrower
In the event of a conflict between this Schedule and the Agreement, the terms of the Agreement shall govern.
Dated:                     
I. Liquidity Ratio (Section 6.9)
Required: ³1.25:1.0
Actual:

A.	  	Amount of unrestricted and unencumbered cash held by (i) Borrower in Deposit Accounts with Bank and (ii) Appian UK in the UK Collateral Accounts, provided that Bank has a first priority, perfected security interest in such accounts and all such cash maintained therein under all applicable laws	  	$    	
 	 	 	
B	  	Availability Amount	  	$    	
 	 	 	
C.	  	Liquidity (line A plus line B)	  	$    	
 	 	 	
D.	  	Amount of all Obligations (excluding Obligations solely in connection with Advances)	  	$    	
 	 	 	
E.	  	Liquidity Coverage (line C divided by line D)	  	 	
 	 	
Is line E equal to or greater than 1.25:1:00?	  	 	

 	 	No, not in compliance	  	 	  	 	  	Yes, in compliance	

EXHIBIT C
Transaction Report
[EXCEL spreadsheet to be provided separately from lending officer.]

EXHIBIT D
LOAN PAYMENT/ADVANCE REQUEST FORM
DEADLINEFORSAMEDAYPROCESSINGIS NOON EASTERN TIME

Fax To:	  	Date:                             	

LOAN PAYMENT:	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	
 	 	 	 	
From Account #	 	 	  	To Account #	 	 	
 	 	    (Deposit Account #)	  	 	 	(Loan Account #)	

Principal $	 	 	  	and/or Interest $	 	 	

Authorized Signature:	 	 	  	Phone Number:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	  	 	  	 	

LOAN ADVANCE:	 	 	
 	
Complete Outgoing Wire Request section below if all or a portion of the funds from this loan advance are for an outgoing wire.	
 	 	 	 	
From Account #	 	 	  	To Account #	 	 	
 	 	    (Loan Account #)	  	 	 	(Deposit Account #)	

Amount of Term Loan Advance $	 	 	  	 	 	 	
 	
All Borrower’s representations and warranties in the Loan and Security Agreement are true, correct and complete in all material respects on the date of the request for an advance; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date:	

Authorized Signature:	 	 	  	Phone Number:	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	  	 	 	 	

OUTGOING WIRE REQUEST:	
Complete only if all or a portion of funds from the loan advance above is to be wired.	
Deadline for same day processing is noon, Eastern Time	

Beneficiary Name:	 	 	  	Amount of Wire: $	 	 	
Beneficiary Bank:	 	 	  	Account Number:	 	 	
City and State:	 	 	  	 	 	 	

Beneficiary Bank Transit (ABA) #:	 	 	  	Beneficiary Bank Code (Swift. Sort, Chip, etc.):	 	 	
 	 	 	  	(For International Wire Only)	 	 	

Intermediary Bank:	 	 	  	Transit (ABA) #:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
For Further Credit to:	 	 	

Special Instruction:	 	 	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	
By signing below, I (we) acknowledge and agree that my (our) funds transfer request shall be processed in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the agreements(s) covering funds transfer service(s), which agreements(s) were previously received and executed by me (us).	

Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	2nd Signature (if required):	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	Print Name/Title:	 	 	
Telephone #:	 	 	    	Telephone #:	 	 	

FIRST LOAN MODIFICATION AGREEMENT
This First Loan Modification Agreement (this “Loan Modification Agreement”) is entered into as of January 28, 2016, by and between  SILICON VALLEY BANK , a California corporation, with its principal place of business at 3003 Tasman Drive, Santa Clara, California 95054 and with a loan production office located at 275 Grove Street, Suite 2-200, Newton, Massachusetts 02466 (“Bank”) and  APPIAN CORPORATION , a Delaware corporation, with its principal place of business at 11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700, Reston, Virginia 20190 (“Borrower”).
1. DESCRIPTION OF EXISTING INDEBTEDNESS AND OBLIGATIONS. Among other indebtedness and obligations which may be owing by Borrower to Bank, Borrower is indebted to Bank pursuant to a loan arrangement dated as of March 13, 2015, evidenced by, among other documents, a certain Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement dated as of March 13, 2015, between Borrower and Bank (as amended, the “Loan Agreement”). Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meaning as in the Loan Agreement.
2. DESCRIPTION OF COLLATERAL. Repayment of the Obligations is secured by, among other property, (a) the Collateral as defined in the Loan Agreement and (b) the Intellectual Property Collateral as defined in a certain Intellectual Property Security Agreement dated as of March 13, 2015 between Bank and Borrower (as amended, the “IP Security Agreement”) (together with any other collateral security granted to Bank, the “Security Documents”). Hereinafter, the Security Documents, together with all other documents evidencing or securing the Obligations shall be referred to as the “Existing Loan Documents”.
3. DESCRIPTION OF CHANGE IN TERMS.
 
 	A.	Modifications to Loan Agreement.	
 
 	1	Notwithstanding any terms in the Loan Agreement to the contrary, Borrower shall not be required to pay the Prepayment Premium pursuant to Section 2.3(d) of the Loan Agreement in connection with the refinancing of the Term Loan Advance pursuant to the new Section 2.3.1 of the Loan Agreement set forth below.	
 
 	2	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by inserting the following new Section 2.3.1, appearing immediately after Section 2.3 thereof:	
“ 2.3.1 Second 2015 Term Loan.
(a) Availability. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, upon Borrower’s request, on the First LMA Effective Date, Bank shall make a one-time term loan advance available to Borrower in the amount of Twenty Million Dollars ($20,000,000.00) (such advance is referred to herein as the “ Second 2015 Term Loan Advance ”). Borrower shall be required to use the proceeds of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance to pay in full all obligations and liabilities of Borrower to Bank in connection with the Term Loan Advance, and Borrower hereby authorizes Bank to apply proceeds of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance (internally, without actually providing such funds to Borrower) to such obligations and liabilities in connection therewith as part of the funding process. After repayment, the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance (or any portion thereof) may not be reborrowed.
 
1

(b) Interest Payments. Commencing on the first Payment Date of the month following the month in which the Funding Date of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance occurs and continuing on each Payment Date thereafter, Borrower shall make monthly payments of interest, in arrears, on the principal amount of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance at the rate set forth in Section 2.5(a)(iii).
(c) Repayment. Commencing on the Second 2015 Term Loan Amortization Date and continuing on each Payment Date thereafter, Borrower shall repay the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance in (i) thirty-six (36) equal monthly installments of principal, plus (ii) monthly payments of accrued interest on the unpaid principal amount of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance at the rate set forth in Section 2.5(a). All outstanding principal and accrued and unpaid interest under the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, and all other outstanding Obligations with respect to the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, are due and payable in full on the Second 2015 Term Loan Maturity Date.
(d) Permitted Prepayment. Borrower shall have the option to prepay all, but not less than all, of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, provided Borrower (i) delivers written notice to Bank of its election to prepay the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance at least ten (10) days prior to such prepayment, and (ii) pays, on the date of such prepayment (A) the outstanding principal plus accrued and unpaid interest with respect to the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, (B) the Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, if any, and (C) all other sums, if any, that shall have become due and payable with respect to the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, including interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts.
(e) Mandatory Prepayment Upon an Acceleration. If the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance is accelerated by Bank following the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Borrower shall immediately pay to Bank an amount equal to the sum of (i) all outstanding principal plus accrued and unpaid interest with respect to the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, (ii) the Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, if any, and (iii) all other sums, if any, that shall have become due and payable with respect to the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, including interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts.”
 
 	3	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by inserting the following new text, appearing in Section 2.5(a) thereof:	
“ (iii) Second 2015 Term Loan Advance. Subject to Section 2.5(b), the principal amount outstanding for the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance shall accrue interest at a floating per annum rate equal to one and one-quarter of one percent (1.25%) above the Prime Rate, which interest shall be payable monthly in accordance with Section 2.5(e) below.
 
 	4	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 2.6 thereof:	
“ (d) Prepayment Premium. The Prepayment Premium, when due hereunder; and
 
2

(e) Bank Expenses. All Bank Expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses for documentation and negotiation of this Agreement) incurred through and after the Effective Date, when due (or, if no stated due date, upon demand by Bank).
(f) Fees Fully Earned. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement or in a separate writing by Bank, Borrower shall not be entitled to any credit, rebate, or repayment of any fees earned by Bank pursuant to this Agreement notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement or the suspension or termination of Bank’s obligation to make loans and advances hereunder. Bank may deduct amounts owing by Borrower under the clauses of this Section 2.6 pursuant to the terms of Section 2.7(c). Bank shall provide Borrower written notice of deductions made from the Designated Deposit Account pursuant to the terms of the clauses of this Section 2.6.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“ (d) Prepayment Premium. The Prepayment Premium, when due hereunder, provided that such Prepayment Premium shall be waived to the extent that Borrower uses the proceeds of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance to pay in full all obligations and liabilities of Borrower to Bank in connection with the Term Loan Advance;
(e) Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium. The Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, when due hereunder; and
(f) Bank Expenses. All Bank Expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses for documentation and negotiation of this Agreement) incurred through and after the Effective Date, when due (or, if no stated due date, upon demand by Bank).
(g) Fees Fully Earned. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement or in a separate writing by Bank, Borrower shall not be entitled to any credit, rebate, or repayment of any fees earned by Bank pursuant to this Agreement notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement or the suspension or termination of Bank’s obligation to make loans and advances hereunder. Bank may deduct amounts owing by Borrower under the clauses of this Section 2.6 pursuant to the terms of Section 2.7(c). Bank shall provide Borrower written notice of deductions made from the Designated Deposit Account pursuant to the terms of the clauses of this Section 2.6.”
 
 	5	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 3.2 thereof	
“ (a) timely receipt of (i) with respect to requests for Advances, an executed Transaction Report and (ii) with respect to the request for the Term Loan Advance, an executed Payment/Advance Form;”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“ (a) timely receipt of (i) with respect to requests for Advances, an executed Transaction Report and (ii) with respect to the request for the Term Loan Advance and the request for the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, an executed Payment/Advance Form;”
 
3

 	6	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by inserting the following new text, appearing a the end of Section 3.4 thereof:	
“ (c) Second 2015 Term Loan. Subject to the prior satisfaction of all other applicable conditions to the making of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance set forth in this Agreement, to obtain the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, Borrower shall notify Bank (which notice shall be irrevocable) by electronic mail by 12:00 noon Eastern time on the Funding Date of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance. In connection with such notification, Borrower must promptly deliver to Bank by electronic mail a completed Payment/Advance Form executed by an Authorized Signer together with such other reports and information as Bank may request in its sole discretion. Bank shall credit proceeds of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance to the Designated Deposit Account.”
 
 	7	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 6.2 thereof:	
“ (a) a Transaction Report (and any schedules related thereto) (i) with each request for an Advance, (ii) no later than Friday of every other week when a Streamline Period is not in effect and there are outstanding Obligations in connection with Advances, (iii) within thirty (30) days after the end of each month when a Streamline Period is not in effect and there are no outstanding Obligations in connection with Advances and (iv) within thirty (30) days after the end of each month when a Streamline Period is in effect;”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“ (a) a Transaction Report (and any schedules related thereto) (i) with each request for an Advance and (ii) at all times when there are outstanding Obligations in connection with Advances, (A) no later than Friday of every other week when a Streamline Period is not in effect, and (B) within thirty (30) days after the end of each month when a Streamline Period is in effect;”
 
 	8	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 8.1 thereof:	
“Borrower fails to (a) make any payment of principal or interest on any Credit Extension when due, or (b) pay any other Obligations within three (3) Business Days after such Obligations are due and payable (which three (3) Business Day cure period shall not apply to payments due on the Revolving Line Maturity Date or the Term Loan Maturity Date).”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“Borrower fails to (a) make any payment of principal or interest on any Credit Extension when due, or (b) pay any other Obligations within three (3) Business
 
4

Days after such Obligations are due and payable (which three (3) Business Day cure period shall not apply to payments due on the Revolving Line Maturity Date, the Term Loan Maturity Date or the Second 2015 Term Loan Maturity Date).”
 
 	9	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 12.1 thereof:	
“So long as Borrower has satisfied the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations, and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, and any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of this Agreement), this Agreement may be terminated prior to the Revolving Line Maturity Date and the Term Loan Maturity Date by Borrower, effective three (3) Business Days after written notice of termination is given to Bank.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“So long as Borrower has satisfied the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations, and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, and any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of this Agreement), this Agreement may be terminated by Borrower prior to the Revolving Line Maturity Date, the Term Loan Maturity Date and the Second 2015 Term Loan Maturity Date, effective three (3) Business Days after written notice of termination is given to Bank.”
 
 	10	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by inserting the following new definition, appearing alphabetically in Section 13.1 thereof:	
“ “First LMA Effective Date” is January 28, 2016.”
“ “Second 2015 Term Loan Advance” is defined in Section 2.3.1 of this Agreement.”
“ “Second 2015 Term Loan Amortization Date” is the Payment Date of the thirteenth (13 th ) month following the month in which the Funding Date of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance occurs,”
“ “Second 2015 Term Loan Maturity Date” is the Payment Date of the month that is thirty-five (35) months after the Second 2015 Term Loan Amortization Date.”
“ “Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium” shall be an additional fee, payable to Bank, with respect to the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, in an amount equal to:
 
 	(a)	for a prepayment made on or prior to the first anniversary of the Second 2015 Term Loan Amortization Date, one percent (1.0%) of the principal amount of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance prepaid; or	
 
5

 	(b)	for a prepayment made after the first anniversary of the Second 2015 Term Loan Amortization Date but on or prior to the second anniversary of the Second 2015 Term Loan Amortization Date, one-half of one percent (0.50%) of the principal amount of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance prepaid; or	
 
 	(c)	for a prepayment made after the second anniversary of the Second 2015 Term Loan Amortization Date, zero percent (0.0%) of the principal amount of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance prepaid.”	
 
 	11	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following definitions, appearing in Section 13.1 thereof:	
“ “Credit Extension” is any Advance, the Term Loan Advance, any Overadvance, or any other extension of credit by Bank for Borrower’s benefit.”
“ “Obligations” are Borrower’s obligations to pay when due any debts, principal, interest, fees, Bank Expenses, the Anniversary Fee, the Termination Fee, the Prepayment Premium, and other amounts Borrower owes Bank now or later, whether under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or otherwise, including, without limitation, all obligations relating to Letters of Credit (including reimbursement obligations for drawn and undrawn Letters of Credit), cash management services, and FX Contracts, if any, and including interest accruing after Insolvency Proceedings begin and debts, liabilities, or obligations of Borrower assigned to Bank, and to perform Borrower’s duties under the Loan Documents.”
“ “Payment Date” is (a) with respect to the Term Loan Advance, the first (1st) Business Day of each month and (b) with respect to Advances, the last calendar day of each month.”
“ “Permitted Subsidiary Accounts” are (a) an account with Barclays Bank as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian UK, (b) an account with ANZ as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Australia Pty Limited, Borrower’s wholly- owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Australia, (c) an account with KBC France as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian France SARL, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of France, (d) an account with UBS as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Switzerland LLC, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Switzerland and (e) an account with KBC Germany as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Germany GmbH, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Germany.”
“ “Revolving Line Maturity Date” is June 10, 2016.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“ “Credit Extension” is any Advance, the Term Loan Advance, the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, any Overadvance, or any other extension of credit by Bank for Borrower’s benefit.”
 
6

“ “Obligations” are Borrower’s obligations to pay when due any debts, principal, interest, fees, Bank Expenses, the Anniversary Fee, the Termination Fee, the Prepayment Premium, the Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium and other amounts Borrower owes Bank now or later, whether under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or otherwise, including, without limitation, all obligations relating to Letters of Credit (including reimbursement obligations for drawn and undrawn Letters of Credit), cash management services, and FX Contracts, if any, and including interest accruing after Insolvency Proceedings begin and debts, liabilities, or obligations of Borrower assigned to Bank, and to perform Borrower’s duties under the Loan Documents.”
“ “Payment Date” is (a) with respect to the Term Loan Advance and the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, the first (1 st ) Business Day of each month and (b) with respect to Advances, the last calendar day of each month.”
“ “Permitted Subsidiary Accounts” are (a) an account with Barclays Bank as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian UK, (b) an account with ANZ as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Australia Pty Limited, Borrower’s wholly- owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Australia, (c) an account with KBC France as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian France SARL, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of France, (d) an account with UBS as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Switzerland LLC, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Switzerland, (e) an account with KBC Germany as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Germany GmbH, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Germany and (f) accounts with Intesa Sanpaolo as evidenced by account numbers # and # maintained by Appian Software Italy S.R.L., Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Italy.”
“ “Revolving Line Maturity Date” is June 29, 2017.”
 
 	12	The Compliance Certificate appearing asExhibit B to the Loan Agreement is hereby replaced with the Compliance Certificate attached as Schedule 1  hereto.	
 
 	13	The Payment/Advance Form appearing asExhibit D to the Loan Agreement is hereby replaced with the Payment/Advance Form attached as Schedule 2  hereto.	
4. FEES AND EXPENSES. Borrower shall pay to Bank (a) a term loan facility fee equal to Fifty Five Thousand Dollars ($55,000.00) and (b) a revolving line modification fee equal to Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00), which fees shall be due on the date hereof and shall be deemed fully earned as of the date hereof. Borrower shall also reimburse Bank for all legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with this amendment to the Existing Loan Documents.
 
7

5. RATIFICATION OF IP SECURITY AGREEMENT. Borrower hereby ratifies, confirms and reaffirms, all and singular, the terms and conditions of the IP Security Agreement, and acknowledges, confirms and agrees that the IP Security Agreement contains an accurate and complete listing of all Intellectual Property Collateral as defined in the IP Security Agreement, and shall remain in full force and effect.
6. PERFECTION CERTIFICATE. Borrower hereby ratifies, confirms and reaffirms, all and singular, the terms and disclosures contained in a certain Perfection Certificate of Borrower dated as of January 28, 2016, and acknowledges, confirms and agrees the disclosures and information Borrower provided to Bank in such Perfection Certificate have not changed, as of the date hereof. Borrower hereby acknowledges and agrees that all references in the Loan Agreement to Perfection Certificate shall mean and include the Perfection Certificate as described herein.
7. CONSISTENT CHANGES. The Existing Loan Documents are hereby amended wherever necessary to reflect the changes described above.
8. RATIFICATION OF LOAN DOCUMENTS. Borrower hereby ratifies, confirms, and reaffirms all terms and conditions of all security or other collateral granted to Bank, and confirms that the indebtedness secured thereby includes, without limitation, the Obligations.
9. NO DEFENSES OF BORROWER. Borrower hereby acknowledges and agrees that Borrower has no offsets, defenses, claims, or counterclaims against Bank with respect to the Obligations, or otherwise, and that if Borrower now has, or ever did have, any offsets, defenses, claims, or counterclaims against Bank, whether known or unknown, at law or in equity, all of them are hereby expressly WAIVED and Borrower hereby RELEASES Bank from any liability thereunder.
10. CONTINUING VALIDITY. Borrower understands and agrees that in modifying the existing Obligations, Bank is relying upon Borrower’s representations, warranties, and agreements, as set forth in the Existing Loan Documents. Except as expressly modified pursuant to this Loan Modification Agreement, the terms of the Existing Loan Documents remain unchanged and in full force and effect. Bank’s agreement to modifications to the existing Obligations pursuant to this Loan Modification Agreement in no way shall obligate Bank to make any future modifications to the Obligations. Nothing in this Loan Modification Agreement shall constitute a satisfaction of the Obligations. It is the intention of Bank and Borrower to retain as liable parties all makers of Existing Loan Documents, unless the party is expressly released by Bank in writing. No maker will be released by virtue of this Loan Modification Agreement.
11. COUNTERSIGNATURE. This Loan Modification Agreement shall become effective only when it shall have been executed by Borrower and Bank.
[The remainder of this page is intentionally left blank]
 
8

This Loan Modification Agreement is executed as a sealed instrument under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts as of the date first written above.

BORROWER:	 	 	 	BANK:	
 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	 	SILICON VALLEY BANK	
 	 	 	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	 	 	By:	 	 	

Name:	 	Matthew Calkins	 	 	 	Name:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
Title:	 	Chief Executive Officer	 	 	 	Title:	 	 	
The undersigned, APPIAN EUROPE LIMITED, ratifies, confirms and reaffirms, all and singular, the terms and conditions of a certain Charge over Account dated as of March 13, 2015 (the “Charge over Account”) and acknowledges, confirms and agrees that the Charge over Account shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be limited by the execution of this Loan Modification Agreement, or any other documents, instruments and/or agreements executed and/or delivered in connection herewith.

APPIAN EUROPE LIMITED	
 	 	
By:	 	 	

Name:	 	Matthew Calkins	
 	 	
Title:	 	Director	

This Loan Modification Agreement is executed as a sealed instrument under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts as of the date first written above.

BORROWER:	 	BANK:	
 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	 	SILICON VALLEY BANK	

By:	 	 	 	            By:	 	 	

Name:	 	 	 	            Name:	 	Alicia Fuller	
 	 	 	 	
Title:	 	 	 	            Title:	 	Director	
The undersigned, APPIAN EUROPE LIMITED, ratifies, confirms and reaffirms, all and singular, the terms and conditions of a certain Charge over Account dated as of March 13, 2015 (the “Charge over Account”) and acknowledges, confirms and agrees that the Charge over Account shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be limited by the execution of this Loan Modification Agreement, or any other documents, instruments and/or agreements executed and/or delivered in connection herewith.

APPIAN EUROPE LIMITED	
 	 	
By:	 	 	
 	 	
Name:	 	 	
 	 	
Title:	 	 	

SCHEDULE 1
EXHIBIT B
COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

TO:	  	SILICON VALLEY BANK	 	Date:                    	
FROM:	  	APPIAN CORPORATION	 	 	
The undersigned authorized officer of APPIAN CORPORATION (“Borrower”) certifies that under the terms and conditions of the Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement between Borrower and Bank (the “ Agreement ”), (1) Borrower is in complete compliance for the period ending                      with all required covenants except as noted below, (2) there are no Events of Default, (3) all representations and warranties in the Agreement are true and correct in all material respects on this date except as noted below;  provided ,  however , that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and  provided ,  further  that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date, (4) Borrower has timely filed all required tax returns and reports, and Borrower has timely paid all foreign, federal, state and local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower except as otherwise permitted pursuant to the terms of Section 5.9 of the Agreement, and (5) no Liens have been levied or claims made against Borrower, if any, relating to unpaid employee payroll or benefits of which Borrower has not previously provided written notification to Bank. Attached are the required documents supporting the certification. The undersigned certifies that such documents are prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied from one period to the next except as explained in an accompanying letter or footnotes. The undersigned acknowledges that no borrowings may be requested at any time or date of determination that Borrower is not in compliance with any of the terms of the Agreement, and that compliance is determined not just at the date this certificate is delivered. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given them in the Agreement.
Please indicate compliance status by circling Yes/No under “Complies” column.

Reporting Covenants	  	Required	  	Complies	
 	 	 	
Monthly Financial Statements with Compliance Certificate	  	Monthly within 30 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Annual financial statement (CPA Audited)	  	FYE within 180 days	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
10-Q, 10-K and 8-K (if Borrower is subject to Exchange Act reporting requirements)	  	Within 5 days after filing with SEC	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
A/R & A/P Agings (prepared both on a consolidated basis and with respect to Borrower alone)	  	Monthly within 20 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	

 	 	 	 	 	
Deferred Revenue Report (prepared both on a
consolidated basis and with respect to Borrower alone)	  	Monthly within 20 days after the end of the month unless there were no Obligations outstanding during the period commencing on the first day of such month through and including the 20 th  day after the last day of such month	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Transaction Reports	  	With each Advance at all times
 
At times when Obligations with respect to Advances are outstanding: within 30 days after the end of the month when a Streamline Period is in effect; and on Friday of every other week when a Streamline Period is not in effect	  	Yes    No    N/A	
 	 	 	
Annual Financial Projections	  	Earlier of (a) within 10 days of approval by board of directors and (b) January 31	  	Yes    No	

The following Intellectual Property was registered after the Effective Date (if no registrations, state “None”)	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Financial Covenant	  	Required	  	Actual	  	Complies	
 	 	 	 	
Maintain as indicated:	  	 	  	 	  	 	
Liquidity Ratio (tested monthly)	  	³1.25:1.0	  	        :1.0	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	 	
Streamline Period	  	Required	  	Actual	  	Complies	
 	 	 	 	
Maintain:	  	 	  	 	  	 	
Liquidity (tested monthly)	  	³1.50 : 1.0	  	        : 1.0	  	Yes    No	
The following financial covenant analyses and information set forth in Schedule 1 attached hereto are true and accurate as of the date of this Certificate.
The following are the exceptions with respect to the certification above: (If no exceptions exist, state “No exceptions to note.”)

 

 

 	 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	 	 BANK USE ONLY	

 	 	 	 	 	 	Received by:	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	AUTHORIZED SIGNER	
Name:	 	 	 	 	 	Date:	 	 	
Title:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Verified:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	AUTHORIZED SIGNER	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Date:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Compliance Status:   Yes    No	

Schedule 1 to Compliance Certificate
Financial Covenants of Borrower
In the event of a conflict between this Schedule and the Agreement, the terms of the Agreement shall govern.
Dated:                    
 
I.	Liquidity Ratio (Section 6.9)	
Required:         ³1.25:1.0
Actual:

A.     Amount of unrestricted and unencumbered cash held by (i) Borrower in Deposit Accounts with Bank and (ii) Appian UK in the UK Collateral Accounts, provided that Bank has a first priority, perfected security interest in such accounts and all such cash maintained therein under all applicable laws	  	$	            	 	
B      Availability Amount	  	$	            	 	
 	 	
C.     Liquidity (line A plus line B)	  	$	            	 	
 	 	
D.     Amount of all Obligations (excluding Obligations solely in connection with Advances)	  	$	            	 	
E.     Liquidity Coverage (line C divided by line D)	  	 	 	 	
Is line E equal to or greater than 1.25:1:00?

            No, not in compliance	  	            Yes, in compliance	

SCHEDULE 2
EXHIBIT D
LOAN PAYMENT/ADVANCE REQUEST FORM
DEADLINEFORSAMEDAYPROCESSINGIS NOON EASTERN TIME

Fax To:	  	Date:                     	

LOAN PAYMENT:	 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	
 	 	 	 	
From Account #	 	 	    	To Account #	 	 	
(Deposit Account #)	    	(Loan Account #)	
Principal $	 	 	    	and/or Interest $	 	 	
 	 	 	 	
Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	Phone Number:	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

LOAN ADVANCE:	  	 	
 	
Complete Outgoing Wire Request section below if all or a portion of the funds from this loan advance are for an outgoing wire.	

From Account #	 	 	    	To Account #	 	 	
(Loan Account #)	    	(Deposit Account #)	

Amount of Second 2015 Term Loan Advance $	 	 	  	 	  	 	

All Borrower’s representations and warranties in the Loan and Security Agreement are true, correct and complete in all material respects on the date of the request for an advance; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date:	
 	 	 	 	
Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	Phone Number:	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

OUTGOING WIRE REQUEST:	
Complete only if all or a portion of funds from the loan advance above is to be wired.	
Deadline for same day processing is noon, Eastern Time	
 	 	 	 	
Beneficiary Name:	 	 	    	Amount of Wire: $	 	 	
Beneficiary Bank:	 	 	    	Account Number:	 	 	
City and State:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

Beneficiary Bank Transit (ABA) #:	 	 	 	Beneficiary Bank Code (Swift. Sort. Chip, etc.):	 	 	
 	 	 	 	(For International Wire Only)	

Intermediary Bank:	 	 	 	Transit (ABA) #:	 	 	
For Further Credit to:	 	 	
 	 	
Special Instruction:	 	 	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 
By signing below, I (we) acknowledge and agree that my (our) funds transfer request shall be processed in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the agreements(s) covering funds transfer service(s), which agreements(s) were previously received and executed by me (us).	

Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	2nd Signature (if required):	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	Print Name/Title:	 	 	
Telephone#:	 	 	    	Telephone#:	 	 	

SECOND LOAN MODIFICATION AGREEMENT
This Second Loan Modification Agreement (this “Loan Modification Agreement”) is entered into as of April 25, 2017, by and between  SILICON VALLEY BANK , a California corporation, with its principal place of business at 3003 Tasman Drive, Santa Clara, California 95054 and with a loan production office located at 275 Grove Street, Suite 2-200, Newton, Massachusetts 02466 (“Bank”) and  APPIAN CORPORATION , a Delaware corporation, with its principal place of business at 11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700, Reston, Virginia 20190 (“Borrower”).
1.    DESCRIPTION OF EXISTING INDEBTEDNESS AND OBLIGATIONS. Among other indebtedness and obligations which may be owing by Borrower to Bank, Borrower is indebted to Bank pursuant to a loan arrangement dated as of March 13, 2015, evidenced by, among other documents, a certain Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement dated as of March 13, 2015, between Borrower and Bank, as amended by a certain First Loan Modification Agreement dated as of January 28, 2016 (as amended, the “Loan Agreement”). Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meaning as in the Loan Agreement.
2.    DESCRIPTION OF COLLATERAL. Repayment of the Obligations is secured by, among other property, (a) the Collateral as defined in the Loan Agreement and (b) the Intellectual Property Collateral as defined in a certain Amended and Restated Intellectual Property Security Agreement dated as of April 25, 2017 between Bank and Borrower (as amended, the “IP Security Agreement”) (together with any other collateral security granted to Bank, the “Security Documents”). Hereinafter, the Security Documents, together with all other documents evidencing or securing the Obligations shall be referred to as the “Existing Loan Documents”.
3.    DESCRIPTION OF CHANGE IN TERMS.
 
 	A.	Modifications to Loan Agreement.	
 
 	1	Notwithstanding any terms in the Loan Agreement to the contrary, Borrower shall not be required to pay the Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium pursuant to Section 2.3.1(d) of the Loan Agreement in connection with the refinancing of the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance pursuant to the new Section 2.3.2 of the Loan Agreement set forth below.	
 
 	2	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by inserting the following new Section 2.3.2, appearing immediately after Section 2.3.1 thereof:	
“    2.3.2 2017 Term Loan.
(a)    Availability. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, upon Borrower’s request, on the Second LMA Effective Date, Bank shall make a one-time term loan advance available to Borrower in the amount of Twenty Million Dollars ($20,000,000.00) (such advance is referred to herein as the “ 2017 Term Loan Advance ”). Borrower shall be required to use the proceeds of the 2017 Term Loan Advance to pay in full all obligations and liabilities of Borrower to Bank in connection with the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, and Borrower hereby authorizes Bank to apply proceeds of the 2017 Term Loan Advance (internally, without actually providing such funds to Borrower) to such obligations and liabilities in connection therewith as part of the funding process. After repayment, the 2017 Term Loan Advance (or any portion thereof) may not be reborrowed.
 
1

(b)    Interest Payments. Commencing on the first Payment Date of the month following the month in which the Funding Date of the 2017 Term Loan Advance occurs and continuing on each Payment Date thereafter, Borrower shall make monthly payments of interest, in arrears, on the principal amount of the 2017 Term Loan Advance at the rate set forth in Section 2.5(a)(iv).
(c)    Repayment. Commencing on the 2017 Term Loan Amortization Date and continuing on each Payment Date thereafter, Borrower shall repay the 2017 Term Loan Advance in (i) thirty-six (36) equal monthly installments of principal, plus (ii) monthly payments of accrued interest on the unpaid principal amount of the 2017 Term Loan Advance at the rate set forth in Section 2.5(a). All outstanding principal and accrued and unpaid interest under the 2017 Term Loan Advance, and all other outstanding Obligations with respect to the 2017 Term Loan Advance, are due and payable in full on the 2017 Term Loan Maturity Date.
(d)    Permitted Prepayment. Borrower shall have the option to prepay all, but not less than all, of the 2017 Term Loan Advance, provided Borrower (i) delivers written notice to Bank of its election to prepay the 2017 Term Loan Advance at least ten (10) days prior to such prepayment, and (ii) pays, on the date of such prepayment (A) the outstanding principal plus accrued and unpaid interest with respect to the 2017 Term Loan Advance, (B) the 2017 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, if any, and (C) all other sums, if any, that shall have become due and payable with respect to the 2017 Term Loan Advance, including interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts.
(e)    Mandatory Prepayment Upon an Acceleration. If the 2017 Term Loan Advance is accelerated by Bank following the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Borrower shall immediately pay to Bank an amount equal to the sum of (i) all outstanding principal plus accrued and unpaid interest with respect to the 2017 Term Loan Advance, (ii) the 2017 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, if any, and (iii) all other sums, if any, that shall have become due and payable with respect to the 2017 Term Loan Advance, including interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts.”
 
 	3	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by inserting the following new text, appearing in Section 2.5(a) thereof:	
“    (iv) 2017 Term Loan Advance. Subject to Section 2.5(b), the principal amount outstanding for the 2017 Term Loan Advance shall accrue interest at a floating per annum rate equal to one and one-quarter of one percent (1.25%) above the Prime Rate, which interest shall be payable monthly in accordance with Section 2.5(e) below.”
 
 	4	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 2.5(d) thereof:	
“In the event the aggregate amount of interest earned by Bank in connection with the Revolving Line in any calendar quarter (such period, the “ Minimum Interest Period ,” which period shall begin on the Effective Date and continue
 
2

with each quarter thereafter until the earlier of the Revolving Line Maturity Date or the date this Agreement is terminated) is less than Four Thousand Dollars ($4,000.00) (exclusive of any fees and charges hereunder) (“ Minimum Interest ”), Borrower shall pay to Bank, upon demand by Bank, an amount equal to the (i) Minimum Interest  minus  (ii) the aggregate amount of all interest earned by Bank (exclusive of any fees and charges hereunder) in such Minimum Interest Period.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“In the event the aggregate amount of interest earned by Bank in connection with the Revolving Line in any calendar quarter (such period, the “ Minimum Interest Period ,” which period shall begin on the Effective Date and continue with each quarter thereafter until the earlier of the Revolving Line Maturity Date or the date this Agreement is terminated) is less than Two Thousand Dollars ($2,000.00) (exclusive of any fees and charges hereunder) (“ Minimum Interest ”), Borrower shall pay to Bank, upon demand by Bank, an amount equal to the (i) Minimum Interest  minus  (ii) the aggregate amount of all interest earned by Bank (exclusive of any fees and charges hereunder) in such Minimum Interest Period.”
 
 	5	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 2.6 thereof:	
“    (e)    Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium. The Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, when due hereunder; and
(f)    Bank Expenses. All Bank Expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses for documentation and negotiation of this Agreement) incurred through and after the Effective Date, when due (or, if no stated due date, upon demand by Bank).
(g)    Fees Fully Earned. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement or in a separate writing by Bank, Borrower shall not be entitled to any credit, rebate, or repayment of any fees earned by Bank pursuant to this Agreement notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement or the suspension or termination of Bank’s obligation to make loans and advances hereunder. Bank may deduct amounts owing by Borrower under the clauses of this Section 2.6 pursuant to the terms of Section 2.7(c). Bank shall provide Borrower written notice of deductions made from the Designated Deposit Account pursuant to the terms of the clauses of this Section 2.6.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“    (e)    Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium. The Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, when due hereunder, provided that such Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium shall be waived to the extent that Borrower uses the proceeds of the 2017 Term Loan Advance to pay in full all obligations and liabilities of Borrower to Bank in connection with the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance;
(f)    2017 Term Loan Prepayment Premium. The 2017 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, when due hereunder; and
 
3

(g)    Bank Expenses. All Bank Expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses for documentation and negotiation of this Agreement) incurred through and after the Effective Date, when due (or, if no stated due date, upon demand by Bank).
(h)    Fees Fully Earned. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement or in a separate writing by Bank, Borrower shall not be entitled to any credit, rebate, or repayment of any fees earned by Bank pursuant to this Agreement notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement or the suspension or termination of Bank’s obligation to make loans and advances hereunder. Bank may deduct amounts owing by Borrower under the clauses of this Section 2.6 pursuant to the terms of Section 2.7(c). Bank shall provide Borrower written notice of deductions made from the Designated Deposit Account pursuant to the terms of the clauses of this Section 2.6.”
 
 	6	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 3.2 thereof	
“    (a)    timely receipt of (i) with respect to requests for Advances, an executed Transaction Report and (ii) with respect to the request for the Term Loan Advance and the request for the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, an executed Payment/Advance Form;”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“    (a)    timely receipt of (i) with respect to requests for Advances, an executed Transaction Report and (ii) with respect to the request for the Term Loan Advance, the request for the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance and the request for the 2017 Term Loan Advance, an executed Payment/Advance Form;”
 
 	7	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by inserting the following new text, appearing a the end of Section 3.4 thereof:	
“    (d)    2017 Term Loan. Subject to the prior satisfaction of all other applicable conditions to the making of the 2017 Term Loan Advance set forth in this Agreement, to obtain the 2017 Term Loan Advance, Borrower shall notify Bank (which notice shall be irrevocable) by electronic mail by 12:00 noon Eastern time on the Funding Date of the 2017 Term Loan Advance. In connection with such notification, Borrower must promptly deliver to Bank by electronic mail a completed Payment/Advance Form executed by an Authorized Signer together with such other reports and information as Bank may request in its sole discretion. Bank shall credit proceeds of the 2017 Term Loan Advance to the Designated Deposit Account.”
 
4

 	8	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 6.2 thereof:	
“    (k) other financial information reasonably requested by Bank.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“    (k)    as soon as available, but no later than thirty (30) days after the last day of each month, a detailed recurring revenue report in form and substance satisfactory to Bank in its sole discretion;
(l)    at least annually, contemporaneously with completion and with any updates thereto, a copy of Borrower’s 409A valuation report; and
(m)    other financial information reasonably requested by Bank.”
 
 	9	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 6.6 thereof:	
“The foregoing inspections and audits shall be conducted at Borrower’s expense and no more often than once every twelve (12) months unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing in which case such inspections and audits shall occur as often as Bank shall determine is necessary. The charge therefor shall be Eight Hundred Fifty Dollars ($850.00) per person per day (or such higher amount as shall represent Bank’s then-current standard charge for the same), plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“Such inspections or audits shall be conducted as frequently as Bank determines in its sole discretion that conditions warrant. The foregoing inspections and audits shall be conducted at Borrower’s expense, and the charge therefor shall be Eight Hundred Fifty Dollars ($850.00) per person per day (or such higher amount as shall represent Bank’s then-current standard charge for the same), plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses.”
 
 	10	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 6.8 thereof:	
“    (a)    Maintain its and all of its Subsidiaries’ depository and operating accounts and securities accounts with Bank and Bank’s affiliates; provided however Borrower’s Subsidiaries may maintain the Permitted Subsidiary Accounts.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“    (a)    Maintain its and all of its Subsidiaries’ depository and operating accounts and securities accounts with Bank and Bank’s affiliates; provided however (i) Appian UK may maintain the Permitted Barclays Account containing an aggregate amount of funds not to exceed Five Million Five Hundred Thousand Dollars ($5,500,000.00) at any time, (ii) Borrower’s Subsidiaries may maintain the Permitted Subsidiary Accounts, provided that (1) the amount maintained in any particular Permitted Subsidiary Account may not exceed Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars ($250,000.00) at any time and (2) the aggregate amount maintained in all Permitted Subsidiary Accounts (for all such accounts together) may not exceed One Million Dollars ($1,000,000.00) at any time and (iii) until the date that is ninety (90) days from the Second LMA Effective Date, Appian Software Switzerland LLC, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Switzerland, may maintain its existing account with Santander that is disclosed on the Perfection Certificate.”
 
5

 	11	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 6.9 thereof:	
“Maintain at all times, subject to periodic reporting, to be tested as of the last day of each month, a Liquidity Ratio of at least 1.25:1.0.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“Maintain at all times, subject to periodic reporting, to be tested as of the last day of each month, a Liquidity Ratio of greater than 1.15:1.0.”
 
 	12	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 7.2 thereof:	
“or (c) (i) fail to provide notice to Bank of any Key Person departing from or ceasing to be employed by Borrower within five (5) days after such Key Person’s departure from Borrower; or (ii) enter into any transaction or series of related transactions in which the stockholders of Borrower who were not stockholders immediately prior to the first such transaction own more than forty percent (40.0%) of the voting stock of Borrower immediately after giving effect to such transaction or related series of such transactions (other than by the sale of Borrower’s equity securities in a public offering or to venture capital or private equity investors so long as Borrower identifies to Bank the venture capital or private equity investors at least seven (7) Business Days prior to the closing of the transaction and provides to Bank a description of the material terms of the transaction).”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“(c) fail to provide notice to Bank of any Key Person departing from or ceasing to be employed by Borrower within five (5) days after such Key Person’s departure from Borrower; or (d) permit of suffer any Change in Control.”
 
 	13	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 7.7 thereof:	
“(a) Pay any dividends or make any distribution or payment or redeem, retire or purchase any capital stock;”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“(a) Pay any dividends or make any distribution or payment or redeem, retire or purchase any capital stock, except that Borrower may make a one-time dividend to its shareholders in an aggregate amount of up to Eight Million Dollars ($8,000,000.00), provided that (i) such dividend is made solely using proceeds of Borrower’s IPO, (ii) such dividend is paid within five (5) days of Borrower’s IPO, (iii) Borrower has provided evidence to Bank, satisfactory to Bank in its sole discretion, that, on a pro forma basis (after giving effect to such dividend) Borrower is projected to be in compliance with each of the financial covenants in Section 6.9 immediately following the payment of such dividend, (iv) Borrower pays in full all Obligations with respect to the 2017 Term Loan Advance and the Subordinated Term Loan Advances (as defined in the Subordinated Loan Agreement) within ten (10) days of the payment of such dividend and (v) no Event of Default has occurred;”
 
6

 	14	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 8.1 thereof:	
“Borrower fails to (a) make any payment of principal or interest on any Credit Extension when due, or (b) pay any other Obligations within three (3) Business Days after such Obligations are due and payable (which three (3) Business Day cure period shall not apply to payments due on the Revolving Line Maturity Date, the Term Loan Maturity Date or the Second 2015 Term Loan Maturity Date).”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“Borrower fails to (a) make any payment of principal or interest on any Credit Extension when due, or (b) pay any other Obligations within three (3) Business Days after such Obligations are due and payable (which three (3) Business Day cure period shall not apply to payments due on the Revolving Line Maturity Date, the Term Loan Maturity Date, the Second 2015 Term Loan Maturity Date or the 2017 Term Loan Maturity Date).”
 
 	15	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting “.” where it appears at the end of Section 8.9 thereof and inserting in lieu thereof “; or”, and then inserting the following new Section 8.10, appearing immediately after Section 8.9 thereof:	
“    8.10 Subordinated Loan Agreement. The occurrence of an Event of Default (as defined in the Subordinated Loan Agreement) under the Subordinated Loan Agreement, other than an Event of Default (as defined in the Subordinated Loan Agreement) pursuant to Section 8.2 of the Subordinated Loan Agreement solely as a result of Borrower’s failure to comply with Section 6.6 of the Subordinated Loan Agreement.”
 
 	16	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 10 thereof:	
“If to Bank:                                 Silicon Valley Bank
                                                     275 Grove Street, Suite 2-200
                                                     Newton, Massachusetts 02466
                                                     Attn: Ms. Alicia Fuller
                                                     Fax: (617) 527-0177
                                                     Email: AFuller@svb.com”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“If to Bank:                                 Silicon Valley Bank
                                                     1000 Wilson Blvd
                                                     Suite 2110
                                                     Arlington, Virginia 22209
                                                     Attn: Mr. Will Deevy
                                                     Fax: (617) 969-5965
                                                     Email: WDeevy@svb.com”
 
7

 	17	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in Section 12.1 thereof:	
“So long as Borrower has satisfied the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations, and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, and any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of this Agreement), this Agreement may be terminated by Borrower prior to the Revolving Line Maturity Date, the Term Loan Maturity Date and the Second 2015 Term Loan Maturity Date, effective three (3) Business Days after written notice of termination is given to Bank.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“So long as Borrower has satisfied the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations, and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, and any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of this Agreement), this Agreement may be terminated by Borrower prior to the Revolving Line Maturity Date, the Term Loan Maturity Date, the Second 2015 Term Loan Maturity Date and the 2017 Term Loan Maturity Date, effective three (3) Business Days after written notice of termination is given to Bank.”
 
 	18	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following text, appearing in the definition of “Eligible Accounts” in Section 13.1 thereof:	
“    (e)    Accounts owing from an Account Debtor which does not have its principal place of business in the United States or Canada unless such Accounts are otherwise Eligible Accounts and are supported by a letter of credit in form and substance satisfactory to Bank or otherwise approved by Bank in writing;”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“    (e)    Accounts owing from an Account Debtor which does not have its principal place of business in the United States or Canada unless such Accounts are otherwise approved by Bank in writing;”
 
 	19	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting “.” where it appears at the end of the definition of “Permitted Investments” in Section 13.1 thereof and inserting in lieu thereof “; and”, and then inserting the following new text, appearing at the end of such definition:	
“    (c)    Investments by Borrower in Subsidiaries for the ordinary and necessary current operating expenses of such Subsidiaries not to exceed Five Million Dollars ($5,000,000.00) in the aggregate in any fiscal year.”
 
 	20	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by inserting the following new definitions, appearing alphabetically in Section 13.1 thereof:	
“    “2017 Term Loan Advance” is defined in Section 2.3.2 of this Agreement.”
 
8

“    “2017 Term Loan Amortization Date” is the Payment Date of the thirteenth (13 th ) month following the month in which the Funding Date of the 2017 Term Loan Advance occurs.”
“    “2017 Term Loan Maturity Date” is the Payment Date of the month that is thirty-five (35) months after the 2017 Term Loan Amortization Date.”
“    “2017 Term Loan Prepayment Premium” shall be an additional fee, payable to Bank, with respect to the 2017 Term Loan Advance, in an amount equal to:
 
 	(a)	for a prepayment made on or prior to the first anniversary of the Funding Date of the 2017 Term Loan Advance, two percent (2.0%) of the principal amount of the 2017 Term Loan Advance prepaid; or	
 
 	(b)	for a prepayment made after the first anniversary of the Funding Date of the 2017 Term Loan Advance but on or prior to the second anniversary of the Funding Date of the 2017 Term Loan Advance, one percent (1.0%) of the principal amount of the 2017 Term Loan Advance prepaid; or	
 
 	(c)	for a prepayment made after the second anniversary of the Funding Date of the 2017 Term Loan Advance, zero percent (0.0%) of the principal amount of the 2017 Term Loan Advance prepaid.	
Notwithstanding the foregoing, Bank agrees to waive the 2017 Term Loan Prepayment Premium if Bank agrees to refinance and re-document the 2017 Term Loan Advance under another division of Bank (in its sole and exclusive discretion) prior to the 2017 Term Loan Maturity Date.”
“    “Change in Control” means (a) at any time, any “person” or “group” (as such terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act, shall become, or obtain rights (whether by means of warrants, options or otherwise) to become, the “beneficial owner” (as defined in Rules 13(d)-3 and 13(d)-5 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of forty percent (40.0%) or more of the ordinary voting power for the election of directors of Borrower (determined on a fully diluted basis) other than by the sale of Borrower’s equity securities in a public offering or to venture capital or private equity investors so long as Borrower identifies to Bank the venture capital or private equity investors at least seven (7) Business Days prior to the closing of the transaction and provides to Bank a description of the material terms of the transaction; (b) during any period of twelve (12) consecutive months, a majority of the members of the board of directors or other equivalent governing body of Borrower cease to be composed of individuals (i) who were members of that board or equivalent governing body on the first day of such period, (ii) whose election or nomination to that board or equivalent governing body was approved by individuals referred to in clause (i) above constituting at the time of such election or nomination at least a majority of that board or equivalent governing body or (iii) whose election or nomination to that board or other equivalent governing body was approved by individuals referred to in clauses (i) and (ii) above constituting at the time of such election or nomination at least a majority of that board or
 
9

equivalent governing body; or (c) at any time, Borrower shall cease to own and control, of record and beneficially, directly or indirectly, one hundred percent (100.0%) of each class of outstanding capital stock of each Subsidiary of Borrower free and clear of all Liens (except Liens created by this Agreement).”
“    “IPO” is the initial, underwritten offering and sale of Borrower’s securities to the public pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.”
“    “Permitted Barclays Account” is the account with Barclays Bank as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian UK.”
“    “Second LMA Effective Date” is April 25, 2017.”
“    “Subordinated Loan Agreement” is that certain Subordinated Loan and Security Agreement dated as of the Second LMA Effective Date between Borrower and Bank, as may be amended, modified, supplemented and/or restated from time to time.”
 
 	21	The Loan Agreement shall be amended by deleting the following definitions, appearing in Section 13.1 thereof:	
“    “Credit Extension” is any Advance, the Term Loan Advance, the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, any Overadvance, or any other extension of credit by Bank for Borrower’s benefit.”
“    “IP Agreement” is that certain Intellectual Property Security Agreement dated as of the Effective Date between Borrower and Bank, as amended, modified, supplemented and/or restated from time to time.”
“    “Liquidity” is, at any time, the sum of (a) the aggregate amount of unrestricted and unencumbered cash held at such time by (i) Borrower in Deposit Accounts with Bank and (ii) Appian UK in the UK Collateral Accounts, provided that Bank has a first priority, perfected security interest in such accounts and all such cash maintained therein under all applicable laws, and (b) the Availability Amount.”
“    “Liquidity Ratio” means a ratio of (a) Liquidity to (b) the aggregate amount of all Obligations (excluding Obligations solely in connection with Advances).”
“    “Loan Documents” are, collectively, this Agreement and any schedules, exhibits, certificates, notices, and any other documents related to this Agreement, the UK Charge Over Account, the Perfection Certificate, the IP Agreement, any Bank Services Agreement, any subordination agreement, any note, or notes or guaranties executed by Borrower, and any other present or future agreement by Borrower with or for the benefit of Bank in connection with this Agreement or Bank Services, all as amended, restated, or otherwise modified.”
 
10

“    “Obligations” are Borrower’s obligations to pay when due any debts, principal, interest, fees, Bank Expenses, the Anniversary Fee, the Termination Fee, the Prepayment Premium, the Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium and other amounts Borrower owes Bank now or later, whether under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or otherwise, including, without limitation, all obligations relating to Letters of Credit (including reimbursement obligations for drawn and undrawn Letters of Credit), cash management services, and FX Contracts, if any, and including interest accruing after Insolvency Proceedings begin and debts, liabilities, or obligations of Borrower assigned to Bank, and to perform Borrower’s duties under the Loan Documents.”
“    “Payment Date” is (a) with respect to the Term Loan Advance and the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, the first (1 st ) Business Day of each month and (b) with respect to Advances, the last calendar day of each month.”
“    “Permitted Subsidiary Accounts” are (a) an account with Barclays Bank as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian UK, (b) an account with ANZ as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Australia Pty Limited, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Australia, (c) an account with KBC France as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian France SARL, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of France, (d) an account with UBS as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Switzerland LLC, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Switzerland, (e) an account with KBC Germany as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Germany GmbH, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Germany and (f) accounts with Intesa Sanpaolo as evidenced by account numbers # and # maintained by Appian Software Italy S.R.L., Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Italy.”
“    “Prime Rate” is, with respect to any day, the “Prime Rate” as quoted in the Wall Street Journal print edition on such day (or, if such day is not a day on which the Wall Street Journal is published, the immediately preceding day on which the Wall Street Journal was published).”
“    “Revolving Line” is an aggregate principal amount not to exceed Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000.00) outstanding at any time.”
“    “Revolving Line Maturity Date” is June 29, 2017.”
and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
“    “Credit Extension” is any Advance, the Term Loan Advance, the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance, the 2017 Term Loan Advance, any Overadvance, or any other extension of credit by Bank for Borrower’s benefit.”
“    “IP Agreement” is that certain Amended and Restated Intellectual Property Security Agreement dated as of the Second LMA Effective Date between Borrower and Bank, as amended, modified, supplemented and/or restated from time to time.”
 
11

“    “Liquidity” is, at any time, the sum of (a) the aggregate amount of unrestricted and unencumbered cash held at such time by (i) Borrower in Deposit Accounts with Bank and (ii) Appian UK in the UK Collateral Accounts, provided that Bank has a first priority, perfected security interest in such accounts and all such cash maintained therein under all applicable laws, (b) the Availability Amount, and (c) the amount Borrower has available to borrow under Section 2.2 of the Subordinated Loan Agreement at any given time (taking into account all terms and conditions in the Subordinated Loan Agreement, including, without limitation, the conditions for the Draw Period (as defined in the Subordinated Loan Agreement) to be in effect and the aggregate original principal amount of Subordinated Term Loan Advances (as defined in the Subordinated Loan Agreement) previously made by Bank).”
“    “Liquidity Ratio” means a ratio of (a) Liquidity to (b) the aggregate amount of all Obligations (excluding Obligations solely in connection with Subordinated Term Loan Advances (as defined in the Subordinated Loan Agreement)).”
“    “Loan Documents” are, collectively, this Agreement and any schedules, exhibits, certificates, notices, and any other documents related to this Agreement, the Subordinated Loan Agreement, the UK Charge Over Account, the Perfection Certificate, the IP Agreement, any Bank Services Agreement, any subordination agreement, any note, or notes or guaranties executed by Borrower, and any other present or future agreement by Borrower with or for the benefit of Bank in connection with this Agreement or Bank Services, all as amended, restated, or otherwise modified.”
“    “Obligations” are Borrower’s obligations to pay when due any debts, principal, interest, fees, Bank Expenses, the Anniversary Fee, the Termination Fee, the Prepayment Premium, the Second 2015 Term Loan Prepayment Premium, the 2017 Term Loan Prepayment Premium and other amounts Borrower owes Bank now or later, whether under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or otherwise, including, without limitation, all obligations relating to Letters of Credit (including reimbursement obligations for drawn and undrawn Letters of Credit), cash management services, and FX Contracts, if any, and including interest accruing after Insolvency Proceedings begin and debts, liabilities, or obligations of Borrower assigned to Bank, and to perform Borrower’s duties under the Loan Documents.”
“    “Payment Date” is (a) with respect to the Term Loan Advance, the Second 2015 Term Loan Advance and the 2017 Term Loan Advance, the first (1 st ) Business Day of each month and (b) with respect to Advances, the last calendar day of each month.”
“    “Permitted Subsidiary Accounts” are (a) an account with ANZ as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Australia Pty Limited, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Australia, (b) an account with KBC France as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian France SARL, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of France, (c) an account with UBS as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Switzerland LLC, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Switzerland, (d) an account with KBC Germany as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Germany GmbH, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of
 
12

Germany and (e) accounts with Intesa Sanpaolo as evidenced by account numbers # and # maintained by Appian Software Italy S.R.L., Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Italy.”
“    “Prime Rate” is the rate of interest per annum from time to time published in the money rates section of The Wall Street Journal or any successor publication thereto as the “prime rate” then in effect; provided that, in the event such rate of interest is less than zero, such rate shall be deemed to be zero for purposes of this Agreement; and provided further that if such rate of interest, as set forth from time to time in the money rates section of The Wall Street Journal, becomes unavailable for any reason as determined by Bank, the “Prime Rate” shall mean the rate of interest per annum announced by Bank as its prime rate in effect at its principal office in the State of California (such Bank announced Prime Rate not being intended to be the lowest rate of interest charged by Bank in connection with extensions of credit to debtors); provided that, in the event such rate of interest is less than zero, such rate shall be deemed to be zero for purposes of this Agreement.”
“    “Revolving Line” is an aggregate principal amount not to exceed Five Million Dollars ($5,000,000.00) outstanding at any time.”
“    “Revolving Line Maturity Date” is two (2) years from the Second LMA Effective Date.”
 
 	22	The Compliance Certificate appearing asExhibit B to the Loan Agreement is hereby replaced with the Compliance Certificate attached as Schedule 1  hereto.	
 
 	23	The Payment/Advance Form appearing asExhibit D to the Loan Agreement is hereby replaced with the Payment/Advance Form attached as Schedule 2  hereto.	
4.    FEES AND EXPENSES. Borrower shall pay to Bank (a) a term loan facility fee equal to Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000.00) and (b) a revolving line modification fee equal to Twelve Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($12,500.00), which fees shall be due on the date hereof and shall be deemed fully earned as of the date hereof. In addition, Borrower shall pay to Bank a revolving line anniversary fee equal to Twelve Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($12,500.00), which fee shall be deemed fully earned on the date of this Loan Modification Agreement and shall be due and payable on the earliest to occur of (i) the date that one (1) year from the date of this Loan Modification Agreement, (ii) the occurrence of an Event of Default, or (iii) the termination of the Loan Agreement. Borrower shall also reimburse Bank for all legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with this amendment to the Existing Loan Documents.
5.    RATIFICATION OF IP SECURITY AGREEMENT. Borrower hereby ratifies, confirms and reaffirms, all and singular, the terms and conditions of the IP Security Agreement, and acknowledges, confirms and agrees that the IP Security Agreement contains an accurate and complete listing of all Intellectual Property Collateral as defined in the IP Security Agreement, and shall remain in full force and effect.
6.    PERFECTION CERTIFICATE. Borrower hereby ratifies, confirms and reaffirms, all and singular, the terms and disclosures contained in a certain Perfection Certificate of Borrower dated as of April 25, 2017, and acknowledges, confirms and agrees the disclosures and information Borrower provided to Bank in such Perfection Certificate have not changed, as of the date hereof. Borrower hereby acknowledges and agrees that all references in the Loan Agreement to Perfection Certificate shall mean and include the Perfection Certificate as described herein.
7.    CONSISTENT CHANGES. The Existing Loan Documents are hereby amended wherever necessary to reflect the changes described above.
 
13

8.    RATIFICATION OF LOAN DOCUMENTS. Borrower hereby ratifies, confirms, and reaffirms all terms and conditions of all security or other collateral granted to Bank, and confirms that the indebtedness secured thereby includes, without limitation, the Obligations.
9.    NO DEFENSES OF BORROWER. Borrower hereby acknowledges and agrees that Borrower has no offsets, defenses, claims, or counterclaims against Bank with respect to the Obligations, or otherwise, and that if Borrower now has, or ever did have, any offsets, defenses, claims, or counterclaims against Bank, whether known or unknown, at law or in equity, all of them are hereby expressly WAIVED and Borrower hereby RELEASES Bank from any liability thereunder.
10.    CONTINUING VALIDITY. Borrower understands and agrees that in modifying the existing Obligations, Bank is relying upon Borrower’s representations, warranties, and agreements, as set forth in the Existing Loan Documents. Except as expressly modified pursuant to this Loan Modification Agreement, the terms of the Existing Loan Documents remain unchanged and in full force and effect. Bank’s agreement to modifications to the existing Obligations pursuant to this Loan Modification Agreement in no way shall obligate Bank to make any future modifications to the Obligations. Nothing in this Loan Modification Agreement shall constitute a satisfaction of the Obligations. It is the intention of Bank and Borrower to retain as liable parties all makers of Existing Loan Documents, unless the party is expressly released by Bank in writing. No maker will be released by virtue of this Loan Modification Agreement.
11.    COUNTERSIGNATURE. This Loan Modification Agreement shall become effective only when it shall have been executed by Borrower and Bank.
[The remainder of this page is intentionally left blank]
 
14

This Loan Modification Agreement is executed as a sealed instrument under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts as of the date first written above.

BORROWER:	 	 	 	BANK:	
 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	 	SILICON VALLEY BANK	
 	 	 	 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Matthew Calkins	 	 	 	By:	 	/s/ Will Deevy	

Name:	 	Matthew Calkins	 	 	 	Name:	 	Will Deevy	
 	 	 	 	 	
Title:	 	President and Chief Executive Officer	 	 	 	Title:	 	Vice President	
The undersigned, APPIAN EUROPE LIMITED, ratifies, confirms and reaffirms, all and singular, the terms and conditions of a certain Charge over Account dated as of March 13, 2015, as amended by a certain Deed of Confirmation of Charge Over Account (as amended, the “Charge over Account”) and acknowledges, confirms and agrees that the Charge over Account shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be limited by the execution of this Loan Modification Agreement, or any other documents, instruments and/or agreements executed and/or delivered in connection herewith.

APPIAN EUROPE LIMITED	
 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Mark Lynch	
 	 	
Name:	 	Mark Lynch	
 	 	
Title:	 	CFO	

SCHEDULE 1
EXHIBIT B
COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

TO:	  	SILICON VALLEY BANK	 	Date:                	
FROM:	  	APPIAN CORPORATION	 	 	
The undersigned authorized officer of APPIAN CORPORATION (“Borrower”) certifies that under the terms and conditions of the Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement between Borrower and Bank (the “ Senior Loan Agreement ”) and the Subordinated Loan and Security Agreement between Borrower and Bank (the “ Subordinated Loan Agreement ”) (the Senior Loan Agreement and the Subordinated Loan Agreement are, collectively, the “ Agreement ”), (1) Borrower is in complete compliance for the period ending _______________ with all required covenants except as noted below, (2) there are no Events of Default, (3) all representations and warranties in the Agreement are true and correct in all material respects on this date except as noted below;  provided ,  however , that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and  provided ,  further  that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date, (4) Borrower has timely filed all required tax returns and reports, and Borrower has timely paid all foreign, federal, state and local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower except as otherwise permitted pursuant to the terms of Section 5.9 of the Senior Loan Agreement or Section 5.8 of the Subordinated Loan Agreement, and (5) no Liens have been levied or claims made against Borrower, if any, relating to unpaid employee payroll or benefits of which Borrower has not previously provided written notification to Bank. Attached are the required documents supporting the certification. The undersigned certifies that such documents are prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied from one period to the next except as explained in an accompanying letter or footnotes. The undersigned acknowledges that no borrowings may be requested at any time or date of determination that Borrower is not in compliance with any of the terms of the Agreement, and that compliance is determined not just at the date this certificate is delivered. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given them in the Agreement.
Please indicate compliance status by circling Yes/No under “Complies” column.

Reporting Covenants	  	Required	  	Complies	
 	 	 	
Monthly Financial Statements with Compliance Certificate	  	Monthly within 30 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Annual financial statement (CPA Audited)	  	FYE within 180 days	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
10-Q, 10-K and 8-K (if Borrower is subject to Exchange Act reporting requirements)	  	Within 5 days after filing with
SEC	  	Yes    No	

 	 	 	 	 	
A/R & A/P Agings (prepared both on a
consolidated basis and with respect to Borrower alone)	  	Monthly within 20 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Deferred Revenue Report (prepared both on a consolidated basis and with respect to Borrower alone)	  	Monthly within 20 days after the end of the month unless there were no Obligations outstanding during the period commencing on the first day of such month through and including the 20 th  day after the last day of such month	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Transaction Reports	  	With each Advance at all times
 
At times when Obligations with respect to Advances are outstanding: within 30 days after the end of the month when a Streamline Period is in effect; and on Friday of every other week when a Streamline Period is not in effect	  	Yes    No    N/A	
 	 	 	
Annual Financial Projections	  	Earlier of (a) within 10 days of approval by board of directors and (b) January 31	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Recurring Revenue Reports	  	Monthly within 30 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
409A Valuation Report	  	Annually or as updated	  	Yes    No	
The following Intellectual Property was registered after the Effective Date (if no registrations, state “None”)

 	

Senior Financial Covenant	  	Required	  	Actual	  	Complies	
 	 	 	 	
Maintain as indicated:	  	 	  	 	  	 	
Liquidity Ratio (tested monthly)	  	>1.15:1.0	  	_____:1.0	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	 	
Subordinated Financial Covenant	  	Required	  	Actual	  	Complies	
 	 	 	 	
Maintain as indicated:	  	 	  	 	  	 	
Recurring Revenue (trailing twelve month) (tested quarterly)	  	$________*	  	$________	  	Yes    No	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Streamline Period	  	Required	 	  	Actual	 	  	Complies	 	
Maintain:	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	  	 	 	 	
Liquidity Ratio (tested monthly)	  	 	>1.50 : 1.0	 	  	 	____ : 1.0	 	  	 	Yes    No	 	
The following financial covenant analyses and information set forth in Schedule 1 attached hereto are true and accurate as of the date of this Certificate.
The following are the exceptions with respect to the certification above: (If no exceptions exist, state “No exceptions to note.”)
————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————

APPIAN CORPORATION	 	 BANK USE ONLY	

 	 	 	 	 	 	Received by:	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	AUTHORIZED SIGNER	
Name:	 	 	 	 	 	Date:	 	 	
Title:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Verified:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	AUTHORIZED SIGNER	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Date:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Compliance Status:   Yes    No	

Schedule 1 to Compliance Certificate
Financial Covenants of Borrower
In the event of a conflict between this Schedule and the Agreement, the terms of the Agreement shall govern.
Dated:    ____________________
Senior Financial Covenant
I.    Liquidity Ratio (Section 6.9 of the Agreement)
Required:        >1.15:1.0
Actual:

A.     Amount of unrestricted and unencumbered cash held by (i) Borrower in Deposit Accounts with Bank and (ii) Appian UK in the UK Collateral Accounts, provided that Bank has a first priority, perfected security interest in such accounts and all such cash maintained therein under all applicable laws	  	$	            	 	
B      Availability Amount	  	$	            	 	
C.     Liquidity (line A plus line B)	  	$	            	 	
 	 	
D.     Amount of all Obligations (excluding Obligations solely in connection with Subordinated Term Loan Advances (as defined in the Subordinated Loan Agreement))	  	$	            	 	
E.     Liquidity Coverage (line C divided by line D)	  	 	                	 	
Is line E equal to or greater than 1.25:1:00?

             No, not in compliance	  	             Yes, in compliance	
Subordinated Financial Covenant
I.    Recurring Revenue (trailing 12-month) (tested quarterly) (Section 6.6 of the Subordinated Loan Agreement)
Required: Have revenue recognized as recurring from software and maintenance according to GAAP of the following amounts for the following periods:

Twelve-month period ending December 31, 2016	  	$	66,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending March 31, 2017	  	$	68,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending June 30, 2017	  	$	69,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending September 30, 2017	  	$	72,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending December 31, 2017	  	$	79,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending March 31, 2018	  	$	88,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending June 30, 2018	  	$	97,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending September 30, 2018	  	$	108,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending December 31, 2018	  	$	120,000,000.00	 	

With respect to any period commencing on or after January 1, 2019, Bank will set the revenue covenant levels for any such period in its sole discretion based upon, among other factors, budgets, sales projections, operating plans and other financial information with respect to Borrower that Bank deems relevant, including, without limitation, Borrower’s annual financial projections approved by Borrower’s board of directors. With respect thereto, Borrower’s failure to agree in writing (which agreement shall be set forth in a written amendment to this Agreement) on or before March 31, 2019 to any covenant levels proposed by Bank as contemplated above shall result in an immediate Event of Default for which there shall be no grace or cure period.

Actual:	  	$                         	
Is the actual amount equal to or greater than the required amount set forth above?

             No, not in compliance	  	             Yes, in compliance	

SCHEDULE 2
EXHIBIT D
LOAN PAYMENT/ADVANCE REQUEST FORM
DEADLINEFORSAMEDAYPROCESSINGIS NOON EASTERN TIME

Fax To:	  	Date:                     	

LOAN PAYMENT:	 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	
 	 	 	 	
From Account #	 	 	    	To Account #	 	 	
(Deposit Account #)	    	(Loan Account #)	
Principal $	 	 	    	and/or Interest $	 	 	
 	 	 	 	
Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	Phone Number:	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

LOAN ADVANCE:	  	 	
 	
Complete Outgoing Wire Request section below if all or a portion of the funds from this loan advance are for an outgoing wire.	

From Account #	 	 	    	To Account #	 	 	
(Loan Account #)	    	(Deposit Account #)	

Amount of 2017 Term Loan Advance $	 	 	  	 	  	 	

All Borrower’s representations and warranties in the Loan and Security Agreement are true, correct and complete in all material respects on the date of the request for an advance; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date:	
 	 	 	 	
Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	Phone Number:	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

OUTGOING WIRE REQUEST:	
Complete only if all or a portion of funds from the loan advance above is to be wired.	
Deadline for same day processing is noon, Eastern Time	
 	 	 	 	
Beneficiary Name:	 	 	    	Amount of Wire: $	 	 	
Beneficiary Bank:	 	 	    	Account Number:	 	 	
City and State:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

Beneficiary Bank Transit (ABA) #:	 	 	 	Beneficiary Bank Code (Swift, Sort, Chip, etc.):	 	 	
 	 	 	 	(For International Wire Only)	

Intermediary Bank:	 	 	 	Transit (ABA) #:	 	 	
For Further Credit to:	 	 	
 	 	
Special Instruction:	 	 	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 
By signing below, I (we) acknowledge and agree that my (our) funds transfer request shall be processed in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the agreements(s) covering funds transfer service(s), which agreements(s) were previously received and executed by me (us).	

Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	2nd Signature (if required):	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	Print Name/Title:	 	 	
Telephone #:	 	 	    	Telephone #:	 	 	

Exhibit 10.10
SUBORDINATED LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT
THIS SUBORDINATED LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT (this “Agreement”) dated as of April 25, 2017 (the “ Effective Date ”) between  SILICON VALLEY BANK , a California corporation (“ Bank ”), and  APPIAN CORPORATION , a Delaware corporation (“ Borrower ”), provides the terms on which Bank shall lend to Borrower and Borrower shall repay Bank. The parties agree as follows:
1    ACCOUNTING AND OTHER TERMS
Accounting terms not defined in this Agreement shall be construed following GAAP. Calculations and determinations must be made following GAAP. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all financial calculations (whether for pricing covenants, or otherwise) shall be made with regard to Borrower only and not on a consolidated basis. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in Section 13. All other terms contained in this Agreement, unless otherwise indicated, shall have the meaning provided by the Code to the extent such terms are defined therein.
2    LOAN AND TERMS OF PAYMENT
2.1    Promise to Pay. Borrower hereby unconditionally promises to pay Bank the outstanding principal amount of all Credit Extensions and accrued and unpaid interest thereon as and when due in accordance with this Agreement.
2.2    Subordinated Term Loan.
(a)    Availability. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, upon Borrower’s request, during the Draw Period, Bank shall make term loan advances available to Borrower in the aggregate original principal amount of up to Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000.00) (each, a “ Subordinated Term Loan Advance ” and, collectively, the “ Subordinated Term Loan Advances ”). Each Subordinated Term Loan Advance must be in an amount equal to at least Two Million Dollars ($2,000,000.00). After repayment, no Subordinated Term Loan Advance (or any portion thereof) may be reborrowed.
(b)    Interest Payments. With respect to each Subordinated Term Loan Advance, commencing on the first Payment Date of the month following the month in which the Funding Date of such Subordinated Term Loan Advance occurs and continuing on each Payment Date thereafter, Borrower shall make monthly payments of interest, in arrears, on the principal amount of the Subordinated Term Loan Advance at the rate set forth in Section 2.3(a).
(c)    Repayment. All outstanding principal and accrued and unpaid interest under the Subordinated Term Loan Advances, and all other outstanding Obligations with respect to the Subordinated Term Loan Advances, are due and payable in full on the Subordinated Term Loan Maturity Date.
(d)    Permitted Prepayment. Borrower shall have the option to prepay all but not less than all, of the Subordinated Term Loan Advances, provided Borrower (i) delivers written notice to Bank of its election to prepay the Subordinated Term Loan Advances at least

ten (10) days prior to such prepayment, and (ii) pays, on the date of such prepayment (A) the outstanding principal plus accrued and unpaid interest with respect to the Subordinated Term Loan Advances, (B) the Final Payment, and (C) all other sums, if any, that shall have become due and payable with respect to the Subordinated Term Loan Advances, including interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts.
(e)    Mandatory Prepayment Upon an Acceleration. If the Subordinated Term Loan Advances are accelerated by Bank following the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Borrower shall immediately pay to Bank an amount equal to the sum of (i) all outstanding principal plus accrued and unpaid interest with respect to the Subordinated Term Loan Advances, (ii) the Final Payment, and (iii) all other sums, if any, that shall have become due and payable with respect to the Subordinated Term Loan Advances, including interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts.
2.3    Payment of Interest on the Credit Extensions.
(a)    Interest. Subject to Section 2.3(b), the principal amount outstanding with respect to the Subordinated Term Loan Advances shall accrue interest at a fixed per annum rate equal to (i) prior to the first (1 st ) anniversary of the Effective Date, eleven percent (11.0%), (ii) at all times on and after the first (1 st ) anniversary of the Effective Date but prior to the second (2 nd ) anniversary of the Effective Date, twelve percent (12.0%) and (iii) at all times on and after the second (2 nd ) anniversary of the Effective Date, thirteen percent (13.0%), which interest shall in each case be payable monthly in accordance with Section 2.3(c) below.
(b)    Default Rate. Immediately upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Obligations shall bear interest at a rate per annum which is five percent (5.0%) above the rate that is otherwise applicable thereto (the “ Default Rate ”). Fees and expenses which are required to be paid by Borrower pursuant to the Loan Documents (including, without limitation, Bank Expenses) but are not paid when due shall bear interest until paid at a rate equal to the highest rate applicable to the Obligations. Payment or acceptance of the increased interest rate provided in this Section 2.3(b) is not a permitted alternative to timely payment and shall not constitute a waiver of any Event of Default or otherwise prejudice or limit any rights or remedies of Bank.
(c)    Payment; Interest Computation. Interest is payable monthly on the Payment Date and shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year for the actual number of days elapsed. In computing interest, (i) all payments received after 12:00 p.m. Eastern time on any day shall be deemed received at the opening of business on the next Business Day, and (ii) the date of the making of any Credit Extension shall be included and the date of payment shall be excluded; provided, however, that if any Credit Extension is repaid on the same day on which it is made, such day shall be included in computing interest on such Credit Extension.
2.4    Fees. Borrower shall pay to Bank:
(a)    Commitment Fee. A fully earned, non-refundable commitment fee of Three Hundred Thousand Dollars ($300,000.00), on the Effective Date;
 
-2-

(b)    Unused Facility Fee. Payable quarterly in arrears on the last day of each quarter occurring prior to the date that is twelve (12) months from the Effective Date, and on the date that is twelve (12) months from the Effective Date, a fee (the “ Unused Facility Fee ”) in an amount equal to one and one-half of one percent (1.50%) per annum of the average unused portion of the term loan facility, as determined by Bank, computed on the basis of a year with the applicable number of days as set forth in Section 2.3(c). The unused portion of the term loan facility, for purposes of this calculation, shall be calculated on a calendar year basis and shall equal the difference between (i) Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000.00), and (ii) the average for the period of the daily closing balance of the principal amount of Subordinated Term Loan Advances outstanding; and
(c)    Final Payment. The Final Payment, when due hereunder; and
(d)    Bank Expenses. All Bank Expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses for documentation and negotiation of this Agreement) incurred through and after the Effective Date, when due (or, if no stated due date, upon demand by Bank).
(e)    Fees Fully Earned. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement or in a separate writing by Bank, Borrower shall not be entitled to any credit, rebate, or repayment of any fees earned by Bank pursuant to this Agreement notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement or the suspension or termination of Bank’s obligation to make loans and advances hereunder. Bank may deduct amounts owing by Borrower under the clauses of this Section 2.4 pursuant to the terms of Section 2.5(c). Bank shall provide Borrower written notice of deductions made from the Designated Deposit Account pursuant to the terms of the clauses of this Section 2.4.
2.5    Payments; Application of Payments; Debit of Accounts.
(a)    All payments to be made by Borrower under any Loan Document shall be made in immediately available funds in Dollars, without setoff or counterclaim, before 12:00 p.m. Eastern time on the date when due. Payments of principal and/or interest received after 12:00 p.m. Eastern time are considered received at the opening of business on the next Business Day. When a payment is due on a day that is not a Business Day, the payment shall be due the next Business Day, and additional fees or interest, as applicable, shall continue to accrue until paid.
(b)    Bank has the exclusive right to determine the order and manner in which all payments with respect to the Obligations may be applied. Borrower shall have no right to specify the order or the accounts to which Bank shall allocate or apply any payments required to be made by Borrower to Bank or otherwise received by Bank under this Agreement when any such allocation or application is not specified elsewhere in this Agreement.
(c)    Bank may debit any of Borrower’s deposit accounts, including the Designated Deposit Account, for principal and interest payments or any other amounts Borrower owes Bank when due. These debits shall not constitute a set-off. Bank shall provide Borrower prompt written notice of debits made from any of Borrower’s deposit accounts pursuant to the terms of this clause (c) other than debits on account of principal or interest (including any debit related to payment of Unused Facility Fees).
 
-3-

3    CONDITIONS OF LOANS
3.1    Conditions Precedent to Initial Credit Extension. Bank’s obligation to make the initial Credit Extension is subject to the condition precedent that Bank shall have received, in form and substance satisfactory to Bank, such documents, and completion of such other matters, as Bank may reasonably deem necessary or appropriate, including, without limitation:
(a)    duly executed original signatures to the Loan Documents;
(b)    the Deed of Confirmation and Supplemental Charge from Appian UK;
(c)    a Second Loan Modification Agreement with respect to the Senior Loan Agreement;
(d)    the Operating Documents and long-form good standing certificates of Borrower certified by the Secretary of State (or equivalent agency) of Delaware, New Jersey and Virginia, each as of a date no earlier than thirty (30) days prior to the Effective Date;
(e)    a secretary’s certificate of Borrower with respect to such Borrower’s Operating Documents, incumbency, specimen signatures and resolutions authorizing the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party;
(f)    a certificate of a director of Appian UK attaching (i) certificate of incorporation, memorandum and articles of association, (ii) board minutes, (iii) register of charges and (iv) specimen signatures;
(g)    duly executed original signatures to the completed Borrowing Resolutions for Borrower;
(h)    certified copies, dated as of a recent date, of financing statement searches, as Bank may request, accompanied by written evidence (including any UCC termination statements) that the Liens indicated in any such financing statements either constitute Permitted Liens or have been or, in connection with the initial Credit Extension, will be terminated or released;
(i)    Intellectual Property search results and completed exhibits to the IP Agreement;
(j)    a legal opinion of Borrower’s counsel (authority/enforceability), in form and substance acceptable to Bank;
(k)    the Perfection Certificate of Borrower, together with the duly executed original signature thereto;
 
-4-

(l)    evidence satisfactory to Bank that the insurance policies and endorsements required by Section 6.4 hereof are in full force and effect, together with appropriate evidence showing lender loss payable and/or additional insured clauses or endorsements in favor of Bank;
(m)    a logo consent form; and
(n)    payment of the fees and Bank Expenses then due as specified in Section 2.4 hereof.
3.2    Conditions Precedent to all Credit Extensions. Bank’s obligations to make each Credit Extension, including the initial Credit Extension, is subject to the following conditions precedent:
(a)    timely receipt of an executed Payment/Advance Form;
(b)    the representations and warranties in this Agreement shall be true, accurate, and complete in all material respects on the date of the Payment/Advance Form and on the Funding Date of each Credit Extension; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date, and no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or result from the Credit Extension. Each Credit Extension is Borrower’s representation and warranty on that date that the representations and warranties in this Agreement remain true, accurate, and complete in all material respects; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date; and
(c)    Bank determines to its reasonable satisfaction that there has not been a Material Adverse Change.
3.3    Covenant to Deliver. Borrower agrees to deliver to Bank each item required to be delivered to Bank under this Agreement as a condition precedent to any Credit Extension. Borrower expressly agrees that a Credit Extension made prior to the receipt by Bank of any such item shall not constitute a waiver by Bank of Borrower’s obligation to deliver such item, and the making of any Credit Extension in the absence of a required item shall be in Bank’s sole discretion.
3.4    Procedures for Borrowing. Subject to the prior satisfaction of all other applicable conditions to the making of a Subordinated Term Loan Advance set forth in this Agreement, to obtain a Subordinated Term Loan Advance, Borrower shall notify Bank (which notice shall be irrevocable) by electronic mail by 12:00 noon Eastern time on the Funding Date of the Subordinated Term Loan Advance. In connection with such notification, Borrower must promptly deliver to Bank by electronic mail a completed Payment/Advance Form executed by an Authorized Signer together with such other reports and information as Bank may request in its sole discretion. Bank shall credit proceeds of the Subordinated Term Loan Advances to the Designated Deposit Account.
 
-5-

4    CREATION OF SECURITY INTEREST
4.1    Grant of Security Interest. Borrower hereby grants Bank, to secure the payment and performance in full of all of the Obligations, a continuing security interest in, and pledges to Bank, the Collateral, wherever located, whether now owned or hereafter acquired or arising, and all proceeds and products thereof.
All Obligations shall also be secured by the UK Charge Over Account and any and all other security agreements, mortgages or other collateral granted to Bank by Appian UK as security for the Obligations, now or in the future.
Borrower acknowledges that it previously has entered, and/or may in the future enter, into Bank Services Agreements with Bank. Regardless of the terms of any Bank Services Agreement, Borrower agrees that any amounts Borrower owes Bank thereunder shall be deemed to be Obligations hereunder and that it is the intent of Borrower and Bank to have all such Obligations secured by the first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral granted herein and in the UK Charge Over Account (subject only to Permitted Liens that are permitted pursuant to the terms of this Agreement to have superior priority to Bank’s Lien in this Agreement).
If this Agreement is terminated, Bank’s Lien in the Collateral shall continue until the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement) are repaid in full in cash. Upon payment in full in cash of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement) and at such time as Bank’s obligation to make Credit Extensions has terminated, Bank shall, at the sole cost and expense of Borrower, release its Liens in the Collateral and all rights therein shall revert to Borrower. In the event (x) all Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement), except for Bank Services, are satisfied in full, and (y) this Agreement and the UK Charge Over Account are terminated, Bank shall terminate the security interest granted herein and in the UK Charge Over Account upon Borrower providing cash collateral acceptable to Bank in its good faith business judgment for Bank Services, if any. In the event such Bank Services consist of outstanding Letters of Credit, Borrower shall provide to Bank cash collateral in an amount equal to (x) if such Letters of Credit are denominated in Dollars, then at least one hundred five percent (105.0%); and (y) if such Letters of Credit are denominated in a Foreign Currency, then at least one hundred ten percent (110.0%), of the Dollar Equivalent of the face amount of all such Letters of Credit plus all interest, fees, and costs due or to become due in connection therewith (as estimated by Bank in its good faith business judgment), to secure all of the Obligations relating to such Letters of Credit.
4.2    Priority of Security Interest. Borrower represents, warrants, and covenants that the security interest granted herein and in the UK Charge Over Account is and shall at all
 
-6-

times continue to be a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral (subject only to Permitted Liens that are permitted pursuant to the terms of this Agreement to have superior priority to Bank’s Lien under this Agreement) assuming that, with respect to the security interest granted herein by Borrower, Bank has filed a financing statement with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and, in the case of Collateral consisting of Intellectual Property, has filed a security agreement with the United States Patent and Trademark office and/or the United States Copyright Office, as applicable. If Borrower shall acquire a commercial tort claim, Borrower shall promptly notify Bank in a writing signed by Borrower of the general details thereof and grant to Bank in such writing a security interest therein and in the proceeds thereof, all upon the terms of this Agreement, with such writing to be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Bank.
Bank’s security interest in the assets of Borrower securing the Obligations of Borrower to Bank under this Agreement shall be junior and subordinate to Bank’s security interest in the assets of Borrower securing all other obligations of Borrower to Bank including, without limitation, those under the Senior Loan Agreement.
4.3    Authorization to File Financing Statements. Borrower hereby authorizes Bank to file financing statements, without notice to Borrower, with all appropriate jurisdictions to perfect or protect Bank’s interest or rights hereunder, including a notice that any disposition of the Collateral, by either Borrower or any other Person, shall be deemed to violate the rights of Bank under the Code.    Such financing statements may indicate the Collateral as “all assets of the Debtor” or words of similar effect, or as being of an equal or lesser scope, or with greater detail, all in Bank’s discretion.
5    REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES
Borrower represents and warrants as follows:
5.1    Due Organization, Authorization; Power and Authority. Borrower is duly existing and in good standing as a Registered Organization in its jurisdiction of formation and is qualified and licensed to do business and is in good standing in any jurisdiction in which the conduct of its business or its ownership of property requires that it be qualified except where the failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business. In connection with this Agreement, Borrower has delivered to Bank a completed certificate signed by Borrower, entitled “Perfection Certificate” (the “ Perfection Certificate ”). Borrower represents and warrants to Bank that (a) Borrower’s exact legal name is that indicated on the Perfection Certificate and on the signature page hereof; (b) Borrower is an organization of the type and is organized in the jurisdiction set forth in the Perfection Certificate; (c) the Perfection Certificate accurately sets forth Borrower’s organizational identification number or accurately states that Borrower has none; (d) the Perfection Certificate accurately sets forth Borrower’s place of business, or, if more than one, its chief executive office as well as Borrower’s mailing address (if different than its chief executive office); (e) Borrower (and each of its predecessors) has not, in the past five (5) years, changed its jurisdiction of formation, organizational structure or type, or any organizational number assigned by its jurisdiction; and (f) all other information set forth on the Perfection Certificate pertaining to Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries is accurate and complete (it being understood and agreed that Borrower may from
 
-7-

time to time update certain information in the Perfection Certificate after the Effective Date to the extent permitted by one or more specific provisions in this Agreement). If Borrower is not now a Registered Organization but later becomes one, Borrower shall promptly notify Bank of such occurrence and provide Bank with Borrower’s organizational identification number.
The execution, delivery and performance by Borrower of the Loan Documents to which it is a party have been duly authorized, and do not (i) conflict with any of Borrower’s organizational documents, (ii) contravene, conflict with, constitute a default under or violate any material Requirement of Law, (iii) contravene, conflict or violate any applicable order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award of any Governmental Authority by which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their property or assets may be bound or affected, (iv) require any action by, filing, registration, or qualification with, or Governmental Approval from, any Governmental Authority (except such Governmental Approvals which have already been obtained and are in full force and effect), or (v) conflict with, contravene, constitute a default or breach under, or result in or permit the termination or acceleration of, any material agreement by which Borrower is bound. Borrower is not in default under any agreement to which it is a party or by which it is bound in which the default could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business.
5.2    Collateral. Borrower has good title to, rights in, and the power to transfer each item of the Collateral upon which it purports to grant a Lien hereunder or under the UK Charge Over Account, free and clear of any and all Liens except Permitted Liens. Borrower has no Collateral Accounts at or with any bank or financial institution other than Bank or Bank’s Affiliates except for the Collateral Accounts described in the Perfection Certificate delivered to Bank in connection herewith and which Borrower has taken such actions as are necessary to give Bank a perfected security interest therein, pursuant to the terms of Section 6.5(b). The Accounts are bona fide, existing obligations of the Account Debtors.
The Collateral is not in the possession of any third party bailee (such as a warehouse) except as otherwise provided in the Perfection Certificate. None of the components of the Collateral shall be maintained at locations other than as provided in the Perfection Certificate or as permitted pursuant to Section 7.2.
All Inventory is in all material respects of good and marketable quality, free from material defects.
Borrower is the sole owner of the Intellectual Property which it owns or purports to own except for (a) non-exclusive licenses granted to its customers in the ordinary course of business, (b) over-the-counter software that is commercially available to the public, and (c) material Intellectual Property licensed to Borrower and noted on the Perfection Certificate. Each Patent which Borrower owns or purports to own and which is material to Borrower’s business is valid and enforceable, and no part of the Intellectual Property which Borrower owns or purports to own and which is material to Borrower’s business has been judged invalid or unenforceable, in whole or in part. To the best of Borrower’s knowledge, no claim has been made that any part of the Intellectual Property violates the rights of any third party except to the extent such claim would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business.
 
-8-

Except as noted on the Perfection Certificate, Borrower is not a party to, nor is it bound by, any Restricted License.
5.3    Litigation. There are no actions or proceedings pending or, to the knowledge of any Responsible Officer, threatened in writing by or against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries which could reasonably be expected to cause a Material Adverse Change.
5.4    Financial Statements; Financial Condition. All consolidated financial statements for Borrower and any of its Subsidiaries delivered to Bank fairly present in all material respects Borrower’s consolidated financial condition and Borrower’s consolidated results of operations. There has not been any material deterioration in Borrower’s consolidated financial condition since the date of the most recent financial statements submitted to Bank.
5.5    Solvency. The fair salable value of Borrower’s consolidated assets (including goodwill minus disposition costs) exceeds the fair value of Borrower’s liabilities; Borrower is not left with unreasonably small capital after the transactions in this Agreement; and Borrower is able to pay its debts (including trade debts) as they mature.
5.6    Regulatory Compliance. Borrower is not an “investment company” or a company “controlled” by an “investment company” under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. Borrower is not engaged as one of its important activities in extending credit for margin stock (under Regulations X, T and U of the Federal Reserve Board of Governors). Borrower (a) has complied in all material respects with all Requirements of Law, and (b) has not violated any Requirements of Law the violation of which could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on its business. None of Borrower’s or any of its Subsidiaries’ properties or assets has been used by Borrower or any Subsidiary or, to the best of Borrower’s knowledge, by previous Persons, in disposing, producing, storing, treating, or transporting any hazardous substance other than legally. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries have obtained all consents, approvals and authorizations of, made all declarations or filings with, and given all notices to, all Government Authorities that are necessary to continue their respective businesses as currently conducted.
5.7    Subsidiaries; Investments. Borrower does not own any stock, partnership, or other ownership interest or other equity securities except for Permitted Investments.
5.8    Tax Returns and Payments; Pension Contributions. Borrower has timely filed all required tax returns and reports, and Borrower has timely paid all foreign, federal, state and local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower except (a) to the extent such taxes are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly instituted and diligently conducted, so long as such reserve or other appropriate provision, if any, as shall be required in conformity with GAAP shall have been made therefor, or (b) if such taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions do not, individually or in the aggregate, exceed Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00).
To the extent Borrower defers payment of any contested taxes, Borrower shall (i) if such contested amount is in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00), notify Bank in writing of the commencement of, and any material development in, the proceedings, and (ii) post bonds or take any other steps required to prevent the governmental authority levying
 
-9-

such contested taxes from obtaining a Lien upon any of the Collateral that is other than a “Permitted Lien.” Borrower is unaware of any claims or adjustments proposed for any of Borrower’s prior tax years which could result in additional taxes, individually or in the aggregate, in an amount greater than Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) becoming due and payable by Borrower. Borrower has paid all amounts necessary to fund all present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plans in accordance with their terms, and Borrower has not withdrawn from participation in, and has not permitted partial or complete termination of, or permitted the occurrence of any other event with respect to, any such plan which could reasonably be expected to result in any liability of Borrower in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) in the aggregate, including any liability in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) in the aggregate to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or its successors or any other governmental agency.
5.9    Use of Proceeds. Borrower shall use the proceeds of the Credit Extensions solely as working capital and to fund its general business requirements and not for personal, family, household or agricultural purposes.
5.10    Full Disclosure. No written representation, warranty or other statement of Borrower in any certificate or written statement given to Bank, as of the date such representation, warranty, or other statement was made, taken together with all such written certificates and written statements given to Bank, contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained in the certificates or statements not misleading (it being recognized by Bank that the projections and forecasts provided by Borrower in good faith and based upon reasonable assumptions are not viewed as facts and that actual results during the period or periods covered by such projections and forecasts may differ from the projected or forecasted results).
5.11    Definition of “Knowledge.” For purposes of the Loan Documents, whenever a representation or warranty is made to Borrower’s knowledge or awareness, to the “best of” Borrower’s knowledge, or with a similar qualification, knowledge or awareness means the actual knowledge, after reasonable investigation, of any Responsible Officer.
6    AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS
Borrower shall do all of the following:
6.1    Government Compliance.
(a)    Maintain its and all its Subsidiaries’ legal existence and good standing in their respective jurisdictions of formation and maintain qualification in each jurisdiction in which the failure to so qualify would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business or operations. Borrower shall comply, and have each Subsidiary comply, in all material respects, with all laws, ordinances and regulations to which it is subject.
(b)    Obtain all of the Governmental Approvals necessary for the performance by Borrower of its obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party and the grant of a security interest to Bank in all of its property. Borrower shall promptly provide copies of any such obtained Governmental Approvals to Bank.
 
-10-

6.2    Financial Statements, Reports, Certificates. Provide Bank with the following:
(a)    as soon as available, but no later than thirty (30) days after the last day of each month, a company prepared consolidated and consolidating balance sheet and income statement covering Borrower’s consolidated operations and the consolidating operations of Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries for such month certified by a Responsible Officer and in a form acceptable to Bank (the “ Monthly Financial Statements ”);
(b)    within twenty (20) days after the end of each month, (i) a Deferred Revenue report prepared with respect to Borrower only and (ii) a Deferred Revenue report prepared on a consolidated basis with respect to Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, in the case of each of (i) and (ii), in a form acceptable to Bank; provided, however, that such reports shall not be required for any month for which there were no Obligations outstanding during the period commencing on the first day of such month through and including the date that is twenty (20) days after the last day of such month;
(c)    within thirty (30) days after the last day of each month and together with the Monthly Financial Statements, a duly completed Compliance Certificate signed by a Responsible Officer, certifying that as of the end of such month, Borrower was in full compliance with all of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and setting forth calculations showing compliance with the financial covenants set forth in this Agreement and such other information as Bank may reasonably request, including, without limitation, a statement that at the end of such month there were no held checks;
(d)    as soon as available, but no later than the earlier to occur of (i) ten (10) days after approval by Borrower’s board of directors and (ii) January 31 st  of each year, and contemporaneously with any updates or changes thereto, (A) annual operating budgets (including income statements, balance sheets and cash flow statements, by month), and (B) annual financial projections (on a quarterly basis) as approved by Borrower’s board of directors, together with any related business forecasts used in the preparation of such annual financial projections;
(e)    as soon as available, and in any event within one hundred eighty (180) days following the end of Borrower’s fiscal year, audited consolidated financial statements prepared under GAAP, consistently applied, together with an unqualified opinion on the financial statements from an independent certified public accounting firm reasonably acceptable to Bank;
(f)    in the event that Borrower becomes subject to the reporting requirements under the Exchange Act within five (5) days of filing, copies of all periodic and other reports, proxy statements and other materials filed by Borrower with the SEC, any Governmental Authority succeeding to any or all of the functions of the SEC or with any national securities exchange, or distributed to its shareholders, as the case may be. Documents required to be delivered pursuant to the terms hereof (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Borrower posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, on Borrower’s website on the internet at Borrower’s website address; provided, however, Borrower shall promptly notify Bank in writing (which may be by electronic mail) of the posting of any such documents;
 
-11-

(g)    within five (5) days of delivery, copies of all statements, reports and notices made available to Borrower’s security holders or to any holders of Subordinated Debt;
(h)    within thirty (30) days of receipt of notice thereof by Borrower, notice of any legal actions pending or threatened in writing against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to result in damages or costs to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of, individually or in the aggregate, One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000.00) or more;
(i)    at least annually, contemporaneously with completion and with any updates thereto, a copy of Borrower’s 409A valuation report;
(j)    as soon as available, but no later than thirty (30) days after the last day of each month, a detailed recurring revenue report in form and substance satisfactory to Bank in its sole discretion; and
(k)    other financial information reasonably requested by Bank.
6.3    Taxes; Pensions. Timely file, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely file, all required tax returns and reports and timely pay, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely pay, all foreign, federal, state and local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, except for deferred payment of any taxes contested pursuant to the terms of Section 5.8 hereof, and shall deliver to Bank, on demand, appropriate certificates attesting to such payments, and pay all amounts necessary to fund all present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plans in accordance with their terms.
6.4    Insurance.
(a)    Keep its business and the Collateral insured for risks and in amounts standard for companies in Borrower’s industry and location and as Bank may reasonably request. Insurance policies shall be in a form, with financially sound and reputable insurance companies that are not Affiliates of Borrower, and in amounts that are satisfactory to Bank. All property policies shall have a lender’s loss payable endorsement showing Bank as the sole lender loss payee. All liability policies shall show, or have endorsements showing, Bank as an additional insured. Bank shall be named as lender loss payee and/or additional insured with respect to any such insurance providing coverage in respect of any Collateral.
(b)    Ensure that proceeds payable under any property policy are, at Bank’s option, payable to Bank on account of the Obligations.
(c)    At Bank’s request, Borrower shall deliver certified copies of insurance policies and evidence of all premium payments. Each provider of any such insurance required under this Section 6.4 shall agree, by endorsement upon the policy or policies issued by it or by independent instruments furnished to Bank, that it will give Bank twenty (20) days prior written notice before any such policy or policies shall be materially altered or canceled. If Borrower fails to obtain insurance as required under this Section 6.4 or to pay any amount or furnish any
 
-12-

required proof of payment to third persons and Bank, Bank may make all or part of such payment or obtain such insurance policies required in this Section 6.4, and take any action under the policies Bank deems prudent.
6.5    Accounts.
(a)    Maintain its and all of its Subsidiaries’ depository and operating accounts and securities accounts with Bank and Bank’s affiliates; provided however (i) Appian UK may maintain the Permitted Barclays Account containing an aggregate amount of funds not to exceed Five Million Five Hundred Thousand Dollars ($5,500,000.00) at any time, (ii) Borrower’s Subsidiaries may maintain the Permitted Subsidiary Accounts, provided that (1) the amount maintained in any particular Permitted Subsidiary Account may not exceed Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars ($250,000.00) at any time and (2) the aggregate amount maintained in all Permitted Subsidiary Accounts (for all such accounts together) may not exceed One Million Dollars ($1,000,000.00) at any time and (iii) until the date that is ninety (90) days from the Effective Date, Appian Software Switzerland LLC, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Switzerland, may maintain its existing account with Santander that is disclosed on the Perfection Certificate.
(b)    In addition to and without limiting the restrictions in (a), Borrower shall provide Bank five (5) days prior written notice before establishing any Collateral Account at or with any bank or financial institution other than Bank or Bank’s Affiliates. For each Collateral Account that Borrower at any time maintains, Borrower shall cause the applicable bank or financial institution (other than Bank) at or with which any Collateral Account is maintained to execute and deliver a Control Agreement or other appropriate instrument with respect to such Collateral Account to perfect Bank’s Lien in such Collateral Account in accordance with the terms hereunder which Control Agreement may not be terminated without the prior written consent of Bank. The provisions of the previous sentence shall not apply to deposit accounts exclusively used for payroll, payroll taxes, and other employee wage and benefit payments to or for the benefit of Borrower’s employees and identified to Bank by Borrower as such.
6.6    Financial Covenant –Minimum Recurring Revenue. Have at all times, to be tested as of the last day of each calendar quarter, revenue recognized as recurring from software and maintenance according to GAAP for the twelve (12) month period ending on such day of at least the amounts set forth in Schedule 1 to the Compliance Certificate.
6.7    Protection and Registration of Intellectual Property Rights.
(a)    (i) Protect, defend and maintain the validity and enforceability of its Intellectual Property; (ii) promptly advise Bank in writing of material infringements or any other event that could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect the value of its Intellectual Property; and (iii) not allow any Intellectual Property material to Borrower’s business to be abandoned, forfeited or dedicated to the public without Bank’s written consent.
(b)    If Borrower (i) obtains any Patent, registered Trademark, registered Copyright, registered mask work, or any pending application for any of the foregoing, whether as
 
-13-

owner, licensee or otherwise, or (ii) applies for any Patent or the registration of any Trademark, then Borrower shall immediately provide written notice thereof to Bank and shall execute such intellectual property security agreements and other documents and take such other actions as Bank may request in its good faith business judgment to perfect and maintain a first priority perfected security interest in favor of Bank in such property. If Borrower decides to register any Copyrights or mask works in the United States Copyright Office, Borrower shall: (x) provide Bank with at least fifteen (15) days prior written notice of Borrower’s intent to register such Copyrights or mask works together with a copy of the application it intends to file with the United States Copyright Office (excluding exhibits thereto); (y) execute an intellectual property security agreement and such other documents and take such other actions as Bank may request in its good faith business judgment to perfect and maintain a first priority perfected security interest in favor of Bank in the Copyrights or mask works intended to be registered with the United States Copyright Office; and (z) record such intellectual property security agreement with the United States Copyright Office contemporaneously with filing the Copyright or mask work application(s) with the United States Copyright Office. Borrower shall promptly provide to Bank copies of all applications that it files for Patents or for the registration of Trademarks, Copyrights or mask works, together with evidence of the recording of the intellectual property security agreement required for Bank to perfect and maintain a first priority perfected security interest in such property.
(c)    Provide written notice to Bank within ten (10) days of entering into or becoming bound by any Restricted License (other than over-the-counter software that is commercially available to the public). Borrower shall take such steps as Bank requests to obtain the consent of, or waiver by, any person whose consent or waiver is necessary for (i) any Restricted License to be deemed “Collateral” and for Bank to have a security interest in it that might otherwise be restricted or prohibited by law or by the terms of any such Restricted License, whether now existing or entered into in the future, and (ii) Bank to have the ability in the event of a liquidation of any Collateral to dispose of such Collateral in accordance with Bank’s rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
6.8    Litigation Cooperation. From the date hereof and continuing through the termination of this Agreement, make available to Bank, without expense to Bank, Borrower and its officers, employees and agents and Borrower’s books and records, to the extent that Bank may deem them reasonably necessary to prosecute or defend any third-party suit or proceeding instituted by or against Bank with respect to any Collateral or relating to Borrower.
6.9    Further Assurances. Execute any further instruments and take further action as Bank reasonably requests to perfect or continue Bank’s Lien in the Collateral or to effect the purposes of this Agreement.
7    NEGATIVE COVENANTS
Borrower shall not do any of the following without Bank’s prior written consent:
7.1    Dispositions. Convey, sell, lease, transfer, assign, or otherwise dispose of (collectively, “Transfer”), or permit any of its Subsidiaries to Transfer, all or any part of its business or property, except for Transfers (a) of Inventory in the ordinary course of business; (b) of worn-out or obsolete Equipment that is, in the reasonable judgment of Borrower, no longer
 
-14-

economically practicable to maintain or useful in the ordinary course of business of Borrower; (c) consisting of Permitted Liens and Permitted Investments; and (d) of non-exclusive licenses for the use of the property of Borrower or its Subsidiaries (including Intellectual Property) in the ordinary course of business.
7.2    Changes in Business, Management, Control, or Business Locations. (a) Engage in or permit any of its Subsidiaries to engage in any business other than the businesses currently engaged in by Borrower and such Subsidiary, as applicable, or reasonably related thereto; (b) liquidate or dissolve; (c) fail to provide notice to Bank of any Key Person departing from or ceasing to be employed by Borrower within five (5) days after such Key Person’s departure from Borrower; or (d) permit or suffer any Change in Control.
Borrower shall not, without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to Bank: (1) add any new offices or business locations, including warehouses (unless such new offices or business locations contain less than Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000.00) in Borrower’s assets or property) or deliver any portion of the Collateral valued, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) to a bailee at a location other than to a bailee and at a location already disclosed in the Perfection Certificate, (2) change its jurisdiction of organization, (3) change its organizational structure or type, (4) change its legal name, or (5) change any organizational number (if any) assigned by its jurisdiction of organization. If Borrower intends to deliver any portion of the Collateral valued, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000.00) to a bailee, and Bank and such bailee are not already parties to a bailee agreement governing both the Collateral and the location to which Borrower intends to deliver the Collateral, then Borrower will first receive the written consent of Bank, and such bailee shall execute and deliver a bailee agreement in form and substance satisfactory to Bank.
7.3    Mergers or Acquisitions. Merge or consolidate, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to merge or consolidate, with any other Person, or acquire, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to acquire, all or substantially all of the capital stock or property of another Person (including, without limitation, by the formation of any Subsidiary). A Subsidiary may merge or consolidate into another Subsidiary or into Borrower.
7.4    Indebtedness. Create, incur, assume, or be liable for any Indebtedness, or permit any Subsidiary to do so, other than Permitted Indebtedness.
7.5    Encumbrance. Create, incur, allow, or suffer any Lien on any of its property, or assign or convey any right to receive income, including the sale of any Accounts, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so, except for Permitted Liens, permit any Collateral not to be subject to the first priority security interest granted herein and in the UK Charge Over Account, or enter into any agreement, document, instrument or other arrangement (except with or in favor of Bank) with any Person which directly or indirectly prohibits or has the effect of prohibiting Borrower or any Subsidiary from assigning, mortgaging, pledging, granting a security interest in or upon, or encumbering any of Borrower’s or any Subsidiary’s Intellectual Property, except as is otherwise permitted in Section 7.1 hereof and the definition of “Permitted Liens” herein.
 
-15-

7.6    Maintenance of Collateral Accounts. Maintain any Collateral Account except pursuant to the terms of Section 6.5(b) hereof.
7.7    Distributions; Investments. (a) Pay any dividends or make any distribution or payment or redeem, retire or purchase any capital stock, except that Borrower may make a one-time dividend to its shareholders in an aggregate amount of up to Eight Million Dollars ($8,000,000.00), provided that (i) such dividend is made solely using proceeds of Borrower’s IPO, (ii) such dividend is paid within five (5) days of Borrower’s IPO, (iii) Borrower has provided evidence to Bank, satisfactory to Bank in its sole discretion, that, on a pro forma basis (after giving effect to such dividend) Borrower is projected to be in compliance with each of the financial covenants in Section 6.9 of the Senior Loan Agreement immediately following the payment of such dividend, (iv) Borrower pays in full all Obligations with respect to the 2017 Term Loan Advance (as defined in the Senior Loan Agreement) and the Subordinated Term Loan Advances within ten (10) days of the payment of such dividend and (v) no Event of Default has occurred; or (b) directly or indirectly make any Investment (including, without limitation, by the formation of any Subsidiary) other than Permitted Investments, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so.
7.8    Transactions with Affiliates. Directly or indirectly enter into or permit to exist any material transaction with any Affiliate of Borrower, except for transactions that are in the ordinary course of Borrower’s business, upon fair and reasonable terms that are no less favorable to Borrower than would be obtained in an arm’s length transaction with a non-affiliated Person.
7.9    Subordinated Debt. (a) Make or permit any payment on any Subordinated Debt, except under the terms of the subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement to which such Subordinated Debt is subject, or (b) amend any provision in any document relating to the Subordinated Debt which would increase the amount thereof, provide for earlier or greater principal, interest, or other payments thereon, or adversely affect the subordination thereof to Obligations owed to Bank.
7.10    Compliance. Become an “investment company” or a company controlled by an “investment company”, under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, or undertake as one of its important activities extending credit to purchase or carry margin stock (as defined in Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System), or use the proceeds of any Credit Extension for that purpose; fail to meet the minimum funding requirements of ERISA, permit a Reportable Event or Prohibited Transaction, as defined in ERISA, to occur; fail to comply with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act or violate any other law or regulation, if the violation could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so; withdraw or permit any Subsidiary to withdraw from participation in, permit partial or complete termination of, or permit the occurrence of any other event with respect to, any present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plan which could reasonably be expected to result in any liability of Borrower, including any liability to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or its successors or any other governmental agency.
 
-16-

8    EVENTS OF DEFAULT
Any one of the following shall constitute an event of default (an “Event of Default”) under this Agreement:
8.1    Payment Default. Borrower fails to (a) make any payment of principal or interest on any Credit Extension when due, or (b) pay any other Obligations within three (3) Business Days after such Obligations are due and payable (which three (3) Business Day cure period shall not apply to payments due on the Subordinated Term Loan Maturity Date). During the cure period, the failure to make or pay any payment specified under clause (b) hereunder is not an Event of Default (but no Credit Extension will be made during the cure period);
8.2    Covenant Default.
(a) Borrower fails or neglects to perform any obligation in Sections 6.2, 6.3, 6.5, 6.6, 6.7(b), or 6.7(c), or violates any covenant in Section 7; or
(b) Borrower fails or neglects to perform, keep, or observe any other term, provision, condition, covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement or any Loan Documents, and as to any default (other than those specified in this Section 8) under such other term, provision, condition, covenant or agreement that can be cured, has failed to cure the default within ten (10) days after the occurrence thereof; provided, however, that if the default cannot by its nature be cured within the ten (10) day period or cannot after diligent attempts by Borrower be cured within such ten (10) day period, and such default is likely to be cured within a reasonable time, then Borrower shall have an additional period (which shall not in any case exceed thirty (30) days) to attempt to cure such default, and within such reasonable time period the failure to cure the default shall not be deemed an Event of Default (but no Credit Extensions shall be made during such cure period). Cure periods provided under this section shall not apply, among other things, to financial covenants or any other covenants set forth in clause (a) above;
8.3    Material Adverse Change. A Material Adverse Change occurs;
8.4    Attachment; Levy; Restraint on Business.
(a) (i) The service of process seeking to attach, by trustee or similar process, any funds of Borrower or of any entity under the control of Borrower (including a Subsidiary), or (ii) a notice of lien or levy is filed against any of Borrower’s assets by any Governmental Authority, and the same under subclauses (i) and (ii) hereof are not, within ten (10) days after the occurrence thereof, discharged or stayed (whether through the posting of a bond or otherwise); provided, however, no Credit Extensions shall be made during any ten (10) day cure period; or
(b) (i) any material portion of Borrower’s assets is attached, seized, levied on, or comes into possession of a trustee or receiver, or (ii) any court order enjoins, restrains, or prevents Borrower from conducting all or any material part of its business;
8.5    Insolvency. (a) Borrower is unable to pay its debts (including trade debts) as they become due or otherwise becomes insolvent; (b) Borrower begins an Insolvency Proceeding; or (c) an Insolvency Proceeding is begun against Borrower and is not dismissed or stayed within thirty (30) days (but no Credit Extensions shall be made while any of the conditions described in clause (a) exist and/or until any Insolvency Proceeding is dismissed);
 
-17-

8.6    Other Agreements. There is, under any agreement to which Borrower is a party with a third party or parties, (a) any default resulting in a right by such third party or parties, whether or not exercised, to accelerate the maturity of any Indebtedness in an amount individually or in the aggregate in excess of One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000.00); or (b) any breach or default by Borrower, the result of which could have a material adverse effect on Borrower’s business;
8.7    Judgments; Penalties. One or more fines, penalties or final judgments, orders or decrees for the payment of money in an amount, individually or in the aggregate, of at least Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000.00) (not covered by independent third-party insurance as to which liability has been accepted by such insurance carrier) shall be rendered against Borrower by any Governmental Authority, and the same are not, within ten (10) days after the entry, assessment or issuance thereof, discharged, satisfied, or paid, or after execution thereof, stayed or bonded pending appeal, or such judgments are not discharged prior to the expiration of any such stay (provided that no Credit Extensions will be made prior to the satisfaction, payment, discharge, stay, or bonding of such fine, penalty, judgment, order or decree);
8.8    Misrepresentations. Borrower or any Person acting for Borrower makes any representation, warranty, or other statement now or later in this Agreement, any Loan Document or in any writing delivered to Bank or to induce Bank to enter this Agreement or any Loan Document, and such representation, warranty, or other statement is incorrect in any material respect when made;
8.9    Subordinated Debt. A default or breach occurs under any agreement between Borrower and any creditor of Borrower that signed a subordination agreement, intercreditor, or other similar agreement with Bank, or any such creditor breaches any terms of any such agreement, or the Obligations shall for any reason be subordinated or shall not have the priority contemplated by this Agreement; or
8.10    Senior Loan Agreement. The occurrence of an Event of Default (as defined in the Senior Loan Agreement) under the Senior Loan Agreement, other than an Event of Default (as defined in the Senior Loan Agreement) pursuant to Section 8.2 of the Senior Loan Agreement solely as a result of Borrower’s failure to comply with Section 6.9 of the Senior Loan Agreement.
9    BANK’S RIGHTS AND REMEDIES
9.1    Rights and Remedies. Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Bank may, without notice or demand, do any or all of the following:
(a)    declare all Obligations immediately due and payable (but if an Event of Default described in Section 8.5 occurs all Obligations are immediately due and payable without any action by Bank);
(b)    stop advancing money or extending credit for Borrower’s benefit under this Agreement or under any other agreement between Borrower and Bank;
 
-18-

(c)    demand that Borrower (i) deposit cash with Bank in an amount equal to at least (A) one hundred five percent (105.0%) of the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate face amount of all Letters of Credit denominated in Dollars remaining undrawn, and (B) one hundred ten percent (110.0%) of the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate face amount of all Letters of Credit denominated in a Foreign Currency remaining undrawn (plus, in each case, all interest, fees, and costs due or to become due in connection therewith (as estimated by Bank in its good faith business judgment)), to secure all of the Obligations relating to such Letters of Credit, as collateral security for the repayment of any future drawings under such Letters of Credit, and Borrower shall forthwith deposit and pay such amounts, and (ii) pay in advance all letter of credit fees scheduled to be paid or payable over the remaining term of any Letters of Credit;
(d)    terminate any FX Contracts;
(e)    verify the amount of, demand payment of and performance under, and collect any Accounts and General Intangibles, settle or adjust disputes and claims directly with Account Debtors for amounts on terms and in any order that Bank considers advisable, and notify any Person owing Borrower money of Bank’s security interest in such funds;
(f)    make any payments and do any acts it considers necessary or reasonable to protect the Collateral and/or its security interest in the Collateral. Borrower shall assemble the Collateral if Bank requests and make it available as Bank designates. Bank may enter premises where the Collateral is located, take and maintain possession of any part of the Collateral, and pay, purchase, contest, or compromise any Lien which appears to be prior or superior to its security interest and pay all expenses incurred. Borrower grants Bank a license to enter and occupy any of its premises, without charge, to exercise any of Bank’s rights or remedies;
(g)    apply to the Obligations any (i) balances and deposits of Borrower it holds, or (ii) any amount held by Bank owing to or for the credit or the account of Borrower;
(h)    ship, reclaim, recover, store, finish, maintain, repair, prepare for sale, advertise for sale, and sell the Collateral. Bank is hereby granted a non-exclusive, royalty-free license or other right to use, without charge, Borrower’s labels, Patents, Copyrights, mask works, rights of use of any name, trade secrets, trade names, Trademarks, and advertising matter, or any similar property as it pertains to the Collateral, in completing production of, advertising for sale, and selling any Collateral and, in connection with Bank’s exercise of its rights under this Section, Borrower’s rights under all licenses and all franchise agreements inure to Bank’s benefit;
(i)    place a “hold” on any account maintained with Bank and/or deliver a notice of exclusive control, any entitlement order, or other directions or instructions pursuant to any Control Agreement or similar agreements providing control of any Collateral;
(j)    demand and receive possession of Borrower’s Books; and
(k)    exercise all rights and remedies available to Bank under the Loan Documents or at law or equity, including all remedies provided under the Code (including disposal of the Collateral pursuant to the terms thereof).
 
-19-

9.2    Power of Attorney. Borrower hereby irrevocably appoints Bank as its lawful attorney-in-fact, exercisable upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, to: (a) endorse Borrower’s name on any checks or other forms of payment or security; (b) sign Borrower’s name on any invoice or bill of lading for any Account or drafts against Account Debtors; (c) settle and adjust disputes and claims about the Accounts directly with Account Debtors, for amounts and on terms Bank determines reasonable; (d) make, settle, and adjust all claims under Borrower’s insurance policies; (e) pay, contest or settle any Lien, charge, encumbrance, security interest, and adverse claim in or to the Collateral, or any judgment based thereon, or otherwise take any action to terminate or discharge the same; and (f) transfer the Collateral into the name of Bank or a third party as the Code permits. Borrower hereby appoints Bank as its lawful attorney-in-fact to sign Borrower’s name on any documents necessary to perfect or continue the perfection of Bank’s Lien in the Collateral regardless of whether an Event of Default has occurred until all Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement) have been satisfied in full and Bank is under no further obligation to make Credit Extensions hereunder. Bank’s foregoing appointment as Borrower’s attorney in fact, and all of Bank’s rights and powers, coupled with an interest, are irrevocable until all Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement) have been fully repaid and performed and Bank’s obligation to provide Credit Extensions terminates.
9.3    Protective Payments. If Borrower fails to obtain the insurance called for by Section 6.4 or fails to pay any premium thereon or fails to pay any other amount which Borrower is obligated to pay under this Agreement or any other Loan Document or which may be required to preserve the Collateral, Bank may obtain such insurance or make such payment, and all amounts so paid by Bank are Bank Expenses and immediately due and payable, bearing interest at the then highest rate applicable to the Obligations, and secured by the Collateral. Bank will make reasonable efforts to provide Borrower with notice of Bank obtaining such insurance at the time it is obtained or within a reasonable time thereafter. No payments by Bank are deemed an agreement to make similar payments in the future or Bank’s waiver of any Event of Default.
9.4    Application of Payments and Proceeds. If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, Bank shall have the right to apply in any order any funds in its possession, whether from Borrower account balances, payments, proceeds realized as the result of any collection of Accounts or other disposition of the Collateral, or otherwise, to the Obligations. Bank shall pay any surplus to Borrower by credit to the Designated Deposit Account or to other Persons legally entitled thereto; Borrower shall remain liable to Bank for any deficiency. If Bank, directly or indirectly, enters into a deferred payment or other credit transaction with any purchaser at any sale of Collateral, Bank shall have the option, exercisable at any time, of either reducing the Obligations by the principal amount of the purchase price or deferring the reduction of the Obligations until the actual receipt by Bank of cash therefor.
9.5    Bank’s Liability for Collateral. So long as Bank complies with reasonable banking practices regarding the safekeeping of the Collateral in the possession or under the control of Bank, Bank shall not be liable or responsible for: (a) the safekeeping of the Collateral; (b) any loss or damage to the Collateral; (c) any diminution in the value of the Collateral; or (d) any act or default of any carrier, warehouseman, bailee, or other Person. Borrower bears all risk of loss, damage or destruction of the Collateral.
 
-20-

9.6    No Waiver; Remedies Cumulative. Bank’s failure, at any time or times, to require strict performance by Borrower of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall not waive, affect, or diminish any right of Bank thereafter to demand strict performance and compliance herewith or therewith. No waiver hereunder shall be effective unless signed by the party granting the waiver and then is only effective for the specific instance and purpose for which it is given. Bank’s rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents are cumulative. Bank has all rights and remedies provided under the Code, by law, or in equity. Bank’s exercise of one right or remedy is not an election and shall not preclude Bank from exercising any other remedy under this Agreement or other remedy available at law or in equity, and Bank’s waiver of any Event of Default is not a continuing waiver. Bank’s delay in exercising any remedy is not a waiver, election, or acquiescence.
9.7    Demand Waiver. Borrower waives demand, notice of default or dishonor, notice of payment and nonpayment, notice of any default, nonpayment at maturity, release, compromise, settlement, extension, or renewal of accounts, documents, instruments, chattel paper, and guarantees held by Bank on which Borrower is liable.
10    NOTICES
All notices, consents, requests, approvals, demands, or other communication by any party to this Agreement or any other Loan Document must be in writing and shall be deemed to have been validly served, given, or delivered: (a) upon the earlier of actual receipt and three (3) Business Days after deposit in the U.S. mail, first class, registered or certified mail return receipt requested, with proper postage prepaid; (b) upon transmission, when sent by electronic mail or facsimile transmission; (c) one (1) Business Day after deposit with a reputable overnight courier with all charges prepaid; or (d) when delivered, if hand-delivered by messenger, all of which shall be addressed to the party to be notified and sent to the address, facsimile number, or email address indicated below. Bank or Borrower may change its mailing or electronic mail address or facsimile number by giving the other party written notice thereof in accordance with the terms of this Section 10.

If to Borrower:	  	Appian Corporation	
 	  	11955 Democracy Drive, Suite 1700	
 	  	Reston, Virginia 20190	
 	  	Attn: Mark Lynch	
 	  	Email: mark.lynch@appian.com	
 	 	
If to Bank:	  	Silicon Valley Bank	
 	  	555 Mission Street	
 	  	Suite 900	
 	  	San Francisco, California 94105	
 	  	Attn: Mr. Lane Bruno	
 	  	Fax: (650) 320-0016	
 	  	Email: LBruno@svb.com	
 
-21-

 	 	 	
 	 	
with a copy to:	  	Riemer & Braunstein LLP	
 	  	Three Center Plaza	
 	  	Boston, Massachusetts 02108	
 	  	Attn: David A. Ephraim, Esquire	
 	  	Fax: (617) 880-3456	
 	  	Email: DEphraim@riemerlaw.com	
11    CHOICE OF LAW, VENUE, JURY TRIAL WAIVER
Except as otherwise expressly provided in any of the Loan Documents, Massachusetts law governs the Loan Documents without regard to principles of conflicts of law. Borrower and Bank each submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the State and Federal courts in Massachusetts; provided, however, that nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to operate to preclude Bank from bringing suit or taking other legal action in any other jurisdiction to realize on the Collateral or any other security for the Obligations, or to enforce a judgment or other court order in favor of Bank. Borrower expressly submits and consents in advance to such jurisdiction in any action or suit commenced in any such court, and Borrower hereby waives any objection that it may have based upon lack of personal jurisdiction, improper venue, or forum non conveniens and hereby consents to the granting of such legal or equitable relief as is deemed appropriate by such court. Borrower hereby waives personal service of the summons, complaints, and other process issued in such action or suit and agrees that service of such summons, complaints, and other process may be made by registered or certified mail addressed to Borrower at the address set forth in Section 10 of this Agreement and that service so made shall be deemed completed upon the earlier to occur of Borrower’s actual receipt thereof or three (3) days after deposit in the U.S. mails, proper postage prepaid.
TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, BORROWER AND BANK EACH WAIVE THEIR RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT, THE LOAN DOCUMENTS OR ANY CONTEMPLATED TRANSACTION, INCLUDING CONTRACT, TORT, BREACH OF DUTY AND ALL OTHER CLAIMS. THIS WAIVER IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT FOR BOTH PARTIES TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY HAS REVIEWED THIS WAIVER WITH ITS COUNSEL .
This Section 11 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
12    GENERAL PROVISIONS
12.1    Termination Prior to Maturity Date; Survival. All covenants, representations and warranties made in this Agreement shall continue in full force until this Agreement has terminated pursuant to its terms and all Obligations have been satisfied (other than inchoate indemnity obligations any other obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving the termination of this Agreement, and any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of this Agreement). So long as Borrower has satisfied the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations, and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, and
 
-22-

any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of this Agreement), this Agreement may be terminated prior to the Subordinated Term Loan Maturity Date by Borrower, effective three (3) Business Days after written notice of termination is given to Bank. Those obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving this Agreement’s termination shall continue to survive notwithstanding this Agreement’s termination.
12.2    Successors and Assigns. This Agreement binds and is for the benefit of the successors and permitted assigns of each party. Borrower may not assign this Agreement or any rights or obligations under it without Bank’s prior written consent (which may be granted or withheld in Bank’s discretion). Bank has the right, without the consent of or notice to Borrower, to sell, transfer, assign, negotiate, or grant participation in all or any part of, or any interest in, Bank’s obligations, rights, and benefits under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
12.3    Indemnification. Borrower agrees to indemnify, defend and hold Bank and its directors, officers, employees, agents, attorneys, or any other Person affiliated with or representing Bank (each, an “ Indemnified Person ”) harmless against: (i) all obligations, demands, claims, and liabilities (collectively, “ Claims ”) claimed or asserted by any other party in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents; and (ii) all losses or expenses (including Bank Expenses) in any way suffered, incurred, or paid by such Indemnified Person as a result of, following from, consequential to, or arising from transactions between Bank and Borrower (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses), except for Claims and/or losses directly caused by such Indemnified Person’s gross negligence or willful misconduct.
This Section 12.3 shall survive until all statutes of limitation with respect to the Claims, losses, and expenses for which indemnity is given shall have run.
12.4    Time of Essence. Time is of the essence for the performance of all Obligations in this Agreement.
12.5    Severability of Provisions. Each provision of this Agreement is severable from every other provision in determining the enforceability of any provision.
12.6    Correction of Loan Documents. Bank may correct patent errors and fill in any blanks in the Loan Documents consistent with the agreement of the parties.
12.7    Amendments in Writing; Waiver; Integration. No purported amendment or modification of any Loan Document, or waiver, discharge or termination of any obligation under any Loan Document, shall be enforceable or admissible unless, and only to the extent, expressly set forth in a writing signed by the party against which enforcement or admission is sought. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, no oral promise or statement, nor any action, inaction, delay, failure to require performance or course of conduct shall operate as, or evidence, an amendment, supplement or waiver or have any other effect on any Loan Document. Any waiver granted shall be limited to the specific circumstance expressly described in it, and shall not apply to any subsequent or other circumstance, whether similar or dissimilar, or give rise to, or evidence, any obligation or commitment to grant any further waiver. The Loan Documents represent the entire agreement about this subject matter and supersede prior negotiations or
 
-23-

agreements. All prior agreements, understandings, representations, warranties, and negotiations between the parties about the subject matter of the Loan Documents merge into the Loan Documents.
12.8    Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties on separate counterparts, each of which, when executed and delivered, is an original, and all taken together, constitute one Agreement.
12.9    Confidentiality. In handling any confidential information, Bank shall exercise the same degree of care that it exercises for its own proprietary information, but disclosure of information may be made: (a) to Bank’s Subsidiaries or Affiliates (such Subsidiaries and Affiliates, together with Bank, collectively, “ Bank Entities ”); (b) to prospective transferees or purchasers of any interest in the Credit Extensions ( provided ,  however , Bank shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any prospective transferee’s or purchaser’s agreement to the terms of this provision); (c) as required by law, regulation, subpoena, or other order; (d) to Bank’s regulators or as otherwise required in connection with Bank’s examination or audit; (e) as Bank considers appropriate in exercising remedies under the Loan Documents; and (f) to third-party service providers of Bank so long as such service providers have executed a confidentiality agreement with Bank with terms no less restrictive than those contained herein. Confidential information does not include information that is either: (i) in the public domain or in Bank’s possession when disclosed to Bank, or becomes part of the public domain (other than as a result of its disclosure by Bank in violation of this Agreement) after disclosure to Bank; or (ii) disclosed to Bank by a third party, if Bank does not know that the third party is prohibited from disclosing the information.
Bank Entities may use confidential information for the development of databases, reporting purposes, and market analysis so long as such confidential information is aggregated and anonymized prior to distribution unless otherwise expressly permitted by Borrower. The provisions of the immediately preceding sentence shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
12.10    Attorneys’ Fees, Costs and Expenses. In any action or proceeding between Borrower and Bank arising out of or relating to the Loan Documents, the Bank shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorneys’ fees and other costs and expenses incurred, in addition to any other relief to which it may be entitled.
12.11    Electronic Execution of Documents. The words “execution,” “signed,” “signature” and words of like import in any Loan Document shall be deemed to include electronic signatures or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity and enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping systems, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including, without limitation, any state law based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.
12.12    Right of Setoff.    Borrower hereby grants to Bank a Lien and a right of setoff as security for all Obligations to Bank, whether now existing or hereafter arising upon and against all deposits, credits, collateral and property, now or hereafter in the possession, custody, safekeeping or control of Bank or any entity under the control of Bank (including a subsidiary of
 
-24-

Bank) or in transit to any of them. At any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, without demand or notice, Bank may setoff the same or any part thereof and apply the same to any liability or Obligation of Borrower even though unmatured and regardless of the adequacy of any other collateral securing the Obligations. ANY AND ALL RIGHTS TO REQUIRE BANK TO EXERCISE ITS RIGHTS OR REMEDIES WITH RESPECT TO ANY OTHER COLLATERAL WHICH SECURES THE OBLIGATIONS, PRIOR TO EXERCISING ITS RIGHT OF SETOFF WITH RESPECT TO SUCH DEPOSITS, CREDITS OR OTHER PROPERTY OF BORROWER, ARE HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVED.
12.13    Captions. The headings used in this Agreement are for convenience only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement.
12.14    Construction of Agreement. The parties mutually acknowledge that they and their attorneys have participated in the preparation and negotiation of this Agreement. In cases of uncertainty this Agreement shall be construed without regard to which of the parties caused the uncertainty to exist.
12.15    Relationship. The relationship of the parties to this Agreement is determined solely by the provisions of this Agreement. The parties do not intend to create any agency, partnership, joint venture, trust, fiduciary or other relationship with duties or incidents different from those of parties to an arm’s-length contract.
12.16    Third Parties. Nothing in this Agreement, whether express or implied, is intended to: (a) confer any benefits, rights or remedies under or by reason of this Agreement on any persons other than the express parties to it and their respective permitted successors and assigns; (b) relieve or discharge the obligation or liability of any person not an express party to this Agreement; or (c) give any person not an express party to this Agreement any right of subrogation or action against any party to this Agreement.
13    DEFINITIONS
13.1    Definitions. As used in the Loan Documents, the word “shall” is mandatory, the word “may” is permissive, the word “or” is not exclusive, the words “includes” and “including” are not limiting, and the singular includes the plural. As used in this Agreement, the following capitalized terms have the following meanings:
“Account” is any “account” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made, and includes, without limitation, all accounts receivable and other sums owing to Borrower.
“Account Debtor” is any “account debtor” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Affiliate” is, with respect to any Person, each other Person that owns or controls directly or indirectly the Person, any Person that controls or is controlled by or is under common control with the Person, and each of that Person’s senior executive officers, directors, partners and, for any Person that is a limited liability company, that Person’s managers and members.
 
-25-

“Agreement” is defined in the preamble hereof.
“Appian UK” is Appian Europe Limited, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of England and Wales.
“Authorized Signer” is any individual listed in Borrower’s Borrowing Resolution who is authorized to execute the Loan Documents, including any Credit Extension request, on behalf of Borrower.
“Bank” is defined in the preamble hereof.
“Bank Entities” is defined in Section 12.9.
“Bank Expenses” are all audit fees and out-of-pocket expenses and out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys’ fees and expenses) for preparing, amending, negotiating, administering, defending and enforcing the Loan Documents (including, without limitation, those incurred in connection with appeals or Insolvency Proceedings) or otherwise incurred with respect to Borrower.
“Bank Services” are any products, credit services, and/or financial accommodations previously, now, or hereafter provided to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries by Bank or any Bank Affiliate, including, without limitation, any letters of credit, cash management services (including, without limitation, merchant services, direct deposit of payroll, business credit cards, and check cashing services), interest rate swap arrangements, and foreign exchange services as any such products or services may be identified in Bank’s various agreements related thereto (each, a “ Bank Services Agreement ”).
“Bank Services Agreement” is defined in the definition of Bank Services.
“Borrower” is defined in the preamble hereof.
“Borrower’s Books” are all Borrower’s books and records including ledgers, federal and state tax returns, records regarding Borrower’s assets or liabilities, the Collateral, business operations or financial condition, and all computer programs or storage or any equipment containing such information.
“Borrowing Resolutions” are, with respect to any Person, those resolutions adopted by such Person’s board of directors (and, if required under the terms of such Person’s Operating Documents, stockholders) and delivered by such Person to Bank approving the Loan Documents to which such Person is a party and the transactions contemplated thereby, together with a certificate executed by its secretary on behalf of such Person certifying (a) such Person has the authority to execute, deliver, and perform its obligations under each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party, (b) that set forth as a part of or attached as an exhibit to such certificate is a true, correct, and complete copy of the resolutions then in full force and effect authorizing and ratifying the execution, delivery, and performance by such Person of the Loan Documents to which it is a party, (c) the name(s) of the Person(s) authorized to execute the Loan Documents, including any Credit Extension request, on behalf of such Person, together with a sample of the true signature(s) of such Person(s), and (d) that Bank may conclusively rely on such certificate unless and until such Person shall have delivered to Bank a further certificate canceling or amending such prior certificate.
 
-26-

“Business Day” is any day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or a day on which Bank is closed.
“Cash Equivalents” means (a) marketable direct obligations issued or unconditionally guaranteed by the United States or any agency or any State thereof having maturities of not more than one (1) year from the date of acquisition; (b) commercial paper maturing no more than one (1) year after its creation and having the highest rating from either Standard & Poor’s Ratings Group or Moody’s Investors Service, Inc.; (c) Bank’s certificates of deposit issued maturing no more than one (1) year after issue; and (d) money market funds at least ninety-five percent (95%) of the assets of which constitute Cash Equivalents of the kinds described in clauses (a) through (c) of this definition.
“Change in Control” means (a) at any time, any “person” or “group” (as such terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act, shall become, or obtain rights (whether by means of warrants, options or otherwise) to become, the “beneficial owner” (as defined in Rules 13(d)-3 and 13(d)-5 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of forty percent (40.0%) or more of the ordinary voting power for the election of directors of Borrower (determined on a fully diluted basis) other than by the sale of Borrower’s equity securities in a public offering or to venture capital or private equity investors so long as Borrower identifies to Bank the venture capital or private equity investors at least seven (7) Business Days prior to the closing of the transaction and provides to Bank a description of the material terms of the transaction; (b) during any period of twelve (12) consecutive months, a majority of the members of the board of directors or other equivalent governing body of Borrower cease to be composed of individuals (i) who were members of that board or equivalent governing body on the first day of such period, (ii) whose election or nomination to that board or equivalent governing body was approved by individuals referred to in clause (i) above constituting at the time of such election or nomination at least a majority of that board or equivalent governing body or (iii) whose election or nomination to that board or other equivalent governing body was approved by individuals referred to in clauses (i) and (ii) above constituting at the time of such election or nomination at least a majority of that board or equivalent governing body; or (c) at any time, Borrower shall cease to own and control, of record and beneficially, directly or indirectly, one hundred percent (100.0%) of each class of outstanding capital stock of each Subsidiary of Borrower free and clear of all Liens (except Liens created by this Agreement).
“Claims” is defined in Section 12.3.
“Code” is the Uniform Commercial Code, as the same may, from time to time, be enacted and in effect in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts;  provided ,  that , to the extent that the Code is used to define any term herein or in any Loan Document and such term is defined differently in different Articles or Divisions of the Code, the definition of such term contained in Article or Division 9 shall govern;  provided further , that in the event that, by reason of mandatory provisions of law, any or all of the attachment, perfection, or priority of, or remedies with respect to, Bank’s Lien on any Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in a jurisdiction other than the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, the term “ Code ” shall
 
-27-

mean the Uniform Commercial Code as enacted and in effect in such other jurisdiction solely for purposes of the provisions thereof relating to such attachment, perfection, priority, or remedies and for purposes of definitions relating to such provisions.
“Collateral” is (a) any and all properties, rights and assets of Borrower described on Exhibit A and (b) the Charged Assets as defined in the UK Charge Over Account.
“Collateral Account” is any Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account.
“Commodity Account” is any “commodity account” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Compliance Certificate” is (a) until the termination of the Senior Loan Agreement, the “Compliance Certificate” as defined in the Senior Loan Agreement and (b) upon termination of the Senior Loan Agreement and thereafter, that certain certificate in the form attached hereto as  Exhibit B .
“Contingent Obligation” is, for any Person, any direct or indirect liability, contingent or not, of that Person for (a) any indebtedness, lease, dividend, letter of credit or other obligation of another such as an obligation, in each case, directly or indirectly guaranteed, endorsed, co-made, discounted or sold with recourse by that Person, or for which that Person is directly or indirectly liable; (b) any obligations for undrawn letters of credit for the account of that Person; and (c) all obligations from any interest rate, currency or commodity swap agreement, interest rate cap or collar agreement, or other agreement or arrangement designated to protect a Person against fluctuation in interest rates, currency exchange rates or commodity prices; but “Contingent Obligation” does not include endorsements in the ordinary course of business. The amount of a Contingent Obligation is the stated or determined amount of the primary obligation for which the Contingent Obligation is made or, if not determinable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability for it determined by the Person in good faith; but the amount may not exceed the maximum of the obligations under any guarantee or other support arrangement.
“Control Agreement” is any control agreement entered into among the depository institution at which Borrower maintains a Deposit Account or the securities intermediary or commodity intermediary at which Borrower maintains a Securities Account or a Commodity Account, Borrower, and Bank pursuant to which Bank obtains control (within the meaning of the Code) over such Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account.
“Copyrights” are any and all copyright rights, copyright applications, copyright registrations and like protections in each work of authorship and derivative work thereof, whether published or unpublished and whether or not the same also constitutes a trade secret.
“Credit Extension” is any Subordinated Term Loan Advance or any other extension of credit by Bank for Borrower’s benefit.
 
-28-

“Currency” is coined money and such other banknotes or other paper money as are authorized by law and circulate as a medium of exchange.
“Default” means any event which with notice or passage of time or both, would constitute an Event of Default.
“Default Rate” is defined in Section 2.3(b).
“Deferred Revenue” is all amounts received or invoiced in advance of performance under contracts and not yet recognized as revenue.
“Deposit Account” is any “deposit account” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Designated Deposit Account” is the account number ending # (last three digits) maintained by Borrower with Bank.
“Dollars,” “dollars” or use of the sign “$” means only lawful money of the United States and not any other currency, regardless of whether that currency uses the “$” sign to denote its currency or may be readily converted into lawful money of the United States.
“Dollar Equivalent” is, at any time, (a) with respect to any amount denominated in Dollars, such amount, and (b) with respect to any amount denominated in a Foreign Currency, the equivalent amount therefor in Dollars as determined by Bank at such time on the basis of the then-prevailing rate of exchange in San Francisco, California, for sales of the Foreign Currency for transfer to the country issuing such Foreign Currency.
“Draw Period” is the period of time commencing on the Effective Date through the earlier to occur of (a) the date that is twelve (12) months from the Effective Date and (b) an Event of Default.
“Effective Date” is defined in the preamble hereof.
“Equipment” is all “equipment” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made, and includes without limitation all machinery, fixtures, goods, vehicles (including motor vehicles and trailers), and any interest in any of the foregoing.
“ERISA” is the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, and its regulations.
“Event of Default” is defined in Section 8.
“Exchange Act” is the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
“Final Payment” is a payment (in addition to and not a substitution for the regular monthly payments accrued interest) due on the earliest to occur of (a) the Subordinated Term Loan Maturity Date, or (b) the acceleration of the Subordinated Term Loan Advances, or (c) the repayment of the Subordinated Term Loan Advances in full, equal to the original
 
-29-

aggregate principal amount of the Subordinated Term Loan Advances multiplied by (i) prior to the first (1st) anniversary of the Effective Date, five percent (5.0%), (ii) on and after the first (1 st ) anniversary of the Effective Date but prior to the second (2 nd ) anniversary of the Effective Date, six percent (6.0%) and (iii) on and after the second (2 nd ) anniversary of the Effective Date, seven percent (7.0%).
“Foreign Currency” means lawful money of a country other than the United States.
“Funding Date” is any date on which a Credit Extension is made to or for the account of Borrower which shall be a Business Day.
“FX Contract” is any foreign exchange contract by and between Borrower and Bank under which Borrower commits to purchase from or sell to Bank a specific amount of Foreign Currency on a specified date.
“GAAP” is generally accepted accounting principles set forth in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board or in such other statements by such other Person as may be approved by a significant segment of the accounting profession, which are applicable to the circumstances as of the date of determination.
“General Intangibles” is all “general intangibles” as defined in the Code in effect on the date hereof with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made, and includes without limitation, all Intellectual Property, claims, income and other tax refunds, security and other deposits, payment intangibles, contract rights, options to purchase or sell real or personal property, rights in all litigation presently or hereafter pending (whether in contract, tort or otherwise), insurance policies (including without limitation key man, property damage, and business interruption insurance), payments of insurance and rights to payment of any kind.
“Governmental Approval” is any consent, authorization, approval, order, license, franchise, permit, certificate, accreditation, registration, filing or notice, of, issued by, from or to, or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority.
“Governmental Authority” is any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, any securities exchange and any self-regulatory organization.
“Indebtedness” is (a) indebtedness for borrowed money or the deferred price of property or services, such as reimbursement and other obligations for surety bonds and letters of credit, (b) obligations evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or similar instruments, (c) capital lease obligations, and (d) Contingent Obligations.
“Indemnified Person” is defined in Section 12.3.
 
-30-

“Insolvency Proceeding” is any proceeding by or against any Person under the United States Bankruptcy Code, or any other bankruptcy or insolvency law, including assignments for the benefit of creditors, compositions, extensions generally with its creditors, or proceedings seeking reorganization, arrangement, or other relief.
“Intellectual Property” means, with respect to any Person, all of such Person’s right, title, and interest in and to the following:
(a)    its Copyrights, Trademarks and Patents;
(b)    any and all trade secrets and trade secret rights, including, without limitation, any rights to unpatented inventions, know-how and operating manuals;
(c)    any and all source codes;
(d)    any and all design rights which may be available to such Person;
(e)    any and all claims for damages by way of past, present and future infringement of any of the foregoing, with the right, but not the obligation, to sue for and collect such damages for said use or infringement of the Intellectual Property rights identified above; and
(f)    all amendments, renewals and extensions of any of the Copyrights, Trademarks or Patents.
“Inventory” is all “inventory” as defined in the Code in effect on the date hereof with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made, and includes without limitation all merchandise, raw materials, parts, supplies, packing and shipping materials, work in process and finished products, including without limitation such inventory as is temporarily out of Borrower’s custody or possession or in transit and including any returned goods and any documents of title representing any of the above.
“Investment” is any beneficial ownership interest in any Person (including stock, partnership interest or other securities), and any loan, advance or capital contribution to any Person.
“IP Agreement” is that certain Amended and Restated Intellectual Property Security Agreement dated as of the Effective Date between Borrower and Bank, as amended, modified, supplemented and/or restated from time to time.
“IPO” is the initial, underwritten offering and sale of Borrower’s securities to the public pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
“Key Person” is each of Borrower’s (a) Chief Executive Officer, who is Matthew Calkins as of the Effective Date and (b) Chief Financial Officer, who is Mark Lynch as of the Effective Date.
 
-31-

“Letter of Credit” is a standby or commercial letter of credit issued by Bank upon request of Borrower based upon an application, guarantee, indemnity, or similar agreement.
“Lien” is a claim, mortgage, deed of trust, levy, charge, pledge, security interest or other encumbrance of any kind, whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of law or otherwise against any property.
“Loan Documents” are, collectively, this Agreement and any schedules, exhibits, certificates, notices, and any other documents related to this Agreement, the Senior Loan Agreement, the UK Charge Over Account, the Perfection Certificate, the IP Agreement, any Bank Services Agreement, any subordination agreement, any note, or notes or guaranties executed by Borrower, and any other present or future agreement by Borrower with or for the benefit of Bank in connection with this Agreement or Bank Services, all as amended, restated, or otherwise modified.
“Material Adverse Change” is (a) a material impairment in the perfection or priority of Bank’s Lien in the Collateral or in the value of such Collateral; (b) a material adverse change in the business, operations, or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower; or (c) a material impairment of the prospect of repayment of any portion of the Obligations.
“Monthly Financial Statements” is defined in Section 6.2(a).
“Obligations” are Borrower’s obligations to pay when due any debts, principal, interest, fees, Bank Expenses, the Unused Facility Fee, the Final Payment, and other amounts Borrower owes Bank now or later, whether under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, or otherwise, including, without limitation, all obligations relating to Letters of Credit (including reimbursement obligations for drawn and undrawn Letters of Credit), cash management services, and FX Contracts, if any, and including interest accruing after Insolvency Proceedings begin and debts, liabilities, or obligations of Borrower assigned to Bank, and to perform Borrower’s duties under the Loan Documents.
“Operating Documents” are, for any Person, such Person’s formation documents, as certified by the Secretary of State (or equivalent agency) of such Person’s jurisdiction of organization on a date that is no earlier than thirty (30) days prior to the Effective Date, and, (a) if such Person is a corporation, its bylaws in current form, (b) if such Person is a limited liability company, its limited liability company agreement (or similar agreement), and (c) if such Person is a partnership, its partnership agreement (or similar agreement), each of the foregoing with all current amendments or modifications thereto.
“Patents” means all patents, patent applications and like protections including without limitation improvements, divisions, continuations, renewals, reissues, extensions and continuations-in-part of the same.
“Payment/Advance Form” is that certain form in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C.
“Payment Date” is the first (1st) Business Day of each month.
 
-32-

“Perfection Certificate” is defined in Section 5.1.
“Permitted Barclays Account” is the account with Barclays Bank as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian UK.
“Permitted Indebtedness” is:
(a)    Borrower’s Indebtedness to Bank under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
(b)    Indebtedness existing on the Effective Date which is shown on the Perfection Certificate;
(c)    Subordinated Debt;
(d)    unsecured Indebtedness to trade creditors incurred in the ordinary course of business; and
(e)    Indebtedness secured by Permitted Liens; and
(f)    extensions, refinancings, modifications, amendments and restatements of any items of Permitted Indebtedness (a) through (e) above, provided that the principal amount thereof is not increased or the terms thereof are not modified to impose more burdensome terms upon Borrower or its Subsidiary, as the case may be.
“Permitted Investments” are:
(a)    Investments (including, without limitation, Subsidiaries) existing on the Effective Date which are shown on the Perfection Certificate;
(b)    Investments consisting of Cash Equivalents and any other investments administered through Bank; and
(c)    Investments by Borrower in Subsidiaries for the ordinary and necessary current operating expenses of such Subsidiaries not to exceed Five Million Dollars ($5,000,000.00) in the aggregate in any fiscal year.
“Permitted Liens” are:
(a)    Liens existing on the Effective Date which are shown on the Perfection Certificate or arising under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
(b)    Liens for taxes, fees, assessments or other government charges or levies, either (i) not due and payable or (ii) being contested in good faith and for which Borrower maintains adequate reserves on its Books,  provided  that no notice of any such Lien has been filed or recorded under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury Regulations adopted thereunder;
 
-33-

(c)    purchase money Liens (i) on Equipment acquired or held by Borrower incurred for financing the acquisition of the Equipment securing no more than Four Hundred Thousand Dollars ($400,000.00) in the aggregate amount outstanding, or (ii) existing on Equipment when acquired,  if  the Lien is confined to the property and improvements and the proceeds of the Equipment;
(d)    leases or subleases of real property granted in the ordinary course of Borrower’s business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person’s business), and leases, subleases, non-exclusive licenses or sublicenses of personal property (other than Intellectual Property) granted in the ordinary course of Borrower’s business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person’s business),  if  the leases, subleases, licenses and sublicenses do not prohibit granting Bank a security interest therein;
(e)    Liens incurred in the extension, renewal or refinancing of the Indebtedness secured by Liens described in (a) through (d),  but  any extension, renewal or replacement Lien must be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the indebtedness may not increase; and
(f)    non-exclusive licenses for the use of the property of Borrower or its Subsidiaries (including Intellectual Property) in the ordinary course of business.
“Permitted Subsidiary Accounts” are (a) an account with ANZ as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Australia Pty Limited, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Australia, (b) an account with KBC France as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian France SARL, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of France, (c) an account with UBS as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Switzerland LLC, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Switzerland, (d) an account with KBC Germany as evidenced by account number # maintained by Appian Software Germany GmbH, Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Germany and (e) accounts with Intesa Sanpaolo as evidenced by account numbers # and # maintained by Appian Software Italy S.R.L., Borrower’s wholly-owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of Italy.
“Person” is any individual, sole proprietorship, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, company, trust, unincorporated organization, association, corporation, institution, public benefit corporation, firm, joint stock company, estate, entity or government agency.
“Registered Organization” is any “registered organization” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Requirement of Law” is as to any Person, the organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law (statutory or common), treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.
 
-34-

“Responsible Officer” is each of the Chief Executive Officer, President, Chief Financial Officer and Controller of Borrower.
“Restricted License” is any material license or other agreement with respect to which Borrower is the licensee (a) that prohibits or otherwise restricts Borrower from granting a security interest in Borrower’s interest in such license or agreement or any other property, or (b) for which a default under or termination of could interfere with the Bank’s right to sell any Collateral.
“SEC” shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission, any successor thereto, and any analogous Governmental Authority.
“Securities Account” is any “securities account” as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
“Senior Loan Agreement” is that certain Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement by and between Bank and Borrower dated as of May 13, 2015, as has been and as may be further amended, restated, modified, or supplemented from time to time.
“Subordinated Debt” is indebtedness incurred by Borrower subordinated to all of Borrower’s now or hereafter indebtedness to Bank (pursuant to a subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement in form and substance satisfactory to Bank entered into between Bank and the other creditor), on terms acceptable to Bank.
“Subordinated Term Loan Advance” or “Subordinated Term Loan Advances” are defined in Section 2.2 of this Agreement.
“Subordinated Term Loan Maturity Date” is the date that is thirty-six (36) months from the Effective Date.
“Subsidiary” is, as to any Person, a corporation, partnership, limited liability company or other entity of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person. Unless the context otherwise requires, each reference to a Subsidiary herein shall be a reference to a Subsidiary of Borrower.
“Trademarks” means any trademark and servicemark rights, whether registered or not, applications to register and registrations of the same and like protections, and the entire goodwill of the business of Borrower connected with and symbolized by such trademarks.
“Transfer” is defined in Section 7.1.
 
-35-

“UK Collateral Accounts” are (a) account no. GB07SVBK62100020123965, (b) account no. GB29SVBK62100020123957 and (c) account no. GB82SVBK62100020123973, each maintained by Appian UK with Bank in the United Kingdom.
“UK Charge Over Account” means that certain English law charge over account granted by Appian UK in favor of Bank dated as of the Effective Date, as amended, modified, supplemented and/or restated from time to time.
“Unused Facility Fee” is defined in Section 2.4(b).
[Signature page follows.]
 
-36-

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed as a sealed instrument under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts as of the Effective Date.

BORROWER:	
 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	
 	 	
By	 	/s/ Matthew Calkins	
Name:	 	Matthew Calkins	
Title:	 	CEO	
 	
BANK:	
 	
SILICON VALLEY BANK	
 	 	
By	 	/s/ Lane Bruno	
Name:	 	Lane Bruno	
Title:	 	VP	

EXHIBIT A – COLLATERAL DESCRIPTION
The Collateral consists of all of Borrower’s right, title and interest in and to the following personal property:
All goods, Accounts (including health-care receivables), Equipment, Inventory, contract rights or rights to payment of money, leases, license agreements, franchise agreements, General Intangibles, Intellectual Property, commercial tort claims, documents, instruments (including any promissory notes), chattel paper (whether tangible or electronic), cash, deposit accounts, certificates of deposit, fixtures, letters of credit rights (whether or not the letter of credit is evidenced by a writing), securities, and all other investment property, supporting obligations, and financial assets, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, wherever located; and
all Borrower’s Books relating to the foregoing, and any and all claims, rights and interests in any of the above and all substitutions for, additions, attachments, accessories, accessions and improvements to and replacements, products, proceeds and insurance proceeds of any or all of the foregoing.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Collateral does not include United States intent-to-use trademark applications to the extent that, and solely during the period in which, the grant, attachment, or enforcement of a security interest therein would be contrary to applicable federal law.

EXHIBIT B
COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

TO:	  	SILICON VALLEY BANK	 	Date:                    	
FROM:	  	APPIAN CORPORATION	 	 	
The undersigned authorized officer of APPIAN CORPORATION (“Borrower”) certifies that under the terms and conditions of the Subordinated Loan and Security Agreement between Borrower and Bank (the “ Agreement ”), (1) Borrower is in complete compliance for the period ending                      with all required covenants except as noted below, (2) there are no Events of Default, (3) all representations and warranties in the Agreement are true and correct in all material respects on this date except as noted below;  provided ,  however , that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and  provided ,  further  that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date, (4) Borrower has timely filed all required tax returns and reports, and Borrower has timely paid all foreign, federal, state and local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower except as otherwise permitted pursuant to the terms of Section 5.8 of the Agreement, and (5) no Liens have been levied or claims made against Borrower, if any, relating to unpaid employee payroll or benefits of which Borrower has not previously provided written notification to Bank. Attached are the required documents supporting the certification. The undersigned certifies that such documents are prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied from one period to the next except as explained in an accompanying letter or footnotes. The undersigned acknowledges that no borrowings may be requested at any time or date of determination that Borrower is not in compliance with any of the terms of the Agreement, and that compliance is determined not just at the date this certificate is delivered. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given them in the Agreement.
Please indicate compliance status by circling Yes/No under “Complies” column.

Reporting Covenants	  	Required	  	Complies	
 	 	 	
Monthly Financial Statements with Compliance Certificate	  	Monthly within 30 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Annual financial statement (CPA Audited)	  	FYE within 180 days	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
10-Q, 10-K and 8-K (if Borrower is subject to Exchange Act reporting requirements)	  	Within 5 days after filing with SEC	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Annual Financial Projections	  	Earlier of (a) within 10 days of approval by board of directors and (b) January 31	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Deferred Revenue Report (prepared both on a consolidated basis and with respect to Borrower alone)	  	Monthly within 20 days after the end of the month unless there were no Obligations outstanding during the period commencing on the first day of such month through and including the 20 th  day after the last day of such month	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
409A Valuation Report	  	Annually or as updated	  	Yes    No	
 	 	 	
Recurring Revenue Reports	  	Monthly within 30 days after the end of the month	  	Yes    No	

 	
The following Intellectual Property was registered after the Effective Date (if no registrations, state “None”)	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Financial Covenant	  	Required	  	Actual	  	Complies	
 	 	 	 	
Maintain as indicated:	  	 	  	 	  	 	
Recurring Revenue (trailing twelve month) (tested quarterly)	  	$            *	  	$            	  	Yes    No	
 
*	As set forth in Schedule 1 attached hereto.	
The following financial covenant analyses and information set forth in Schedule 1 attached hereto are true and accurate as of the date of this Certificate.
The following are the exceptions with respect to the certification above: (If no exceptions exist, state “No exceptions to note.”)

 

 

 	 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	 	 BANK USE ONLY	

 	 	 	 	 	 	Received by:	 	 	
By:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	AUTHORIZED SIGNER	
Name:	 	 	 	 	 	Date:	 	 	
Title:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Verified:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	AUTHORIZED SIGNER	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Date:	 	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	Compliance Status:   Yes    No	

Schedule 1 to Compliance Certificate
Financial Covenants of Borrower
In the event of a conflict between this Schedule and the Agreement, the terms of the Agreement shall govern.
Dated:                    
I.    Recurring Revenue (trailing 12-month) (tested quarterly) (Section 6.6)
Required: Have revenue recognized as recurring from software and maintenance according to GAAP of the following amounts for the following periods:

Twelve-month period ending December 31, 2016	  	$	66,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending March 31, 2017	  	$	68,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending June 30, 2017	  	$	69,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending September 30, 2017	  	$	72,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending December 31, 2017	  	$	79,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending March 31, 2018	  	$	88,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending June 30, 2018	  	$	97,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending September 30, 2018	  	$	108,000,000.00	 	
Twelve-month period ending December 31, 2018	  	$	120,000,000.00	 	
With respect to any period commencing on or after January 1, 2019, Bank will set the revenue covenant levels for any such period in its sole discretion based upon, among other factors, budgets, sales projections, operating plans and other financial information with respect to Borrower that Bank deems relevant, including, without limitation, Borrower’s annual financial projections approved by Borrower’s board of directors. With respect thereto, Borrower’s failure to agree in writing (which agreement shall be set forth in a written amendment to this Agreement) on or before March 31, 2019 to any covenant levels proposed by Bank as contemplated above shall result in an immediate Event of Default for which there shall be no grace or cure period.
Actual:        $                     
Is the actual amount equal to or greater than the required amount set forth above?

             No, not in compliance	  	             Yes, in compliance	

EXHIBIT C
LOAN PAYMENT/ADVANCE REQUEST FORM
DEADLINEFORSAMEDAYPROCESSINGIS NOON EASTERN TIME

Fax To:	  	Date:                     	

LOAN PAYMENT:	 	 	
APPIAN CORPORATION	
 	 	 	 	
From Account #	 	 	    	To Account #	 	 	
(Deposit Account #)	    	(Loan Account #)	
Principal $	 	 	    	and/or Interest $	 	 	
 	 	 	 	
Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	Phone Number:	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

LOAN ADVANCE:	  	 	
 	
Complete Outgoing Wire Request section below if all or a portion of the funds from this loan advance are for an outgoing wire.	

From Account #	 	 	    	To Account #	 	 	
(Loan Account #)	    	(Deposit Account #)	

Amount of Subordinated Term Loan Advance $	 	 	  	 	  	 	

All Borrower’s representations and warranties in the Loan and Security Agreement are true, correct and complete in all material respects on the date of the request for an advance; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date:	
 	 	 	 	
Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	Phone Number:	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

OUTGOING WIRE REQUEST:	
Complete only if all or a portion of funds from the loan advance above is to be wired.	
Deadline for same day processing is noon, Eastern Time	
 	 	 	 	
Beneficiary Name:	 	 	    	Amount of Wire: $	 	 	
Beneficiary Bank:	 	 	    	Account Number:	 	 	
City and State:	 	 	    	 	 	 	

Beneficiary Bank Transit (ABA) #:	 	 	 	Beneficiary Bank Code (Swift, Sort, Chip, etc.):	 	 	
 	 	 	 	(For International Wire Only)	

Intermediary Bank:	 	 	 	Transit (ABA) #:	 	 	
For Further Credit to:	 	 	
 	 	
Special Instruction:	 	 	

By signing below, I (we) acknowledge and agree that my (our) funds transfer request shall be processed in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the agreements(s) covering funds transfer service(s), which agreements(s) were previously received and executed by me (us).	

Authorized Signature:	 	 	    	2nd Signature (if required):	 	 	
Print Name/Title:	 	 	    	Print Name/Title:	 	 	
Telephone #:	 	 	    	Telephone #:	 	 	

Exhibit 23.1
Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
Appian Corporation
Reston, Virginia
We hereby consent to the use in the Prospectus constituting a part of this Registration Statement of our report dated February 17, 2017, relating to the consolidated financial statements of Appian Corporation, which is contained in that Prospectus.
We also consent to the reference to us under the caption “Experts” in the Prospectus.
/s/ BDO USA, LLP
McLean, Virginia
May 8, 2017

Exhibit 99.1
 
May 8, 2017
 
To Whom It May Concern:
 
Forrest Research, Inc. (“Forrester”) consents to the inclusion of its name and the language set forth below in the Registration Statement on Form S-1 filed by Appian Corporation and any related prospectus:
 
Quotes 1& 2: According to Forrester, the market for low-code development platforms is expected to total $3.9 billion in 2017 and is expected to grow at a 59% compound annual growth rate to $15.5 billion in 2020. We were included as a “Leader” in the Forrester Wave: Low-Code Development Platforms in 2016, which is an evaluation of current offering, strategy and market presence .”
 
Source: Forrester, Vendor Landscape: The Fractured, Fertile Terrain Of Low-Code Application Platforms January 15, Updated April 11, 2016 (page 16, Figure 5) and The Forrester Wave™: Low-Code Development Platforms, Q2 2016 April 14, 2016
 
Quote 3: “Case management. We were included as a “Leader” based on the strength of our current offering, our strategy and our market presence in the Forrester Wave: Dynamic Case Management in 2016 .”
 
Source: Forrester, The Forrester Wave™: Dynamic Case Management, Q1 2016, February 2, 2016
 
Quote 4: “Traditional custom enterprise software market. In addition to our current core software markets, we believe that our platform better meets certain of the needs that have been historically addressed by manually-developed custom enterprise software, which is expected to represent a $148 billion market in 2017, according to Forrester .”
 
Source: Forrester, The Global Tech Market Outlook For 2017 To 2018 Updated January 12, 2017 (page 28, Figure 10-2)
 
Quote 5: “This competitive differentiation is of utmost importance as 59% of enterprise IT respondents cited the desire to gain required functionality as the main motivation for developing custom enterprise software, which is not available in purchased packaged software, according to a 2014 study conducted by Forrester Consulting, which was commissioned by us.”
 
Source: The Move Toward Modern Application Platforms, a commissioned study conducted by Forrester Consulting on behalf of Appian, December 2014
 
Quote 6: “According to one example cited by Forrester, the coding of custom software took an estimated 2.7 years to complete,”
 
Source: Vendor Landscape: The Fractured, Fertile Terrain Of Low-Code Application Platforms, April 11, 2016
 
Quote 7: “In the same report, Forrester found that the use of low-code software development was six to 20 times faster than traditional software development.”
 
Source: Vendor Landscape: The Fractured, Fertile Terrain Of Low-Code Application Platforms, April 11, 2016
 
Quote 8: “Low-code platforms, like Appian, can accelerate developer speed by six to 20 times, according to use cases cited in a Forrester report.”
 
Source: Vendor Landscape: The Fractured, Fertile Terrain Of Low-Code Application Platforms, January 15, 2016 Updated April 11, 2016
 
This consent is conditioned upon the inclusion in the Registration Statement and any related prospectus of the following language:

“The Forrester Research studies described herein represent data, research, opinions or viewpoints prepared by Forrester Research and are not representations of fact. We have been advised by Forrester Research that its studies speak as of their original dates (and not as of the date of this prospectus) and any opinions expressed in the studies are subject to change without notice.”
 
Very truly yours,
 
Forrester Research, Inc.

/s/ Naomi Y. Sager
Name: Naomi Sager
Title: Manager, Citations